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DIGEST OF PUBLIC TAJ 496 

FOOT—AFD-^OHTF DISEASE RESEARCH. Authorizes the Department 

to establish research laboratories, including acquisition of 

land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making of con¬ 

tracts, for research in the U. S. or elsewhere, on foot-and- 

mouth disease and other animal diseases which constitute a 

threat to the U. S. livestock industry. Prohibits introduc¬ 

tion of live foot-and-mouth disease virus into the TT. S. 

mainland except coastal islands separated therefrom by waters 

navigable for deep-water navigation and which shall not be 

connected with the mainland by a tunnel. Permits, however, 

such introduction under safeguards if there is an outbreak 

in this country. Authorizes employment of technical experts 

or scientists without regard to the Classification Act,/not 

exceeding 5 and at pay not over $15,000.; Authorises approp¬ 

riations, and also authorizes use of funds otherwise avail¬ 

able for control or eradication of such disease. 
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INDEX AND STWARY OF FIST OFT OK S. 2038. 

January 23, 1948 Senator Thye introduced S. 2038 ard was referred to the 
Senate Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, ^rint of 
the bill as introduced. 

January 22, 1942 Rep. Gillie introduced hT. R. 5098 and was referred to 
the House Committee on Agriculture. Print of the bill 
a» introduced. (Companion bill). 

January 26, 1942 Hearings: House, F. P. 5092. 

February 5, 1942 Hearings: Senate^ S. 2032. 

Senate Committee ordered S. 2032 reported. 

February 9, 1942 Senate Committee reported S. 2032 with an amendment. 
Senate Report 886. Print of the bill as reported. 

February 24, 1942 Rep. Worley introduced K. R. 5539 which was referred to 
the House Committee on Agriculture. Prirt of the bill 
as introduced. (Similar hill''. 

February 25, 1942 Senate debated and passed S. 2038 with amendments. 

February 26, 1942 S. 2032 was referred to the House Committee on Agric¬ 
ulture. Print of the. bill as referred. 

March 3, 1942 House Pules Committee reported F. Res. 491 for the 
consideration of F. R. 5092. House Report 1484. rrint 
of the Resolution. 

April 7, 1942 House began debate on H. R. 5098. 

April 8, 1942 House debated and passed F. R. 5092 with amendments. 

language of H. P. 5092 substituted for that of S. 2032. 

Extension of remarks of Rep. Worley. 

Anril 14, 1942 Senate concurred in the House amendments. 

•kpril 24, 1942 Approved. Public Law 496. 
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80th CONGRESS 
2d Session S. 2038 

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES 

January 21,1948 

Mr. Thye introduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred 

to the Committee on Agriculture and Forestry 

A BILL 
To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on 

foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and 

to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 

amended, by adding another section. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tines of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

4 is hereby amended by adding thereto section 12. 

5 “Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized 

6 to establish research laboratories, including the acquisition of 

7 necessary land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making 

8 of research contracts under the authority contained in sec- 

9 tion 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935 as amended 
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by the Research and Marketing Act of 1946, for research 

and study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and- 

mouth disease and other animal diseases which, in the 

opinion of the Secretary, constitute a threat to the livestock 

industry of the United States. To carry out the provisions 

of this section, the Secretary is authorized to employ tech¬ 

nical experts or scientists without regard to the Classifica¬ 

tion Act: Provided, That the number so employed shall 

not exceed five and that the maximum compensation for 

each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum. There is hereby 

authorized to be appropriated such sums as Congress may 

deem necessary; in addition, the Secretary is authorized 

to utilize, in carrying out this section, funds otherwise avail¬ 

able for the control or eradication of such diseases.” 
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80th CONGRESS 
2d Session H. R. 5098 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

January 22,1948 

Mr. Gillie introduced tlie following bill; which was referred to the Com¬ 

mittee on Agriculture 

A BILL 
To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on 

foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and 

to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 

amended, by adding another section. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

4 is hereby amended by adding a new section 12 reading as 

5 follows: 

6 “Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to 

7 establish research laboratories, including the acquisition of 

8 necessary land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making 

9 of research contracts under the authority contained in section 
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10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935, as amended by 

the Research and Marketing Act of 1946, for research and 

study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth 

disease and other animal diseases which in the opinion of the 

Secretary constitute a threat to the livestock industry of the 

United States. To carry out the provisions of this section, 

the Secretary is authorized to employ technical experts or 

scientists without regard to the Classification Act: Provided, 

That the number so employed shall not exceed five and that 

the maximum compensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 

per annum. There is hereby authorized to be appropriated 

such sums as Congress may deem necessary; in addition, the 

Secretary is authorized to utilize, in carrying out this section, 

funds otherwise available for the control or eradication of 

such diseases.” 
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ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

MONDAY, JANUARY 26, 1948 

House of Representatives. 

Committee on Agriculture, 

Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease, 

Washington, D. G. 

The subcommittee convened at 10 a. m., the Honorable George W. 
Gillie, presiding. 

Mr. Gillie. The committee will come to order. The bill we are to 
consider this morning is H. R. 5098. 

(The bill referred to is as follows:) 

[H. R. 5098, 80th Cong., 2d sess.] 

A BILL To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on foot-and-mouth 
disease and other diseases of animals and to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), 
as amended, by adding another section 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States 
of America in Congress assembled, That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 
amended, is hereby amended by adding a new section 12 reading as follows: 

“S c. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to establish research 
laboratories, including the acquisition of necessary land, buildings, or facilities, 
and also the making of research contracts under the authority contained in sec¬ 
tion 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935, as amended by the Research 
and Marketing Act of 1946, for research and study, in the United States or else¬ 
where, of foot-and-mouth disease and other animal diseases which in the opinion 
of the Secretary constitute a threat to the livestock industry of the United 
States, uf'o carry out the provisions of this section, the Secretary is authorized 
to employ technical experts or scientists without regard to the Classification 
Act: Provided, That the number so employed shall not exceed live and that the 
maximum compensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 per annumi ' There is 
hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums as Congress may deem necessary; 
in addition, the Secretary is authorized to utilize, in carrying out this section, 
funds otherwise available for the control or eradication of such diseases.” 

Mr. Gillie. This hearing has been called for the specific purpose 
of trying to find ways and means for the establishment of a research 
laboratory for the study of foot-and-mouth disease in the United 
States and also for the consideration of a bill, H. R. 5098, which says, 

To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on foot-and-mouth 
disease and other diseases of animals and to amend the act of May 29, 1884. 

We have with us a distinguished visitor who has been attending 
an advisory meeting of a foot-and-mouth-disease conference this last 
week, which I had the honor of attending. This scientist has been 
doing research work in foot-and-mouth disease for more than 25 
years. Last year he began the study of the Mexican type of virus, 
which you will hear more about a little later. Dr. Galloway is director 
of the research laboratory at Pirbright, England. It gives the greatest 

1 



2 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

pleasure to introduce this distinguished scientist and guest who has 
consented to appear before this committee to assist us in every way 
possible that we might get rid of this terrible disease. 

Gentlemen, I present Dr. I. A. Galloway of Pirbright, England. 
Dr. Galloway, do you have a paper there that you would like to 

present ? 
Dr. Galloway. I have prepared a statement and if you wish to hear 

it, it will take about 10 minutes to read. 
Mr. Gillie. All right, we will have you read that and then we 

would like to ask you some questions later. 

STATEMENT OF DR. I. A. GALLOWAY, DIRECTOR AND SCIENTIFIC 
SECRETARY, RESEARCH INSTITUTE, BRITISH FOOT-AND-MOUTH 
DISEASE RESEARCH COMMITTEE 

Dr. Galloway. The control of foot-and-mouth disease is an inter¬ 
national responsibility and it is highly desirable that there should be 
free interchange of ideas and views. The task is heavy and the labora¬ 
tories are few but all should be willing to give of their best. You may 
ask, and with reason, that special attributes I possess to justify my 
expressing an opinion on problems connected with foot-and-mouth 
disease or diseases associated with causative agents or viruses with 
similar general characteristics to the virus of that disease. I can say 
only that I have been associated with and extremely interested in re¬ 
search into such virus diseases in general and foot-and-mouth disease 
in particular for some 25 years and for the last 8 or 9 years I have been 
held entirely responsible for everything that goes wrong in the Re¬ 
search Institute of the British Foot-and-Mouth Disease Research 
Committee. 

I ou may consider that this is not a very good background and that 
such a person might have “gone stale” and that it might be better to 
seek the opinions of someone who could view the problem in better 
perspective, one who had not had “his nose so close to the grindstone.” 
That, however, is for you to judge. 

The extenuating circumstances are that I have on occasion had an 
opportunity to have a glimpse at the outside wmrlcl and to appreciate 
the activities of other laboratory workers in the same field. At inter¬ 
vals over a period of years dating from 1925, I have paid visits to 
research centers engaged on the foot-and-mouth-disease problem, re¬ 
search centers installed on the mainland, “set-ups” in the precincts of 
a town, or again built on islands, islands which started as such but 
which, owing to ultimate appreciation of the difficulties attendant on 
the carrying out of prolonged research of this type may have become 
transformed into peninsulas with artificially produced isthmuses by 
virtue of the construction of suspension bridges, islands which at cer¬ 
tain seasons of the year become connected with the mainland by a sheet 
of ice rather than remaining separated from it by a sheet of water, and 
finally a research center on a small peninsula. 

1 have thus been in a fairly good position to appreciate not only 
the trials and torments of those engaged on this problem but also the 
points which must be considered in setting up a new research center to 
study the disease. Now, with regard to this great scourge, the United 
States is in a similar position to that in which Great Britain found 



ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 3 

herself some 30 to 40 years ago. As the result of what has transpired 
during the last 18 months, the threat of the possible introduction 
of foot-and-mouth disease into the United States, which is always 
present, has become more imminent. This change of situation, fraught 
with great danger, has been created by the occurrence of the disease in 
Mexico with the nearer approach of the infection to United States 
territory. Now three or four decades ago Great Britain had to con¬ 
sider exactly the same type of problem that your officials are obliged 
to consider now. Officials in Great Britain, after deliberations ini¬ 
tiated by public criticism, decided to explore the possibility of carrying 
out research on the disease with a view to devising means, whether 
by protective inoculation with vaccines or other procedures whereby it 
might be rendered less harmful to the livestock industry. 

Owing to a certain amount of opposition, especially from stock 
owners, to any proposal for the setting up of a research center on the 
mainland of Great Britain, first consideration was given to the possi¬ 
bility of carrying out experiments on the disease in India. Some offi¬ 
cials were sent out to explore the possibility but they soon came to 
the conclusion that, owing to the apparent variable susceptibility of 
cattle in India, arising either from the resistance of different breeds 
or due to the fact that the disease was endemic in the country and that 
the animals tested had acquired resistance by having passed through 
the disease before, there was no assurance that early and rapid progress 
could be made there in a direction which would be of immediate service 
to stock owners in Great Britain itself. Later on, with the same re¬ 
strictive concepts in view, an attempt was made to pursue experiments 
on the disease on a boat moved off the coast of England. This shows 
that what extent scientists against their better judgment are obliged 
to yield to uninformed opinion. This fantastic project was soon 
abandoned as being quite impracticable and the floating swan assumed 
the attributes of a white elephant. 

It was not so justifiable to pass over lightly the suggestion which 
has come up again and again of installing a research station on a 
small island rather than on the mainland. One can fully appreciate 
the qualms of some, especially stock owners, who may visualize the 
research center becoming a greater menace than the potential risks of 
introduction of the disease from “over the border,” in other words, 
the fear that the attempted cure might be worse than the disease. 
Suffice to say at this point that, although it is easy to understand 
that the uninitiated could indulge in the entertainment of such fears, 
provided all the necessary special precautionary measures are taken 
as regards provision of structural protective systems, control of 
specially trained personnel with bathing and changing regulations 
and the wearing of protective clothing, air-conditioning, disinfection, 
and the suitable safe disposal of infective effluent and animal excreta, 
research on this highly infectious and contagious disease can be 
carried out with a great margin of security on the mainland. 

It must be appreciated that although the measure of security against 
spread of the disease given by the installation of a research institute 
on an island may appear appreciably greater at least on paper than 
if the institute is on the mainland it may in actual fact not be so and 
any apparent advantages are heavily outweighed by the many dis¬ 
advantages and high impracticability for a long time policy of re- 
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search. It would take too long to elaborate on this question here. 
The question of research on foot-and-mouth disease on a small 

island received early consideration in England but finally in 1924 
a committee was appointed and it was decided that a research center 
for the purpose should be set up on the mainland. The Pirbright 
.Research Institute of the British Foot-and-Mouth Disease Research 
Committee is situated in a country district on the county of Surrey 
about 30 miles from London. There is a restriction order in force to 
prohibit the grazing of susceptible farm animals in close proximity 
to the institute. There are about half a dozen small dairy herds within 
between one-half and 2 miles range so that the immediate vicinity 
is but sparsely populated with cattle and other susceptible farm stock. 
There are a number of larger dairy herds within 5 or 6 miles. In spite 
of this fact, owing to the stringent rules in foi-ce there has never been 
any evidence that any outbreaks of foot-and-mouth disease in the 
area have been due to escape of infection from the institute. 

Foot-and-mouth disease cannot be considered as being endemic in 
Great Britain. It is introduced from outside at irregular intervals 
and cases occur sporadically, this fact, and the geographical position 
provide conditions which are conducive to the adoption of a “stamp¬ 
ing out” policy (that is the rapid elimination of affected animals, dis¬ 
infection, and application of a stand-still order). Nevertheless it has 
always been realized that in those untoward circumstances which 
might arise in which this policy broke down it might be necessary 
to consider other methods of control such as vaccination either alone 
or judiciously combined with slaughter such are in application in 
other countries which are less favorably placed. 

For this and another reason it was considered essential that re¬ 
search on foot-and-mouth disease should be pursued in Great Britain. 
The other reason was that it was felt that any results of experiments 
and tests would be useful to other countries in which the disease is 
endemic and when those countries used them in methods of controlling 
and preventing the disease in livestock this would have the general 
effect of diminishing the amount of infection about and thus the risk 
of introducing the disease into Great Britain. Under the exigencies 
of war or in circumstances in which it was not possible for any rea¬ 
son to keep pace with the rapid spread of infection a stamping-out 
policy which involved slaughter of farm stock and disinfection alone 
to the exclusion of other preventative measures such as vaccination by 
itself or combined with slaughter of susceptible farm stock, would 
have to be abandoned. 

Now, the United States of America at the present juncture cannot 
afford to view the position with complacency and adopt the slogan 
“It can't happen here.” The urgency of the situation must not be 
forgotten for the enemy is at the gates; “yet a little sleep, a little 
slumber, a little folding of the hands to sleep so shall thy poverty 
come as one that travelleth and thy want as an armed man.” Let us 
now assume that full agreement has been reached or since this is a 
goal not easy to attain that at least the weight of opinion is in favor 
of the urgent necessity of setting up an institute of sufficient capacity 
for long-term investigations on foot-and-mouth disease or if occasion 
arose, other diseases of a similar nature which might threaten the live¬ 
stock industry of the United States; and on territory of sufficient 
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acreage to allow of some extension should accommodation of one sort 
or another be ultimately required. Then it is apparent to all that 
the next step requires a considerable amount of careful reflection and 
that step is the selection of a suitable site. 

Let us suggest that within the limitations of human wisdom we 
come “as a prophet new inspired” to visualize its location. Such a 
site should not be only imaginary when considered in relation to the 
geographical attributes of the United States and there are no doubt 
wise counselors attendant upon us with charts, maps, compasses, and 
the like. The spot which would provide ideal conditions is on a sea¬ 
board and preferably on a small peninsula rather than on an island. 
So that the matter may be clear in our minds the definitions of a 
peninsula given in the Webster’s Collegiate Dictionary, thin paper 
edition de luxe, are as follows: a portion of land nearly surrounded 
by water and joined to a larger body (the body in this case is the 
United States of America) by a neck or isthmus or alternately any 
piece of land jutting out into the. sea. Our site should preferably 
be on a portion of land which would conform rather to the first defini¬ 
tion as regards disposition than to the second and in any case the 
narrower the isthmus the better. The portion of land itself should 
be an area in which'the population with cattle and other susceptible 
farm stock is of a low order. The site selected should be within rea¬ 
sonable distance of a large town in which there is a university and 
other research institutes, schools and colleges so that the numbers 
of the scientific staff engaged in the research can commune with their 
fellow workers in similar and other fields of study. The proximity 
to the sea or at least to an efficient sewer system would facilitate the 
safe disposal of disease infected effluent and manure after suitable 
preliminary disinfectant treatment. The fact that the sea would 
be a means of approach to this favored location would be an advantage 
in those dire but one hopes rare circumstances which might arise and 
make it well-nigh impossible or at least inadvisable to use transport 
by land for bringing susceptible experimental animals to the research 
or what might under the stress of disease spread have become a 
vaccine-producing center. In the offing there should be schooling fa¬ 
cilities, medical and dental treatment, social amenities and diversions. 

So much for the site. Now it is perhaps not fully appreciated how 
costly research on foot-and-mouth disease is and it would perhaps be 
as well if some stress was placed on this. The eight samples of virus 
had been collected in Mexico from different centers of infection and 
these were transported to the Research Institute of the British Foot- 
and-Mouth Disease Research Committee at Pirbright. It was neces¬ 
sary to examine these in great detail in order to determine whether 
there was only one type of infective agent involved, to investigate the 
characteristics of the virus and to carry out at the same time vaccina¬ 
tion experiments. In this work 527 cattle have been used to date at an 
average price of $104 per head plus 477 guinea pigs at a cost of about 
$800, making a total cost of $55,000. Now, this money was expended 
in investigating just one problem. It is necessary to carry out the 
studies on cattle and working with these is costly not only in respect to 
the animals themselves but in providing suitable accommodations for 
them. Elaborate experimental units have to be specially constructed 
to house the experimental animals so as to obviate the possibility not 
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only of virus escaping from the institute and being carried to livestock 
outside but in order to avoid accidental infections within the con¬ 
fines of the institute which would vitiate the results of experiments. 
These are exceedingly costly, as air-conditioning should be provided 
to include air sterilization, all the feeding arrangements have to be 
specially constructed, separate passageways, impervious walls and 
flooring must be provided, bathing and changing units for personnel 
must be erected (as the staff have to wear special clothes inside the in¬ 
stitute and special rubber kit on entering the units where the experi¬ 
mental cattle are kept, there must be a laundry unit for the steriliza¬ 
tion and cleansing of the clothing, disinfection tanks must be provided 
for the virus-infected effluent and suitable installations made for the 
disinfection of manure and there must be incineration for burning ani¬ 
mals, as well as a small canning plant so as to salvage such meat as may 
be suitable for food. 

Now, it has been the experience at Pirbright that owing to insuffi¬ 
cient accommodation for housing experimental animals and insufficient 
facilities, progress is relatively slow and there are so many problems 
which have to be tackled, when considering the setting up of a new 
research institute for the purpose under discussion, it should be appre¬ 
ciated at the start that it is no use tackling the problem half-heartedly. 
As only those who have worked intensively on foot-and-mouth disease' 
can assess, the investigations are costly if reliable information is to be 
forthcoming and gratifying results produced. It is exceedingly costly 
by virtue of all the special demands which are made in this type of 
research for efficient control and disinfection and it must of necessity 
be planned on a long-term basis. 

Although by experiments on small experimental animals much use¬ 
ful information can be obtained about the disease, in the light of our 
present state of knowledge, extensive experiments on cattle are very 
necessary. 

There must also be ratproof fencing, changing rooms and baths for 
personnel at the entrance of the experimental units, all these addi¬ 
tional to all the laboratories, services, administrative offices, a library, 
and so forth, which are required in the usual type of bacteriological 
research. There- have to be large buildings for storing cattle for 
long-term duration of resistance tests after vaccination .and also simi¬ 
lar housing for cattle immune to the different types of virus. There 
are at least three different types of virus and recovery from infection 
with one will not prevent an animal becoming infected with the sec¬ 
ond or third type; these type-resistant cattle are used for distinguish¬ 
ing the types of virus recovered from outbreaks in the field. The ex¬ 
istence of the three types of virus requires the attendance of a spe¬ 
cially selected and trained staff. Let it be reiterated that the research 
has to be planned on a long-term basis and the provision of accommo¬ 
dations must be liberal and adequate to insure that the work is not 
held up by bottlenecks. Some major experiments in cattle may take 
2 to 3 months to complete and the cattle concerned have to be under 
examination in closed units during this time. If only a limited num¬ 
ber of units are provided, it is not difficult to see how the rate of 
pi-ogress must be diminished. 
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Mr. Gillie. Before we proceed any further, I wonder if the rest 
of the witnesses and the guests wish to sit up here in these chairs so 
that they can hear better. They may do so if they wish. 

Dr. Galloway, you made a statement in your paper a little while 
ago about many countries in Europe where the disease is endemic. 
That means it is there all the time. But 37ou said it was not endemic 
in Britain. Did I understand you to say that ? 

Dr. Galloway. Yes. I think we consider that the evidence is that 
it is introduced from outside at irregular intervals. It is not like on 
the Continent of Europe where they never actually get rid of the 
disease. There are waves of infection which rise to a peak and 
there are periods in which there is a trough, but during the period in 
which there is a trough there are always sporadic outbreaks occurring. 
They never actually get rid of the disease, but there are periods in 
Great Britain when we are free. That means to say that the slaugh¬ 
ter policy gets rid of the infection which appears to be introduced 
from outside and we can, under these conditions, which is a point to 
consider, obtain cattle of which we have the history and reasonable 
assurance that they have not been infected with foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease before nor have they been in contact with foot-and-mouth disease 
before. That is an important point in the research program, that 
you should have a readily available source of susceptible animals. 

Mr. Gillie. We heard a story a year or so ago. Perhaps you can 
straighten it out for us. We heard of a British soldier who was vis¬ 
iting in Germany and visited some of the farms in there and then 
came back to Britain, infected his own father’s herd. We heard that 
story a year ago. 

Dr. Galloway. I did not quite catch the last part. 

Mr. Gillie. He came back home to visit and brought the disease 
with him and infected his father’s herd. 

Dr. Galloway. I am afraid I have not heard the story. 
Mr. Gillie. That may not be true. You would probably know 

about it, would you not? 
Dr. Galloway. I think I should have heard of it. 
Mr. Worley. It would be quite possible, would it not? 
Dr. Galloway. I should think it is a fairly remote possibility, un¬ 

less it was done intentionally. 
Mr. Worley. You mean it would be a remote possibility for a man 

to carry the disease from Germany into England and infect cattle. 
Dr. Galloway. I should think it was a fairly remote possibility. 

It could occur. One could not exclude the possibility. But I think 
it would be fairly remote unless he was doing it intentionally. 

Mr. Worley. I am no scientist or an expert on the disease by any 
manner of means, but we have had testimony to the effect that any 
number of ways or agents can carry the virus, including human 
beings. Are our witnesses wrong? 

Dr. Galloway. No ; that is correct, that the infection can be carried. 
Mr. Worley. Then why do you say the possibility is remote, that 

the soldier visiting in an infected area could not infect his father’s 
herd in England? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, considering the methods of control. This 
was a soldier? 

Mr. Worley. The story we got was that he was a soldier. 
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Mr. Gillie. That is right; he was a soldier and he happened to 

visit one of the farms in Germany where the foot-and-mouth disease 
was and then he went back to England and visited his father on the 
farm and in that way infected his father’s herd. 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think all one can say is that disease can be 
carried mechanically if people are not cleansed. That is why we have 
all these strict protective measures. 

Mr. Gillie. If that soldier wore the same shoes that he wore when 

he visited this German farm, he could carry the germs, could he not? 
Dr. Galloway. All that I.can say is that I have no evidence either 

in one direction or the other. Of course, if he had come straight across 
without cleansing himself, it is a possibility. 

Mr. Gillie. Then, in your opinion, it is not so dangerous? 
Dr. Galloway. 1 beg your pardon? 

Mr. Gillie. Then, in your opinion, it would not be so dangerous in 

carrying the disease from one country to another? 
Dr. Galloway. I think if that happened often we would get more 

incidents in Great Britain because there is a considerable amount of 
traffic between one country and another. One has to take into ac¬ 
count on these things the chance factor. 

Mr. Worley. Do you have a quarantine around the British Isles? 
Dr. Galloway. For personnel, you mean? 

Mr. Worley. Yes. That is, are disinfectants used on all people 
coming into England ? 

Dr. Galloway. No. 

Mr. Worley. But you still say it is a remote possibility that this 
virus can be carried by a human being under the circumstances 
outlined by the chairman? 

Dr. Galloway. It seems extremely difficult to imagine that he had 
worn the same clothes and that he had been handling the animals 
and that his shoes had not been cleaned. The chance of there being 
a certain amount of virus there cannot be excluded but the chance 
element certainly comes into it. The evidence is that you have to 
have a fair amount of virus before you get the infection. You can’t 
exclude the possibility, of course, that it could be carried in that 
way. 

Mr. Granger. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Granger. 
Mr. Granger. I would like to ask the gentleman this question: Do 

you know of any instances in your experience where this disease has 
been carried from an infected area into Great Britain or anywhere 
else by a human being? 

Dr. Galloway. You mean from abroad? 
Mr. Granger. Yes. 
Dr. Galloway. There has never been any definite proof that it has 

been transmitted in that way. 

Mr. Worley. Then how did it get into Great Britain? 
Di. Galloway. W ell, there are a number of different opinions with 

legald to how the disease gets into Great Britain, and there seems 
to be a considerable amount of circumstantial evidence that infected 
meat or meat products, offals, have to be considered as a possible 
source of danger. 1 

Mr. Worley. Infected meat? 
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Dr. Galloway. Meat or meat products imported from countries in 
which the disease is endemic. 

Mr. Worley. That is the only source you know of which transmits 
the disease; is that correct? 

Dr. Galloway. It has also been suggested that it may be brought 
in mechanically by birds, but then we have no direct proof for that. 

Mr. Worley. Doctor, can you tell us exactly, without voicing opin¬ 
ions or theories, what brought about the infestation in England ? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, with regard to scientific proof, I think one 
has to say that if one was proceeding to investigate the question, for 
example, of birds bringing the disease into Great Britain, that that 
would be almost an impractical proposition. There are thousands 
of starlings that migrate from the continent, and the experimental 
evidence is that it could be carried mechanically by birds on their 
feathers or their feet, but probably only small amounts of virus would 
be carried and perhaps not all birds would be infected. 

Now, if we were going to set out to try and catch birds to examine 
them we would be doing nothing else, and we would make no progress 
in other important work. We wouldn’t be able to tackle problems 
like the examination of the Mexican virus. 

Mr. Worley. So it is not positively known whether birds transmit 
the virus or not? 

Dr. Galloway. There have been experiments done at Pirbright. 
These were artificial experiments in which birds were flown from 
infected animals into boxes where susceptible animals were kept. 
These experiments were carried out under artificial conditions, of 
course, and the evidence on those experiments suggested that they 
would not hold the virus very long, that they would free themselves 
from the virus but that would not exclude the possibility, as transit 
from the Continent by flight is relatively short. The only thing one 
can say is that the general impressions are that if birds played a very 
great part in the transmission it would be much wider spread in Great 
Britain than it actually is. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Granger. 
Mr. Granger. Dr. Galloway, are you familiar with the practice we 

are now engaged in in Mexico in respect to disinfecting persons and 
vehicles and the like from the infected territory into free territory. 

Dr. Galloway. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Granger. Would you say that is an unnecessary precaution? 
Dr. G'lloway. No; not at all. 
Mr. Worley. You do not do that in England, though? 
Dr. Galloway. With regard to vehicles? We do. 

Mr. Worley. Or people? 
Dr. Galloway. We do within the country. If we have an outbreak 

in the country on one premises, that premises first of all has a stand¬ 
still order placed around it. It comes under police control and all 
vehicles and personnel going onto those premises either have to wear 
protective clothing and be disinfected, and there their cars are dis¬ 
infected—— 

Mr. Worley. But yen wait until the outbreak has already occurred 
before taking those steps ? 

Dr. Galloway. Yes. 
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Mr. Gillie. Dr. Galloway, you mentioned in your paper this morn¬ 

ing about the possibility of locating a research laboratory at its best 
place, and that the best place would be close to the sea. 

Dr. Galloway. That has always been my position. At least you 
have one side where there is no chance of infection. You can bring in 
uninfected cattle by sea if by any chance you cannot bring them by 
land. It is one of the problems, you may be interested to know, that 
we have at Pirbright, that the lands we have are restricted and there 
are no sewers in that actual area and it would be much more satis¬ 
factory if we were able to put our disinfected fluids into a sewer 
system. 

Mr. Gillie. What is the location of Pirbright with reference to 
London ? 

Dr. Galloway. We are about 30 miles from London and the way 
that we get rid of our effluent infected fluid is to place it in disinfection 
tanks and hold it with the antiseptic for a period and then it is allowed 
to drain out through marshland into a stream. 

Now, as the station expands the strain which is put on that system 
becomes very great. There is no sewer system in the area. It is all 
done by these septic tanks and obviously in the old days we perhaps 
only were doing small experiments, since the war we have been work¬ 

ing on a larger scale in which we may have over a hundred animals 
under experiment at one time and there is a considerable accumulation 
of fluid and solid matter which has to be gotten rid of. That is a 
problem where I think proximity to the sea would be an advantage. 

Mr. Gillie. You would recommend that from your point of view? 

Dr. Galloway. That is my opinion. 

Mr. Gillie. How about an island off the shore, say 5 or 10 miles? 

Dr. Galloway. I think the disadvantages of that, the chief disad¬ 
vantages, quite apart from manipulation of equipment and animals, is 
the human factor with regard to the staff as such. There are islands 
where research work has been carried out in foot-and-mouth disease, 
and these vary in size from a small island up to a larger island, but 
they find great difficulty in maintaining what one might call a satis¬ 
factory psychological make-up in the workers. They have a sense of 
claustrophobia, being shut up on an island, and if the staff are un¬ 
married they become restless and have a tendency to become nomadic, 
and if you have wives and families there may be tense periods when 
they find it difficult to get along. You have to consider the schools and 
medical services. I think that is one of the problems they have had 
on all these islands where the work has been carried out. You have 
already got great difficulty in picking a satisfactory staff for carrying 
out this work. They have got to be temperamentally suited for the 
strain which is already put upon them in carrying out all these dis¬ 
infection pi'ocesses. If you add to that bv obliging them to work and 
live on .an island, I think you may find there are considerable 
difficulties. 

Mr. Gillie. You would say the human factor then is very impor¬ 
tant? , 

Dr. Galloway. A very important one. 
Mr. Gillie. If the laboratory was to be set somewhere on an island, 

you do not think it would be satisfactory ? 
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Dr. Galloway. Well, that is my impression. It might depend upon 

the vicinity to the mainland, but 1 think you would get the same meas¬ 

ure of protection almost if you had a peninsula with a narrow isthmus 

connecting it so that the only communications were not across water, 

and quite apart from that in some of the islands, where they have got 

this working, they had not appreciated that the sea may freeze over 

so the protection which is given by the water is not always there. 

Mr. Gillie. Doctor, you have been doing considerable experimental 
work in connection with the virus of the Mexican type. Have you any 
idea how much material you have used or how many cattle, or guinea 
pigs you have used in that experiment so far ? 

Dr. Galloway. As I said in my statement, there were 527 cattle to 

date and 477 guinea pigs, and horses which I have not mentioned. 

Mr. Gillie. Did you get any appropriation from us for that work, 
or did you do that on your own budget? 

Dr. Galloway. We did that on our own budget. 
Mr. Gillie. That many head of cattle ? That is real international 

cooperation. 
Dr. Galloway. Five hundred and twenty-seven. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Granger. 
Mr. Granger. I understand, Doctor, in the early part of your state¬ 

ment you said one of the expensive items in carrying on these experi¬ 
ments was the buying of cattle. Is that right ? 

Dr. Galloway. That is right; the cattle are expensive, yes. 
Mr. Granger. I mean exclusive of hogs and sheep ? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, of course, they are less expensive. 

Mr. Granger. What I was wondering,'will the same experiment on 

a hog or a sheep apply to a cow ? 
Dr. Galloway. No; there is considerable evidence that you get a 

, certain amount of species adaptation. That is to say that there are 
strains of foot-and-mouth virus which, when they affect hogs, seem 
to have a certain affinity for that species and they lose a certain 
amount of their ineffectivity on other species. We have examined 
strains of foot-and-mouth virus which have originated from what you 
call hogs and those strains will spread easily in hogs. You can carry 
out experiments in hogs, but we find greater difficulty in infecting 
cattle with those strains. In some cases you may passage them back 
again through cattle and they become adaptable to that species. That 
makes it difficult to superimpose the results of experiments in one 
species with experiments in another. When you take sheep, there is 
a great irregularity in which sheep can become infected with foot-and- 
mouth disease. Not only that, it is sometimes more difficult to diagnose 
the disease in sheep. Mouth lesions are transient and you get foot 
lesions which at some stages of their development may be confused 
with foot-rot lesions. The sheep cannot be considered as a very satis¬ 
factory animal and the results of experiments in sheep could not be 
used to draw conclusions about the condition in cattle. 

Mr. Granger. Then you could not carry on a successful experiment 
by trying to cut down the cost by using hogs and sheep ? 

Dr. Galloway. That is quite definite. I think yon might want to 
obtain information in these other animal species, but you are much 
more likely to get satisfactory information working with cattle. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Simpson. 
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Ml-. SlMI 3son. Dr. Galloway, how long has the research laboratory 
in England been established and conducting research experiments? 

Dr. Galloway. How long have I conducted them? 
Mr. Simpson. How long has the country of England conducted 

experiments ? 
Dr. Galloway. I did not quite catch that. 
Mr. Simpson. How long has your research laboratory been estab¬ 

lished ? 
Dr. Galloway. Since about 1924. 
Mr. Simpson. Plave you done any retrenching on the program, or 

are you expanding ? 
Dr. Galloway. We are expanding at the present time. Until the 

commencement of the war there had been some experiments done, but 
then it was decided that the station should be considerably expanded, 

and it is still being expanded. 
Mr. Simpson. How many research laboratories do you have? 

Dr. Galloway. You are referring to laboratories or units for car¬ 
rying out the experiments? 

Mr. Simpson. In England. 
Dr. Galloway. Oh, in England. There is only one. 
Mr. Simpson. Did you conduct these experiments off a ship, as I 

have read ? 
Dr. Galloway. Yes. 
Mr. Simison. Did you have an experimental ship on which you 

conducted these experiments ? 
Dr. Galloway. Yes. 
Mr. Simpson. That was in connection with the present one 30 miles 

from London ? 
Dr. Galloway. No; this was before that station 30 miles from 

London was established. 
Mr. Simpson. You still have only one? 
Dr. Galloway. Only one. 
Mr. Simpson. What prompted it in the first instance, the seriousness 

of the disease, or was it all over England? 
Dr. Galloway. Yes; it was continually occurring and affecting the 

stock, and it was becoming quite a serious menace to the country. 
Mr. Simpson. 4 ou do feel that you have obtained beneficial results? 
Dr. Galloway. From the work that has been carried out in Pir- 

briffht ? 
Mr. Simpson. From the laboratory. 
Dr. Galloway. Much useful information has been obtained. 
Mr. Simpson. Are you vaccinating for it in England as a result of 

these experiments ? 
Dr. Galloway. We are carrying out no vaccination in the field in 

England. 
Mr. Simpson. I think the disease has broken out in this country, 

and I am estimating, probably once in 10 years. On that basis, would 
you feel an experimental laboratory was justified in this country? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think the thing to consider there is that up 

to a certain extent you have been lucky in escaping the disease so long, 
r ou are in much the same position as we are, and we consider that it is 
always a potential source of danger. We never know when we are 
going to get the disease into the country. 
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The policy has been remarkably effective in preventing the disease, 
but one knows that untoward events may arise which would interfere 
with that policy, and one has always to provide for them. 

For example, during the war period it was realized that the circum¬ 
stances there might make it difficult to maintain the policy as such, 
and under those circumstances it would be necessary to have some other 
method of control, and that is why greater attention was given to 
vaccination than ever before. 

Mr. Simpson. Have you any idea, for the benefit of the committee, 
what has been the total cost of this laboratory in England since 1924? 

Dr. Galloway. I could obtain those figures, but I have not got them 
at my fingertips. 

Mr. Simpson. Would you do that? 
Dr. Galloway. I will do that. 
Mr. Gillie. How many employees do you have in your laboratory? 
Dr. G\lloway. Well, I should say that in the first place we are not 

fully staffed. 
We have had difficulties in securing staff, and, as this place is iso¬ 

lated, it has become necessary to build housing accommodations in 
the area so that we can bring staff near. 

We found during the war period we had to bring them long dis¬ 
tance in view of the housing difficulties, and it was very difficult to 
retain staff. I should think that altogether there are probably about 
60 or 70 people at the station. 

That, you will realize, is a small research station which is only 
capable of tackling a limited number of problems. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Worley. 
Mr Worley. Doctor, this Government has spent nearly $40,000,000 

in Mexico trying to keep the foot-and-mouth disease out of this 
country. Why should we deliberately turn around and allow the 
disease to come into this country and take a chance on infecting 
our cattle ? We are trying to keep it out, not let it in. 

Dr. Galloway. I did not quite gather the purpose of your remark. 
Mr. Worley. I say this Government- 
Dr. Galloway. Has spent $40,000,000. 

Mr. Worley. We have spent $40,000,000 in Mexico. I do not recall 
offhand just what the Mexican Government has spent, but they are 
also appropriating services and money on the program. 

We have spent nearly $40,000,000 to keep the disease out of this 
country. Now, what justification would there be for Congress to 
do an about-face and let the virus in? 

Why should we take a chance and risk bringing the virus into this 
country with the possibility or probability of infecting our herds? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think that is one of the points that I cov¬ 
ered in the statement, that we were in the same position in our country. 

Mr. Worley. But it was already in England. 
Dr. Galloway. It was coming into England periodically, but it 

was not considered as endemic in the country, it was simply a po¬ 
tential risk that was considered so great that we ought to do something 
about it, so that we could provide for extraordinary conditions which 
might arise in which the disease did spread, with the risk of that 
becoming endemic; or the other attitude was taken that any research 

-2 71715—48- 
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that we did would be of extreme value in diminishing the incidence 
of the disease in other countries and therefore lessen the risk to our¬ 
selves. 

Mr. Worley. This country has been lucky, you say, in not having 
more outbreaks. Do you not think we have been a 'little more care¬ 
ful, rather than lucky? 

Dr. Galloway. Perhaps I did not express myself quite correctly. 
I think the methods you have used to control it are very good, but 
it is not always certain that there may be contravention of regulations. 

Mr. Worley. One of the methods we have used is the absolute pro¬ 
hibition of importing cattle from any country infested with foot-and- 
mouth disease. 

Dr. Galloway. Well ,the position is that, if you provide an institute 
that is suitably installed for carrying out this research and you have 
suitable regulations, the risk is not great. 

Mr. Worley. Even with the most careful safeguards, we have no 
assurance that it will work, since we do not know how many different 
ways it can be carried. 

Dr. Galloway. Well, there is no doubt about it that you are cor- 
] ect in pulling me up on that question. When I say that you are 
lucky, I mean that you have all these regulations in force, but one 
must always consider illegal methods of things being brought into 
the country over which one has no control. 

Iheie is the same condition in our country. With regard to the 
risks that are attendant, I think one has to consider that the institute 
m England has been running since 1924 and there has never been anv 
proof that the disease has gotten out of the institute. 

The point is that you have to have a trained staff, and in many 
cases, it you had that research institute, we would consider that the 
lisks were greater there than the importation or contravention of 
regulations with regard to importing things into the country, very 
much less, because you are dealing with something your staff knows 
something about and they know how to control it. 

, Woklet. Are you familiar with the law which authorizes the 
cooperation of this country with Mexico in its efforts to stamp out 

nrlinftT?!14 dlsease.?fi For your information, it is broad enough, 
and in fact there is specific authority in that bill, to set up research in- 

eve,-vthing ™y 40 flnd 
C°ulAnm that Program be carried on in Mexico instead of this 

joveniment taking a chance on bringing the disease into this country ? 
Di. Galloway. M ell, I think to a certain extent I also covered that 

nffl^0Statemeilt- That 1attitude was taken always with regard to 
fficials in our country, that instead of creating a risk to the stock 

mT<dnS 111 ^nSlan<1 by having the research stations which they thought 
• ud thprp 0lv J (T thf suggestion was that it should be done abroad, 

irat^ttTosIStyfhere who TOre atTOSS »® ‘® «nd 

to whit lndia-might b® taken «« somewhat similar 

thellisealels endemk?llt l AmW,Ca *”d » -hich 
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They do not have the same control as they have in European eoun- 
ftries. There is less certainty with regard to the history of the 
: animals. 

The disease among native stock is spreading continually, and there 
is also uncertainty there as to susceptibility of different breeds. 

They have found great difficulty and that has been experienced by 
workers elsewhere, in getting uniform infection of animals which 
might be used in experimental work, and it would also vitiate any 
experiments on the protective properties of immunizing agents. I 
think that in an international program which might ultimately de¬ 
velop to be interesting, to correlate results obtained in these countries 
in which these observations would be made with the results that were 
obtained under standard conditions susceptible to animals, that one 

• could base satisfactory conclusions on these experiments. 
Mr. Bramblett. Doctor, you compared the situation in England 

with the situation in this country from a standpoint of periodic ap¬ 
pearances of the disease. 

Of course, if mv information is correct, we have not had an outbreak 
in the United States since 1929, which was a very small outbreak. 
There was a large outbreak in 1924 and another in 1913; also, it is my 
information that they pretty well have settled on what caused those 
outbreaks; I mean, how the disease happened to come in and get 
started. 

I am very much interested in the fact that you compare the situation 
and that you say just “periodically” you have it in Great Britain. 
Will you tell me what you mean by periodically—every 10 or 20 
years? 

Dr. Galloway. No ; it is much more frequent than that. I think the 
great difference between your method of control and ours is that I 
believe you do not import any meat from countries in which the disease 
occurs endemically. You import no fresh meat or frozen meat, chilled 
meat, whereas we do. I think it is somewhere about 60 to 70 percent, 
if not more, of the meat consumed in Great Britain is imported from 
countries in which the disease occurs. 

Mr. Bramblett. I take it that you feel that the incidence of the 
disease from time to time in Great Britain is because of the importa¬ 
tion of meat, then, birds? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I do not think you can exclude the possibility, 
but I think I covered that in my previous reply, in that, whereas you 
exclude the possibility of birds bringing it in, there seems to be a cer¬ 
tain amount of strong, as I recall, evidence that a number of out¬ 
breaks—and the statement has been made, I believe, by the chief 
veterinary officer of the animal health division in his official report, 
associating with it contravention of swill-boiling order, and that such 
swill which has not been boiled is a risk. 

Mr. Bramblett. Some scientists have claimed that the disease itself 
or the virus can be carried by air. Will you give us your reaction to 
that type of carrying of the disease into a country ? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think the possibility of it being introduced 
is.attendant upon importing any animal products which have not been 
subjected to some disinfection process. 

Mr. Bramblett. The thing I have in mind particularly, Doctor, is 
that some place I read where during a heavy type of fog from the main- 
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land to England there were a good many people who thought perhaps 
that the disease was brought in through the air. 

Can you react to that at all ? 
Dr. Galloway. I think it would be difficult to draw any conclusions 

with regard to that, but there are no means of approaching that from 
a scientific point of view. 

Mr. Bramblett. You would not say that it could not be borne by 
air? 

Dr. Galloway. I think over short distances the evidence is that aero- 
transmission may take place. It may be with particles of dust or air, 
which you mentioned, over short distances. 

What happens over a longer distance, it is difficult to estimate, but 
it is because of that risk that in setting up a new center it would be 
advisable to have air conditioning with disinfection of the air to pre¬ 
vent the possibility of that type of thing occurring. 

It is quite possible that modern methods can devise a set-up which 
we have not at Pirbright, incidentally, for preventing that aero- 
transmitting. It becomes important. You can experiment from one 
unit to another. That possibility has been suggested with regard to 
accidental infection that is sometimes taking place between units, but 
with modern scientific methods it is possible to have air conditioning 
and with conditioned sterilized air coming out in the experimental 
units. 

Mr. Bramblett. In speaking again of the periods in Geat Britain, 
you said they occur with more frequency than in this country. Will 
you explain that ? What would be, roughly, your periods in England 
when you have the incidence of the disease and that you actually con¬ 
sider that you have it, as between those periods when you feel that 
England is free from the disease. 

Dr. Galloway. Well, the experience within the last number of years' 
shows that the last outbreak we had was in November and the previous 
one was in June. 

Now, that is a fairly long period if one takes the periods elapsed over 
the last 10 years because sometimes the frequency is greater than that. 

It may be a period of weeks or most in between. 
Mr. Bramblett. The period that you had in mind was several times 

a year in England as against maybe 10 years in this country ? 
Dr. Galloway. Yes; but that is gotten to a large extent by your 

measures of control and not importing fresh meat or meat products 
from countries in which the disease occurs. 

Mr. Bramblett. Will you also tell me, Doctor, if you can, from 
your experiments and from your research station there, what you 
have actually done in the way of counteracting the disease after it 
gets started ? 

You say you do not vaccinate, so that leaves me a little bit foggy 
as to the results that you are actually using to move the disease back 
out and get into this clear period that you have. 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think in view of my position, I have to be 
guarded on these statements. 

I am a scientist and I am not connected with the administrative 
control of foot-and-mouth disease in Great Britain. I think I should 
make that statement. 



ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 17 

Mr. Bramblett. I was just interested as to how you were able to 
make any constructive progress there without vaccination. 

Dr. Galloway. I think the opinion held is that as long as it is 
possible by the slaughter method to prevent spread, the question of 
using any other method of control is not justifiable. 

Mr. Bramblett. In other words, if you have a surrounded area 
that has broken out, you believe in the slaughtering and burial method 
and use that consistently if it will control the outbreak ? 

Dr. Galloway. Yes, the point being that in every country obviously 
the rapidity with which that can be effected must vary. Our coun¬ 
try brings it under police control and unless an outbreak is unde¬ 
clared by a contravention of an order, immediately a farmer gets 
an outbreak on a farm he is obliged by law to report that to the 
police. 

Obviously he may not fall in with those regulations but under 
normal circumstances when it is reported to the police, it is reported 
to the inspection staff of the ministry and if the disease is confirmed 
as such, even when there are a fairly large number of animals, under 
normal conditions, as distinct from war conditions, those animals 
would be underground or burned within 48 hours at the latest, and 
in many cases within 24. 

Mr. Bramblett. I do not want to ask you a question that is not 
fair, so please do not think I am doing that, but when you have had 
the experimental station since 1924 and you do not use vaccination, 
it just is very confusing to me as to the exact purpose of the research 
station if since 1924 you do not use vaccination. 

Then what is the purpose of the research laboratory that you have 
in England other than to just get facts to go on the disease? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think I covered that in my statement that 
in the first place it is felt that one always has to be provided against 
a circumstance. Supposing there was no research station in the 
country and supposing that circumstances arose that for some reason, 
out of the control of the animal health division with an efficient police 
inspection service that it got away, then considerable criticism would 
be thrown up by stock owners that there was no place in the country 
which could provide some alternative measure of control if it came 
necessary. 

That is the immediate effect on the stock owner. Then it is also 
felt that from a general point of view any information that can 
be found out places us in a favorable condition in the fact that we 
have animals of known history. That does not occur in your Eu¬ 
ropean countries to the same extent. There is much doubt about the 
history of the animal. Any information that we can provide which 
would be useful to countries working under less satisfactory condi¬ 
tions might diminish the amount of infection in the world generally 
and therefore diminish the risk from one country to another. 

Mr. Granger. You do mean to say that you are not using vaccina¬ 
tion in the experimentation itself? 

Dr. Galloway. No; our main program is on methods connected 
with vaccination. I think the' other gentleman was referring to the 
use of vaccination in thp field as a method of control. 

Mr. Bramblett. That is correct. 



18 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

Mr. Granger. Then there certainly would be some answer to the 
problem if you use it in the station. I would not want to use it in 
the field either, for that matter. 

Mr. Bramblett. There is another question. Perhaps you can an¬ 
swer the question as to exactly what has been accomplished as far as 
the number of years from 1924 to 1948 is concerned, from the stand¬ 
point of the experiment stations and I am wondering if we should 
develop one if we would have probably the same incidence before we 
accomplish something that could be used in the field, if that were 
necessary. 

I am still confused on that point and I hope somebody clears it up. 
I would like to ask this, though, Doctor: You suggested and said that 
you have made in England considerable, or had taken part in a 
considerable amount of research on the Mexican situation and named 
a number of cattle and horses and pigs, and so forth, guinea pigs. 

Those experiments were all carried on in England ? 
Dr. Galloway. What experiments ? 
Mr. Bramblett. The ones you had reference to. 
Dr. Galloway. Yes; these experiments were under standard control 

conditions. 
Mr. Bramblett. How did you get your material from Mexico to 

England to carry on that experiment ? 
Dr. Galloway. Well, perhaps I could refer to one of the other wit- . 

nesses to explain their position. 
Mr. Bramblett. If that will be taken care of later, that will be fine. 

I am interested in that very definitely from the standpoint of how 
much you have done and whether you moved live cattle or just speci¬ 
mens and how they were moved. 

Dr. Galloway. It was virus samples that were carried under 
conditions which would prevent breakage. 

Mr. Bramblett. With regard to the island, I was very happy to 
have you testify, and I hope I understood you correctly, that an island 
was not good for the reasons which you listed in your testimony and 
for reasons which may come out later in the hearings. - 

I would like to ask you if you think an island the size of Puerto Rico 
would be one that you could not use because of its size. 

Dr. Galloway. I am afraid my knowledge of geography is not 
sufficient to tell me what acreage of Puerto Rico is. 

Mr. Bramblett. Well, of course, it is a very large island. Still I 
was getting at the fact that, if the island was large enough—that was: 
really more your objection to an island, was it, the use of a small 
island? 

Dr. Galloway. There is not only that factor, sir, there is the factor 

of the staff itself. The island in Germany was much larger than the 
island in Denmark, but they did have these staff problems. 

You have got to consider that the research worker as such has to 
maintain contact with his fellow workers in other fields of virus study 
if the work is going to be developed and he has to have opportunities 
of communicating with other people. 

Now, oven if you have a large island, you have got to allow those 
people off the island. 

• hp a trine that you are going to keep the people on the 
is and indefinitely. The people, the children, the wives, must come 
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off the island, and you have got a considerable amount of transit. Well, 
you are really collecting factors to a large extent by even having a 
strip of sea if you can have a peninsula or isthmus over which you 
have control. 

Mr. Bramblett. I think I understand. Getting into a larger island 
like Puerto Rico, I thought perhaps most of those things could be 
taken care of as you spoke of and yet not where you have the research 
station you are going to have some human elements involved that will 
be disconcerting at least, I should think. 

Dr. Galloway. On an island, I think people as a general rule have 
a feeling of claustrophobia. You must have regular ferry services at 
a certain time of the day. Somebody may want to leave the island 
at certain times and it is not possible to do so. There is a sort of 
impression on the research worker that affects him. There have been 
considerable periods in which on these islands they have had difficulty 
with regard to staff, with regard to their psychological stability. 

Mr. Bramblett. Thank you very much, Doctor. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Simpson. 
Mr. Simpson. Dr. Galloway, you say you do not vaccinate. I be¬ 

lieve they do vaccinate in Denmark and that is not very far from you. 
Have you any information as to how they are getting along with 

their vaccination there ? 
Dr. Galloway. From the reports that they have made, I under¬ 

stand they have had very good results. 
Mr. Simpson. I did not hear you. 
Dr. Calloway. The reports that they have made have suggested 

that they have had exceedingly good results. 
Mi-. Simpson. That cost was prohibitive ? 
Dr. Galloway. I did not say so. 

Mr. Gillie. We did not quite understand you, Doctor. 
Dr. Galloway. I say that the reports that they have made indicate 

that they have successful results. 
Mr. Simpson. Now, do they have an experimental station in Den¬ 

mark, do you know? 
Dr. Galloway. They have, yes, on an island. 
Mr. Simpson. They have about 10,000 islands over there. They 

could spare one. 
Dr. Galloway. It would be very difficult to set up a station not on 

an island. 
Mr. Simpson. Then you do feel that in the Danish experiments the 

vaccine has been successful, or do they feel so? 
Dr. Galloway. They do, yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Doctor, one more question: Is there a possibility of 

the United States making some sort of an arrangement whereby we 
might be able to assist you with your research laboratory; in other 
words, have the two countries worked together? Could your lab¬ 
oratory be enlarged or improved in order that both countries might 
carry on their experiments right over at Pirbriglit? 

Is that a possibility ? 

Dr. Galloway. I think the indications are that the limits of expan¬ 
sion that would be possible in our research station would be not suffi¬ 
ciently great to tackle the problem on the scale which is necessary. 
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The space is limited and it would be possible to expand it but 
I think that if this is going to be tackled by a country which is setting 
up a research institute that it wants to be done on a sufficiently large 
scale. 

JVIr. Gillie. Mr. Granger. 
Mr. Granger. One more question: I am sorry to keep adding to 

these questions. 
Oftentimes the Congress is condemned by some countries that pro¬ 

duce meat animals for export saying that our present law quarantine 
was a camouflage and it is for the purpose of keeping competitive 
stock out of the American market. They say when meat is frozen, all 
the dangers of the virus disappear. Would you say that our quaran¬ 
tine law as it now exists is justifiable in the interest of the American 
people? 

Dr. Galloway. It is exceedingly necessary. 

Mr. Granger. Exceedingly necessary ? 
Dr. Galloway. Yes. 
Mr. Granger. And there is a danger, and to your satisfaction you 

have proven that this virus may be carried by meat that is just frozen ? 
Dr. Galloway. That is very necessary. A misconception which 

often arises is that people talk about meat without thinking of the car¬ 
cass as such. 

Now, with regard to meat that is chilled, the flesh itself is not dan¬ 
gerous because there is an acid change that takes place in the animal 
associated with changes after death. 

But virus can remain in the blood, which is not affected by those 
changes, in the bone marrow, and in the internal organs or offals. 

As regards freezing, in all those tissues, apart from the flesh itself, 
freezing would have the effect of conserving rather than killing the 
germs. 

It is known, for example, that quick-frozen meat, and that affects 
also the flesh, is much more dangerous than the chilled meat because 
the quick-freezing is carried out before these changes take place. 

You do not get the acid fermentation and the meat itself may re¬ 
main infected. We have done experiments which have not yet been 
published but we have examined quick-frozen meats during the 
war. We had a lot of meat that was imported into our country which 
was boned and suggestion was' that it would be dangerous because 
boned matter was more dangerous than anything else. 

But I think it was about 1 percent of the meat that came into the 
country was quick frozen and we carried out some experiments to find 
out whether there was any greater risk with that than with meat 
whkh had been frozen after post-mortem changes. 

We have kept tissue for a considerable number of months under 
freezing conditions. 

We have not taken it to the limit but for many months it will remain 
infected under those conditions. 

Mr. Granger. As a result of your experience since 1924, have you 

made any discoveries that would indicate you are on the right track 
and you are going to find the answer to this virus problem? 

Dr. G\lloway. Well, I have only directly been associated with the 
Pirbright Laboratory since 1939. There have been a considerable 
number of observations that have all been useful in advancing and 

c5 
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fitting into the jigsaw puzzle with regard to devising methods which 
would be practicable. 

It must be understood that it is for that reason that we always have 
to consider long-term research. The progress is slow. It is much 
slower than it is with many other kinds of diseases in which it is 
possible to use small experimental animals. 

Of recent years we have been chiefly interested in devising methods 
of testing vaccines under standard conditions and determining stand¬ 
ard methods of potency of infected agents. That is going to be 
extremely useful, the data that we have obtained, and other institutes 
are probably developing along the same lines under difficult conditions. 

Those comparisons should be useful in assessing the immunizing 
power of vaccines that could be applied. 

Mr. Granger. Thank you, Doctor. 
Mr. Gillie. Any other questions? 
Mr. Bramblett. Just one more. In your experiments on the Mexi¬ 

can type of foot-and-mouth disease, have you got any results yet 
that you could tell us about in England because of your experiments 
there as to the Mexican foot-and-mouth disease? 

Dr. Galloway. Well, that information has been passed on to the 
joint commission. What information did you want, particularly ? 

Mr. Bramblett. I was interested in the type of virus, if you have 
definitely set that type as far as your research is concerned, and any 
other information that you would like to give us. 

Dr. Galloway. Well, I think one point we have to remember with 
regard to that question is that we have examined a considerable num¬ 
ber of samples from Mexico and all the indications are that those 
samples all belong to what we term as one immunological type. 

Now, examination of other samples will be continued because what 
we have got to remember is that well, when you have got a vast country 
in which disease is occurring that your sampling must to a certain 
extent be taken over a certain period and you must make sure there 
is no change in the characteristic of the virus or there is no possibility 
of another virus of a different immunological type occurring. 

You realize that chance and possibility comes into this, that the 
more samples you take, the more accurate information you have. 

All we can say is that up to the present time the samples we have 
examineu have ail been of one immunological type. 

Mr. Bramblett. Then, however, you have all different types of virus 
when you have the disease ? 

Dr. Galloway. That is introduced at irregular intervals. There 
is no uniformity. We may have one for a long period, an A type only, 
or we may have an O, or a C type, and there are also occasions when 
you have more than one original outbreak at a time at different centers 
and you may find that you have two different types at the two dif¬ 
ferent centers. It is a variable position as it probably coincides to a 
certain extent with the incidence of disease in the country from which 
the infection is imported. 

Mr. Bramblett. But your examination so far shows you have only 
one type in Mexico, the so-callecl A type, even though I understand 
that is not a sure test. At the same time, that is where you are now. 

Dr. Galloway. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. Thank you. 
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Mr. Gillie. Dr. Galloway, we certainly have appreciated the oppor¬ 
tunity of having you come before this committee and through the 
committee we want to thank you for appearing before us and giving 
us information on this subject. 

It is a quarter of 12 and we are going to try to run on until about 
1 o’clock if we can, if the bells do not ring for us, so we are going 
to call on another gentleman who is quite famous in this particular 
line of work; Dr. Traum is a member of this foot-and-mouth division. 
Dr. Traum has probably given more time and study to this disease 
than any other man in this country today. Dr. Traum and Dr. 
Mohler have done a lot of work on this. Every time the country has 
had a suspicion of some foot-and-mouth trouble they have called 
Dr. Traum. Dr. Traum is a professor of veterinary medicine at the 
University of California, at Berkeley, Calif. I am going to ask 
him to take the witness chair. 

STATEMENT OF DR. JACOB TRAUM, PROFESSOR OF VETERINARY 
SCIENCE, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA 

Dr. Traum. My name is Dr. Jacob Traum, professor of veterinary 
science at the University of California and I am also a member of 
the advisory research committee. I have not any statement except 
that being a member of the advisory committee for foot-and-mouth 
research, and we have a report proposed 3 months ago ancl I think 
part of this may be read at this time as an introduction to any ques¬ 
tions you may want to ask me. 

If it is all right with the committee, I shall read part of this report. 
By way of introduction I might say that we have divided our sug¬ 

gestions for research into two parts, one is a short-term research 
program which we considered urgent and immediate and the other 
was a long-term one. 

bince this particular bill has to do with the long-term research, 
I will limit mv statement to the long-term research unless you want 
to go back to the other. 

The committee met in September, on the 21st. This report was is¬ 
sued in October. [Reading:] 

The long-term program should he undertaken on United States soil, either 
on an island or on the mainland, where suitable and adequate facilities for 
housing the necessary numbers of large and small animals can be provided, where 
strict isolation can be practiced, and where proper provisions can be made for 
tlie research study of all phases of foot-and-mouth disease and, should the 
need arise, other highly contagious diseases which are not now epizootic in the 
United States. 

The recommended long-term research program on foot-and-mouth disease is 
considered by this committee a proper and necessary activity to be undertaken 

>.v the United States even though the malady is not enzootic in this country. 
., n tlaeJ?as.V , en foot-and-mouth disease made its appearance in this country 
it was effectively stamped out through the prompt and efficient institution of 
tne slaughter method. However, it is possible that conditions may arise where, 
in connectmn with an outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease, it would not be feasible 
or possible to resort to the slaughter method alone in dealing with the outbreak. 

such circumstances it would be of the greatest importance that we have 
« nnof LP-°S^lb 6 inJormatioi‘> necessary facilities, and a properly trained per- 

f ' inaFgntate an alternate method of supplementary procedure offering 
., ' I , ‘ , ‘j.1 snccess in the particular situation. The recommended research 
disease opportunity for the development of new knowledge of the 
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This might well be of inestimable value in preventing introduction of the 
■disease or in assuring its prompt detection and prevention of rapid spread should 
it, unfortunately, again make its appearance in this country. 

Further, any new knowledge or accomplishments in methods for the diagnosis 
and control of the disease which may result from research undertaken by this 
country, when made available and utilized by countries in which the malady 
commonly exists, would lessen the hazard of the disease being introduced into 
the United States. 

Mr. Worley. What was the last part of your statement, Doctor ? 
Dr. Traum. The substance was that any information which may be 

gathered would help us in detecting the disease and may help other 
countries in eliminating the disease there and therefore I can say 
indirectly protect us too. 

Mr. Worley. Why could that program not be carried on success¬ 
fully in Mexico where the disease already exists? 

Dr. Traum. Well, in the first place, we are hoping that it will not 
exist there very long. We are trying to stamp it out. Of course- 

Mr. Worley. No one has had the courage to predict just how long 
it will be before we eradicate the disease in Mexico. Some say 5 years, 
some say 10, and some say 20, some say never. 

Dr. Traum. That is right. 
Mr. Worley. What do you think ? 
Dr. Traum. I really do not know. I have not been down in Mexico. 

I really could not tell you just how long it will be. It may be endemic 
there for a long time. We hope that it will be stamped out. 

Mr. Worley. Of course, we are trying to do that. 
Dr. Traum. I will say I have not the least idea but I do not know 

enough about the circumstances or conditions as they exist in Mexico 
for me to sit up here and testify in an expert manner regarding condi¬ 
tions there. 

Mr. Worley. What is your second objection to experimenting in 
Mexico rather than here ? 

Dr. Traum. Well, in the first place, I would ask why should we ask 
the Mexican Government to set up an experimental station for infor¬ 
mation that we want to have for our own use? 

In the second place, we do not have the control. I suppose from 
what I hear there is a great deal of difficulty in getting uniform action 
on most everything and we—if we operated an experiment station 
there we would certainly want to have the full, complete control of that 
and we certainly could not have it in Mexico or any other country 
excepting on our own soil and under our own directions. 

Mr. Worley. On that point, and the other members can correct me 

if I am in error, several of the Mexican officials said that they would 
be very pleased if we would conduct experiments there. 

Certainly they offered every cooperation. Am I correct in that 
statement ? 

Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. After all, we are putting up most of the money. 
Dr. Traum. I am not in a position to speak there about the political 

considerations, and so forth, in Mexico, but it seems to me that any 
research station which we would have under our control would cer¬ 
tainly be far better for all concerned than if we had it in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. Well, I think we would have control. That is my 
opinion. 
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Dr. Traum. Well, I do not know that you could guarantee that 
control. Again I will have to supplement that and qualify it by saying 
that I am not an expert on the political situation in Mexico and just 
do not know how things would go but I still maintain that we might 
in some way supplment or agree on what Dr. Galloway said. We do 
take all the precautions to introduce the disease and I will say we were 
a little bit lucky at that. We were a little bit lucky despite all the 
precautions. 

Now, in spite of all the rules and regulations you have regarding 
Mexican importations of cattle, see what happened. You thought you 
had that cinched and all the various angles covered and everything 
else. You see what happened there. 

Mr. Worley. I will not argue with you as to the desirability of a 
research station. 

Dr. Traum. We were lucky. Now, as Dr. Gillie said, I have been 
sent out quite often where trouble is brewing and where there is a 
question, and so forth, and so forth. I feel often that we are sitting 
especially in places like California on a hot box all the time. Although 
we have rules and regulations you cannot control every piece of animal 
product that comes in there. 

We know that people come in aboard a ship and some fellow would 
like to take a ham to his best girl in town or somewhere like that. 

Excuse me for talking in this fashion. But it does happen. We 
know it happens. It happens that just this particular ham does not 
get into the garbage. If this particular ham got into the garbage 
you would start something. 

Mr. Worley. There is no difference of opinion, as far as I know, on 
the desirability of research. The difference of opinion is where it 
might be located. What is your other objection to using Mexico for a 
laboratory ? 

Dr. Traum. Well, we would have fuller control of it and I think 
we would be able to do a better job here, I mean in the United States 
than in—I think we could do better in the United States than we would 
in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. Why? 
Dr. Traum. Well, for the reasons that we have complete control of 

the thing and we would be closer to other research institutions—we 
have in the United States as good talent on virus diseases as anywhere 
in the whole world. We have institutions that can be of immediate 
help right here in the United States and any personnel that you may 
have anvwhere in the country would like to be close to that thing. 

Mr. Worley. How many do you contemplate employing in this 
research? How many would you say would be necessary in this 
research program ? 

Dr. Traum. H<wv many men? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
I)r. Traum. I believe, if I am correct. Dr. Galloway said that he 

had 50 or 60. We should at least have that many or more. Dr. Gal¬ 
loway was very modest about the accomplishments there and the use 
of those accomplishments in effectively helping them control the dis¬ 
ease in England and also in the rest of the world. 

He was very modest in talking about that. 
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Mr. Gillie. Dr. Traum, I wonder if you would speak a little 
louder? 

Dr. Traum. All right. I thought I was yelling. 
Mr. Worley. It would be a simple matter to transport 50 or 60 

people down to Mexico when the disease is right there, would it not ? 
Dr. Traum. I have no objection to putting it in Mexico. My per¬ 

sonal opinion is that it would be much better and I think just as safe 
in the United States as in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. I cannot quite agree with you on the safety feature. 
Dr. Traum. Those of us of this committee, of every one of us— 

we have Dr. Shope, from the Rockefeller Institute, and we have Dr. 
Hagan, dean of the Veterinary School at Cornell University, pri¬ 
marily a bacteriologist; and we have Dr. Kelser, dean of the Veteri¬ 
nary School in the University of Pennsylvania and primarily, also, 
a research man in highly communicable diseases and such diseases 
as rinderpest, for instance; and they feel that with the precautions 
that could be taken we would be almost absolutely safe. 

Mr. Worley. You can give no guaranty or assurance that these 
safeguards would work? 

Dr. Traum. You could not guarantee anything, but I think those 
can be made as safe as possible. 

Mr. Worley. I would not argue that you would try your best. 
Dr. Traum. I think it could be done. 
Mr. Worley. The testimony that we have had time after time is 

that you do not know what transmits this virus and you cannot guard 
against the wind or the birds and a thousand other things. You can¬ 
not eliminate every possibility. 

Dr. Traum. No; you cannot. We believe that the information 
gained by the qualified personnel and the material and available facil¬ 
ities for meeting a situation which may arise in the United States any 
day, and under which it may be decided that we cannot go on slaugh¬ 
tering animals for various public and economic and scientific reasons, 
justify this expenditure. 

You see, what England has done for Mexico, we ourselves should 
have clone. England, by its very kindness and interest in research in 
general, has made it possible now, even if we are going to be in posi¬ 
tion to make a better vaccine to be used in Mexico, to vaccinate. They 
have made it possible for us to know generally what kind of vaccine 
to use, and that the vaccine now available in Europe can be improved 
upon for Mexico. European vaccine may be fairly effective, but a 
better vaccine could be made from the Mexican virus and the English 
have pointed that out with their 500 animals. 

I do not think we should be in the position of asking England to 
do all that for us at all times. 

Mr. Worley. Well, she is doing it for herself, too, just like we are 
doing it for ourselves. 

Dr. Traum. I think we might learn things that might make even a 
better vaccine. It might be a means of introducing your knowledge in 
virus and vaccines. The possibilities are immense. 

There are many other ways in which vaccines can be made—safer 
vaccines, probably better vaccines, more suitable vaccines. But vac¬ 
cination is not the only thing. The English, by their work, have 
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pointed out just exactly—not exactly, I would not say it that way— 
but they know under what conditions a virus will survive in animals, 
with the salting, and so forth. They have data on that. They can 
protect themselves a little better than if they had not had that informa¬ 
tion. They can also transmit that information to us. 

Mr. Worley. You do not say that the work could not be carried on 
profitably and as successfully in Mexico as here. 

Dr. Traum. If it is just a question of opinion, I would say that we 
could carry it on better in the United States than we can in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. That is your personal opinion ? 
Dr. Traum. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. But you would not say it cannot be done in Mexico. 
Dr. Traum. I do not know about Mexico, but I think it could prob¬ 

ably be done to a certain extent. I feel it could be done better in the 
United States. 

Mr. Bramblett. Dr. Traum, I am very happy indeed to see you get 
back to Washington. I think this is the first time you have appeared 
before either the entire Agriculture Committee or the Subcommittee 
such as are meeting today. 

Dr. Traum. It is the first time I have ever appeared before any con¬ 
gressional committee. 

Mr. Bramblett. I can remember practically 100 percent of the 
people whom I have contacted from time to time in California and 
here have spoken so very, very highly of your research and'your out¬ 
standing achievements with foot-and-mouth disease. Frankly, I was 
disturbed, as you probably know, a number of months ago and was 
instrumental in some letters being directed to the Government and 
to the University of California trying to get you more actively engaged 
in this present problem. It does give me a lot of pleasure to see you 
here, and I have every respect for your opinion and your background 
and your ability and what you have accomplished, and I agree with 
you on research. I have been hammering at it myself as long as I have 
been interested in foot-and-mouth disease. 

I am not sure I would be able to agree, and I certainly am more con¬ 
fused now since you testified to the effect that you would be in favor 
of research being carried on in this country. I can see no reason why 
in the last 40 years we have not been taking part in Brazil, England, 
Switzerland, and Denmark and the rest of these places; why we have 
not been taking part with our own money and our own nlen and shar¬ 
ing their cost and also their advancement in the program. 

I was going to ask you, first: Are you in favor of this bill? 
Dr. Traum. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. You are in favor of this bill, which includes that 

particular section which states that in the United States the research 
lab shall be set up. 

Dr. Traum. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. It says for research and study in the United 

States and elsewhere. I am a little vague, but I think they have some 
authority for research in our emergency bills for elsewhere, and as to 
* ‘ie United States I won t ask you for an answer as to whether you 
would be in favor of carrying it on in California because you indicated 
a few minutes ago what might happen to you if you did indicate that 
you would be in favor of carrying it on in California. 
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I am not sure what would happen to you if you indicated you would 
be in favor of carrying it on in California. 

Dr. Traum. We are thinking of putting it down there. 
Mr. Bramblett. I much prefer to carry it on in Maine, if we are 

going to carry it on in the United States. I do not mean that I cannot 
be convinced if there are enough factors brought to bear. 

There was some recommendation by the Department of Agriculture, 
I believe, or maybe just asking if they could use one of the big islands 
just off the coast'of California not so long ago. 

Dr. Traum. Yes, I made a visit to Angel Island. 
Mr. Bramblett. Then there was some talk of San Clemente Island, 

which the Government owns. I was not in favor of it at all, but those 
that were, I remember, had to take a long vacation for a while before 
they were allowed to come back. 

I am rather disturbed, a little bit, but I am happy that you are in 
it actively, and I hope the Governor of California releases you or, at 
least, persuades you to put 100 percent of your time into this because 
I understand we lost one of the other top world experts. He came 
into the American occupational zone in Germany and offered to give 
himself up, and he did, and they immediately took him back and gave 
him to one of the other countries, and since then we have not heard 
very much about him, if anything. 

Dr. Traum. Yes; he is back in the Russian zone. 
Mr. Bramblett. You do not hear very much from him or what he 

is doing there, do you ? 
Dr. Traum. No. I think they are trying to put him to work there 

without any equipment. That is what I understand. I have not been 
there, so what I tell you is just hearsay. 

Mr. Bramblett. That was my understanding, too. I just want to 
say that I am very glad you are in the program and I was very much 
interested in your statement. 

Dr. Traum. I might tell you, Congressman, that I am not out of this 
thing. I have just been on a recent trip to the Hawaiian Islands for 
the Bureau of Animal Industry and I am constantly at their call for 
anything that is on the west coast; or I will come back here for their 
meetings whenever they call me. 

Mr. Bramblett. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Simpson. Doctor, I am interested in knowing what happens 

when an animal gets this foot-and-mouth disease. Do they get it on 
their foot first, or on their tongue first ? 

Dr. Traum. They could get it any place first, but they almost always 
get it in the mouth first. They could get it any place first. 

Mr. Simpson. Nobody has been able to find out what they eat or 
what causes it ? 

Dr. Traum. Well, it is not what they eat that causes it. It is what 
they eat that contains the virus or any part of them that may come 
in contact with the virus. There is no difficulty at all, by putting the 
virus in the mouth of the animal or having a scratch on the foot, or 
anything like that, in introducing the virus. It is a very highly 
contagious disease. 

Mr. Simpson. And there is no information yet as to what actually ' 
causes it? 
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Dr. Traum. Oh, yes. It is a virus and that is what causes the 
disease. It is an ineffective agent that is smaller than any bacteria 
and passes through the membranes and filters of all kinds that hold 
back bacteria. It is the smallest of all ineffective agents. It is one 
of the smallest of all viruses even. For that reason, perhaps, it is 
a little more contagious. It is just an idea of mine. It is the smallest 
of most of the viruses. It is way down on the bottom of the list, as 
far as size is concerned. , 

The Chairman. I understand it will pass through a filter; is that 

right ? 
Dr. Traum. Yes; any kind of a filter. 
Mr. Worley. Doctor, in February this committee held hearings on 

the foot-and-mouth situation in Mexico. On page 33 of those hear¬ 
ings, in response to a question by the gentleman from California, 
Mr. Bramblett, to Dr. Simms, Dr. Simms said: 

We are not doing any research with the foot-and-mouth disease. It is so 
infectious that we have always taken the stand, long before I started working 
with the Bureau—which I think was a wise stand—that it is too dangerous to 
work within this country. 

I think Dr. Simms is well qualified to state that opinion, and I am 
sorry to see any disagreement here today. 

Dr. Traum. Well, I agree with him that it is a very highly conta¬ 
gious disease. 

Mr. Worley. He says it is too infectious to work with here. 
Dr. Traum. I agree with him also that under ordinary circum¬ 

stances there would be a question about whether we should institute 
any research in the United States. But we have it in Mexico now. 
I question in my mind which would be the more dangerous—the pres¬ 
ence of it in Mexico or in a well-controlled lab. We hope and pray 
that we will get rid of it in Mexico somehow or another. I question 
very much whether its presence in Mexico now is any less dangerous 
than in a well-controlled laboratory which we might institute. I am 
as much concerned about the introduction of the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease in this country as anybody is. I would be the last man to be 
taking any chances beyond those that are absolutely controllable. 

Mr. Worley. But you cannot guarantee the virus might not get 
loose. 

Dr. Traum. You cannot guarantee anything. You have already 
proven your laws aren't that good. You have had laws. The disease 
was introduced in California twice, once after you have had laws. 

Mr. Worley. This original act was written in 1884, 67 years ago. 
It has been on our books that long. I believe most anybody will agree 
that it is working pretty well. 

Dr. Traum. It has. As I said, we did a good job in the control of 
these. We were able to jump right on it and get to it. Even in 1924, 
where it was present in 22 States and the District of Columbia, and 
then California in 1924-25, where even the deer were involved and we 
killed 22,000 deer, we still were able to get hold of it and stop it. 

My impression is that if in 1914 and in 1924 our condition of food 
was as it is now there would have been a considerable howl from not 
only the meat-consuming people but from editorial writers, news¬ 
papers, and others. 
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You have a vaccine available. Why do we not try to use it? Now, 
that does not exclude the slaughter of animals wherever you think 
you can get it under. As a matter of fact, every country in the world, 
or every country in Europe—at least at the time that I was there on 
the last foot-and-mouth disease commission of the United States, in 
1925—had laws on their statute books which provided that if, in the 
opinion of the sanitary officer, it is possible, by slaughtering the ani¬ 
mals, to control the disease, they can go ahead and do it. 

Every country had that law. We would not eliminate that. I am 
sure that even in California, even with the power that the dairy and 
the livestock industries have there, that there would have been tre¬ 
mendous pressure preventing the slaughters. 

For instance, down in the Merced country we had miles of trenches 
where cattle were buried. I think we ought to have an adequate pro¬ 
gram with qualified personnel. We are not abandoning the slaughter 
method. We just should have an alternate or supplementary program 
in case we do get in a fix. 

One of the most prominent agricultural men in this country—and 
he is a Californian—said to me, “Do you think if we had foot-and- 
mouth disease right now that we would permit you to slaughter the 
animals?” He is a very, very prominent man in California. “Do you 
think we would permit you to slaughter as many as you did last 
time with the cost of meat as high and scarce as it is now?” 

I think we should be prepared to limit that as much as possible. It 
may be through vaccination or some other method that we may learn 
by experimentation. 

There is a very good vaccine, but it is a crude vaccine. I think we 
can improve it immensely. 

Mr. Simpson. Have you any information on the Danish vaccine? 
Dr. Traum. Excepting what I read and what has been told to me. 

I have not been to Denmark recently. They claim it is very good and 
they are using it. They are not having very much f Jot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease in any of those countries. 

Mr. Simpson. Have you any information as to what results have 
been obtained from it? 

Dr. Traum. Excepting what they report; that it is excellent. But 
we have to wait and appraise that a little later because it has been 
the history of the foot-and-mouth disease that it comes in waves. 
They may have a point where it is at a low ebb and they have prac¬ 
tically no foot-and-mouth disease. I would be of the opinion, from 
what I read and from what I hear, that it is doing a considerably good 
job in the program of controlling the disease. 

Mr. Bramblett. We have spent, at the present time, around $11,- 
000,000, and, in spending that $41,000,000, if we kept the foot-and- 
mouth disease from the United States and held it at this northern 
perimeter in Mexico I do not feel that the money is wasted. Do you? 

Dr. Traum. No. Even though it has not been a success from ecery 
angle, I think our presence there certainly had a great deal to do with 
keeping it from getting into the United States. 

Mr. Bramblett. It is disconcerting to me, and, I think, to some 
other members of the entire committee, that every time we have a 
hearing the whole machinery is reversed or changed around on us so 
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that it makes you wonder if we are ever going to get started and get 
some place. We have always been agreed on research, but nobody has 
seemed to start very much of it. 

Now, the gentleman from Texas stated that in February we talked 
about research and before that the experts would always come in and 
say, “Don’t do it in this country.” And if I remember correctly they 
brought up some incident of hog disease, where the virus was not 
allow ed in here at all, and used it as an example. Yet today we come 
in with a bill to permit it in this country and we are shifting around 
so fast and furiously here every time, that I cannot see how those of 
us who are lay people can be anything but confused. 

Dr. Traum. If I am not mistaken, in one of your places here they 
say that the national advisory committee to the Secretary of Agri¬ 
culture on the control of foot-and-mouth disease in the Republic of 
Mexico on several occasions has also recommended that active research 
programs on foot-and-mouth disease be undertaken by the Depart¬ 
ment. Of course that does not mean by the United States. 

Mr. Bramblett. Even earlier than that report we wanted research, 
and when talking to the experts' in Mexico City they took an hour and 
a half to tell me why it should not be done in Mexico at all. They 
sounded very logical, too. 

Mr. Worley. May I ask a question ? Who was it who said it ought 
not to be done in Mexico ? 

Mr. Bramblett. Well, one of the men we saw in Mexico City said 
that it should not be done in Mexico at all. 

The only other question, Dr. Traum, is, Would you have made the 
same recommendations last February, after the incidence of the disease 
in Mexico, as far as it had gone—and I am sorry you have not been 
down there—but as far as it had gone at the time, would you still, last 
February, have recommended research facilities be set up in this 
country? 

Dr. T raum. I was not sure in my mind about it at that time. I have 
been debating with myself quite a long time whether or not we have 
been taking the correct attitude to absolutely prevent research in the 
United States with the disease. I have been thinking about it quite a 
bit. I do not know what I would have said at the time.- The oppo¬ 
sition is so great, from everybody that one almost puts himself in a hot 
spot when he recommends it. I do not know what is going to happen 
to me when I get back to California, but I am not groins; to worry 
too much. 

Mr. Worley. They cannot vote against you, anyway. 
Dr. Traum. No ; that is one thing they cannot do. 
Mr. Bramblett. You can rest assured, Doctor, that they will know 

about your testimony, and not necessarily from me. I mean they know 
what is going on here and they are very much interested. 

I)r. Iraum. And they all agree that research should be done. 
Everyone agrees that research should he done, and I am just asking 
myself, Why should we do it elsewhere? Why should we not do it on 
°ur own soil? Let us grant that it does escape. I think we can keep 
from letting it escape. See what has happened in England—within 
about 30 miles of London: within iy2 miles of dairies; 5 miles from 
large agricultural plots. See what has happened in England. 

Mr. Worley. It still breaks out over there. 
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Dr. Traum. I will take Dr. Galloway’s testimony on the point that 
they have never proven it to come from their laboratory. I do not 
know whether this committee knows that I was a member of the Ameri¬ 
can commission sent in 1925 to study foot-and-mouth disease in Europe. 
We worked with k in Strasbourg and in France. We had a station 
there, and we know that the disease never got out of our little spot 
there. The precautions we took were not in any way as great as would 
be taken by any institute lliat we would have here. It would not have 
mattered so much around the country there, but there was no instance 
where the disease got away from us, and we experimented on large and 
small animals, hogs, and so on, and we were there for almost a year. 

Mr. Worley. Where was that, Doctor? 
Dr. Traum. At Strasbourg, France. There was no difficulty there. 

We could see foot-and-mouth-disease carcasses at the abbatoirs all the 
time. 

Mr. Worley. It really did not make too much difference, did it? 

Dr. Traum. No. 
Let us assume we started in Mexico. Would it not be very easy for 

somebody to blame the United States station for starting the infec¬ 
tion, if it occurred there ? Supposing they cleaned it up. Would it 
not be very simple to accuse us? Would we not feel much better if 
we started it in the United States rather than starting it in some 
foreign country? When the disease broke out in Mexico I said, “I 
wish this had been Georgia or Texas or somewhere else.” I meant it. 

Mr. Simpson. Or California ? 
Dr. Traum. Or California; yes. I meant it. Just imagine what a 

wonderful opportunity, it would give for the people down there to 
say, “Well, this American laboratory here is responsible for our foot- 
and-mouth disease here or there,” or even miles away when it had 
nothing to do with an American laboratory. 

Mr. Simpson. Why not send the proper scientists to Denmark to 
check with them ? 

Dr. Traum. We did that in 1924. We went to Strasbourg. We 
worked there. The facilities were just right for us be ause it was 
right after the war and the Germans had made wonderful laboratories 
there available. The French did not have enough money to use them 
and we located there with American money and we hired a staff and 
everything else. 

Mr. Simpson. Did you have vaccine at that time? 
Dr. Traum. Oh, no. 

Mr. Simpson. They have vaccine in Denmark now ? 
Dr. Traum. Well, they are making vaccine. We are making vac¬ 

cine in this country for other diseases. They are in the process of 
making vaccine on other diseases right now in this country that is 
going to surprise everybody at the simplicity of it. It is actually 
made in test tubes, without referring to animals at all. Why can we 
not do this thing on the foot-and-mouth disease? 

Mr. Simpson. From an economic standpoint, why would we not be 
better off, financially, to get some information from Denmark ? 

Dr. Traum. The short-time program which is ready to go into 
effect almost immediately provides for our sending men to England, 
to Holland, to Denmark and to not only make vaccine but to stay there 
and produce the vaccine there and in England with the Mexican virus. 
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We have made provisions for that, but that is not pertinent to this 
particular bill. It is something that is being taken care of aside 
from this bill. 

Mr. Simpson. I am still interested in Dr. Galloway’s figure on the 
cost of this experimental station in England since 1924. 

I realize that regardless of the cost it has obtained results, but if it 
could be done cheaper I would like to know it. 

Dr. Traum. I haven’t any idea on that, but it will be costly. It will 
cost something to build buildings. We are building a veterinary 
school in California, and we had one building for experimental ani¬ 
mals, where we estimated the building cost $1,000,000 just for experi¬ 
mental animals for our own station to do the experimental work in 
California. 

Mr. Gillie. I might say in connection with this problem, that is 

what this meeting was called for, to see whether it was going to be 
possible for us to set up a research laboratory in this country or not. 
Now, in view of the fact that this disease is so close to our border, I 
know that we are going to be severely criticized if we do not do some¬ 
thing in the line of research. It has worried me ever since the disease 
has been in Mexico. I have seen it in its worst forms many years ago, 
and I know the terrible disease it is. I do not want to have it on my 
shoulders, and I do not think the Bureau wants it on their shoulders 
that we have not done something along the line of research. Now, for 
that reason we want to get the views, pro and con, in this meeting 
today and tomorrow. We want to get it all so that we can get this 
thing going and get it going quick. After all, the foot-and-mouth 
disease is pretty sneaky. It will sneak up on us before you know it. 
We do not know where the laboratory should be placed in this country, 
but I know from experience, we will have to do something and do it 
pretty quick. Now, in view of the fact that you have been in various 
research laboratories all over the world, is it your honest opinion that 
a research laboratory could be set up in the United States and be com¬ 
paratively safe as far as spreading the disease is concerned? 

Dr. Traum. I believe so. Of course, in Europe, in view of the 
fact that they have foot-and-mouth disease at all, they will not be as 
careful as they are in England. They were very careful in Germany. 
I was over there. I do not know whether there has been any spread 
from that institute. Perhaps there has, but in those countries outside 
of England they would not be apt to be as careful as we could be. 
During this war, they have worked on virus diseases in human beings. 
You should see what they have done. As far as the outside world 
is concerned, they have kept the disease in control. 

Mr. Bramblett. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Bramblett. 
Mr. Bramblett. I just wanted to make this comment. It is my 

understanding that on the 3d of February there is a meeting here 
and a report from Governor Warren’s committee that have just re¬ 
cently returned from Mexico. I would like to ask you not to try to 
concliide tomorrow. These boys will be back next week and from 
\\hat Dr. Traum says, they have a very good short-term program be¬ 
ing put into operation at the present time. I would like to see a little 
more tune before we pass or recommend or even be asked to recommend 
a bill on a long-term program, and give these boys from the Depart- 
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ment of Agriculture in the State of California who will be here on 
the 3d of February the chance to testify, too. They have just re¬ 
cently returned from Mexico, which may be of value to this committee. 

Mr. Gillie. With the consent of the committee, we will postpone 
closing until we get all the information we can. 

Mr. Worley. Mr. Chairman, when the committee was in Mexico, 
it is quite true that many members of our own commission down there 
were opposed to setting up a research laboratory at that time. 
There was a reason for that. The reason was they thought if we 
should set up a laboratory and also use vaccines, that it might create 
a false hope in the minds of the Mexicans that there was some answer 
known to science to eradicate the disease other than by slaughter. 
That was the reason for this attitude at that time. The Mexican 
officials were .very anxious that we set up a laboratory and research 
program. In conclusion, I want to be sure that I understand your 
testimony, Doctor. You would prefer that the research laboratory 
be in the United States ? 

Dr. Traum. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. But you agree that the same amount of work, the same 

experiments, could be carried on in Mexico as well as in the United 
States? 

Dr. Traum. I think there are things that can be done in Mexico in 
connection with the present outbreak down there, but for long-term 
research on the problems and phases that we have in mind to do with 
the foot-and-mouth disease, I prefer to have it in the United States. 

Mr. Gillie. Dr. Traum, we thank you very much for coming before 
our committee and giving us your views on this important subject. 
We would like to continue now until 1 o’clock if we possibly can. I 
would like to ask Dr. Simms if he will take the witness chair at this 
time. 

Dr. Simms. Mr. Chairman, I have prepared a statement which will 
cover our attitude on this question. 

Mr. Gillie. We will include that statement in the record if there is 
no objection. 

(The statement referred to is as follows:) 

Statement Concerning Research on Foot-and-Mouth Disease Submitted Janu¬ 
ary 26,1948, to Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease by B. T. Simms 

Research with this disease should consist of two types of work: i. e., that which 
can he done immediately and a long-range program. 

I. RESEARCH WHICH IS BEING UNDERTAKEN IMMEDIATELY 

The immediate program is already set up under authority already granted. It 
consists of work in both Europe and Mexico. Qualified research men will be sent 
to laboratories engaged in foot-and-mouth disease research in England, Holland, 
Denmark, Switzerland, and possibly other countries. These men will engage in 
cooperative work with the investigators in the various institutions, and will also 
become familiar with the problems concerned with foot-and-mouth disease re¬ 
search and methods of procedure in the various institutions. In this investiga¬ 
tional work, experimental animals, including cattle, swine, and guinea pigs will 
be used, and the appropriate share of such expenses incurred, including special 
equipment used in this investigational work, will be paid by the United States 
Department of Agriculture. 

The work will cover: 
1. Determination of the type of viruses existing in Mexico through animal 

experimentation and serological means; 



34 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

2. Methods of preparing vaccines from Mexican and European strains and the 
testing of such vaccines; 

3. Studies on diagnostic procedures; and 
4. Chemical, physical, serological, and immunological investigation on viruses. 
The Mexican phase of the immediate research program will include: 
1. Tests in Mexican cattle of presently available European vaccines against 

Mexican virus, and the purchase and administration of small lots of presently 
available European vaccines for use on a field experimental basis in Mexico; and 

2. The preparation of vaccines in Europe from Mexican strains of virus, and 
the experimental testing of such vaccines on Mexican cattle in Mexico. 

IT. LONG-EANGE RESEARCH PROGRAM ON FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

The events of the past year, with respect to the spread of foot-and-mouth disease 
in Mexico make it highly desirable and necessary that the Department establish 
a long-range research program covering all phases of the disease. No work has 
been initiated in this country in the past because the disease was not present, and 
because of the fear of possible spread of the disease if research work were carried 
on within the confines of the United States. However, the disease is now pre¬ 
valent in an adjoining country, and therefore is a direct threat to our livestock 
industry. Furthermore, air travel has made it possible for people to come to 
this country from any continent within a very short while. We have thus lost 
the protection of distance. Therefore, we should begin without delay a well- 
rounded research program that will supply us with the necessary information for 
protecting our livestock interests. 

The establishment of research activities with foot-and-mouth disease within 
the borders of this country may give rise to misgivings because of the fear of 
possible spread of the disease from the base of such activities. The experience 
of British and other laboratories has demonstrated, however, that such research, 
if properly safeguarded, can be conducted without fear of spread. We believe 
furthermore that it is not practical to establish the base of research activities 
in a foreign country or on some isolated island off the coast. A location on 
United States territory will insure complete control of the program by the De¬ 
partment. 

Since foot-and-mouth disease is the most easily transmitted of all the infec¬ 
tions which attack livestock the utmost precautions must be taken in any labora¬ 
tory in which work with it is done. Specially designed buildings or quarters are 
necessary. We have set up certain criteria which we believe should be met in 
the location of facilities which will be used for research operations on foot-and- 
mouth disease. It Is desirable that the laboratory be isolated as far as possible 
from contact with domestic and wild animals that may be susceptible to foot-and- 
mouth disease. It should be removed from as much human traffic as possible. 
It would also be desirable to locate this laboratory in close proximity to other 
medical-research centers. We have done considerable exploring for suitable loca¬ 
tions. Isolated islands, while having certain advantages, have the disadvantage 
in that a great amount of handling is required of any material needed in research 
and also presents a very serious problem from the standpoint of personnel. It 
would be difficult to recruit and retain a sufficient number of trustworthy workers 
in extreme isolation for any extended period of time. The importance of the 
project and the part that the personnel will play, not only in carrying out experi¬ 
mental work but also in taking the necessary steps to prevent the escape of the 
virus from its confines, is such that the personnel should be very carefully se¬ 
lected. Special provision should be made so that the proper type of worker is 
employed and that those endangering the safety of the project be summarily 
removed. Satisfactory arrangements to this end should be made with the Civil 
Service Commission at an early date. 

The program undertaken at such a laboratory should include the following: 
1. Fundamental research on the virus itself including its physical, chemical, 

and biological properties and its relations to other viruses. 
2. Studies of modes of transmission including carrier animals, wildlife, etc. 
3. Attempts at development of better diagnostic methods. 
4. Studies of the different strains of the virus and their relations to one an¬ 

other. 
5. Attempts to develop more effective and less expensive vaccines. 
6. Efforts to develop more efficient methods of disinfecting contaminated prem¬ 

ises and areas. 

Mr. Gillie. You may proceed with your oral statement, Dr. Simms. 
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STATEMENT OF B. T. SIMMS, CHIEF, BUREAU OF ANIMAL 
INDUSTRY, DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE 

Dr. Simms. Mr. Chairman, I think the two men who have been 
witnesses ahead of me have covered the subject so admirably that only 
a very short opening statement is necessary for me. It has been pointed 
out tliat we are proposing two types of research. One is a short-time 
program that can be gotten under way immediately, and the other is a 
long-time program. The short-time program has not been discussed 
in detail here and I would just say very briefly that we have already 
set up as a program for testing vaccines in Mexico. That is being done 
under the Commission and in cooperation with the Mexicans. We have 
already made arrangements to send men from our staff to Pirbright, 
and we are negotiating to send men to the other European laboratories. 
We have not been ignorant as to what has been going on in Europe. 
We have had one of our men in Europe visiting all of the laboratories 
over there within the last few months and in addition to that, Dr. 
Frankel, of Holland, has been visiting us here. We have had several 
conferences with him. Dr. Galloway has been here to see us twice and 
we had a second man in the laboratory at Pirbright. That is in 
connection with the development of a program of testing the vaccines 
which are available and of instructing some of our men on the specific 
methods of vaccine production that are being followed in the European 
laboratories. 

The bill under consideration is one that has to do with a long-time 
research program. Attention has been called to the policy that has 
been followed in the past. I feel that we can defend successfully the 
program that we have followed in the years gone by. I had nothing to 
do with those policies but I am surely in sympathy with them. As long 
as foot-and-mouth disease was not present on the North American 
Continent and as long as we were protected by time, it seemed inad¬ 
visable for us to work with the virus in this country. The time protec¬ 
tion, however, has disappeared because the disease is present in South 
America, Africa, Asia, and Europe and airplanes come from any of 
those continents here in a question of not very many hours. Despite 
the efforts on the part of our customs officers, it might be possible for 
somebody to bring in at some time some virulent material. 

Mr. Worley. Would you prefer to complete your statement before 
questioning ? 

Dr. Simms. No; I would be perfectly willing to answer questions 
now. I am not reading anything. 

Mr. Worley. May I have your permission, Mr. Chairman? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. The fact is, Doctor, we have had but few outbreaks 

in this country, have we not ? 
Dr. Simms. That is correct, we have had no outbreak since 1929. 
Mr. Worley. Why did you change your mind between February 

and now as to the desirability of bringing the virus into this country? 
Dr. Simms. In February I was of the opinion that we still might 

stamp it out in Mexico by the complete-slaughter method and I hoped 
that that could be accomplished in a matter of 1 to 2 years. I was 
hoping that the major part of the disease could be encompassed within 
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a year and then perhaps in two more years we could do the mopping 
up work. At that time I felt—and I still think- 

Mr. Worley. But we knew at that time that the disease existed in 

Mexico. 
Dr. Simms. That is correct. I felt then that any research work 

that was done in this country or any research work that was done in 
Mexico would lead the Mexicans to think that just around the corner 
there is an easy way. 

Mr. Worley. I think all the committee agreed with you. 
Dr. Simms. Yes; I felt it would be inadvisable then to start re¬ 

search work in this country or in Mexico, that applied equally to 
the two countries. 

Mr. Bramblett. Will the gentleman yield there ? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. Dr. Simms, to bring me up to date, because of the 

realistic failure of our program in Mexico, you now are in favor of 

research in this country? 
Dr. Simms. That is correct. Now, I realize when we undertook 

research in this country, we are assuming what they call in military 
parlance a calculated risk. There will be some danger. I do not 
think we can ever eliminate that danger. We might say we can 
eliminate it, but I do not think we can. However, we do know from 
the experiences of the other workers and particularly from the 
laboratory at Pirbright, England, that as time goes on, the accumu¬ 
lated knowledge that we have as to methods of handling these labora¬ 
tories makes that danger constantly less. 

Mr. Worley. Doctor, you said a few months ago that it was so 

infectious that it was entirely too dangerous to work with in this 
country. 

Dr. Simms. And I will defend that attitude today. 
Mr. Worley. To me that is the whole thing. The only question 

in my mind is not a question of the desirability of research, but it 
is, as you say, a calculated risk. I think it would be far more desir¬ 
able to go as far as we can in Mexico. At least we have been able 
to keep it out of the United States so far, and let us do what we can 
down there without taking any chances on that calculated risk. We 
do not have to take it. 

Dr. Simms. We have given quite a lot of consideration to the possi¬ 
bility of setting up a rather extensive research laboratory for a long¬ 
time program in some other country than this one. We have con¬ 
sidered Mexico and South American countries. We have discussed 
working in some of the European countries and discussed the possi¬ 
bility of working in Africa. We have also discussed the Philippines. 
Xheie aie antages, as we see it, and disadvantages to either decision 
which might be reached. In Mexico, as we see it, it would be these: 
One is, we are working in a foreign country whose Government, we 
know, has not been too stable in the past. 

A second factor is personnel. It is difficult to assign people out¬ 
side of this country for long periods of service. Most of our men 
who are working in Mexico have a wonderful morale and esprit de 
corps, they are down there working hard and they have done it with 
a minimum amount of complaint. But a research man becomes more 
valuable as time goes on and we would want people to work on this 
job not 2 years or 3 years, but 10 or 20 years. 
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Mr. Worley. You think it would take that long to get the job done? 

Dr. Simms. Yes. I visualize a laboratory that would be working 
for at least 10 or 15 years. The knowledge that we would develop, I 
would hope, would be like a snowball. The further we went the 
faster it would grow. But I do not think that we would have all 
the answers in the foot-and-mouth disease in a period of 2 or 5 or 6 
or 8 or 10 years. I would call your attention to the fact that some of 
the very best research people in the whole field of medicine have been 
working with the foot-and-mouth disease continuously for a long time. 
We do not think that we are any better than these other people. We 
do not think we will have a staff that is better than the one at Pirbright, 
for instance. We think we are fortunate if we have one that is a little 
better equipped than the one at Pirbright so we might be able to do 
some things they have not done. 

Now, the personnel problem becomes a very serious one when we 
attempt to assign a man outside of this country for a long period of 
time. In fact, it is almost impossible. We realize that most of this 
work will be done by men in the ages when they have families and 
when they have children. They just do not want to go away from 
home, leaving their families here for their children to be educated. 
They do not want to go away from home and take their children 
with them so they will be educated in a foreign country. 

Mr. Simpson. Will you yield, Mr. Worley? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Mr. Simpson. At that point, if I may interrupt, if this legislation 

becomes public law, how much would your Division want to ask for 
as an appropriation for it? 

Dr. Simms We are working on plans for a building or a set of 
buildings at the present time. We have not been able to get figures 
from the architect as to the approximate cost. We hope that we will 
have the figures on just an approximate cost of the building and the 
equipment within the next few days. 

Mr. Simpson. Have you any idea of the amount you will ask for? 

Dr. Stmms. We feel quite sure that to put up the proper type of 
building and to equip it properly it would be a good many millions 
of dollars. 

Mr. Worley. About how many ? 
Dr. Simms. Well, we would be surprised if it was less than 15 or 20 

million dollars. 
Mr. Worley. Up here? 
Dr. Simms. That would be up here. 
Mr. Worley. How much would it cost down there? 

Dr. Simms. We have not attempted to get costs for Mexico, but we 
have been told that building costs are a good deal higher down there 
than up here. 

Mr. Worley. But labor is cheaper. 
Mr. Simpson. What about your personnel and all the equipment and 

everything else to operate it? 1 think we should know what the total 
outlay is that you are going to ask for. 

Dr. Simms. Well, the tentative figures that we have arrived at for 
operating costs are somewhere around $3,000,000 annually. Those 
figures are very tentative and they might be changed considerably in 
either direction. 

Mr. Gillie. You may proceed. 
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Mr. Worley. May I ask some further questions? I am very inter¬ 
ested, Doctor, in when you changed your mind between February and 
today. What caused you to change your mind ? 

Dr. Simms. The reason I changed my mind was because our program 
in Mexico had to change. 

Mr. Worley. Because it stopped? Was modified? 
Dr. Simms. That‘is right. As long as I felt that we had a good 

probability of stamping out the disease in Mexico by the time-tried 
methods we have used in this country, I thought it would be inadvis¬ 
able for us to start any research work here which might lead the Mex¬ 
icans to think we are going to come up with an answer and that they 
might wait for an answer. But when we realized that the program 
must change, when we knew that we had the disease within 350 or 400 
miles of our border and when we knew, as I said awhile ago, that this 
element of time which used to protect us to a great extent from these 
other countries was constantly being cut out from under us- 

Mr. Worley. What do you mean? We have held it in check down 
there 300 miles from our border. 

Dr. Simms. I meant time insofar as transport from other countries 
is concerned. 

Mr. Worley. Well, airplanes also come from other infected coun¬ 
tries. 

Dr. Simms. That is exactly the thing I had in mind. Back a hun¬ 
dred years ago when we had very little protection in the way of laws, 
time and distance protected us, but the}? are being constantly pushed 
out of this picture. Now, all of those things have made the calculated 
risk of its introduction from other countries surely greater than it has 
been in recent years in spite of our laws. 

Mr. Worley. Did you initiate these recommendations to set this re¬ 

search bureau up and to bring the virus in here? 
Dr. Simms. No, I did not initiate it. 

Mr. Worley. Who initiated it? 

Dr. Simms. It was initiated by a group of us in conference. I could 
not say that any one man initiated it. It was talked over by the men 
in our own Bureau in very great detail as long ago as early last summer. 
The research advisory committee, of which Dr. Traum is a member, 
met with us and again the whole thing was gone into with them and 
with our people and I could not say that any one man initiated it. 
I would say that it was the agreement among the people in the confer¬ 
ence. I do not think any one man advocated and pressed for it. We 
simply sat down and everybody put his cards on the table. We did 
come up with general agreement. 

Mr. Worley. Were your technical experts in Mexico called in for 
these conferences ? 

Dr. Simms. Yes, that is right. 
Mr. WcriJey. What did they say about it? 
Dr. Simms. Our Dr. Schoening, who is the man who has visited 

European laboratories, and Dr. Galloway were in Mexico to see con¬ 
ditions down there and the proposal has been discussed with Dr. 
Schoening and the men under him. 

Mr. Worley. Did you ask them about setting up a laboratorv in 
Mexico? J 

Dr. Simms. Yes. 
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Mr. Worley. Were they for it or against it? 

Dr. Simms. They feel definitely that research should be done. 
Mr. Worley. Where? 
Dr. Simms. I think they would make the same objections to work 

in Mexico that I have made. They are agreed, I think, with every¬ 
body in our bureau that the program which is being recommended 
here is a sound one. I would say further that there had been no 
coercion on the part of anyone. 

Mr. Worley. You say, Dr. Sclioening and those others who had 
been working in Mexico objected to setting up a laboratory in Mexico? 

Dr. Simms. They would not object at the present time. 

Mr. Worley. Did they want one set up down there ? 

Dr. Simms. They want research work done of a testing nature 
which would necessarily need to be done in Mexico. They are in 
the process of setting that up now. 

Mr. Worley. If we set up one here, it might be a duplication, 
mightn’t it? 

Dr. Simms. No, the work in Mexico is a testing of material which 
is available at the present time. The one here would work on more 
fundamental questions. It would be a different type of work. This 
would be a long-range plan and the one in Mexico is a short-time 
thing. 

Mr. Worley. What do you mean by “short time”? 
Mr. Simms. Well, I mean it is something that can be done from 

month to month. It can get under way now. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Simpson. 
Mr. Simpson. We have authorized between 45 and 50 million dol¬ 

lars in Mexico for the foot-and-mouth disease, have we not? 
Dr. Simms. I think that figure is a little high. 
Mr. Worley. I believe he is talking about authorization, not what 

has actually been spent. 

Mr. Simpson. We have spent $40,000,000 already in Mexico. 
Dr. Simms. Approaching that. 
Mr. Simpson. There is still more foot-and-mouth disease there than 

there was when we started? 
Dr. Simms. That is right. 
Mr. Simpson. Will there be another appropriation asked for the 

Mexican foot-and-mouth disease program? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. How much ? 
Dr. Simms. If we are to continue working down there, we will 

have to work with the consent and funds provided by Congress. 
Mr. Simpson. Approximately how much? 

Dr. Simms. We have not gone far enough with the modified pro¬ 
gram yet to make any specific recommendations as to an appropria¬ 
tion. We are working on that and we hope to be able to have those 
figures in the hands of the Secretary very soon. 

Mr. Simpson. As well as the research laboratory, there will be addi¬ 
tional funds asked for eradication in Mexico? 

Dr. Stmms. That is correct. 
Mr. Simpson. $40,000,000 has already been spent or obligated. 

Assuming that you asked for half of that much, that would be 20,- 
000,000 for the next biennial and if your research laboratory costs 
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$25,000,000 we have spent $85,000,000 in 2 years and so far we have 
not gotten to first base. What I want to know is: How much did the 
disease cost this country in 1914 when the epidemic was at its worst? 
We have had that figure before the committee, I think. 

Dr. Simms. We have those figures in the Bureau. Unfortunately, 
I cannot quote them directly. There may be somebody in the group 
who remembers them. 

Do you remember them, Mr. Mollin ? 
Mr. Mollin. No; not exactly. 
Mr. Simpson. Do you remember them approximately ? 
Mr. Mollin. I think Dr. Mohler made a statement in 1914, but, if 

I remember correctly, Dr. Mohler made the statement that he thought 
the various outbreaks, and I think we have had at least nine, cost 
something like $200,000,000. That is not just the cost to the Govern¬ 
ment, but the cost to the individual and the people that are put out 
of business as a result of the outbreaks. You take many of the men 
who have their cattle killed and got paid the specified price, they 
were just practically out of business for a year or two and the loss 
to them was tremendous. I am very sure in one of the booklets that 
I published on the subject that I quoted Dr. Moore in the belief that 
the total cost to this country was $200,000,000, but there would not 
have been any such amount spent by the Federal Government. 

Mr. SiMrsoN. I know Illinois had more herds slaughtered than any 
State in the Union in the 1914 epidemic, but I do think in all sincerity, 
Doctor, with $40,000,000 already spent and probably half of that will 
be asked for eradication in Mexico and a figure on this research labo¬ 
ratory, I feel that we should have some definite figures before we go 
into this too far. 

Dr. Simms. Well, of course, this long-time research program would 

be predicated on an appropriation. That is, this is an enabling act, as 
I understand it. 

Mr. Simpson. This is only an authorization. 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. The sky is the limit under this bill. Under this bill 

it can be a thousand dollars or a million dollars. On the question 
raised a minute ago, did you not testify once here that the cost to the 
American economy, if the foot-and-mouth disease broke out over here, 
could very well be $1,000,000,000 annually ? 

Dr. Simms. I made a statement similar to that, if the disease became 
well established in this country. 

Mr. Worley. It is not well established today, but it may become 
well established if that virus were brought into this country and got 
out of control ? 

Dr. Simms. That is correct. 
Mr. Worley. You still say the wisdom rests on the side of bring¬ 

ing in this virus and experimenting with it, even at the possible cost 
of a billion dollars a year? 

Dr. Simms. We think that the danger of the virus escaping from 

the laboratory would be very much smaller than the present danger 
of the disease coming in from the outside. 

Mr. Worley. I wish I could agree with you in your position, Doctor. 
Dr. Simms. As I say we do not say there is no risk. We feel that 

it is there but we think it is a smaller risk than the risk of its coming 
from the outside. 
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Mr. Worley. You said in February: “It is too dangerous to work 
with in this country.” Do you think it is less dangerous today ? Do 
you think you have found in the meantime more safeguards to keep 
it from spreading? 

Dr. Simms. In the statement that I made in February, I believe you 
will find that that was a part of a statement concerning the policy 
that we had followed down through the years. 

Mr. Worley. Well, that was your opinion in February. 
Dr. Simms. Yes. The disease is less dangerous today in a laboratory 

than it was down through the years because we do know from the ex¬ 
perience in other laboratories more about how it can be handled suc¬ 
cessfully. 

Mr. Worley. It was dangerous in February but in the meantime 
you say ways and means have been found to make it less dangerous? 

Dr. Simms. Down through the years, definitely, ways and means 
have been found to make it less dangerous. 

Mr. Worley. But there have been no new ways and means since 
last February? 

Dr. Simms. I would say that we have made no material progress 
in the last 12 months. Of course, there has been a small amount of 
progress made, but we have made progress in the other direction in that 
the danger of its introduction from the outside with the disease we 
know now established in Mexico for at least a long time is much 
greater. 

Mr. Bramblett. Will the gentleman yield? 
Dr. Simms, we have been talking about Mexico several times here. 

The question I would like to ask is the program in Mexico now one 
of eradication or just one of control? 

Dr. Simms. The program in Mexico now is still one of eradication 
but predicated on a long-time control program with eradication as fast 
as the Mexicans will agree to eradication and only when, of course, 
they are in agreement with eradication. 

Mr. Bramblett’. In relation to the program that has recently been 

worked out with Mexico, is your Department and the Department 
of Agriculture thoroughly satisfied with the progress at the present 
time ? The new program, I am speaking about, where we hold the 
northern perimeter and work from that south, as it was outlined to us? 

Dr. Simms. Your question was: Are we thoroughly satisfied with 
that ? 

Mr. Bramblett. Yes, and are all the administrative departments 
that you know about thoroughly satisfied with the progress today? 

Dr. Simms. The answer-is “No.” We have had delays in which we 
have been disappointed in getting the line set up, getting the organi¬ 
zation together along this northern line in starting the inspection work. 
Now, the inspection work is under way along the line, but there have 
been delays which have been disappointing. 

Mr. Bramblett. Would you object, if and when, to such a station 
as you have outlined set up in Puerto Rico? 

Dr. Simms. We do not think that Puerto Rico would be an ideal 
place for this type of a research laboratory. Of course, Puerto Rico 
lias a relatively large number of domesticated animals the same as 
we have in this country. That is, their cattle population is quite 
dense. We do not think that that would be as satisfactory as this 
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country, partly because of the personnel factors that we mentioned 
a while ago. 

Mr. Bramblett. Dr. Simms, the fact that you have the figures you 
were able to give Mr. Simpson on the cost of building and so forth 
would indicate that you have some idea as to location. Would that 
be within, let us say, 30 miles of Washington or New York, as the 
English station was within 30 miles of London? Here are your 
facilities, I take it, and your men and their families would be happy 
in this environment, so the plan that you probably have in mind 
would envisage the set-up of this station close to Washington? 

Dr. Simms. We are not thinking of the immediate vicinity of 

Washington as being the most ideal place for it. 
Mr. Simpson. Do you have a definite place in mind? 
Dr. Simms. Well, we have considered several places. 
The Chairman. I think this will conclude our hearing for today. 

We would like to start tomorrow at 10 o’clock. 
Before we adjourn, 1 would like to insert into the record a letter 

and a telegram. The letter is from the National Live Stock Producers 
Association. It is to Mr. George Reid, clerk, House Committee on 
Agriculture: 

Dear MR. Reid: We appreciate your invitation to appear and testify before 
the Gillie committee on the question of establishment of a laboratory in the 
United States to conduct further research on the foot-and-mouth disease. 

Our schedule is so arranged that it will not be possible for us to appear on 
tho'-e dates. 

We have been very much disturbed over the changes in the program as being 
carried out in Mexico, and unless some new program is developed by the Bureau 
of Animal Industry or those charged with the responsibility of protecting the 
health of our herds and flocks we will be rather reluctant to advise or recom¬ 
mend further expenditures of Federal money on this program. 

Apparently, some of our Government representatives have given up the thought 
of eradicating this disease and are turning their attention toward control. 
We do not believe it can be controlled in Mexico and are of the opinion if it 
is not completely eradicated from that country it will be only a matter of time 
until it will appear in the United States. 

I regret we will not be able to attend this hearing and thank you again for 
extending to us the invitation. 

That was Mr. P. O. Wilson, secretary-treasurer, who wrote that 
letter. 

And from Harrisburg, Pa., comes this telegram: 

George L. Reid, Jr., 

Clerk, House Committee on Agriculture: 

Regret unable attend hearing on bill authorizing research foot-and-mouth 
disease. Urge enactment necessary legislation to provide facilities further re¬ 
search this matter regarded as of extreme important livestock industry. 

C. P. Bishop, 
Director, Bureau of Animal Industry. 

Tomorrow we will have Dr. Shope, of the Rockefeller Institute and 
Dr. Schoening, of the Bureau. Following that, I would like to hear 
from the livestock men. 

We will stand adjourned. 
(Whereupon at 1:10 p. m., the committee adjourned, to reconvene 

on Tuesday, January 27,1948, at 10 a. m.) 
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(The following was submitted for the record:) 

Statement oe Representative O. C. Fisher, of Texas 

Mr. Chairman, the subject of the establishment of a foot-and-mouth disease 
laboratory in the United States to study this disease is of tremendous interest 
to the livestock industry and particularly is that true along the Mexi an 
border in Texas. But we seriously question the advisability of estab ishing 
the laboratory here within the United States. In that connection, I submit to 
the committee a telegram from Mr. Vestel Askew, secretary of the Texas Sheep 
and Goat Raisers Association, Inc.: 

San Angexo, Tex. 

Hon. O. C. Fisher, 

House Office Building, Washington, D. C.: 

Our understanding House Agriculture Committee holding hearings on pro¬ 
posed establishment of foot-and-mouth disease laboratory in United States. 
We favor immediate research on disease but do not believe work on mainland 
advisable. Would appreciate your efforts along this line. 

Vestel Askew, 

Secretary, Texas Sheep and Goat Raisers Association. Inc. 
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TUESDAY, JANUARY 27, 1948 

House of Representatives, 

Committee on Agriculture, 

Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease, 

TV ashing ton, D. C. 

The subcommittee convened at 10 a. m., Hon. George W. Gillie pre¬ 
siding. 

Mr. Gillie. The committee will come to order. 
The witness today is a gentleman who is a member of the Rocke¬ 

feller Institute, Dr. R. E. Shope. 
Dr. Shope has devoted many years of work on various diseases, 

influenza, both the human and swine types. 
He has made many contributions, particularly along the lines of 

pseudo rabies, swine plague, rinderpest, and encephalomyelitis. 
It might be interesting to know of the contribution that Dr. Shope; 

Gen. R. A. Kelser, University of Pennsylvania; Dean Hagen, of Cor¬ 
nell University; and others in cooperation with United States and 
Canadian Armies and Canadian scientists have rendered on rinderpest 
during the war. It was he who assisted in perfecting rinderpest vac¬ 
cines that produced An active immunity. Very few people indeed knew 
what was going on upon a little island in the St. Lawrence River, 
Grosse Isle. As you may know, during the war we were very fearful 
that Japan would spread a disease called rinderpest, which is a disease 
with high mortality. They were able to produce this vaccine without 
very many people in the United States knowing of it. 

We wTould like to give Dr. Shope credit for the part he played in 
developing this vaccine. Dr. Shope, will you take the witness stand? 

Dr. Shope. by the way, is an M. D., but has done a lot of work with 
diseases of the lower animals. Dr. Shope, do you have a prepared 
statement that you would like to read ? 

STATEMENT OF DR. R. E. SHOPE, OF ROCKEFELLER INSTITUTE 

Dr. Shope. I have no prepared statement. 
Mr. Gtllie. By the way, I might say also that Dr. Shope is head of 

the virus laboratories at the Rockefeller Institute at Princeton Uni¬ 
versity. 

Dr. Siiope. I feel a little like a fish out of water. As you mentioned, 
I am a physician and not a veterinarian, and I think my sole claim to 
appearing here is that I have had some experience in working with 
animal diseases and with highly infectious and contagious animal 
diseases. 

71715—18- 4 45 
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Mr. Gillie. We would be glad to have you tell us as much as you 
can about the possibilities of research laboratories in this country for 
the study of the foot-and-mouth disease. We are pretty well ac¬ 
quainted with your research work, and that is the thing we are inter¬ 
ested in at this point, your research work and the possibilities of a 
laboratory of some kind somewhere so that we can carry on this work. 

Dr. Shope. I am not quite certain what was said yesterday but my 
own feeling on the matter is that we should establish a laboratory 
in this country where the foot-and-mouth disease can be studied safely 
and under as well controlled conditions as possible. 

The situation is a little different than it was before foot-and-mouth 
disease came to Mexico in that we now have a focus of infection, 
I believe within 350 miles of our border, which alters the situation 
as far as establishing a laboratory in this country is concerned. 

It is almost as though, for instance, foot-and-mouth disease broke 
out in Iowa, and in fact it might be even better to have it there than 
it would be to have it in Mexico, because we would have better control 
of it then. 

If, for instance, the disease should break out in Iowa, that fellow 
in Indiana, I feel pretty sure, would want everything done to control 
the disease and find out about it what can be done. 

Mr. Gillie. What is your idea about the safety of a research labora¬ 

tory set up in this country? What do you think about that? 
Dr. Shope. Naturally when you bring an infectious agent into a 

country there is always the remote possibility that something unex¬ 
pected could happen. 

Personally I think that under the conditions in which the work 
would be done it would be much safer and would present less of a 
hazard than, for instance, the focus of infection in Mexico would 
present. 

Mr. Gillie. You have done considerable work in the study of the 
science of virus diseases. What would be your idea of having this 
research laboratory set up in some other country, such as Mexico, for 
instance, or Germany or Denmark? Would that be possible, do you 
think, or practical? 

Dr. Shope. I personally would rather see it in this country. My 
reason for that is that it would be under our own control. We could 
do the work as we wanted to and without any possibility of inter¬ 
ruption in the work due to political unrest or disturbances in the 
countries in which the laboratories were established. 

You can visualize all sorts of emergencies arising whereby a labora¬ 
tory, for instance, located in Mexico or in general would be absolutely 
useless to us. 

Mr. G.llie. Supposing we digress for a moment and have you 

give us a little story about the problem that you had up there at 
Grosse I lie? I think people pretty well know that rinderpest is a 
far more dangerous disease than foot-and-mouth disease. 

Dr. Shope. I think I should say at the outset that rinderpest, while 

it is highly contagious, does not have the history of spreading quite as 
rapidly as foot-and-mouth disease. 

It is, however, as you have mentioned, a much more severe disease 
in that almost 100 percent of the population, animal population, die 
whereas in foot-and-mouth disease I believe the mortalitv tends to? 
be considerably lower. 
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We were faced with an emergency and Groose Isle was picked as 
the site for the laboratory for several reasons. 

First, it was felt that the work should be done on an island because 
on an island it was felt that adequate isolation could be practiced 
more easily. 

The island had to be chosen because it \yas in wartime so that it 
would be defensible against attack. 

Grosse Isle was above the exposed submarine zone and was con¬ 
sidered secure from that standpoint. 

Our problem there was to make—there was a known vaccine at the 
time—to make some of that and then to do research to try to develop 
something which was more practical and perhaps easier and cheaper 
to make. 

We developed a chick embryo vaccine which we felt was better than 
any of the vaccines that had been in use. Certainly it was better 
for use in our own country. It could be produced on a large scale. 
One egg would give you enough vaccine to make 120 doses, whereas 
a cow would only furnish about four or hve hundred doses. 

We instituted all sorts of gadgets for safety, some of which I think 
would be applicable to any foot-and-mouth disease laboratory that 
is built. We sterilized all of the sewage before it was pumped into 
the bay. We sterilized it by prolonged heating. We instituted quar¬ 
antine measures, so far as personnel was concerned, and did various 
other things that assured us that the disease would not get off the 
island. 

Incidentally, we had normal animals on the island itself. 
We kept them at one end of the island and the laboratory was at 

the other but in no instance was there spread to the normal end of 
the island. 

Mr. Gillie. Was this vaccine—this vaccine was produced under 
strict sanitary conditions and no one was allowed on the island except 
those who were working in the laboratory? 

Dr. Siiope. Yes, sir; it was under military as well as sanitary iso¬ 
lation. 

Mr. Gillie. Was it under the direction of the two Governments? 
Dr. Siiope. Yes, sir; it was administered by a joint Canadian- 

United States commission, with four Canadians and four people from 
the United States on this commission. 

Mr. Gillie. That is the first vaccine that was produced that set up 
an active immunity; is that right? 

Dr. Shope. No, sir; there were other vaccines. There are other good 
rindepest vaccines. One is known as the chloroform inactivated 
vaccine and the disadvantage of that is that it is very expensive to 
produce and the immunity is perhaps not as long as you might hope 
it to be. Another was developed by Mr. Edwards from England 
and is a goat-adapted vaccine and the disadvantage of this is that in 
certain breeds of cattle the use of vaccine is attended by about a 15- 
percent mortality and we felt that that was too high to even chance 
using in this country, even in an emergency. 

Mr. Gillie. I think it would be interesting for Dr. Shope to tell 
us where Grosse Isle is and how they came to use it up there and at 
the same time who financed it. 

It was financed through the War Department, was it not ? 
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Dr. Shore. I think it was financed by the War Department. It 
was a joint operation. Canada furnished the land and a certain 
amount of the money and we furnished the rest of the money and part 
of the personnel. Canada furnished three scientists and we furnished 
three scientists. 

Most of the technicians were from the United States but we had 
some very excellent Canadian technicians and all of the maintenance 
and security and other things that go to support a laboratory were 
furnished by Canada. 

Mr. Gillie. The authority for setting up this laboratory was, as 
you say, through a joint commission of the Canclian and American 
Armies, was it not ? 

Dr. Shore. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Simpson. 
Mr. Simpson. Dr. Shope, have you made any experiments in the 

vaccination of cattle on foot-and-mouth diseases ? 
Dr. Shope. No, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. No research of any kind?- 
Dr. Shope. No. 

Mr. Simpson. Have you any idea about the expense of rinderpest? 
Dr. Shope. I did not get that. 

Mr. Simpson. Have you any idea about the expense of your experi- * 
ments or the joint commission’s expense on rinderpest? 

Dr. Shope. I do not know what that project cost. I was told that 
it was between 2 or 3 million dollars, but I have never seen any 

actual figures on it. It was not an awfully large project. 
You see, our laboratory staff was oniy 6, and we had about 30 

technicians, and I suppose the military force had a strength of 
about 120. 

Mr. Simpson. But you did obtain results? 
Dr. Shope. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. Mr. Chairman, I think it would be helpful to the 

committee to have the figures on this experiment on rinderpest for 
our own information, if they are available. 

Mr. Gillie. We would probably have to get that through the War 
Department. 

Mr. Simpson. If $2,000,000 accomplished results it seems unwise 
to spend as much as contemplated on foot-and-mouth disease. 

Mi\ Granger. Doctor, where did you get the virus with which you 
experimented ? 

Dr. Shope. It was the strain—known as the Kabete strain. It came 
originally from Kenya Colony in the Africa. 

Mr. Granger. We do not know of any of that virus in North 
America. 

Dr. Shope. The disease had never been in North America. For that 
reason our cattle population was completely susceptible That is 
never having been exposed to it, they had developed no immunity! 

"A ^ANGER* Did you vaccinate the cows before they were infected 

I)r. Shore. They would be vaccinated before they were challenged 
with a known infectious dose of virus. The infectious virus was 
from cattle, that is, the virus was from cattle, and on about the fifth 
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day of infection yon removed the spleen and that spleen contains 
lots of virus. That is what is used to infect animals or to start the 
egg experiments, that is, in cultivating the virus in eggs. 

That is the starting method of that. The vaccine was created by 
long passage of the virus in hen’s eggs until it had become so attenuated 
that it would no longer kill cattle, and the vaccine that we finally 
used would produce one spike in about 50 percent of the animals to 
which it was given. 

Mr. Granger. Then, normally, if this virus had been spread by the 
enemy you had enough information to have gone out and vaccinated 
the livestock? 

Dr. Shope. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Granger. And you could have saved the major portion of 

them ? 
Dr. Shope. Yes, sir; we could have done that, and the immediate 

immunity develops very rapidly. 
If you can get the vaccine into an animal 72 hours before the virus, 

that animal will be saved. That is, you have first interference and 
then immunity. It is a very nice type of vaccine to use because it is 
a live vaccine and not only immunizes but also interferes early in the 
course of the disease. 

Mr. Granger. Are there any viruses similar to these viruses which 
animals are susceptible to? 

Dr. Shope. I did not understand the question. 
Mr. Granger. Are there human viruses similar to these foot-and- 

mouth viruses ? 
Dr. Shope. I do not believe there is a human virus that would be 

classed in the same class as foot-and-mouth disease. It will sup¬ 
posedly spread to man. It is in the literature that it does. It pro¬ 
duces a mild disease. I have never seen the disease. 

Mr. Granger. In the veterinary’s profession you are always dealing 
with dangerous viruses and disease that spread, are you not ? 

Dr. Shope. Yes. 
Mr. Granger. Are you able to control those diseases within the 

laboratory where you carried on your experiments ? 
Dr. Shope. Sometimes your laboratory personnel gets infected but 

I do not believe I know of a single instance in which human pathogen 
has spread outside the laboratory, if that is what you mean. 

Laboratory infections with human pathogens are very common. 
Mr. Granger. Then it is your judgment we could safely establish 

the laboratory we are talking about and be pretty safe from having 
the disease spread ? 

Dr. Shope. I think so. 
Mr. Granger. The livestock people want to be sure, and I am sure 

the members of the committee want to be as sure as it is humanly pos¬ 
sible to be sure that we are not bringing something in that might 
spread. 

Dr. Siiope. A lot depends on the personnel that staff this laboratory. 
After all, an isolation technique is only as good as the personnel that 
put it into effect. I think that from a structural standpoint a labora¬ 
tory can be built which is perfectly safe providing personnel used ade¬ 
quate precautions in going to and coming from the facility. 
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I think from the standpoint of safety the personnel are of as much 
or more importance than the type of laboratory itself. 

Mr. Granger. In our talks of establishing laboratories in some other 
country, we are always confronted with the idea of dealing with some 
other country. Some of the people have thought of putting it in 
Mexico, but we would always be subject to political considerations in 
this country even if we did establish it there. 

Dr. Shope. Yes, sir; and supposing Mexico should become free of 
foot-and-mouth disease? I am sure they hope to become free. Then 
if our laboratory were set up there and they got a focus of infection, 
we would really be in the soup. It would be much easier to con¬ 
trol an agent in our own country, I think, than in some other country. 

Mr. Granger. That is all. 

Dr. Shope. May I answer Mr. Simpson’s question? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Dr. Shope. Mr. Simpson, on that 2 to 3 million dollar figure, I 

would like to have you realize that we were very lucky in that. I 
mean, we could have worked for a long, long time and spent a lot more 
money. We were fortunate in that the first thing we tried worked. 

Mr. Simpson. You say you were very lucky ? 
Dr. Shope. Yes, sir. 

Mr. Simpson. The United States is entitled to a little luck once in 
a while. 

Dr. Si-iope. I think so too. 
Mr. Gillie. You hit the jackpot the first thing? 
Dr. Shope. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. I think Mr. Granger had in mind when he asked the 

question on the infectivity of human diseases and animal diseases, the 
question of whether anything is more highly infectious than foot-and- 
mouth disease in human diseases. 

Dr. Siiope. I think the only human diseases which would compare 
in infectivity, probably, are some of the respiratory diseases, such as 
influenza of the pandemic type. That spreads more rapidly, I believe, 
than foot-and-mouth disease does. 

Mr. Gillie. It has a higher infectivity? 
Dr. Shope. It is just a little different because with influenza you 

have repeated waves and certain people have a residual immunity so 

that those people would not come down during a new epidemic, whereas 
with foot-and-mouth disease introduced into a country like ours where 
the disease has not occurred, that would encounter no animals immune 
by virtue of previous experience with the disease, so that I would 
imagine the incidence would probably be higher in a new disease than 
it is in a disease which is more or less endemic to an area. 

Mr. Gillie. Have you ever done any work in leprosv ? 
Dr. Shope. No, sir. 

Mr. Gillie. Is that a very highly infectious disease too. 

Di. Siiope. Well, I clo not believe that there is an awful lot known 
about how leprosy does spread. I think the contact has to be fairly 
intimate. 

Mr. Gillie. But it is still a very dread disease ? 
Dr. Shope. Oh, it is. 
Mr. Gillie. They have a colony in this country, do they not, that is 

pretty well protected ? J ’ 
Dr. Siiope. I believe they do but I know nothing at all about it. 
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Mr. Worley. There is one in Louisiana. 

Mr. Gillie. There is one in Louisiana. That is pretty well pro¬ 
tected. Evidently, of course, just as you say, it depends on the group 
that has charge of that whether it would be safe or not. 

Mr. Worley. But we did not volunteer to import leprosy originally, 
did we? 

Dr. Shore. No; I do not think we know how we got it. Oh, well, I 
certainly suppose we certainly do know how-we got it, but it was 
certainly not welcome. 

Mr. Worley. We did not import it for experimental purposes, 
did we? 

Dr. Shore. No. 

Mr. Worley. For the record, Doctor, would you define rinderpest? 
Dr. Shore. Well, it is an acute, highly fatal and contagious disease 

of cattle. Sheep, goats, and swine are susceptible. 
Mr. Worley. All cloven-hoofed animals? 

Dr. Siiope. I think that is true. I guess that pretty well includes 

sheep, cattle, goats, and swine. 

Mr. Worley. And deer? 
Dr. Shore. I do not know. 
Mr. Worley. I understand deer are also susceptible. 
Dr. Shore. Then it has been the same range as foot-and-mouth 

disease. 
Mr. Worley. Now, would you define for the record foot-and-mouth 

disease? 
Dr. Siiope. It is an acutely contagious vesicular exanthema of cloven- 

hoofed animals, I think. I have not looked it up recently, but I think 
that would cover it. 

Mr. Worley. Which of the two diseases is more contagious? 
Dr. Shore. I know by experience only about the cattle plague, 

rinderpest. From reading the literature, I would gather that foot- 
and-mouth disease was more contagious than rinderpest. 

Mr. Worley. Could you tell us in how many different ways the 
foot-and-mouth virus can be transmitted? 

Dr. Shore. I think the usual way is direct contact, but it could be 
transmitted by the secretions or excretions from the mouth or feet of 
infected cattle, and this, I should think, could be done by indirect 
means. 

That is, people that have handled the thing and that have handled 
other cattle. 

Mr. Bramblett. Will the gentleman yield? 
Yesterday we had a little testimony on the fact that it might be 

airborne for short distances. Can you comment on the fact as to 
whether the virus could be airborne or not; and also, in regard to 
rinderpest, is there any possibility of that being transmitted by air? 

Ij)r. Shore. I think probably both conceivably could be airborne if 
the infectious secretions dried enough so that they would become dust 
particles. Then I think it is conceivable that that could spread that 
way. I know that rinderpest virus resists drying, and I believe that 
foot-and-mouth disease virus resists drying up to a certain point. 

Mr. -Bramblett. You say that it would be air-borne without any 

question providing that it dried? 

Dr. Shope. Yes. 
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Mr. Bramblett. Sufficiently to be carried by the air ? 
Dr. S hope. Yes, sir; I think so. 
Mr. Worley. Are you through? 
Mr. Bramblett. Thank you; yes. 

Mr. Worley. Then in your opinion and based on your actual ex¬ 

perience, the foot-and-mouth-disease virus can be carried by prac¬ 
tically any and all means ? 

Dr. Shc(pe. Well, I would not make that quite that wide, but it 
certainly can go by direct contact ; that is, from a sick animal to a 
normal animal. It can go by what are known as vectors; that is, 
things that come in contact with sick animals and then get to normal 
animals. 

It probably could also be transmitted as dried material over a short 
distance of air. 

I have no idea, however, the distances that they would be. I sup¬ 
pose it would depend on prevailing air currents and things like that. 

Mr. Worley. Did you find any cure for rinderpest? 
Dr. Shope. No, sir. We made no studies on that. As a matter of 

fact, there is no cure for any virus disease. 
Mr. Worley. There are no cures for any virus disease? 
Dr. Shope. That is right. Once an animal or a person is infected, 

there is not one single thing that you can do. That is, for a pure virus 
disease. 

Mr. Worley. Are foot-and-mouth and rinderpest true virus 
diseases ? 

Dr. Shope. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. Is there no hope after the animals have contracted 

either virus ? 
Dr. Siiope. Not so far as I know. 
Mr. Worley. Then the purpose of your research was to develop a 

vaccine or to try to find a cure. 
Dr. Shope. I should think the initial purpose of the research would 

be to develop a more adequate understanding of the disease and per¬ 
haps a better vaccine and a more economical one than is at present 
available. 

I have the feeling that anyone who finds something which will 
affect one virus disease will have made a considerable contribution 
toward solving some of the others. That has been the history in the 
past in medical discoveries. 

Mr. Worley. Do these two viruses have anything in common—that 

is, rinderpest and foot-and-mouth disease—that you know of? 
Dr. Siiope. I actually do not know of anything in common. 

Mr. Worley. Has the information that" you have developed been 

made available to this country, specifically to the BAI and other Gov¬ 
ernment agencies ? 

Dr. Siiope. Yes, sir; that was published. The work was classified 
m the beginning, and at the end of the war was declassified and pub¬ 
lished. 

Mr. Worley. And this country has full access to all the information? 
Dr. Shope. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. You say that particular research was under the dual 

operation of Canada and the United States? 
Dr. Shope. Yes. 
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Mr. Worley. Did you notice any conflict between the two govern¬ 
ments in the conduct of the experiments? 

Dr. Shore. So far as the conduct of the experiment was concerned, 
I think the two governments were in complete agreement. 

Mr. Worley. They recognized that this was a common enemy; is 
that correct? 

Dr. Shore. They recognized that it was a common enemy, and at 

the time, when we thought it was a real emergency, because we were 
wide open to the introduction not only of rinderpest but several other 
diseases. Rinderpest, because it is such a fatal disease, was considered 
the most dangerous. 

If a foreign country wanted to take a chance on biological warfare 
and attack our animals, it was felt that would be the first one they 
would choose. 

Mr. Worley. Was this island referred to located in Canada or the 
United States? 

Dr. Shope. It was in Canada. 
Mr. Worley. In your opinion, was the possible spread of the foot- 

and-mouth disease any less dangerous than the spread of rinderpest 
during the war? 

Dr. Shope. Will you restate your question, please? 
Mr. Worley. Is not our threat today from foot-and-mouth disease 

more dangerous than the threat of rinderpest was during the war? 
Is it not more real ? 

Dr. Shope. I do not know about the comparative threats, but I actu¬ 

ally, honestly, feel that we are seriously threatened with foot-and- 

mouth disease today, more so than we have ever been. 

Mr. Worley. Why was that island selected, Dr. Shope? 
Dr. Shope. Well, I had nothing to do with the selection, but I under¬ 

stood that it was selected because it was felt that it was, first, easily 
defensible against submarine or direct sea attack, and, secondly, it was 
felt that on an island more adequate isolation could be practiced. You 
see, we were about 4 miles from the south shore of the St. Lawrence. 
We had a good water barrier, and that never froze up. Also, it made 
disposal of boiled sewage much easier. We did not have to tap into 
anybody’s sewer line. After it had been boiled, we could pump it out 

into the river. 
Mr. Worley. What agency was charged with selecting that site? 

Was it the War Department ? 
Dr. Shope. I actually do not know, but I have a feeling that it was 

the joint commission which was set up to consider potential biological 
warfare threats and to pick places. I think it was picked by the 
commission. Naturally, Canada had to give its approval of the loca¬ 
tion. Before we brought the virus in there, we were subjected to a 
rather complete inspection of our facilities. We had the job of build¬ 
ing the laboratory first, before any infectious agent was brought over. 
We were to notify somebody when we felt that we were ready. There 
were some Canadian officials, veterinarians—I think it was the Cana¬ 
dian animal pathologist—who came up and inspected our facilities 
before he gave the word. He felt in his opinion we had built a labora¬ 
tory in which the disease could be controlled. 

Mr. Worley. How was the virus brought to the laboratory? 

Dr. Shope. It was brought by courier. 
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Mr. Worley. Did it come through the United States or via Canada? 
Dr. Shore. I think it came direct to Canada. I do not think it 

ever came into the United States. All I know is that a courier brought 
that one day. We had been waiting for about 3 months for it. There 
was a little mix-up in there. We could not mention the disease name, 
you know. It was called the Reverend Mr. Engling. 

Mr. Worley. How long was that operation conducted? 
Dr. Siiope. Well, I should say about 3 years that there was work 

in progress there. 
Mr. Worley. You had need for nd more virus than the first ship¬ 

ment ? 
Dr. Shore. Well, there were other strains brought in subsequently, 

you see, because it was necessary to make sure that-our protection was 

not against just one strain. 
Mr. Worley. How big a personnel did you have? 
Dr. Shope. The first year I should say we had about 30, and the 

station eventually—you know how a military station builds up in 
personnel. We eventually ended up with a strength of about 130. Our 
scientific staff remained the same. 

Mr. Worley. Were they all scientists, or were they helpers? 
Dr. Shope. Six were scientists, and we had 30 classified as techni¬ 

cians, and the rest were guards and cooks and firemen and boat opera¬ 
tors and things like that. 

Mr. Worley. Was everyone confined to that island, or were you 
allowed to come and go as you wished? 

Dr. Siiope. We gave very infrequent leave. Enlisted men got off 

probably once in 4 months and scientific personnel I should say once 
in 2 or 3 months. 

Mr. Worley. Did you return to Canada or to the United States? 
Dr. Siiope. To both. 

Mr. Worley. You had about an equal number of Canadians and 
Americans ? 

Dr. Siiope. On the scientific staff; yes, it was about an equal number. 
Mr. Worley. We had testimony yesterday from Dr. Galloway who 

suggested that the proposed laboratorv be located on a peninsula rather 
than an island. What about that? 

Dr. Shope. I would like to say something on this island thing. The 
psychological hazards involved in island research were terrific. No¬ 
body was happy up there. The boys called it the Alcatraz of the St. 
Lawrence and things like that. I think it would have been impossible 
to have kept personnel there had they not had to stay there because 
they were m the Army, you see. If I did pick an island, I certainly 
would not pick one m that geographical location, because we only had 

about -d/2 months of summer, even considering spring, summer, and 

tall. l ie ice freezes over there on the river about in November, and 

n0t out until APril or May- Y°u have a long winter. 
Mi: Worley. Your objection would be from the standpoint of the 

morale of the personnel ? 

Dr. Siiope. My objection would be that, and also I do not think that 

an island is absolutely necessary. I think a peninsula might be just as 

good from the standpoint of isolation and of the added advantage of 
not presenting a psychological hazard to your personnel. 

Mr. Worley. I did not quite get that. 
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Dr. Shope. The peninsula would be as easy to isolate, or almost as 
easy to isolate, as an island, and also it would not introduce this 
psychological hazard for your personnel that you get on an island. 

You would not have the same psychological thing to deal with. 
Mr. Worley. I understand that the Department has surveyed any 

number of places in the United States without regard to whether it was 
an island or a peninsula. I understand that for reasons of economy 
they have been surveying a number of abandoned surplus Army camps. 
What- do you think about a site such as that in Indiana or Texas or 
Iowa, for example ? 

Dr. Siiope. I think I would be against putting it in the Middle West. 
I think that would not be advisable. 

Mr. Worley. You would be against what, please? 

Dr. Siiope. Against putting it in the Middle West, for several rea¬ 
sons. I think it should be outside of the area where your intense 
cattle population is and where cattle are in large groups and where 
fencing is not so good. I realize they have plenty of fences in Indiana 
and Iowa but the plots in the East are smaller. 1 think I would choose 
a site on the eastern seaboard somewhere. 

Mr. Simpson. Will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Mr. Simpson. Doctor, what has happened to this experimental sta¬ 

tion at the present time ? 
Dr. Shope. The one at Grosse He ? 
Mr. Simpson. Yes. 
Dr. Shore. Well, it is supposedly on a stand-by basis but I think 

it would require practically as much work to get it opened again to 
operate nowT as it did in the beginning. It was built during the winter. 
We started construction in October and it was completed in February. 
Most of the cement work was done when the temperature was well 
below zero. You know how cement work done under those circum¬ 
stances stands up? 

Mr. Simpson. It seems if the island and the buildings are still there 

and idle, that they might hold foot-and-mouth disease experiments 

there. 

Dr. Shore. Well, I do not doubt but what it could be done there. 
From a physical standpoint, "that island would be safe to use, but I 
think it would be a very poor choice for the reasons I have mentioned. 
One is, it is too far north. That is, the winters are terrifically cold 
there. Every morning the wind blows first from one direction and 
then the other, and you have about 8 feet of snow. You have to shovel 
out all your paths. 

Mr. Simpscn. I realize'that and I realize what you said about your 

buildings being built in the winter, the cement cracking and so forth. 

At the same time, if the people of the surrounding area did not object 

too much to the rinderpest experiments, they might already be in¬ 

oculated and be willing to have the foot-and-mouth disease project 

there. 

Dr. Shope. Sir, the peopleTiad no idea what was going on. The 
people in the region knew nothing at all about it. There were all 
sorts of stories as to what was going on there. One story was that 
we were a base for replenishing the food on German submarines that 
came up there. 
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Another was that we brought German prisoners over there. The 
windows of our isolation quarters were high and were all barred, 
naturally. 

Mr. Simpson. Having conducted experiments on that yourself, you 
feel it is not desirable to conduct foot-and-mouth disease exepriments 
on that island ? 

Dr. Siiope. From my own standpoint I would not feel that it was 
because it is a miserable place to be. As I visualize the foot-and- 
mouth disease research laboratory that we have in mind, it is a more 
or less permanent establishment and one in which if you get a group 
of scientists working there you will want them to stay. It takes a 
man about 2 or 3 years to get the feel of a problem, you see. 

Mr. Worley. It does what? 
Dr. Siiope. That conceivably can take a man 2 or 3 years to get 

the feel of a problem. That does not mean that you will not get any¬ 
thing in the first 2 or 3 years, but the people that we would have at 
this foot-and-mouth disease laboratory, I should think, should be what 
you might call career scientists, people who were going to be in that 
sort of work for a long time, and I do not think they would be very 
happy on an island like Grosse Isle. 

Mr. Simpson. What would you say are the beneficial results that 
have been obtained from experiments as far as the livestock in¬ 
dustry is concerned? 

Dr. Siiope. From rinderpest? 
Mr. Simpson. Yes. 
Dr. Siiope. Well, fortunately we did not have cattle plague during 

the war, but I think had we had it we could have controlled the out¬ 
break. The vaccine is being used in China at the present time. It 
was given a field trial in Africa and I believe it is being taken by the 
FAO to Siam at the present time for use there. 

Mr. Simpson. What benefits have been obtained beneficially for 
American livestock interests ? 

_ Dr. Shope. Well, you have a vaccine which, in case -fre ever do get 
rinderpest, can be used. It is insurance. The benefits from insurance 
are from not having to use it, I should think. 

Mr. Simpson. You do feel that the livestock raisers and feeders in 
the United States have obtained some benefits from that wartime ex¬ 
periment? 

Dr. Siiope. Xot directly. The only benefit that they have received 
would be in case we ever did get rinderpest we would have a good 
vaccine. It is insurance. 

Mr. Stmpson. I am too much interested in whether an elephant 
m Siam got it or not. 

Dr. Siiope. The station was not established to benefit us in peace¬ 
time. It was established to protect the livestock people during the 
war m case the disease had been introduced. I mean, if it had been 

i en caught completely unprepared I think 
we would have been in for considerable criticism. If it had been 
introduced and it was found that we were prepared, they would hjive 
thought we were pretty smart people to have thought oi that. 

Mr. Granger. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. Simpson. Yes. 
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Mr. Granger. Then as I understand it, this was a war measure first, 
to meet any attack that might be made by our enemies. You say the 
real estate around there was furnished by Canada. 

Dr. Shope. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Granger. And all there is left, as far as you people are con¬ 

cerned. is the equipment in the laboratory? 
Dr. Shope. Well, the laboratory is there, the isolation facilities are 

there, there is a chicken house there, there is a laboratory cow barn 
there, and there are three sets of barracks that could be used for 
housing. There is a power plant. That is about all. The power plant 
was antiquated when we took it in. You see, Grosse Isle was originally 
a quarantine station which was closed about 1920 and had been in 
stand-l^ since that time. 

Mr. Granger. Is the laboratory equipment stand-by too ? 
Dr. Shope. No ; I think the equipment has been pretty well stripped; 

that is, things that can be removed like grinders and things like that. 
Mr. Granger. Then there is not a lot of investment left there? 
Dr. Shope. So far as the United States is concerned, I think it is 

completely liquidated. I do not think we have any equity in the place 
at all. 

Mr. Simpson. You do not feel that it would be desirable at all for 
this experiment? 

Dr. Shope. No, sir; I honestly do not. 
Mr. Worley. Mr. Chairman- 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Worley. 
Mr. Worley. Getting back to the question of where the laboratory 

should be located, I believe you recommended some place along the 
eastern seaboard. Could you tell us why ? 

Dr. Shope. Well, the reason for that is that certain portions of the 
eastern seaboard have a less dense cattle population than other parts 
of the country and also the herds are smaller and the fencing is better, 
and it is conceivable that you could prevent direct spread in case 
something did happen, you see. 

Mr. Worley. All the testimony we have had is that when the virus 

starts spreading it goes like a prairie fire and can spread over the 

country. 

It can pump to the State of Washington even if you had it located 
in New York. It could be transmitted to Illinois or Texas overnight. 

What difference would it make whether you were in a thinly popu¬ 
lated section so far as cattle are concerned, or in a heavily populated 
section ? 

Dr. Shope. Well, I do not deny that that can jump large distances, 
but the way it jumps is by people actually coming from an infected 
area and going there carrying the virus. That actually has to be 
transported. I should think the main means of spread was by direct 
contact of cattle from infected areas going through sales barns and 
things like that, and getting into clean herds. From that standpoint 
I think you would be better off to have it in a region that did not have 
very many cattle. 

Mr. Worley. Or people? 

Dr. Shope. I do not think the people are of any serious consequence. 
They would not be coming and going from the laboratory anyhow. 
Only your own personnel would have access to the laboratory. 
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Mr. Worley. What about this question of the air carrying it, or feed 

or straw ? 
Dr. Shope. Well, you would not use straw. We used no straw at all 

at Grosse Isle. We broom-finished the concrete. We started out 
using shavings, but thej^ present too much of a disposal problem. We 
used no hay, either. The animals were fed ground alfalfa, grain mix¬ 
ture, and beet pulp and were not bedded. So we diminished as much 
as we could any dust transmission. 

Mr. Worley. There is no question in my mind but that anybody 

charged with this would have to exercise all the safety measures they 
could exercise, but at the same time it would be dangerous, in my opin¬ 
ion, gravely dangerous. 

Mr. Bramblett. Will you yield a minute? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Mr. B ramblett. Dr. Shope, did you object to a nice large island like 

Puerto Rico where people like to go, and after a good many of them 
have been down there their families go and they live the rest of their 
lives there, and they are very happy ? I think you could avoid this 
psychological situation and carry on an experiment down there. What 
would be your reaction to that as a location ? 

Dr. Shope. Well, Mr. Bramblett, I have never been to Puerto Rico, 
and I do not have any idea of what it is like. 

Mr. Bramblett. I think the climate is very desirable. I have not 
been there, but lots of friends of mine who have say that it is a very 
desirable place to live, and they go and stay, many of them, for the 
rest of their lives. It has been an economic problem for the United 
States. We might have a tendency to help out the economics of the 
situation by spending a good many million dollars in Puerto Rico to 
our advantage. That is the reason I do not see any objection to it. 

Dr. Shope. I would have to think that one over, Mr. Bramblett. I 
do not know how I would feel after I thought the thing out. So far as 
the hazard is concerned, I do not think a well-controlled laboratory 
anywhere in the United States constitutes nearly as much of a hazard 
as the outbreak or the focus of infection in Mexico is right now. It is 

one thing to have a potentially dangerous agent located at a place 

uncontrolled, and quite another thing to have it controlled as well as 
our scientific knowledge enables us to control it, 

Mr. Worley. At that point, Doctor, all the testimony we have had 
is that the focus of infection in Mexico is controlled. What do you 
mean by “controlled” ? 

Dr. Shope. Well, at least it is out in the open, you see. I visualize 
a research laboratory as being a closed proposition. While it is con¬ 
trolled in Mexico, there are new cases appearing and they are out 
m the open. I know that everything is being done to keep it from 
spreading, but, it is quite different from having it in a laboratory 
under laboratory conditions. 

Mr. Worley. I agree with you there. Have you ever been in 
Mexico ? 

Dr. Shope. No. 

Mr. Worley. You have not studied that operation at first hand? 
Dr. Shope. No. 

Mr. Wormy. I understand the climate down there is ideal as com¬ 
pared with Grosse Isle. 
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Dr. Shope. Well, I had a lot of ideal climate out in the Pacific 
during the war, but I still would not want to put a station like this 
even on an island like Hawaii. 

Mr. Worley. Do you know what this Government has spent in 
^Mexico on foot-and-mouth disease? 

Dr. Shope. Well, I have heard. 
Mr. Worley. What have you heard? 
Dr. Shope. I thought it was about $35,000,000. 

Mr. Worley. I think the latest estimate is about $40,000,000, and 
I do not know how much more we are going to have to spend to keep 
it down there. As I see this problem, we are reversing a policy that 
we have carried on ever since the beginning of protection against 
various kinds of virus. One reason we have escaped more frequent 
attacks of foot-and-mouth disease or rinderpest or other diseases, 
is the fact that we have had absolute prohibitions, as far as we could, 
against allowing any disease in this country. This proposal would 
reverse that policy. 

Dr. Shope. Exactly. 
Mr. Worley. I am trying to see all sides of the question and be as 

fair as I can, but I cannot see where this Congress would be justi¬ 
fied in, on the one hand, spending $40,000,000 to keep it out, and 
at this time taking a chance by bringing it in, because no witness has 
appeared here who can give us any absolute guarantee that it might 
not spread once it gets into this country. 

Dr. Shope. But no witness can guarantee absolutely that it will 
not spread from Mexico at this time, either. 

Mr. Worley. There is no question about that, but, on the one 
hand, we are fighting a defensive fight, and, on the other hand, we 
are simply inviting a calamity by taking an unnecessary risk. Do 
you deny there is a risk involved? 

Dr. Shope. No; I do not deny there is a risk, but what I do con¬ 
tend is that the risk would be greater without getting some informa¬ 
tion. If we could get some information, we could perhaps diminish 
the risk. 

Mr. Worley. All right, is not all the raw material you need avail¬ 
able in Mexico where the disease actually exists? Is not every virus 
you need already present there ? 

Dr. Shope. The viruses are there. 
Mr. Worley. Your facilities are not available in this country. 

Y.ou would have to build them in any event. 
Dr. Shope. They would have to be built, yes. 
Mr. Worley. To me, the safest place to build them would be where 

the disease exists now. 

Dr. Shope. I can see the logic of your argument, but to me I would 
much rather, if I am going to have foot-and-mouth disease within 
350 miles of me, anyhow, have the laboratory in which I am going 
to try to control the thing under my own jurisdiction. 

Mr. Worley. I am afraid that is a defeatist attitude which we must 
try to avoid. When you say “if you are going to have it within 350 
miles of you, anyway,” that is a defeatist attitude. If we continue 
to fight a defensive battle instead of an offensive battle to get rid of it, 
then, it may eventually spread up here. But do you not think it is 
the better part of wisdom to do what we can in Mexico to eliminate 
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it there and at the same time set up any laboratory experiments that 
can be set up down there rather than invite a risk by importing it into 
this country ? 

Dr. Shope. I do not think this is any time for half measures, Mr. 
Worley. I think any laboratory you set up in Mexico—well, as a 
matter of fact, any laboratory that you set up anywhere to do work 
within the next 2 or 3 months—and the emergency is that great, I 
think—would have to be a makeshift sort of thing. It was our recom¬ 
mendation, the recommendation of the Advisory Committee on Foot- 
and-Mouth Disease Research, that some immediate steps should be 
taken and those were to utilize present facilities, you see, for gaining 
information. But in the meantime, we were to get better prepared 
for a long-term research program. Now, I have no idea whether 
we are going to have to live with foot-and-mouth disease the rest of 
our lives, but I just have a feeling that that is a possibility. Whether 
tha,t is a defeatist attitude or not, I do not know. 

Mr. Worley. Well, it is not impossible to eliminate it in Mexico. 
So far we have been successful in keeping it out, have we not? 

Dr. Shope. Yes; we have certainly kept it out. So far as control¬ 
ling it in Mexico completely, that is, eliminating it, I think that is a 
matter which nobody can tell for certain yet. 

Mr. Worley. No; any more than they can tell whether we could 
do it here. 

Dr. Siiope. I know every effort will be made to eliminate it. 
Mr. Worley. 1 on do not know of any time in the history of the 

United States in which we have deliberately imported a virus which 
was not already present here, for the purpose of experiment, which is 
as contagious and can do as much damage as this, do you? We men¬ 
tioned leprosy a while ago. 

Dr. Shope. Well, I do not think that is a very good example, be¬ 
cause that does not spread as rapidly as some other things. We 
worked on cholera and typhus and things like that. 

Mr. Worley. But we had them in this country at that time, did 
e not ? 

w°PE' ^ e^’ not a long time, not cholera. 
Mi. \\ orley. We had it when we were experimenting on it, didn't 
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Dr. Shope. I can understand your viewpoint perfectly, because I 
know for years it has been the policy to keep foot-and-mouth disease 
out. 

Mr. Worley. It has been pretty successful, has it not? 
Dr. Shope. Yes, it has been very successful. But this is the first 

time, as far as I am aware, that we have had a hazard over which we 
did not have complete control. It would be quite different if the out¬ 
break were in this country. I think you could go in and- 

Mr. Worley. If it were already here, that would present another 
problem. But it is not here, and we are trying to keep it out. 

Dr. Shope. O. Iy. Supposing it were already here. Then, would 
jour feeling about the establishment of a research laboratory be the 
same ? 

Mr. Worley. I do not think we would have much choice then, but 
you are assuming that the danger of infestation in this country is great 
enough at the present time to justify the importation of the virus. 

Dr. Shope. Yes, that is my viewpoint, that is right. That is where 
we differ. 

Mr. W ORLEY. Yes. 
Dr. Siiope. I think maybe the best time to do this would be before 

we get it rather than wait until after we have it. As you say, there 
would be no question about it then. 

1'. Y rle . But we a.e not waiting. We can set up down there. 
Dr. Shope. But we may not have much choice in the thing, you see. 

Mr. Worley. If it were a question of whether we could do it in this 
country or nowhere else, I would say go on and do it, but I say jou 
have any number of choices. There is England and many other coun¬ 
tries which have been experimenting on it for quite some years. You 
have a golden opportunity right down here in Mexico to conduct your 
experiments. 

Dr. Shope. I would think rather than not do anything, it would 
be much better to do it somewhere else, but something should be done. 

Mr. Worley. I agree with you, it is just a question of where. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Bramblett. 
Mr. Bramblett. Who was the commanding officer of your experi¬ 

mental station, Dr. Shope? 
Dr. Shope. Well, 1 was the director. The troops were under the 

command of a whole flock of different people that came and went. It 
was a very unpopular station. 

Mr. Bamblett. The entire operation was not under one command¬ 
ing officer. 

Dr. Siiope. No, it was a veiy complicated command. I was in the 
Navy, you see. I just had one pharmacist's mate with me. There was 
United States Army personnel and Canadian Army personnel. Each 
detachment, so to speak, had its own commanding officer and the 
Director of Research was Director only of research. That was me. 
I did not have anything to do with Canadian troops. 

Mr. Bramblett. Any unified order had to be agreed on by a board 
of strategy ? 

Dr. Shope. No; it worked out very well. Things were done the 
way the Director wanted them done. Where disciplinary things came 
up, it was taken up—if the fellow was a United States soldier, he 

71715—48-5 
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came under the detachment commander and if he was a Canadian, he 
came under Colonel Cameron. He was designated as superintendent 
of the station. 

Mr. Bramblett. What happened to the vaccine? You indicated 
after this question came to my mind that it was available in this coun¬ 
try because we have been sending it to Siam and China, and so forth. 

Dr. Shope. Well, the strain which we attenuated—as you per¬ 
haps know, live virus will stay alive only a certain length of time 
without passage. At the end of the war everything was frozen. 
Everything at the station was destroyed. All infectious material at 
the station was destroyed. That was understandable. The vaccine, 
which is a live vaccine, was dried, and 1 guess there were a couple of 
million doses of it that were sent to various places where it was con¬ 
ceivable that there might be need for its use. 

Mr. Bramblett. That was what you had in mind at that time? 
Dr. Shope. We thought certainly somebody would keep the thing 

going, you see. It was sent to China. Some was sent to Greece, and 
Afi ■ica. But unfortunately no one bothered to pass it in eggs, you 
see, so that that particular strain was lost. Since that time, people 
working at the laboratory in Kenya have started with four fresh 
strains of virus and have confirmed our work completely, that passage 
in the egg does attentuate it for cattle. 

Mr. Bramblett. Where did you say they were working? 
Dr. Shope. At Kabitte in Kenya Colony. 
Mr. Bramblett. What would react in the vaccine of a fatal disease 

such as rinderpest such as foot-and-mouth disease where the actual 
losses and fertility are very small? 

Dr. Shope. Will you repeat that? 

Mr. Bramblett. What I have in mind is the vaccine that you de¬ 
veloped for rinderpest was developed, as I understand, for a fatal 
disease. The vaccine would stop that loss of cattle directly but in 
foot-and-mouth, the loss is only a small percentage actually, by death. 
Now, would it react to the vaccine from that standpoint ? 

Dr. Shope. All that a vaccine does, whether it is a fatal disease or a 
nonfatal disease, is prevent the disease. So far as vaccination is con¬ 
cerned, I would not think it would make much difference whether you 
were trying to combat a fatal disease or a disease whose losses are such 
as they are with foot-and-mouth disease of more economic importance 
than they are so far as actual loss of life is concerned. 

Ml Bramblett. If we had felt, or if those who were in command 
had felt that we were just as liable to get an outbreak of foot-and- 
mouth disease in this country as we were rinderpest, this experimental 
station, in your mind, would have been set up in this country or any¬ 
where else where they wanted it in complete secrecy the same as your 
experimental station in rinderpest ? 

Dr. Shope. You mean for foot-and-mouth? 
Mr. Bramblett. Yes. 
Dr. Shope. I do not know. I had nothing at all to do with that. I 

n as just picked and sent up there and given the problem of directum 
the work. 

Mi. Bramblett. One last question. Do you have any objection to 
the establishment outside of the continental United States if we have 
control of the situation ? You seem to make a point first of the psycho- 
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logical problem, which I think is not completely insurmountable. 
Then you made the point of being under the direct jurisdiction of this 
country. If those two points are met, would you have any objection 
to the establishment of a research and experimental station outside 
the continental limits of the United States? 

Dr. Siiope. Well, if you understand what I mean by “control." I 

mean control at all times and accessibility at all times. 

Mr. Bramblett. You mean governmental control? 
Dr. Siiope. Yes; in wartime as well as in peace or in political up¬ 

heaval, wherever it is put. 
Mr. Bramblett. Let us take it for granted that we have that type of 

control. 
Dr. Shofe. If you have that type of control and providing the area 

is not subject to tropical storms which—I mean if you got a good first- 
class hurricane, you could conceivably have the stuff all over the Gulf 
of Mexico. 

Mr. Bramblett. But you are going to take some chances, anyway. 
Dr. SiiorE. Yes, but I should think under those circumstances that 

the location of the laboratory could be in that place. 
Mr. Gillie. Just one question, Doctor. How many head of cattle 

did you use up there on that Grosse Isle project ? 
Dr. Shope.. Well, our barn held 124 and we filled it, I suppose, three 

times a year. I suppose it would be something under 1,000 head. He 
used mostly calves. 

Mr. Gillie. How many doses of vaccine did you prepare that you 
had to store? 

Dr. Shope. Of the bovine type, that is, before we developed the 
egg vaccine, we had instructions to have 200,000 doses on hand and 
in readiness. That was felt to be sufficient to ring vaccinate any spot 
introductions, you see. After we developed the egg vaccine, we kept 
on hand about 2,000,000 doses. The egg vaccine—in a week you could 
make enough to vaccinate all the cattle in Canada and the United 
States, you see. 

Mr. Mollin. Mr. Chairman, could I suggest a question ? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Mollin. As I understand it, as Mr. Bramblett brought out, 

the rinderpest is a very fatal disease and the vaccine you perfected, as 
I understand it, gave permanent immunity; is that correct? 

Dr. Siiope. Well, I think it was probably permanent. We are not 
sure of that. It was tested after, I believe, 18 months. They were 
immune after that time. 

Mr. Mollin. In the case of foot-and-mouth disease where the death 
loss normally is light, as I understand it, the disease itself only gives 
an immunity of 12 to 13 months. After many years of experimenta¬ 
tion in foreign countries, the best vaccine that has been perfected so 
far only gives an immunity of 4 to 6 months, although perhaps in some 
cases slightly longer than that, but generally I think they say around 
5 to (i months. Do you see any possibility of perfecting a vaccine for 
foot-and-mouth disease that would give longer immunity than the 
disease itself? 

Dr. Shope. It has been the history of vaccines that infection im¬ 
munity is the longest immunity. I think that is right. That is, you 
would not expect to get longer immunity by a vaccine than you would 
get bv actual recovery from the disease. I think that is true. 
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Mr. Mollin. So that all we can hope for then in the case of the 
vaccine is to double the longevity of the protection that they now 
have. 

Dr. Shope. Yes; except there would be nothing to prevent you from 
repeating the vaccinations. With some virus diseases you have to 
repeat your vaccination at periodic intervals. There would be no 
objection to doing that and keeping up a permanent immunity. 

Mr. Mollin. Yes; by repeated vaccination. 
Dr. Shope. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Well, Doctor, that is all. We thank you very much 

for your contribution to this thing. I wish to announce also that in 
the beginning I forgot to mention that Dr. Shope is a member of the 
advisory board, of the Foot-and-Mouth Disease Research Committee. 
That is a very important committee. 

Now, we have with us Dr. Schoening, of the Bureau of Animal 
Industry. We would like to have the doctor come on now. 

Dr. Schoening has been with the Bureau of Animal Industry since 
1907. He has been Chief of the Pathological Division of that Bureau 
since 1932. He is also interested in the study of virus diseases and 
lias spent considerable time in the old country studying them. 

As I understand it, Dr. Schoening has done considerable work, not 
only on foot-and-mouth disease but rabies—encephalomyelitis. He 
was a member of the Department Foot-and-Mouth Disease Commis¬ 
sion established in 1925. 

Doctor, will you state your name to the reporter? Do you have 
a paper you would like to read? 

Dr. Schoening. No; I do not, Mr. Chairman. I do not have any 
prepared statement. 

Mr. Gillie. If you will state your name to the reporter here, please. 

Dr. Schoening. My name is Harry W. Schoening. 

STATEMENT OF DR. HARRY W. SCHOENING, CHIEF, PATHOLOGICAL 
DIVISION, BUREAU OF ANIMAL INDUSTRY 

Dr. Schoening. I am Chief of the Pathological Division, Bureau 
of Animal Industry, United States Department of Agriculture. 

Mr. Gillie. Did I understand you to say you do not have a paper? 
Dr. Schoening. No ; I have not, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gillie. You may proceed. 
Dr. Schoening. I might make a few remarks, if you wish. 
Mr. Gillie. Go ahead and make your remarks. After that we will 

want to ask you some questions. 
Dr. Schoening. The committee might perhaps be interested in a 

little background on research on foot-and-mouth disease with particu¬ 
lar reference to the interest of the Bureau of Animal Industry over the 
years. 

The Bureau, of course, has been dedicated to the eradication of the 
disease by the stamping-out method which has been successful in all 
of the invasions with foot-and-mouth disease that we have had in this 
country up to date. At the same time, the Department, through the 
Bureau of Animal Industry, has been much interested in the research 
that has been going on in the various countries of the world over the 
yeais in older to keep abreast of the situation and be in a position to 



ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH. DISEASE 65 

take advantage of any research that might throw light on other means 
of controlling and eradicating foot-and-mouth disease should it appear 
in the United States. 

Up until 1925 this interest was expressed through visits from time 
to time of members of the Department in Europe, in countries where 
the disease was endemic, and through close contact with the literature 
and with scientists from abroad who had visited the Department from 
time to time. 

Following the outbreak of the foot-and-mouth disease in California 
in 1924, the Department, through the Bureau of Animal Industry, 
organized a commission to study foot-and-mouth disease in Europe. I 
think Dr. Traum, who was a member of this Commission, appeared 
before you yesterday. The other two members of the Commission 
were Dr. Peter K. Olitzky, of the Rockefeller Institute for Medical 
Research, and myself, representing the Department of Agriculture. 

The Commission spent 1 year in Europe visiting the various coun¬ 
tries where foot-and-mouth disease was being studied from a research 
standpoint, and the Commission did some research at the Institute of 
Hygiene in Strasbourg. Much information was obtained on the nature 
of the disease, not only through the contacts with workers in the vari¬ 
ous countries but also through actual experimentation with the disease 
itself. 

I might say, incidentally, I think perhaps that is the only way to 
really become thoroughly familiar with the disease in its' various 
aspects, by actual experimental work. The Commission returned to 
the United States in 1926 and the interest since that time has been 
confined to visiting countries from time to time where the disease has 
been present. I had the opportunity to make several recent visits to 
Europe myself, the last one being this past year from September to 
November, a matter of about 4 to 5 weeks, and had the opportunity to 
talk with the various men who were engaged in foot-and-mouth-disease 
research and to see some of the institutions that were in operation. In 
the past the Department has felt that due to the geographical location 
of the United States and the extent of foot-and-mouth disease in years 
past that this country was fairly well protected from the introduction 
of the disease due to its natural barriers of the oceans and through its 
regulatory efforts to keep out materials which might bring in the 
infection. However, the world is getting smaller. We now have the 
outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico, which brings the dis¬ 
ease very much closer to the borders of the United States than it ever 
has been before. Until the disease is eradicated in Mexico, it will be 
a threat at our doorstep continually. 

It has been the experience in European countries that when a neigh¬ 
boring country has the disease, in spite of the efforts that are made to 
control it, it eventually crosses the boundaries and the usual story has 
been when these waves of infection occur that it spreads from one 
country to another. 

Recognizing the potential threat or the direct threat of foot-and- 
mouth disease to this country by its appearance in Mexico, it is felt 
that some action should be taken to prepare ourselves in the event that 
the disease is introduced into the country and not wait until the house 
is on fire but try to prevent the fire from occurring by developing .the 
necessary information which it would be necessary to have in order to 
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bolster up our defense and our control measures should the disease 
occur in this country. For that reason we think it is quite advisable 
and desirable that a long-range program on research be started in the 
United States under United States jurisdiction which would have the 
advantage of a long-time program in which we might develop some 
of the answers that very probably would be needed. 

I think, Mr. Chairman, as a preliminary statement, perhaps that 
would be sufficient. 

Mr. Gillie. Now, about all we know, then, about foot-and-mouth 

disease, I mean as far as the study of it is concerned, is when we send 

our scientists abroad to study it over there; is that right ? 

Dr. Schoening. That is right, or has been in the past. The visits 
abroad of our scientists have been of a temporary nature. They have 
not been a continuing proposition. So that the information obtained 
was as of that particular time and not carried any further. 

Mr. Gillie. In view of the fact that the foot-and-mouth disease is 
so close to this country, and we, of course, realize the importance or 
the terribleness of the disease, what is the possible chance of renewing 
our old program with Mexico, I mean the first program we had? Is 
there any possible chance of renewing that and carrying it on ? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, there is a possible chance, but, as I under¬ 
stand the situation, it is a long way off. 

Mr. Gillie. Do you mean a year or 2 years ? 
Dr. Schoening. Oh, no; more than that. I would say 5 or 10 years, 

possibly. 
Mr. Gillie. Of course, the foot-and-mouth disease could probably 

do a lot of damage in that time. Do you feel that it is absolutely 
necessary that something be done to increase the protection in this 
country from foot-and-mouth disease now? • 

Dr. Schoening, Yes, I do. 
Mr. Gillie. You think it is absolutely necessary? 
Dr. Schoening. 1 think so. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Worley? 
Mr. Worley. Doctor, how long have you been with the Bureau of 

Animal Industry? 

Dr. Schoening. I entered the BAI in 1907. I have had continuous 
service since that time. 

Mr. orley. During that time there have been several outbreaks 
°‘ foot-and-mouth disease in the United States? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. I understand the slaugliter-and-burial method was 

followed. . 

Dr. Schoening. Yes, sir. 

Mr Worley. Was there any disposition at that time to do any re¬ 
sea rcli to find a cure tor foot-and-mouth disease ? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, following the outbreak of 1924, this Com- 

alsodo IS 1 of .established to study the disease in Europe and 

or definite effort'. * * ^ WaS p6rhaps the first concerted effort 

Mr. Worley. Do you have any authority at this time to conduct re¬ 
search on foot-and-mouth disease virus? 

rt 1 n ScHOENXNG- Well, our authority is very broad. We operate in 
Bureau under the diseases-of-animals appropriation, which allows 



ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 67 

us to work with most any disease that exists in the United States. So 
far as working with foot-and-mouth disease in the United States, we 
would have, of course, to have authority to bring that virus in. 

Mr. Worley. You do not have that authority? Is there any pro¬ 
hibition against such importation? 

Dr. Sciioening. I think it is probably a regulation, as near as I can 
understand. I am not too sure about that, though. 

Mr. Worley. Issued by whom? 

Dr. Sciioening. By the Secretary of Agricluture. 
Mr. Worley. Then lie could modify or remand the regulation ? 
Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. Why has he seen fit, if he has, to issue such a regu¬ 

lation ? 
Dr. Schoening. I think it is to prevent the importation of viruses 

into this country except under proper supervision. I might say in 
explanation of that that provisions are made for the importation of 
viruses into the United States on license which is issued by the Bureau 
of Animal Industry. 

Mr. Worley. The license? 
Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. You mean for the importation of the virus as such, 

not as a part of animals? 
Dr. Schoening. That is right. A virus. Say, fowl-plague virus 

could be brought in under this permit, the permit system. 
Mr. Worley. I wonder if you can provide the committee or have 

your legal counsel provide the committee with a copy of any prohibi¬ 
tion which you think would keep your Department from experiment¬ 
ing or doing research with the foot-and-mouth virus or rinderpest. 

Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. During your visits abroad and your long experience 

with the foot-and-mouth problem, did you find any country which 
deliberately imported the virus where the disease did not already 
exist? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, the countries that are conducting research 
and have over the years have been countries where the disease has 
been present at some time or other. 

Mr. Worley. And they began experimenting or research after the 
disease broke out ? 

Dr. Schoening. I would think perhaps England would be the nearest 
country to answering your specific question. I think you are familiar, 
perhaps, with the system used in England, which is similar to ours. 
They stamp out the disease through the slaughter policy and for 
varying periods they are free of the disease. Now, the disease may 
be introduced again. They may be free for 6 months and have an 
outbreak after that time. 

Mr. Worley. But it would be safe to say that you know of no 
country which deliberately imported a virus for the purpose of re- 
search until the disease had broken out ? 

Dr. Schoening. There are very few countries in the world that 
are in the same position as the United States. That is, a country that 
is free of foot-and-mouth disease. There are very few of them. 

Mr. Worley. And this country is one? 
Dr. Schoening. This country is one. Canada is another. 
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Mr. Worley. Heretofore we have always followed the policy, 

whether by law or by regulation, of keeping the virus out regardless 
for what purpose it was desired to bring it in; is that correct? 

Dr. Schoening. That is correct. 
Mr. Worley. That policy seems to have been at least reasonably suc¬ 

cessful, does it not, Doctor? 
Dr. Schoening. I did not quite get that. 
Mr. Worley. I say, has that policy not been reasonably successful? 
Dr. Schoening. Yes; it has. 
Mr. Worley. If you propose at this time, because Mexico has it, to 

change that policy and bring in the virus, what objection would you 
have to setting up such a bureau or laboratorv in Mexico as you would 
like to set up here? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, one of the principal objections would be the 
tact that the United States would not have complete control over the 
operations within the confines of the unit. 

Mr. Worley. How do you justify that statement, Doctor ? Has the 
Mexican Government said that we would not have control ? 
• r Schoening. No; but I think that if a laboratory were established 
m Mexico, it would be on a cooperative basis with the Mexican Gov- 
ernment. I mean, the Mexican Government would be in it 50-50. 

Mr. Worley. Would that necessarily follow? 

Dr. Schoening. No; it would not. Usually it is much like two 
families living m a house. They get along very well but there may be 

some things that one family wants to do that the other family perhaps 
might not think would be the right thing to do. 

Mr. Worley. I hat would be a subject of negotiations between our 
State and Agricultural Departments and Mexico, would it not* 

fir. Schoening. That is right. 
Mr Worley So your assumption that we would not have control 

is not necessarily well founded, is it? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, just on that basis from my own observations 
m foreign countries, I would think that. 

Mr Worley. Well, now, we have an Embassy down in Mexico and 
nlefe -uM here which they run and control. They have com¬ 
plete and full control and lurisdiction over it Franklv T ihint- 
M^co would bo tickled to d’eath to give us ^ompl^airf^y 
laboratory we set up down there. After all, we are providing a •mod 
deal of the money m the foot-and-mouth fight 1 ^ g ° 

Dr. Schoening. Well, .that is only one reason. 
Mr. V\ orley. What are your other objections* 
Dr. Schoening. Well, the other is the fact that when you establish 

m . country where the disease is endemic, you have dff 

wliere^youTlaboratory’fs located1'" «** area 

* — - * 
i. Schoening. 1 es; I think it would. By susceptible animals T 

mean animals that have not had the disease. 1 animals, I 

./• W°RLEY- Then wouldn’t have you the same difficulty up here* 
heDr. Sc„o™. No; our animals are susceptible to the disease up 
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Mr. Worley. But you are talking about the animal that is already 
infected. If you would have difficulty getting the animal in Mexico 
where the disease exists, how much more trouble would you have get¬ 
ting it up here. 

Dr. Schoening. No; when I say a susceptible animal, I do not mean 
an infected animal or a diseased animal, I mean a normal animal, one 
which has not had any exposure whatsoever to the disease. Now, such 
an animal is absolutely necessary for experimentation with the virus 
of foot-and-mouth disease. 

Mr. Worley. You mean a healthy, normal animal that has not had 
contact with the virus? 

All right. If our facts are correct, within the northern area of 
Mexico there are several hundred thousand head. You should have 
no difficulty in getting them. 

Dr. Schoening. Your big difficulty would be getting those animals 
into the place where your experimentation is going on without their 
coming in contact with any infected material. 

Mr. Gillie. Will the gentleman yield right there? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Is it not our understanding now that the Mexican Gov¬ 

ernment has set up a research station or laboratory of. their own, that 
they want one of their own ? Is that not true ? 

Dr. Schoening. I think they are proposing to; yes. I do not know 
just what they are doing about it. 

Mr. Gillie. I am not sure whether I am correct on that, but it is my 
impression that they want to set up one of their own, not in conjunc¬ 
tion with any other country. 

Dr. Schoening. They propose to do research work in Mexico. The 
Mexican people do. 

Mr. Worley. What is your next objection, doctor? 

Dr. Schoening. I think that is the real heavy objection. That is 
one of the most important things from the standpoint of research 
on the foot-and-mouth disease. Now, of course, many of these coun¬ 
tries that do have foot-and-mouth disease do research and they do the 
best they can in getting susceptible animals. They have some diffi¬ 
culty, many times. That does hamper their research work and puts 
qualifications on what they find. They simply define it under the 
conditions of experiment. Now, perhaps that might be translated 
to a country where the disease is present but it might be quite hazard¬ 
ous to take those same results aud translate them to cattle in the 
United States or in the uninfected area of Mexico. That is the great 
difficulty. 

Mr. Worley. You do not think you could fly them from the United 
States to Mexico? 

Dr. Schoening. Cattle? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. That would lessen the possibility. 
Dr. Schoening. Well, that is possible. Of course, you would have 

to take all your feed in and everything else would have to go in. 
That probably could be done, but it would be quite a cumbersome 
job and over a long range, with large numbers of animals, it would 
be extremely costly just from the transportation standpoint. 

Mr. Worley. What are your other objections, Doctor? 
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Dr. Schoening. I think that is about it. From an experimental 
standpoint, I would stress the success of any venture in the experi¬ 
mentation on the foot-and-mouth disease as dependent largely on 
the susceptibility of your animals. 

Mr. Worley. That is all, thank you, doctor. 
Mr. Bramblett. Doctor, we have sent at various times delegations 

to South America, have we not, to check on their experiments and 
the conditions down there? Have we not sent them a variety of 
times over your period of time in the BAI ? What has been the 
result of those? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, as far as I know, there has been no scientific 
investigation of any of the—you are speaking particularly of foot- 
and-mouth disease? 

Mi-. Bramblett. Have any of these expeditions that have been 
sent down there—I remember one sent clear down into Patagonia, 1 
believe, and for some reason or other no one has ever been able to 
see the report. Maybe it is out now. I have never seen it. but I 
have heard something to that effect. 

Dr. Schoening. I think that had more to do with che presence 
of the disease in certain parts of South America. 

Mr. Bramblett. They must have brought back to us some informa¬ 
tion on the disease that would be helpful. 

Dr. Schoening. Well, I think it was more from the standpoint of 
the importation of animals from South America, as I recall. I am 
not very familiar with that particular thing. 

Mr. Gillie. Will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. Bramblett. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. I think that expedition was made in connection with 

the Argentine people shipping meat into this country, was it not ? 
There was some question as to whether they were allowed to ship 

meat into this country and the group went clown there to find out 
whether the disease had been present in that particular locality. 

Dr. Schoening. I think that was it. It was more to determine the 
presence of the disease in certain parts of South America as a basis 
for determining whether meats could be imported from those coun¬ 
tries. 

Mr. Bramblett. Of course we have had some delegations down in 
Brazil not too far in the past, have we not, to participate in their 
experiments? 

Dr. Schoening. Not from the Bureau of Animal Industry, as I 
know. 

Mr. Bramblett. Do you know of any expeditions into South Amer¬ 
ica at all, to participate in their research or to check on what they 
have done? 

Dr. Schoening. No. As far as I know, that has not been accom¬ 
plished. 

Mr. Bramblett. Is there any good reason that you know of why 
we ha\ e not continuously participated with some of these nations in 
their research, or, at least, as observers? 

Dr. Schoening. No; there is no particular reason why that should 
not have been done. I think perhaps the Department felt that 
through occasional visits and contacts with the literature and the 
contacts with visiting scientists from abroad that we were sufficiently 
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familiar with what was actually going on to be abreast of the times 
and abreast of the trend of research. 

Mr. Brambleit. Did I understand you or did I misunderstand you, 
Doctor, when you said that the disease in Mexico was endemic? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. Do you believe that the disease in Mexico now is 

endemic ? 
Dr. Schoening. Yes; in certain sections of it. 
Mr. Bramblett. You have brought up a point about neighboring- 

countries having the disease when the other country alongside had it. 
Would you say that that is also the case in England, where the dis¬ 
ease, according to our testimony yesterday, is not endemic ? Would 
that cause the outbreaks in England, also, as a neighboring country 
of France or Holland or Germany? 

Dr. Schoening. Of course England is separated from the conti¬ 
nent, and I think that most of their outbreaks, as I understand the 
situation in England, have been brought about through the feeding 
of swill or garbage from infected meats from South American coun¬ 
tries. Then introductions are on a different, basis than the introduc¬ 
tions in continental Europe, from one country to another. 

Mr. Bramblett-. Do you think we should take more adequate meas¬ 
ures to protect this country from the garbage and swill situation that 
develops in the transportation on ships and in the handling coming 
into our territory? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, I think things are pretty well taken care of 

there. I think that is a very important point to stress, but I think the 
Bureau, through its inspection and quarantine division, has done 
pretty well on that. 

Mr. Bramblett. The Bureau definitely traced the 1929 outbreak 
around Los Angeles to that garbage from foreign ships, did it not ? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. Just one other question, Doctor. 
Would you have any objection to the establishment of this labora¬ 

tory and experimental station outside the continental United States 
if we have complete jurisdiction, and also have a condition where 
people are glad to live, and including these other yardsticks that have 
been set up—the measurement seems to follow—or do you insist on a 
continental United States laboratory? 

Mr. Schoening. No; I would have no objection to having it out¬ 
side of the continental United States, from one standpoint. How¬ 
ever. I would call attention to this point: In this proposed set-up, as 
we see it—this research set-up—we visualize it on a sufficiently large 
scale that the results would be quite productive within a reasonably 
short time. We also visualize that the best scientific help possible 
would be engaged in this project in order to be commensurate with 
the physical plant as we see it and utilize that plant to its proper 
facilities. 

Now, in order to have such a staff it may be necessary that your loca¬ 
tion be such that you can command the services of the people that 
you think should be engaged in this operation and also the staff should 
have sufficient facilities for contact with their fellow scientists and 
other institutions to make the work productive. 
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If a unit were placed outside of the contintental United States, 
which might be satisfactory from most every other standpoint, you 
might still have the big factor of getting the proper personnel to go 
to this particular place. 

Mr. Bramblett. Yes. But, at the same time, Doctor, you might 
have to, for instance, if you wanted to get in touch with Dr. Traum 
out in Berkeley, Calif., and that is 3,000 miles or more from a so- 
called nearby Long Island installation, a whole lot farther than Puerto 
Rico, as far as the situation is concerned. You are going to have 
some difficulties in any spot you go to, but I understand you right that, 
in general, if the most serious objections are taken care of you have no 
personal objection to having it outside the continental United States, 
from the standpoint of location? 

Mr. Schoening. That is right. But I would qualify that by saying 
that the possible difficulty in getting the proper personnel to go out¬ 
side of the continental United States might be so great as to make the 
whole thing impracticable from the standpoint of putting it outside the 
continental United States, paricularly to meet the objective that would 
be set up. 

Mr. Bramblett. And yet I do not know of any trouble we had get¬ 
ting top qualified men to go to Mexico City. They were glad to go 
down there, and seemingly, when I was there, they were happy there in 
their situation. As a matter of fact, they indicated that if we would 
just leave them alone they would take care of the situation. That 
was the impression that I got. I do not see why we should anticipate 
that you would have any more trouble getting top qualified men to go 
to some good spot outside of the continental United States to work over 
a period of years. That is part of their work. I mean, they do that. 
\ ou went to Europe and Dr. Traum went and worked in Germany 
after the war with two or three others. Dr. Shope was up on an 
island, which, to my notion, would be a whole lot worse condition than 
many others we could get. I think the difficulties can be overcome, 
as far as getting the qualified personnel to go is concerned. There 
are many locations outside the continental United States, and per¬ 
haps you would get just as much results. 

I would like to ask you one more question about the vaccine which 
I asked Dr. Shope. I would like to get your reaction to it. 

Do you feel that any research prgram will simply develop a vaccine 
which will have to be used over and over, time after time, as far as foot- 
and-mouth disease is concerned? 

Dr. Schoening. I do not quite get your point. 
Mr. Bramblett. At the present time, thinking of the fatality situa¬ 

tion as far as rinderpest is concerned, and then thinking about the 
fatality situation as far as foot-and-mouth disease is concerned, which 
is a small percentage, and the point that was brought out that it is 
only over a period of 6 months to a year, or a little over, that you are 
able to get the immunity, either by vaccine or by actually having the 
disease, would that be the first objective of the‘research—to develop 
a vaccine which would only take care of it for a number of months 
and it would be a continuous vaccine problem ? 

Mi. Schoening. No, the plan would be to develop the best possible 
vaccine which would give the longest possible immunity. While a 
certain amount of progress has been made in the development of vac- 
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cines against foot-and-mouth disease, the field is still wide open and 
there are plenty of prospects for improving them. 

Mr. Bramblett. You feel that we might even get a vaccine that 

would give complete immunity? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes, I think there is a possibility. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Worley. 
Mr. Worley. Do you not think it would be cheaper and just as 

productive for this country to cooperate with other countries which 
are already experimenting, and have been experimenting for years, 
rather than to set up our own laboratory in the United States and 
take a chance on spreading the virus? 

Dr. Schoening. You say cheaper ? 
Mr. Worley. Cheaper and just as productive. Have you given any 

thought to that ? 
Dr. Schoening. Yes. Of course we feel, for the reasons that I 

have indicated before, that it would very probably be more productive 
if a unit were set up somewhere where the disease was not present, for 
the reason that you could get these materials, and animals and feed 
and so on, without danger of contamination. 

Mr. Worley. Do you know whether England has experienced diffi¬ 
culties along that line? 

Dr. Schoening. No; I do not think so because they are practically 
free of the disease all the time except for these occasional outbreaks 
that they have, and they are immediately stamped out. 

Mr. Worley. Well, would it not be desirable for us to work with 
England? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, I do not see any objection, from our stand¬ 
point. 

Mr. Worley. We have been working with them for quite some time 
now. 

Mr. Schoening. Yes. Now, whether the English would want to 
work with us on a long-time basis, we do not know. I doubt very 
much that their facilities would lend themselves to a long-time pro¬ 
gram, as we visualize it, without perhaps setting up a whole new unit 
in some other part of the country. 

Mr. Worley. That is all. Thank you. 
Mr, Gillie. Gentlemen, it is a quarter after 12 now. We will ad¬ 

journ. We have permission from the Speaker to carry on this com¬ 
mittee hearing this afternoon, so we will call the committee to order 
again at 1: 30. 

(Whereupon, at 12 : 20 p. m., the committee recessed until 1: 30 p. m. 
of the same day.) 

afternoon session 

Mr. Gillie. The committee will come to order. We would like to 
have Dr. Schoening return to the witness stand. 

Now, Mr. Heimburger has some questions he would like to ask you. 

FURTHER STATEMENT OF DR. SCHOENING 

Mr. Heimburger. Dr. Schoening, I would just like to get a little 
clearer, if I could, some of the reasons why the Department feels it 
needs special authorization for this study of foot-and-mouth disease, 
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for this experimenting in the United States. 1 think you replied in 
answer to Mr. Worley this morning that the authority of the Bureau 
to conduct experimental research—basic research in animal diseases— 
was rather broad, and that certainly coincides with what I have been 
able to find out in the statute books about it. 

You have been conducting basic research in animal diseases, have 
you not? 

Dr. Schoening. That is right. 
Mr. Heimburger. What major diseases are you conducting experi¬ 

mental work on now, Doctor? 
Dr. Schoening. Well, we are working on all of the virus diseases, 

more or less intensively, equine encephalomyelitis, hog cholera, the 
Newcastle disease of poultry, the poxes of poultry, the vesicular dis¬ 
eases of horses and cattle, and we are working in the bacterial diseases 
such as brucellosis, anthrax, pullorum disease of poultry. 

In other words, we have authority and we do work at various times 
on many or all of the diseases that do exist in the United States at some 
time or other. 

We are working more intensively on some projects that we do not 
have the answers to, from a control standpoint. Some of the diseases 
that we have worked on have had control measures developed which 
are fairly satisfactory in eliminating or reducing the losses caused by 
those diseases. We pay particular attention to those diseases about 
which we do not have sufficient information to put into effect adequate 
control measures. 

Mr. Heimburger. Where do you carry on this experimentation? 
Do you have a laboratory ? 

Dr. Schoening. We have a laboratory in Washington, here in the 
city, and we have a laboratory at Beltsville at the animal-disease 
station. 

Now, the work on the infectious and noninfectious diseases is carried 
on ;tt those two places. 

Then we have some branch laboratories in different parts of the 
country. There is one in Chicago, one in Denver, one at Ames, Iowa, 
and a poison plant station at Salina, Utah. 

Mr. Heimburger. The personnel of the Bureau have also done some 
work in foreign countries, have they not ? I think you mentioned that 
some of the personnel had from time to time gone to foot-and-mouth 
disease laboratories in Europe and had done some work there. 

Dr. Schoening. That is right. 
Mr. Heimburger. Do you not feel that if the Department wanted to 

go ahead on this foot-and-mouth disease, and if the Appropriations 
Committee gave them money, that you could go ahead and do it without 
special legislation? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes, I think so. I do not think we need legislation 
to embark in research on foot-and-mouth disease. We would, how¬ 
ever, need funds. 

Dr. Heimburger. There was just one other question I wanted to 
ask you, and I don’t know whether you are prepared to answer it or 
not: In this bill as introduced, there is also authorization for carrying 
on this experimental work under section 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones 
Act of 1935, as amended by the Research Marketing Act of 1946. Do 
you know what the purpose of that was? 
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That section, 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act, is the section which 
permits the letting out of the contracts for research work not only to 
State institutions, but to private individuals and institutions that are 
qualified. Do you know what part of this foot-and-mouth disease 
research work it was contemplated might be carried on under this 
arrangement ? 

Dr. Schoening. I think the idea was that it might be feasible at 
some time or other to have a laboratory do a certain amount of research 
work, perhaps utilizing only small animals, or perhaps utilizing only 
the laboratory techniques. 

Mr. Heimburger. So that some of the work might be carried on out¬ 
side this central laboratory that you contemplate setting up; is that 
correct ? 

Dr. Schoening. That would give authority for that idea. Now, of 
course, any provisions that would be made along that line would be 
contingent upon these laboratories meeting the most stringent require¬ 
ments to prevent the escape of the virus, and unless these facilities were 
available permission would not be given to embark in any activity. 

Mr. Heimburger. I certainly did not mean to intimate that the 
Bureau would be careless in that sort of thing. I just wanted to point 
out that the language of the bill is rather broad in that respect, and 
would authorize that sort of thing. 

That is all the questions I have, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gillie. To make the point that you brought out this morning a 

little clearer, I would like to ask you again whether the possibilities of 
the dissemination of this disease from any laboratory that we may set 
up are great or quite remote. I do not think that was quite clear this 
morning. 

Dr. Schoening. Well, there was some discussion about that point 
this morning, and in order to clarify that point I would like to make 
this statement, that the point has been raised this morning about the 
danger of the virus escaping from a laboratory should it be set up in 
this country, and defeat the very purpose for which the laboratory is 
set up. We feel in viewing the situation that the danger of the intro¬ 
duction of the virus from Mexico would be far greater than the danger 
of the escape of the virus from a laboratory. We visualize in the 
set-up of this laboratory that all the precautions that are absolutely 
necessary to insure the utmost safety so that the virus does not escape 
must be followed through. That is a very basic requirement in the 
set-up of this laboratory as the Department visualizes it. 

Unless all of those requirements are made available, I for one would 
not want to be associated with any work on foot-and-mouth disease 
in this country. We realize the responsibility that rests when we do 
work with foot-and-mouth disease in this country. We want to be 
assured that we have the facilities that we think are necessary, and I 
might say, incidentally, that this will cost money in order to set up 
these facilities in proper shape. 

These facilities must be set, up from two angles, one to prevent the 
escape of the virus from the confines of the institute, and, secondly, 
the set-up must be such that work can be performed inside the units of 
the laboratory so that such different types of experimentation can go 
on without the danger of accidental escape of the infection from one 
unit inside the compound to another. In other words, there would be 



76 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

no escape of the virus outside of the confines, but it is absolutely neces¬ 
sary for the experimental work to proceed on such a basis that certain 
types of experimentation can be carried on without danger of one 
experiment interfering with another. 

Mr. Bramblett. Dr. Schoening, in listening to your answers to the 
questions a minute ago, I think I am confused again. I cannot see 
any use in having the bill. It seems to me that you need to go to the 
Appropriations Committee for an appropriation. I cannot see any 
reason for the bill if you have all the authority. 

Can you straighten me out a little bit on that ? This bill is not for 
an appropriation. If all the authority is already present in the law, 
and you already have the authority, I do not know why you are bring¬ 
ing up the bill. It just leaves me confused again. 

Dr. Schoening. Well, I am not too sure whether I can- 
Mr. Bramblett. You understand the point I am making? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes, I do. I think perhaps the thought was that 
this is such a marked departure from what has taken place in the 
past that perhaps it would strengthen the support if the Department 
was authorized to actually set up these laboratories, or a laboratory. 

Mr. Bramblett. You mean, in other words, that this is an oppor¬ 
tunity to notify the people who are interested in the foot-and-mouth 
disease from a variety of angles of the contemplation of the BAI and 
the Department of Agriculture to set up research facilities in this 
country and give them an opportunity to come before a public group 
and express their thinking on the matter. Is that what you mean ? 

Dr. Schoening. 1 think so. I think that was the background. 
Mr. Gillie. You made a statement a little while ago about one of 

your facilities being in Chicago, another in Iowa, and what was the 
one you had in Utah ? 

Dr. Schoening. In Utah ? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 

Dr. Schoening. That is a laboratory located on the Fish Lake Na¬ 
tional Forest, a small unit that investigates the effects of poisonous 
plants on livestock just in that area. 

Mr. Gillie. Thank you. 

Mr. Granger. A moment or so ago you said this was going to be 
a costly program. Have you made any estimates as to how much the 
facilities, themselves, might cost? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, only very roughly. We visualize that this 

may cost in the neighborhood of $20,000,000, perhaps a little less or a 
little more. 

Mr. Granger. And then you said further that because of the fact 
that it was a departure from what you had done, and in view of the 
public sentiment as to the foot-and-mouth disease, that rather than 
go ahead on your own you would sooner have the Congress of the 
United States authorize you to proceed? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes. 

Mr. Granger. I think that is a wise thing to do. 

Mr. Worley. Did you say this morning that you had not fully ex¬ 
ploit'd the possibility of cooperating with some other country outside 
the continental limits of the United States. 

Dr. Schoening. No, I do not believe I mentioned that point at all. 
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Mr. Worley. I thought I asked you about the cooperation with other 
countries. 

Dr. Schoening. I think perhaps on a temporary basis cooperation 
could be set up with some of the countries. 

Mr. Worley. Do you suppose it would be advisable to go into that 
possibility and see if it could be done at less cost than $20,000,000, and 
at the same time have a reasonable chance of being as successful as a 
laboratory you would set up here in the United States ? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, we think perhaps on a temporary basis that 
might be advisable. As a matter of fact, that is contemplated in the 
immediate program, pending the development of the long-range pro¬ 
gram, if it is approved. That would take some time. In the mean¬ 
time, the immediate program would be predicated on an effort to assist 
in the control of the disease in Mexico, and at the same time familiar¬ 
ize some of our men with the problems of research on foot-and-mouth 
disease as they might be conducted in these other laboratories. 

Mr. Worley. You speak of the long-range program, Doctor. I 
understand that many nations have spent years and years trying to find 
a cure or a successful vaccine for foot-and-mouth disease. In view of 
all of that experimentation, do you not suppose it is quite possible, per¬ 
haps probable, that a cure could be found almost any day now ? 

Dr. Schoening. You mean it might be developed in the European 
countries ? 

Mr. Worley. Or wherever they are carrying on experiments. 
Dr. Schoening. Well, I might say in that connection a research on 

foot-and-mouth disease, regardless of where it is carried out, is an 
extremely costly and laborious proposition. It takes a long time. 
You have to use large animals, and you have got to have certain facil¬ 
ities to prevent the escape of infection. 

I might say even in those countries years ago where the disease was 
under research that these countries took extreme precautions to pre¬ 
vent the escape of infection. 

In the early days of the research work in Germany, particularly, this 
research was supported partly by the fact that, the institutions had 
something to sell. On the island where the Germans did their research, 
which was perhaps one of the largest research stations established in 
Germany, in the early days they prepared a serum which gave protec¬ 
tion for only a matter of days. It was the best that was available at 
that time, and it did some good. 

Now, this product was sold by the unit. It was a governmental 
institution on this island. Much of the revenue that was derived from 
the sale of this product went back into research. They were able over 
the years to do quite a fair amount of research. 

Now, the same thing prevails in some of the other European coun¬ 
tries where they are making vaccine at the present time. They are 
selling this vaccine. The revenue has to support what little research 
they can do. 

Now, with their activities in vaccine production, the physical plants 
are small and the actual amount of research that they can accomplish 
in a reasonable length of time is also correspondingly small. That 
has been the situation over the years with foot-and-mouth disease. 

I might say, incidentally, that in my opinion this is one of the most 
difficult problems of research that I think one can engage in. That is 
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because, first, of the extremely infectious nature of the infective agent, 
and the fact that most of the work in the final analysis will have to be 
done on large animals, which requires considerable space for holding, 
considerable space for various studies on immunity. All this time you 
have to take the most stringent precautions to keep the disease in its 
confines because of the highly infectious nature of it. It is much more 
infectious than rinderpest. It is also much more difficult to work with 
from that standpoint. 

We have so many other complicating factors in the study of foot- 
and-mouth disease that are not so apparent with some of the other 
diseases. I refer particularly to the fact that there are three types, 
at least, of virus in foot-and-mouth disease. Each one of those types 
is immunologically distinct from the other. With rinderpest, as far 
as we know, we only have the one type of virus. Those things com¬ 
plicate this whole matter of research and make progress slow. It is a 
very broad and very difficult problem, and in order to attack the prob¬ 
lem from a sufficient number of angles so that results can be expected in 
a matter of a few years, a physical plan to meet those requirements 
must be had. In other words, are we going to work for 10 years inten¬ 
sively to get an answer, or are we going to work 50 or 60 or 70 years 
to get the same answer. 

Mr. Worley. Well, on that point, could you not take advantage of 

the work that has already been done in other countries? Could you 
not take advantage of all the laboratory facilities that they have? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, they do not have the laboratory facilities, 
really, to engage in any extensive work. Probably the station at 
Pirbriglit, England, is the largest unit. 

Mr. Worley. Is that the best equipped one that you know of ? 
Dr. Schoening. Yes, they are engaged purely in research, whereas 

the other laboratories are engaged in the production of vaccine and 

also some production of serum. 
Mr. Gillie. Very well, Doctor. We thank you very much for coming 

before this committee and helping us out. 
The next witness will be Dr. Shahan. Dr. Shahan has had charge 

of the foot-and-mouth work in Mexico. He has had quite a lot of 
experiences as I understand. 

Dr. Shahan, will you give your name to the reporter, please? 

STATEMENT OE DR. M. S. SHAHAN, VETERINARIAN, BUREAU OF 
ANIMAL INDUSTRY 

Mr. Shahan. My name is Maurice S. Shahan, veterinarian in the 
Bureau of Animal Industry. I am assigned to the cooperative proj¬ 
ect in Mexico. My title on that commission is codirector, working- 
opposite a Mexican director. 

Mr. Gillie. Dr. Shahan, you have been in Mexico and had charge 
of the work down there, t nderstand you have been there about a 
year and have had a lot of experience, some of it good and some not 
finite so good. I wish you would tell us in your own words the prog¬ 
ress of the work in Mexico. We would like to know what has hap¬ 
pened down there, and how far we are going to go in eradication work, 
and what are the possibilities of cleaning it up. 

Mr. Shahan. Possibly a little review, a brief review of the course 
of events, would be helpful. 
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It may help to explain some of the problems and difficulties tHat 
have been encountered. In the first place, the disease which ap¬ 
parently first occurred in Mexico in November of 1946 was not of¬ 
ficially so diagnosed until late in December of 1946. In the mean¬ 
time, the facilities of the Mexican Government alone had been inade¬ 
quate to control the spread of the disease, and in January of 1947 
the disease was already existent in at least six Mexican States and 
the Federal district. 

At the time we became organized for cooperative work, and entered 
Mexico on a cooperative basis, the disease had spread to approxi¬ 
mately a half dozen additional States. 

Up to the present time the disease has been diagnosed in 16 Mexican 
States and the Federal district. It is an area involving more than a 
third of the total area of Mexico, and more than a third of its total 
livestock population. 

With all the facilities that we had we pursued the campaign in 
Mexico through an agreement with the Mexican Government on a 
basis of outright eradication such as had been successfully pursued pre¬ 
viously in the United States. With the progress of the campaign it 
became evident to the Mexican people and the Mexican Government 
that the problem was overwhelming and that it could not be accom¬ 
plished in that way. Therefore, the Mexican section of the Joint Com¬ 
mission proposed that the program be modified to incorporate certain 
control measures such as vaccination, which had not been used origi¬ 
nally. The American section, in view of the developments that had 
taken place, agreed to the proposed modification. I here was an agree¬ 
ment between the two Governments to that effect. 

I may say that as far as we of the American section of the Commis¬ 
sion are concerned, we feel that the position in Mexico is now such 
that we must regard Mexico as being endemically bound bv foot-and- 
mouth disease. The disease has become established in Mexico. 

Mr. Gillie. Permanently, do you think ? 
Mr. Shahan. We hope not permanently, but there is certainly no 

immediate prospect of eradication. Forthright wholesale eradication 
such as was contemplated and practiced to the extent possible orig¬ 
inally would not, in my opinion, be tolerable to the Mexican people 
at all. We fee'l that we are faced with the problem of controlling the 
disease until such time as eradication may become possible through 
some presently unforeseen development. 

I think one of the first considerations in a long-time research proj¬ 
ect is the premanency of that establishment. 

Mr. Worlet. On that point, what is your conception or definition of 
& long time? 

Dr. Shahan. A matter of decades. 
Mr. Worley. Until what happens? Until you find a cure? 
Dr. Shahan. Until you have all the weapons at hand for the suc¬ 

cessful control or combat of that disease. 
Mr. Worley. Do you think that might be 50 years or 100 years? 
Dr. Shahan. Conceivably so. 
Mr. Worley. Conceivably could it not be also 1 year? 
Dr. Shahan. I do not believe all the problems you want to solve 

can be solved in 1 year, even with a good set-up. 
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Mr. Worley. You have two problems, one a cure and one a preven¬ 
tive. Is it probable that you could find them within a year ? 

Dr. Shahan. I would say it was possible but highly improbable. 
Mr. Worley. Would you say it would be probable within a 10-year 

period ? 
Dr. Shahan. I do not know. It is a very difficult thing to estimate 

time when you are conducting biologic research. 
Mr. Worley. Assuming that you had all the necessary facilities and 

resources available, could you not find a cure or predict success or 
failure within 10 years? 

Dr. Shahan. Well, I would certainly have very strong hopes that 
in a good set-up you could accomplish a great deal in a 10-year period, 
if you had completely adequate facilities, and if the facilities are under 
the direction of one government so that your primary arrangements 
are not upset by anything that happens in the other country. You 
would be governed solely by what goes on in your own country. 

I think that a 10-year program should certainly provide some very 
useful information. Whether that would be the end solution, or not, 
I think would be problematical. 

Mr. Worley. Then your assumption that it might go on for years 

and years is subject to the qualifications you just made. 
Your second point, you assume that you might be under the control 

of two governments. Why do you say that you would not be under 
the complete control of the United States? 

Dr. Shahan. I think, generally speaking, if one country goes to 
work in another country there has to be a cooperative agreement 
between the two countries. 

Mr. Worley. Don’t you suppose that an agreement could be reached 

with Mexico, and, if not, why not? 
Dr. Shahan. The agreement, of course, might be reached with 

Mexico as well as any other country, but if you establish the facilities 
in Mexico you do have the problems which have been outlined by 
Dr. Schoening and Dr. Galloway and Dr. Traum. Certainly they 
are inherent difficulties which can be greatly ameliorated by control 
under one government. You have ready access to your own estab¬ 
lished institutions of research, and so forth, and a wholly susceptible 
stock of animals with which to work. 

Mr. Worley. It is admitted that you would probably encounter 
difficulties down there that you would not encounter here. 

Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. But at the same time you would not have the danger 

down there that you would have here in the importation of the virus. 
Someone used the phrase “calculated risk” the other day. There is 
no question in my mind about that, but I think the risk is entirely 
unwarranted and unjustified under the circumstances. 

Mr. Granger. Doctor, you had an agreement with Mexico on the 
present program, did you not ? 

Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Granger. What happened to it ? 
Dr. Shahan. The Mexican Government sought a modification. 
Mr. Wofi-fy. Do you see any connection between that and the estab¬ 

lishment of the laboratory ? 
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Dr. Shahan. I think the establishment of a laboratory and the con¬ 
duct of research is going to largely be governed or controlled or 
affected by those same relationships. You have two governments 
involved. 

Mr. Worley. We realize that when you go out and slaughter thou¬ 
sands of cattle and sheep and hogs you are bound to run into protests 
from the people who raised them. But do you think that is the 
same as setting up a laboratory that will convince those people that 
you are trying to do something better, trying to find ways and means 
other than killing the cattle? Do you think that would cause 
resentment ? 

Dr. Shahan. Certainly the resentment against slaughter was much 
greater than should be encountered according to what we believe is 
public reaction to the modified program of vaccination, and so forth. 
There should be much less opposition and generally a greater sympa¬ 
thy toward the program. 

Mr. Worley. What other objections do you have? 
Dr. Shahan. I think that in the long-term project it is unwise to 

stray any more than is absolutely necessary from the principle of unity 
and direction of the research facilities. There would be no question 
about policy, the course of your experimentation. I think it should 
be brought out that experimentation on a long-time project must in¬ 
clude consideration of other things than vaccines. 

It must consider the carrier problem, what animals are carriers, 
and for how long. In the United States we have always the problem 
of diagnosis of suspected conditions. They are presented very fre¬ 
quently for differentiation from' foot-and-mouth disease. With the 
present facilities at hand it is most difficult to establish a diagnosis 
with certainty. If a central research institute were established, those 
diagnostic facilities would be readily available. We would not have 
to depend on foreign countries for some of the work that we are not 
now in a position to do. 

Although this country has always been successful in pursuing the 
policy of outright eradication, it seems only fair to me and only proper 
that we should consider the possibilities that we may not always be 
so successful. If we are not successful, if we are not armed with all 
of the facilities possible in this country, we would be in a much poorer 
position to eventually eradicate the disease. 

That is Mexico’s great problem now, that they do not have the facili¬ 
ties which, if they had had them in the beginning, might have helped 
in the eradication program. 

Mr. Granger. In the field of research you get to an end in that, do 
you ? There is no end to research, I do not believe. You may stumble 
along and find the answer to a problem. Now, in cancer and a lot of 
other things, we have been doing research on them for centuries. 

Dr. Shahan. Well, the foot-and-mouth disease has been under in¬ 
vestigation since 1898. Tuberculosis is still under investigation and 
cancer. The more you delve into things the more unknown factors 
you find. 

Mr. Worley. It seems to me your research is at an end when you 
find a cure; is it not? 

Dr. Shahan. But there will undoubtedly be a better cure than the 
• one you have. 
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Mr. Worley. I hope it will be a very effective cure, the best that we 

can get. 
Mr. Granger. There would be an end to it; I would not want to 

say that, but I do not think we should measure what we are talking 
about here in terms of 10 or 40 or 50 years. 

Dr. Shahan. It might be brought out that after you conquer one 
disease history shows that other diseases occur, new diseases in the 
United States. 

One of the new problems in animal and human disease that is pre¬ 
senting itself is Q fever. About that disease practically nothing is 
known as yet, so that if you have these established facilities for the 
conduct of research on a disease as difficult to work with as foot-and- 
mouth disease, there is practically no disease in the animal field that 
could not be studied in that institute. 

Mr. Granger. As a matter of fact, if it was not for the theory of this 
virus getting away from us, I think anyone would agree that the place 
to do it and the people to do it would be our own people and our own 
country. It would be the most economical way to do it, and the most 
satisfactory in every way. If you could satisfy some of these people 
that you are not going to spread it, I think it would be better. 

Dr. Shahan. I am not sure that the fact has been brought out, Mr. 
Granger, in these hearings, that even the most well-established labora¬ 
tories now existing recognize that their facilities are not quite as good 
as they would like to have them for the conduct of strictly controlled 
research. 

The outline of the project that the Department has in mind with the 
aid of qualified advisers envisages a much tighter and more adequate 
set-up than is presently available any place in the world. 

Mr. Worley. Are those all of the objections you have for doing 
this work in Mexico. 

Dr. Shahan. Yes; I think so. My objections are actually balancing, 
as I see it, between advantages and disadvantages. 

Mr. Worley. I am sorry, I did not hear that. 
Dr. Shahan. My objections are really more in the nature of a 

weighing of the advantages against disadvantages. 
Mr. A orley. That is what I am trying to weight in my own mind 

at the present time. 
Mr. Granger. It seems to me the gentleman from Texas has been 

close enough to Mexico in the last 30 years to know that they had their 
politics down there too and they have some difficult times. I imagine 
if this laboratory was in the road, they might do something about it. 
I think that is a lot of chance to take. 

Mr. Worley. There is no question in my mind but that we can work 
out, based on my own conversations with Mexican officials on our trip 
down there, Doctor, perfectly satisfactory agreements with them. 
Maybe you know more about it, but I certainly do not see the wisdom 
in taking the chance of bringing this virus into this country. We have 
had testimony from several witnesses that if it ever gets loose here_ 

W.1!1 W that was if we had to live with it—it would cost our economy 
a billion dollars a year. 

Dr. Shahan. Well, even if the disease were to get away from the 
laboratory, the chances of its becoming endemic in the United States 
are much less than in a country that does not have an adequate and, 
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established general veterinary police force. In most cases States or 
counties, as well as the Federal Bureau of Animal Industry, are well 
organized, and are always on the alert for the appearance of exotic 
diseases. 

Mr. Worley. I will not argue that with you, but what did the last 

outbreak cost us ? 

Dr. Shaitan. Dr. Schoening can probably check that. That was the 
last outbreak, in 1929. I think it was under $3,000,000, considerably 
under that. 

Mr. "Worley. That is in the indemnities paid to owners of cattle 
that had to be slaughtered? 

Dr. Shaitan. The total expenses. 
Mr. Worley. You mean that is the total amount ? 
Dr. Shahan. Of the last outbreak. 
Mr. Worley. Less than $3,000,000? Then it might he well to with¬ 

draw from Mexico. We could fight the disease for a long time here 
for less than the $40,000,000 we have spent down there, couldn’t we? 

Dr. Siiahan. Well, the added advantage of clean territory in Mex¬ 
ico is definitely a help. If it were to spread clear to the border, we 
would unquestionably have frequent occurrences of the disease, and 
it would not be one outbreak, it would be repeated outbreaks. 

Mr. Worley. But $40,000,000 is a lot of money. 
Dr. Shahan. It would be a very uncomfortable situation. 
Mr. Worley. Do you think you chuld get by for less than $3,000,000 

in case this disease were to get loose in the United States ? 
Dr. Shahan. If it were to get loose ? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Dr. Shahan. Oh, my, no: the disease would probably cost hundreds 

of millions per year if the disease got loose. 
Mr. Worley. But you think we. could catch it before it became 

widespread ? 
Dr. Shahan. I think we would have very good chances of stopping 

it. 

Furthermore, under the conditions of the set-up of this laboratory, 
I believe that the chances of its escape would be very small. 

Mr. Worley. Thank you. Dr. Shahan. 
Mr. Gillie. Doctor, on this quarantine they have established in the 

central part of Mexico, we have heard different stories in connection 
with the outbreaks that have occurred in that “zero” zone. 

Dr. Shahan. The buffer zone, or protective zone. 

Mr. Gillie. How wide is that zone? 

Dr. Shahan. It varies from 30 kilometers to as much as a hundred. 

In other words, that would be about 25 miles up to 60 or more miles. 

Mr. Gillie. Were there any outbreaks? I believe we got some in¬ 
formation to the effect that there were some outbreaks above that 
quarantine zone. Is that right ? 

Dr. Siiahan. Not above the quarantine line. In the presently con¬ 
stituted buffer zone there were outbreaks in Aguascalientes and 
Zacatecas. At this time those appear to be under control. 

Mr. Gillie. The outbreaks occurred in that buffer zone; and not 
above the quarantine line. 

Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Were those cattle killed and buried? 
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Dr. Shahan. Eventually the infected cattle were all disposed of. 
Mr. Gillie. About how many were there, have you any idea? 
Dr. Shahan. I believe in that buffer zone it was less than 10,000 

cattle. I cannot be exact on it, although that could be determined. 
Mr. Gillie. There were that many cattle in that zone ? 
Dr. Shahan. That we destroyed, yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Is that since the end of November? 
Dr. Shahan. Yes. As I say, 10,000 is liberal. We can determine 

the exact number, but I would not want to state it exactly here. 
Mr. Gillie. Well, somewhere near that? 
Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Now, in using the Army to control that line, are you 

going to have any difficulties with the Army outside of when they 
have a holiday? ' They tell me that many soldiers go home on a 
holiday. Is that right ? 

Dr. Shahan. Well, it is a difficult thing, always, to get people to 
realize that a quarantine, especially a foot-and-mouth disease quaran¬ 
tine, must be on a 24-hour basis, every man at his post at the desig¬ 
nated time and spot. We anticipate that under the conditions in 
Mexico it will be difficult to maintain that quarantine line on a 24-liour 
basis, though we have been assured that it would be done. 

Mr. Granger. Will you yield there, Dr. Gillie? 
Is that clear, that this 10,000 cattle in the buffer zone have been 

since the new program, or during the program ? 
Mr. Gillie. I understood you to say since November. Is that 

right ? 
Dr. Shahan. Yes. It will actually be, I am satisfied, considerably 

less than 10,000. If you wish, we can determine that figure for you. 
Mr. Gillie. Just how badly this zone was affected is what I was 

trying to get at and the possibilities of the disease crossing the border. 
Dr. Shahan. In Aguascalientas and Zacatecas the disease has not 

been diagnosed for 6 weeks or 2 months. 
Mr. Gillie. That is the place where the outbreaks occurred; is that 

right? 
Dr. Shahan. Yes. In addition, in northern Veracruz, alone: the 

Gulf coast. 
Mr. Gillie. All of the men that we have had down in central Mexico 

are on that line now; is that right? 
Dr. Shahan. They are either on that line or the southern line. 
Mr. Gillie. You do not have any men down around Mexico City 

or in those areas ? 
Dr. Shahan. We have just a few people remaining there. We are 

still continuing the replacement of oxen by mules. Those operations 
are gradually tapering off, and a dead line for pending replacements 
has been put at March 1, so that those operations will taper off. We 
do not have inspectors or eradication forces in any of the central 
area of Mexico. 1 lie personnel that is in Mexico City proper is there 
for administrative work, disinfection, and such activities. 

Mr. Gillie. You still maintain your headquarters in Mexico City? 
Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. 4 on would not change that? 

Dr. Shahan. Well, it is conceivable that eventually that might be 
desirable, but the Mexican officials much prefer to transact business 
out of Mexico City. 
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We have moved our district headquarters to a great extent, and 
they are no longer where they were in the course of our previous 
program. 

Mr. Gillie. Is there a fear that this disease may cross that line? 
Dr. Shahan. Constantly. We are constantly aware of that danger. 
Mr. Gillie. Do you have a patrol established on the. northern part 

of that quarantine line, also? 

Dr. Shahan. We are doing everything in our power to establish 
such a control. However, it must be pointed out that—and I believe 
this may be said without fear of contradiction—no country in the 
world has ever held foot-and-mouth disease completely with a quan- 
antine line alone. 

Mr. Gillie. Do you mean no one has ever held foot-and-mouth dis¬ 

ease with a quarantine line. Is that what you said? 

Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. Do you have any fear that this line is going to break 

some time? 
Dr. Shahan. I certainly think it is a constant threat that that line 

will be penetrated. It is practically impossible to screen absolutely 
all possible avenues of exit of that virus. I believe we must admit 
that that threat is constantly present. 

Mr. Gillie. If that is true then we had better be doing something 
to check this disease northward. 

Dr. Shahan. Well, I certainly think we must, in the way of research 
and building our own fortifications, so to speak. 

Mr. Gillie. Now, I want to ask you another question. Probably 
there are not as many cattle being fed in the northern part of Mexico 
since this has taken place, and the};' are being helped to get rid of these 
cattle through the canning system established there. 

What is your idea with reference to carrying on this eradi¬ 
cation work down there? Are people in the north more likely to 
accept this type of work than they are in southern Mexico? 1 under¬ 
stand they are mostly livestock people in northern Mexico. 

Dr. Shahan. In the first place, northern Mexican agriculture, or 
at least the livestock industry, is geared to a program of supply of 
cattle to the United States, which avenue now being removed has been 
replaced as best it may be by a canning program. Those people, of 
course, would have preferred eradication of the disease just as would 
the people of the United States. 

Mr. Gillie. Well, is it agreed by that group of people in the north¬ 
ern part of Mexico that in case the disease should cross that line 
they are willing to kill and destroy? 

Dr. Shahan. That is our understanding, that there would be less 
difficulty in accomplishing eradication in those northern States than 
has been encountered in the southern areas. Certainly it is a matter 
of self-protection for those individuals in those States which are now 
free of the disease. They understand full well, I believe—that is, 
the livestock associations and the governors, and so forth—that if 
they do not wish to have the disease become implanted in their States 
they will have to undertake immediate eradication measures. That 
is the understanding that we have with respect to the new program. 

Mr. Gillie. Now, you have been down there a year and you have 
gotten fairly well acquainted with the people down in Mexico and 
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what they think of this disease. Do you suppose the way is still open 
for us to go down there and continue our first program that we started 
out with? Is there any possible chance of carrying that on later? 

Dr. Shaiian. Frankly, no. I do not believe there is a possibility 
of resuming an eradication program. 

Mr. Gillie. You do not think that would be possible, to carry that 
out later on? 

Dr. Shaitan. I think it will have to be accomplished by some other 

means, if such means are found. 

Mr. Granger. Will you yield? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. Mr. Granger. 
Mr. Granger. What is happening in the Mexican zone? What is 

happening where we have no jurisdiction? 
Dr. Shaiian. Not having people present in that area, and since the 

number of Mexican veterinarians in that area is rather limited, we 
do not have detailed information, but we would suspect that the dis¬ 
ease is continuing to spread from the original foci of infection, and 
we have reports that the disease is continuing to occur. 

Mr. Granger. The fact that you have had approximately 10,000 
cattle slaughtered in the buffer zone would indicate to me that it is 
trying to break through in every direction. It is up there knocking 
at your door every day. 

Dr. Shahan. it would scarcely be foot-and-mouth disease if it 
did not continue to at least smolder and occasionally break out into 
flame. 

Mi-. Granger. So to go back into Mexico and try to take up where 
we left off would be a matter of perhaps slaughtering all the cattle 
in the infected area? 

Dr. Shahan. Well, that was one of the main considerations with 
respect to modification of the program. From all information avail¬ 
able, it appeared that there were in the centrally infected area no less 
than 5,000,000 cattle, and at least about 3.000,000 of the other three 
susceptible domestic species, so that it would have been a matter of 
slaughtering at least 14,000,000 animals to eradicate the disease, not 
considering wild animals and animals which might have been rein¬ 
troduced into an area supposedly cleaned. 

Mr. Granger. Of course, I understand your testimony to be that 
there has not been an outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease north of the 
quarantine line. 

Dr. Shahan. No. sir. 
Mr. Granger. Then perhaps we spent $40,000,000 wisely. 
Mr. Worley. Did you say that you had given up hope of eradicating 

the disease in Mexico? 
Dr. Shahan. I do not think one should ever give up hope, but I 

think the hope is very remote. 
Mr. Worlf.y. You do not think we will ever be successful in eradi¬ 

cating the disease in Mexico? 
Dr. Shaiian. The hope of eradicating the disease, as I see it, de¬ 

pends upon research developments. 
Mr. Worley. Do you think we will never be able to follow the only 

tried and true method of eradicating this disease, of killing and bury- 
ing? ^ du do not think we ever will be able to eradicate it with that 
process ? 
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Dr. Shahan. I do not believe such a program would be tolerated 
for a day by the Mexican people. 

Mr. Worley. And what is your recommendation ? 
Dr. Shahan. I think there is only one alternative, to use all the 

facilities at our command for control, keeping in mind the possible 
hope of eventual eradication. 

Mr. Worley. And research to find a cure or preventive? 
Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. That program should not cost us as much in the 

future as it has in the past, should it? 
Dr. Shahan. No. Just how much all of that will cost us depends 

on how successful we are in our quarantine lines, and how effective the 
vaccine is. how much cooperation we get from the Mexican people, and 
things of that order. 

Mr. Worley. You have not stopped the slaughter program? 

Dr. Shahan. We are continuing to slaughter with all possible speed 
the outbreaks in the buffer zone, which is immediately below the north¬ 
ern quarantine line, and southwesterly from the southeastern quar¬ 
antine line. 

Mr. Worley. I understood the new plan was to concentrate all of 
your forces in one given area. 

Dr. Shahan. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. An area small enough to get the job done. Then you 

would clean that out and test and restock it, and then move onto 
another area. Are you following that program? 

Dr. Shahan. Yes; I follow you. That has been our major problem 
from the very beginning, the restocking problem. We were never able 
to restock as long as we had the possibility, or a calculated possibility, 
of that disease coming into that area after we had restocked it. We 
have not reached a point in any area where we figured restocking was 
safe, except in one area in the buffer zone where the disease occurred 
some 6 months ago and was eradicated, and has not since recurred. 

We believe at. the present time that the conditions are such that 
preliminary or test restocking may be undertaken in that area. Else¬ 
where we have not even considered the possibility of restocking because 
of the difficulties of maintaining quarantine lines and preventing the 
reintroduction of the disease into the new animals. 

Mr. Worley. By your testimony, I understand, you have not had 
time to tell whether the new program is working or not? 

Dr. Shahan. No. I think that will take a period of time for obser¬ 
vation and experience to see how successful we are going to be. 

Mr. Worley. But you have not abandoned the new program, too ? 
Dr. Shahan. Abandoned what? 
Mr. Worley. You have not abandoned the new program, too; have 

you ? 
Dr. Shahan. Oh, no. 

Mr. Worley. You still think the only way you will eradicate it is by 
finding a cure? 

Dr. Shahan. Some research development which is not available 
today. I would not say cure, because actually to attempt to cure the 
foot-and-mouth disease is not a very satisfactory thing. If we cannot 
prevent it. then we are in a kind of a bad wav. 

Mr. Worley. I mean a cure and a preventive. 
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Dr. Shah an. At least more information than we have now. 
Mr. Gillie. Doctor, I spoke a few moments ago about the Mexican 

Army. The Mexican Army is now patrolling that quarantine line. 
Are they very cooperative? Are they doing a pretty good job? 

Dr. Shavian. We are going to use more people on that line than we 

have ever used before. That is strictly American personnel. 
Mr. Gillie. I do not know anything about the treatment of the 

animals with vaccine. I know a little bit about the killing and destruc¬ 
tion of them and burying them since we had an outbreak in Indiana 
in 1914. How soon does an animal become immune after vaccination? 
Is there no possible chance if that animal were exposed to foot-and- 
mouth disease say, tomorrow morning, then was vaccinated, would the 
animal become immune before it got the disease? 

Dr. Shavian. According to my understanding—and that would be 
compatible with immunity in other diseases, if an animal is vaccinated 
in the incubative stages, or during the time it was subjected to exposure, 
or after it had been exposed, the possibility of securing immunity is 
greatly lessened if indeed there is any hope of producing immunity. 
Generally it is considered that it takes a period of 10 days or 2 weeks to 
produce full immunity with most any immunizing agent except serum, 
and that, of course, only gives immunity for a short period. 

Mr. Gillie. Doctor, in view of what you know about the disease in 

Mexico, and what you know about the situation down in Mexico, and 
the fact that you know they had to change the program, do you believe 
the only hope for stopping that thing coming into this country is 

research ? 
Dr. Shaiian. That is not the only hope of stopping it, but it is our 

only hope of being adequately set up in case it does get into the United 
States. 

As long as the disease exists in Mexico in my opinion we are con¬ 
stantly subjected to a direct threat of its introduction into the United 
States. 

Mr. Gillie. And the only hope is research ? 
Dr. Shavian. On a long-term basis, yes. 
Mr. Simpson. Doctor, in case an epidemic should break out in this 

country, would the Department of Agriculture have any program for 
eradication ? Are you all set up to take care of it if it did break out in 
this country ? 

Dr. Shahan. I have not been in direct contact with arrangements 
that may have been made in the Department of Agriculture, but from 
my period of service in the Department of Agriculture I feel sure that 
they are set up to immediately attack the disease on an eradication 
basis. 

Mr. Granger. Do you have any difficulty in getting personnel for 
these patrols? We got a report that the Mexicans spend all their 
money and all their time using the army to stop the local people from 
interfering with your work. If you get more down there, they will 
have to have more Army to protect you. 

Dr. Shavian. The public reaction, of course, is much more favorable 
to the present modified program than it was to one of outright eradi¬ 
cation. The program does not require very many troops in attendance 
of inspecting veterinarians. Nevertheless, it is necessary on occasion 
tor the army to compel an owner to present his animals for inspection, 
oi to gather them for slaughter, and to see that they are all slaughtered. 
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The army still has that function, as well as the all-important one of 
policing the quarantine lines. 

Mr. Granger. And you do not have any difficulty with them that 
way now ? 

Dr. Sitahan. The public reaction is generally favorable. 
Mr. Granger. I never could see how you could have a program of 

restocking down there, because it would mean that you would need 
a half dozen lines. If you cleaned out a territory and then restocked 
it, you would have to have another quarantine around that, would you 
not? 

Dr. Shahan. Yes; that was our conclusion after working there for 
a period of months. 

Mr. Granger. The first program was predicated on the theory that 
we would have a progressive slaughter program continually moving 
ahead. 

Dr. Shahan. Yes; progressive slaughter and restocking. We have 
not reached the point where we have acquiesced in substantial re¬ 
stocking of any given area. 

Mr. Granger. What do you do in this buffer zone where you kill a 
Mexican’s ox ? Do you give the man another ox ? 

Dr. Shaitan. It would be inadvisable to give him another susceptible 
animal until we are sure that that area is safe for restocking. Actu¬ 
ally, that is just another form of restocking. We have agreed to 
participate in replacing those oxen with nonsusceptible mules. In 
consideration of the change of the program and the probability that 
there will be a great many less oxen slaughtered, it has been contem¬ 
plated that the oxen replacement program would taper off materially. 

Mr. Granger. Do you do that in the buffer zone now ? 
Dr. Shahan. We have not yet undertaken it in the buffer zone. 
Mr. Granger. It seems to me that would create quite a problem, 

having a man whose oxen had been killed and his support taken away 

from him, without giving him something in its place. 

Dr. Shahan. Of course, in much of this buffer zone we are away 
from the area in which the ox is the main bovine animal. We are 
getting up into the border of the range country, and it is a matter of 
meat production or dairy production rather than of draft power. 

Mr. Girlie. Doctor, we thank you very much for coming before this 
committee. When we think of all the troubles and worries and long 
hours and the patience you have had down there, we think you have 
done a pretty good piece of work. We compliment you and the Bureau 
of Animal Industry for the work that you are doing down there. 

Thank you very much. 
Dr. Shahan. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. Gillie. The next witness will be Mr. Mollin. 

STATEMENT OF F. E. MOLLIN, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY, NATIONAL 
LIVESTOCK ASSOCIATION 

t 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Mollin, will you state your name and position to 

the reporter? 
Mr. Mollin. F. E. Mollin, executive secretary of the American Na¬ 

tional Livestock Association, Denver, Colo. 
I might say that our association has kept in pretty close touch with 

foot-and-mouth disease matters for a good many years. In fact, par- 
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ticularly since the Argentine convention was negotiated in May 1935. 
We have been very much disturbed, as have all other representatives of 
the livestock producers of this country, at the developments in Mexico. 
I think there is a unanimity of opinion among the livestock producers 
because of the developments in Mexico of the need for research. That 
is quite common throughout the country. 

The Livestock Advisory Committee appointed by Secretary Ander¬ 
son has stressed the need for setting up research facilities practically 
from the first meeting it held last summer. 

I might say that personally I have been a little bit skeptical about 
the possible developments from a research program, and I do not mean 
to indicate bv that that I am against research, but the question that I 
suggested to Dr. Shope this morning indicates what I have in mind, 
that the major objective, as I see it. is that you might increase or double 
the life of the immunity that you can get from a vaccine. While that 
would certainly be a worth-while accomplishment, and while they un¬ 
doubtedly might secure much other valuable knowledge relative to 
handling the disease, I question whether that is sufficient to justify 
taking any severe risks in the process of getting that information and 
perfecting the vaccine. 

I want to make just a brief reference to what has already been done 
in Mexico. While I realize the cost seems heavy, I certainly do feel 
that it has been justified. I mean that the result has justified that ex¬ 
pense of $40,000,000, because it has at least given us a chance to get 
organized in this country. I believe every State sanitary official is 
organized so that every State is on the alert. It is still 250 miles below 
our border, and I feel confident that if every effort had not been made 
the foot-and-mouth disease would be at least up to our border today, 
and undoubtedly we would have had breaks in this country. 

I do not subscribe to the belief that even if worst comes to worst 
we are going to surrender to foot-and-mouth disease and allow it to 
become saddled on this coifntry like it is on many European countries 
and on the South American countries. I think we will continue to 
fight it with the slaughter method of eradication, and that it is quite 
likely that if we get to that stage it will be found that a vaccine, if 
it can be used as it is even at the present stage of development, or if it 
can be perfected beyond its present stage, will be useful in preventing 
the spread. 

I still cling to the position that we are not going to live with foot- 
and-mouth disease in this country. 

In connection with the question that this bill presents, one thing that 
1 feel very strongly about is that there is no great need for haste. 
I he livestock industry of this country and the Congress of this coun¬ 
try have been sold the idea that it was not safe to bring this virus into 
the country even for experimental purposes under the most close con¬ 
trol. I his is a pretty sudden change in attitude. For instance, we 
just had our annual convention at Boise, Idaho, 2 weeks ago. We 
had no knowledge at the time of our meeting there with one of tire 
biggest crowds that we ever had that there was any such proposition 
coming up. I feel that before Congress would approve any such step 
as is here proposed that there ought to be adequate time for the live¬ 
stock industry of this country to understand more fully than they 
certainly do today just what is being proposed. 1 certainly do nod 
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feel like taking it on myself, with very little opportunity to contact the 
cattlemen in the numerous States who are members of our associa¬ 
tion, to say that we would approve such a proposal overnight that is 
such a radical departure from our previous position. M e certainly 
cannot take that responsibility. I think a matter of a few weeks is 
not too important here. 

I think Dr. Simms testified yesterday that it might he a year and 
a half before they could complete the buildings that were contem¬ 
plated. Numerous witnesses have talked about 10 years or 20 years. 
If this is such a long-time program that we are getting into, then it 
seems to me that we can well take a few weeks here at the beginning in 
order to carefully consider just what is the best thing for this country. 

Mr. Gillie. Will the gentleman yield there? 
Mr. Mom UN. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. That is what we are having this hearing for. M e want 

to get the views of people on all sides of this problem. M e are anxious 
to hear all of the livestock men and those who are interested in livestock 
work, sanitarians, specialists, scientists, and get their views on what 
they think we should do. We want to hear everybody on this im¬ 
portant program. 

Mr. Mollin. That is why 1 suggested you cannot get that done so 
quickly, in a matter of a couple of weeks. 1 here are some 80,000,000 
cattle in this country and millions of hogs and sheep, and I venture to 
say that the great majority of the producers of that livestock have no 
knowledge of what is going on in Washington today. 1 had no 
knowledge of it until I reached Washington last week. 

It seems to me that it is just something that it would he well to make 
haste a little bit slowly in at the start. We have a long time to finish 
it. Once you start on a program of this kind, you have a long time to 
wonder whether you did it right in the beginning. 

I want to say 1 so that I certainly do not think you should commit 
the United States to a program that takes a tremendous appropriation 
that might endanger the willingness of the Appropriations Committee 
to carry on the program in Mexico. To me, the first consideration 
today is to keep up the work that Dr. Shahan just told you about. 
I think he is entirely right, that they live down there in utter danger 
of having the disease break over that line and having to slaughter 
cattle to hold that line. I am sure he is right in expressing the thought 
that we cannot forever hold that quarantine line if we do not do any¬ 
thing to push the disease back. 

I will never forget a statement that Dr. Simms made in the begin¬ 
ning of this program, that in fighting hoof-and-mouth disease you 
either win or you lose. There are no draws. Sitting on a quarantine 
line is trying to call it a draw. 

While I do not mean to suggest that you should lose any unneces¬ 
sary time, I think it is important that you should take enough time 
that the country is fully apprised of what the situation is. 

To my own way of thinking, in the limited time that I have had 
to think about it, it seems to me that a desirable island such as Con¬ 
gressman Bramblett has mentioned two or three times would be pref¬ 
erable to Mexico. I am not sure but what I agree with the thought 
that has been expressed by some of the scientists here that there would 
be serious obstacles in Mexico. I am not ready to say today, for our 
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association or for myself, that we can approve the idea of an establish¬ 
ment in this country. 

While I have studied and read a good deal about foot-and-mouth 
disease, I think the main source of infection, from all I have read and 
gathered, is by pretty direct contact. At the same time, you cannot 
eliminate the possibility that there are occasional breaks from other 
sources. 

Possibly you know Dr. Gibson overe here in Virginia. I had occa¬ 
sion to see him in Richmond a year or two ago, and discussed with 
him the 1914 outbreak. He has a very positive feeling that the crows 
carried the 1914 outbreak across the Ohio River. I think that is quite 
possible, although I believe from all I have read about foot-and-mouth 
disease that it is a very rare occasion that any infection can be traced 
to birds. I think it, is generally by direct contact of diseased animals 
with a susceptible animal, or by a person or vehicle coming directly 
from infected premises onto clean premises. I think that is the way 
disease is most ordinarily spread. 

We have stamped out every outbreak in this country. I believe 
there have been nine. They have stamped those outbreaks out by 
removing the main sources of infection. They have never paid 
any attention to birds in any of these efforts they have made to erad¬ 
icate the disease in this country. We have also accomplished the 
purpose even in California, in 1921 and 1929. They were successful 
with no reference to the thousands of gulls and other birds that circle 
around over that country. That does not say that they could not 
do it, but the fact remains that we have stamped out the various out¬ 
breaks in this country by eliminating the principal contacts through 
which the disease is spread. 

I do not think we want to magnify the dangers, yet we cannot elimi¬ 
nate the possibility that the disease could get away in one of these 
ways that is hard to stop through these ordinary processes. I think 
we ought to set up research some place, and I think, eventually, of 
course, Congress has to decide where it will be. 

I am not optimistic about a cure being found. I do not know 
that they will ever find a cure for a virus disease. I am hopeful 
that they will extend the life of the immunity gained by the use of 
vaccine. Perhaps they can find cheaper ways to make it. At the 
same time, I want to call attention to the fact that no disease is ever 
eradicated with a vaccine. All you do when you perfect a vaccine 
is to perfect the means of control. When you accept vaccine as your 
principal agent you accept the disease if you allow it to become 
established in a country. We certainly have not reached that point, 
and I hope we never reach the point that we accept the disease and 
accept even an improved vaccine as a means of control. We have 
enough diseases that we combat with vaccines today, and I know 
the livestock industry does not wish to have another disease saddled 
on it. In this case it would require not merely one vaccination as 
for blackleg, but at least one vaccination a year, or perhaps twice a 
year, if you really had this country saturated with foot-and-mouth 
disease, 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Mollin, how successful have Denmark and Switz¬ 
erland been in their vaccinations? 

Mr. Mollin. Switzerland, I understand, does make an effort to 
stamp out foot-and-mouth disease. They employ vaccine, if I am 
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correctly informed, around tlie boundaries of the countries that join 
them. I believe they touch Spain, France, and Germany, all three. 
They vaccinate on the borders toward those countries as a precau¬ 
tion against the spread of the disease. But the disease does jump 
over, and they do have outbreaks, and they have to kill them. 

Up in the Scandinavian countries, so far as I know in recent years, 
they have not made any effort at eradication by the slaughter method. 
I think they have in times past, but not to my knowledge recently. 

Mr. Simpson. We have heard constantly about vaccination in Den¬ 
mark. Do you have any information to give the committee as to that? 

Mr. Mollin. No; I have no specific information on Denmark, but 
I want to reiterate the point I made just a moment ago—that that 
is merely a control agent. We do not want to get to the point in this 
country where we rely upon vaccine as a control agent. 

I think we must plan to stick to the eradication program, even 
though we might, if Mexico gets infected clear up to our border, be 
up against the gun a good deal as England is today. England has 
these repeated outbreaks of foot-and-mouth disease. 

Dr. Galloway stated yesterday that they had only had them infre¬ 
quently recently, but I have seen the records a few years back when 
over a full year's time there was not a single month when England did 
not have an outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease. They stamp it out 
by the slaughter method. , We might come to that point—where we 
could expect to have an outbreak some place every month and have 
to slaughter and bury the cattle. 

As I see it, under the program that I envisage for the future of the 
United States, even with foot-and-mouth disease against us on the 
southern border, vaccine would come in as a means of preventing the 
spread and not to be accepted beyond that point as the means of 
control. 

Mr. Simpson. How do you feel about the establishment of a research 
laboratory in this country? 

Mr. Mollin. Well, I said that I am not in a position to approve it. 
Our people do not know enough about it. We have been educated 
to believe that it was dangerous to experiment with foot-and-mouth 
disease in this country. I have talked to Dr. Moliler about it numer¬ 
ous times when he was Chief of the Bureau. This is a radical change 
of policy. 

I have talked to our new president, Mr. Smith, of Sterling, Colo., 
who will be in Washington tomorrow, and we feel that we cannot 
reverse this policy without greater opportunity to consult with the 
leading members of our State associations scattered throughout the 
West and South. 

Reference was made this morning, I think, to the expedition that 
was sent down to Patagonia. I think it was a one-man expedition. 
The purpose of that trip was to find out if foot-and-mouth disease 
existed in the Province of Tierra del Fuego. You will recall that 
a remarkable decision had been made that Tierra del Fuego was not 
a part of Argentina because the Straits of Magellan are between the 
mainland of Argentina and their island. So the Attorney General, 
or someone in the Department of Agriculture, had ruled that it was 
not a part of Argentina and that therefore they brought in imports 
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of lamb, which is the principal product of that island, without refer¬ 
ence to the embargo provision of our tariff act. 

While it has been stated this morning that that report has never 
been made public, the fact remains that the subject was dropped 
when the man got back and no further effort was made to bring in 
that product, which rather speaks for itself as to what happened. 

There is one other point that I would like to make about research. 
For many years we have been subjected to a determined attack from 
South America, and it has been promoted by individuals in this 
country. I have often suspected that some of them have been sub¬ 
sidized* by the Argentine meat producers. The program is to try to 
break down the sanitary embargo of our tariff act, section 306 (a), 
which prohibits the entry of live animals, or dressed meats, or the 
cloven-hoofed meats from any country where the foot-and-mouth 
disease exists. In fighting that campaign we have had to rely almost 
entirely upon the research of foreign countries. 

Dr. Galloway's statement here yesterday was that if we had had 
that during the height of that Argentine effort to get into this country 
it would have been invaluable to us. He told us just what we have 
always contended, but did not have any definite proof of our own, 
that it was dangerous to import meat into this country. I think from 
that standpoint it would be extremely valuable to have our research and 
our facts emanating from this country, about how long the germ of 
the foot-and-mouth disease lives in the carcass of an animal under these 
conditions, whether it is chilled or frozen, and so on. 

Mr. SiMrsoN. You say you think that is valuable and yet you say 
you do not believe anything should be done on this legislation until 
all the cattle growers that you represent have been consulted. 

Mr. Mollin. I did not not say all of them. I said I do not see any 
great need for haste; that is, a matter of a few weeks. This thing is 
important. Every livestock producer in this country recognizes its 
importance. I think if I were in the position that you gentlemen are 
in on the committee I certainly would not want to take the responsi¬ 
bility of recommending legislation of this kind until the people of the 
country had had a fair opportunity to study it and make protests. 

There are two or three of us here today representing the livestock 
producers on very short notice. We are not prepared to say that we 
can accept this proposal, this right-about-face in direction. ’ I do not 
think the results that are held out in the way of research on foot-and- 
mouth disease, which has been going on in foreign countries for at 
least a quarter of a century, are such as to indicate any tremendous 
need to get started on this in 2 or 3 weeks from now. I*think we can 
take a litle time here and study this situation and that we will all be 
better satisfied if we do that. 

Mr. Granger. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. Simpson. Yes. 
Mr. Granger. I understood the chairman to say that we were going 

to give ample time for witnesses to be heard. Surely this committee 

does not believe in rushing you people too much. 
Mi-. Mollin. I do not mean to say that you are, but the fact remains 

that the country has had very little knowledge of this proceeding. It 
came up very suddenly. If you gentlemen are ready to take the re¬ 
sponsibility, I am not going to tell you when to vote oil it. 
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Mr. Granger. How long will it take to get the agreement of your 

people ? 

Mr. Mollin. I think if the information was sent out to the country 
in a matter of 3 or 4 weeks we probably could get quite a little reaction 
as to how they felt about it. We have not had any opportunity, as far 
as our association is concerned, to even contact our important people. 

Mr. Granger. I agree with what you say. I think we should not 
make too much haste, that we should give an opportunity for the in¬ 
dustry to be heard. 

Mr. Mollin. I do not know that this proceeding here is directly 
concerned with the matter of building a fence on the border, but I do 
think that that ties right in with this threat that Dr. Shahan pointed- 
out. 

I hope we can get some action on the border fence and we certainly 
want to make it known that we are not going to yield to the embargo, 
maintaining the embargo against Mexican cattle. 

When you had the hearing here last month you will remember the 
gentleman from Arizona who was urging that these cattle from north¬ 
ern Mexico should be brought into this country. That would not 
merely involve Mexico, that involves every other country in the world 
to which section 306 (a) of the tariff act applies. 

Mr. Worley. If we bring that virus into this country and it gets 

loose, there would be little use in having a fence down there, would 

there? 

Mr. Mollin. That is right. As far as I know, there is no prohibi¬ 
tion now to keep them from bringing the virus in. 

Mr. Worley. I understand there is no prohibition at all. The Sec¬ 
retary can by regulation permit entry or conduct research on either 
rinderpest or foot-and-mouth disease, and I suppose any other disease. 
But I also understand the Department, in view of the opposition to 
such a program, has decided that it would be better to have Congress 
say one way or the other. There has been no disposition, as far as I 
know, to speed up hearings on this proposal. I am sure the chairman 
is as fair as any man in the House and he will give you and all others 
ample time to be heard. 

Mr. Mollin. I did not say that critically. 
Mr. Worley. I felt sure that you didn't, but I just wanted to correct 

that impression in case others felt that way. 
Now, on the question of research, there is no one on this committee, 

so far as I know, who is opposed to the right kind of research on 
foot-and-mouth disease. The only question that occurs is where is 
the most desirable place to conduct such research. Do you not think 
it would be desirable and just as economical and just as productive 
for this country to cooperate with other countries which have spent 
years in research ? Do you not think it would be more desirable to do 
that rather than take the risk of importing virus into this country? 
Have you given that any thought ? 

Mr. Mollin. Well, my own thought is that the best thing to do 
would be to establish our own laboratory on an island such as was 
mentioned by Mr. Bramblett or any other island. I do not care where 
the island is. I would prefer to have that kind of an arrangement. 

I recall that during the war Dr. Molder would not even allow meat 
from South America to be transferred from one boat to another in an 



96 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

American harbor. That shows how careful he was about bringing 
in the disease or any possibility of it. 

In the early days of the war I attended a meeting in one of the 
numerous set-ups with initials where Dr. Mohler told us they were 
bringing meat up here from South America and going to reship it. 
They were going to reload it here in the boats to go to Europe and he 
would not allow them to make that transfer in an American harbor. 
It was arranged, I think, on some British island or some place where 
they transferred this meat. 

Mr. Worley. On that point, do you know of any country that has 

ever allowed the virus to come into its borders for any purpose until the 
•disease was already there ? 

Mr. Mollin. No; I do not, but I would say, of course, that in 
England they keep up constant research and at times they are free 
-of the disease. They take the risk of continuing the research, even 
though for a period of weeks at a time they might not have disease 
on the island. 

Mr. Worley. Do you think we would be justified in taking such a 
chance ? 

Mr. Mollin. In doing that here ? 
Mr. Worley. Yes. 
Mr. Mollin. No; I do not feel like we should today. If we can 

make some other arrangements, it would be better. 
I think we should conduct research, and I think that the authorities 

of the Congress will have to decide where it can best be done and where 
it is the safest to do it. 

Mr. Worley. That is what we are trying to decide now. That is 
why I asked you if you have any better solution. 

Mr. Mollin. I have already made my suggestion, that I would 
prefer an island. 

Mr. Worley. Why an island, because it is isolated and less 
dangerous ? 

Mr. Mollin. Yes; I do not worry much about the airborne feature 
or the birds; as a matter of fact i understand that what they con¬ 
template under this plan is to have the buildings entirely covered, 
which would eliminate the bird question, I should think, and to a large 
extent eliminate the possibility of air-borne dust. 

Mr. Worley. Do you think it is just as safe to build this laboratory 
on the eastern coast of the United States as it would be on an island'? 

Mr. Mollin. No; I do not think so. 

Mr. Worley. That is all, thank you. 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Mollin, do you understand that the Secretary 
of Agriculture has authority at the present time to conduct these 
experiments as he sees fit ? 

Mr. Mollin. So far as I know, he has, but I have not made anv 
extensive study of the subject. 

Mr. Simpson. You say you think he has? 
Mr. Mollin. I should think so. 
Mr. Simpson. If he has, I would not see any reason for this legis¬ 

lation. 
Mr. Mollin. Well, they want the money. 
Mr. Simpson. That calls for an appropriation, not an authorization. 
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Mr. Mollin. I think it is the right approach for them to seek the 
authorization. Whether they might have the power or not, it is still 
a good thing. Of course, there may be regulations that the Secretary 
has issued which bar such importations, but I am quite sure it is not 
covered in the embargo proceedings of the tariff act which authorizes 
the Secretary of Agriculture to notify the Secretary of the Treasury 
whenever foot-and-mouth disease breaks out in any foreign country. 
Until he again notifies the Secretary of the Treasury that the disease 
no longer exists, the Secretary of the Treasury cannot accept imports 
through customs of the animals or the dressed products from those 
animals. I do not think there is any reference in that provision that 
would apply to the virus. 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Chairman, if there is anyone in this room from 
the Department of Agriculture that can tell this committee whether 
or not the Secretary of Agriculture has such authority, I would like 
to know it. I am sure the other members would also, like the infor¬ 
mation. 

Mr. Mollin. I think they asked Dr. Schoening this morning to 
supply that information. Perhaps you were out. 

Mr. Gillie. Yes; we did. 
Any other questions? 
Mr. Worley. I understand that the Department does have such 

authority and that it has had it for years. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Mollin, we thank you very much for appearing 

before this committee. 
Now, we will hear from Mr. Sanders, who has to leave here soon. 
Will you state your name to the reporter, and the group you repre¬ 

sent ? 

STATEMENT OE J. T. SANDERS, LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL, NATIONAL 

GRANGE 

Mr. Sanders. My name is J. T. Sanders. I represent the Grange 
as its legislative counsel. 

Mr. Gillie. You may proceed. 
Mr. Sanders. I presume that in this matter the committee would 

like to know what the views of the Grange are on whether or not 
research should be authorized, and I think I can briefly state that we 
have practically at all times supported research in agriculture. We 
feel that any expenditures for research are practically never wasted, 
that they are just as important to nonagricultural people as to agri¬ 
cultural people and therefore in line with that general policy I believe 
the Grange would heartily support, any move to conduct a proper re¬ 
search on the foot-and-mouth disease. 

I have listened to the testimony here of the scientists and the veter¬ 
inarians and I have been convinced that we know very little about the 
nature of the disease, how it is transmitted, and certainly do not know 
as yet how it can be combated to the best advantage except through 
the one tried method of slaughter. It seems very strange that such a 
devastating disease should not be under control and under careful 
study, by the best scientists that we have. 

Of course, I can understand why we have not seen fit to institute 
intense research, so long as we had a very careful and adequate pro- 
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tection against the disease being brought in. We certainly are in no 
situation to postpone research now. I do not know whether that 
should be in this country or abroad. 

As to whether the Secretary has the permission or not, or the au¬ 
thority or not, I do not know. I think that if he does not have it we 
should clearly give him the authority and the necessary funds for 
conducting the research. 

I am sure the Grange cannot contribute any information or worth¬ 
while opinions on whether it is best to conduct this research in the 
United States or abroad. We would necessarily expect a decision on 
that point to be made on the basis of the scientists who have to do the 
work and the judgment of the committee. I do not feel at all com¬ 
petent to contribute to the solution of that question, which I under¬ 
stand you are trying to answer at the present time. 

However, it does seem to me that in view of the fact that the Mexican 
Government seems to be perfectly willing to try out the efficacy of 
vaccines that we should waste no time in testing every known vaccine 
in the present situation in Mexico. That might be considered the 
emergency phase of your research. It seems to me that it is a golden 
opportunity to do extensive research immediately and whether the 
various vaccines that are now developed by the different countries 
that have done extensive work along this line are sufficient for eradica¬ 
tion or combating of this disease. 

Further than that I have no opinions and I am sure that if we 
form an opinion in the future it will be by consultation of livestock 
men and scientific men who know something about the disease. 

I believe, Mr. Chairman, that is about all that I care to say. 
Mr. Gillie. Were you here yesterday? 
Mr. Sanders. Yes. 
Mr. Gillie. It was brought out yesterday that the Mexican people 

are setting up a research laboratory, that they want to control that 
themselves. For us to go down there and go in partnership with 
them would be out, as far as our own research work is concerned. 

Mr. Sanders. I was here yesterday, but not during the entire ses¬ 
sion and that testimony was evidently not given when I was here. 
If that is the case, of course you certainly could not do research 
there. . 

Mr. Gillie. What would be your opinion of the best place to have 

such a research laboratory, if one was established? 
Mr. Sanders. In my opinion where would be the best place? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Mr. Sanders. Mr. Chairman, I feel that I know so little about the 

technical aspects of this problem that I would be utterly unable to 
express an opinion that would be worth much to the committee on 
that. I am sure I speak for Mr. Goss and other members of the 
Grange when I say we prefer that that be decided by the technicians 

and this committee on the basis of what the technicians say about the 
matter. 

Mr. Gillie. You are speaking for the Grange? 
Mr. Sanders. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Gillie. They are certainly in favor of research. 
Mr. Sanders. W ithout a question. I am pretty sure I am absolutely 

safe on that. Mr. Goss and I have not talked this over. He is out 
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of town. I am quite sure that that would be the opinion of the 
Grange. 

Mr. Gillie. Any questions ? 
Mr. Worley. You are principally interested in research, not only in 

the foot-and-mouth disease but all measures of research that can be 
accomplished for the good of the American agriculturist; are you not ? 

Mr. Sanders. You mean my previous experience and training? 
Mr. Worley. No; I do not mean your personal interests and busi¬ 

ness, I mean your interest today is in a program of research. 
Mr. Sanders. I understood that was mainly the problem that was 

before the committee at this time, whether or not you would establish 
adequate research facilities. 

Mr. Worley. But the question of where seems to be the dividing 
line. You have no recommendations to make on that? 

Mr. Sanders. No ; I believe, Mr. Worley, that that question can be 
decided far better by the scientists and the committee on the basis of 
the testimony that the scientists give. I do not believe that the Grange 
would be willing, and certainly I would not be willing, to make a 
recommendation as to whether it should be in this country or on an 
island or whether it should be done by cooperating with other countries 
that have done extensive work. 

It seems to me that we should certainly not leave unexplored the 
possibility of cooperating with other countries in this work. 

Mr. Worley. We are way behind, I think. This country is way 
behind in a research program on that disease as well as on many others. 

Mr. Sanders. I presume we are, because as I understand it we have 
never done any intensive organized research on the foot-and-mouth 
disease—that is, in the form of a well-organized laboratory and with 
an adequate staff financed properly. 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Sanders, you stated that you believed the Grange 
was highly in favor of this program. 

Mr. Sanders. I think I should qualify that and say that I am sure 
the Grange is in favor of a research program. 

Mr. Simpson. Do you believe they are in favor of a research pro¬ 
gram so far as to bring the virus into this country ? 

Mr. Sanders. I do not get the question. 
Mr. Simpson. Do you think the Grange is in favor of research to 

the point of bringing the virus into this country ? 
Mr. Sanders. Mr. Simpson, I intended to answer that in the state¬ 

ment I made just previously, that I do not care to express an opinion 
as to whether the Grange would be favorable to bringing the virus in 
and doing the research here or arranging for research outside the 
borders. 

Mr. Simpson. Do you feel that the Grange should have additional 
opportunity to be heard on that when you have obtained that infor¬ 
mation ? 

Mr. Sanders. I will be glad to submit a statement on that point 
if the committee requests me to do so when I have had time to consult 
the proper authorities in the Grange on that point. 

Mr. Simpson. I believe that there is not a member of the Agricul¬ 
ture Committee but what believes in research. We all believe in that. 
The question is whether we should bring the virus into this country. 
That seems to be the bone of contention, as well as the location of the 
research plant. 
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Mr. Sanders. Yes: I understand from listening to the testimony 
that that is the significant question you are trying to answer at the 
present time. 

Mr. Simtson. You are not prepared to state whether or not the 
Grange or the cattle feeders who belong to the Grange would sanction 
bringing the virus into this country for experimental purposes? 

Mr. Sanders. No ; I am not. My best judgment now would be that 
they would be pretty careful on saying that they favored that. I 
mean, they would hesitate to say that, I am not sure that my judg¬ 
ment is right in that respect, I would have to check with the execu¬ 
tive board and with Mr. Goss. 

Mr. Simpson. And you feel that your organization should have 
further opportunity to be heard? 

Mr. Sanders. Well, if the committee would like us to make a state¬ 
ment on that. If you would like us to make such a statement or ex¬ 
press our opinion on that point, I will be glad to submit a statement 
to you in writing or appear befoi'e the committee at any time that it is 
possible. 

Mr. Simpson. As one member of the committee, I would like to 
have it, but I repeat while we all believe in research it is the question 
of the approach to the research and again it goes right back to whether 
or not your members and your organization want it. 

I want to contact the Farm Bureau in Illinois to see whether or not 
they approve of bringing the virus into this country. 

Mr. Sanders. Well, if that is the only question lief ore the commit¬ 
tee, I am afraid I have not done very much good, but I thought that, 
you really had in mind whether or not you would authorize an ex¬ 
tensive and adequate research program and then, secondly, where that 
research should be conducted. 

Now, the second question I am not able to answer, but as to the 
first I am absolutely sure in my own mind that the Grange is highly 
favorable to authorize an extensive research program. 

Mr. Simpson. Do you realize that the Appropriations Committee 
has appropriated 35 to 40 million dollars already for the Mexican 
program and there will probably be another request for the next pro¬ 
gram? The only estimate that we have had so far is 15 to 25 million 
for the research program. If we report this favorably, we will have 
authorized them to spend $25,000,000. 

Mr. Sanders. Yes; I realize that we have spent approximately the 
sum that you have mentioned, and that from all the information which 
we get tlie outbreak is about as extensive or more extensive than it was 
at the time we began. The question is not whether we should fight 
the disease further, but one of establishing adequate facilities. 

Mr. Worley. Do you think that money has been wasted? 
Mr. Sanders. I doubt it very much. I imagine you would have had 

some disease in Texas by this time if you had not'spent that 35 or 40 
million, Mr. Woidey. 

Mr. Worley. There is no question about that. 

Mr. Sanders. I clo not think there is any question but what it has 
not been wasted. Probably it did not give us the results that we 
thought it would give at the time it was appropriated. 

Mr. Worley. That we hoped it would give? 

Mi. Sanders. That we thought and hoped. At least the Grange 
thought that possibly it would give far greater results than it has. 
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Mr. Simpson. I think the committee thought so. 

Mr. Sanders. Well, I am sure they did. 
Mr. Granger. Mr. Sanders, the Grange, of course, is interested in 

livestock the same as it is in other farming activities, is it not? 
Mr. Sanders. Yes, indeed. I imagine that the Grange has as large 

a membership in the dairy industry as any other organization in the 
country. 

Mr. Granger. And in speaking of research, of course, your organi¬ 
zation would make no distinction as between research for hoof-and- 
mouth disease and research for any other agricultural activity. 

Mr. Sanders. No; but my statement here was primarily pointed 
toward research for the foot-and-mouth disease. 

Mr. Granger. I think your statement has been very helpful to the 
committee. That is the problem before the committee, whether or not 
we are going to engage in further research on hoof-and-mouth disease. 
The matter of location is one that will have to come up later. There is 
no question about that. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Sanders; we thank you very much for coming 
before this committee to give us your views. 

Mr. Sanders. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gillie. Now, I have a telegram here from the president of the 

Texas and Southwestern Cattle Raisers’ Association authorizing Joe 
Montague to appear. We would like to hear from Mr. Montague at 
this time. 

STATEMENT OF JUDGE JOE G. MONTAGUE, GENERAL ATTORNEY, 
TEXAS AND SOUTHWESTERN CATTLE RAISERS ASSOCIATION, 
AND REPRESENTING JOINT LIVESTOCK COMMITTEE 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Montague, you may give the reporter your name 
and the official title of your office. 

Mr. Montague. Well, 1 am Joe G. Montague, general counsel for 
the Texas and Southwestern Cattle Raisers Association, and represent 
them in this appearance. I also appear for the Joint Livestock Com- 
mitte, which is a composite organization of many different livestock 
organizations from all over the United States. 

Mr. Gillie. Does that mean several livestock associations in the 
United States besides the Texas organization ? 

Mr. Montague. Yes, sir; there were 134 of those organizations origi¬ 
nally in the joint livestock organization. 

Mr. Granger. Do they belong to the National Livestock Associa¬ 
tion ? 

Mr. Montague. Some of them may, but in this work they were inde¬ 
pendent of any other organization. There were 134 of them from every 
State in the Union. 

Mr. Gillie. What group do they belong to ? 
Mr. Montague. The Joint Livestock Committee. I speak for them 

as well as the Texas organization here at this time. 
At the outset, I want to assure you that the people I represent are 

enthusiastically in favor of a research program to solve the foot-and- 
mouth problem. However, we are not in favor of it to the extent of 
wanting to bring the virus into the United States. Rather than have 
research—and there will be no equivocation about my statement 
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there—if it depended on bringing the virus into this country, we -would 
forego the research. We are emphatically against bringing the virus 
into this country for research or any other purpose. 

It is a little embarrassing to us to make that statement in view of the 
fact that the Bureau of Animal Industry is requesting the authority 
to bring the virus in for research purposes and for generations the 
Bureau of Animal Industry of our Department of Agriculture has 
been our fairy godfather. We have always supported that Bureau, 
and we deeply appreciate its years and years of good and generous 
service to the industry, but in this instance we feel that they are asking 

' the industry to take a risk that is not warranted. We feel that the 
same results can be obtained, possibly at a little more cost or with a 
little more difficult situation, but certainly the same results could be 
obtained without taking the risk of bringing the virus into this 

1 country. 
I want to make a statement also at this point with reference to some¬ 

thing that Dr. Schoening stated in answer to a question, I believe, by 
Mr. Simpson. He was asked whether or not the Secretary of Agri¬ 
culture now had the authority to bring the virus into this country for 
research purposes. I believe Dr. Schoening stated that in his judg¬ 
ment the Secretary did have that authority and some of the others 
have indicated they thought the same way about it. 

I do not think that is right. I think we have a statutory prohibi¬ 
tion against the bringing of the virus in for any purpose, research or 
otherwise. My reason is this: Section 306 (a) ‘of the Tariff Act is a 
statutory prohibition against bringing in either an animal or meat 
from any country where foot-and-mouth disease is prevalent. The 
virus is just as much a part of the animal as the blood or the bones 
or the flesh and there is a legal maxim that the whole will include any 
part thereof, and the prohibition against bringing in the animal itself 
would be a statutory prohibition against bringing in any part of the 
animal. 

J herefore, I think there is a statutory prohibition against bringing 
in the virus for any purpose in this country. 

1 would like to have the opinion of the Solicitor General’s office in 
the Department of Agriculture to see whether or not their opinion 
would be agreeable with that, but I think it would be a little hard to 
answer. 

Mr. Worley. We have asked for their opinion. 
• Montague. I think it is so axiomatic that to me it is very clear. 

Mr. Worley. I hope your construction is right, but I think you 
can ship it m without that violation, because that section treats purely 
of the importation of animals. 

Mr. Montague. And meat. 
Mr. Worley. Animals and meat from the country in which the foot- 

and-mouth disease exists. 
Mr. Montague. Well, I take the position the virus is as much a part 

of the animal as the bone or the blood. 
Mr. Worley. It seems to me the virus itself is not a natural part of 

the animal like the bone or blood, but we will not argue about that—-but 
1 hope your construction is correct. 

Mr. Montague. All right. If I am wrong in that construction of 
that article of the statutes, then we ought to have such a statute, and 
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I hope some member of the committee will not let the ink dry on the 
report that this committee makes before the bill is introduced to.enforce 
a statutory prohibition against bringing in of the virus. 

When this bill was first introduced—it was just last week we heard 
about it—we made a poll of the directorate by telephone of our organ¬ 
ization, and as a result of that I flew up here Sunday night because 
the directorate unanimously voted to interpose our opposition to the 
bill. In expressing the views that I do here, I am not just expressing 
my own but I am expressing the views of a great many cattle pro¬ 
ducers, and I mean actual ranchmen who work and produce cattle. 

Mr. Granger. Have you got the names of the directors to put in the 

record ? 

Mr. Montague. I can do that; yes, sir. 
Mr. Granger. I think it would be worth having. 
Mr. Montague. I will do that. 

Mr. Granger. I do not want the directors, I want the ones who told 
you to appear here in opposition to this legislation. I want their 
names. 

Mr. Montague. Well, it is those 63 directors. They were polled 
by telephone and unanimously voted for me to appear in opposition to 
the bill. 

Mr. Granger. Then there will be no need to put them in the record. 
Mr. Montague. All right. It is those 63 directors of the associ¬ 

ation. 

Mr. Worlet. I might add further for the record that the president 
of the Texas and Southwestern Cattle Raisers Association assured me 
also by telephone that they were unanimously opposed to allowing this 
virus into the country. 

Mr. Granger. Would you make that statement and stand on that 
without further consultation with your directors as a result of these 
hearings ? 

Mr. Montague. Yes, sir. I can make that statement definitely at 
this time. 

Mr. Granger. If it were shown that we were going to establish it 
offshore somewhere or on a peninsula of this country i 

Mr. Montague. The idea of the peninsula, of course, was not ad¬ 
vanced, but my instructions were to oppose the establishment of a 
research laboratory and bringing the virus anywhere into the conti¬ 
nental United States, which would include, of course, any peninsula. 

Mr. Gielie. Would that include an island? 
Mr. Montague. No, sit; we favor an island. 

Mr. Worley. Why do you favor an island ? 
Mr. Montague.' Well, die Bureau of Animal Industry, which I say 

has always been our fairy godfather in reference to animal diseases, 
has impressed us very forcibly for many, many years with the idea 
and the lesson that bringing in of the virus for research purposes was 
too dangerous and therefore it should never be done. I say they im¬ 
pressed us with that, and we learned to believe it, and we still believe it. 

Mr. Worley. I think last February they impressed this subcommit¬ 
tee with the danger of bringing in virus and I am still impressed. 

Mr. Montague. I have discussed that with the Chief of the Bureau 
and his predecessors for many years. I have talked it over with Dr. 
Mohler and on down the line. They have always told me that same 
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thing, that they would never allow the virus to come into this country, 
would never bring it in because it was too dangerous. 

- Now, let’s analyze the reasons why they say it is all right to do it 
now. These gentlemen have stated that the fact that the foot-and- 
mouth disease has broken out in Mexico and has become established 
down there apparently leaves no hope of eradication. I believe the 
exact words Dr. Shahan used were that there was only a very remote 
hope of eradication in Mexico. I do not see that that fact has made 
the disease any less fearful than it was before, nor do I think that it 
has made the danger of bringing the virus into this country less than 
it was before the disease existed in Mexico. In fact, I think that that 
might be very good reason for interposing even greater safeguards 
than we have had heretofore. We must take no chances. They all 
admit that there is an element of danger in doing it. 

Dr. Schope testified, and to use his exact language he said it would 
be “pretty safe.” By golly, the cattle people are not going to rest on 
something that is “pretty safe.” We want it to be a lot safer than that. 
I think those were liis exact words. 

The other gentlemen have all stated in answer to questions that there 
was danger of bringing the virus in for research purposes, that there 
was some danger. Why take the chance ? Their answers to that are 
these: The personnel problem was one. The reference to the plan in 
Mexico, the bringing in of susceptible animals across an infected zone 
so that they -would not be in contact with the virus in any way inter¬ 
posed an objection there. The jurisdiction or control over the facili¬ 
ties would not be as complete in a foreign country as they would in 
the United States. 

With reference to that last objection, of course that objection would 
pass out if the establishment were placed on an island that was within 
the jurisdiction of the United States. 

The second objection would also pass out for the same reason, that 
the animals could be brought in without being placed in contact with 
the virus. That is, susceptible animals, clean, normal animals, to use 
their expression, could be brought in without being endangered by 
contact. 

That leaves the one objection, then, that needs answering, which is 
the one of acquiring personnel. 

Of course, I never hired a scientist in my life, and I do not know 
anything about their psychological reactions. I guess they Etre normal, 
human beings. I think this situation poses a very definite challenge 
to the scientific mind and the scientific body of the world today. I 
think that the scientists should respond, and I think they will respond 
to a challenge of that kind. Are there no more Pasteurs or Curies in 
the world to enter into a program of this kind ? 

I cannot conceive of scientists allowing this challenge to go unan¬ 
swered just because of the personal temporary difficulties that might 
be involved. I think that science will produce the personnel. I think 
they could be made available. I do not think any of the objections that 
these gentlemen have offered to placing the facilities on some island 
within the jurisdiction of the United States are unanswered. I do not 
think they are sound objections, and I think the reasons that they have 
given us why it should not be brought into the United States are un¬ 
answered and never will be answered. 
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I think that is all I care to say. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Montague, assuming now that the vaccine was our 

only hope and that a laboratory was our only hope and that foot-and- 
mouth disease broke over that quarantine line and came up toward 
our line 5 miles one day and 15 miles or so another, what would you 
suggest as the best means of trying to stop the disease before it got 
to this line. Are you still of the opinion that we should not have a 
research laboratory in this country ? 

Mr. Montague. Well, I would say until the disease got in here and 
was established in here we should never have a research laboratory in 
this country that involved bringing the virus in. 

Mr. Gillie. Would not the people criticize this group very severely 
if we did not do something? 

Mr. Montague. Do something. Establish one on an island out here. 
Mr. Gillie. You still think your group would allow this research 

laboratory to be built on an island ? 
Mr. Montague. Yes, sir; I am sure that is right. The expressions 

I have had have been very, very emphatic on the proposition. You 
asked in case the disease broke out above the quarantine line in Mexico 
what I would recommend. 

Now, what I am going to say is my own idea and not the idea of any¬ 
one I represent. I want to differentiate from that. I do not con¬ 
sider—and I think Dr. Shalian will corroborate this—the work in 
Mexico is effective, because the quarantine line is not being effectively 
held. 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Montague, if the disease broke out in this country 
you would be in favor of immediate action on the slaughter and burial 
program ? 

Mr. Montague. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. Now, what does jmur organization favor at the pres¬ 

ent time, assuming that the Mexican program has been held in check, 
so to speak, and you do not want a laboratory in the continental United 
States? What alternative does your organization offer toward elimi¬ 
nating the foot-and-mouth disease ? 

Mr. Montague. The establishment of a research laboratory on some 
of the islands under the jurisdiction of the United States is fine. We 
favor that strongly, but we do not want the live virus brought into 
this country. 

Mr. Simpson. Under any conditions? 
Mr. Montague. Under any conditions. 
Mr. Worley. Until after the fight we are putting up now has been 

lost? 
Mr. Montague. The circumstances may change the position. 

Mr. Worley. That is what I say. 
Mr. Montague. If it is established here as an endemic, then there is 

nothing else for us to do. But we are a long way from that point now. 
Mr. Worley. I know we are, and hope we stay that way. 

Mr. Simpson. If we established a research laboratory off the coast 
of the United States on an island, we would have to start from scratch 
on this program. We can go over to Denmark or we can go to Switzer¬ 
land or we can send somebody to any of these countries that have been 
having this research program going on and obtain information within 
30 or 60 days. What is your reaction to that ? 
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Mr. Montague. I think that is fine. I think we should do that 
That would be something that I thought had probably already been 
done by the Bureau. 

Mr. Simpson. I think there has been testimony to the effect that it 
has been done to a certain extent and they are prepared to do more of it. 

Mr. Montague. I have read the reports of some of those meetings. 
I read one report of a meeting that Dr. Schoening attended over there 
in Switzerland, I believe it was, and I have heard of others that were 
attended. 

As far as anything concretely helpful to the eradication of the dis¬ 
ease or the prevention of it, I do not know of anything coming out 
of those meetings yet that has been concretely helpful. It probably 
will lead up to something, and I think the work should be continued 
or even extended more than it has been. 

Mr. Simpson. North America and New Zealand and, I think, Aus¬ 
tralia are the continents that are supposed to be practically free of 
the foot-and-mouth disease. 

Mr. Montague. Well, no longer North America, because we have 
it in Mexico now. 

Mr. Simpson. The United States and Canada and Alaska are free. 

Mr. Montague. Yes, sir. I believe in South America, Colombia, 
and Venezuela are free. 

Mr. Simpson. What has been done in South America toward re¬ 
search, do you know ? 

Mr. Montague. Well, the only thing I know about there is that 
I believe both in the Argentina and in Brazil they manufacture a 
vaccine which is different from the vaccines that are manufactured 
in the European countries. I believe in all of the European coun¬ 
tries—Switzerland, Denmark, Holland, and England-—where vaccine 
is manufactured it is done by the respective governments. 

In South America, both in Brazil and in the Argentine, it is manu¬ 
factured commercially by private interests. 

Mr. Simpson. Has your organization any information as to what 
has been the most successfnl method of arresting the disease? 

Mr. Montague. No; the most optimistic statements I have heard 
are that a vaccine is not effective as an immunizing agency for more 
than 7 months. I was corrected on that statement one time by Dr. 
Simms when I made that statement. He said he believed that 5 
months would be a more accurate statement. 

As far as the different vaccines are concerned, I do not know any¬ 
thing about the scientific differences between the two. I understand 
there are some differences and I have understood that it was not the 
desire to use any of the South American manufactured vaccines, that 
our Government preferred to use the European vaccines. 

Mr. Simpson. \ ou do feel that this is entirely a reversal of the 
policy as far as this country is concerned on bringing the virus in for 
experimental purposes? 

Mr. Montague. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. Do you feel that this suggestion, namely, the impor¬ 

tation of virus into this country, would be a complete reversal of the 
policy we have followed for years? 

Mr Montague. Yes, sir, ever since the establishment of the Bureau 
and the identification of the virus. 
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Mr. Worley. Do you feel further that rather than take that risk 
we could very well cooperate with other countries which have already 
done a good deal of research ? 

Mr. Montague. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. That we could set up a laboratory in Mexico or on 

some island adjacent to the United States? 
Of those alternatives, which do you think would be the more pro¬ 

ductive and the safer ? 
Mr. Montague. Well, the two might be different. What might be 

more productive might not be the safest. Of course, I have had no 
experience in running a laboratory. I do not know anything about 
that. 

But as a layman looking at it with a little bit of knowledge of 
Mexico, I believe that the more productive place would be in Mexico, 
and as a suggestion about that, they say they could not get the 
susceptible animals into the laboratory without crossing the zone of 
infection. They could if they would establish the laboratory up on 
the northern edge of the infected zone, on the northern edge of 
the zone or in Vera Cruz. 

Mr. Worley. Sacrificio Island might be a pretty good place for 
that? 

Mr. Montague. That is pretty deep in the zone of infection now, 
but by establishing it t>n the northern perimeter of infection they 
coidd bring cattle in from the north and they would not have to cross 
any infected zone to get to the territory. That would answer that 
objection that they interposed to the idea. 

Then by the fact that in Mexico you would be working with the 
' exact strain of the virus that is causing us the most worry and trouble 

in this country at this time, I think probably the most productive 
results could be obtained if you could solve the jurisdictional ques¬ 
tion of whether the United States would have complete jurisdiction 
and control over the experiments. 

Mr. Worley. You have been to Mexico. You know a number of 
places down there. Is there any doubt in your mind but what we 
can reach a satisfactory agreement with the Mexican people that we 
would have complete control ? 

I think as long as we continue to do things that will help them in 
eradicating this disease, certainly as far as research is concerned, that 
they will go along with it. That is what I am thinking based on 
what they have told me. 

Mr. Montague. They meant it when they told you that, I am sure. 
Mr. Worley. I think there are ways and means other than setting 

up on some island. Do you have any particular island in mind? 
Mr. Montague. Mr. Bramblett has been mentioning Puerto Rico. 

If you are going to work with another country, I think maybe Dr. 
Galloway’s Kingdom of Great Britain might work out a plan to use 
the island of Bermuda. We would all like to go there. 

Mr. Worley. I think cooperation with other countries or a set-up 
in Mexico would be safer than putting it on some island or in the 
United States, don’t you? Do you think Puerto Rico would be safe? 

Mr. Montague. Oh, I think maybe Puerto Rico or Jamaica would 
be all right. 

Mr. Worley. Have you given any thought to a peninsula ? 



108 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

Mr. Montague. No, that was a new thought that came in today. I 
had never heard that thought advanced before today. 

Mr. Worley. I believe it was Dr. Galloway’s testimony yesterday 
that a peninsula would be desirable. 

Mr. Montague. That was the first time I had ever heard that 
thought expressed. Of course, that would be safer than the interior. 
The report got out in Texas they were figuring on placing this at El 
Reno, Okla. That is too close to home. 

Mr. Worley. You do not think under any circumstances it should 
be located within the continental limits of the United States? 

Mr. Montague. No. 
Mr. Granger. This is one thing we will not fight to get in our 

districts. 
Mr. Montague. I do not know anybody who wants it in the cattle 

country. I am sure your people would not. 
Mr. Gillie. All right, Mr. Montague, thank you very much. 
Mr. Miller? 

STATEMENT OF WILL J. MILLER, SECRETARY OF THE KANSAS 
STATE LIVESTOCK ASSOCIATION AND STATE LIVESTOCK SANI¬ 
TARY COMMISSIONER, KANSAS 

Mr. Miller. My name is Will J. Miller. I am secretary of the 
Kansas State Livestock Association and State livestock sanitary com¬ 
missioner of the State of Kansas. 

Gentlemen, I am very much afraid that I am not going to be a very 
good witness for you today for the simple reason that on Friday 
morning I received this wire and at noon I was on the way to Wash¬ 
ington. The wire was not received until late that afternoon and I 
did not get it in the office until the next morning. 

The situation that confronts our association, having a membership 
of 4,000, is that I had no opportunity to talk to the president of our 
association because I could not reach him. He is on a country phone 
in the midwestern part of the State. The only party I was able to 
talk to was Governor Carlson, and he suggested that I come on and 
gather all the information I could. 

Frankly, gentlemen, my reaction since I have been here and listened 
to the testimony that has been presented is that you people and the 
Bureau of Animal Industry and we cattlemen and the sanitary officials 
of the United States are sitting on a keg of dynamite. 

I did not realize, not having seen the bill, that there was a question 
of a laboratory. 1 am firmly of the opinion that we certainly should 
do a great deal of research and should be doing it as soon as possible. 

d here is a lack of information on the part of the livestock people in 
general, which is not only true in Kansas but in every other State of 
the Union. rIhey know very little of the serious situation that exists 
south of the border in Mexico. Having spent about 11 days down 
there on an investigation tour with four other State livestock sanitary 
officials, I think our report showed that we figured that the task that 
confronted the Bureau and its men down there was almost insur¬ 
mountable. It definitely has been proven to me today that the problem 
is worse than we have ever seen it down there. Of course, I met 
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Di. Shahan down there and got a lot of advice and information from 
his organization. 

Frankly, I think that we should do a lot of research. Whether 
the livestock people and the sanitary officials over the country would 
feel they would want the virus brought into this country or not, I am 
not m a position to state. I feel differently toward it now. I do think 
we should have a laboratory and have the best scientists that we can 
find, because X firmly believe that it will not be very long, with the 
knowledge that.I gained in Mexico, before we find it in our country. 

Flien 1 think you people stand the danger of being criticized. I 
think our organization of State saintary officials will also be crit¬ 
icized and also the Bureau. We are in a delicate position, in my 
opinion, at the present time. We have not done enough research, that 
is true, and we should do a great deal more. 

Naturally, I would like to see, and I know all of our livestock people 
would like to see. a laboratory established adjacent to this country 
some place on an adjacent island or peninsula. There may be danger 
in connection with that, I do not know. But from the knowledge I 
gained in the 11 days I was in Mexico, I could almost see and pretty 
nearly authenticate it that the Bureau was simply up against it with 
the men down there. I had an opportunity of talking with a great 
many of the Kansas men in that vicinity and others who were working 
as veterinarians or sanitarians or as patrol people, and I just cannot 
see anything but a very difficult proposition confronting us. I think 
this country should be getting ready as we are in the State of Kansas. 

We have everything lined up, so to speak, to the best of our ability 
in Kansas so in case something should happen in our State or ail 
adjoining State we are ready to move in 24 hours. 

Your patrolling, in my opinion, does not amount to very much, 
because we saw a good many of the young boys who might be on the 
road or they might be in a tent or they might be some place along the 
road talking, and I think we have got a tremendous job ahead of us 
and I think the hazards are great. , 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Miller, you said a minute ago that we were sitting 
on a powder keg. 

Mr. Miller. I mean that figuratively speaking all of us are, be¬ 
cause this thing could break overnight. I would not be surprised at 
any time to have a call from the Bureau of Animal Industry to say 
that it had already gone across the border. 

Mr. Gillie. That is what you meant, that the possibilities were so 
great of the disease coming into the United States that it looked like 
we were sitting on a powder keg? 

Mr. Miller. That is right, and I think we are all subject to criticism, 
not intentionally but imiocently by other people. 

Mr. Gillie. That, is true. We will be if something is not done, 
quickly, in the line of a research laboratory of some kind to find ways 
and means to combat it. Isn’t that what you mean ? 

Mr. Miller. That is right. 
Mr. Gillie. And you are in favor of establishing a research labo¬ 

ratory somewhere on some island ? 

Mr. Miller. Absolutely, and I would like to see it some place close 
at hand so we do not have to worry about the other fellow. I know 
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what has happened in Mexico probably just as well as a lot of others. 

In other words, when you are in somebody else’s country you do as the 

Romans do. 
Mr. Gillie. You made mention also of the fact that you had already 

made preparations in your State. Do you mean preparations for 

quarantine ? 
Mr. Miller. We have the rubber paraphernalia and boots and so on. 

Mr. Gillie. You would quarantine the State lines; is that right? 
Mr. Miller. That is right. We can use the militia or the local 

police, but we have checked with the highway patrol and all the police 

officers so we can establish quarantines and regulations of that sort. 

Mr. Gillie. If I am correct, I think most of the States in the South 
and the Southwest have already done that. 

Mr. Miller. As I say, I am not unmindful that we may wake up any 

morning or be called in the night and be told that we have the foot- 

and-mouth disease in this country. We have already tested, I think, 
57 different herds of cattle that came in after the border was opened, 

and whenever we have any information that cattle have sore feet or 

anything of that condition we send out the Federal men and the 

State men go out instantly or just as soon as they can get in a car and 

leave. We have not found anything. 
Mr. Gillie. But that was before the border was closed ? 
Mr. Miller. I mean it was opened intermittently in 1945, was it 

not? Then it was finally closed by the President’s order. 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Mr. Granger. Mr. Miller, what do you call your organization? 
Mr. Miller. Kansas Livestock Association, and then I am State 

livestock sanitary commissioner. 
Mr. Granger. Is there such an organization? 
Mr. Miller. Yes; we have the United States livestock sanitary 

organization. That is an organization with one member from each 
State. 

. Mr. Granger. Are they in the main technical men? 
Mr. Miller. I would say most of them are. There are only three 

States that have laymen. 
Mr. Granger. They would be better prepared to discuss this than an 

ordinary layman would be, would they not? 
Mr. Miller. Well, they might be. 
Mr. Granger. They would be better trained? 
Mr. Miller. Yes; they have got the technical training and most of 

them are veterinarians. 
Mr. Granger. Would it be possible for your organization, with 

the Bureau of Animal Industry, to give the committee some guidance 
on what should be done as to location? I do not think you have 
got to convert the committee on the necessity of the research program. 
I think if it is stopped or delayed that the question to location that 
might stop it. 

Mr. Miller. I say we are in a delicate situation. I do not think 

any officer of any livestock association will recommend the bringing 
in of virus into this country. Neither do I think any State livestock 
official would. 

Mr. Granger. I am a livestock man myself, and I have these same 

fears too. but I am not willing to put my judgment up, as little as I 
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know about the disease, or about how it operates as against men who 
do know. I am wondering why your organization, in conjunction 
with these scientists and technicians, could not give us a program. 

Mr. Miller. I think maybe we could if we had had more oppor¬ 
tunity to know something about it in advance. As I say, I came with 
clean hands. I knew nothing about what was to be discussed, al¬ 
though I recognized the fact that research is very necessary and I 
think it is a great deal better near us like on an island. That is the 
way I feel it, not knowing any more than I do. I think there is less 
hazard there than on the mainland. 

As I say, I have had no chance to talk to any livestock men because 
I think if I would go back and ask them how many were in favor 
of bringing virus into this country for a laboratory, they would be a 
hundred percent against it. 1 think with the proper amount of edu¬ 
cation and information that they might not still feel the same way. 

Mr. Granger. That is my feeling. 
Mr. Miller. I am a livestock man also, but knowing what I do now, 

I think we are going to have to do something. I do not think there is 
any question about that. 

Mr. Granger. Mr. Chairman, will you clear up this as t6 the time of 
closing these hearings. 

Mr. Gillie. Yes. I will say for the information of the committee 
that we are not going to close the hearings on this particular bill. 
I would like to have the reaction of the whole country before we close 
the hearings. I hope that this gets out to all livestock groups through¬ 
out the United States so it will give them a little time to formulate 
their opinions and form ideas on what they think is best. We want 
everybody to have an opportunity to express an opinion on what ought 
to be done in connection with this terrible thing that is creeping up 
on us. 

Mr. Miller. As far as the laboratories are concerned, I think they 
would be a hundred percent for it. 

Now, whether you can put it in Texas or Oregon or Washington or 
California or some place like that, I think they would be opposed to 
doing that. I think the people out there would, without any more 
information. We all realize that we need research and a lot of it, 
because if it breaks in this country within the next 6 months or a year 
and we are not prepared, I think all of us are smart enough to know 
who is going to be criticized. 

As I say, I have always had a very high regard and respect for the 
Bureau of Animal Industry and anything that they have wanted 
that looked all right, we have gone along with. I think that is the 
feeling in most of the States. I think they have been our fairy god¬ 
father, as Mr. Montague says. I do not think they are trying to mis¬ 
lead us now. 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Miller, is it not perfectly natural for your live¬ 
stock members and all the rest of the livestock growers of the United 
States to naturally be apprehensive about virus being brought into 
this country after all of the years of education that thejr have had 
as to how fatal or disastrous it was ? 

Mr. Miller. Certainly I agree with you heartily. I think that is 
the way I felt when I left home. I talked to my chief veterinarian. 
He said, “Oh, my goodness. I cannot imagine bringing virus into 
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this country.” I said I could not either, but I would go and find out 
what the situation is. 

Mr. Simpson. I think it is perfectly clear that this subcommittee 
wants the advice and ideas of the livestock raisers and feeders of 
this country as to their wishes in the matter. It is their livestock 
that is going to get sick. 

Mr. Miller. Well, we have an annual meeting on the 7th, 8th, antt 

9th of March. I would be glad to talk to our directors and also the 

members of our livestock sanitary commission. As I said, I had no 
opportunity to do it before I left. I thought I would try to get all 
the information I could and bring it back to them. 

Mr. Simpson. Here is the peculiar thing about this legislation. Up 
to date, I have had no word from any livestock group in Illinois or 
the Illinois Agricultural Association. Because of that and because 
of the testimony here, I am sending this legislation by night letter to 
them tonight. 

Mr. Miller. Well, I have known Congressman Gillie a long while 
and I think it is owing to his kindness and thought that I was even 
notified. I know there are a lot of State officials around us who 
would have been glad to attend if they had had this advice. I do not 
know whether they had or not. 

Air. Gillie. Well, I think it is very important that we keep this 
open so that we can give all groups a chance to testify here before we 
close the hearing. 

Mr. Granger. Mr. Chairman, would you yield a minute? 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Mr. Granger. I think this is so important that we should not delay 

too long in getting this legislation through if it is to get anywhere 
this year. It has got to take wings pretty soon. It seems to me if we 
are going to get the benefit of the judgment of your people that there 
ought to be some means for them to either get here to Washington or 
send a statement. 

Mr. Gillie. Can you call a meeting out there before March ? 
Mr. Miller. Well, we could get our directors in, and, more impor¬ 

tant, our sanitary board. That is the truth of it. After you explained 
it, I think they could see the point. Of course, there are a lot of these 
scientists here that have talked in the last 2 days and they are not 
trying to get us into any trouble. As I say, I think thev are all trying 
to help us out in this situation, but if we go back home and say to the 
livestock people that we want to bring in this virus, they would just 
crucify me by the time I got home. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Miller, we thank you very much. 
Mr. Miller. I wish I could be more helpful to you. 
Mr. Gillie. You will have an opportunity to come back later if 

you have any more information you might be able to bring before this 
committee. 

There is one other witness that we would like to hear, and I think 
we can conclude the business today. 

Dr. Schoening, would you like to tell us a little bit about the research 
laboratory that you have been working on for some time? Do you 
have some drawings of it ? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
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FURTHER STATEMENT OF DR. SCHOENING 

Dr. Sctioening. Mr. Chairman, it seems from the testimony that 
lias been given today and the questions and remarks that everybody is 
favorable to a research program. The point in question seems to be, 
where can this research be done. When the United States is men¬ 
tioned as a possible site, of course the question comes into the picture 
of the dangers connected therewith. It is a very good question and I 
think one that deserves most careful consideration. 

As has been indicated, the Bureau of Animal Industry for a good 
many years has felt that it has been a hazard to work with foot-and- 
mouth disease, that the hazard was too great under the circumstances 
that- have existed in previous years to bring the virus into the coun¬ 
try. The situation, however, has changed. We are threatened with 
the introduction of the virus from Mexico, and I think it is a real 
threat and as time goes on it will be a greater one, so that the attitude 
of the Bureau has changed on that particular point. Had the situa¬ 
tion remained as it was years ago, I think the Bureau’s attitude would 
be the same as it was some years ago. 

The advantages of working on an island and the disadvantages, I 
think, have been discussed by Dr. Galloway. One of the principal 
points brought into the picture is some of the difficulties when an island 
is concerned. 

However, leaving that point to one side for the moment, we feel 
that wherever the institute is located, the most stringent needs should 
be taken to prevent the escape of the virus. No one can guarantee, of 
course, that nothing will happen. If you walk across the street you 
may be hit by an automobile, but people live their natural lives without 
that happening. The more care you take, the less chance there will 
be of such a thing happening. 

We feel that the precautions that will, and should be taken in estab¬ 
lishing a research institute should be such as to reduce the hazard of 
the escape of the virus to a minimum. 

We have been paying quite a little bit of attention to just what form 
such an institute should take. It is a tremendous problem and our 
plans are only in the very tentative stage at this time. 

We have before us here some tentative plans of an institute. We 
think it is necessary that adequate ground be available and that the 
confines of the institute where virus is being worked upon should be 
enclosed by a hinh fence which would be rather vermin proof. 

Mr. Gillie. What is this high fence you are talking about con¬ 
structed of, Doctor, stone? 

Dr. Schoening. No; it would probably be a chain link fence with 
concrete in the ground. In other words, it would be a tight fence so 
that no rodents of any kind could get in, or if we were unfortunate 
enough to get any of them in, that none could get out. 

Mi*. Gillie. How high will this fence be? 

Mr. Johnson. A concrete fence 6 feet above ground with a chain 

link fence on top of it. 

Dr. Schoening. We visualize air conditioning in every unit, every 
building, so that the air would be sterilized. There would be no chance 
of any infection getting out through the air. 
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The excretions, the waste waters from the laboratory and the stables, 
would be thoroughly sterilized before they would be otherwise dis¬ 
posed of. 

We visualize a closed unit where when the animal once comes into 
the confines of the compound it would not have access to the air. They 
would come in through a tunnel system, which would be closed. This 
tunnel system would connect with all of the laboratory units, as well 
as all of the necessary stables that might be necessary to do the job. 

The feed would be brought in on a higher level closed system. 
The animals would be fed from above and below, so that there would 
be no chance of contaminating the feed as it is brought in. All 
possible precautions would be taken. Perhaps this would be the most 
scientifically controlled unit to prevent the escape of the virus. We 
would undoubtedly go to the same extent as the new laboratory that 
has been developed at the National Institute of Health for work on 
virus diseases to prevent the escape of virus infections worked with. 

Perhaps for the committee’s perusal, it might be well if we could 
have them look at this particular plan here. You will get some idea 
of the set-up. This is a tentative arrangement, just to get something 
down on paper. This part here [indicating drawings] is the com¬ 
pound. It represents this high fence that we speak of. 

Mr. Granger. How big an area is that ? 
Mr. Johnson. It is about 50 acres. 
Dr. Schoening. In this area we would have the laboratories, we 

would have the necessary stables to do continuous experimentation so 
that we would not be held up by waiting until animals recover from 
the disease before they could be properly disposed of. 

Mr. Gillie. Dr. Schoening, what are these buildings down here? 
Dr. Schoening. They are feed barns. On the outside of this com¬ 

pound would be our storage for feed. It would be brought to these 
points here, run through a hammermill, and then taken to the various 
units. This is the covered passageway that I spoke of. It is a two- 
deck affair, and completely closed, both the upper and lower decks. 
There is no exit to the outside. The cattle would come into the tunnel. 
I rom that point on they would be excluded from the exterior. They 
would live a cloistered existence, in other words. 

Mr. Gillie. The cattle that go in there never come out ? 
Dr. Schoening. They would never come out. The only way they 

would come out would be through a canning plant that we also propose 
to have. The experimental unit would probably accommodate 2,000 
cattle a year. That is, there is accommodation space for that many, 
but, there would not be that many cattle used because you would have 
to keep a certain number of cattle before they could be properly 
disposed of. . 

In this program there are many things that need to be done. For 
example, if we are investigating the subject of vaccination, one of 
the important things to find out is how long does the animal remain 
immune, I hat would be one of the major projects. We have the 
European vaccine, which gives a limited amount of protection. We 
would propose to work intensively on the development of immuniz- 
iii£ agents which would give a longer degree of immunity. 

Now, m order to determine whether your animals are immune, it is 
necessary to hold them appreciable periods of time, and at regular 

7 o 
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intervals expose these animals to the infection. In the meantime while 
these animals are being held awaiting the natural or artificial exposure 
that you would give them, whichever might be decided upon, it is 
absolutely necessary that these animals be kept in strict isolation. 

Again, one of the difficulties of working 'with the virus of foot- 
and-mouth- diseases. 

Furthermore, we had the three types of virus that are already 
recognized. Dr. Galloway’s work, since he has been engaged in in¬ 
vestigations of the Mexican virus, has indicated that there are varia¬ 
tions even within these types, This has been suspected in the past, 
but Dr. Galloway has quite definite evidence as to the validity of that 
idea. That complicates the problem still further. 

This unit is set up not only to prevent the escape of the infection 
from the confines to the outside, but to prevent the escape of the 
infection from one unit to another, which would jeopardize the ex¬ 
perimental work. There is no institution in the world that has a 
set-up of this type. I think perhaps at the conclusion of my remarks 
it might be well for Mr. Galloway, who has seen these proposed plans, 
to discuss them briefly in relation to the plant that he is operating at 
Pirbright, England. 

The point I wish to make now is that the most extreme care—and 
this will take money, gentlemen, money well spent—will be necessary 
when work is performed to see that the virus does not escape from 
the confines, and also to see that proper precautions can be taken 
within the confines so that exact experimental work can be undertaken. 

Dr. Gillie. Dr. Schoening, I notice that you have an administra¬ 
tion building outside. This is where the people go in? 

Dr. Schoening. That is where they go in. Now, there will be many 

changes of clothing. 
Dr. Gillie. Well, there is an administration building where they 

stay outside here; is there not ? 
Dr. Schoening. That is right. That is the free zone. When they 

come into the infected zone they go through a shower bath, change 
their clothing, and perhaps from one experiment to another there 
would be a complete change of clothing and the shower bath. When 
they leave the confines of the compound they leave their infected 
clothing back and take a complete shower bath in hot water and with 
soap, and put on other clothing which is clean and leave the estab¬ 
lishment. 

Mr. Gillie. Now, people that would be in the administration 
building, if it would be on an island, would go home every night ? 

Dr. Schoening. Well, it depends on where your island would be 

located. If the island were conveniently located to the mainland, they 
could go home every night. 

Mr. Gillie. There would not be any danger ? 
Dr. Schoening. There would be no danger from those people. 

They would be clean. 
Mr. Granger. What is all this out here on your plan ? 
Dr. Schoening. This is within the compound, space for an extra 

building. I might say that these units here are more or less tentative. 
Mr. Gillie. Probably in the beginning you would not have to build 

all these things. 
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Dr. Schoening. Well, we figure there would be quite a number of 

these buildings set up. In other words, one of the things that we 
propose in our research program, and the one that has stymied all work 
is the fact that there are not sufficient buildings or space available 
in the present existing institutions to follow the continuous intensive 
program. They must wait, sometimes for months, until they clean 
up before they can start again. You are losing valuable time that way. 

The point that I brought out this morning was that such a procedure 
as this, we would hope, in a 10-year period or less, if we are lucky, 
would get answers which would be of inestimable value to us and that 
might take 50 or 60 years with inadequate procedures. We always 
keep in mind safety first. 

The personnel is carefully selected, and we propose that some ar¬ 
rangement be made whereby individuals will be employed outside of 

civil service. In other words, it is extremely important that the in¬ 
dividuals be carefully selected so that they are responsible people and 
understand their responsibility and will obey all the rules and regula¬ 
tions to the letter. Those can be gotten much better outside of civil 
service than they could where you simply have to take a register and 
do the best you can. We hope that such arrangements can be made. 

Mr. Granger. This plan contemplates the feeding of dry feed, does 
it not? 

Dr. Schoening. Yes. 
Mr. Grangfr. There would be no grazing inside ? 
Dr. Schoening. No grazing inside. When the animals once come 

in they are in prison, and they never get out. 

Mr. Gillie. That is all right. 
Dr. Galloway, is there anything that you would like to add to this 

building program ? 
Dr. Galloway. Well, I would just like to say, sir, that in regard to 

the different institutes which Dr. Schoening has referred to on the 
Continent of Europe and at Pirbright, one thing I think that has got 
to be remembered is that the space factor is limited. 

With regard to Pirbright as a research station, I think it has also 
got to be remembered that that was not planned for research originally. 
It was a set of buildings which was set up in the first instance for other 
purposes. When the committee was set up in 1924, they looked around 
for the first possibility of securing premises on which they might com¬ 
mence some experiments, and they made the mistake, I think, now in 
looking back over the years, of using existing buildings which are 
not adapted. I lie result is that a lot of these improvements which 
have been incorporated in the plans that Dr. Schoening has referred 
to, it would be impossible for us to incorporate in our old buildings and 
the whole place would have to be altered. 

With regard to the air conditioning, that is a great improvement, 
vv e always have to exercise a considerable amount of care in the way 
we place our animals in the experimental units because of the possi¬ 
bility of air-borne transmission over short distances. 

You have great protection with the multiple systems of disinfecting 
t here. I lie fence, the canning plant, are the types of things that we 
should want to incorporate if we ever did think of starting out a new 
research institute of such scope. 
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On the point that Dr. Schoening has made with regard to foot-and- 
mouth disease as a whole, we had these different types, which con¬ 
templates the problem, and the thing which always holds us up is this 
question of space. It means that if we have a number of problems to 
tackle we cannot attempt them all at one time. We have to stop and 
clear up units which we have been using in the experiments before 
we can proceed. I think that is one thing that has got to be appre¬ 
ciated. 

I certainly wTas very interested in the plans, even in this rough state, 
with regard to the safety which was attached to the various installa¬ 
tions which have been provided. 

Mr. Gillie. We thank you, Dr. Galloway. 
That is all for today, so the committee will adjourn, and we will 

hold the committee open for further hearings. I am sure there are 
several livestock groups that would like to be heard. 

The committee will now be adjourned. 
(Whereupon, at 5:05 p. m., the committee adjourned.) 
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TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 1948 

House of Representatives, 

Subcommittee of the Committee on Agriculture, 

Washington, D. C.' 
The subcommittee met at 10 a. m., Hon. George Gillie (chairman) 

presiding. 
Mr. Gillie. The committee will come to order, please. 
I have a telegram and a letter from prominent livestock men in 

Texas. I would like to have them both inserted in the record with 
the permission of the committee. 

Both of them endorse the research program. 
Mr. Bramblett. In the United States ? 
Mr. Gillie. I will read the telegram. The letter is pretty long. 

[Reading:] 

Representative George Gillie, 
Chairman, Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease, 

House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.: 
Urge immediate passage legislation setting up research program to develop 

foot-and-mouth vaccine. Despite protests over establishment of this project 
in use by various cattlemen we are for it and believe the question of location 
is largely technical so can only be answered by those technically qualified. 

Miller Ranch. 

(The letter referred to is as follows:) 
Lasater Ranch, 

Falfurrias, Tex., January 30, 19-'/8. 
Representative George W. Gillie, 

Chairman, Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease, 
Washington, D. C. 

Dear Congressman Gillie: May we take this opportunity to express to you 
the urgency we feel in the necessity of prompt, favorable action on H. R. 5050. 
It is our opinion that the chance to eradicate foot-and-mouth disease from Mexico 
by present-known methods no longer exists. If this conclusion on our part 
is sound, then this Nation is faced with the decision of how best to proceed 
to protect its own economy. The answer, in my mind, lies in intensive, scientific 
research through both public and private channels to develop a vaccine which 
will be effective in the control of this disease. 

In a recent address, Mr. George Merck, president of Merck & Co., and Chief 
of the Division of Biological Warfare during the war, made the following state¬ 
ment : 

“The peacetime implications of biological warfare in these years of famine 
and starvation are especially significant when so much depends on two great 
foods—meat and grain. Before this work, there was always the grave threat 
that rinderpest might reach North America. Just imagine what a tragedy 
it would be if our cattle were decimated by this dread scourage. Today, how¬ 
ever, there is no such fear, for scientists during the war perfected a vaccine 
that assures us against this threat to our food supply.” 

American scientific genius, under stress, perfected a vaccine for rinderpest. 
Given sufficient encouragement and financial backing, there is a good chance 
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that this same American scientific genius might perfect a suitable vaccine for 
foot-and-mouth disease. 

Having no scientinc training myself, I am not in a position to express a dog¬ 
matic opinion as to where this research should be carried on. It would be my 
thought, as a layman, that this research might best be conducted on the scene of 
some present-known infection or on some isolated island. However, the manner 
in which this research should be conducted and the location site of the research 
would, in my opinion, be a problem for our top scientists to settle. 

In closing let me state that intensive research seems to me to be our only means 
of salvation and that the rapidity with which this research is instituted may 
greatly lessen the tremendous financial loss which is facing our entire economy 
and may obviate the loss of certain irreplaceable blood lines among our livestock 
which blood lines have taken generations of human effort to develop. 

With kindest personal regards, I am 
Sincerely yours, 

Tom Lasater. 

Mr. Gillie. Now we have this morning some distinguished gentle¬ 
men from California. I am going to call on State Senator George 
Hatfield first to take the witness stand. 

STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE J. HATFIELD, STATE SENATOR FROM 

THE TWENTY-FOURTH SENATORIAL DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. Hatfield. My name is George J. Hatfield. I am a State senator 
from the twenty-fourth senatorial district, representing the counties 
of Merced and Madera in California. 

Together with Senator Powers, we have been appointed as a com¬ 
mittee of the Senate for the purpose of investigating the situation in 
relation to foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico, especially insofar as it 
affects the situation in California. 

I personally am engaged in the dairying business in Merced County, 
operating between 1,500 and 2,000 head of dairy cattle. That is one 
of the counties in which we had an epidemic of foot-and-mouth disease 
in 1924. We are rather alert to the situation. For that reason I will 
just leave you some of the pictures here that were taken at that time 
in our county, and I would like especially to call your attention to the 
fact that there is one trench in which there are several thousand head 
of cattle and 12,000 head of sheep that'were buried in Merced County 
at that time. 

For 4 years I was lieutenant governor of the State, and for 8 years I 
was United States district attorney. 

Senator Powers represents the First Congressional District and is 
the president pro tern of the Senate. He is in the beef-cattle business, 
running about 2,000 head of cattle in his county. 

I should like to make just a few observations in relation to the testi¬ 
mony that I have read that has heretofore been presented to your com¬ 
mittee and in relation to the general situation. 

Apparently the discussions before the committee proceeded on the 
basis of the fact that there was a treaty between Mexico and the United 
States under which the two Governments each respectively agreed not 
to import cattle from countries in which foot-and-mouth disease 
existed. I would like to call attention, because it will become impor¬ 
tant, to certain other sections of law which I think are important in 
considering the background of this situation. 
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I refer to section 306 of the Tariff Act of 1930 (found in 19 U. S. C. 
1306) that provides as follows: 

(a) If the Secretary of Agriculture determines that rinderpest or foot-and- 
mouth disease exists in any foreign country, he shall officially notify the Secretary 
of the Treasury and give public notice thereof, and thereafter, and until the Secre¬ 
tary of Agriculture gives notice in a similar manner that such disease no longer 
exists in such foreign country, the importation into the United States of cattle, 
sheep, or other domestic ruminants, or swine, or of fresh, chilled, or frozen beef, 
veal, mutton, lamb, or pork, from such foreign country is prohibited. 

Also, section 1593 of the same (19 U. S. C.), also a provision of the 
tariff act, provides: 

(b) If any person fraudulently or knowingly imports or brings into the United 
States, or assists in so doing, any merchandise contrary to law, or receives, con¬ 
ceals, buys, sells, or in any manner facilitates the transportation, concealment, 
or sale of such merchandise after importation, knowing the same to have been 
imported or brought into the United States' contrary to law, such merchandise 
shall be forfeited and the offender shall be lined in any sum not exceeding 
$5,00(1 nor less than $50, or be imprisoned for any time not exceeding two years, 
or both. 

And, of course, our general conspiracy statute (found in 18 U. S. C. 
88) also relates to the subject and reads as follows: 

If two or more persons conspire either to commil any offense against the 
United States, or to defraud the United States in any manner or for any purpose, 
and one or more of such parties do any act to effect the object of the con¬ 
spiracy, each of the parties to such conspiracy shall be fined not more than 
$i0,000, or imprisoned not more than two years, or both. 

Now, I call attention to the fact that in 1940 the Secretary-of Agri¬ 
culture made a finding in BAI Order No. 373, issued October 26,1940, 
and effective October 26, in which he found that foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease did exist in a number of countries, including the country of 
Brazil. 

In other words, from that date on—and that order is still in effect 
insofar as Brazil is concerned—any importation of cattle into the 
United States from Brazil is a violation of our criminal laws and of 
the Tariff Act. 

A similar finding was made in Mexico by President Carmacho, and 
an order was issued by President Carmacho on the 3d of April 1941 
and published in the Diario Official, No. 29, in which he found that 
foot-and-mouth disease existed in a number of countries, including 
Brazil, and prohibited the importation into Mexico of animals from 
that country, and that order was likewise in effect at all times. 

I bring that up for this reason—that I notice that Mr. Worley, on 
page 162 of the hearings before this subcommittee on the 3d, 4th, and 
5th of December 1947, asked Dr. Simms four questions: 

Who is responsible for the admission of the bulls? 
Whether there was a penalty for violation ? 
Were Americans interested ? 
Did the State Department investigate? 
I also notice that Mr. Bramblett, on page 12 of the same hearings, 

asked the question: 

How will you react to this, Dr. Simms? I have been told several times that 
the State Department knew about it and gave their O. K. to the importation of 
those Brahma bulls, in the first place. Is there any truth in that statement, 
as far as you know? 
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Remembering that a practical embargo existed from the 5th of June 
1946 to the 18tli of October 1946, by the amendment that was issued by 
the Bureau in relation to the importation of cattle from Mexico into the 
United States, I desire to call attention to two advertisements that we 
found in Mexico, the first advertisement appearing during that time on 
the 3d of August 1946, in the Excelsior, which is a leading dairy news¬ 
paper of Mexico, and it is my information, although we are not able to 
verify it—we did not have the time—that it appeared in other adver¬ 
tisements that were paid for by the cattlemen in Chihuahua, the head¬ 
ing of which is: “The importation of the 327 Zebu bulls threatens the 
ruination of our national cattle ranges, violates our laws and inter¬ 
national treaty.” 

It sets forth in detail the order made by President Carmacho that 
Brazil was a country—one of the countries—in which foot-and-mouth 
disease existed. 

Mr. Worley. Can you give us the date of that? 
Mr. Hatfield. That is the 3d of August 1946. 
I am not going to attempt to give you the complete translation of 

that which we have had made for us by the University of California, 
but there was a second ad, a full-page ad, that reads: 

The business of the Zebu bulls and the ruin of our national cattle industry. 

Also, an ad that was inserted by the same people, and I would 
like to read a portion of the translation of that particular article. 

Mr. Worley. This is dated the 3d of September 1946 ? 
Mr. Hatfield. That is the 3d of September 1946. 
I am reading a portion of it. I am not reading the whole transla¬ 

tion but this particular language which I think is of particular signi¬ 
ficance : 

The Brazilian merchants, violating Mexican law and the treaty signed by 
Mexico, brought a herd of Zebu cattle, introducing them illegally in the coun¬ 
try, with the complicity apparently of certain elements of the Department of 
Stockraising, although it can be proved that the best specimens of Zebu cattle 
imported into Mexico entered simply and en route to the United States, since 
they were sold to North American cattlemen whose names we can supply. 

For this reason Mexico was in reality a passive agent in a negotiation for 
the betterment of North American cattle and not for the betterment of Mexican 
cattle, and this country ran the tremendous risk of an outbreak of foot-and- 
mouth disease with no profit but that obtained by the merchants who imported 
the bulls. In other words, Mexico, because of the illegal entry of the Brazilian 
cattle, suffered the inconvenience of quarantining the cattle; the bother of 
having painful interviews with Brazilian diplomats, as well as North American: 
the danger, of course, that the quarantine should be imposed (as it was later) ; 
and, in addition, the enormous danger that the foot-and-mouth disease should 
break out among our cattle. 

In exchange for all this the best specimens of Zebu cattle did not remain in 
Mexico but were sold to North Americans by the Brazilian merchants, who 
obtained through the illegal importation more than a million pesos in profits. 

The absolute reality recognized by all the Mexican authorities and especially 
by Ing. Marte R. Gomez, Minister of Agriculture of this country, is that the 
Brazilian cattlemen did not hesitate a single moment to violate our laws and 
to place the Mexican cattle industry in the situation which now confronts 
it just so they could realize a juicy business by selling Zebu bulls to the North 
American cattlemen, and using Mexico as a way station. 

Later on they make this statement—that the price of the bulls in 
Mexico was some $300 and that they were obtaining from $4,000 to 
$5,000 for these bulls on sale. 
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Then it concludes by stating: 

There exists no other course for the Mexican authorities than to enforce 
respect for Mexican laws and international obligations of Mexico by demanding 
the immediate reembarkation or the slaughter of the Zebu bulls or to permit 
the mocking and violation of our laws by a group of foreign merhants who 
only think of making fabulous profit by the eventful importation of the Zebu 
bulls from Brazil which will bring about the ruination of our industry. 

Now, we read those articles. We became interested in the question 
you asked, Mr. Worley, of what American interests might be involved. 
We just read of certain magazines and publications. 

I have one here, and I would like to show you a copy of the Brahman 
Breeder Feeder, a magazine which is published in Houston, Tex., and 
I am showing you now the April 1946 issue. 

On the front page of that issue you will find a picture of— 

Jacarand, a 22-inonth-old bull. This bull was recently imported by Hogue- Poole, 
Cotulla, Tex., from Brazil. 

That is the picture of the bull and the statement that it was imported 
from Brazil. We still had at that time the Tariff Act of 1930 which 
made it an offense against our laws for the importation of cattle into 
the United States from Brazil. 

Now I should like to show you the issue of May 1946, on page 39 
of which they have an advertisement of the same bull, with this addi¬ 
tional statement: 

New blood for your cattle will be available in the future at the Rancho Media 
Luna, of Cotulla, Tex., which is now announcing the importation of the first 
Brazilian 100 percent Brahma bulls in the United States since 1924. 

Now we turn over a few pages of this Brahman Breeder Feeder 
to page 45, and again we see some more things that I think our com¬ 
mittee feels are most startling. 

I may say that these copies of magazines which I now show you are 
our copies, but this file may be found in the Department of Agriculture. 

The next issue which I will show you was sent to me by Senator 
Ivnowland yesterday. I think it was on its way to the binder’s, and 
so the whole 1946 copies will be there. 

On page 45 we have a picture of a gentleman leading a bunch of cows 
across the Joe Pate Bridge. We have this statement: 

Dr. Nicholas E. Dutra, member of the Bureau of Animal Industry of the United 
States, located at Brownsville, Tex. Dr. Dutra’s colleague tells the story about 
him. He was sent down to Brownsville to do a few days’ work, and he had been 
left in that position for more than 30 years. You will see him here leading these 
Brahmans across the bridge into Texas from Mexico. 

You will also see some pictures below in which it is stated: 

This particular bull is a Brahma bull. That is a half brother of the grand cham¬ 
pion of Brazil. 

Then if you will turn over to pages 46 and 47 you will see the story, 
and it reads: 

Brahmas imported from Brazil. 

On page 46 you will see a picture of these bulls with this statement: 

Reading from right to left is Dr. Nicholas Dutra, of Brownsville, Tex., member 
of the Bureau of Animal Industry, who admitted these bulls into the United 
States. Next is Eligo Garcia with this group of bulls which has been imported 
from Brazil by D. Guerra & Sons. 

These three bulls have been recently imported from Brazil. 
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Now, if you will read the article, you will find this statement on 
page 47: 

These bulls started on their eventful trip from Uberaba, Brazil, to Texas, Sep¬ 
tember 1945. Nine of these bulls are owned by Garcia Bros., and the other, by 
D. Guerra & Sons. You have already noticed in our last January publication Mr. 
D. Guerra and his wife, who bad their pictures taken while they were selecting 
these bulls in Brazil. All you have to do is to go and get your January number 
and turn to page 73. 

These bulls along with some others were loaded on a boat which headed for 
Mexico, and this boat developed motor trouble. The journey which should have 
lasted 24 days stretched out to a sea voyage of some 32 days, making it necessary 
for both feed and water to be rationed very carefully in order to land these cattle 
on Sacrificios Island near Veracruz. 

We had not been able to secure a copy of the January issue which 
was referred to . As I say, this January issue of the Brahman Feeder 
Breeder of 1946' is an issue that belongs and comes from the library of 
the United States Department of Agriculture and which Senator 
Knowland obtained for my use this morning. 

On page 73 you will see a picture of Mr. and Mrs. Ramon B. Guerra, 
of Texas, standing b}^ a 22-month-old bull. 

This picture was taken on November 20, 1945, in the Indiana ranch near Perai 
in the State of Rio de Janeiro. 

I would like to call your attention also to a rather illuminating 
article entitled “Brahma Cattle in Brazil,by Dr. Duval Garcia de 
Menezes, setting forth the experience of Brazilians in developing bulls 
and cattle in that country. 

The most astounding thing we found yesterday afternoon was the 
stories in the January 1946 issue, called the South American Zebu. 
This is the statement, gentlemen: 

Some months ago we received a letter from Dr. Carl Smith telling us that he 
had seen a copy of the Brahman Breeder Feeder and that he was very much inter¬ 
ested in the same. Among other things that we wrote to Dr. Smith was an invita¬ 
tion to visit the Florida Brahma breeder show, the Houston Brahma show, and 
the National Brahma show to he held in Baton Rouge, La., in the month of 
February. 

Dr. Smith immediately responded to this invitation and secured the company 
of Dr. John Viega, a veterinarian, and Franco Joseph Barbosa, of Brazil. They 
flew up and attended this meeting. 

4 his is the particular statement I desire to call to your attention. 
We had a letter from Dr. Smith about these and other breeders of Iberera, send¬ 

ing 120 bulls from Brazil to an island just off Yucatan, near the Mexican border, 
where they were quarantined ICO days and then were released to the Mexican 
buyers. We are informed that some of our United States breeders are also buying 
some of these bulls. 

Now, I refer to that, gentlemen, because that is the first time that we 
ever heard of any bulls, any shipment of bulls, in Brazil that went to 
Yucatan. We knew about the 1945 shipment of 151 bulls to Sacrificios 
Island, but this is the first time we had ever heard of a shipment of 121 
bulls to 1 ucatan, to the island of Yucatan, and we are desirous of 
having this committee ascertain about that shipment. 

I do desire to call your attention to Dr. Simms’ testimony, and I am 
now speaking of the hearings of the 3d, 4th, and 5th, where Dr. Simms 
did make the statement that there were three shipments of bulls, alon<r 
about the latter portion of the testimony of the last 2 days, or, rather 
two or three pages. ’ ’ 
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When I read that and discussed it among ourselves we thought that 
maybe Dr. Simms was mistaken, because we thought it might be a 
misprint, but apparently here is another shipment of bulls from Brazil 
into Mexico prior to the shipment in September of 1945 of which we 
had not had previous information. 

I do not know whether the members of this committee have had it 

or n°t* . 
I have made this explanation as to these particular facts because it 

is our feeling and our belief and our recommendation to this committee 
that a thorough investigation of the importation of these various 
shipments into Mexico should be made to determine whether or not 
there was any liability and whether or not there was any criminal 
responsibility on the part of anyone in connection with this matter. 

Now, I particularly desire to'call attention to some testimony of 
Dr. Simms. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Hatfield, that article to which you were referring 
is on page 161. 

Mr. Hatfield. Yes; that is where 1 wanted to read, and that also 
happens to be the place in which it refers to the bulls. 

On page 161, Dr. Simms says: 
In the discussion of the bringing of hulls into Mexico, the Bureau took the stand, 

and did not change at all, that there was an agreement between Mexico and 
the United States that animals would not he imported from countries in which 
hoof-and-mouth diseases tx.steel, and that consequently the bringing in ol these 
hulls was contrary to that agreement. 

We did not examine any one of the three shipments of animals. 

That is the first sign I picked up of the idea of three shipments. 

There was one shipment that came into Mexico a little over 2 years ago that 
was not mentioned in this discussion. We did not examine any of these three 
shipments of animals while they were being held in quarantine by the Mexi¬ 
cans. In other words, our stand was it is illegal to bring them in, whether 
we examine them or whoever examines them, so we did not examine any of those 
animals. 

Now, I think that the attitude on the part of the Bureau of Animal 
Industry was absolutely proper and that attitude was one that should 
have been maintained. 

But what happened, gentlemen? I have the picture. Those bulls, 
and I am speaking now of the second shipment, arrived at Sacrificios 
Island around the 1st of April 1946, and they were held in quarantine 
on Sacrificios Island until the 28th of September 1946. 

While they were being held, while the Bureau of Animal Industry 
and apparently the State Department were protesting, while the 
cattlemen at Chihuahua were bringing all the pressure they could bear 
to have these bulls returned—and, incidentally, I may sav that Mr. 
Oster Flores, whom you gentlemen have met, told us at that time 
that while those ads were being run the cattlemen of northern Mexico 
had placed an assessment upon themselves and had raised 5,000,009 
pesos with which they went and attempted to buy these bulls from 
the Brazilians in order that they might slaughter them and remove 
the danger to their country from these bulls, but that they were re¬ 
fused—while that was going on we had a meeting in Los Angeles 
and San Francisco of the Mexican-United States Agricultural Com¬ 
mission, which was a Commission, as I understand, created by the ex- 
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change of diplomatic notes between these two countries for the pur¬ 
pose of facilitating the discussion and development of a program of 
interest in the two countries. 

Mr. Worley. What was the date of the Los Angeles meeting? 
Mr. Hatfield. The date of that Los Angeles meeting, Mr. Worley, 

was between the 22d of July and the 3d of August 1946. 
Now, in the American section was Dr. L. A. Wheeler, chairman, 

whom I believe comes from California, and who I understand was 
the head of the Foreign Affairs Section of the Department of Agri¬ 
culture ; Mr. J. B. Gibbs, who is an agricultural attache at the Embassy 
in Mexico; and Mr. J. A. Hopkins, who I believe now is the agri¬ 
cultural adviser in the Agricultural Statistics Section. 

They had a technical staff, assistants, but those three gentlemen 
constituted apparently the voting power of the American section. 

At that time they passed a resolution. I do not know whether or 
not you have a copy of this report and minutes of this meeting, but I 
find this on page 21 of the minutes of that meeting: 

Whereas the introduction of foot-and-mouth disease in the United Mexican 
States or the United States of America would cause great loss to the animal 
industry of the two countries ; 

Whereas the Government of Mexico has decided to arrange for the removal 
from M xic > of a shipment of Zebu bulls now on Sacrificios Island and originating 
in Brazil, a co ntry where the foot-and-mouth disease is epizootic; 

Wherea ho Government of the United States has decided to establish on this 
Swan Island in the Carribean an international animal quarantine station through 
which might pass animals originating in countries having foot-and-mouth disease 
or other destructive diseases of livestock not existing in the country of North 
America and destined to the United States and Mexico: The Mexican-United 
States Agricultural Commission recommends: 

(1) That veterinarian experts of the two countries jointly investigate animal 
disease conditions as they exist in Mexico and as they relate to the recent im¬ 
portation to Sacrificios Island of cattle from a country in which foot-and-mouth 
disease exists; 

(2) That such investigation shall commence no later than September 1, 
1946; and 

(8) That, provided such investigation produced negative findings as regards 
to the existence of foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico, that the United States 
Government should revoke amendment 3 to BAI Order 368, which was the order 
that effectuated the embargo. 

Mr. Worley. On page 162 of the committee hearings, Dr. Simms 
makes the following statement: 

, A definite agreement was reached that the bulls would not be landed. The. 
State Department, our Bureau of Animal Industry, the Agricultural Research 
Administration, the Office of Foreign Agricultural Affairs were all present at 
that time, and the decision was reached that the bulls would not come in. 

Mr. Hatfield. I have not been able to find any reference to it in 
these minutes in any way, shape, or form, except in that whereas clause 
that I read to you. 

Mr. Worley. It, seems to be somewhat qualified. 
What is your reaction to that second statement he makes? He goes 

on and says: 

We reached this agreement, as I said, in Los Angeles, that they would not be 
landed. That was with the Department of Agriculture of Mexico, and we were 
told later that at a higher level the decision was reversed. I have no specific 
or definite information that it was the President’s office, but that was the general 

Uve office WaS made t0 us’ that the Secretary’s ruling was from the execu- 
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Mr. Bramblett then asked the question: “You mean a higher level in 
this country, Dr. Simms?” 

Dr. Simms replied: “A higher level in Mexico.” 
Mr. Hatfield. I have no doubt that this statement is entirely accu¬ 

rate. In other word, I have no doubt that the attaches, technical as¬ 
sistants of these two sections, probably discussed this matter, which 
was not in the minutes, but as far as the minutes are concerned the 
only thing that is shown by the minutes is the fact that this resolution 
was passed and that is the only place I have been able to find any 
reference to this particular agreement. 

Mr. Worley. Let me understand your position today. Is it that 
someone in the United States violated a law when these animals were 
imported into this country? 

Mr. Hatfield. My position is that this committee should certainly 
investigate, ascertain whether or not Americans prior to the importa¬ 
tion of these animals had any part in any agreement or experiment 
that these animals should be imported into the United States from 
Brazil by using Mexico as a convenient means of doing so. 

I certainly think this committee should find out. 
Mr. Worley. You think that the routing of the bulls through Mex¬ 

ico was nothing but a subterfuge to violate the law we have against 
importation ? 

Mr. Hatfield. I feel that might well be true. If that is true, some¬ 
body has criminal responsibility under our laws. 

Mr. Worley. So far as I know, no one has been singled out for 
punishment in any way. 

Mr. Hatfield. That is correct, so far as I know. 
Mr. Gillie. The American taxpayer. 
Mr. Worley. I mean individuals responsible. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Hatfield, a few moments ago you read something 

like this, to the effect that the Mexicans tried to buy up all these Zebu 
•bulls and destroy them. 

Mr. Hatfield. I made the statement; I did not read that. I made 
the statement that Mr. Flores, who is now the Under Secretary of 
Agriculture, the head of the Commission, told me that at that time 
when he was secretary of the Chihuahua Cattlemen’s Association, they 
had put this assessment on and had raised this money and had at¬ 
tempted to buy the bulls. 

You will see in that advertisement they referred to the fact that 
they did have those negotiations. We also got that information or 
similar stories from two or three other sources. I do not doubt it is 
true but I am offering them only on the basis of what Mr. Flores told 
me. 

Mr. Gillie. Who made the statement ? 
Mr. Hatfield. Mr. Oscar Flores made that statement. 
I would like to come back to this question. 
Mr. Granger. Just a minute. How much money did you say they 

offered ? 
Mr. Hatfield. Five million pesos. 
Mr. Granger. Would that much money have been a good price for 

these bulls? 
Mr. Hatfield. It was not sufficient because the Brazilians refused 

to take that. 
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I have a clipping here that may throw some light on this. This is 
a clipping dated November 5, 1946, of a story by Barry Bishop,-staff 
correspondent, Vera Cruz, appearing in the Dallas Morning News, 
which starts out: 

The diplomatic battle of the Brahmas is over and the Texas cattlemen are arriv¬ 
ing here steadily to look over the 316 Brazilian bulls with the idea of eventually 
exporting them to ranches in the Lone Star State. 

Among the Texas ranchers seen at the Serrano ranch looking over the cattle 
were E. W. McCollum, of Brownsville; Hogue Poole,'of Cotulla; Estalfefja'n 
Garcia, of McAllen; and Richard Oliver, of Edinburgh. McCollum, who owns a 
big ranch in Mexico, said he had already purchased 20 of the bulls. Prices were 
said to range from 15,000 to 20,000 pesos ($3,000 to $5,000). 

That may throw some light on the question as to whether the bulls were 
worth it or not. I cannot answer that, gentlemen. I do not know 
what they were worth. I have not seen the bulls. 

Mr. Gillie. Were there any Americans mixed up in this deal? 
Mr. Hatfield. I do not know. I can only say that those names I 

read I understand are Americans. I do not know. I do not know 
any of the gentlemen. I never heard of them before. 

In the picture that you see here apparently they are Americans. 
They have American addresses. I do not know. It is something that 
we feel should be investigated and ascertained and determined. 

I would like, if I may, to go on with this question. 
As I said, while this situation existed in Mexico, and I am now speak¬ 

ing of August and September of 1946 when our Bureau of Animal 
Industry and apparently our State Department were putting the 
pressure on Mexico to keep these bulls out of Mexico, while they were 
making apparently agreements that the bulls would be returned, 
they entered into an arrangement for the inspection of these bulls by 
American veterinarians and I would like to particularly read you the 
certificate that was issued. 

This is a certificate that was issued .on the 16th of October, signed 
by L. A. Schneider and A. D. Wardrow, two veterinarians of the 
Bureau of Animal Husbandry, and I will not attempt to read the 
Mexican names. I am concerned with the Americans. I would like to 
read the particular language of this resolution, of this report. The 
report is dated the 16th of October. 

In conformity with the resolution of the Mexican-United States Agricultural 
Commission in Los Angeles, Calif., July 25, 1946, recommending that a joint 
commission consisting of veterinarian froifl Mexico arid the United States make 
the investigation and report of livestock disease conditions in Mexico, in relation 
to tlie importation of cattle from Brazil beginning not later than September 1, 
1946, this Commission consisting of four veterinarians, two from each country! 
submits the following report: 

"The investigation of this committee consisted of the observation of the IK 
separate lots of Zehu bulls of the group imported into Mexico during 1945”_ 

That was the lot of 141— 

“together with their present contacts, also other cattle including swine, sheen 
and goats from the states of Vera Cruz,”— 

and so forth. 

Now in addition the Commission had the opportunity to observe 316 head of 
Zebu hulls which has been recently moved from Sacriflcios Island to the main¬ 
land of Mexico, these bulls having been imported from Brazil during April 1946 
and held in quarantine. With these bulls tlie Commission also served the cattle 
swine, and goats which the Zebu bulls had been in contact with for several' 
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months on Sacrificios Island, including some 260 head of cattle on the mainland 
to which these bulls and their Sacrificios Island contacts had been removed. 

I want to emphasize that they said they had the opportunity of 
observing 316 head of Zebu bulls that had recently come to the main¬ 
land from Sacrificios Island. The original shipment was 327. Where 
were the other 11? 

Why were they not examined and why did the Bureau of Animal 
Industry, the Department of Agriculture, permit this report to be 
signed when they had discovered that on the 28th of September the 
Mexican Government was violating the agreement which they thought 
they had entered into in Los Angeles that these bulls could be returned. 

The club that the American Government, the Department of Agri¬ 
culture and the State Department, had over the heads of the Mexican 
Government was this practical embargo that existed from the 5th of 
June until the 18th of October, but nevertheless though that agree¬ 
ment for this inspection had been made which was contrary according 
to Dr. Simms’ own testimony to the policy which I think was a per¬ 
fectly proper one, it did not make any difference tvhether these bulls 
had any disease or did not have any disease, they were imported con¬ 
trary to the treaty and in violation of the treaty. 

Mr. Worley. Let me refer to a question that Mr. Bramblett asked 
Dr. Simms. Dr. Simms said that the agreement had been reached 
but that a higher level overruled them. 

Mr. Bramblett. You mean a higher level in this country, Dr. Simms? 
Dr. Simms. A higher level in Mexico. 

Mr. Hatfield. That is right. 
Mr. Worley. What can we do to punish the Mexican officials who 

deliberately allowed these bulls to come in? 
Mr. Hatfield. I cannot answer that question. I can answer this 

question, why, if that was true, that agreement on the part of the 
Mexicans to return those bulls to Brazil had been violated on the, 28th 
of September, they had been allowed to land on the mainland in viola¬ 
tion of that agreement, why did they sign that certificate and 2 dav«s 
later remove the amendment number 3 to B. A. I. Order 368? 

Mr. Worley. Dr. Simms said further : 

There was no change in the attitude in this country on the part of the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture or the State Department, and we continued to protest until 
we were told definitely that the hulls would come on the mainland, and, finally, 
they were landed, I believe, the 28th day of September. 

Mr. Hatfield. They did not have to sign the certificate and they 
did not have toYemove that order. 

Mr. Worley. I did not know about this certificate until you brought 

it up. 

I asked him: 

Doctor, what was the penalty for violating that agreement? Is there any 
penalty in it? 

He said: 

There was no penalty clause in it. It was simply a sanitary agreement. We 
agreed with Mexico that we would not bring animals into this country unless we 
had their country’s consent and they would not bring animals into their country 
unless they had our consent. 

Mr. Hatfield. It was a penalty clause in our Tariff Act, 
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Mr. Worley. You do not take the position that they had our con¬ 
sent to import those bulls into Mexico ? 

Mr. Hatfield. No ; I certainly do not. I do not think we ever gave 
them any permission. I think quite to the contrary. I do think 
we acted very stupidly to permit their veterinarians to sign that cer¬ 
tificate and to remove* that amendment No. 3 when they had violated 
what apparently is the agreement entered into in order to get that 
examination made. 

Mr. Worley. What was the date of the memorandum to which you 

referred ? 
Mr. Hatfield. Which one? 

Mr. Worley. The one to which you just referred to. deleting sec¬ 

tion 3 ? 
Mr. Hatfield. It went into effect on the 5th of June 1946 and was 

rescinded on the 18th of October 1946, 2 days after that certificate had 
been signed by the two American veterinarians. 

Mr. Worley. Could we see the document to which you have re¬ 
ferred ? 

Mr. Hatfield. Are you referring to the copy of the certificate? 
Mr. Worley. Yes, please. 
Mr. Gillie. Mr. Hatfield, what are your views on the problems we 

have before us now with reference to our research laboratory? 
Mr. Hatfield. This committee, Senator Powers and myself and 

Dr. Duckworth, who is our technical adviser, are convinced of the 
absolute necessity of research, all that can be possibly obtained. We 
are going to recommend to the State Legislature of California, with 
the approval of Governor Warren, who has indicated to us that he 
will join us in the recommendation, that the State Legislature of Cali¬ 
fornia when it meets the 1st of March, make an adequate appropria¬ 
tion for the Board of Regents of the University of California, to 
send a technician from the University of California to Mexico for 
the next fiscal year for the purpose of research study so that if we get 
that disease in California we will have some insurance of protection, 
of getting all of the technical knowledge that we can possibly obtain 
for our own people on our side. 

Mr. Gillie. Is it your idea that you are going to set up a research 
laboratory of your own in California ? 

Mr. Hatfield. It is not, not in California; no, no, certainly not. 
Mr. Worley. Where would you suggest it be established? 
Mr. Hatfield. We are sending it down in Mexico where they have 

the disease. We do not want it in California. 
Mr. Gillie. A laboratory that will have to be built for a long-range 

program, maybe years and years, will have to be set somewhere. You 
cannot set it in Mexico. 

Mr. Hatfield. Now you want ns to give our views. May I refer 
to the record a little on this situation? 

Mr. Simpson. Before you start on that question, let me ask you a 
question. 

Mr. Hatfield. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. You say you are not in favor of an experimental 

laboratory in California ? 
Mr. Hat field. No, sir. 
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Mr. Simpson. Assuming that this authorization passes, and appro¬ 
priation therefor, is your group in favor of virus being shipped into 
the United States? 

Mr. Hatfield. No, sir; we are absolutely opposed to that. 
I may say we had a meeting, I believe a week ago tomorrow morn¬ 

ing, in San Francisco, with representatives of our cattlemen’s asso¬ 
ciation and our wool growers’ association, the farm bureau, all of 
the dairy people, all of the dairy associations, and the matter was thor¬ 
oughly discussed. It was the unanimous recommendation of that 
group against permitting the virus to come into the United States 
at all or any experimental laboratory in the United States. 

Mr. Simpson. Did your group take any action, if any, on this au¬ 
thorization ? 

Mr. Hatfield. You mean this particular House bill 5098 ? No, they 
did not have a copy of the bill before them and I did not see the bill 
until this morning. 

I know the attitude they expressed. I think I have a copy of the 
official attitude that they took. 

Mr. Simpson. But at the same time they did not have the informa¬ 
tion as to this resolution? 

Mr. Hatfield. They did not have this particular bill before them. 
Mr. Simpson. Prior to the adoption of your resolution was an ex¬ 

perimental laboratory in the United States discussed? 
Mr. Hatfield. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. Were they in favor of it? 

Mr. Hatfield. It was discussed and to be located on one of the 
islands off California. 

Mr. Simpson. You want experiments and you want legislation but 
you do not want it in the continental United States? 

Mr. Hatfield. That is correct. May I read the resolution? 

In view of the great danger of introducing foot-and-mouth disease in the 
United States through the importation of virus and experimentation therewith 
within the United States, we oppose any bill to bring that about or any program 
promulgated to study foot-and-mouth disease with the use of live virus in the 
United States. 

Mr. Gillie. Would you be in favor of it on an island of the United 
States ? 

Mr. Hatfield. Provided the island is not located off California. 
We certainly do not want it down near us. We have lived with it. 
We have had two outbreaks.- 

Mr. Simpson. Where do you want it ? 
Mr. Hatfield. We expect our legislature will appropriate money to 

the University of California to send scientists down to Mexico to study 
where it is existing down there, to take advantage of the opportunity 
due to the fact that the disease does exist down there. 

Mr. Simpson. Do you anticipate they will be able to experiment 
with vaccine? 

Mr. Hatfield. I do not know. I would rather imagine that they 
would. 

Mr. Gillie. The information we have so far is to the effect that 
Mexico expects to set up her own laboratory for the study of foot-and- 
mouth disease. 

Mr. Hatfield. It was expressed to me by Mr. Flores, by Dr. Rubio, 
who is a member of the commission down there, they not only wanted 
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to set it up but they are anxious and desirous of having this country 
to help them in that work. 

Mr. Gillie. If the United States is going to set up a laboratory of 
their own they cannot set it up in Mexico. 

Mr. Hatfield. That would be a question that the State Department 
and Mexico would have to answer. 

Mr. Simpson. If in your opinion the Mexican Government did not 
live up to the agreement on Zebu bulls, what makes you think they 
would live up to the agreement on the experimental station in Mexico? 

Mr. Hatfield. I think there might be a practical situation involved. 
I think you have an entirely different administration. I do not know 
but that is the answer to the situation. 

I call your attention to the fact that Mr. Aleman was elected the 
1st or 2d of June 1946, but was not inaugurated until the 1st of Decem¬ 
ber 1946, so during the time that most of this situation was developing 
down there, Mr. Aleman was not President. 

Senator Powers and I had a talk with the President of about an 
hour and a half or 2 hours and he gave us every assurance of his desire 
in the activity and interest of the United States to help them develop 
their research work. 

Mr. Worley. To whom were you talking? 

Mr. Hatfield. President Aleman. 
Mr. Worley. He gave you full assurance of full and complete 

cooperation in setting up a research laboratory? 
Mr. Hatfield. That is right. 
Mr. Worley. By that did you assume we would really have full and 

complete control of any laboratory we set up ? 
Mr. Hatfield. We did not discuss the details of what it might be 

but I think they realize they are in a desperate situation. They realize 
that between four and five hundred head of cattle from northern 
Mexico that would have been moving into the United States through 
the years are not moving, that they have an unfavorable trade balance 
that runs I believe, into something like 100 million pesos a year. They 
are confronted with that difficulty, that difficult economic situation. 

Mr: Simpson. You know that first-hand information should be ob¬ 
tained from the research laboratories of Denmark, Switzerland, and 
Holland, do you not? 

Mr. Hatfield. 1 hat is correct. There I think Dr. Duckworth 
would be better able to give you the valuable information. 

I call your,attention to the fact that there are different kinds of 
viruses, A, C, and O. The virus we are threatened with now because 
of the proximity of Mexico to our country is a modified A virus. As 
far as I am concerned, I should like to see research work on the part 
of our Government going on wherever the foot-and-mouth disease 
exists so that we may acquire all the scientific knowledge possible 
regardless of the expense. 

Mr. Simpson. Where the three kinds of virus exists is where you 
want to obtain the information ? 

Mr. Hatfield. 1 hat is right. I certainly think we should have 
research m Argentina, we should have research in Brazil as well as the 
European countries to which you referred. 

Mr. Worley. Will you yield just, a minute, please, to clear up this 
question of violation of law on the importation of these cattle into the 
United States? 
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Mr. Hatfield. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. A little research here shows that section 101 of the 

Food and Drug- Act, reads as follows: 

Whenever in the opinion of the President it shall he necessary for the protection 
of animals in the United States against infectious or contagious diseases, he may 
by proclamation suspend the importation of all or any class of animals for a 
limited time and may change, modify, revoke, or renew such proclamation as the 
public good may require, and during, the time of such suspension the importation 
of any such animals will be unlawful. 

As I recall, the foot-and-mouth disease was found to exist in Mexico 
and an embargo was placed on the importation of Mexican cattle into 
the United States. 

Mr. Hatfield. That was after the 25th of September 1946. 
Mr. Worley. In October, I understand further, back in those OPA 

days and the meat shortages, the President made another proclama¬ 
tion which permitted the importation of cattle from Mexico into the 
United States. He had the assurance of the Department of Agricul¬ 
ture that such animals had not been exposed to the foot-and-mouth 
disease. 

Mr. Hatfield. That is my understanding. 
In other words, as a practical matter, I understand this: That prior 

to the 25th of September 1946, when Dr. Shehan and Dr.—and I 
believe it was Dr. Wardrow, if I am not mistaken—certified that foot- 
and-mouth disease existed in Mexico, there had been no order issued 
by the Secretary of Agriculture under section 306 of the tariff act, but 
that the so-called embargo that existed from the 5th of June until 
the 18th of October was by virtue of an amendment, No. 3, creating 
quarantine regulations and regulations as to the importation of cattle 
from Mexico into the United States. 

No cattle came in and you will find through the statements of the 
Bureau of Animal Industry that no cattle came into the United States 
during that period. 

Mr. Worley. However, they did come in after the President's proc¬ 
lamation of October? 

Mr. Hatfield. One hundred and fifty-one thousand eight hundred 
came in, according to the statement of the Bureau of Animal Industry, 
between the 18th of October 1946 and the 27th of December 1946. 

Mr. Worley. So far as you know, these cattle were free of disease? 
Mr. Hatfield. I do not know anything about it. 
Mr. Worley. At least there have been no outbreaks in this country 

since such importation, have there ? 
Mr. Hatfield. I know of none. 
I have here a copy of the minutes of the animal industry subcom¬ 

mittee of the Mexican-United States Agricultural Commission. In 
other words, after they discovered the existence of the disease on the 
25th of December 1946, thev set up a joint subcommission—technical 
representatives of the two Governments—for the purpose of working 
out what should be done. I desire to call attention to this recom¬ 
mendation, which is the last recommendation made: 

If foot-and-mouth disease should not be eradicated promptly in Mexico, it is 
believed advisable that a cooperative research institute should be founded imme¬ 
diately for intensive study of the disease. 
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I also desire to call attention to another portion of the minutes: 

It is agreed that there is only one proved method of complete eradication of 
this disease, namely, slaughtering any infected and exposed animal. A consider¬ 
ation of this program is prompt discovery and elimination of such animal. 

The present status of the disease in Mexico is much more-complex than any 
ever before encountered in any country where total eradication by slaughter has 
been undertaken. It is estimated that 500,000,000 to 1,000,000,000 pesos, and as 
much time as 5 years, will be required to effect an eradication in Mexico under 
present conditions. 

Considering the extent of the disease and the many local difficulties that would 
be involved, it is. believed that there is almost no more than a 50-percent chance 
of eliminating the disease in Mexico by this method. There are admittedly 
insufficient veterinarians or other trained personnel to carry on an eradication 
campaign. 

Greatly increased funds and equipment and personnel would be essential before 
such a program would be considered feasible. Any additional delay would 
inevitably increase the need for essential facilities. 

I need to point out this: At that time the gentlemen agreed that if 
eradication program was not promptly effected, that it was advisable, 
and they recommended that we set up a cooperative research institute 
immediately, and at the same time and in the same interest they agreed 
that the chances were not better than 50-50 for the eradication of the 
disease by slaughter methods. 

Now, I point that out for this reason, that we have lost a year 
already in research. I believe that promptness in getting research 
going is something that is particularly incumbent upon this com¬ 
mittee. 

Mr. Worley. Senator, we have lost more than just 1 year. We 
should have set those up when we had the outbreak in the United 
States, and had the virus. We are at least 100 years behind. 

Mr. Hatfield. That is correct. 
Now, I also desire to call attention to the remarks of Dr. Gillie 

printed in the Congressional Record on the 10th of February 1947, in 
which Dr. Gillie refers to the recommendations of the Joint Agricul¬ 
tural Commission, found on page 1006 of the Record, that steps be 
taken immediately to establish at the earliest possible time a joint 
Mexican-United States Foot-and-Mouth Disease Research Organiza¬ 
tion providing within the infected zone the necessary buildings, equip¬ 
ment, and funds and personnel. That was the recommendation made, 
and you had before you a year ago. 

That was the recommendation of that Commission. 
Mr. Worley. Do you know why that recommendation was not 

carried out in Mexico? 
Mr. Hatfield. If you will permit me to read the next set of minutes, 

I can tell you why. 

Mr. Worley. I think we know. 
Mr. Hatfield. I have here a copy, Mr. Worley, of the minutes of 

the first session of the Mexican-United States Commission for the erad¬ 
ication of foot-and-mouth disease, held on the 31st of March, the 1st, 
2d, and 3d of April, and I am now referring to the twenty-fourth para¬ 
graph of those minutes: 

It was agreed that (a) no vaccine will be manufactured, imported or used for 
any purpose; (b) that no experimentation with foot-and-mouth virus’ will be per¬ 
mitted since such experiment would be incompatible with the objectives of the 
campaign, except that (c) such studies or experiments as are deemed desirable 
and are approved by the Director and Co-Director, will be permitted under closely 
controlled conditions. 
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I think that is the answer, that paragraph of the minutes that was 
undoubtedly put in there by the force of the American section pre¬ 
vented that from being carried out, but that was not alone sufficient 
because I have here a copy of tire minutes of May 6 and 7, 1947, of the 
same Commission. 

They say here that: 

That minute 34 of the meeting of April 2— 

which is the one I have just read— 

is amended by the following addition: 
It is agreed that all experimental treatment of animals infected with foot-and- 

mouth disease shall be prohibited. 

Mr. Worley. You think that is stronger than the others? 

Mr. Hatfield. That is an amendment, at least. 
Mr. Worley. You know the reasons why those agreements were 

entered into, do you not? 
Mr. Hatfield. I beg your pardon ? 
Mr. Worley. There is no solution to the eradication of foot-and- 

mouth disease except slaughter and burial, so far as we know today. 
Mr. Hatfield. 1 think it is true that there has been no complete 

solution except slaughter and burial. 
Mr. W orley. That was the original plan of the American Com¬ 

mission to slaughter and bury. That is the only known method of 
absolute eradication. The Mexican and American officials seemed 
to feel that if we started off on a research or vaccine program at 
that time, the people themselves would feel there were some way out 
other than slaughter and burial, which at the time everybody knew 
was not true; therefore the two Commissions agreed, that it would 
impair the slaughtering and burial program if vaccine and research 
problems were gone into, that it would create a false hope in the minds 
of the peons and Indians, consequently delay or completely ruin the 
eradication program. 

Those were {lie reasons, whether they were sound or not. 
Mr. Hatfield. At the same time it was stated in their own minutes 

that they had not more than a 50-percent chance of success. 
Mr. Worley. The average Mexican did not know that. 
Mr. Hatfield. I am not saying what the average Mexican knew. 

I am saying as a practical matter that is the basis upon which you 
have to use judgment, whether, as you say, the reasons were sound 
reasons or not. 

Mr. Worley. If we had known then what we know now, namely, 
that the eradication program would not work out, the committee 
would undoubtedly have recommended immediate research. 

Mr. Hatfield. I would like to go on and tell you what we know 
about the question, about vaccine and research. 

I)r. Rubio, who is a member of the Commission and a veterinarian, 
is the source of my information for these statements, that the Mexi¬ 
can Government and Mexican authorities are not waiting for the 
ultimate consummation of negotiations which led to the Americans 
participating on an official basis as of the 10th of April 1946. They 
secured from Argentina a Dr. LeBlanc, who is a governmental vet¬ 
erinarian, who came to Mexico with two other Argentine veterinarians 
in the latter part of January 1947. 
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I said we began participation the 10th of April, 1946; I mean the 
10th of April, 1947. 

A few days later, about the 1st of July, there also came to Mexico 
Dr. Silvia Torres of Brazil, about whom I think you have heard, who 
I understand is generally recognized as one of the leading experts on 
this subject. . 

Working with the Mexican veterinarians, they began to produce 
vaccine. The work of producing vaccine began on about the 5th of 
February, 1917, and I believe that the first vaccine was produced 
about the 18th or 20th of February. 

They continued the production of this vaccine until sometime in the 
latter part of March. When, at the insistence and demand of the 
American section, of the Bureau of Animal Industry, that produc¬ 
tion of vaccines by American firms. It was stated that when the 
20,000 doses at a cost of about three pesos a dose, that the Mexican 
Government had also consulted with some American firms that were 
producing vaccines in culture, but were looking forward to produc¬ 
tion of vaccines by American firms. It was stated that when the 
cattle in clean zones were vaccinated that they have not since been 
infected. 

When cattle were inoculated with this vaccine in zones that were 
infected, the immunity remained in the vaccinated cattle for some 
4 or 5 months. 

Now I would like to have Dr. Duckworth tell you about some ex¬ 
changes of letters that we had—he had with Mr. Anderson, the Sec¬ 
retary of Agriculture. I would rather have the doctor testify to that 
effect on that particular thing and let him tell you of those letters, 
but it indicated that the attitude of the Department of Agriculture as 
late as the 17th of November was diametrically opposed to any vaccine 
for research and intensive research program. 

For that reason, because we feel that there has been too much com¬ 
mitment on the part of the Bureau of Animal Industry on the fact 
that research and vaccines cannot be productive, we feel that one of 
the recommendations -might—made by this committee, this subcom¬ 
mittee months ago, one of the recommendations made by the advisory 
committee months ago, one of the recommendations that you will find 
scattered through the record from Mr. Kleberg and from others 
throughout the record, that is one of the great needs of this situation. 

I again want to emphasize it because it is one of the things that we 
feel most strongly about, that is, the need of competent topside ad¬ 
ministrative and executive men to head this program in Mexico. In 
one place we differed. This committee recommends that they be 
responsible directly to the Secretary of Agriculture; we say directly 
responsible to the President of the United States. 

Mr. Worley. And Congress? 
Mr. Hatfield. And Congress, of course. The idea is to have an 

active congressional committee investigating the phases of this. We 
urge upon yon a complete investigation of the history of this. We cer¬ 
tainly, in California, will not be happy until we know about that third 
importation of bulls that came into Yucantan, apparently, according 
to this article, which we never knew anything about. We would like 
to know whether or not there have been any Americans mixed up in 
this situation. Certainly, above all, we would like to have this com¬ 
mittee, instead of taking the statement that the State Department 
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made a protest, get actual copies of the protests that were made 
from time to time as to the shipments of these bulls and have you pass 
upon whether or not you think those protests were sufficiently vehe¬ 
ment and sufficiently strong in virtue of the dangers that were pre¬ 
sented. 

In closing, gentlemen, I will answer any questions. 
I do want to call your attention to one thing. Remember that in 

1935 our Government negotiated with the Argentine Government a 
treaty, a sanitary treaty, that had it been ratified, would have opened 
the doors for the importation of Argentine meat into the United 
States. And remember that that treaty rested in the Foreign Affairs 
Committee of the Senate until it was withdrawn in 1947 by President 
Truman after this outbreak in Mexico and after we were down there 
fighting the outbreak with our money and our men. 

Remember the fact, that is one of the pets of the State Department,, 
and maybe you will feel there is some reason for insistence in getting 
the exact copies of the letters of protest that were filed in order that 
you may determine. 

I know you have asked some questions and I say that if you take 
record of the second, third, and fourth of December, you will not find 
square answers as to how effective and how strong those protests were 
that were filed. 

I will be happy to answer any questions I can. 
Mr. Gillie. Thank you very much for your statement here this 

morning before this subcommittee. 
Now we want to ask you some questions. 
Mr. Bramblett. 
Mr. Bramblett. Senator, the Commission that was sent from Cali¬ 

fornia to Mexico consisted of how many men, how many actually made 
the trip ? 

Mr. Hatfield. Dr. Duckworth was the technical adviser. Senator 
Powers and myself were the committee. There were three of us. 

Mr. Bramblett. When did you make the trip ? 
Mr. Hatfield. We arrived in Mexico on the 27th of December. 

Dr. Duckworth and I returned, I believe, the 16th of January and 1 
think Senator Powers came 3 or 4 days later. 

Mr. Gillie. What year is that? 
Mr. Hatfield. 1948. We are just back. 
Mr. Bramblett. The purpose- of this was not only to survey the 

situation in Mexico as far as foot-and-mouth disease is concerned, but 
also to make a report to Governor Warren and the legislature ? 

Mr. H atfield. Yes, sir. We were appointed pursuant to a resolu¬ 
tion that was introduced into the Senate by Senator Mayo of Chi¬ 
huahua County, representing several of the cattle counties of 
California. 

Under ordinary circumstances Senator Mayo would have been ap¬ 
pointed and would have been chairman of the committee, but he came 
before the Committee on Rules and said it was impossible for him to 
serve and he asked that Senator Powers and myself be appointed as 
the two members of the committee. 

Mr. Bramblett. When do you expect your report to be ready for the 
legislature? 

Mr. Hatfield. We meet on the 1st of March and we hope to o-et 
the report in by the 2d, 3d, or 4th of March. We have not yet had'an 
opportunity to sit down at home and write up the report. 
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Mr. Bramblett. Can you make available to me shortly thereafter a 

copy of the report? 
Mr. Hatfield. We certainly will have copies so you can distribute 

them to every Member of Congress. 
Mr. Bramblett. Mr. Chairman, what I would like to do in regard 

to this report, because I know it will include not only information that 
was touched on today, but information that has not been touched on 
today, is to have permission to insert it in the record insofar as we can 
or insofar as the time is concerned. 

Mr. Gillie. We will arrange that at that time. 
Mr. Simpson. On your trip to Mexico, will you tell the committee 

your group’s reaction as to whether or not the fund this country ap¬ 
propriated for the eradication of foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico 
was justified. 

Me. Hatfield. I certainly will and I think the appropriation was 

justified even if it was several times that amount. 

Mr. Simpson. That is all. 
Mr. Bramblett. Mr. Chairman. I have a cablegram that I would 

like to put in the record with your permission. 
Mr. Gillie. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. It is addressed to Hon. Ernest K. Bramblett, 

United States House Office Building, Washington, I). C., and reads as 
follows: 

With regard project for foot-and-mouth laboratory please receive Puerto 
Rico’s sincere thanks for your fair-minded attitude in stating that this dan- 
gerous project would not he carried out here without the consent of our people. 
After consulting insular agricultural authorities and with most members of 
the legislature I wish to record our opposition to the establishment of the 
project in Puerto Rico. We would very much like to cooperate in this but feel 
that the fact that production cannot be risked in any phase because of the large 
rate of growth of our population would make it unwise and unfair to our people 
to take this risk. 

Cordially, 

Luis Munoz Makin, 
President, Puerto Rico Senate. 

Mr. Worley. You say you are in the State Senate? 
Mr. H atfield. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Worley. What political affiliation? 
Mr. Hatfield. I am a Republican who comes from a district that is 

-'72 t° 1 Democrat and the last time I had no opposition. 
Mr. Simpson. But in California you can run on both tickets. 
Mr. Hatfield. You can, and I do. I think matters of this kind 

will not have any politics. 
Mr; Worley. You will not find any politics on this committee, either, 

on this matter. 
Mr. Hatfield. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Gillie. We thank you, Mr. Hatfield. 
We will continue our hearing this afternoon. However, the gentle¬ 

men would like to leave here at 12 o’clock sharp because they have a 
luncheon engagement, so we have about 15 minutes left. We could 
use iMr. Powers and let him run along until 12 o’clock and then we 

f xJ.,^V<‘!Uie Wlth 111111 after and try to convene again about 2:30, 
at v Inch time we will have Mr. Powers go on again at that time. 
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STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD J. POWERS, MEMBER OF THE 
SENATE OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. Gillie. Will you give your name to the reporter? 
Mr. Powers. My name is Harold J. Powers, member of the Senate 

of the State of California. I am rancher, raising beet cattle in the 
northern part of California. 

Mr. Gillie. You are also a member of this committee ? 
Mr. Powers. I was appointed a member of this committee with 

Senator Hatfield, to go to Mexico pursuant to resolution introduced 
in our State senate to ascertain the conditions of the foot-and-mouth 
disease in Mexico and the possibility of its getting into California, 
and report back to our State senate, which we will do, as Senator Hat¬ 
field has already told you, sometime after March 1 of this year. 

I think that Senator Hatfield has presented all of the documents and 
all of the evidence that we collected during our nearly 30-day stay 
in Mexico City. 

I feel myself, being a cattleman, and the only business that I have 
ever been in, having been born and raised in the cattle business in Cali¬ 
fornia, that when we write our report and it is made public in our 
State, that the livestock people of our State at least, probably other 
sections of the United States, will feel the same as I do in my reaction 
as a private citizen, that after they read the treaty that we have with 
Mexico, the embargoes that were set up, that there was some laxity 
somewhere in our Government and we have to bear some responsibility 
along with Mexico in allowing foot-and-mouth disease to get into 
that particular country. 

I might state here, also, that we feel in the State of California, 
and I have recently, as Senator Hatfield has told you, had a meeting 
with all of the farming representatives you might say, the Farm Bu¬ 
reau, the wool growers, cattlemen, of California, that we are not con¬ 
tent, and I do not think we will ever be content to ever consider 1 
minute living with foot-and-mouth disease. 

We realize in our State, probably more than any other State be¬ 
cause I think in checking back it seems to me we had the most serious 
outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in California, something like 
50,000 head of cattle, that it is very vivid in our minds, and I think I 
am speaking for all of the rest of the livestock and farming interests 
of California when I say that we will never be content to live with 
that disease. Consequently, we are anxious to take all of the precau¬ 
tions possible to prevent that disease from ever coming into the United 
States and into California. 

We realize that we are a border State, one of the four border 
States of Mexico, and so we take a particular interest in how that fight 
is being carried on in Mexico by our Government and what precaution 
we have to take as a State to prevent it from coming in with us. 

I know that it is going to be the feeling of our people in the future 
that there should be some more precaution taken and with regard to the 
treaties with these other countries there must be somebody responsi¬ 
ble some place along the line to see that these treaties are lived up to, 
because no doubt, as I stated awhile ago, there was some laxity some 
place in allowing these bulls to come in from a foot-and-mouth- 
disease-infected country, namely, Brazil. 
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We have records which Senator Hatfield presented to your commit 
tee, showing that there were three shipments of these bulls into Mexico, 
and consequently some of them have come into the United States, 
which endangers us. 

Now on our trip to Mexico I might say that 1 traveled over a con¬ 
siderable part of Mexico, probably a little more than Senator Hatfield. 
He was busy in Mexico City collecting much of these data and I proba¬ 
bly traveled some 4,000 miles across Mexico. 

As to any recommendations as to where the line should be or where 
it should not be or whether that is a proper set-up, not being a vet¬ 
erinarian, I do not think it is proper for me to make any statement 
as to whether that is right or the wrong way of handling that particu¬ 
lar disease in Mexico. But I do think very definitely that we should 
begin some research. It is very evident that quarantine does not mean 
as much to the Mexicans as it does to our people. The Mexican peons 
do not read or write and they have little regard for the word ‘‘quaran¬ 
tine” and just naturally disregard it. 

We have to be very careful on how we handle that particular situa¬ 
tion. I believe that we cannot start too quickly on research problems. 
It is very evident that the killing program that we had in Mexico can¬ 
not work. We had to quit. Consequently, when we have to quit and 
we cannot progress in the manner we have described for ourselves, and 
we know we have a job to do, we have to do it some other way. 

My thought on that would be that we do have to being research and, 
as the gentleman from Texas said, probably we are a hundred years 
behind, we should have started it when it was in California, but we did 
not. We did not start it when it started in Mexico for reasons given 
by Senator Hatfield and certainly we should start it now, and I am of 
the opinion it should be outside of the continental United States and 
it should be amply provided for with ample finances because 1 have 
confidence in the medical' research that some development along this 
line, some assistance in the foot-and-mouth disease might be developed 
where we can eradicate or hold it in check in Mexico. 

Mr. Gr anger. Do you have any recommendations as to the location 
of a laboratory? 

Mr. Powers. I have not. My offhand suggestion would be to place 
it outside the continental United States, but I leave that up to better 
authorities than myself. 

Mr. Granger. You are also opposed to the virus being shipped into 
the United States ? 

Mr. Powers. Yes, I am. After observing how contagious that virus 

is and listening to the veterinarians, I would be very much opposed to 
that coming into the United States. 

I do not want to take too much of your time, but I think it is very 
evident to me as a private citizen that whenever our country goes out 
of the bounds of the United States that we do so only in cases of emer¬ 
gency. We are only going into Mexico fighting this disease because of 
an emergency that exists at the present time and I believe 1 am thor¬ 
oughly convinced, after going down there, that we should have some 
executive with complete authority in Mexico, some very learned person, 
some person with a lot of executive ability, a lot of executive experi¬ 
ence, to handle the situation with complete authority. 
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1 think that was in your recommendation of the subcommittee and I 
want to heartily endorse that plan at the present time. I think that is 
absolutely necessary from my observation in Mexico. 

Mr. Gillie. Last week we had quite a distinguished citizen from 
Great Britain before our committee. He is director of the foot-and- 
mouth research laboratory at Pirbright, England. They do not have 
foot-and-mouth disease there all the time. 

He made the statement that in all the years, I think it is 25 years, 
that they have had this research laboratory, the disease has never 
gotten away from them, indicating that it can be kept inside of a 
research laboratory. 

Now in view of this statement, do you still say we must have a re¬ 
search laboratory controlled by this country. The only way we can 
control it in this country is to have it in this country and not in Mexico. 
We cannot send our scientists down there to build up a laboratory, 
I mean a permanent laboratory, probably costing $10,000,000 or 
$15,000,000 or $20,000,000. We cannot set up that sort of laboratory 
in Mexico. 

We must set up this laboratory in this country, on an island some¬ 
where perhaps. 

Now in view of the fact that this disease can be contained, like it has 
been in Great Britain, with the new laboratory that our scientists are 
proposing, probably we can do the same thing here so that the idea of 
its getting away from the laboratory would be very, very small, indeed. 
In view of the fact that we are facing this emergency, people all over 
the country are calling for something to he done now, and we have 
been holding meetings, some at night, trying to work out a way to have 
it done. We must have this laboratory set up in this country some¬ 
where, not on the mainland, but on an island. Is it not your opinion 
that it should be done ? 

Mr. Powers. Mr. Chairman, it is my understanding with reference 
to Great Britain that they do have periodic outbreaks of foot-and- 
mouth disease in Great Britain, and I mean by that: four or five a year. 
Consequently they are not what I would term free of foot-and-mouth 
disease. 

Mr. Gillie. They are not outbreaks from the laboratory. They 
have them there, certainly, brought in from outside. 

Mr. Powers. That may be so. 

Mr. Gillie. That is the statement he made here last week. 
Mr. Powers. I am not a medical man by any sense, but I am defi¬ 

nitely convinced in my own mind, and I know that I am speaking of 
livestock and farming interests in my State when I say this: we do 
not want it in the continental United States. Otherwise I would have 
to leave that to the knowledge of people learned in that particular line. 

Mr. Bramelett. That brings up a point that I remember: Senator 
Hatfield reading a statement about Swan Island. That name is not 
altogether unfamiliar, but I am not able to recognize anything about 
it in any way, shape, or form. I wonder if we could have a statement 
prepared for us about Swan Island, what it is, and what is being done 
there by the Department of Agriculture, and as to its availability for 
other purposes. Do you know anything about Swan Island? 

Mr. Powers. I do not. I heard the name mentioned. 

71715-48- 10 
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Mr. Hatfield. May I suggest my reference to Swan Island was 

with reference to this joint commission that met in Los Angeles, and 
I am particularly concerned about it. I certainly think that your 
motion is a most desirable one because I call attention to the fact 
that what they desire to do is to use Swan Island as a place of quar¬ 
antine for cattle coming into the United States from other countries 
in which hoof-and-mouth disease or similar diseases exist. 

I brought up the subject of Swan Island and I read that paragraph 
because it was one of the parts, of the resolution to indicate to you 
that, in my opinion, the Mexican-United States Agricultural Com¬ 
mission, which held a meeting from the 2d of July to the 3d of August 
1946, while they did have Dr. L. A. Wheeler as chairman, who is rep¬ 
resenting the Department of Agriculture, the foreign section, the 
other two gentlemen, certainly had a lot of State Department flavor 
to them, and I thought it was more dominated by State Department 
than it was by the Department of Agriculture and certainly by the 
Bureau of Animal Industry. 

Mr. Granger. Where is the location of Swan Island ? 
Mr. Hatfield. Swan Island is located in the Caribbean according 

to that statement, but I am quite sure that the stockmen and farmers 
in California would be greatly concerned and very unhappy if the 
United States Government were to establish a quarantine station on 
some island or some other place for the purpose of keeping cattle, 
coming from countries in which hoof-and-mouth disease exists, before 
entering the United States. 

We do not want to see any cattle coming into the United States 
from any country in which hoof-and-mouth disease exists. We have 
had our experiences with ship garbage, we have had our experience 
with hoof-and-mouth disease, and we think if we are going to keep our 
country safe we have got to keep out any cattle or any meat products 
of cattle from any country in which hoof-and-mouth disease exists. 

Mr. Gillie. Gentlemen, the committee will now adjourn until 10 
o’clock tomorrow morning. 

Mr. Worley. Mr. Chairman, before adjourning I would like to 
have placed in the record at this point a newspaper article entitled 
“Change in Foot-Mouth Research Bill Urged,” by Grady Stiles which 
appeared m the February 1 issue of the Corpus Christi Caller Times, 
Texas. 

(The article has been made a part of the committee files.) 
(Whereupon, at 12 noon the committee recessed, to reconvene at 

10 a. m., Wednesday, February 4, 1948.) 
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WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 1948 

House of Representatives, 

Committee on Agriculture, 

Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease, 

New House Office Building, Washington, I). C. 

The subcommittee convened at 10:15 a. m., Hon. George W. Gillie 
presiding. 

Mr. Gillie. The committee will please come to order. 

Before we call our witness, I have some telegrams I would like to 
read, and I would like to have the permission of the committee to 
have them inserted in the record. Here is one from Laredo, Tex.: 

Representative Giliae, 
House of Representatives, Washington: 

II. R. 5050, research on foot-and-mouth disease, has our full support. 

Here is another one from Laredo, Tex.: 

House bill 5050 on hoof-and-mouth disease has our full support and we urge 
its adoption. 

Another from Laredo: 

Livestock committee, Laredo Chamber of Commerce, on this date endorsed 
H. R. 5050 as introduced. We urge every effort be made for passage at earliest 
moment with no amendments. Time element most essential. Cattle industry in 
grave danger, as well as national security. 

Here is another one from Laredo: 

We are very much in favor of II. R. 5050, for research on foot-and-mouth 
disease. We hope it will become law. 

\yi ien we stopped yesterday, Senator Powers was reviewing this 
situation. This is Senator Powers, of California. 

STATEMENT OF STATE SENATOR HAROLD J. POWERS, OF 
CALIFORNIA—Resumed 

Senator Powers. Yesterday I think Mr. Bramblett asked me about 
Swan Island, which I knew nothing about, but after listening to Sena¬ 
tor Hatfield read the description of Swan Island and what it was 
intended for, I would like very much to state that if it is intended to 
use it as an island to hold cattle on prior to bringing them from foot- 
and-mouth-infected countries to the United States, I would be opposed 
to that. If it is strictly for research, that is entirely up to your 
department of government to decide. 

Mr. Gillie. I do not believe our committee would be in favor of that. 
A quarantine island is just an island. It must be clean, if possible, 
in order to carry on research on such an island. 

143 
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the introduction of animals 
I say the Americas, because 
will lie used by both North 

Senator Powers. I think you would have the same situation on that 
island as you would have on Sacrificio Island. I would be opposed 
to that. 

Mr. Gillie. Swan Island is a quarantine island? I would like to 
ask Dr. Simms, who is here this morning, what is the situation with 
reference to Swan Island ? Is that a quarantine island ? 

Dr. Simms. Yes; the development at Swan Island is being con¬ 

summated for us as a quarantine station. 
Mr. Worley. Quarantine for what? 
Dr. Simms. A quarantine station for 

from other countries into the Americas, 
according to our original ideas on it, it 
America and Central America. 

Mr. Gillie. You may proceed. 
Senator Powers. I would like to state further, Mr. Chairman, that 

in California in 1924, if you will recall when we had our most serious 
outbreak of the foot-and-mouth disease, and I believe again in 1929, 
when we had a small outbreak of it in Los Angeles County in Cali¬ 
fornia, we had two veterinarians at that time who had charge of 
the Bureau of Animal Industry whom they thought a great deal of 
in California, and they were Dr. Mohler and Dr. Miller. I should 
imagine your committee would bring before you Dr. Mohler and Dr. 
Miller, and that they probably could give you a lot of very good 
information on foot-and-mouth disease. they were actually in the 
field with foot-and-mouth disease in our State, and as I say, we had 
a very high regard for them. 

Hie people in my State have asked me since this outbreak what 
has become of those two men, and I think they ran a very efficient 
department at that time in handling the foot-and-mouth disease. 

-In closing, I do not know that I have much more to say, but I 
will again state this, that whei we write the report from the data 
that were presented before your committee yesterday by Senator Hat- 
tield, that undoubtedly people reading that report are going to have 
a question in mind as to our tariff laws and our embargoes and our 
treaties, in this case with Mexico, and why they were not enforced. 

I think we should have some investigation as to the reason why 
these treaties were not enforced. If a treaty does not mean any- 
thing, we should know it. Ye have always believed, in our State 
at least, and 1 think with the average cattleman like myself, that a 
tieaty means just what it says, that if you are not to have foot-and- 
moutlndiseased cattle from these countries, you should not have them. 

My- " ()KL.EY- Senator, I have always agreed with that, too, but when 
Mexico deliberately violates the agreement, what recourse does the 
l mted States have? What action do you think we should take? 

Senator Powers. I would not be an authority to state that, but 
surety we have some department of Government whose business it is 
to see that these treaties are enforced. Otherwise there would be no 
object in making a treaty. 

Mr. Worley. That is true, Havi ve you heard of treaties being vio¬ 
lated before by other nations? 

?r®lawr PowEES- With any other nation than Mexico? 
Air. Worley. W ith other nations, including Mexico. 
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Senator Powers. I think it is very evident in this from the testi¬ 
mony presented yesterday by Senator Hatfield that certainly the treaty 
was violated in some respects, that we did receive these cattle from 
foot-and-mouth disease -infected countries. 

Mr. Worley. There is no question but what the agreement between 
the United States and Mexico was violated, that they allowed these 
cattle to come into Mexico in spite of the agreement with the United 
States. What I am asking you is what action would you take ? Some¬ 
times violation of a treaty results in war. You would not suggest 
any such measures as that, would you ? 

Senator Powers. No; I definitely would not, but in my opinion I 
think if we had called the attention of Mexico to the seriousness of 
violating that treaty that it probably would not have been violated. 

Mr. Worley. I was under the impression, based on testimony re¬ 
ceived here, that a number of protests were made by the State De¬ 
partment and our Ambassador and the Department of Agriculture. 
1 do not know how strong they were. The testimony was that they 
were pretty strong. It seems to me they could and should have used 
more pressure than they did. But now what would you suggest to 
avoid a repetition in the future? 

Senator Powers. I think if you had an investigation of how this 
happened, surely we would have some means of protecting ourselves 
in the future from any other treaty being violated as this was. I 
think had the State Department or our Government called attention 
of the Mexican Government to the seriousness of violating this treaty 
and if they did it, that it would probably cause an embargo on all 
products coming from Mexico to the United States, that they would 
have considered more seriously before violating the treaty. 

Mr. Worley. Dr. Simms states the protests were strong. 
Senator Powers. It seems to me that we have a change of attitude 

in this, Mr. Worley. I refer to the Bureau of Animal Industry. 'They 
first refused to examine the bulls because they have no legal right to 
examine them and they were not supposed to be in Mexico. After¬ 
ward, they changed their attitude and examined the hulls as to 
whether they had the foot-and-mouth disease. There must have been 
some reason for that change. I think the reason should be known. 

Mr. Worley. When you were testifying, Dr. Simms, on the point 
t he Senator brings out, did you say why you examined the bulls? 

Dr. Simms. We never did examine the bulls on Sacrificio Island. 
Mr. Worley. Was it after they were already in Mexico? 
Dr. Simms. We had two men go to Mexico to make a rather exten¬ 

sive tour in the fall, beginning in September. Insofar as examining 
the bulls on Sacrificio Island was concerned, we never did examine 
them. They requested that we send men down to examine them. We 
said we would not and we never did have any of our men on Sacri¬ 
ficio Island. 

Mr. Worley. Did you tell them why you would not ? 
Dr. Simms. Yes; we told them that examination on the island would 

not guarantee that they were free from disease. 
Mr. Granger. We could have, at the instance of the violation of the 

treaty, imposed an embargo on all livestock from Mexico right then, 
could we not? 

Senator Powers. That would be my opinion. 
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Mr. Worley. I see little reason why we should spend forty or a 
hundred million dollars in Mexico or any other place else if we have 
no guaranty that once the eradication program is successful they will 
not turn right around and do the same thing again. 

Senator Powers. I agree with you, Mr. Forley. That is the point 
I am bringing out. 

Mr. Worley. What is the answer? We must find some way to 
prevent these violations ? 

Senator Powers. I am just saying that I think we should investi¬ 
gate this case, and certainly there was a violation of the treaty, and 
we must have some means of preventing that. As I stated before, I 
still believe that had our Government called the seriousness of the 
situation to Mexico’s attention that they would not have admitted the 
bulls. You must remember, and 1 do not think it was brought out 
in the testimony, that there was a great protest from the people in 
northern Mexico on the admission of these bulls. I was told in Mexico 
that they offered 5,000,000 pesos for these bulls, to be allowed to kill 
them or send them back to some other country where they could be 
admitted and given to charity. They were refused. 

Mr. Granger. For the record. Dr. Simms, how long was it between 
the time when we knew there was a violation of the treaty and the 
time when we closed the Mexican border to the importation of cattle 
from Mexico to the United States? 

Dr. Simms. I am sorry, I cannot give you the exact date, but we 
knew in March that these bulls were being purchased in Brazil for 
the express purpose of bringing them into Mexico. We protested 
at the time, and we continued to protest, and finally when the bulls 
were landed on Saerificio Island, I think about the 8th of May- 

Mr. Granger. What year? 
Dr. Simms. 1946. We established a 15-day quarantine on the border 

beginning somewhere about the 10th of June of 1946. No, it was the 
6th of June. That remained in effect up until about the 14th of October 
1946. The bulls were taken off SacrificioTsland and landed in Mexico 
on the 28th of September, if I remember correct, 

Mr. Worley. On that point, if you will permit me, Mr. Granger, do 
you think that this Government exercised extent, diplomatic power 
in warning the Mexican Government against allowing these bulls to 
come into Mexico? 

Dr. Simms. Yes, sir, I think we did. 
Mr. Worley. Do you think it was strong enough ? 
Dr. Simms. I do not know how we could make it any stronger. 
Mr. Worley. But apparently it was not strong enough. 
Dr. Simms. It did not accomplish what we wanted it to accomplish. 

We protested before the bulls were loaded in Brazil and we continued 
to protest when the bulls arrived at the Mexican port. We protested 
as strongly as we knew how to protest. As a matter of fact, they 
remained aboard ship for a good many days before they were landed 
on Saerificio Island while they were debating whether they would be 
landed or not. We continued to protest and it was agreed in Los 
Angeles that these bulls would not be taken to the mainland. We left 
the Los Angeles meeting with the Mexicans with the understanding 
that the bulls would not be brought to the mainland. 
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Mr. Worley. Is there any way you can identify the individual or 
individuals responsible for violating the joint agreement ? 

Dr. Simms. No, sir; we have heard a good many rumors as to this 
man or this group of men using pressure in Mexico to get the hulls 
landed, but we have no evidence in our Bureau that would enable us 
to say, “this is the man,” or “this is the group of men.” 

Mr. Worley. Does our Embassy have that information available? 
Dr. Simms. If they have it they have not given it to us. I have no 

reason to think they do not have specific evidence. 
Mr. Worley. Doctor, suppose we eradicate the current outbreak. 

What assurance do we have that Mexico will not violate the treaty 
again ? 

Dr. Simms. Well, unfortunately, I do not think we have any 100-per¬ 
cent assurance that it would not happen again. I think the Mexicans 
will have learned a lesson and will be much less apt to violate it again 
than they did this time. 

Mr. Worley. It would be a rather expensive lesson, would it not? 
Dr. Simms. It has been an expensive lesson, but frankly I do not 

think we would have any assurance they would have learned it. With 
the change in administration down there, and with the dulling of 
memory there may come a time when they would violate the treaty 
again. 

Mr. Worley. Do you know of any other cases in which Mexico has 
been used as a transit point in the importation of cattle from foot-and- 
mouth disease infected countries into the United States? 

Dr. Simms. There have been, as far as I know, no considerable 
numbers that have come in through Mexico into the United States 
since the treaty was signed. There may have been just a very few. 

Mr. Flaoness. A few Brown Swiss cattle came in maybe 8 or 10 
years ago. It was not a large amount. 

Mr. Worley. What precaution does the United States take in re¬ 
gard to that protection ? 

Dr. Simms. Animals that come into Mexico always come on a health 
certificate and on a health examination. 

Mr. Worley. Is it easy to detect cattle that come from an infested 

country ? 

Dr. Simms. No. We would have no assurance, of course, that those 
cattle from these shipments were actually bred and raised in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. Does the Mexican Government tell you about cattle 
that are imported into the United States from Mexico? 

Dr. Simms. They supposedly advise us as to any importations. In 
fact, they supposedly do not make any importations from countries 
in which foot-and-mouth disease exists. We know of two other 
importations of cattle into Mexico concerning which we protested 2 
years prior to this time. There was a small shipment of fighting bulls 
from Spain and another shipment of bulls from Brazil. There were 
two shipments. 

Mr. Worley. Did they pay any attention to your protest ? 
Dr. Simms. They assured us that, on the first shipment of bulls 

from Brazil, this would not happen again. 
Mr. Worley. That was the first shipment ? 
Dr. Simms. Yes. 
Mr. Worley. And then there was a second and third shipment? 
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Dr. Simms. Well, there were two shipments of bulls from Brazil. 
There was one small shipment of fighting bulls from Spain. 

Mr. Bramblett. That small shipment from Spain came through 
Brazil, though, Dr. Simms. 

Dr. Simms. I believe not. I think that was a direct shipment. 
Mr. Bramblett. Direct from Spain into Mexico? 
Mr. Fladness. We do not know very much about that. It was 

published in a booklet bv Mexicans who were then officials in the 
Government. As a matter of fact, we do not know when they came or 
anything about it. That is the statement that developed since all this 
other situation arose. The protests began and continued after the 
ships were alreadv on the water. 

Mr. Worley. Mexico could import any number of cattle from in¬ 
fected countries without our knowledge; could it not? 

Dr. Simms. Yes, it would be possible for them to import them with¬ 
out our knowing about it. 

Mr. Worley. The only way you would know about it would be by 
chance information; is that correct ? 

Dr. Simms. Yes, and. of course, we could do the same thing. We 
have this treaty with Mexico. We could do the same thing without 
Mexico knowing about it, probably. 

Mr. Worley. That is true, but we have not, and they have. 
Dr. Simms. That is correct. 

Mr. Granger. Right on that point, we get cattle from other coun¬ 
tries who have foot-and-mouth disease, do we not? 

Dr. Simms. Cattle from countries in which the foot-and-mouth 
disease is established do not come into this country. Now, this thing 
has been done, and animals from areas in which foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease has been discovered have been taken to some other place and held 
there and then sent on into this country. 

Mi'. Granger. Do we have them come into Canada and then into 
the United States? 

Dr. Simms. Cattle do not come into Canada from countries in which 
foot-and-mouth disease is established. Canada does receive animals 
from Great Britain. Dr. Calloway discussed the foot-and-mouth 
disease in some detail with you and I will not go into that. I am sure 
you are acquainted with the fact that they have had outbreaks, but 
the disease did not become established. The Canadians required that 
these animals be held in quarantine before they shipped and then 
when they come to Canada, after they have stayed there for a certain 
length of time, they come into this country as Canadian cattle. In 
other words, they become, you might say, nationalized in Canada. 
We brought cattle, as you probably know, from Denmark on to the 
Virgin Islands and held them there and then they came on into this 
country. That was done about 14 years ago. 

Mr. Bramblett. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. Granger. Yes. 
Mr. Bramblett. Dr. Simms, do you know anything at all about an 

importation into Mexico about 19118 or 19-19 of some brown-belted cows 
from Germany? 

Dr. Simms. 1 here are some brown Swiss that I just mentioned. 
They came in somewhere around 10 years ago. I could not give you 
the exact date. 
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Mr. Bbamblett. From Germany or from Switzerland? 
Dr. Simms. It is my memory that they came from Switzerland. 
Mr. Bkamblett. Was that some sort of a reciprocal trade agreement 

where they shipped oil to Hitler and took cows in return? Did yon 
hear about it ? 

Dr. Simms. I know about the cattle coming in, but I would have 
to look up the record. 

Mr. Bkamblett. That was a violation of the treaty at the time, 
was it not ? 

Dr. Simms. Yes. 
Mr. Fladness. Incidentally, we did not know about that importa¬ 

tion until months afterward. 
Mr. Worley. When was that treaty made ? 
Mr. Fladness. January 1930. 
Mr. Worley. But you know of four distinct violations since Janu¬ 

ary 1930 and there could be any number of others that we may not 
know of ? 

Dr. Simms. That was the brown Swiss, one shipment of fighting 
bulls, two shipments from Brazil, and one shipment of charity cattle 
for France. We know of at least four. I thought there were some 
others, but that may be incorrect. 

Mr. Worley. Any one of those shipments could he potential carriers 
of the virus? 

Dr. Simms. Right. 
Mr. Gillis. Mr. Simpson. 
Mr. Simpson. Dr. Simms, I understand you to say that the quar¬ 

antine was placed on the border in June 1946? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. When was the quarantine lifted? 
Dr. Simms. I believe that was the 18th of October 1946. 
Mr. Worley. The President announced that proclamation in a 

radio speech, I believe. 
Mr. Simpson. The quarantime was placed in June 1946 and lifted 

in Octobfer 1946? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. The border is quarantined now, is it not? When was 

that quarantine placed on it? 
Dr. Simms. The border was closed at 5 o'clock on December 26,1946. 
Mr. Simpson. Now, let me get this straight. The quarantine was 

placed in June 1946 and was lifted in October 1946. Then there 
was another one put on? 

Dr. Simms. On December 26, 1946. 
Mr. Simpson. Why was that quarantine lifted in October in the 

first place ? 
Dr. Simms. I might say that the first quarantine did not prohibit 

the importation of cattle from Mexico. It required a 2 weeks’ quaran¬ 
tine at the border, which in effect really stopped the movement across 
the border. That was a precautionary measure. That action was 
taken because of the fact that these cattle had been landed on Saeri- 
ficio Island. 

Mr. Simpson. I still cannot get clear in my mind why the quaran¬ 
tine was lifted in October and then placed on again in December 1946. 
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Dr. Simms. In October, by the time the quarantine was lifted we 
had had two men in Mexico, not on Sacrificio Island, but in Mexico 
who had examined the bulls that had come in on the first importation, 
the cattle that were in contact with them, the bulls that came in on the 
second importation and cattle in contact with them, and then had 
made a fairly extensive tour through Mexico and found no evidence 
of foot-and-mouth disease being present in the country. Then when 
the quarantine was replaced on December 26, we knew on that day that 
foot-and-mouth disease was in Mexico and, of course, that was a com¬ 
plete embargo, then, no cattle could come, regardless of whether they 
had a quarantine period or not. 

Mr. Simpson. Who decides whether quarantines like that one in 
October should be lifted? 

Dr. Simms. The quarantine was lifted, or announced, by the Presi¬ 
dent in his radio talk that was referred to by Mr. Worley. 

Mr. Worley. October 17, as I recall. 
Mr. Simpson. Is the President the one that lifted it ? 
Dr. Simms. But that was made with the consultation and advice of 

the Bureau through the Secretary of Agriculture. We went to Secre¬ 
tary Anderson as late as 5 o’clock that afternoon concerning what our 
men had found in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. You felt then, based on your investigation, that it was 
safe to allow the importation of cattle from Mexico? 

Dr. Simms. Yes, we felt it was safe. 
Mr. Worley. Did you find any evidence of infected animals at that 

time? 

Dr. Simms. No, our men saw no evidence of any foot-and-mouth 

disease infection there. 

Mr. Granger. Let us get that straight. You are talking about this 
quarantine for 10 days, are you not, that was lifted ? 

Dr. Simms. Yes. You understand Mexican cattle could come in 
during that period, but there was a requirement that they must be held 
for 15 days at the border. 

Mr. Granger. And that is the quarantine you lifted? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, and then an embargo was placed. As soon as the 

disease was known to be present, then no cattle could come in under 
any circumstances. 

Mr. Worley. That was in December ? 
Dr. Simms. December 26. 

Mr. Worley. Following the proclamation of October 17th or 18th? 
Dr. Simms. That is right. 
Mr. Simpson. And none are supposed to have come in since? 
Dr. Simms. Since December 26, 1946. 
As far as we know, cattle have not come into this country. 
Mr. Simpson. Mr. Chairman, at this point in the record I would like 

to insert a night letter that I sent Mr. Charles B. Shuman, president 
of the Illinois Agricultural Association, dated January 27, asking for 
their views on this legislation. 

Mr. Gillie. It will be inserted. 

Have you had an answer? 
Mr. Simpson. I have had an answer, but he is out of town. I want 

my wire to him to be inserted in the record. 
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(The telegram referred to is as follows:) 

Washington, D. C., January 27, 19J/8. 
Charles B. Shuman, 

President, Illinois Agricultural Association, 
Chicago, III.: 

Following resolution is before Foot-and-Mouth Subcommittee. Chairman states 
ample time given for divergent views. This is a change of policy of Bureau Animal 
Industry. As subcommittee member, I would like your organization’s views, espe¬ 
cially as to whether or not virus should be brought in for research in continental 
United States. 

Sid Simpson, 
Member of Congress. 

Senator Powers I have nothing more, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Gillie. All right. Senator Powers. 
Mr. Bramblett. Dr. Simms, I would like to know if we have any¬ 

thing in the way of information this morning about Swan Island? 
Mr. Gillie. We have been through that. 
Mr. Bramblett. It is in the record, all about Swan Island? 
Mr. Gillie. It was placed in the record before you came in. 
Mr. Bramblett. Thank you very much. 
Dr. Simms. Mr. Chairman, if you would care to have a more com¬ 

plete statement, Dr. Fladness is the man in our Bureau who has had 
charge of that. He can make a further statement, I do not want to 
clutter up your record unnecessarily. 

Mr. Bramblett. Can we have Dr. Fladness and Dr. Simms prepare 

a complete statement on Swan Island ? 
Dr. Simms. That will be prepared and furnished later. 
Mr. Gillie. Senator Powers, we thank you very much for coming 

here and trying to help us solve this problem. 
Now we have Congressman Lyle. Congressman Lyle, will you take 

the stand ? 
Mr. Lyle. Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN E. LYLE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS 

FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS 

Mr. Lyle. Mr. Chairman, my name is John Lyle. I represent the 
Fourteenth District of Texas, situated generally in the southern part 
of the State and comprising 19 counties. Within my district are many 
of the greatest ranches, including the King and Lasater ranches, and 
many of the fine cattle. I believe it would be more helpful if I made 
my statement in two parts: First, the views, as I understand them, of 
the cattlemen; and, second, my own reactions to the proposition under 
study by this committee. 

I recently introduced a bill similar to the one under study. My 
primary purpose in doing so was to bring to the attention of the Con¬ 
gress and the people the fact that there had never been any research 
by the United States on this dreaded disease. I felt that the time was 
now that we should give our immediate attention to the problem. Be¬ 
fore I introduced the bill, I called the Library of Congress and asked 
for all of the information available on research of this type. The 
latest information they had, which was dated 1928, was a very splen¬ 
did report from a commission sent to Europe in about 1927 by Congress. 
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The people of niy State are tremendously disturbed, not alone the 
cattlemen but also the businessmen. We live just across the border and 
are now living with the fear that today, tomorrow, or next week hoof- 
and-mouth disease will come within our own borders. My people are 
disturbed because they face an invasion from this disease armed only 
with the weapon of slaughter and burial. While this method has been 
highly satisfactory in the United States in the past, I question whether 
or not we are doing our full duty to our country when we relegate 
ourselves to this method. It seems highly possible and quite probable 
that we can, with intensive research, discover an effective vaccine. 

Mr. Granger. Rather than say, Mr. Congressman, that it has been 
very satisfactory, you would say it was the only thing we knew how to 
do, would you not ? 

Mr. Lyle. I hat is correct, Mr. Granger; and it has been satisfactory 
and effective because the outbreaks have been spasmodic and the disease 
has not become fixed in the United States. 

Mr. Chairman, I have heard from many cattlemen in my district on 
the question of research. They are, 1 believe, without exception, con¬ 
vinced that the United States should undertake an extensive research 
program. But all of them—or, I should say a majority-—do not favor 
bringing the virus into the continental limits of the United States for 
experimental purposes. 

I have neither the training, the experience, nor the scientific back¬ 
ground to say whether or not it is safe. I would not venture an opinion 
on it, but I am convinced that the cattlemen in Texas and in the rest 
of the Nation, from what I have heard, are afraid to bring the disease 
mto this country. 

Mr. Bramblett, Well, Congressman, what you mean there is that 
your constituents do not want you to be a party to establishing a re¬ 
search station where live virus is brought into this country—into the 
United States? 

. Bill, Yes; that is it. 1 hat is the summation of the informa¬ 
tion I have had. 

Now, there are a few cattlemen who say this—‘That this is so impor¬ 
tant that we fee we can no longer put it aside and say that we cannot 
do research m this country, and we are willing to leave it to the top 
scientists of this country to locate the research laboratory.” I believe 
that would be a minority view; but, nevertheless, there are excellent 
cattlemen who would say that. 

Now, gentlemen, I would like to take just a minute to show you why 
my people are so disturbed. The Ivlebergs, the Lasaters, and the 

mgs line taken generations to develop their magnificent strains of 

Thnm' c t Tne^ *arth coul(l rePay them for killing those cattle. 
I homas Lasater a brilliant .young cattleman down there, whose father 

'a T1?' *!“’ t!U'°1Ugh severaI generations and many 
Jifi^eo ,, W<vif ’ what h* calls the beef master, a mag- 
XS iV1 °f.ih? m0ne-V' as 1 saU America, could not 
3‘In ' bIood ll?e? lf the.y were killed off and buried. He feels— 

lieve feef tbTfth- r 16 M°CanS and a11 <>f the cattlemen, I be- 
No’j iTy!! this Government should now begin research. 

I believe 1 w<mld lke to glve y°u my personal views, since 
metalthistZZ ^^ the Views of cattlemen. It occurs to 

that this issue is so important it cannot be measured by the cost. 
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1 personally would not want, at this time, to bring the fear and appre 
hension that would now be present among the cattlemen if we estaD- 
lislied a research laboratory in the United States, or within the conti¬ 
nental limits of the United States. I do not feel that I have enough 
information that I should force that on them. I do not think it would 
be fair for me to do that. I doubt very much whether you gentlemen 
want to do that. With your permission, I would like to make a few 
suggestions. 

If they are good suggestions, you may use them, and if they are 
not, I hope you will realize I am making them purely in the interest 
of something that is difficult to decide here. 

I suggest, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, that 
we begin immediate research as quickly as it can be done, today, to¬ 
morrow, or next week, in the infected zone of Mexico; that, without 
regard to what it costs at the present time, we send the best scientists 
that are available down there and set up temporary laboratories, if 
possible—mobile laboratories; that the Department of Agriculture 
secure all of the vaccines that could possibly have a favorable effect 
on this disease and experiment with them now in the infected zone. I 
read last night that Mexico reports they have perfected one at the 
present time which might be useful. I recommend that the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture gather together an adequate supply, or as much as 
they possibly can, of all of these vaccines and have them on hand; that 
we reevaluate the possibilities of getting rid of the disease in Mexico. 

I understand it is a difficult thing. Gentlemen, I would like to say 
right here that I think we must understand when we deal with Mexico 
we are dealing with a sovereign nation. She may not like the way 
we do things, and }ve may not like the way she does things, but she 
is a sovereign nation ; and if we are to rid Mexico of the foot-and-mouth 
disease, we have got to do it with her cooperation. I think we will 
get a lot further with that attitude than we will with the attiude that 
we are doing everything exactly right and Mexico is doing everything 
wrong. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Lyle, I noticed in the paper last night that about a 
hundred Mexican farmers had chased some of the Mexican veterinar¬ 
ians off' their places because they were vaccinating. 

Mr. Lyle. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Gillie. They are really having a lot of trouble down there. 
Mr. Lyle. I appreciate that, Dr. Gillie; and I say to you that, hav¬ 

ing lived down there for a long time, I think I have some understand¬ 
ing of those people. 

Mr. Gillie. In view of those things and that other trouble that they 
have hack down there, where they killed a Mexican veterinarian, do 
you think it would be safe if we should establish a research laboratory 
in Mexico? Do you think we would have some trouble down there? 

Mr. I jYLe. Let me say it this way. I think it would not be safe unless 
we do, notwithstanding all of the difficulties. I want to get back to 
Ibis present bill that is being considered. I think we must take that 
chance, sir. I do not want to endanger anybody’s life, but I think 
they could be reasonably safe there, Doctor. I have no background 
to make suggestions as to how it could be done. There are lots of 
Indians in Mexico who have not had the advantages that we have, and 
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it. would take many generations to bring them up to the thinking of the 
average splendid Mexican citizen. 

In connection with this subject, I think it is important, after you 
have begun your research in Mexico, to continue your quest for a site 
for a permanent laboratory. I think it would be well if* we could 
have a commission of cattlemen and scientists to make this selection. 
I know they coidd get together on some recommendation for a perma¬ 
nent laboratory. Perhaps it would be in this country. But until we 
can have some meeting of the minds there, I am afraid the issue would 
not result in good for the country. I personally am willing to take 
chances. I think we ought to approach every question of this nature 
with prudence and caution but not with timidity. Nevertheless, my 
people would feel better if, in considering the long-range program, 
we went to work immediately. 

I do not know how much money it would take, and I do not know 
whether it is possible to set up a temporary or mobile laboratory. I 
gathered from Dr. Simms’ very splendid statement which he placed 
in the Congressional Library recently that much of the effective 
vaccines were made from killed germs and, consequently, when injected 
into the animal did not cause the disease. Was that the substance of 
it ? 

Dr. Simms. That is correct. 
Mr. Lyle. It seems then quite possible that the live germ could be 

handled in one place and the experiment handled in another, if it does 
not generate the disease. 

Mr. Bramblett. Congressman, perhaps you do not know, but it is 

my understanding—and if I am wrong, Dr. Simms, correct me—that 
a temporary fine, excellent program has already been started to do 
everything that it is possible to do as far as research is concerned in 
Mexico and other places outside the continental United States. 

I would like to ask you a question, though. I understand that you 
more or less would favor, personally, a research station in the conti¬ 
nental United States but that does not represent your constituency at 
all. Do I understand you correctly? 

Mr. Lyle. No, Mr. Bramblett. I say that I am not in a position 
to make a statement on where it ought to be located. I have neither 
the scientific background for that nor the experience. I said that it 
is quite possible that it could be here without harm to the economy, 
without harm to the industry, without harm to the people. Person¬ 
ally? however, I would like to have the recommendation of top scien¬ 
tists in agreement with the cattle industry. 

Mr. Granger. Will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. Lyle. Yes, sir. 
Air. Granger. It seems to me you express my thinking entirely. 1 

think it is the obligation of this Congress to do something about re¬ 
search. 

Mr. Lyle. Unquestionably. 
All. Granger. And do it now, and the Congress will not have done 

its duty until it takes some affirmative action on it. 
^.°lw’ the matter of location, it seems to me, is something that could 

well be placed m the hands of a commission of cattlemen, scientists, 
and industry, and let them determine where the location of it should 
be. I think that is the only approach we can make to it. I do not 
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think anybody here can settle that question without a great deal of 
unbiased investigations. 

Mr. Lyle. I would be very disappointed if top scientists in the in¬ 
dustry could not get together on a permanent place for a laboratory. 
I do not mind taking a stand on an issue if I have something to base 
that stand on. I know that we ought to have research. That is all 
I know. How it should be done, gentlemen, is a matter for someone 
else’s determination. I do not know what you are doing down there, 
Dr. Simms, but I do not believe that we are going all out and that 
we have the best available scientists down there. I am reasonably 
sure that we have not done as much as we could do in this line and 
I know why. It is because the administrative branches or executive 
branches like these gentlemen represent cannot handle an issue as 
controversial as this without some assurances from the Congress that 
they are going to be backed up. They cannot just reach out in thin 
air and start something that would create an international situation of 
this type. I realized, when I brought this bill in, that there would be 
considerable controversy over it, but it seems to me that there is con¬ 
siderable controversy in all good things. I think I join the members 
of this committee in wanting to bring something that is good to the 
economy of our Nation and our way of life. If we wait until we can 
resolves this controversy in this manner, I am afraid it might be too 
late. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Congressman, do you think the money we have al¬ 
ready spent down there has been spent in vain ? 

Mr. Lyle. Unquestionably it has not, sir. If it has brought us to 
one realization, that we are past the day when we can safely rely on 
killing and burying as the sole defense against this disease, it has been 
worth every dime of it. 

I am not going to discuss whether it has been spent wisely or un¬ 
wisely, or whether or not there was graft or no graft. I am really not 
interested here in the circumstances under which the bulls were im¬ 
ported, but I am interested in picking up here, from the standpoint 
that we are now living with the disease, where it can come into the 
back door of Texas, Arizona, or California tomorrow or today, and 
we do not want to be left standing, gentlemen, with only an ax and a 
pit to put the dead cattle in. We want something more. 

Mr. Gillie. Of course, that is what these hearings are for, Mr. Con¬ 
gressman, to see what can be done right now with reference to research 
laboratories, with reference to how the disease got in here and so on. 
Of course, that will have to be settled later, but 1 think our committee 
ought to stick pretty well to our job and see if we cannot get this 
resolved. 

Mr. Bramblett. Mr. Chairman, may I put something in at that 
point? I agree with your statement, in general, Mr. Lyle, but T still 
think it is worth while as we go along to try to get some information 
and some understanding of where the liability lies so that while we are 
doing all these things which we have to do—and that is the primary 
thing—we can try to stop more importations, more violations. 

Mr. Lyle. I was not criticizing your efforts. I am personally not 
concerning myself with that this morning.before your committee. 

Mr. Bramblett. But you see the point I am making. In tracing 
liability we not only establish reasons and motives for past violations 
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but also protect ourselves against the same type of violations, importa¬ 
tions in the future. 

Mr. Lyle. It is very important. Mr. Bramblett. I did not want to 
leave the impression that I was not in favor of your inquiry there. 1 
simply wanted to get one point over, if 1 possibly could, that I am 
afraid if we wait until we resolve the controversy right now of whether 
or not we shall build a permanent laboratory within the continental 
limits of the United States, we are going to lose valuable time, Mr. 
Chairman. I think it can only be resolved in our way of doing busi¬ 
ness in America, by getting the scientists and the industry together. 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Lyle? 
Mr. Lyle. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. You evidently, for a layman Member of the House, 

have done quite a lot of studying on this problem. It is close to you 
in Mexico. Does it seem possible to you, because of the fact that Dr. 
Galloway from England has testified here that they have had a re¬ 
search laboratory since 1924, that we could get first-hand information 
in a hurry from England in that laboratory? 

Mr. Lyle. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. We conld get information over there, it seems to me, 

from their experience of over 20 years by the time we could let the 
contract or build the laboratory in this country. You could go on to 
Switzerland and Holland and get additional information. 

Mr. Lyle. Well, sir, I do not know about that. 1 cannot answer it. 
Certainly, you would not want to start a research program without 
sharing their experience. 

Mr. Simpson. That has been the testimony before this committee. I 
think every member of the subcommittee, and 1 believe the full Agri¬ 
cultural C ommittee, believes in research. I hope they do. For myself, 
1 do, but it seems to me that before we do this, we should take 30 or 40 
days and send somebody to England or Holland to come back with 
some recommendations. 

Mr. Lyle. 1 understand we have some people in Holland now, do 
we not ? 

Mr. Granger. Will the gentleman yield? 
I believe after 20 years, with all their research, all they know is 

what to do when they get it, to kill them and put them in a pit. 
Mr. Lyle. They use a combination, sir. They kill and quarantine 

m a certain area, which perhaps is the thing that ought to be done, but 
then they vaccinate in a bigger circle, do they not? 

Dr. iSimms. No; not in Great Britain. 
Mr. Lyle. I see. 

Mi. \Y orley. Slaughter and burial is the only known positive cure. 
* 1 • La^e- Of course, that will cure disease in a human being too, 

but we seldom resort to it. 

Mr. Bramblett. When they quarantine an area in England, it is 

t]ght. No one passes that. That is the kind of quarantine you would 
put into effect on the Mexican border, if and when it reaches that point. 
It would be tight, would it not? 

Di. Simms. I would say that you are speaking very conservatively 
when you say the British quarantine is tight. 

Mr. In le. Could I ask one question of Dr. Simms, Mr. Chairman? 
Mr. Gillie. You may do that. 
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Mr. Lyle. Does this country have on hand any type of vaccine which 
it could use if there were an outbreak tomorrow in Del Rio, Tex. ? 

Dr. Simms. No, sir. 
Mr. Lyle. Does the doctor feel that it might be useful to have 

some ? 
Dr. Simms. We feel very strongly that if the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 

ease breaks out in this country, the best methods to handle it would 
be to slaughter all diseased and exposed animals and establish a strict 
quarantine around the area. 

Mr. Lyle. What size radius would you use? 
Dr. Simms. The slaughter would include all of the animals that 

were diseased and exposed and those that were probably or even pos¬ 
sibly exposed. Then there would be a strict quarantine established 
for quite a good many miles surrounding the area, depending some¬ 
what upon the topography and movement of the animals. 

Mr. Lyle. You do not think it would be well to use vaccine on the 
ones outside, in the immediate area. 

Dr. Simms. In our last outbreak, we did not have a vaccine. We 
feel this way about vaccination. When you vaccinate, people build 
up a very fanatical belief in the success of the vaccine. We believe 
that we would set up among our own people the sort of a feeling that 
now the vaccine will protect them. We think the quarantine and 
slaughter would be the proper thing to use. I might say that is the 
program the British are following. They have had a large number of 
outbreaks of foot-and-mouth disease in the last 8 or 10 years in Eng¬ 
land. They have never let the disease become established, because they 
have quarantined immediately, slaughtered immediately, and they 
have not resorted to vaccines yet. 

Mr. Lyle. In that connection, gentlemen, if you leave the Mexican 
situation like it is, then you have a seed bed of infection there forever. 
That is correct, is it not? That means that daily and hourly, gentle¬ 
men, we are living with the disease. 

Mr. Bramblett. Congressman, if you will read the record, that was 
practically testified, that.it is permanent or endemic in Mexico at 
the present time. That is the reason for these hearings. 

Mr. Lyle. Under our present set-up. 
I call your attention to Mr. Kleberg’s well thought out and developed 

statement, Mr. Bob Kleberg, who is operator of the King ranch in 
south Texas. Mr. Kleberg says that in his judgment we could re¬ 
evaluate the situation in Mexico and with full cooperation of Mexico, 
perhaps stamp out the disease. 

Mr. Worley. That is the stumbling block, full cooperation on the 
part of Mexico. 

Mr. Lyle. But nevertheless, we have to realize that we are now liv¬ 
ing with the disease and I would highly recommend that the United 
States Government have on hand at least those vaccines which could 
possibly help in an outbreak, 

Mr. Simpson. Mr. Lyle, in response to my question to Dr. Simms 
in December as to why they could not vaccinate in this country, lie 
stated that he believed that the Department believed it was econom¬ 
ically impossible for the benefits obtained. An animal is only immune 
90 days to 6 months, is that not right, Dr. Simms ? 

71715—48-11 
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Dr. Simms. Perhaps a little longer than 90 days but the usual rec¬ 
ommendation is that new vaccination take place in from 6 months 
up to 9 months. 

Mr. Simpson. Do you recall my asking why this country did not go 
into a vaccination program? 

Dr. Simms. I recall it very clearly. It would be, of course, very, 
very expensive to launch a universal vaccination program in this 
country. 1 think, Mr. Lyle, if you will pardon me, was referring 
to vaccination in the immediate vicinity. 

Mr. Lyle. Immediately outside the quarantine area. 
Dr. Simms. I cannot understand why it would cost $1.50 and I be¬ 

lieve that was brought out in the testimony at the time, to vaccinate 
an animal and if it lasted for 6 months a group like the Klebergs or 
anybody else who had a good herd would not give $6 a year in order to 
vaccinate their animals. 

Mr. Lyle. If they had any assurance that it woidd be helpful, I am 
reasonably sure that they would go wholeheartedly for it. I cannot 
speak for them on that, but I am reasonably sure that if they had any 
assurance they would do so. 

Mr. Gillie. Of course, Mr. Lyle, if the Klebergs should go to vacci¬ 
nating these cattle and sell one of them into another herd 150 miles 
away and 6 months later this broke out with it, you see how easy it 
could spread. 

Now. hog cholera vaccination, that is almost 100 percent perfect. 
We continue to have some of the worst outbreaks of hog cholera in 
this country and are continuing to have them in spite of vaccination. 

Mr. Lyle. But, Dr. Gillie, if foot-and-mouth disease breaks out in 

Texas, there will not be any cattle shipped out of there. 
Mr. Simpson. Can I ask Dr. Gillie a question there? 
My understanding is that under the present legislation or the direc¬ 

tives of the Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Animal Industry, 
there can be no vaccination in this country at the present time. Is 
that right, Dr. Simms? 

Dr. Simms. We have issued no regulation to prevent the use of 
vaccines in this country in a case of an outbreak. We do feel that at 
the present time in case of an outbreak it would be the most economical 
thing to stamp it out as it has in the past. It might be that the slaugh¬ 
ter method would be very objectionable on the part of the public. 
We hope that will not obtain. 

Mr. Simpson. Suppose some owner of a full-blooded herd in this 
country wanted to import some vaccine from Denmark and vaccinate 
his animals. Can he do it? 

Dr. Simms. We would not support the vaccination at the present 
time. 

Mr. Simpson. Can he do it ? 
Dr. Simms. He cannot import it without the permission of the 

Bureau. 
Mr. IjYle. • He cannot even buy it, can he ? 
Mr. Simpson. Then vaccination as of today in this country is pro¬ 

hibited? 
Mr. Lyle. I think that is wrong. I will bow to the scientists, but 

I think from the statements I have read about it, and this report that 
I have read which was made by the Commission and this recent report 
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which you, Dr. Simms, made to the Congressional Library, that they 
ought to have a definite program. I agree that the only possible way 
now, if foot-and-mouth disease did break out in Texas, would be to 
slaughter those in the immediate affected herds and to set up a quar¬ 
antine; but it seems to me that those in the immediate area ought to be 
vaccinated and that we ought to have some vaccines on hand. 

Mr. Granger. We can do that. 

Mr. Lyle. We do not have an ounce of it in this country. Is that 
not correct ? 

Dr. Simms. That is correct. 
Mr. Lyle. And you cannot buy it commercially. You have to have 

the Government bring it in. 
Mr. Granger. They can bring it in. 
Air-. Lyle. They never have, sir. 
Mr. W orley. Where are the vaccines coming from that go into 

Mexico ? 
Dr. Simms. Europe and South America. There are vaccines avail¬ 

able in Europe and they could be, if we deemed it advisable, brought 
in and would arrive here in a relatively short time. The European 
laboratories stock a fair amount of the vaccine. 

Mr. Lyle. I do not want to get over my head in a scientific discus¬ 
sion, because I know nothing about it; but I know that a country which 
could develop the atomic bomb under the circumstances it did, could 
develop a cure for this terrible disease that affects humanity. I know 
we can do it, gentlemen, and Ave must approach it Avith prudence and 
caution but not timidity. I hope this committee will recommend the 
strongest measures be taken that can possibly be compatible with the 
seriousness of the situation and the dreaded disease. I thank you very 
much for your courtesy. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Lyle, Ave thank you very much. 
Mr. Lyle. Would you gentlemen like a copy of Dr. Simms’ state¬ 

ment in the Congressional Library? 
Mr. Worley. It would be helpful to have it in the record. 
Mr. Gillie. We have inserted that in the record, have we not ? 
Mr. Lyle. It may be. 

Mr. Worley. I would like to say you made a very excellent wit¬ 
ness, Mr. Lyle, and there were sound suggestions in your testimony. 
I hope I am not too optimistic when I say that before very long you 
will have an opportunity to vote on a measure which will provide for 
full and complete research. 

Mr. Lyle. I hope so, Mr. Worley. I think it is a great step forward 
and I am reasonably sure that Congress will not be niggardly about 
appropriations for this matter. 

Mr. Worley. There is bound to be a cure, and it is worth the risk. 
Mr. Lyle. I think we are most fortunate to have a man with the 

background and training of Dr. Gillie in this situation. I have great 
confidence in him and I will back him up all the way. 

Mr. Worley. So will the committee. 

Mr. Granger. Before you leave, Congressman, if you have any 
doubts as to the wisdom of the money that has been appropriated to 
stop foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico, the facts are that if we had not 
maintained that quarantine and taken the precautions we did, the 
probability is that we would have had it in the United States. I think 
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unequivocally we can say that the 40 million or whatever we have 
spent has been wisely spent. 

Mr. Lyle. I thought I said that, Mr. Granger. I meant to. 
Mr. Granger. I did not understand you to say that. 
Mr. Lyle. I meant to say it, and I believe it sincerely. Is this report 

of yours in the record, Dr. Simms? 
Dr. Simms. I think that has been filed with the committee. If it has 

not, I will be glad to furnish copies. 
Mr. Lyle. Thank you very much, Dr. Gillie. 
Mr. Gillie. The next speaker is Dr. Duckworth. Dr. Duckworth 

is the assistant director in the department of agriculture in California, 
is that correct ? 

Dr. Duckworth. That is correct. 

STATEMENT OF DR. DUCKWORTH, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, DEPART¬ 
MENT OF AGRICULTURE IN CALIFORNIA 

t 

Dr. Duckworth. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, 
I am Charles U. Duckworth, assistant director of the California De¬ 
partment of Agriculture. 

Mr. Chairman, I could very well say, (‘Amen” to practically every¬ 
thing the previous speaker said and sit down and save a lot of work 
on the part of the committee and myself, but there are a few extra 
points I would like to touch upon. 

I think he brought out some very significant things and I want to 
go just a little bit afield for the sake of comparison. The comparison 
is not exactly apt, but it indicates progress along certain lines. It is not 
too many years ago when we were talking about the control of what 
was then Bang’s disease and is now brucellosis, that the only method 
of doing the job was by slaughter. Some very commendable work 
was done by the scientists of the Bureau of Animal Industry and a 
vaccine was developed. In California we resisted the slaughter pro¬ 
gram on Bang’s disease and there have been no cattle killed on a pro¬ 
gram of slaughter and indemnity in that State, and we think we have 
made a very forward move. At the last session of the legislature, 
money was appropriated whereby it is now compulsory in California to 
vaccinate all dairy heifer calves at the expense of the State. Beef 
calves may be vaccinated optionally. If the grower wants his calves 
vaccinated, we shall do so. I merely point that out in keeping with 
what the former speaker said about progress and looking for some¬ 
thing better than slaughter. 

\ on have to take into consideration that those of us who opposed 
the slaughter program felt that progress was necessary in the line of 
immunization rather than slaughter and we contrast this one with 
a disease that is not established in the United States. On the other 
hand, we must agree with what has been stated here, that it is estab¬ 
lished in Mexico and there were some of us, at least, who felt it was 
established in Mexico when we got on the job. In connection with 
the theories of research, I would like to present, Mr. Chairman, the 
foot-and-mouth-disease resolutions as adopted by the advisory com¬ 
mittee in which we stated on the 6th of December when these recom¬ 
mendations were given to Secretary Anderson: 

The development of research program outside the continental United States to 
study the disease and the use of vaccines. The preparations of vaccines not 
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harmful in spreading the disease wholly to be used as an aid to control during 
and in conjunction with the eradication program. 

This has other provisions and other recommendations. I would 
like to present that, if I may, Mr. Chairman, for inclusion in your 
record. 

Mr. Gillie. Is this the resolution that was adopted by the research 

committee ? 

Dr. Duckworth. No; that is a resolution by the foot-and-mouth 
advisory committee to the Secretary. This is not the scientific 
committee. 

Mr. Gillie. All right. With the permission of the committee, we 
will have it inserted in the record. 

(The resolution referred to is as follows:) 

Be it resolved. That we make the following recommendations to the President 
and Congress of the United States relative to the control and eradication of foot- 
and-mouth disease in the Republic of Mexico and urge that the Secretary of Agri¬ 
culture do everything within his power to carry out the following program: 

1. Immediate renegotiations between this country and Mexico at highest rank¬ 
ing levels. The purpose of the negotiations to develop a practical and efficient 
program along recognized and accepted lines for the complete eradication of foot- 
and-mouth disease ip Mexico. 

2. The appointment of an administrator of unquestioned ability with complete 
authority over all operations, reporting directly to the President and the depart¬ 
ments indicated by him. 

3. The appointment of the most competent scientist available to the Secretary 
of Agriculture to coordinate and conduct field operations; working always in 
close cooperation with the administrator where the technical work involves 
questions of policy. 

4. The employment of personnel best qualified to carry on the work regardless 
of rank, civil-service rating, or length of service. 

5. Assurances that during the negotiations and at all times thereafter until 
the disease is completely eradicated the program will have the full unqualified 
support of all departments of government. 

6. The development of research program outside the continental United States 
to study the disease and the use of vaccines. The preparation of vaccines, not 
harmful in spreading the disease, to be used solely as an aid to control during 
and in conjunction with the eradication program. 

7. A study of the economic impact on the Mexican Government and the Mexican 
people. 

8. The construction of a fence on the international boundary at the earliest 
date possible. The immediate construction of an adequate fence along the present 
quarantine line within Mexico. 

9. The continuation of the canning program in the clean States of northern 
Mexico and all technical help necessary to implement the completion of plants 
now under construction. 

10. A request be made of Congress for authority to do all things herein recom¬ 
mended and that funds be provided to carry on the operations of the program 
m all of its phases. 

Dr. Duckworth. In speaking of this bill, 5098, I would like to 
merely say it is my opinion that we should have research in the United 
States or we should not have research in the United States and sit 
down. But, the whole program in Mexico and there too, because the 
livestock-disease men, using the words “foot-and-mouth disease,” and 
the press insist on using the words “hoof-and-mouth disease,” I think 
it would be a fine thing if we would settle on the simpler term of 
“aftosa”, as used in Mexico. 

The entire program is so inseparable from research that it seems to 
me we must go a little bit into the past and see what has been done in 
order to determine what we are going to do. Just a year ago I was in 
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Washington and we were discussing the situation in Mexico and I 
returned to California and I submitted a report to the director of agri¬ 
culture there. I will not read it all. It is rather lengthy. I would 
like to read a paragraph, if I may. [Reading:] 

In contemplating the problems, one cannot be too optimistic about the outcome. 
If it is necessary to completely liquidate all susceptible animals within the zone, 
the question arises naturally, is it physically xiossible to do so? In considering 
this, one must take into consideration that we would be working in a foreign 
country where we do not understand the government as we do our own, and 
could rightfully contemplate that we would not have the same measure of im¬ 
partiality and law enforcement. 

Further, the attitude of the people must be taken into consideration as well 
as the terrific effect on their lives the proposed program would have. That part 
of their agriculture geared to the work of oxen must, of necessity, be seriously 
interfered with. The possibility and probability of slaughtering susceptible 
animals which have recovered from the disease is problematical. We are advised 
that there are representatives from other governments in Mexico advising against 
our slaughter method and advocating treatment. 

I merely read that to indicate that some of us felt way back there in 
the beginning that there was a very serious question as to whether the 
job of slaughter as conducted' in this country could be done. We have 
listened to statements here that we felt we only ha,d a 50-50 chance 
when we went down there, and in my opinion it should have been ap¬ 
preciated that you did not have a 50-50 chance. You had practically 
no chance at all. If that were' true, then it would seem to me highly 
desirable that research should have been going on in Mexico but it 
was steadfastly resisted by our Government. As to whether or not 
you had an opportunity to do the job, I would like to set forth a few 
very pertinent observations. 

The United States Department of Agriculture Circular 325 deals 
with foot-and-mouth disease in 1914 and points out some very perti¬ 
nent things. It states that of 3,556 infected herds, 605 were infected 
through virus carried upon shoes, clothing, or bodies of persons and 
that of 814 unknown cases it is probable that a considerable propor¬ 
tion were infected in this way, making more.than 1 out of 6 of the total 
infections the result of this method of transmission. It also states 
that the infective agent may be spread so readily that it is difficult 
to prevent its dissemination even where animals are confined in tight 
sanitary buildings with the most careful use of disinfectants and sur¬ 
rounded by guards. Technical Bulletin No. 76 points out that the 
infected material can survive in earth for at least 25 to 30 days. It 
goes on and points out experiments wherein soil was impregnated with 
the virus and then tested on animals and it was found that the virus 
did live up to this length of time. The experiments were discon¬ 
tinued. Contrast that information as published in our governmental 
bulletins with the situation in Mexico that you gentlemen saw. 

Mr. Granger. What is the date of that? 
Dr. Duckworth. August 11. Contrast that with what you gentle¬ 

men saw in Mexico where there were places where cattle were to be 
slaughtered, and people were milling around those places by the hun¬ 
dreds. If one of the principal ways of dissemination in the United 
States was on the clothing and shoes of people, surelv we could not have 
felt we had a 50-50 chance in Mexico with people milling around those 
places and going home to their own villages or wherever they wanted 
to go. 
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I point that out merely to indicate that the impossibility of the 
success of the program should have been recognised sooner and that 
research work should have been going on in Mexico. The Mexican 
people, we are informed, favored some work there and they were even 
making vaccine. They were instructed to discontinue making it. As 
to the use of the vaccine then in the United States—I appreciate this 
is getting slightly away from the immediate subject, Mr. Chairman, 
but I think it is very pertinent in view of the fact that questions have 
been bought up about it. 

In letters to Mr. Albert Mitchell, who is chairman of the advisory 
committee, under date of August 31 and under date of August 8, 
1947- 

Mr. Granger. What was the date of the bulletin you previously 
read from'( 

Dr. Duckworth. I do not know the date of it. The technical bul¬ 
letin I had reference to was the one mentioned by the preceding 
speaker of June 1928. The date of the Farmers’ Bulletin, I think 
the last revision, was in 1938. It is Farmers’ Bulletin GOG, and is 
available in the record. I pointed out in these letters, without read¬ 
ing them and putting too much material into the file, that it was my 
opinion that we should have someone going to Switzerland. I say I am 
firmly of the opinion that the vaccination program as carried on in 
Switzerland together with the slaughter of infected animals should 
be investigated and studied as thoroughly at as early a date as possi¬ 
ble. The very thought of vaccination seems to be frowned upon by 
some of our top-flight Government disease-control men, but I cannot 
emphasize too strongly that it is my personal opinion that vaccination 
as an aid in eradication in Mexico is a great aid and considered so by 
leading scientists. 

These letters were sent on to Secretary Anderson as indicated by 
a reply I have here from Mr. Anderson in which he sets forth some very 
pertinent statements. I would like to read a portion of it, if I may. 
Mr. Anderson says in part, eradication measures are so harsh in their 
application that everyone cries out for a different method and par¬ 
ticularly for the use of modern methods rather than the old methods 
developed before medical science had progressed to its present levels. 
We fully appreciate the reasoning behind such urging. It does seem 
that medical science would have found a way to eradicate a disease 
such as foot-and-mouth disease without using the slaughter method. 

Obviously it would be an easy decision for the Bureau of Animal 
Industry to take credit for a more progressive stand and use the latest 
experimental knowledge in fostering vaccination. However, the prac¬ 
tical experience gained in fighting this disease, not only in several 
outbreaks in the United States but also in many other countries of the 
world, do not show that the vaccination method will eradicate the 
disease. “Eradicate” is underscored. Whereas it has been demon¬ 
strated time and again that the slaughter method will establish this 
purpose, your personal experience in outbreaks in California serve 
very well to illustrate what can be accomplished with the slaughter 
method. With particular respect to the Mexican situation, we quote 
below a paragraph from a memorandum transmitted to the Depart¬ 
ment of State on August 13 in reply to inquiries from the Mexican 
Government relative to the use of vaccines in that program, and the 
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question of the use of vaccine has been approached carefully,.keeping 
in mind clearly the goal which is the complete eradication of the disease 
in Mexico. Scientific experimentation does not indicate that this goal 
can be achieved with vaccination alone and the experience of many 
years with this procedure in many countries of the world shows clearly 
that vaccination alone is incapable of bringing about eradication. 

With respect to using vaccine concurrently with the slaughter 
method, the research to date in England and on virus found in Mexico 
does not show that vaccine in use in other countries have ability to 
properly immunize against it. Also it is believed that resistance to 
the slaughter and burial of exposed animals would be heightened 
through the use of vaccines so that eradication would be long delayed if 
not entirely forestalled. The nature of foot-and-mouth disease and 
the effects of use of vaccines are such that a livestock owner probably 
would be convinced after early observation of the use of the vaccine 
that such use furnishes an answer to his problem and he and his 
neighbors would thereafter be set against the slaughter method. Then 
it is reasonable to expect that this conviction would spread rapidly 
throughout the infected areas of Mexico, soon bringing the eradica¬ 
tion campaign to a halt. The result would be that the vaccination 
method alone would be used; and all evidence points then to the 
permanent existence of the disease in that ai-ea, although the vaccines 
probably would reduce losses from the disease. 

Full realization of the bad effects produced by the continuation of 
the disease would not come to the individual owner until they had 
lived with it for many months. After that length of time it would be 
too late to again take up the slaughter method to eradicate the disease. 
For these reasons, the Department of Agriculture is unable to endorse 
the use of foot-and-mouth disease vaccines in the eradication campaign. 
It may be well at this point to emphasize that the Department of Agri¬ 
culture has authority to spend funds for the eradication of the disease 
in Mexico only along the lines agreed upon in exchange of diplomatic 
notes between the two governments on March 17 and 18 of this year. 
Clearly these notes and the action taken by the Joint Commission, the 
Mexican Government, the Department, and the United States Con¬ 
gress in reliance thereon provide only for a program that will insure 
complete eradication of the disease. Any major deviation from such 
a program appears to be unauthorized. 

Now, in connection with that statement, I would like to read just a 
few lines from Public Law No. 8 under date of February 28 in which 
we find these words: 

I he Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to cooperate with the Government 
of Mexico carrying out operations or measures to eradicate, suppress, or con¬ 
trol or to prevent or retard foot-and-mouth disease or rinderpest in Mexico where 
lie deems such action necessary to protect the livestock and related industries of 
the United States. 

Mr. Simpson. Could I ask a question right there? 
\ on mentioned rinderpest. That pertains to hogs, does it not ? 
Dr. Duckworth. Yes, sir. 

Mr. Simpson. Practically all the testimony before this subcommittee 
has been relative to cattle. I have heard very, very little testimony 
relating to anything qn the hog situation. 
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Dr. Duckworth. Well, it says to protect livestock here. You do not 
hear very much because, after all, Mexico is not a swine-producing 
country. Of course, where you are talking about foot-and-mouth 
disease, you must include all susceptible animals, so where you are 
speaking of cattle, you in substance are talking about hogs as well. 

Mr. Simpson. Were you in Mexico? 
Dr. Duckworth. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Simpson. Did you notice the hogs having foot-and-mouth dis¬ 

ease ? 
Dr. Duckworth. I did not see any hogs affected at all; no, sir; al¬ 

though I will have to say in that connection that I do not think I saw 
more than a couple of hundred hogs, one here and two there, and one 
some place else. They were not prevalent like cattle were. They were 
scavengers tied up around somebody’s little living accommodations. 
In bringing that to your attention, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I do 
it for the purpose of indicating that if the law means what it says 
that you could suppress or retard, that there was nothing in the world 
to prevent the use of vaccine or some study with the exception of policy. 

Now, getting back closely here to your bill in question, for many, 
many years the Department of Agriculture has advised against the 
use of virus of foot-and-mouth disease in this country for research pur¬ 
poses. Agriculture in this country is so thoroughly sold on the idea 
that you cannot keep that virus confined that a bill to conduct research 
within the United States came as a distinct and decided shock. The 
Bureau has done a fine job over many years in selling us that idea. It 
is not an idea that was many years old and discontinued. To those of 
us who felt that research on the disease and the possible use of vac¬ 
cination should be studied in Mexico, publicity was released, and I 
recall particularly in July and August and November of 1947 I heard 
it on the radio, information to the effect that work of that nature in 
Mexico was inadvisable because of the extreme difficulty of keeping 
the virus from escaping and infecting livestock. 

If that were true in July, August, and November of last year, it 
seems to us in agriculture that it would be equally true in January or 
February of 1948. I wish I could have been here to have heard Dr. 
Galloway. I think very highly of Dr. Galloway as a research scientist. 
I was not here, and I can only go on hearsay as to what I heard, that 
the virus had not escaped from the laboratories in England. It is the 
most difficult thing, gentlemen, to absolutely place responsibility for 
many outbreaks of foot-and-mouth disease on individual premises. 
Maybe some of the numerous premises affected in England annually 
could have come from that laboratory. We say if we are going to say 
that that is true, then I think we must also recognize the statement in 
the report of Dr. Schoening, who has recently returned from Europe 
and also whom I regard very highly and as one of the leading scientists 
on this disease in the world. 

He says in his report that there is no foot-and-mouth disease in 
Denmark, that Denmark has discontinued the manufacture of vaccine 
at the present time because it has a surplus on hand. Now, what became 
of the disease? Maybe they have done a pretty good job in Denmark. 
There are those who say there is no recurrence in Denmark; that is 
all. Maybe that is true. On the other hand, maybe it is gone, and 
when it shows up again in Denmark it may come from some of the 
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other countries that are not doing as good a job. Those countries in 
Europe are surrounded by people who do not get together on a con¬ 
structive, coordinated program; and it could well be that if a country 
like Swizerland, which has done a fine job with the slaughter and vac¬ 
cination program, a program that we are in substance talking about 
in Mexico at the present time, was situated like Mexico and was not 
surrounded with infected countries they could clean up their situation 
with vaccination and quarantine. 

We are stuck with the necessity of trying it in Mexico; and while 
we are trying it I cannot urge too strongly what the previous speaker 
mentioned, and that is to get busy on research wherever and whenever 
we can, as quickly as we can. We know that people in countries where 
research is being carried on have a lot of information. We can by 
sending men trained and thinking about virus to those countries, and 
those laboratories learn a lot before it is necessary for us to have our 
own facilities working anywhere. We need virus men who are both 
within and without Government service at the present time; and, to use 
also the former speaker's analogy of an atomic bomb, when we did that 
we reached out and got the best nuclear scientists we could on that pro¬ 
gram wherever they were available in the United States; and we must 
do the same thing with virus specialists if we are to get anywhere 
with this research. We are doing research on human and plant dis¬ 
eases all over the world. We can do it some place else. 

We speak about the loss of a laboratory maybe through war. Yes; 
and you can lose your laboratory in the interests, too, through the 
medium of an outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease. There has been 
some discussion of placing a laboratory on Angel Island in San Fran¬ 
cisco Bay. Let us assume for the sake of discussion that you put a 
laboratory there at a cost of $15,000,000, or whatever it might cost. 
After you have been in operation 6 months, we will assume you have 
an active virus in there, and we have a present repetition of what hap¬ 
pened in California in 1921. Let us say that the virus actually came 
in through ship garbage. I do not think agriculture in California 
would ever look further than that laboratory. I think there would 
be so much difficulty raised that the laboratory would be compelled 
to fold up and j’ou would have lost your investment anyway. I think 
that is true of any State where the laboratory might be placed. Agri¬ 
culture has been thoroughly schooled by our Government that this 
virus is too dangerous to play with when we do not have infection in 
the country. If we do get infection, that is a different story. We 
will work in it or under it the same as we did then with brucellosis. 
There is another point that I think is of extreme importance to bring 
up at this point also. The previous speaker mentioned the use of vac¬ 
cine and asked questions of our livestock-disease-control officials here. 
I think it is all important that this Government make up its mind 
what we are going to do if we have foot-and-mouth disease in here next 
week, as to whether or not we are going to permit the use of vaccine 
or whether we are going to go straight clown the road on slaughter. 

It would be disastrous for this country to do the same thing that 
was done in Mexico. I happened to be in the State of Queretaro 
when the El Jacal herd broke out in foot-and-mouth disease. That 
v as an exellent herd of purebred animals. They were slaughtered. 
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The blood lines, as mentioned by the Congressman from Texas, were 
lost; and now we change the program and all around this premise 
where these fine-blooded animals were destroyed are ordinary cattle 
that we anticipate protection for through the use of vaccine. If that 
happens to pure-blooded animals in this country, it is going to be a 
very regrettable thing. 

I know the question is hard to decide, but foot-and-mouth disease 
never makes anything but a mess of so-and-so’s out of anybody who 
works with it. You are going to have to make a decision and I think 
you are going to have to make it very quickly so we can know what 
we are going to do. 

Mr. Cl lairman, I am inclined to believe that agriculture has listened 
to our Bureau of Animal Industry for so many years and so recently 
saying that it Avas dangerous to handle the virus in this country that 
we are in the position of the man who asked for a loan of $5, and when 
the banker said, “What did you say?” He said, “Will you loan me 
$10?” And the banker said, “I heard you the first time.” I think 
Ave heard them the first time. We heard them in July, August, and 
November. 

They said it was too dangerous. Now, in January Avhen Ave said it 
was all right, we say, Ave heard you the first time. I think that is about 
as much as I have to offer, Mr. Chairman, and I will be glad, if I can, 
to try to answer any questions the committee might have. 

Mr. Giixie. Now, you know somthing about this disease. You have 
studied it and been with it. What recommendations could you give 
to this committee on the research problem Ave have before us today? 

Dr. Duckworth. Mr. Chairman, I would propose that our Govern¬ 
ment comb these United States for men with a leaning toward virus 
diseases. You know, Mr. Chairman—the other men, probably because 
they do not have that particular line of training, do not appreciate it 
as Avell as you do—that a man might be a wonder on streptococcus 
and have studied that whole family, but lie would not know too much 
about virus, and the other Avay around. I think we should comb these 
United States and get the finest men we can on virus diseases. We 
should look for some young men that have a good span of life ahead of 
them that can learn and give something to you. I would send those 
men to work cooperatively with any of the foreign countries that would 
permit us to work comparatively with them. If I am correctly in¬ 
formed, there is a lot of Europe that does not have any money in its 
pocket. 1 cannot help but feel that those people Avould be tickled to 
death if a little American money Avere put into their countries to aug¬ 
ment the work that they are doing on the study of foot-and-mouth 
disease and its ATi ruses. 

I think we could progress a long way before Ave did find it necessary 
to have our own physical facilities to do the job. In Mexico I think 
we can do some research. 

Yes; there are problems in there that are difficult. I appreciate 
that. There are problems as to the acquisition of animals that you 
know are absolutely clean; but the same thing that brings it to us, 
transportation, could remo\Te that. It is expensive, but it could be 
done. I think we should cooperate with the Mexican Government in 
some work to be done cloAvn there with some physical facilities to be 
instituted in Mexico and we should have men throughout the world, 
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wherever a government will welcome us, to study with the scientists 
that are already working. 

Mr. Gillie. It is your opinion, then, that we should find these scien¬ 

tists and send them to the old country to take up this work and try 
to perfect it before we build a research laboratory of our own ? 

Dr. Duckworth. I think I would put in the temporary facilities 
that would do a pretty good job in Mexico. I think there are a lot of 
things we can learn without having the absolute top-notch sort of 
facilities and things we are talking about in this country. 

Mr. Gillie. Do you think our Bureau would be willing to go clown 
there with the Mexican Government, and do research work? 

Dr. Duckworth. I do not know whether they would or not. I 
appreciate the Mexican people, the situation in Mexico. I think I 
know Mexicans about as well as most folks. I was raised with them 
and I am one-quarter Mexican myself. I believe that with the proper 
handling of those people, they will cooperate with us. We are in the 
dog house now; I will concede that. 

Mr. Worley. Somehow or other we have not been able to find that 
wav to cooperate. 

Dr. Duckworth. The reason for that, I believe, Congressman 
Worley, is because the Mexicans were convinced from the start that 
this job could not be done the way we wanted to do it. I think if you 
give them a ray of hope, they will go with you. Mexico has some 
pretty capable veterinary scientists, too. I think they would welcome 
an opportunity to cooperate with this country on a job that they 
thought offered them a little ray of hope. 

Mr. Bramblett. Do you feel, Dr. Duckworth, that from the very 
beginning we did not have a chance in Mexico? 

Dr. Duckworth. Yes, sir. 
Mr. Bramblett. Do you agree with all of the statements that have 

been made by Senator Hatfield, as well as Senator Powers? 
Dr. Duckworth. Yes, sir; I concur 100 percent. 
Mr. Gillie. That concludes our hearing this morning. 
Mr. Montague. Mr. Chairman, may I have 1 minute? I would 

like to call attention to this point that was mentioned this morning, 
and I think that a conclusion ought to be drawn from it, that after 
the Brazilian bulls were landed in Mexico on the 28th of September 
1946, and then our scientists, Dr. Wardlow and Dr. Snyder, made an 
inspection of those bulls and all of the cattle that were supposed to 
have come in contact with both shipments of bulls. They issued a 
statement that they had inspected those cattle and found them clean 
of disease. Then the President on the night of the 17th of October 
in his speech stated that he was lifting the embargo on Mexican cattle 
and allowing them to come in. 

Now, then, the two men we had down there, Dr. Wardlow and 
I)r. Snyder, were not only good scientists but were experienced field 
men in field work. If they couldn't find the disease either among the 
cattle that were supposed to be exposed to these bulls or among the 
bulls themselves, do you not think the industry is justified in its fear 
of the conclusions that the scientists might make and that we are a 
little afraid of their statement now that it would not be dangerous to 
have the virus brought into this country ? It was immediately after 
that that we know that the disease broke out in Mexico about the 1st 
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of November. It was not reported up here until the 19th of Decem¬ 
ber, but it existed there just a few days after this inspection was made, 
so scientists cannot tell about that. 

We are, I think, justified in our position that we are fearful of that 
situation. We are fearful of the conclusion that scientists might make 
about the safety of bringing the virus in and bringing in the infected 
animals. That is all I wanted to say about that point. 

Another point is, at the beginning last August I sent to the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture clippings from a number of Mexican newspapers 
that I take. They are in Spanish, and I am sure the Department had 
the translations made. Among those clippings were several state¬ 
ments issued by the former President of Mexico there to the effect 
that he had vaccinated his cattle. He made a full statement. This 
was in a statement signed by General Cardenas himself, the former 
President, and that he had vaccinated his herds and that in doing so 
he had immunized his cattle against the disease and himself against 
the bite, so he said he had vaccinated several thousand head of cattle. 

Now, I have inquired from the Mexican scientist, down there, Dr. 
Camargo, whether or not any vaccinating had ever been done. I made 
this inquiry after I had read Genei'al Cardenas’ signed statement. 
He said it was not so. I wonder if the Department has any infor¬ 
mation about the use of vaccine in Mexico during this period of time. 
1 think it might be helpful to the committee if they had that informa¬ 
tion and that the effect of it was if they did use it. 

Dr. Duckworth. Mr. Chairman, may I have one more word, please? 
I am glad that Judge Montague thought of that. It brought to mind 
a point that I thought of while I was listening and I forgot to touch 
on it. We have heard about the importation of animals into this 
country, stopping off to acquire citizenship in another country and 
then coming on into this country. There is some record, I think, in 
the files of the Bureau about some hogs that came from Denmark by 
way of the Virgin Islands. There seems to be some provision in some 
law that permits such a thing as that under the regulation of the 
section and the 60-day period admits them. Then if they are going 
to accept the theory that the bulls brought the disease from Brazil, 
than that regulation needs very serious overhauling. Those bulls 
came on to that island, if I am correctly informed, the 12th of May. 
You have May, June, July, August, September, and October, and 
November, 6 or 7 months in which there was apparently no evidence 
of foot-and-mouth disease. Let us say it was November when the 
Mexicans suspected it and we got down there in December. You have 
a minimum of 6 months, anyway, in which those bulls reportedly and 
reputedly manifested no foot-and-mouth disease. 

Now, had they moved to some place else and come in under the 60- 
day citizenship, then we might have had foot-and-mouth.disease here. 
If we accept that theory, that they brought it in, I think we are very 
unsafe in permitting animals to come in after they acquire citizenship 
on a short stay in another country. 

Senator Hatfield. Mr. Chairman, at that point, I would like to add 
that I had a search made and I searched myself a limited time. I 
could find no regulation such as Dr. Duckworth has referred to except 
amendment No. 3 that I referred to yesterday that was in existence 
from the 5th of June until the 18th of October. I wonder if you would 
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ask the members of the Bureau of Animal Industry whether there is 
any such regulation as Dr. Duckworth refers to under some 1890 law? 
I was unable to find any. I wondered if they could answer that 
question. 

Mr. Worley. I think the committee ought to be a little bit clearer on 
just what all the regulations are. 

Dr. Simms. Dr. Fladness can give you a statement on that. 
Dr. Fladness. The basis statute prohibits the importation of animals 

that are diseased or that have been exposed to disease within 00 days. 
In other words, we must satisfy ourselves in permitting importation 
of animals that they have not been exposed to these diseases within 
60 days. 

Mr. Bramblett. By basic statute you mean 1890 ? 
Dr. Fladness. That is the 1890 statute. Beyond that 60 days, it is 

within he discretion of the Secretary of Agriculture by regulation 
to stipulate conditions under which they can come in. Now, that is the 
basis for the 60-day proposition. It has been the practice in connec¬ 
tion with some other countries that when they have been in a country 
that we have every reason to believe, to the best of our knowledge, that 
they are free from these diseases—when they have been in that country 
50 or 60 days, they are considered to have complied with that statute 
and they are then imported as cattle or hogs or sheep of the country 
from which they come to the United States. 

Mr. Worley. Is there any question in your mind but wliat the 
disease was brought in by these bulls from Brazil to Mexico? 

Dr. Fladness. I must say that we of our own knowledge do not 
know that the bulls brought the disease. We have, if I may be per¬ 
mitted to say so, stated always that we do not know. Now, when 
the Mexicans first got the report of the disease down there and went 
to investigate, which began on the 5th of December, as I recall it, they 
looked into the history of when the disease first appeared and so on 
and it was established, according to their evidence, not ours, that it 
had first appeared in the last few days of October or around the 
1st of November. 

It was their conclusion, as stated to us, that it first appeared on 
the ranch or in the immediate neighborhood of the ranch where those 
bills were placed in Mexico. That is not our investigation, that is 
theirs. 

Mr. Worley. Our Government made no independent investigation? 
Dr. Fladness. No, sir; we did not attempt to dig into the history 

of the origin of it in Mexico. 
Mr. Worley. As one who is probably most familiar with the cir¬ 

cumstances, do you think it would be safe to assume these Zebu bulls 
brought in the disease ? 

Dr. Fladness. I would not go so far as to say that we would be safe 
in assuming it, because it comes out now by statements of a former 
Mexican official himself that there have been other clandestine move¬ 
ments of livestock into Mexico of which we had no knowledge at all. 

For instance, fighting bulls come in perhaps by two’s or three’s. 
It is not difficult. We had been warning them all the years that you 
can do it once or twice, or maybe even 10 times, but you eventually 
will bring in the wrong one. Which of these was the wrong one I 
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am not prepared to say, and I do not think I would be safe in assum¬ 
ing that it was any particular one of them. 

Senator Hatfield. Mr. Chairman, might I ask through you another 
question, and that is this—whether or not the Bureau has ever had 
any legal opinion as to whether or not the 60-day provision of the law 
of 1890 was affected by section 306 and 306 (a) of the Tariff Act of 

. 1930 which prohibited the importation of animals from any country 
in which the Secretary of Agriculture found foot-and-mouth disease 
to exist. 

In other words, I want to know whether or not that section passed 
in 1930 would not have the effect of overruling or repealing or nullify¬ 
ing that portion of the law of 1890 which referred to the 60-day period? 

* Mr. Gillie. I will have to ask the Bureau of Animal Industry to 
answer that. 

Senator Hatfield. I am wondering if they ever had any legal 
opinion on that point. 

Dr. Fladness. We do not have a direct legal opinion on that, but 
informally we have had that opinion. We have had no formal written 
opinion on that specific point. It has been held in a number of other 
cases in connection with section 306 (a) that the importation is from 
the country from which they are shipped to the United States. That 
is what is prohibited by section 306 (a). 

For instance, the Canadian situation. By agreement at an Empire 
Conference in 1930, the Canadians agreed to accept breeding cattle 
from Great Britain, notwithstanding that they were not 100 percent 
clean but under control, provided certain special restrictions were 
placed on them, like quarantine. They are the ones who issue the 
permits. If our people want to get animals of British origin, we do 
not have a thing in the world to do with it. They get their permits 
from the Canadian authorities. They import them into Canada, and 
under the combination of the two laws when they later wish to import 
them into the United States with proof that those animals have been 
there in Canada and have been accepted by the Canadians so that it 
fully meets the 60-day freedom-from-exposure clause, they are eligible 
for importation into the United States. 

Mr. Gillie. Mr. Bramblett has a question. 
Mr. Bramblett. It is a little bit unrelated to the specific subject, Dr. 

Fladness, but I wonder if you and Dr. Simms will take it up with the 
proper authorities and see if we cannot get that secret report of yours 
from the lower part of South America put into this record so we can get 
all of the information. Somebody is always talking about a secret 
report. I would like to get as many of them as we can into the open. 
Maybe we can then start and go. Will you see if we can get that and'- 
put it in the record with the permission of the chairman ? 

Dr. Fladness. I am in the same position as Dr. Wardlow and Dr. 
Snyder in Mexico. We go out and we do our best to get absolutely all 
the information we can, and we report our findings, and that is as far 
as we can go. As far as I am concerned, this report is no secret, you 
understand. 

Mr. Bramblett. I would like to have you transmit the request. 
Dr. Fladness. I have never interposed any objection to the inclusion 

in the record of the report, as far as I am concerned. 



172 ERADICATION OF FOOT-AND-MOUTH: DISEASE 

Mr. Worley. Touching on the question Mr. Montague brought up, 

just how effective has the use of vaccine been in Mexico? 
Dr. Fladness. Our people were not a party to that vaccination at 

all. It was clone before we operated down there. There have been 
some reports that have come to our people, but it was not reliable 
enough to give you any good report on it. It is just more or less 
hearsay and we did not know just what animals had been vaccinated 
or under what conditions it was done, or anything about it. As to 
the effectiveness, I do not know that they have any reliable informa¬ 
tion on that. I could not testify as to that. 

Mr. Worley. Have we not been using vaccine recently in the joint 
program ? 

Dr. Fladness. Well, they are preparing to. 
Mr. Worley. They have not yet used any at all ?' 
Dr. Fladness. Whether they started, I am not sure. 
Dr. Simms. I would like to say the first shipment of vaccine to 

arrive in Mexico had been improperly shipped. We thought it in¬ 
advisable to use it. The second shipment arrived, I think, on Monday 
of this week, and the third shipment was expected yesterday. Up to 
the present time they have not been using vaccine in Mexico. 

Mr. Worley. But you will include that information in your report ? 
Dr. Simms. Yes. 
(The information referred to is as follows:) 

Vaccine arrived in Mexico from both Holland and the Argentine the week of 
February 2, 1948. These are being tested. 

Mr. Gillie. All right, gentlemen. If there is nothing else to come 
before this committee, we will stand adjourned until further call. 

(Whereupon, at 12:15 p. m., the committee adjourned until further 
call.) 
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EESEAKCII ON FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 1948 

United States Senate, 

Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, 

Washington, D. C. 

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a. m., in room 324, 
Senate Office Building, Senator Arthur Capper presiding. 

Present: Senators‘Capper (chairman), Aiken, Bushneld, Young, 
Thye, Ellender, and Hoey. 

The Chairman. The committee will please come to order. 
This hearing is to consider Senate bill 2038, introduced by Senator 

Thye, which will be made a part of this record at this point. 
(The bill under consideration, S. 2038, is as follows:) 

[S. 2038, 80th Cong., 2d sess.] 

A BILL To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on foot-and-mouth 
disease and other diseases of animals and to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 
31), as amended, by adding another section 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States 
of America in Congress assembled, That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), 
as amended, is hereby amended by adding thereto section 12. 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to established research 
laboratories, including the acquisition of necessary land, buildings, or facilities, 
and also the making of research contracts under the authority contained in sec¬ 
tion 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935 as amended by the Research and 
Marketing Act of 1946, for research and study, in the United States or elsewhere, 
of foot-and-mouth disease and other animal diseases which, in the opinion of 
the Secretary, constitute a threat to the livestock industry of the United States. 
To carry out the provisions of this section, the Secretary is authorized to employ 
technical experts or scientists without regard to the Classification Act: Provided, 
That the number so employed shall not exceed live and that the maximum com¬ 
pensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum. There is hereby author¬ 
ized to be appropriated such sums as Congress may deem necessary; in addition, 
the Secretary is authorized to utilize, in carrying out this section, funds other¬ 
wise available for the control or eradication of such diseases.” 

The Chairman. Our witness this morning is Dr. B. T. Simms, Chief, 
Bureau of Animal Industry, United States Department of Agriculture. 

STATEMENT OF DR. B. T. SIMMS, CHIEF, BUREAU OF ANIMAL 
INDUSTRY, UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, 
WASHINGTON, D. C. 

The Chairman. Dr. Simms, how long have you been in the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture? 

Dr. Simms. I have been with the Department of Agriculture as a 
full-time man for 10 years and for 10 years before that I was working 
as an agent. I have worked with the Department of Agriculture for 
20 years. 

1 
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The Chairman. How long have you been Chief of the Bureau of 
Animal Industry? 

Dr. Simms. I have been Chief of the Bureau of Animal Industry for 
just a little over 2 years. 

The Chairman. Have you made a study of this bill, S. 2038 ? 
Dr. Simms. Yes. 
The Chairman. We should like to have your views on this bill, Dr. 

Simms. 
Dr. Simms. I have submitted a statement here as to the program 

which we have in mind concerning research on foot-and-mouth disease. 
I should like to supplement that statement with this other statement. 

The Chairman. Both statements will be made a part of the record. 
(The two statements referred to are as follows:) 

Statement Concerning Research on Foot-and-Motjth Disease Submitted 
January 26, 1948, to Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease by B. T. 
Simms 

Research with this disease should consist of two types of work: i. e., that which 
can be done immediately and a long-range program. 

i. research which is being undertaken immediately 

The immediate program is already set up under authority already granted. 
It consists of work in both Europe and Mexico. Qualified research men will 

be sent to laboratories engaged in foot-and-mouth disease research in England, 
Holland, Denmark, Switzerland, and possibly other countries. These men will 
engage in cooperative work with the investigators in the various institutions, 
and will also become familiar with the problems concerned with foot-and- 
mouth disease research and methods of procedure in the various institutions. 
In this investigational work, experimental animals, including cattle, swine, 
and guinea pigs will be used, and the appropriate share of such expenses 
incurred, including special equipment used in this investigational work, will be 
paid by the United States Department of Agriculture. 

The work will cover: 
1. Determination of the types of the viruses existing in Mexico through 

animal experimentation and serological means; 
2. Methods of preparing vaccines from Mexican and European strains and 

the testing of such vaccines; 
3. Studies on diagnostic procedures; and 
4. Chemical, physical, serological, and immunological investigation on 

viruses. 
The Mexican phase of the immediate research program will include: 

1. Tests in Mexican cattle of presently available European vaccines against 
Mexican virus, and the purchase and administration of small lots of presently 
available European vaccines for use on a field experimental basis in Mexico; 
and 

2. The preparation of vaccines in Europe from Mexican strains of virus 
and the experimental testing of such vaccines on Mexican cattle in Mexico. 

ii. long-range research program on foot-and-mouth disease 

The events of the past year, with respect to the spread of foot-and-mouth disease 
in Mexico make it highly desirable and necessary that the Department establish 
a long-range research program covering all phases of the disease. No work has 
been initiated in this country in the past because the disease was not'present, and 
because of the fear of possible spread of the disease if research work were carried 
on within the confines of the United States. However, the disease is now prevalent 
in an adjoining country, and therefore is a direct threat to our livestock industry. 
Furthermore, air travel has made it possible for people to come to this country 
from any continent within a very short while. We have thus lost the protection 
of distance. Therefore, we should begin without delay a well-rounded research 
program that will supply us with the necessary information for protecting our 
livestock interests. 
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The establishment of research activities with foot-and-mouth disease within 
the borders of this country may give rise to misgivings because of the fear of 
possible spread of the disease from the base of such activities. The experience 
of British and other laboratories has demonstrated, however, that such research, 
if properly safeguarded, can be conducted without fear of spread. We believe, 
furthermore, that it is not practical to establish the base of research activities 
in a foreign country or on some isolated island off the coast. A location on United 
States territory will insure complete control of the program by the Department. 

Since foot-and-mouth disease is the most easily transmitted of all the infections 
which attack livestock the utmost precautions must be taken in any laboratory in 
which work with it is done. Specially designed buildings or quarters are neces¬ 
sary. We have set up certain criteria which we believe should be met in the loca¬ 
tion of facilities which will be used for research operations on foot-and-mouth 
disease. It is desirable that the laboratory be isolated as far as possible from 
contact with domestic and wild animals that may be susceptible to foot-and- 
mouth disease. It should be removed from as much human traffic as possible. 
It would also be desirable to locate this laboratory in close proximity to other 
medical research centers. AVe have done considerable exploring for suitable 
locations. Isolated islands, while having certain advantages, have the disad¬ 
vantage in that a great amount of handling is~ required of any material needed 
in research and also presents a very serious problem from the standpoint of per¬ 
sonnel. It would be difficult to recruit and retain a sufficient number of trust¬ 
worthy workers in extreme isolation for any extended period of time. The im¬ 
portance of the project and the part that the personnel will play, not only in 
carrying out experimental work but also in taking the necessary steps to prevent 
the escape of the virus from its confines, is such that the personnel should be very 
carefully selected. Special provisions should be made so that the proper type of 
worker is employed and that those endangering the safety of the project be sum¬ 
marily removed. Satisfactory arrangements to this end should be made with the 
Civil Service Commission at an early date. 

The program undertaken at such a laboratory Should include the following: 
1. Fundamental research on the virus itself including its physical, chemical, 

and biological properties and its relations to other viruses. 
2. Studies of modes of transmission including carrier animals, wildlife, etc. 
3. Attempts at development of better diagnostic methods. 
4. Studies of the different strains of the virus and their relations to one 

another. 
5. Attempts to develop more effective and less expensive vaccines. 
6. Efforts to develop more efficient methods of disinfecting contaminated 

premises and areas. 

Statement by Dr. I. A. Galloway, Director and Scientific Secretary, Research 

Institute, British Foot-and-Mouth Disease Research Committee 

The control of foot-and mouth disease is an international responsibility and 
it is highly desirable that there should be free interchange of ideas and views. 
The task is heavy and the laboratories are few but all should be willing to give 
of their best. You may ask, and with reason, what special attributes I possess to 
justify my expressing an opinion on problems connected with foot-and-mouth 
disease or diseases associated with causative agents or viruses with similar 
general characteristics to the virus of that disease. I can say only that I have 
been associated with, and extremely interested in, research into such virus dis¬ 
eases in general and foot-and-mouth disease in particular for some 25 years and 
for the last 8 or 9 years I have been held entirely responsible for everything 
that goes wrong in the Research Institute of the British Foot-and-Mouth Disease 
Research Committee. 

You may consider that this is not a very good background and that such a 
person might have “gone stale” and that it might be better to seek the opinions 
of someone who could view the problem in better perspective, one who had not 
had “his nose so close to the grindstone.” That, however, is for you to judge. 
The extenuating circumstances are that I have, on occasion, had an opportunity 
to have a glimpse at the outside world and to appreciate the activities of other 
laboratory workers in the same field. At intervals over a period of years dating 
from 1925, I have paid visits to research centers engaged on the foot-and-mouth 
disease problem, research centers installed on the mainland, “set-ups” in the 
precincts of a town, or again built on islands, islands which started as such 
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but which, owing to ultimate appreciation of the difficulties attendant on the 
carrying out of prolonged research of this type may have become tnansfosmed' 
into peninsulas with artifically produced isthmuses by virtue of the construction 
of suspension bridges, islands which at certain seasons of the year become con¬ 
nected with the mainland by a sheet of ice rather than remaining separated 
from it by a sheet of water, and finally a research center on a small peninsula. 
I have thus been in a fairly good position to appreciate not only the trials and 
torments of those engaged on this problem but also the points which must be 
considered in setting up a new research center to study the disease. 

Now, with regard to this great scourge, the United States of America is in 
a similar position to that in which Great Britain found herself some 30 to 40 
years ago. As the result of what has transpired during the last 18 months, the 
threat of the possible introduction of foot-and-mouth disease into the United 
States, which is always present, has become more imminent. This change of 
situation, fraught with great danger, has been created by the occurrence of the 
disease in Mexico with the nearer approach of the infection to United States 
territory. Now three or four decades ago Great Britain had to consider exactly 
the same type of problem that your officials are obliged to consider now’. Offi¬ 
cials in Great Britain, after deliberations initiated by public criticism, decided 
to explore the possibility of carrying out research on the disease with a view 
to devising means, whether by protective inoculation with vaccines or other 
procedures whereby it might be rendered less harmful to the livestock indus¬ 
try. Owing to a certain amount of opposition, especially from stock owners, 
to any proposal for the setting up of a research center on the mainland of 
Great Britain, first consideration was given to the possibility of carrying out 
experiments on the disease in India. Some officials were sent out to explore 
the possibility but they soon came to the conclusion that, owing to the apparent 
variable susceptibility of cattle in India, arising either from the resistance of 
different breeds or due to the fact that the disease was endemic in the country 
and that the animals tested had acquired resistance by having passed through 
the disease before, there was no assurance that early and rapid progress could 
be made there in a direction which would be of immediate service to stock owners 
in Great Britain itself. Later on, with the same restrictive concepts in view, 
an attempt was made to pursue experiments on the disease on a boat moved off 
the coast of England. This shows to what extent scientists against their better 
judgment are obliged to yield to uninformed opinion. This fantastic project 
was soon abandoned as being quite impracticable and the floating swan assumed 
the attributes of a white elephant. 

It was not so justifiable to pass over lightly the suggestion which has come 
up again and again of installing a research station on a small island rather 
than on the mainland. One can fully appreciate the qualms of some, especially 
stock owners, who may visualize the research center becoming a greater menace 
than the potential risks of introduction of the disease from over the border, in 
other words the fear that the attempted cure might be worse than the disease. 
Suffice to say at this point that, although it is easy to understand that the 
uninitiated could indulge in the entertainment of such fears, provided all the 
necessary special precautionary measures are taken as regards provision of struc¬ 
tural protective systems, control of specially trained personnel with bathing 
and changing regulations and the wearing of protective clothing, air-condition¬ 
ing, disinfection, and the suitable safe disposal of infective effluent and animal 
excreta, research on this highly infectious and contagious disease can be carried 
out with a great margin of security on the mainland. 

It must be appreciated that although the measure of security against spread 
of the disease given by the installation of a research institute on an island may 
appear appreciably greater at least on paper than if the institute is on the main¬ 
land it may in actual fact not be so and any apparent advantages are heavily 
outweighed by the many disadvantages and high impracticability for a long-time 
policy of research. It would take too long to elaborate on this question here. 

The question of research on foot-and-mouth disease on a small island received 
early consideration in England but finally in 1924 a committee was appointed 
and it was decided that a research center for the purpose should be set up on 
the mainland. The Pirbright Research Institute of the British Foot-and-Mouth 
Disease Research Committee is situated in a country district in the county of 
Surrey about 30 miles from London. There is a restriction order in force to 
prohibit the grazing of susceptible farm animals in close proximity to the 
institute. There are about half a dozen small dairy herds within between one- 
half and 2-mile range so that the immediate vicinity is but sparsely populated 
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with cattle and other susceptible farm stock. There are a number of larger 
dairy herds within 5 or 6 miles. In spite of tills fact, owing to the stringent rules 
in force, there has never been any evidence that any outbreaks of foot-and- 
mouth disease in the area have been due to escape of infection from the institute. 

Foot-and-mouth disease cannot be considered as being endemic in Great Britain. 
It is introduced from outside at irregular intervals and cases occur sporadically; 
this fact and the geographical position provide conditions which are conducive 
to the adoption of a stamping-out policy (that is, the rapid elimination of 
affected animals, disinfection, and application of a stand-still order). Never¬ 
theless it has always been realized that in those untoward circumstances which 

I might arise in which this policy broke down, it might be necessary to consider 
other methods of control such as vaccination either alone or judiciously com- 

i bined with slaughter. Such are in application in other countries which are 
i less favorably placed. 

For this and another reason it was considered essential that research on 
| foot-and-mouth disease should be pursued in Great Britain. The other reason 

was that it was felt that any results of experiments and tests would be useful 
: to other countries in which the disease is endemic and when those countries 
1 used them in methods of controlling and preventing the disease in livestock 

this would have the general effect of diminishing the amount of infection about 
and thus the risk of introducing the disease into Great Britain. Under the 
exigencies of war or in circumstances in which it was not possible for any 
reason to keep pace with the rapid spread of infection, a stamping-out policy 
which involved slaughter of farm stock and disinfection alone, to the exclusion 
of other preventive measures, such as vaccination by itself or combined with 
slaughter of susceptible farm stock, would have to be abandoned. 

Now the United States of America at the present juncture cannot afford to 
1 view the position with complacency and adopt the slogan “it can’t happen here.” 

The urgency of the situation must not be forgotten for the enemy is at the gates; 
| “yet a little sleep, a little slumber, a little folding of the hands to sleep so 

shall thy poverty come as one that travelleth and thy want as an armed man.” 
Let us now assume that full agreement has been reached or, since this is a 
goal not easy to attain, that at least the weight of opinion is in favor of the 
urgent necessity of setting up an institute of sufficient capacity for long-term 
investigations on foot-and-mouth disease, or if occasion arose, other diseases 
of a similar nature which might threaten the livestock industry of the United 
States; and on territory of sufficient acreage to allow of some extension should 
accommodation of one sort or another be ultimately required. 

Then it is apparent to all that the next step requires a considerable amount 
of careful reflection and that step is the selection of a suitable site. Let us 
suggest that within the limitations of human wisdom we come “as a prophet 
new inspired” to visualize its location. Such a site should not be only imaginary 
when considered in relation to the geographical attributes of the United States 
and there are no doubt wise counsellors attendant upon us with charts, maps, 
compasses, and the like. The spot which would provide ideal conditions is 
on a seaboard and preferably on a small peninsula rather than on an island. 
So that the matter may be clear in our minds, the definitions of a peninsula 
given in the Webster’s Collegiate Dictionary are as follows: A portion of land 
nearly surrounded by water and joined to a larger body (the body in this case 
is the United States) by a neck or isthmus or alternatelv any piece of land 
jutting out into the sea. Our site should preferably be on a portion of land 
which would conform rather to the first definition as regards position than to 
the second and in any case the narrower the isthmus the better. The portion 
of land itself should be an area in which the population with cattle and other 
susceptible farm stock is of a low order. The site selected should be within 
reasonable distance of a large town in which there is a university and other 
research institutes, schools, and colleges so that the members of the scientific 
staff engaged on the research can commune with their fellow workers in similar 
and other fields of study. The proximity to the sea or at least to an efficient 
sewer system would facilitate the safe disposal of disease-infected effluent and 
manure after suitable preliminary disinfectant treatment. The fact that the 
sea would be a means of approach to this favored location would be an ad¬ 
vantage in those dire, but one hopes rare, circumstances which might arise 
and make it well-nigh impossible or at least inadvisable to use transport by 
land for bringing susceptible experimental animals to the research, or what 
might under the stress of disease spread have become a vaccine-producing, 
center. In the offing there should be schooling facilities, medical and dental 
treatment, social amenities, and diversions. So much for the site. 
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Now it is perhaps not fully appreciated liow costly research on foot-and-mouth 
disease is and it would perhaps be as well if some stress was placed on this. 
The eight samples of virus had been collected in Mexico from different centers 
of infection and these were transported to the Research Institute of the British 
Foot-and-Mouth Disease Research Committee at Pirbright. It was necessary 
to examine these in great detail in order to determine whether there was only 
one type of infective agent involved, to investigate the characteristics of the 
virus and to carry out at the same time vaccination experiments. In this 
work 527 cattle have been used to date at an average price of $104 per head 
plus 477 guinea pigs at a cost of about $800, making a total cost of $55,000. 
Now this money was expended in investigating just one problem. It is nec¬ 
essary to carry out the studies on tattle, and working with these is costly, 
not only in respect of the animals themselves but in providing suitable ac¬ 
commodations for them. Elaborate experimental units have to be specially 
constructed to house the experimental animals so as to obviate the possibility 
not only of virus escaping from the institute and being carried to livestock 
outside, but in order to avoid accidental infectious within the confines of the 
institute which would vitiate the results of experiments. These are exceedingly 
costiy, as air-conditioning should be provided to include air sterilization; all 
the feeding arrangements have to be specially constructed, separate passage- 
ways, impervious walls, and flooring must be provided; bathing and changing 
units for personnel must be erected, As the staff have to wear special clothes 
inside the institute and special rubber kit on entering the units where the 
experimental cattle are kept, there must be a laundry unit for the sterilization 
and cleansing of the clothing; disinfection tanks must be provided for the 
virus-infected effluent, and suitable installations made for the disinfection of 
manure, and there must be incineration for burning animals, as well as a small 
canning plant so as to salvage such meat as may be suitable for food. 

Now it has been the experience at Pirbright that owing to insufficient ac¬ 
commodation for housing experimental animals and insufficient facilities prog¬ 
ress is relatively slow. There are so many problems which have to be tackled 
when considering the setting up of a new research institute for the purpose 

tna e^rnhml^SSn0IiVS1?Ui<? be Weciated at the start that it is no use tackling 
nn?i , 1 heartedly- As only those who have worked intensively on 

foot and-mouth disease can assess, the investigations are costly if reliable in¬ 
formation is to be forthcoming and gratifying results produced, it is exceedingly 
costly by virtue of all the special demands which are made in this type of re- 

onaaClong-rterabasis°nt101 ^ disinfection and must be, of necessity, planned 

Although by experiments on small experimental animals much useful informa- 
tion can be obtained about the disease, in the light of our present state of knowl¬ 
edge, extensive experiments on cattle are very necessary. 

There must also be ratproof fencing, changing rOoms'and baths for personnel 
at the entrance to the experimental units, all these additional to all the labora¬ 
tories services administrative offices, a library, etc., which are required in the 
usual type of bacteriological research. There have to be large buildings for 
storing cattle for long-term duration of resistance tests after vaccination and 
also similar housing for cattle immune to the different types of virus There 
are at least three different types of virus, and recovery from infection with 
one will not prevent an animal becoming infected with the second or third type • 

from omhrpnkf antfnatfi ei iire Hf1 fof distin£uishing the types of virus recovered 
! r ., i k m.the flekL lhe existence of the three types of virus requires 

attendance of a specially selected and trained staff. Let it be reiterated 
jhe research has to be planned on a long-term basis and the provision of 

accommodations must be liberal and adequate to insure that the work is not 
Mia up bj bottlenecks. Some major experiments in cattle may take 2 or 3 
r^IS !?,. comP.lete and the cattle concerned have to be under examination in 
■ *d !!alts dl?1 mS time. If only a limited number of units are provided, it 
is not difficult to see how the rate of progress must be diminished. 

The Chairman. Have you analyzed the bill? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. This statement tells what we have in mind to 

do under the provisions made in this bill. 
We realize, of course, that with foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico and 

wtth it there at least for a long time, our situation in this country 
is diffeient from what it was 5 or 10 years ago. We have never worked 
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with foot-and-mouth disease in the United States in experiments or 
research work in the past, our attitude being that we would rather not 
bring the actual virus of the disease into our laboratories. 

Now, however, with the disease adjacent to us, we feel that we 
should do work and we feel that it should be done here at home where 
we will have full control of everything that is done. 

In addition to the work that we plan on doing at home, we expect 
to work in conjunction and in collaboration with the laboratories in 
Europe. We have already made tentative arrangements with the 
European laboratories to send some of our people there to work with 
them. We are already under way with work to be done in Mexico. 

However, those Mexican and European programs are relatively short 
time. We want to do work on a long-time basis and we think that it 
should be done where we will have full control. 

In the statement that we have filed with you we have set forth the 
reasons for that and the methods of procedure that we intend to 
follow. Attached to that there is a statement from Dr. Galloway who 
is in charge of the foot-and-mouth disease research laboratory in 
England. They have maintained a laboratory over there for more 
than 20 years. Dr. Galloway has been in consultation with us. He 
has visited us twice and we have had two men in his laboratory within 
the last 6 months. 

I think, unless the committee should like to ask some questions, 
that I will not enlarge on what is already present in this statement. 
I know you are very busy. 

Senator Bushfield. Doctor. I assume from what you said that you 
have not complete control, part of it goes to Mexico? 

Dr. Simms. I beg your pardon, Senator. 
Senator Bushfield. I assume we do not have complete control of 

this thing? 
Dr. Simms. I am speaking now strictly of research work. We feel 

that any research laboratory that should be set up in any other country 
would not be under our complete control. 

Senator Bushfield. Where do you propose to set up these labora¬ 
tories, outside of the United States ? 

Dr. Simms. If this bill is passed, we are proposing to set up a 
laboratory somewhere probably on an island or a peninsula. The 
chances are we would go on a peninsula. 

Senator Bushfield. I understand that Puerto Rico is very much 
opposed to it. 

Dr. Simms. As a matter of fact, the Department of Agriculture has 
not considered seriously going to Puerto Rico. That has been sug¬ 
gested to us but we have not, and I am sure that I can speak for the 
Secretary in this connection, given serious consideration to going to 
Puerto Rico. 

Senator Ellender. Dr. Simms, does the Department of Agriculture 
think that it is necessary that such legislation be enacted? Has not 
the Secretary of Agriculture certain powers under which he could do 
this without special legislation? 

Dr. Simms. I believe that is true. I think we could proceed with 
this work but it is of such importance that we feel the Congress 
should at least approve this work before we start it. 

The Chairman. You say that you feel Congress should approve 
this work before you start it ? 
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Dr. 8umms. The bill does give specific authority for the work to 
be done. 

Senator Tiiye. The bill amends certain sanitation laws that are on 
the statute books now. 

Dr. Simms. That is correct. 
Senator 1 hye. And those sanitation laws would not permit you to 

work with the live virus on the continent of the United States? 
Dr. Simms. They would allow us to work with the live virus on the 

continent of the United States. 
Senator Thye. Do you mean the old sanitation laws ? 
Dr. Simms. I think they would. 
Senator Thye. Why do you propose to amend the law now? 
Senator Ellender. That is a question I was asking. I do not see 

any necessity for it. 
Senator Thye. That is why I ask the question. If they had the 

authority and the right to work with the live virus on the North 
American Continent or within the United States, then why did the 
Department of Agriculture ask me to introduce the bill ? 

Pr- Simms. It lias been our feeling that a matter as important as 
this should have the endorsement of the Congress and, of course, if 
the work is done there must be an appropriation of funds for it. 

Senator Thye. I realize that an appropriation is necessary to permit 
you to go into Mexico in the eradication program there and permit 
you to establish a research laboratory within Mexico and conduct any 
research activities that you might desire, but when you state here, 

to amend the act of May 29, 1884,” that would indicate to me that 
jou aie amending the sanitation laws. What is the proposed amend- 
ment to the act of May 29, 1S84, for if it is not to permit you to work 
in a new field, so to speak ? 

a Pr: ®IMMS', That is what it is for. We have not consulted the 
Solicitor on this. We have not consulted as to whether it is illegal 
at the present time but it would be my interpretation that at the present 
time we do have the authority to work with the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease virus m the United States. 

Senator Ellender. As a matter of fact, is it not true, Dr. Simms, 
that all you need, if you do not have the money, is simply an appro¬ 
priation, to go on with the work? 

Dr. Simms. That is true. 
_ Senator Ellender. Could not that be provided in a pending defi¬ 

ciency bill in the House so that this work could go on immediately 
without the necessity of putting this new statute on the books? 

Dr. Simms. We have already the authority to carry on and are 
already under way with the program that is set up here in this state¬ 
ment that says “^Research which is being undertaken immediately.” 
That is to be implemented at the present time. That work is already 
being done. 

Senator Thye. You are amending the act by adding another section 
to the act; you are not amending the language of your sanitation laws. 

Dr. Simms. No, sir. 
Senator Thye. You are just adding another section. 
Dr Simms. Adding a section that would specifically state that work 

could be done. 
Senator Thye. Authorizing you to acquire the land and erect the 

necessary buildings. 
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Dr. Simms. That is right. 
Senator Thye. In other words, you know now that you have that 

authority but you feel you would be on firmer ground against future 
criticism if the added chapter was adopted specifying what you 
should do with that money ? 

Dr. Simms. You have expressed our opinion exactly. 
Senator Thye. Personally, I have criticized the fact that we had 

not been in the field of research at an earlier time. We have just felt 
that we were surrounded by water and a country free of disease such 
as Mexico was and therefore we could keep ourselves isolated, but 
we did not go into the field of research in the manner we should have. 
I criticized the department last spring for that and I think you should 
now exercise every effort toward developing the research activity. 
If that disease hits this country, a billion dollars would only be a drop 
in the bucket in trying to cope with it. Every step that is taken as 
a protection and safeguard is warranted. 

Senator Bushfield. Dr. Simms, how much is this proposal going 
to cost? 

Dr. Simms. We have drawn plans for the buildings and the estimates 
that the architects gave us, and of course these are just estimates on 
the floor plans so we cannot say they are very firm, or that the cost of 
the buildings and the equipment would run between $25,000,000 and 
$30,000,000. We know that sounds very high. 

Senator Bushfield. It is high. 
Dr. Simms. It is very high, but I would like to call attention to the 

fact that the buildings must be given every bit of equipment which will 
prevent the escape of the disease from the quarters. For instance, we 
expect to have a fence, a concrete wall around the buildings with a 
woven wire fence above that so as to exclude all rodents from getting 
on the premises at all. 

Senator Bushfield. I see by this bill that you propose to employ 
only five people. Is that correct? 

Dr. Simms. No, sir. Not more than five people would be employed 
above the limit of $10,000. 

Senator Ellender. That is it. 
Senator Bushfield. $25,000,000 or $30,000,000 will employ quite a 

lot of people. 
Dr. Simms. That is the cost of the buildings and equipment. That 

is not the annual operating budget. That is the establishment of the 
plan which will take probably a period of as long as 3 years to get 
the plans drawn and to get the buildings completed. 

The Chairman. In your opinion, Dr. Simms, you think we ought 
to spend the money ? 

Dr. Simms. I think it will be money well spent, Senator. 
Senator Ellender. I do not want to be misunderstood by my ques¬ 

tions, because I am against the bill. I think you should have authority 
and I think it is so important that it should have been done a long 
time ago instead of waiting until you had more authority from 
Congress. 

As I see this, you simply try to pass the buck back to Congress. You 
have had authority for quite a while to do this work and all that was 
necessary was to obtain an appropriation from Congress. 

Do you not think it is going to establish a rather bad precedent for 
us to "fix the limit of the salaries of these men at $15,000 when it is 
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dow only $10,000? In other words, how will you and other members 
of the Department of Agriculture feel if we raise the salaries of these 
five men when you who do just as much work, if not more than they, 
and that also applies to the other departments, only get $10,000 ? 

Dr. Simms. I think it is very important that we break that salary, 
that salary limit. 

Senator Ellender. This is simply opening the door to make it 

possible for all to come in at $15,000, which may be all right, but per¬ 
sonally I believe it is establishing a precedent whereby others will 
be justified in asking for similar treatment accorded these people. 

I would rather have it done in a general bill that applied to all rather 
than to only five. 

Senator Tiite. Dr. Simms, have you someone or certain individuals 
specifically in mind that you know you could not get for $10,000? 

Dr. Simms. The man we have in mind, whom we would like to put on 
this job if we can get him, now gets $12,000 a year. 

I Senator Thye. Is he here on the continent? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. 
The Chairman. The heads of the departments are in favor of this 

program ? 
Dr. Simms. Yes, sir. 

Senator Bushfield. I am interested in what Senator Ellender said. 
If five of your people are getting $15,000, how are you going to justify 
not raising the salary of other employees ? 

Dr. Simms. We will justify it in this way: This is highly special¬ 
ized work. It requires men of long training and highly specialized 
training. 

Senator Tiiye. Those engaged in atomic bomb research work could 
say the same identical thing. The man engaged in the National 
Health Department could say the same thing. 

Dr. Simms. That is correct. 
Senator Thye. In fact, I would have to cross my fingers and say 

I could not face any other technical expert in any other department 
with a positive “No,” if this were granted to men engaged in livestock 
research. 

Dr. Simms. There is this other feature. I would like to call atten¬ 
tion to this other feature. These men will live under rather trying 
conditions. Working in this laboratory will mean that they will be 
pretty well isolated. 

Senator Thye. However, they can come off. 
Dr. Simms. They can come off, but their work will be under rather 

definitely trying conditions. 
Senator Thye. Well, Doctor, the man that goes in and subjects 

himself to the atomic-energy influences and whose life can be snuffed 
out by the very accident of just one misplaced finger certainly is in 
a more trying situation than one working with a cattle disease to which 
he himself cannot be subject. 

Senator Eleender. On the other hand, Dr. Simms, is it not true 
that the members of your department who do- work of this kind are 
accorded extra pay, for instance, a per diem? They would be away 
from their homes. For this they get extra compensation compared 
to what you get. 
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Dr. Simms. Yes; men who clo work of this kind away from home 
would get per diem, but these people would not get the per diem as 
they would be stationed in their laboratory. 

Senator Ellender. That would be their home? 
Dr. Sim ms. Yes; that would be their station and they would get 

no living allowances. 
I would say frankly that the top men that we would want to get on 

this job would not be available at the present salary limits. 
Senator Thye. Dr. Simms, we are confronted with the same ques¬ 

tion in every department of our National Government, and I think 
that, so far as this bill is concerned, it should not carry that contro¬ 
versial question, because the bill would never pass the Senate with 
that provision. The bill should be amended to strike out the stipula¬ 
tion of salary. 

Senator Eixender. On page 2, line 8, strike out the colon and place 
in lieu thereof a period, then strike out from the colon on line 8 the 
rest of the line, all of line 9 and line 10 up to the period. 

Senator Thye. That is correct. 
The Chairman. You have heard the motion. Are there any Re¬ 

marks? If not, those in favor of the motion will say “Aye.” 
(General response.) 
The Chairman. Contrary “No.” 
(No response.) 
Senator Ellender. I move that the bill as amended be reported 

favorably. 
The Chairman. You have heard Senator Ellenders motion. Are 

! you ready for the question ? 
Senator Ellender. I have Senator Hoey’s proxy to vote for it. 
Senator Thye. And I have Senator Aiken’s proxy. 
Senator Bushfield. I did not know that we had any proxies. 
Senator Tiiye. Senator Aiken expressed his desire to vote favor¬ 

ably, and that he would come back to vote. He had been here to 
establish the quorum and said he would be back. Nevertheless he 
left his favorable opinion. 

The Chairman. All those in favor of Senator Ellender’s motion 
will please say “Aye.” 

(General response.) 
The Chairman. Contrary “No.” 
(No response.) 
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Dr. Simms. 
That will conclude our hearing on this bill. 
(Whereupon, at 11: 45 a. m., the hearing was adjourned.) 

X 
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Daily Digest 
HIGHLIGHTS 

.v « 
Senate passed synthetic-fuel and maritime bills and debated St. Lawrence 

Seaway. 

Continuation of Armed Services investigation approved by House. 

Senate groups approved bills on rent control continuation, foot-and-mouth 
disease, and antidiscrimination. 

See Congressional Program Ahead. 

Senate 
Chamber Action 

Rohidne Proceedings, pages 1139-1143 

Bills DHfoduced: Six bills and two resolutions were 
introduceo^as follows: S. 2131 to S. 2136; S. Res. 195 

and S. Res. 19^ Poges 1140-1142 

Bills Reported: Reports were made as follows: S. 1795, 
to repeal certain regulations governing inquiries to be 

made in connection wHh disbursements by disbursing 

officers of the Army (S/itept. 884). Page 1140 

Bill Referred: House-passetr*ijill H. R. 5214 was re¬ 
ferred to the Committee on Appropriations. (For pas¬ 

sage in House, see Digest, p. D95.) \ Page 1140 

Resolutions Passed: The Senate passem^ie following 

resolutions: 
S. Res. 195, providing for the printing of i^qp addi¬ 

tional copies of the hearings held on the Eui 
recovery program, for the use of the Foreign Relate 

Committee; 
S. Con. Res. 39 and S. Con. Res. 40, relative to joint 

session in commemoration of fiftieth anniversary of 
victory over Spain, and termination of the Joint Com¬ 
mittee on Observance and Celebration of Victory Over 
Spain on May 19, 1948; S. Con. Res. 41, fiftieth anni¬ 
versary of sinking of U. S. Battleship Maine; and 

H. Con. Res. 146, authorizing certain corrections to 

be made on H. R. 1634, D. C. life-insurance regula¬ 

tions bill. Pages 1140-1142 

Synthetic Fuels: Senate passed S. 134, to authorize an 
additional $30,000,000 ior construction and operation of 
demonstration plants to produce synthetic liquid fuels 

from coal, oil shales, agricultural and forestry products, 

and other suj>stances. Pages 1161-1175 

Maritirp^: Passed S. J. Res. 173, to continue to July 
the authority of the Maritime Commission to 

I, charter, and operate vessels, with amendments. 

Pages 1180-1182 

Committee Assignment: Senator Dworshak was as¬ 

signed to the Committee on the District of Columbia. 

Page 11 40 

Program for Monday: Senate recessed at 5:09 p. m. 

until noon Monday, February 9. 

Committee Meetings 
. 

(Committees not listed did not. Meet) 

FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE—LONG-RANGE 
FARM PROGRAM 

Committee on Agriculture and Forestry: Committee 
approved for reporting to the Senate S. 2038, to conduct 

research on foot-and-mouth disease, with amendment. 

The committee approved tbe long-range iarm pro-1 

gram report, providing for its release on Sunday, Feb¬ 

ruary ,8, and will make the report to the Senate on 

February 9. 

The committee will begin hearings next week on 

irgin requirements of transactions in the commodity 

market. 

RECL; LTION 

Committee opt Appropriations: Subcommittee on In¬ 

terior continued its investigation into various reclama¬ 

tion projects on th^Fnant-Kern Canal of the Central 

Valley project, with fhp witnesses at yesterday’s session 

continuing their testimohy. 

FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISK/ 

Committee on Appropriations^'^ubcommittee heard 

Charles U. Duckworth, California State Department of 

Agriculture, discuss the foot-and-mouth disease problem 

in Mexico, as related to similar problems in. California. 

He urged an investigation of means of stopping the 

spread of this disease in Mexico. 
D99 
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HOUSING AND RENTS 

Committee on Banking and Currency: Subcommittee 
unanimously agreed to report to the full committee a 
bill to provide for an extension of rent control. Details 
on bill wisre not announced. Subcommittee will report 
to the fullXommittee tomorrow afternoon in executive 

session. 

PRICE CONTROL AND STABILIZATION 

Committee on Banking and Currency: Continuing hear¬ 
ings on price control and stabilization bills (S. 1873, 
S. 1888, S. 1923, S. 1967) and S. 2023), committee heard 
R. H. Louden, McGean Chemical Co.; Russell F. Dun¬ 
can, manager, Ferro Enahael Corp.; and Charles R. 
Landback, Taylor, Smith & Taylor Co., testify in oppo¬ 
sition to S. 2023 as it affects theNllocation and control of 
tin and tin products. T. J. Woock vice president, Proc¬ 
ter & Gamble Co., gave reason for fise in prices of their 
products; F. W. Paget, Standard Brands, Inc., stated that 
he could find no evidence that there \\Xre high profits 

in the processing and distribution functions of their 
commodities. 

MARSHALL PLAN 

Committee on Foreign Relations: Committee cohclud- 
ed hearings today on the proposed European recovery 

program, after receiving testimony in its support frohj 
the following witnesses: Walter P. Reuther, UAW- 
CIO; former Representative Hamilton Fish; and Ben- ' 
jamin A. Javits, New York. Committee meets in ex-j 
ecutive session on February 9 to begin preparation 
a bill for reporting. 

NATURAL GAS 

Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce: Sub¬ 
committee continued its hearings on H. R. 4051, amend¬ 
ing Natural Gas Act relative to jurisdiction of Federal 
Power Commission fixing rates for sale'of natural gas 
in interstate commerce, with the following witnesses 
testifying: Edward Falck, Independent Natural Gas 

Association of America; Nelson Lee Smith, Chairman, 
and Harrington Wimberly, Commissioner, FPC. 
Hearings continue tomorrow. 

ANTIDISCRIMINATION 

Committee on Labor and Public Welfare: By a vote 
of 7 to 5 the committee, in executive session, agreed 
to report, without amendment, S. 984, to prohibit dis¬ 
crimination in employment because of race, religion, 
or color. 

Committee also received 70 public-health nomina¬ 
tions. 

PUBLIC HEALTH 

Committee on Labor and Public Welfare: I. S. Falk, 
Director, Bureau of Research and Statistics of Social 
Security Administratiorg continued his testimony on 
S. 1320, to provide a national health insurance and 
public health program, before the Subcommittee on 
Health. J 

REA PERSONNEL 

Committees on Post Office and Civil Service: Subcom¬ 

mittee, ip connection with S. Res. 41, met to explore 
charge/of political activity in REA and to consider 
classification and salary of REA engineers, receiving 

testimony from REA Administrator Claude R. Wick- 
d; William J. Neal, Deputy Administrator; Civil 

Service Commissioner Arthur S. Flemming; and Ismar 
Baruch, Chief of Personnel Classification Division, to¬ 

gether with testimony from eight engineers, two coun¬ 
sels, and eight members of Board of Directors, all of 
REA cooperatives. 

GAO BUILDING 

Committee on Public Works: Subcommittee on Public 
Buildings heard testimony in support of H. R. 4068, 
authorizing the construction of a new GAO building 
in the District of Columbia, by William E. Reynolds, 
Commissioner of Public Buildings, and Frank L. Yates, 
Assistant Comptroller, GAO. 

ouse of Representatives 
Chamber Action 

jf s‘ •' ' ! 

Bills Introduced:/f en public bills, H. R. 5292-5301; 

three private biM H. R. 5302-5304; and four resolu¬ 

tions, H. Resy458-46i, were introduced. 

/ Pages 1187, 1198 

Bills Reported: Reports were made as follows: 

H. R/2803, relief of Miriam Barkle (H. Rept. 1342); 

H. Res. 458, rule providing time for general debate 

and consideration of amendments to H. J. Res. 296, 

maintaining status quo in respect to certain employ¬ 

ment taxes and social-security'benefits pending con¬ 
gressional action (H. Rept. 1343)J, 

H. Res. 459, rule providing time'f or general debate 
and consideration of amendments to\H. J. Res. 275, 
authorizing loans to fur farmers (H. Rept. 1344); 

S. 1252, making certain changes in the organization 
of the Navy Department (H. Rept. 1345) *\ 

S. 1673, authorizing promotion of James YVyParker, 
as major, AUS, as of March 1, 1942 (H. Rept. 1346); 

H. R. 1275, authorizing reimbursement of navaPger- 
sonnel for cost of necessary medical or hospital services 
while on authorized leave (H. Rept. 1347); 







SENATE 80th Congress ) 

2d Session { 

Calendar No. 932 
j Report 

I No. 886 

ENABLING THE SECRETARY OF AGRICULTURE TO CONDUCT 
RESEARCH ON FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE AND OTHER DIS¬ 
EASES OF ANIMALS AND TO AMEND THE ACT OF MAY 29, 1884 
(23 STAT. 31), AS AMENDED, BY ADDING ANOTHER SECTION 

February 9 (legislative day, February 2), 1948.—Ordered to be printed 

Mr. Capper, from the Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, 
submitted the following 

REPORT 

[To accompany S. 2038) 

The Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, to whom was referred 
the bill (S. 2038) to enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct 
research on foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and 
to amend the act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding 
another section, having considered the same, report thereon with a 
recommendation that it do pass with an amendment. 

On page 2, lines 8 to 10, strike out the words “Act: Provided, That 
the number so employed shall not exceed five and that the maximum 
compensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum.” and insert 
in lieu thereof the word “Act.”. 

A copy of a letter received from Secretary Clinton P. Anderson of the 
Department of Agriculture concerning this legislation is attached 
hereto and made a part of said report. 

Department of Aoriculture, 

Washington, D. C., February 6, 1948. 
Hon. Arthur Capper, 

Chairman, Committee on Agriculture and Forestry, 
United States Senate. 

Dear Senator: This is in reply to your request of January 22 for a report on 
S. 2038, a bill to enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on foot- 
and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and to amend the act of May 29, 
1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding another section. The bill authorizes 
the appropriation of such sums as Congress may deem necessary and in addition, 
it contains authority for the Secretary of Agriculture to utilize, in carrying out 
the purposes of the bill, funds otherwise available for the control or eradication 
of the specified animal diseases. 
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Foot-and-mouth disease has occurred in the United States six times within the 
past 50 years. Each time it has been eradicated by prompt and drastic action 
by Federal and State livestock disease control officials at considerable cost, of 
money expended and livestock destroyed. More frequent outbreaks have been 
prevented by. the application of strict controls exercised over the importation of 
susceptible animals, the products of such animals, and other substances such as 
hay, straw, and the like, which might carry the virus of the disease. The last 
outbreak occurred in the United States in 1929. 

As a further protection to the livestock of the United States the other countries 
of North America also have been free of foot-and-mouth disease until late in 194f> 
when the disease was diagnosed in Mexico. Since, that time foot-and-mouth, 
disease has spread over the central one-third of Mexico and is now endemic .in 
that area. Large-scale cooperative efforts by the Governments of Mexico and 
tfih United "States have been successful thus' far -fo contain the disease within 
the central part of Mexico but have not. boeif successful: to stamp it out. Accord¬ 
ingly, we now have within 300 miles of our border a large area infected with 
foot-and-mouth disease from which the disease may escape and reach into the 
United States. 

Research on foot-and-mouth disease has never been conducted in the United 
States: because it was felt that the remoteness of the. danger and the effectiveness 
of the control and eradication measures made it not worth while to assume the 
risks of experimenting with the disease in this country. Now that danger is 
no longer remote. It is close by. We are faced with the possibility of having 
to combat the disease regularly rather than at infrequent intervals. If the disease 
should come into the United States; the same eradication measures that, have 
been used in the past would be energetically applied. However, it is also recog¬ 
nized that there is much that can be learned about this disease through research. 
The extent of the knowledge that can be thus gained can only be estimated at. 
this time. It is quite possible that such knowledge will be of priceless value to 
this country in fighting the disease in the future.' Although much research has 
been done in other countries and a great deal of information accumulated about 
the disease, we do not think it is sufficient, to continue to rely upon the research 
of others. This country must throw its skills and researches into the endeavor 
to finally conquer foot-and-mouth disease. 

Department scientists have in the past worked on this problem in the labora¬ 
tories in other countries. However, since 1926, this has not been on a large scale. 
Under the proposal in S. 2038, it would be our plan to establish in the United 
States at a suitable location a modern research institute where full study of all 
phases of the disease could be undertaken. The most suitable location would 
be on a peninsula, from which traffic to t.he! mainland could be carefully guarded. 
Taking full advantage of the experiences of others in protecting their research 
laboratories against the accidental escape of the virus, the institute to be estab¬ 
lished here would be equipped with every safgeuard to give to the livestock in¬ 
dustry of this country an assurance that the virus would have no reasonable 
chance for escape. Preliminary plans for the laboratory have been sketched out 
and are being perfected. 

In recruiting scientific personnel for the laboratory, it is essentia], .we think, 
that extreme care be exercised and employment given only to those who, in addi¬ 
tion to having the requisite education and training, are also included toward re¬ 
search in their particular field. Likewise,: selection should be made of those 
persons, otherwise qualified, who do not have family obligations which would 
mitigate against ready and continued acceptance of the restrictions of service in 
such a laboratory. Qfs stated above, the laboratory would be operated with every 
possible safeguard against the escape of the virus, including very stringent sanitary 
measures, and absolute adherence to the safety provisions will be made a condition 
of employment. It is essential, therefore, that we be in position to terminate 
forthwith the appointment of any employee at the, time of the first infringement 
of any of the established safeguards.! 

In order to accomplish these mjitters, it is suggested that S. 2038 be amended 
by deleting the sentence beginning qn line 5, page 2, and substituting in place 
thereof the following: . , 

“To carry out the provisions of t his section the Secretary is authorized to make 
appointments without regard to the civil service laws or regulations, and, when in 
his opinion the protection of the livestock industry in the United States so requires, 
to terminate such appointments without regard to the provisions of law relating 
to the removal of Federal employees. The Secretary is further authorized in 
carrying out such provisions to employ technical experts or scientists without 
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regard to the Classification Act of 1923, as amended: Provided, That the number 
so employed shall not exceed five and that the maximum compensation for each 
shall not exceed $15,000 per annum.” 

This Department recommends that the bill, amended as above, be passed. A 
similar bill, H. R. 5098, has been introduced in the House by the Honorable 
George W. Gillie, of Indiana. Department representatives appeared before the 
Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease of the House Committee on Agricul¬ 
ture in favor of this latter bill at hearings held on January 26 and 27. 

In view of the time situation, we have not obtained from the Bureau of the 
Budget advice as to the relationship of this proposed legislation, or report thereon, 
to the program of the President. 

Sincerely yours, 
Clinton P. Anderson, 

Secretary. 

o 
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2d Session 

Calendar No. 932 

S. 2038 
[Report No. 886] 

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES 

January 21,1948 

Mr. Thye introduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred 
to the Committee on Agriculture and Forestry 

February 9 (legislative day, February 2), 1948 

Reported by Mr. Capper, with an amendment 

[Omit the part struck through and insert the part printed in italic] 

A BILL 
To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on 

foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and 

to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 

amended, by adding another section. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Bepresenta- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

4 is hereby amended by adding thereto section 12. 

5 “Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized 

6 to establish research laboratories, including the acquisition of 

7 necessary land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making 

8 of research contracts under the authority contained in sec- 

9 tion 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935 as amended 
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5 
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7 
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9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

2 

by the Research and Marketing Act of 1946, for research 

and study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and- 

mouth disease and other animal diseases which, in the 

opinion of the Secretary, constitute a threat to the livestock 

industry of the United States. To carry out the provisions 

of this section, the Secretary is authorized to employ tech¬ 

nical experts or scientists without regard to the Classifica¬ 

tion AfrU Provided, That the number so employed shall 

not exceed five and that the maximum compensation for 

each shah not exceed $4-5,009 per a mini Act. There is 

hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums as Congress 

may deem necessary; in addition, the Secretary is authorized 

to utilize, in carrying out this section, funds otherwise avail¬ 

able for the control or eradication of such diseases.” 
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80th CONGRESS 
2d Session H. R. 5539 

EST THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

February 24,1948 

Mr. Worley introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture 

A BILL 
To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on 

foot-and-moutli disease and other diseases of animals and to 

amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

by adding another section. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

4 is hereby amended by adding a new section 12 reading as 

5 follows: 

6 “Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to 

7 establish research laboratories, including the acquisition of 

8 necessary land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making 

9 of research contracts under the authority contained in sec- 
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2 

tion 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935, as amended 

by the Research and Marketing Act of 1946, for research 

and study, in the United States or elsewhere, of animal 

diseases which in the opinion of the Secretary constitute a 

threat to the livestock industry of the United States: Pro¬ 

vided, That no live virus of the foot-and-mouth disease shall 

be imported or allowed to enter the continental limits of 

the United States for any purpose: Provided, further, That 

in the event of an outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease within 

the continental limits of the United States, the Secretary 

of Agriculture may, in his discretion, permit the entry or 

importation of said virus. To carry out the provisions of this 

section, the Secretary is authorized to employ technical ex¬ 

perts or scientists without regard to the Classification Act: 

And provided further, That the number so employed shall 

not exceed five and that the maximum compensation for each 

shall not exceed $15,000 per annum. There is hereby au¬ 

thorized to be appropriated such sums as Congress may deem 

necessary; in addition, the Secretary is authorized to utilize, 

in carrying out this section, funds otherwise available for the 

control or eradication of such diseases/’ 
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Education^...   .25 
Electrification.  .21 
Electrification, .rural*. *30 
Emergency powers .....2,9 *.24 
Exnenditures.... .\.   dO 
Farn program...... X^..... .10 

Fatg and oils...... .\.... 2 
Federal aid. .. .25 

Organization,executive. ,l/> 

Personnel®....... .-i. .12/31 

Prices, farm..,15 

Remount service....yf... 8 
Research. J 

Animal industry».... 1. 1 

Rubber........ /T...22 
Soil conservation.'..19 

Textiles.»w4 ..  .23 

Tobacco..#..7 
Trade, foreign.2,17 
Transportation*......16,26 

Veterans1 benefits...11,31 

HIGHLIGHTS: Senate nassedXfo'ot-and— mouth disea.se research^bill. Senate debated bill 

to authorize grain allocation for alcohol production. /Sen. Thomas (Okla.) spoke 

against Remount Service bili\ Senate passed bill toycontinue export-control and al¬ 

location mowers. Sen* Lucas criticized various Congressional investigations. Rep. 
Home said reduced mheat price's are not reflected Jm reduced bread prices. Rep, 
Lemke urged cost-of-production flapr for farn ^Icqs* Rem. Cooley introduced bill 

to amend Cron Insurance Act. 

1* FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE* Passed with amendments S. 2038, to authorize this Depart¬ 

ment to conduct research on this disease. Agreed to the committee amendment re¬ 

garding employment outside of the Classification Act. .Agreed to an’amendment by 

Sen. Knowland, Calif,, to provide that the laboratory shall be located ”on an 

island or other isolated area adequate to guard against the accidental spread of 

the virus." (pp. 1744, 1750-10) 

.. .. .... 11 11 11m --M-- 1 1 - 1- 1 - m- -- ■ --»... 

2. EXPORT CONTROLS;. ALLOCATIONS. Passed with anendncntSs.R. 5391* 10 continue alloca- 

tion powers over certain materials, including tin; import controls over fats and 

oils, rice, nitrogen fertilizers, etc.; and’exmort consols over certain fibers, 

pctroleufi, etc. lyttLor the Second Decontrol Act of 1947.. \Agreed• to-an amendment 

by ben» Taft, Ohio, to continue'those powers until May 3 

31* 194S, thoylfouse date. (p. 1745•) 

instead of Mar. 

3* LIBRARY DEMONSTRATION. Passed without amendment S. 4g, to pro-^ie for den’onstra- 

tion of public library service in areas without such service or Mth inadequate 

librarusabilities (p. 1742).. - * ' 
Jr • 

4* ARCI^YES, Passed without amendment H.R* 1350, to facilitcate transfer the cus¬ 

tody of the Archivist of records no longer needed in current business or^the var¬ 

ious agencies (p. 1743)- This bill will now be sent to the President. 

BUDGET, Sen. Aiken, Yt., explained the Expenditures in Executive 'Departments 

Committee condensation of the Federal budget and discussed various phases of 



the report with SGn. Hayden, Ariz. (pp. 1721-2). 

LTIOFAL FORESTS. Reported without amendment H.R. 3175* to add certain publj- 

a'isd other lands to the Shasta Rational Forest, Calif. (S.Rept. 926) (p« 17J€>)» 

7. TOEA$QO. Received a Ky. Legislature resolution requesting USDA to rescind the 

orderMirecting a 10-percent reduction in hurley-tohacco acreage. To j(4*gricul- 

ture and Forestry Committee. (p. 1717*) 

8. REM0U1IT SERVICE, Passed over on objection of. Sen. Thomas, Okla., SvR# 3^S4, to 

transfer-thWRemount Service from the Army. Department to USDA (up*. 17^A» 
1T49„50). S^a. Thomas stated that he had no . objection, to .the-transfer of the 

stations in-Virginia, Hebraskq,, and Calif., hut thought the station in Okla. 

should he "made 3&vailahle for subdivision and use.Wdcr theyprovisions of the 

Bankhead-Jone s Fate Tenant Act." .He further. stated, that .he' thought the hill 

should he referredhio the Agriculture and Forestry Committee (pp* 17^9-50)* 

9. G-RAIR ALLOCATION. Bega\ debate on S.J*Rcs. 186, to .authorize allocati 

ventory control of graiikfor the .production of ethyl dlcohol (; 

Earlier the resolution ha\been passed over .on.a ca^l.Qf the calendar at the re¬ 

quest of Sen, Capchart, . In<\ (pp. ,1746—7). ..... 

yi- 

allocation and in- 

!pp. 1751-6). 

10. IITVESTIG-ATIOITS. Rejected SenXLucas1 motion to>5*cconsider the vote by which the 

Senate agreed to S. Res. 189, "t|hich mokes $125,000 availa/ble to the Expenditure 
in the Executive ^cpahtnents Coifcittec for investigations, etc. Sen. Lucas 
criticized various Congressional \nvosti;ga£ions, claimed that the cost of Con¬ 

gress has gone up greatly under th\ RepuhfUicans, stated that’ "the President's 

1948 budget will not have been cut ov ag single dollar11,' and said it would be 

possible under this resolution for tha£Expenditures Committee to "investigate 
the farm -program if it wants to." GflaifcHan Aiken of the Expenditures Committee 

debated several of these points wifcri Sct\ Lucas. Sen. Knowland charged that 
the Re cl,-imat ion Bureau made false/statemen| s during appropriation hearings. 
Sen. Lucas presented and discusarcd S. Con.^es. 44, to provide various protec¬ 
tions and rights for witnessesrat hearings before investigating committees. 

. (pp* 1727-40.) ; 

11. HOUSING-. Sen. Johnston, S/C., urged legislation authorize RFC to purchase 

hone loans guaranteed or/insured under the 'Servicemen's Readjustment Act of 
1944 (pp. 1656—7)* 

12. BILLS PASSED OTERi J^e foliowring we re among the bills passed over: 

S. 669', to provide for the payment of a bonus of 3^H a bushel on wheat a 
corn produced an^ sold beti^een Jan. 1, 1945 and April I8/V946 (p. 1740). 

S. 299» to/extend the' reclamation lavrs to Arkansas (pg^J^^l)* 
. Con.Rey. 6, to include all general appr0pria.ti0h billVin one consoli¬ 

dated appropriation bill (p. 17.4l). ’ / At 
s. 43P, to cover national farm loan associations add prodAd;ion credit 

association employees under the Civil Service Retirement Act. (p*\7^3) * 

S.jJpRes. l64, to authorize RACC to make loans to fur farmers A?* L7^3)« 
the rcoucst of Sen 

nd . 

Cordon, ZOre., H.R. 1809, to facilitatcNfchc use 
occupancy of national forest lands (p. 1747). \ 

S. 2l42, to transfer the Muscatine, Iowa, alcohol plant, to USDA f$^ pro¬ 
cessing agricultural commodities (p. 1748). 

wnd 

HOUSE 

EXECUTIVE REORGAFIZATION. Agreed to H.Con; Rcfe. 131,'which* would di sapprove t) 

President s eorgan.iza.tion Plan ITo. 1, 1948, to transfer the U.S. Employment 
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Navy and of considerable importance to its 
maintenance programs, that the component 
units of the Naval Air Materiel Center con¬ 
tinue to be available for service to these pro¬ 
grams! Such service would be rendered im¬ 
possible if it became necessary to use these 
establishments for the manufacture of 10 
percent of the Navy’s aircraft and engines. 

2. This bill removes the limitation set forth 
in the Vinson-Xrammell and associated acts 
that profits on Contracts for the construction 
of naval vessels cannot exceed 10 percent and 
profits on contracts for both Army and Navy 
aircraft construction cannot exceed 12 per¬ 
cent. \ 

It is a recognized fact that when a maxi¬ 
mum profit is set by law such maximum- 
profit figure becomes a minimum-profit fig¬ 
ure for the particular industries competing 
for the business. In compliance with the 
profit limitations provision it is necessary for 
the Government and contractor to conduct a 
complete cost analysis in order to determine 
the cost of the given vessel or aircraft so that 
the maximum profit limitation may-be ap¬ 
plied. This is an onerous and costly proce¬ 
dure even if the prime contractor is solely 
engaged in manufacturing for the Govern¬ 
ment. It is a common occurrence for the 
prime contractor to be simultaneously en¬ 
gaged in both private and Government con- 
tracts. This makes it necessary to conduct a 
cost analysis on the private-contract work in 
addition to the Government-contract work, 
so that the proportionate charge against the 
Government-contract work may be deter¬ 
mined, and in each case the cost of auditing 
is expensive and becomes chargeable as a 
proper item of cost against the Government. 
This procedure increases prices to the Gov¬ 
ernment. Recently the Senate passed H. R. 
1366, the so-called procurement bill, which is 
expected to be signed by the President within 
a few days. The provisions of this act fully 
protect the Government 6n all matters of 
procurement. 

3. This bill also removes the limitation that 
the first and each succeeding alternate vessel 
and the main engines, armor, and armament 
for such vessels should be constructed or 
manufactured in United JBtates Government 
navy yards, gun factories, naval stations, ord¬ 
nance plants, or arsenals. The committee, 
however, has amended the bill to provide that 
the President may have a vessel built in a 
Government or private yard, but it is the 

• intent of the Congress that as fair and equal 
an allocation of new-vessel construction 
work as is practical be made between Gov¬ 
ernment and private yards. 

The continuance of such a limitation places 
the Navy Department in an inflexible and 
awkward position with respect to placing con¬ 
tracts for new ship construction. Dependini 
on the nature of the construction and t 
existing work load, it is sometimes desir^jSle 
to follow the above requirement. Also/the 
Nation is now faced with the prob^m of 
maintaining a healthy private shipbuilding 
industry as an asset for nationalVsecurity. 
In addition to removal of the blinra require¬ 
ment for competition with prince industry, 
the Navy Department, from thA standpoints 
of design and type of ship cmKerned, should 
have the choice of determining whether a 
new vessel should be constructed in Govern¬ 
ment or private facilitie^o Insure that both 
are used to the best advantage in obtaining 
ships of the most advanced type. 

The primary funaiRon bf the naval indus¬ 
trial establishments is to support the fleet. 
The first consignation in that respect in¬ 
volves maintenance, repair, preservation, and 
lmprovemenfar in existing ships; the con¬ 
struction o^iew vessels is a secondary con- 
siderationyto this primary function. In ad¬ 
dition t<vahe active fleet there is now a re¬ 
serve fleet of approximately 6,000,000 tons. 

I w>mt to correct a typographical error ap- 
peabmg in the Senate Report No. 630 for this 
bi]f, near the top of page 4, wherein it states 

that the Navy now has a reserve fleet of 
600,000,000 tons. This should read “approxi¬ 
mately 6,000,000 tons.” 

It is the opinion of the Navy Department 
that the maintenance and preservation of 
the active and reserve fleets will maintain 
all naval facilities which it is practicable to 
continue in operation at a level consistent 
with economy and available funds. In ad¬ 
dition to this, special types, and types of 
ships classified for security reasons, will con¬ 
tinue to be built in naval facilities. Con¬ 
struction of standard-type vessels for which 
specifications are clearly drawn is considered 
to be properly within the field of private in¬ 
dustry. The Navy Department proposes that 
a fair and equal allocation of new-vessel con¬ 
struction work shall be made between Gov¬ 
ernment and private yards insofar as it is 
possible, considering the conditions and pro¬ 
cedures described above. 

The fiscal effects of the repeal of the pro¬ 
visions as set out in the proposed legislation 
cannot be adequately determined; however, 
it is believed that no additional expense will 
be incurred by the Government and that 
savings may, in fact, be anticipated. 

BILLS PASSED OVER. 

The bill (S. 1356) providing for the in- 
\corporation of the Franco-American 
War Veterans, was anounced as next iry' 
oilier. 

Several Senators. Over. 
Th\ PRESIDENT pro tempore, ./the 

bill wift.be passed over. 
The bid (S. 430) to amend tHe Civil 

Service I&firement Act, approved May 
29, 1930, ab amended, so yf to make 
such act apiJUcable to officers and em¬ 
ployees of national farrn/ioan associa¬ 
tions and production credit associations 
was announced atinexy in order. 

Mr. SALTONSTAlII Over. 
The PRESIDENT/Tjro tempore. The 

bill will be passedjove 
The bill (S. 1567) toMncorporate the 

Catholic War >feterans of the United 
States of Arperica, was announced as 
next in ord 

Several Senators. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill wilLme passed over. 
Tha/nill (S. 1375) to incorporate the 

Jewhrn War Veterans of the United States 
of .America, was announced as next'in 
ojraer. \ 

Several Senators. Over. \ 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed over. 
The bill (H. R. 3978) to provide for 

the temporary advancement in ranks 
and increase in_salary of lieutenants in 
the Metropolitan Police force of the Dis¬ 
trict of Columbia, serving as supervisors 
of certain squads, was announced as next 
in order. 

Several Senators. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill .will be passed over. 
The bill (S. 1663) to prohibit the pay¬ 

ment of retirement annuities to former 
Members of Congress convicted of of¬ 
fenses involving the improper use of 
authority, influence, power, or privileges 
as Members of Congress, was announced 
as next in order. 

Mr. LANGER. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed over. 
The bill (S. 968) to authorize the Pub¬ 

lic Utilites Commission of the District of 
Columbia to limit the number of taxi¬ 
cabs licensed and operated in the Dis¬ 

trict of Columbia, was announced as next/ 
in order. 7 

Mr. LANGER. Over. / 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore./'The 

bill will be passed over. / 
The bill (H. R. 4042) to coijtrol the 

export to foreign countries of 'gasoline 
and petroleum products from the United 
States, was announced as next in order. 

Mr. LUCAS. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed ovey. 
The bill (S. 1653) to control the export 

to foreign countries of gasoline and pe¬ 
troleum products ^rom the United States, 
was announced as next in order. 

Mr. LUCAS. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be pdssed over. 

NATIONAL ARCHIVES OP THE UNITED 
/STATES GOVERNMENT 

Thrill (H. R. 1350) to amend the act 
entitled “An act to establish a National 
Archives of the United States Govern- 

snt, and for other purposes,” was con- 
idered, ordered to a third reading, read 

the third time, and passed. 

BILLS AND JOINT RESOLUTIONS PASSED 
OVER 

The bill (S. 1015) to amend section 7 of 
the act of June 25, 1910, as amended, to 
reduce the interest rate on postal-sav¬ 
ings deposits to 1 percent per annum, 
was announced as next in order. 

Mr. LANGER. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed over. 
The joint resolution (S. J. Res. 37) 

requesting the President to proclaim 
February 1 as National Freedom Day, was 
announced as next in order. 
' Mr. BARKLEY. Over. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
joint resolution will be passed over. 

The joint resolution (S. J. Res. Ill) 
approving the agreement between the 
United States and Canada relating to 
the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence Basin 
with the exception of certain provisions 
thereof, was announced as next in order. 

Several Senators. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

joint resolution will be passed over. 
The bill (H. R. 2239) to amend sec¬ 

tion 13 (a) of the Surplus Property Act 
of 1944, as amended, was announced as 
nextin order. 

Several Senators. Over. 
The ^RESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed over. 
The billXS. 1004) to amend the Atomic 

Energy Act wf 1946, so as to provide that 
no person shall be appointed as a mem¬ 
ber of the Atomic Energy Commission or 
as general manager of such Commission 
until an investigation, with respect to 
character, associations, and loyalty of 
such person shall ha/e been made by the 
FBI, was announced a&next in Older. 

Mr. LUCAS. Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed over. 
The joint resolution (S. J. Res. 164) 

to authorize the Regional Agricultural 
Credit Corporation of Washington, Dis¬ 
trict of Columbia, to make loans to fur 
farmers and for other purposes was an¬ 
nounced as next in order. 

Mr. LUCAS. Over. 
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Vhe PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
.joint resolution will be passed over. 

FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE RESEARCH 

The Senate proceeded to consider the 
bill (S. 2038) to enable the Secretary of 
Agriculture to conduct research on foot- 
and-mouth disease and other diseases 
of animals and to amend the act of May 
29, 1884. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, may 
we have an explanation of the bill? 

Mr. THYE. Mr. President, this bill 
would permit the acquisition of land, 
and would also authorize the establish¬ 
ment of a research laboratory in the 
United States to further the acquisition 
of knowledge regarding foot-and-mouth 
disease. The disease exists now in cen¬ 
tral Mexico, only a few hundred miles 
from the border of the United States. 
In the event there should be an outbreak 
of that disease in the United States, it 
could cost livestock farmers many mil¬ 
lion dollars. For that reason it is felt 
and recommended by the Department of 
Agriculture that a research laboratory 
should be established somewhere, either 
on an island adjacent to the United 
States, or within some area of the United 
States, so that research could be con¬ 
ducted, and so as to perfect the known 
vaccine which exists today, or develop 
some other type of vaccine to guard 
against the disease. That is the purpose 
of the bill. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Reserving the right 
to object, I should like to say to the able 
Senator from Minnesota that I fully rec¬ 
ognize the importance of eradicating 
foot-and-mouth disease, because there 
was a very bad outbreak in my State of 
California in 1924 and in 1929, which 
resulted in the loss of tens of thousands 
of head of cattle to the farmers of the 
State. The State Department of Agri¬ 
culture is very much concerned about 
the establishment of a laboratory within 
the continental confines of the United 
States. This virus is so infectious that 
if it should spread from a place which 
was not properly segregated it might 
cause untold loss to the livestock indus¬ 
try and dairy industry of the Nation. 
I was wondering whether the Senator 
would have any objection to an amend¬ 
ment which would limit the establish¬ 
ment of such a laboratory to an offshore 
island. 

Mr. THYE. I should have no objec¬ 
tion to such an amendment, but I call 
the Senator’s attention to this fact: It 
has been brought to our notice that a 
peninsula could be found, and it might 
be possible to isolate the point of it so 
that those on the peninsula could have 
contact with the mainland, so to speak, 
and the laboratory would not be estab¬ 
lished on an island, leading to difficulty 
of navigating to and from the island, and 
necessitating the personnel having to be 
transported by boat to the island for the 
purpose of conducting the research ac¬ 
tivities. I think that if the Senator 
would examine the map he would prob¬ 
ably find a peninsula which could be en¬ 
tirely segregated from the adjoining 
land, either by a fence or by a bridge. 
I could call his attention to such a 
peninsula if I cared to do so, but I do 
not think we should disclose the par¬ 

ticular location at this time. That is 
why I do not desire to be specific. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. I wonder if the 
Senator would object to having the bill 
go to the foot of the calendar. 

Mr. THYE. I may say that delay in 
deciding this question is embarrassing to 
the Department of Agriculture. While 
I do not say that I would object to the 
bill going over today, if it should be de¬ 
layed for another day, I would ask the 
Senator to examine the matter very care¬ 
fully, because every minute of delay 4s 
jeopardizing the livestock industry of the 
United States. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. I am fully alive to 
the importance of the problem; and if 
this bill called for an appropriation of 
funds to finance combating the disease 
and there were an emergent situation, I 
should not even hold the bill up and ask 
that it go to the end of the calendar 
today, but I should like to have a chance 
to examine the bill. 

Mr. THYE. If the Senator will ask 
that it be placed at the end of the cal¬ 
endar, that will be satisfactory. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
bill will be placed at the end of the 
calendar. 

-•Bitib-PA'aeBtrovBR " 

The\ill (S. 2123) to exempt certain 
officers qLthe Regular Army and Regular 
Air Force N’om the provisions of statutes 
requiring retirement by reason of age, 
and for otheN purposes, was announced 
as next in ordei 

Mr. LANGER.X Over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

bill will be passed over. 
TRANSPORTATION FOR CERTAIN GOV¬ 

ERNMENT AND OTH&R PERSONNEL i 

The Senate proceeded bo consider the 
bill (S. 1525) to provide rto furnishing 
transportation for certain government 
and other personnel, and for other pur¬ 
poses, which had been reported sroih the 
Committee on Armed Service^ with 
amendments. 

The first committee amendment Vas, 
on page 1, line 3, after the words “Sec¬ 
retary of’’, to strike out “War or”, an 
insert “the Army.” / 

The amendment was agreed to. 
Mr. LANGER. Mr. President, may we 

have an explanation of the bill? 
Mr. GURNEY. Mr./President, the 

purpose of'the bill is to allow the Army, 
the Navy, and the Aik Force to furnish 
bus transportation in places where com¬ 
mercial transportation is not available, 
such as experimental stations in desert 
areas, where we are now carrying on 
some expei’iments, to which commercial 
transportation is not possible. The bill 
would allow such service to be continued 
under the same powers as existed during 
wartime. 

Mr. LANGER. Does the bill affect per 
diem payments? 

Mr. GURNEY. No. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

clerk will state the next amendment. 
The next amendment of the committee 

was on page 2, line 4, after the word 
“Navy”, to insert “or the Secretary of 
the Air Force.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The/next amendment was, in para¬ 

graph 1, page 2, line 8, after the words 

! “by the”, to strike out “War Department 
or Navy Department” and insert “De^ 
partment of the Army, the Departmejf 
of the Navy, or the Department of the 

'Air Force,”; in line 12, after the w^ords 
i “of the”, to strike out “War Department 
or Navy Department,” and insert'“De¬ 
partment of the Army, the Department 
of the Navy, or the Department of the 
Air Force”; in line 18, after the words 
“Secretary of”, to strike out/‘War or” 

■ and insert “the Army,” and An line 19, 
| after the word “Navy”, to insert “or the 
Secretary of the Air Force/ 

The amendment was a^feed to. 
The next amendment,'was, in para¬ 

graph 2, page 3, line 3Yafter the words 
I “Secretary of”, to strike/but “War or” and 

, insert “the Army”; aj(d in line 4, after 
1 the word “Navy”, to insert “or the Sec¬ 
retary of the Air Ft/re.” 

The amendment/was agreed to. . 
The next amendment was, in para¬ 

graph 3, page 3,/ine 13, after the words 
“Secretary of”,/to strike out “Wit or” 
and insert “thb Army”; and in line 14, 
after the woi;a “Navy” to insert “or the 
Secretary of/the Air Force.” 

The ame/dment was agreed to. 
The next amendment was, in para¬ 

graph 4^/on page 3, line 19, after the 
words “Secretary of”, to strike out “War 
and” aad insert “the Army”; in line 20, 
after the word “Navy”, to insert “and 
the Sfecretary of the Air Force”; in line 
22, After the words “Secretary of”, to 
strike out “War or” and insert “the 
Army”; in line 23, after the word “Navy”, 
td strike out “or the Secretary of the Air 
Force”; and on page 4, line 2, after the 

/word “means”, to insert “that reasonable 
effort has been made to induce operators 
of private facilities to provide the neces¬ 
sary service.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The next amendment was, in section 2, 

page 4, line 8, after the words “Secre¬ 
tary of”, to strike out “War and” and in¬ 
sert “the Army”; in line 9, after the word 
“Navy”, to insert “and the Secretary of 
the Air Force”; in line 17, after the word 
“operation”, to strike out “and”; in line 
18, after the words “Secretary of”, to 
strike out “War or” and insert “the 
frmy”; in line 19, after the word “Navy”, 

insert “or the Secretary of the Air 
Fduie”; and in line 20, after the word 
“exercised”, to insert a semicolon and the 
follovfomg: “and (5) for each activity for 
which transportation facilities were pro¬ 
vided, the maximum number of motor 
vehicles oryvater carriers*used, the total 
miles operated, the total revenue from 
fares or proceeds from the leasing or 
chartering of equipment, the operating 
and maintenance expense, depreciation, 
gross cost, and nel cost.” 

The amendment \as agreed to. 
The bill was ordered to be engrossed 

for a third reading, rea£l the third time, 
and passed, as follows: 

Be it enacted, etc., ThaK'whenever the 
Secretary of the Army, the Secretary of the 
Navy, or the Secretary of the Ant Force shall 
determine that the effective conduct of the 
affairs of his department require! assured 
and adequate transportation facilities to and 
from their places of employment foii per¬ 
sonnel attached to or employed by Beuch 
department, including, during any perio\of 
war, personnel attached to or employed 
private plants engaged in the manufacture 
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The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
clerk will proceed to state the three bills 
which went to the end of the calendar. 

TAX-EXEMPT PROPERTY IN THE 

^DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

The CfliEF Clerk. A bill (S. 1125) to 
define the^eal property exempt from 
taxation in t1%e District of Columbia. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. Is 
there objection the present considera¬ 
tion of the bill? 

There being no Injection, the Senate 
proceeded to considePuthe bill, which had 
been reported from eke Committee on 
the District of Column*© with amend¬ 
ments. 

The first amendment ofAthe commit¬ 
tee was, on page 2, following section 2, 
to strike out: 

Sec. 3. Paragraph (p) of section \of such 
act is amended to read as follows: 

“(p) The building, or portion tftereof, 
owned by a church and actually occupiedSand 
used as the episcopal residence of a bis« 
of such church.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The next amendment was, on page 2, 

in line 23, after the word “Sec.”, to strike 
out “4” and insert “3.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The next amendment was, on page 3, 

in line 17, after the word “Sec.”, to strike 
out “5” and insert “4.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
Mr. CAIN. I offer the amendment to 

which I referred a few moments ago. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 

amendment offered by the Senator from 
Washington will be stated. 

The Chief Clerk. On page 3, in line 
11, after the word “exemption”, it is 
proposed to insert: 

And provided further, That use of the ex¬ 
empted property or receipt of rent or in¬ 
come therefrom shall not deprive such prop¬ 
erty of exemption under the following 
circumstances: 

(1) Where the owner of the property is 
an institution or organization entitled to 
exemption of its property under this act 
and a part of such property is made avail¬ 
able without charge for use by other insti¬ 
tutions or organizations whose property 
would be entitled to exemption under this^ 
act if owned by such other Institutions 
organizations: 

(2) Where rent or income is received Jfom 
indigent persons, inmates, patients, students, 
or others who are able to pay and wliaffiegiti- 
mately receive'the benefits or services of an 
institution or organization entitled to ex¬ 
emption under this act; or 

(3) Where rent or income Is^eceived from 
employees whose official dut^s require that 
they live in the property exempted in order 
to properly perform suchjfluties. 

The PRESIDENT firo tempore. The 
question is on ©gracing to the amend¬ 
ment of the Senator from Washington. 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. If 

there be no /urther amendment to be 
proposed, ttie question is on the engross¬ 
ment and/third reading of the bill. 

The bill (S. 1125) was ordered to be 
engrossed for a third reading, read the 
thirdrcime, and passed, as follows: 

Be it enacted, etc., That paragraph (c) 
ojr section 1 of the act entitled “An act to 
.define the real property exempt from taxa¬ 

tion in the District of Columbia,” approved 
December 24, 1942 (56 Stat. 1089, ch. 826), 
as amended, is amended to read as follows: 

“(c) Property belonging to foreign gov¬ 
ernments and used or held for legation pur¬ 
poses : Provided, That any such property not 
actually used for legation purposes shall be 
assessed and taxed unless the Secretary of 
State of the United States of America shall 
certify to the Commissioners of the District 
of Columbia that the property is held for 
legation purposes due to the exigencies of 
war or other emergency and that it is in the 
interests of the United States that the ex¬ 
emption of such property from taxation be 
continued.” 

Sec. 2. Paragraph (o) of section 1 of such 
act is amended to read as follows: 

“(o) The building, or portion thereof, ac¬ 
tually occupied and used as a pastoral resi¬ 
dence by the pastor, rector, minister, or rabbi 
of a church: Provided, That such building 
be owned by the church or congregation for 
which said pastor, rector, minister, or rabbi 
officiates: And provided further, That not 
more than one such pastoral residence shall 
be exempt for any one church or congrega¬ 
tion.” 

Sec. 3. Section 2 of such act is amended 
ito read as follows: 

“Sec. 2. If any building or grounds, or por 
Dn thereof, entitled to exemption under 

thaw provisions of paragraphs (d) to (nf of 
sect&i 1 of this act are not actuallwnrsed 
by orAtor the activities of the institution or 
organization which owns such property and 
for the \urposes for which exemption is 
granted, oKare used to secure an-ent or in¬ 
come of anXcharacter from eofy activity or 
use other thak an activity oornse which en¬ 
titles such property to exemption under this 
act, such building or grinds, or portion 
thereof, shall bekfsessj*H and taxed: Pro¬ 
vided, That lack o\adfual use of grounds 
exempted under sectijfc 1 (r) (2) of this act 
shall not deprive suon gfciunds of exemption: 
And provided furt/Her, That use of the ex¬ 
empted propertv^Br receipCtof rent or income 
therefrom shaUr not deprivk such property 
of exemptior^under the following circum¬ 
stances : 

“(1) Wb/re the owner of the property is an 
institution or organization entitled to ex¬ 
emptionof its property under this act and a 
part nsuch property is made available with¬ 
outocnarge for use by other institutions or 
organizations whose property would beSen- 

Cled to exemption under this act if owi\d 
5y such other institutions or organizations 

“(2) Where rent or income is received from’ 
indigent persons, inmates, patients, students, 
or others who are able to pay and who legiti¬ 
mately receive the benefits or services of an 
institution or organization entitled to ex¬ 
emption under this act; or 

“(3) Wliere rent or income is received from 
employees whose official duties require that 
they live in the property exempted in order 
to properly perform such duties. If the tax 
assessed is not paid and becomes delinquent, 
it shall be collected by sale of the whole lot 
or parcel of land, with improvements thereon, 
or otherwise in the same manner as taxes on 
other real property in the District of Co¬ 
lumbia are collected." 

Sec. 4. Section 5 of such act is amended 
to read as follows: 

“Sec. 5. Any institution, organization, cor¬ 
poration, or association aggrieved by any as¬ 
sessment of real property deemed to be ex¬ 
empt from taxation under the provisions of 
this act may appeal therefrom to the Board 
of Tax Appeals for the District of Columbia 
in the same manner and to the same extent 
as provided in sections 3 and 4 of title IX 
of the District of Columbia Revenue Act of 
1937, as amended: Provided, however, That 
payment of the tax shall not be prerequisite 
to any such appeal. No appeal under this 

section, nor any proceeding in any court, 
shall be filed or maintained to establish the 
exemption of any property deemed to be 
exempt unless, prior to July 1 of the^fiscal 
year involved in any case, written applica¬ 
tion, in such form as may be prescribed by 
regulation, shall have bgen filed with the 
Commissioners of the District ,df Columbia 
requesting that such property/be placed on 
the list of property entitled tqrexemption.” 

Mr. TAFT. Mr. President, I do not 
quite understand what/the clerk has been 
calling. There is q^thing now on the 
calendar. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
clerk is calling^ the bills which were 
passed over, ©nd which reverted to the 
end of the ctflendar. 

Mr. TAIT I understand. 

TRANSFER OF THE REMOUNT SERVICE 

They^RESIDENT pro tempore. The 
clerlowill state the next bill which has 
been passed over and which has reverted 
teyffhe end of the calendar, 

The Chief Clerk. A bill (H. R. 3484) 

rto transfer the Remount Service from 
the War Department to the Department 
of Agriculture. 

Mr. THOMAS of Oklahoma. Mr. 
President, in respect to the bill just called 
by title, I have made an investigation. I 
find that the junior Senator from Ore¬ 
gon [Mr. Morse] is not now on the floor 
of the Senate or in the city, and cannot 
be here today. Of course, in view of that 
fact, I shall not make the motion I have 
intended to make; but for a moment I 
should like to state to the Senate the 
issues involved. 

Heretofore the War Department has 
maintained four remount stations in the 
United States—one located in Virginia, 
one located in Nebraska, one located in 
California, and one located in Oklahoma. 
A bill was introduced to transfer those 
four remount stations to the Department 
of Agriculture. The bill passed the 
House, and came to the Senate, where it 
was referred—and properly so, I think— 
to the Committee on Armed Services. 
But in my opinion, thereafter the bill 
should Lave been referred to the Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture, for I regard this 

iill as one which should properly have 
:en considered by two committees—in 

tl?fc case the Committee on Armed Serv- 
ice^nnd also the Committee on Agricul- 
ture\rhe bill provides that the War De¬ 
partment shall relinquish its control of 
the staflons, and that they shall be 
turned to the Department of Agri¬ 
culture. 

Mr. Presiddkt, in my opinion the Com¬ 
mittee on ArmM Services acted properly 
in the first instate; but when it recom¬ 
mended that the War Department should 
cease its operation (k these remount sta¬ 
tions, then I construNfhat action to end 
the responsibility and Authority of the 
Committee on Armed 'Services in the 
matter. I am not criticizing that com¬ 
mittee because it saw fit td\recommend 
that the four remount statiori^be turned 
over to the Department of Agriculture, 
with authority and directive to carry on 
the work of the Remount Serviced, 

Mr. President, I have no desire th in¬ 
terfere with the operation of the tie- 
mount Service in the State of Virginia. 

No. 35- ■5 
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L have been to the station at Front Royal, 
and I think the land there is adapted to 
thfe Remount Service. If the Senators 
from Virginia want to have the Front 
Royal remount station continued as a 
remount station, I shall gladly accede to 
their Bequest and shall be favorable to 
that program. 

If thS Senators from the State of 
Nebraska\want the remount station in 
Nebraska Maintained there, I shall not 
have objection. In the same way, if the 
Senators from California want to have 
the remount Ration presently in Califor¬ 
nia maintained there, I shall have no ob¬ 
jection. \ 

But as to the Remount station in my 
own State, I do Irave objection. I refer 
to the Fort Reno rqmount station, which 
is located on a tract embracing some 
10,000 acres of some of the finest land in 
the central section of the United States. 
Much of the land is bottom land. It is 
now covered with alfalfa. 

Mr. President, in Oklahoma we do not 
use horses very much any more. Okla¬ 
homa has mechanized its agricultural in¬ 
dustry. Today we use tractors, trucks, 
and other mechanical devices in our 
agricultural industry, and we do not need 
horses there any more. \ 

This bill proposes to continue these re¬ 
mount stations for the purpose of the 
propagation and production of Viding 
horses—for example, polo ponies', and 
show horses. That is all right for other 
States if they want it, but we do not want 
it in our State. So far as I can deter¬ 
mine, the peQple of Oklahoma want this 
land made available for subdivision and, 
use under the provisions of the Bank- 
head-Jones Farm Tenant Act. 

That is the whole story; and as soon as* 
I can obtain recognition from the Chair 
at a time when the Senator from Ore¬ 
gon is present in the Chamber, I shall 
ask that the bill be taken up. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. /The 
bill will be passed over under continuing 
objection. f 

Mr. ROBERTSON of Virginia. Mr. 
President, will the Senator yield? 

Mr. THOMAS of Oklahoma/ I yield. 
Mr. ROBERTSON of Virginia. If the 

Senator’s only desire is to have the Okla¬ 
homa remount station excepted from the 
bill, why could he not attain that objec¬ 
tive by an amendment from the floor, 
instead of having the Jill sent back to 
his committee? 

Mr. THOMAS of Oklahoma. Mr. 
President, that would suit me, but I am 
not sure how the Senators from Nebras¬ 
ka want their land treated. I have dis¬ 
cussed the matter with one of the Sen¬ 
ators. The remount station in Nebraska 
occupies a large tract; but I am not 
familiar with'' that, and am not sure 
what should be done with it. The same 
thing is true of the California station. I 
do not know what should be done in 
California. 

Mr. ROBERTSON of Virginia. Was 
not thi^’ bill reported by the Committee 
on Agriculture and Forestry? 

Mr/ THOMAS of Oklahoma. No, it 
was not, and that is my complaint. On 
the House side, if I may take another 
moment, by unanimous consent- 

'The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
Senator may proceed. 

Mr. THOMAS of Oklahoma. On the ’ 
House side, when the Armed Services,' 
Committee considered the bill and de-*! 
cided that the War Department should 
no longer maintain its remount service,; 
the House committee referred the bill to 
the Committee on Agriculture and asked 
the chairman of that committee to’ con¬ 
sider it. The chairman of the House 
Committee on Agriculture called his 
committee together and reconsidered the 
bill. They agreed to the program of the | 
Armed Services Committee. 

I contend that a similar procedure 
should be followed in the Senate before 
the bill is considered further. I contend 
that if the lands are to be under the 
Department of Agriculture, the bill 
should be referred to the Committee on 
Agriculture and Forestry, in order that 
the committee may ascertain whether ! 
or not that is the best program. 

Furthermore, Mr. President, there are 
two reports on the bill. The Secretary of 
Agriculture makes ohe report, and the 
Under Secretary makes another. I am 
not sure which one of the reports might 
be acceptable to our committee be¬ 
cause of various angles in connection 
with the bill. It is of importance to my 
State, andT am hopeful that at the prop¬ 
er time it may be referred to the Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture and Forestry for 
further consideration and report. I may 
say tpr my friend, the Senator from Vir¬ 
ginia/ that I am for his program, so far 
as J am concerned. 

Mr. ROBERTSON of Virginia. Rec¬ 
ognizing the power of the Committee on 
Agriculture and Forestry and of the dis¬ 

tinguished Senator from Oklahoma, I 
feel that, unless we have some under¬ 
standing as to what is to be done about 
the matter when it gets back to his com¬ 
mittee, I shall not see it again when it 
coilies from the committee. I want to 
be present when it is again considered. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. Under 
objection, the bill remains on the cal¬ 
endar. 

AUTHORISATION TQ WYANDOTTE TRIBE 

OP OKLAHOMA TO SELL CEMETERY 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
clerk will st^te the next bill which has 
been put overtto the end of the calendar. 

The Chief ’‘Clerk. A bill (S. 1372) 
authorizing the Wyandotte Tribe of 
Oklahoma to sell tribal cemetery. . 

Mr. REED. Let the bill go over. 
Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, as 

to this bill, objection has been made in 
behalf of the Senator from Kansas [Mr. 
Capper], and I understand that the Sen¬ 
ator from Kansas stilt objects to con¬ 
sideration of the bill. \ 

Mr. CAPPER. Mr. President, I do 
object. No one in Kansas City wants j 
the proposed legislation. \ 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Let th^bill go over. 
The PRESIDENT pro tembore. Ob¬ 

jection is heard. The bill will've passed ^ 
over. V 

Mr. BUTLER subsequently said: Mr. 
President, I move that the bill (8:1372), 
which is No. 565 on the calendar, and to 
which the Senator from Kansas objected, 
be recommitted to the Committee son 
Interior and Insular Affairs for further 
consideration. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. With¬ 
out objection, the order is made. i _ 

~ FOOT-AND-MOUTH-DISEASE RESEARCH 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
clerk will state the next bill which has 
been placed at the foot of the calendar. 

The Chief Clerk. A bill (S. 2038) to 
enable the Secretary of Agriculture to 
conduct research on foot-and-mouth 
disease and other diseases of animals 
and to amend the act of May 29, 1884 
(23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding 
another section. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, re¬ 
serving the right to object, I want to 
ask the Senator from Minnesota if he 
would be willing to accept an amend¬ 
ment, which I understand is roughly 
comparable to the one offered in the 
House of Representatives, and which has 
been put in the bill in the House, 
although I think it is more restrictive 
than mine would be. Would the Senator 
accept an amendment, on page 1, line 6, 
after the word “laboratories”, to insert 
“on an island or other isolated area ade¬ 
quate to guard against the accidental 
spread of the virus,”? In other words, 
the Department of Agriculture of Cali¬ 
fornia and I think some of the other agri¬ 
cultural departments are very much con¬ 
cerned lest th§ virus spread from an ex¬ 
perimental laboratory. As I read the bill 
now, a research laboratory could be 
located in the middle of a dairy county, 
if the Department of Agriculture should 
so desire. I should like some restriction 
to show that this body in giving its ap¬ 
proval does so with the understanding 
that proper safeguards will be taken 
against the spread of the virus. I under¬ 
stand that in the House bill the limita¬ 
tion is that the work shall be done on an 
offshore island. My proposal gives a 
little more latitude, and I suppose it is 
something that should then be worked 
out in conference. 

Mr. THYE. The junior Senator from 
Minnesota has no objection to such a 
provision. However, I should say that 
the expression “isolated area” does not 
in any sense exclude a peninsula of the 
continent. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. I would think that 
if properly safeguarded that would come 
within the meaning of an isolated area. 

Mr. THYE. The only reason the bill 
was so written was that we had assur¬ 
ance from the Bureau of Animal Indus¬ 
try of the Department of Agriculture 
that they would consider the seriousness 
of the virus and would confine the work 
to an area where it would not in any 
sense jeopardize the animal industry. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. The only difficulty 
the junior Senator from California sees 
is that, as frequently happens in connec¬ 
tion with acts of Congress, if the law is 
not perfectly plain, it may be interpreted 
by some future Department of Agricul¬ 
ture in a manner different from the pres¬ 
ent understanding. I should feel better 
if the law were made clear on that point. 

Mr. THYE. I should not object. 
Mr. KNOWLAND. I desire to offer 

such an amendment. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. Is 

there objection to the present considera¬ 
tion of the bill? 
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There being no objection, the Senate 

proceeded to consider the bill (S. 2038), 
which had been reported from the Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture and Forestry, with 
an amendment, on page 2, line 8, to 
strike out “Act: Provided, That the num¬ 
ber so employed shall not exceed five and 
that the maximum compensation for 
each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum’’ 
and to insert “Act. There is hereby au¬ 
thorized to be appropriated such sums 
as Congress may deem necessary; in ad¬ 
dition, the Secretary is authorized to 
utilize, in carrying out this section, funds 
otherwise available for the control or 
eradication of such diseases”, so as to 
make the bill read: 

Be it enacted, etc., That the act of May 29, 
1834 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, Is hereby 
amended by adding thereto section 12. 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is 
authorized to establish research laboratories, 
including the acquisition of necessary land, 
buildings, or facilities, and also the making 
of research contracts under the authority 
contained in section 10 (a) of the Bankhead- 
Jones Act of 1935 as amended by the Re¬ 
search and Marketing Act of 1946, for re¬ 
search and study, in the United States or 
elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth disease and 
other animal diseases which, in the opinion 
of the Secretary, constitute a threat to the 
livestock industry of the United States. To 
carry out the provisions of this section, the 
Secretary is authorized to employ technical 
experts or scientists without regard to the 
Classification Act. There is hereby author¬ 
ized to be appropriated such sums as Con¬ 
gress may deem necessary; in addition, the 
Secretary is authorized to utilize, in carrying 
out this section, funds otherwise available 
for the control or eradication of such dis¬ 
eases.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, I 

now submit the amendment to which I 
previously referred. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
question is on agreeing to the amend¬ 
ment submitted by the Senator from Cal¬ 
ifornia, which will be stated. 

The Chief Clerk. On page 1, line 6, 
after the word “laboratories’, it is pro¬ 
posed to insert “on an island or other 
isolated area adequate to guard against 
the accidental spread of the virus.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The bill was ordered to be engrossed 

for a third reading, read the third time, 
and passed. 

'RETIRErMiN'^^ AlS" 
FORCE OFFICERS / 

Mr. GURNEY. Mr. President/having 
conferred with the senior Senator from 
North Dakota [Mr. Langer], J. ask unani¬ 
mous consent to return at this time to the 
consideration of Senate li/ll 2123, Calen¬ 
dar 933. / 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
clerk will state the Bill by title for the 
information of the.Senate. 

The Chief Clerk. A bill (S. 2123) to 
exempt certain officers of the Regular 
Army and Regular Air Force from the 
provisions of ' statutes requiring retire¬ 
ment by rdkson of age, and for other 
purposes. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. Is 
there objection to the present considera¬ 
tion of the bill? 

There being no objection, the Senate 
proceeded to consider the b.'Il. 

Mr. GURNEY. Mr. President, this bill 
ers only to those officers in the Army, 

Navy, and Air Force who had five-star 
ran?;. Five-star rank cannot now be 
reached beesuse of the bill passed last 
year, \hich fixes four-star rank as the 
maximum. -The bill relates to what may 
be considered to be a mark of honor, ex¬ 
tending rfc to generals of the Air Force 
and grourrfl forces the same as it is now 
extended t\ five-star men of the Navy, 
such as Admirals Nimitz, Leahy, King, 
and Halsey. It allows these officers in the 
Army and Air\Force to retire on an ac¬ 
tive-duty status It does not cost an ad¬ 
ditional dollar. \It merely makes them 
available to return to the service for ad¬ 
vice and consultation whenever the Army 
and Air Force wantNthem. 

The PRESIDENT '-pro tempore. The 
question is on the engrossment and third 
reading of the bill. 

The bill was ordered\o be engrossed 
for a third reading, read\he third time, 
and passed, as follows: 

Be it enacted, etc., That the\aws requiring 
retirement of Regular Army arm Regular Air 
Force officers because of age shall not apply 
to officers of the Regular ArmyVir Regular 
Air Force appointed in the grade Yt General 
of the Army pursuant to the act\f March 

123, 1946 (60 Stat. 59). The President may, 
Sin his discretion, upon the requestV)f the 
^officer concerned, restore to the active list 
| of the Regular Army or Regular ,Air \orce 
{any officer of the Regular Army or Reefolar 
(Air Force on the retired list who was Vp- 
5 pointed in the grade of General of the Aril 
pursuant to the act of March 23, 1946 (( 
Stat. 59). 

Sec. 2. Officers appointed in the grade of 
General of the Army pursuant to the act of 
March 23, 1946 (60 Stat. 59), shall not be 
counted within the limited number of offi¬ 
cers authorized to be serving on active duty !. In grades above lieutenant general as pro¬ 
vided in section 604 of the Officer Personnel 
Act of 1947 (Public Law 381, Eightieth Con¬ 
gress) unless they be serving as Chief of 
Staff or in command of any territorial or 
tactical subdivision of the Army or the Air 
Force. 

RESOLUTION RECOMMITTED 

Mr. McGRATH. Mr. President, I ask 
j unanimous consent to have Calendar 
(598, Senate Resolution 144, authorizing 
■ an investigation of law enforcement and 
] police administration in the District of 
Columbia, recommitted to the Senate 

! Committee on the District of Columbia, 
-i-with a recommendation for indefinite 

postponement. 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore. With¬ 

out objection, the order is made. 

ALLOCATION AND CONTROL OF GRAIN 

FOR DISTILLING PURPOSES 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, as 
I understand the parliamentary situa¬ 
tion, the calendar having been completed 
on bills to which no objection has been 
made, we are now back on the unfinished 
business, which is the St. Lawrence sea¬ 
way. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
Senator is correct. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the Senate 
temporarily lay aside the unfinished 
business and proceed to the immediate 
consideration of Calendar No. 942, Sen¬ 
ate Joint Resolution 186, relative to the 
allocation of grain.. 

Mr. CAPEHART. Mr. President, I ob¬ 
ject. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. Ob- 
pection is heard. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, I 
now move that the Senate proceed to 
the consideration of Senate Joint Reso¬ 
lution 186, Calendar No. 942. 

Mr. RUSSELL. Mr. President, I sug- 
fest the absence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDENT pr<y tempore. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The Chief Clerk called the roll, and the 
following Senators answered to their 
names: 
Aiken Hawkes Moore 
Baldwin Hayden Murray 
Barkley Hickenlooper Myers 
Brewster Hill O’Conor 
Bricker Hoey O'Daniel 
Bridges Holland O’Mahoney 
Brooks Ives Overton 
Buck / Jenner Pepper 
Bushfiela Johnson, Colo. Reed 
Butler/ Johnston, S. C. Revercomb 
Byrd/ Kem ^ , Robertson, Va. 
Cain Kilgore Russell 
Cgpehart Knowland Saltonstall 
Capper Langer Sparkman 

.Chavez Lodge Stennis 
Connally Lucas Stewart 
Cooper McCarran Taft 
Cordon McCarthy Thomas, Okla. 
Donnell McClellan Thomas, Utah 
Downey McFarland Thye 
Dworshak McGrath Tobey 
Ecton McKellar Vandenberg 
Ferguson McMahon Watkins 
Flanders Magnuson Wiley 
Fulbright Malone Williams 
George Martin Wilson 
Green Maybank Young 
Gurney Milllkin 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. Lodge 

in the chair). Eight-three Senators 
L having answered to their names, a quo¬ 
tum is present. 

tThe question is on agreeing to the 
L jtion of the Senator from California 

th&|; the Senate proceed to the considera- 
tior^f Senate Joint Resolution 186. ' 

Mi\ BARKLEY. Mr. President, par¬ 
liamentary inquiry. Would the adop¬ 
tion oY the motion displace the un- 
finishedVbusiness, that is, the St. Law¬ 
rence seaway joint resolution?, 

The RESIDING OFFICER. The 
Chair is aayised that it would displace 
the St. Lawrence seaway joint resolu¬ 
tion until 12 Ifcclock Friday. 

Mr. BARKLBY That raises a very im¬ 
portant parliamentary question wheth¬ 
er, notwithstanding the agreement to 
vote Friday, the foint resolution can be 
brought back under consideration except 
by another motiof^ If it cannot be 
brought before the Senate except by an¬ 
other motion, a very serious question is 
raised, namely, whether there will be 
anything to vote on Friday, because if 
a measure which is und^, consideration 
is displaced, it seems to pie that that 
would displace everything that had hap¬ 
pened in regard to it. Y 

I do not care to have the Senate get 
into a technical situation in %hich we 
might find ourselves on Friday* without 
anything to consider because thfe meas¬ 
ure which was the unfinished business 
had been displaced by a motion td,take 
up another measure. The Senate’, has 
been proceeding by unanimous consent 
in the consideration of other measures. 
I do not know whether the Senator frol 
California is proceeding on the theorj 
that unanimous consent in this instance! 
cannot be obtained. 
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\Mr. KNOWLAND. Mr. President, the 
junior Senator from California has asked 
unanimous consent to proceed along the 
line the able Senator is now suggesting. 
Objection was raised. It was not until 
objectiok was raised that the junior 
Senator from California made the mo¬ 
tion which is now pending. 

Mr. BARKLEY. I was called from the 
Chamber at tli'e moment the request was 
made. That does not alter the par¬ 
liamentary situation, that if the pending 
motion should prevail, the unfinished 
business would be displaced. 

I realize that in an informal ruling a 
few days ago the Chair held that 
inasmuch as the Senate hhd agreed upon 
a time when it would vote).on a day in 
the future, automatically that order 
would be carried out although the 
measure to which the agreement related 
was displaced and was no longer^before 
the Senate. If it is displaced, it cannot 
regain its place except on motion, arid if 
no motion were made and carried to 
resume the consideration of the measure^ 
in my judgment we might find ourselves 
on Friday without anything on which to 
vote. 

Mr. TAFT. Mr. President, a parlia¬ 
mentary inquiry. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
Senator will state it. 

Mr. TAFT. If the motion shall "be 
agreed to, then will not the unanimous- 
consent agreement restore the St. Law¬ 
rence seaway joint resolution at 12 
o’clock Friday as the unfinished business 
before the Senate? 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. It is the 
opinion of the Chair that, in the light of 
many precedents, the Senate would re¬ 
vert automatically at 12 o’clock on Fri¬ 
day to the consideration of the St. Law¬ 
rence seaway measure, but if it were 
desired to revert to that measure before 
that time, a motion would be necessary. 

Mr. BARKLEY. No Senator can offer 
an amendment to the St. Lawrence sea¬ 
way joint resolution, because the time 
has passed. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
time for offering amendments has 
passed. 

Mr. BARKLEY. Of course, any Senay 
tor could make a speech on the joipft 
resolution tomorrow, whether it was the 
unfinished business or had been/dis¬ 
placed, as he can make a speech ofi any 
subject. / 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. /No ques¬ 
tion of germaneness is involvet/in debate. 

Mr. BARKLEY. It woul/oe more or 
less informal, because th/joint resolu¬ 
tion, in a parliamentary pense, would not 
be before the Senate. / 

The PRESIDING/ OFFICER. The 
Senator is correct. / 

The question i/on agreeing to the 
motion of the Senator from California. 

THE PARTITION OF PALESTINE 

Mr. PEPPEft. Mr. President, I do not 
wish to delay a vote on the pending ques¬ 
tion, but1 do wish to make a few com¬ 
ments on another subject. 

TheJEvening Star of today carries this 
captjjBn: 

partition delay indicated in United Nations 
Palestine debate; even repeal of plan appears 
possible; Assembly call asked. 

This is an Associated Press dispatch 
from Lake Success dated February 25: 

Delay in partitioning Palestine and per¬ 
haps even repeal of the whole scheme ap¬ 
peared possible today in the light of Security 
Council developments. 

Colombia asked the United Nations to con¬ 
sider a special session of the General As¬ 
sembly to reconsider the split-up plan. The 
United States asked for a Big Five committee 
of study and conciliation. 

Mr. President, I wish to say just a word 
or two. I believe I share the sentiment 
of millions of people in this country, and 
I hope of the Congress, when I say that 
it is my earnest hope that our Govern¬ 
ment and the United Nations are not at 
this late hour going to renege on the 
declaration previously made that they 
were going through with the policy of 
allowing the partition of Palestine. This 
was a great test for the United Nations 
Organization, and I had the feeling that 
the United Nations courageously met the 
test. It heard the case from Arab and 
Jew. It deliberated, and finally arrived 
at a decision. It may be that the terri¬ 
tory that was marked out as the are/ 
that should become the Jewish state was 
noNthe area which everyone would have 
preferred, or perhaps the territory /hich 
shoulchhave been chosen, but it /as an 
honestlsSmade decision, and I thjnk there 
was a feeling of satisfaction a/over this 
country anH in many other /arts of the 
world that ah long last weWere about to 
have an international an/ righteous so¬ 
lution of the age-old Problem of the 
wandering Jew, by allowing his weary 
footsteps to come tb/est again upon his 
old home soil. /\ 

Mr. President/the\British Govern¬ 
ment made a f<mhright\leclaration that 
it intended to/withdraw its troops from 
Palestine. Then the quesrann arose as 
to how the/mplementation ot the parti¬ 
tion poli/ should be carried out. What 
happen^ then? The Arabs set out to 
intimidate the United Nations Organiza¬ 
tion/ There was set afoot an Aralncon- 
sp/acy to defeat by force the decision 
arrived at by the United Nations Organ<- 

/zation. Then we had the spectacle orS 
troops moving from one country to an¬ 
other, well armed, well disciplined, well 
organized, and well led, with an an¬ 
nouncement to the world by the Arab 
leaders that they were going to invade 
this territory, that they were not going 
to permit the decision solemnly made by 
the United Nations Organization to be 
put into effect. 

Mr. President, only 2 days ago I saw 
in a newspaper pictures of Arabs in the 
Arab section of Jerusalem looking at a 
store filled with arms, guns, ammunition, 
hand grenades, there on display ready to 
be bought by any Arab who might come 
in to purchase them. The Arabs have 
plenty of arms, much of which may be 
coming from Great Britain by its own 
admission, but the Jews, to whom have 
been awarded by the United Nations Or¬ 
ganization this territory, are denied by 
our own embargo the right to buy arms. 

Mr. President, the question, of course, 
may eventually have to be decided 
whether the United States will send 
troops—of course, as a part of a United 
Nations force—to partition or to preserve 

the peace in Palestine. I hope that ne¬ 
cessity will not arise. I think it is prob¬ 
ably correct that it would be only/he 
Congress that could make that dealsion. 
I hope Congress shall not be callnfl upon 
to decide that question, althc/gh I do 
believe that we ought to stand/ehind the 
decisions of the United Nati/dns, and see 
that they are carried out./ 

But, Mr. President, if We will give the 
Jews, who have at long/ast received the 
prospective satisfaction of the return of 
their ancient land/the weapons with 
which to defend themselves, and to de¬ 
fend the United Rations’ decision, I be¬ 
lieve it will no/be necessary to call on 
the United States Government, or per¬ 
haps any oilier member of the United 
Nations O/ianization, to send an inter- 
national/police force to Palestine. 

I noti6e from the newspapers that our 
able /mbassador and delegate to the 
United Nations has stated that we would 
consult about the removal of our em¬ 
bargo policy if requested to do so by the 

/United Nations. It is my humble opin¬ 
ion that the United Nations should call 
upon every member of that organization 
and see that they are not only author¬ 
ized but requested, in furtherance of the 
United Nations decision, to allow the 
purchase of arms for self-defense by the 
Jewish people in that part of Palestine 
which the United Nations has said of 
right belongs to them. 

Mr. President, if we do that—and do 
it before it is too late—before the Arab 
has already won the victory with the 
arms which he has been able to buy in 
many markets—at least many markets 
in Europe and in the broad middle east¬ 
ern area—I believe that'fhe question of 
subsequently having to send an inter¬ 
national force there might not have to be 
answered, either by the Congress or the 
country. 

Mr. MAGNUSON. Mr. President, will 
the Senator yield? 

Mr. PEPPER. I yield. 
Mr. MAGNUSON. I should like to 

suggest to the Senator from Florida that 
even far beyond the question of the arms 
embargo in the present situation, there 

. exists a great parallel between what is 
'laow taking place and the attempt, after 
■\foprld War I, to form and hold together 
ana make effective the now defunct 
League of Nations, in which we did not 
participate. There is a strong parallel 
betweemAvhat then took place and the 
immediate problem before us of enforc¬ 
ing the de^sion of the United Nations 
or inducing\he world to accept its de¬ 
cision. WhatN^e now see happening is 
similar to whaftdiappened in Manchu- 
kuo and in Aby^nia, which broke up 
the League of Natrons and step by step 
led to World War IL In my opinion, 
this is the first test omvorld peace. 

Mr. PEPPER. Mr. President, the able 
Senator from WashingtorfrU, in my opin¬ 
ion, absolutely correct. If\ decision of 
the United Nations can beVepudiated 
by force, by the threat of arr^s, by an 
actual invasion, then, Mr. President, 
what sanctity will the decision \f the 
United Nations have? , 1. 

I want to make one point clear, solar 
as I am personally concerned. Thefe 
have been many times in the past whenN 







80th CONGRESS 
2d Session S. 2038 

IN' THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

February 26,1948 

Referred to the Committee on Agriculture 

AN ACT 
To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on 

foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and 

to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 

amended, hy adding another section. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

4 is hereby amended by adding thereto section 12. 

5 “Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized 

6 to establish research laboratories on an island or other iso- 

7 lated area adequate to guard against the accidental sjiread 

8 of the virus, including the acquisition of necessary land, 

9 buildings, or facilities, and also the making of research 
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contracts under the authority contained in section 10 (a) 

of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935 as amended by the 

Research and Marketing Act of 1946, for research and 

study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth 

disease and other animal diseases which, in the opinion of 

the Secretary, constitute a threat to the livestock industry 

of the United States. To carry out the provisions of this 

section, the Secretary is authorized to employ technical ex¬ 

perts or scientists without regard to the Classification Act. 

There is hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums 

as Congress may deem necessary; in addition, the Secretary 

is authorized to utilize, in carrying out this section, funds 

otherwise available for the control or eradication of such 

diseases.” 

Passed the Senate February 25 (legislative day, Febru¬ 

ary 2), 1948. 

Attest: CARL A. LOEFFLER, 

Secretary. 
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80th Congress ) HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
2d Session f 

Report 

No. 1425 

AUTHORIZING RESEARCH ON FOOT-AND-MOUTH 

DISEASE 

— 

February 26, 1948.—Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the 

State of the Union and ordered to be printed 

Mr. Hope, from the Committee on Agriculture, submitted the 
following 

REPORT 

[To accompany H. R. 5098] 

The Committee on Agriculture, to whom was referred the bill 
(H. R. 5098) to enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research 
on foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and to amend 
the act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding another 
section, having considered the same, report thereon with a recom¬ 
mendation that it do pass with the following amendment: 

On page 2, line 6, after the words “United States”, strike out the 
period and insert in lieu thereof the following: 

, Provided, That no live virus of foot-and-mouth disease may be introduced for 
any purpose into any part of the mainland of the United States except coastal 
islands separated therefrom by waters navigable for deep water navigation, and 
except further, that in the event of outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in this 
country, the’ Secretary of Agriculture may, at his discretion, permit said virus 
to be brought into the United States under adequate safeguards. 

STATEMENT 

Foot-and-mouth disease is one of the most infectious and destruc¬ 
tive livestock diseases known. It affects cattle, hogs, goats, deer, 
and other cloven-hoofed animals. The establishment of the disease 
hi the United States would wreak almost incalculable damage to the 
livestock industry. The disruption of the normal interstate commerce 
in livestock products because of quarantines and other restrictions 
which would inevitably be necessary, would be certain to result in 
scarcities and maldistribution of such products which would mean 
higher prices and perhaps even hardship for city consumers of meat, 
milk, and other livestock products. 

Until it became apparent last November that efforts to eradicate 
the outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico by slaughter and 
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burial could not succeed, there was the hope that strict quarantine I 
and other sanitary measures, together with vigorous eradication of 
such outbreaks as might occur, would keep the disease out of the United 
States. When it was seen, however, that it would be impossible to 
eradicate the Mexican outbreak, it became certain that the disease 
would be present on the North American continent for many years 
and the United States was faced with the ever-present danger that the 
disease may spread into this country at any time. 

The Department of Agriculture’s reassessment of the situation of 1 
this country and its views on the necessity for undertaking research 
on foot-and-mouth disease in the United States is set out in the ' 
following excerpt of a letter from the Secretary of Agriculture, dated 
February 6, 1948, to Hon. Arthur Capper, chairman of the Committee | 
on Agriculture and Forestry of the United States Senate, requesting 
the approval of a similar bill (S. 2038) introduced in the Senate by 
Senator Thye: 

Foot-and-mouth disease has occurred in the United States six times within 
the past 50 years. Each time it has been eradicated by prompt and drastic I 
action by Federal and State livestock disease control officials at considerable 
cost of money expended and livestock destroyed. More frequent outbreaks have 
been prevented by the application of strict controls exercised over the importa¬ 
tion of susceptible animals, the products of such animals, and other substances 
such as hay, straw, and the like, which might carry the virus of the disease. : 
The last outbreak occurred in the United States in 1929. 

As a further protection to the livestock of the United States the other countries j 
of North America also have been free of foot-and-mouth disease until late in 
1946 when the disease was diagnosed in Mexico. Since that time foot-and-mouth 
disease has spread over the central one-third of Mexico and is now endemic in 
that area. Large-scale cooperative efforts by the Governments of Mexico and 
the United States have been successful thus far to contain the disease within the 
central part of Mexico but have not been successful to stamp it out. Accordingly, 
we now have within 300 miles of our border a large area infected with foot-and- j 
mouth disease from which the disease may escape and reach into the United States. 

Research on foot-and-mouth disease has never been conducted in the United 1 
States because it was felt that the remoteness of the danger and the effectiveness 
of the control and eradication measures made it not worth while to assume the 
risks of experimenting with the disease in this country. Now that danger is no 
longer remote. *It is close by. We are faced with the possibility of having to 
combat the disease regularly rather than at infrequent intervals. If the disease 
should come into the United States, the same eradication measures that have 
been used in the past would be energetically applied. However, it is also recog¬ 
nized that there is much that can be learned about this disease through research. 
The extent of the knowledge that can be thus gained can only be-estimated at 
this time. It is quite possible that such knowledge will be of priceless value to 
this country in fighting the disease in the future. Although much research has 
been done in other countries and a great deal of information accumulated about 
the disease, we do not think it is sufficient to continue to rely upon the research 
of others. This country must throw its skills and researches into the endeavor 
to finally conquer foot-and-mouth disease. 

Department scientists have in the past worked on this problem in the labora¬ 
tories in other countries. However, since 1926, this has not been on a large scale. 
Under the proposal in S. 2038, it would be our plan to establish in the United 
States at suitable location a modern research institute where full study of all 
phases of the disease could be undertaken. The most suitable location would be 
on a peninsula, from which traffic of the mainland could be carefully guarded. 
Taking full advantage of the experiences of others in protecting their research 
laboratories against the accidental escape of the virus, the institute to be estab¬ 
lished here would be equipped with every safeguard to give the livestock industry 
of this country an assurance that the virus would have no reasonable chance for 
escape. Preliminary plans for the laboratory have been sketched out and are 
being perfected. 
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In recruiting scientific personnel for the laboratory, it is essential, we think, that 
extreme care be exercised and employment given only to those who, in addition 
to having the requisite education and training, are also inclined toward research 
in their particular field. Likewise, selection should be made of those persons, 
otherwise qualified, who do not have family obligations which would mitigate 
against ready and continued acceptance of the restrictions of service in such a 
laboratory. As stated above, the laboratory would be operated with every pos¬ 
sible safeguard against the escape of the virus, including very stringent sanitary 
measures, and absolute adherence to the safety provisions will be made a condi¬ 
tion of employment. It is essential, therefore, that we be in position to terminate 
forthwith the appointment of any employee at the time of the first infringement 
of any of the established safeguards. 

In order to accomplish these matters, it is suggested that S. 2038 be amended 
by deleting the sentence beginning on line 5, page 2, and substituting in place 
thereof the following: 

“To carry out the provisions of this section the Secretary is authorized to 
make appointments without regard to the civil-service laws or regulations, and, 
when in his opinion the protection of the livestock industry in the United States 

( so requires, to terminate such appointments without regard to the provisions of 
law relating to the removal of Federal employees. The Secretary is further 
authorized in carrying out such provisions to employ technical experts or scientists 
without regard to the Classification Act. of 1923, as amended: Provided, That the 
number so employed shall not exceed five and that the maximum compensation 
for each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum.” 

This Department recommends that the bill, amended as above, be passed. A 
similar bill, II. R. 5098, has been introduced in the House by the Honorable 
George W. Gillie, of Indiana. Department representatives appeared before the 
Subcommittee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease of the House Committee on Agri¬ 
culture in favor of this latter bill at hearings held on January 26 and 27. 

Hearings were held January 26 and 27, and February 3 and 4, by a 
| subcommittee headed by Mr. Gillie, of Indiana. At these bearings 

representatives of the Bureau of Animal Industry strongly urged ap¬ 
proval of the bill and presented convincing argument why a research 
laboratory in Mexico or some other foreign country, or on an isolated 
island, would be unsatisfactory. 

The amendment made by the committee will permit construction 
and operation of a research laboratory in a place where it will be 
completely under the control and jurisdiction of the United States, 
such as a coastal island, and yet will prohibit bringing the highly- 
infectious live virus onto the mainland unless and until there should 
be an outbreak of the disease here. 

CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW 

In compliance with paragraph 2a of rule XIII of the Rules of the 
House of Representatives, new matter added by the reported bill is 
shown in italics: 

Act of May 29, 1884 

AN ACT For the establishment of a Bureau of Animal Industry, to prevent the exportation of diseased 
cattle and to provide means for the suppression and extirpation of pleuropneumonia and other contagious 
diseases among domestic animals 

Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is axdhorized to establish research labora¬ 
tories, including the acquisition of necessary land, buildings, or facilities, and also 
the waking of research contracts under the authority contained in section W (a) of 
the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935, as amended by the Research and Marketing Act 
of 1946, for research and study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth- 
disease and other animal diseases which in the opinion of the Secretary constitute a 
threat to the livestock industry of the United States: Provided, That no live virus of 
foot-and-mouth disease may be introduced for any purpose into any part of the main¬ 
land of the United States except coastal islands separated therefrom by waters navigable 
for deep-water navigation,.and except further, that in the event of outbreak of foot-and- 
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mouth disease in this country, the Secretary of Agriculture may, at his discretion, 
permit said virus to he brought into the United States under adequate safeguards. 
To carry out the provisions of this section, the Secretary is authorized to employ 
technical experts or scientists without regard to the Classification Act: Provided, That 
the number so employed shall not exceed jive and that the maximum compensation for 
each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum. There is hereby authorized to be appro¬ 
priated such sums as Congress may deem necessary, in addition, the Secretary is 
authorized to utilize, in carrying out this section, funds otherwise available for the 
control or eradication of stich diseases.” 

o 
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2d Session 

Union Calendar No. 683 

H. R. 5098 
[Report No. 1425] 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

January 22,1948 

Mr. Gillie introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture 

February 26,1948 

Reported with an amendment, committed to the Committee of the Whole House 
on the State of the Union, and ordered to be printed 

[Insert the part printed in italic] 

A BILL 
To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on 

foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases of animals and 

to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 

amended, by adding another section. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 

2 lives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That the Act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 

4 is hereby amended by adding a new section 12 reading as 

5 follows: 

0 “Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to 

I establish research laboratories, including tbe acquisition of 

8 necessary land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making 
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of research contracts under the authority contained in section 

10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1935, as amended by 

the Research and Marketing Act of 194(3, for research and 

study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth 

disease and other animal diseases which in the opinion of the 

Secretary constitute a threat to the livestock industry of the 

United States: Provided, That no live virus of foot-and- 

mouth disease may be introduced for any purpose into any 

part of the mainland of the United States except coastal 

islands separated therefrom by waters navigable for deep¬ 

water navigation, and except further, that in the event of 

outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in this country, the 

Secretary of Agriculture may, at his discretion, permit said 

virus to be brought into the United States under adequate 

safeguards. To carry out the provisions of this section, the 

Secretary is authorized to employ technical experts or scien¬ 

tists without regard to the Classification Act: Provided, 

That the number so employed shall not exceed five and that 

the maximum compensation for each shall not exceed 

$15,000 per annum. There is hereby authorized to be ap¬ 

propriated such sums as Congress may deem necessary; in 

addition, the Secretary is authorized to utilize, in carrying 

out this section, funds otherwise available for the control or 

eradication of such diseases.” 
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ou receive this Digest .promptly? If .you are located, in the USDA- "buildings in 

C., you should ordinarily receive the Digest before.noon on the.day of issuance. 

[f\he bulletin is delayed in reaching .you, please call Ext. 4654 and. we ’ll be^.glad 

to naip locate the delay in distribution# 

nproprio tl\ns .... .10,26,23 

ssistant S^u-etarie s#. .l4 

•airy industryjte..  .10 

Iconony.........1^.   6 
Icctrif ication. .  21 

'ederal aid....... •. .l6 

’ertilizcrs.. • • *19 
'orcign affairs . 

Relief.1,3,5,11,25,Xf 
’orests and forestry*.... 

CONTENTS 

Grain. . ..... 5 

Health.\.l6 

Housing....13 

Lands.    *17 
Lands, reclamation.12 

Livestock and neat.. 3 

Marketing...15 

Oleonargarine*.....9»10 

Personnel... 2 

/ 

Research 
Animal industry.2 

School-lun«ni program.22 
Sec. 32 funds.  -3rl9 
Soil observation........19 
Sum lb commodities#. 3 
fnrjtiion.  9,10 
Tj/dc, foreign.7»H>23 
transportation...24 

"’■Water,• conservation..... .13 

[IGHLIGHTS: Serate debated 

Poultry. *.'...20,, 

bill# " Both Houses recbved Presidont * s . recommendation 

for revision of ClassificatioilteAct. Senate cornit^se approved bill for use of Sec. 

32 funds in connection vrith foreign aid# Sen. Youb1 s bill to repeal v/heat-carryover 

requirement transferred to Agriculture CommitteaC . Rep,. Hope introduced bills to pro¬ 
vide 2 additional Assistant Secretaries 0f Ag^culture and.to amend marketing-agree¬ 

ments law. Rem. Murray (Wis.) smoke Sfe favoibf Dirksen fertilizer bill and inserted 
table showing use of'See. 32 funds. Hoafife Buies Committee cleared foot-and-mouth dis¬ 

ease research bill. Daring debate on S^/6-Justice-Commerce..bill, Rep. Mitchell 

urged oleo-tax repeal. Rep. Foote recor]/ei\pd oloo-tax reneal. 

rSENATE.- 

L. EUROPEAN RECOVERY PROGRAM. 

. 11S). ■ ■ . 

C^xinued debate olfiS. 2202, the SR? bill (pp.. 2039- 

Both Houses received the President’s message trans- CLASSIFICATION-ACT RETIS 

nit,ting the annual rcnjfit of the Civil Service Commission, 

the recommendations apntained therein, and commending \4e 

employees. To Post^w^06 and Civil Service Committees. 
The "Daily Diges'yr states that the rewort "recommended, a 

urging enactment of 

work of Government 

(pp. 2035,- 2132-3.) 
visiop. of the Classi¬ 

fication Act of>T923, prpviding for establishment..of compensation schedules by 

grades only igptead of by both services and grades; to place Responsibility on 

for develomment of standards under which jobs arte to be claqsi- 

classification to be subject to post-audit by thcSComnission; 

set forth the factors which are to be taken into consideration 

the Conniss 
fied, sucl^ob 

ml to c^arly 
in classifying jobs, Doc. 455.) 

SURIl^TS COMMODITIES.- Tfte Agriculture and Forestry Committee approved, but did 

ftb actually rewort,. S. J. Res* 137, which provides.-, that, to encourage expprta- 

Lon of surplus commodities for foreign aid, the Department may make payments 

from Sec, 32 funds, including payments to any Government agency procuring or 

t ■# - 
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soiling such commodities or products, in an amount not over 50 percent of 

hales prices: and cancels the rescission of Sec. 32 funds by Public Law 26 

Cong. (p. DI89). 

The Agriculture and Forestry Committee approved, hut did not actually . 

S. 1090, to safeguard and consolidate certain areas within tSuperior 

Hati6nal Forest, with amendment (p. Dl89)» 
renori 

RHEAS) CARRYOVER. At Sen. Young's request, his hill (S. 215$) to a&oeal the whea 

carryover requirement, was transferred from the Foreign Relations Committee to 

the Agriculture and Forestry Committee-' (p. 20&7)» In view of /his action, Sen. 
Young said he\ould not propose a similar amendment in connection with the EBP 

hill. 

6. EMRLOYliFNT ACT OF lty+6. Sen. Murray, M0nt., commended th^fs Act and reviewed its 

.... accomplishment s (pp\ 2094—5) • 

7._ TRALE. AG-RFMEUTS. • Sen.’NButler, Nebr._, inserted various statements'criticizing 

, administration of the -Tr^de Agreements Act (pp« 211U-22)'. 

Si. . .FOPTr-A-RLT-^OUTH DISEASE. The Rules Committee reported a resolution for the consic 
. . .eration of H. R. 509S, to enable this department to conduct research’ on- foot-ai 

mouth and other diseases of animals (pp. 2127* 2165)* The'resolution limits 

general dehate to 1 hour and provides for the hi11 to he read for amendment 

under the 5-ninu-te rule. 

OLEOMARGARINE TAXES. Ren-. Foote, Conn 

ine taxes (p. 2130). 

poke in -favor of repeal -of oleomargar- 

10. STATE, JUSTICE, COMMERCE, AND JUDICIARY APPROPRIATION BILL, 1949. Began dehate 

on this ’hill,-H.R, 5607 (pm. _^133*“(>3)* During the dehate Rep. Mitchell, Ind., 
spoke in favor of-- reueal of >6lebmargarine taites, stating that "Federal antinar- 

garine laws are wrong in principle" and . staging that the repeal of such 

taxes would not injure the hutter industry (pp.\2l6l-3)• 

11. FOREIGN AID. Received^.from ’the State Department aVaft of a proposed hill to. 

amend the Foreign Aid? Act of 1947 in order to provide for assistance to- the Fpc 

Territory of Trieste". To Foreign Affairs Committee.\(p* 2165.) 
Received a Vienna and Mount Vernon (Maine) citizen1 uotition urging that 

shipments of foojr • and certain machinery to Russia he st^pued (u* 2l66). 

12. RECLAMATION, ^hc Public Lands Committee reported without amendment S. 1990, to 

provide for f,«ontirruation and completion of the Deer Creek anV aqueduct "divis ion 

of the Proyo River project, Utah (H.Reut. l492) (p. 2165). 

HOUSING./Received Mass. Legislature memorials urging enactment d^the Taft-El- 

lender^wagner housing hill (-0. 2166). 

BILLS INTRODUCED 

3ISTANT SECRETARIES. H.R. 5689, by Rep. Hope, "K-ans., to- establish two ^^ddi-- | 

rtional offices of Assistant Secretaries ’of Agriculture. - 'To Agriculture 
mittee. (p. 2165.) ' ■ - V. • .. 

5. MARKETING AGREEMENTS AND ORDERS, H.R. 568S, by Rep. Hope, Kans., to amend the\| 



60th'Congress ) HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES j Report 

2d Session j j No. 1484 

CONSIDERATION OF H. R. 5098 

March 3, 1948.-—Referred to the House Calendar and ordered to be printed 

Mr. Allen of Illinois, from the Committee on Rules, submitted the 
following 

Tl E P () K T 

ITo accompany H. Res. 4911 

The Committee on Rules, having had under consideration House 
Resolution 491, report the same to the House with the recommenda¬ 
tion that the resolution do pass. 

o 





80tii CONGRESS 
‘2d Session 

House Calendar No. 182 

H. RES. 491 
[Report No. 1484] 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

March 3,1948 

Mr. Allen of Illinois, from the Committee on Rules, reported the following 
resolution; which was referred to the House Calendar and ordered to be 

printed 

RESOLUTION 
1 Resolved, That immediately upon the adoption of this 

2 resolution it shall be in order to move that the House 

3 resolve itself into the Committee of the Whole House on 

4 the State of the Union for the consideration of the bill 

5 (H. R. 5098) to enable the Secretary of Agriculture to 

6 conduct research on foot-and-mouth disease and other dis- 

7 eases of animals and to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 

8 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding another section, and 

9 all points of order against said bill are hereby waived. That 

after general debate, which shall be confined to the bill and 

11 continue not to exceed one hour, to he equally divided and 

12 controlled by the chairman and ranking minority member 
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1 of the Committee on Agriculture, the hill shall he read for 

2 amendment under the five-minute rule. At the conclusion 

3 of the consideration of the hill for amendment, the Com- 

4 mittee shall rise and report the bill to the House with such 

5 amendments as may have been adopted and the previous 

6 question shall be considered as ordered on the bill and 

jjf amendments thereto to final passage without intervening 

8 motion except one motion to recommit. 
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: As one who has been called upon 

by'.the gentleman from Massachusetts, 
Speaker Martin, to preside as Chairman 
over the Committee on the Whole House 
on theN^tate of the Union, I know what 
it means "tp have close by this able Parlia¬ 
mentarian^ whose mental processes are 
triggerlike and whose memory is amaz¬ 
ing. His importance in our legislative 
system has not. been overstated in the 
tributes of this May and it should be 
emphasized that he has been the right 
arm of distinguishecNBpeakers during the 
most trying days of air Republic. 

I love the House, and ope of the reasons 
is Lewis Deschler. 

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 

Mr. MICHENER. Mr. Spe’^ker, I ask 
unanimous consent that subcommittees 
of the Committee on the Judiciary may 
sit during general debate today. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objehtpon 
to the request of the gentleman fr 
Michigan? 

There was no objection. 

FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

Mr. ALLEN of Illinois, from the Com¬ 
mittee on Rules, reported the following 
privileged resolution (H. Res. 491, Rept. 
No. 1484), which was referred to the 
House Calendar and ordered to be 
printed: 

Resolved, That immediately upon the adop¬ 
tion of this resolution it shall be in order 
to move that the House resolve itself into 
the Committee of the Whole House on the 
State of the Union for the consideration of 
the bill (H. R. 5098) to enable the Secre¬ 
tary of Agriculture to conduct research on 
foot-and-mouth disease and other diseases 
of animals and to amend the act of May 
29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding 
another section, and all points of order 
against said bill are hereby waived. That 
after general debate, which shall be confined 
to the bill-and continue not to exceed 1 
hour, to be equally divided and controlled 
by the chairman and ranking minority mem¬ 
ber of the Committee on Agriculture, the 
bill shall be read for amendment under the 
5- minute rule. At the conclusion of the 
consideration of the bill for amendment, the 
Committee shall rise and report the bill to 
the House with such amendments as may 
have been adopted and the previous ques¬ 
tion shall be considered as ordered on the 
bill and amendments thereto to final passage 
without Intervening motion except one 
motion to recommit. 

public" AIRPORT IN THE TERRITORY' 

OF ALASKA 

Mr. ALLEN of Illinois, from the Com¬ 
mittee on Rules, reported the following 
privileged resolution (H. Re£. 492, Rept. 
No. 1485), which was referred to the 
House Calendar and ordered to be 
printed: 

Resolved, That immediately upon the adop¬ 
tion of this resolution it shall be in order 
to move that the IJbuse resolve itself into 
the Committee of the Whole House on the 
State of the Union for the consideration of 
the bill (H. R. 8510) to authorize the con¬ 
struction, protection, operation, and main¬ 
tenance of a public airport in the Territory 
of Alaska. That after general debate, which 
shall be Confined to the bill and continue 
not to exceed 1 hour, to be equally divided 
and cdntrolled by the chairman and rank¬ 
ing Minority member of the Committee on 
Injierstate and Foreign Commerce, the bill 
shall be read for amendment under the 
6- minute rule. At the conclusion of the 

consideration of the bill for amendment, the 
Committee shall rise and report the bill to 
the House with such amendments as may 
have been adopted and the previous ques¬ 
tion shall be considered as ordered on the 
bill and amendments thereto to final pas¬ 
sage without intervening motion except one 
motion to recommit. 

EXTENSION OF REMARKS 

Mr. SABATH asked and was given 
permission to extend his remarks in the 
Record and inelude a radio address he 
made on February 27. 

Mr. LANE asked and was given per¬ 
mission to extend his remarks in the 
Record in three instances, and to include 
in one an editorial that appeared in the 
Lynn Telegram-News, and in each of the 
other two a resolution from the General 
Court of Massachusetts. 

PERMISSION TO ADDRESS THE HOUSE 

Mr. LANE. Mr. Speaker, I ask unan¬ 
imous consent to address the House for 
1 minute and to revise and extend my 
remarks. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 
■the request of the gentleman from Mass¬ 
achusetts ? 

"taiere was no objection. 

' JHN W. McCORMACK FOR VICI 

PRESIDENT 

Mi'. LSNE. Mr. Speaker, to pj?6vide a 
■: balanced \cket that will appall to the 
big city votbfs President Truman needs 

j a strong running mate from/xhe East. 

The convention of the Democratic 
Party, which wilPehooseits two standard 
bearers and draw^iip/the platform on 
which it will presen^fts case to the Na¬ 
tion, is only 4 mont.hs’vaway. 

The office of Vice Ptesident can no 
longer be considered a^mere window 
dressing. Twice within o^r lifetime it 
has meant ttiat the understudy became 
principal. An selecting a noininee for 
Vice President, we should bearSrn mind 
that he >6 but a step away from tl3*^ Pres- 
idencjMtself. Consequently, he mftst be 
thoroughly familiar with the functions 
of phr Federal Government and mustHje 
favorably known by the people of the 41 
jBtates. 

ing its most trying years. Consulted, 
on all matters by the White House, 
he has acquired a broad knowledge 
of both administrative and legisla¬ 
tive problems that enables him to resolve 
the differences that frequently octfur be¬ 
tween these two branches of .Govern¬ 
ment. With his legal training and ex¬ 
perience, he understands the-'checks and 
balances which are the safeguards for 
our three-way form of government. 

Other potential candidates for this po¬ 
sition have individual abilities, but in 
none will you find the all-around, prac¬ 
tical, and seasoned knowledge of the 
workings of Federal Government as that 
possessed by Jojm McCormack. 

Even before,ne was elevated to the high 
and exactingoffice of majority leader in 
the House Representatives in 1940, he 
battled retiringly for such legislation as 

, social security, the regulation of the stock 
market, the conservation of our natural 
resom'ces, the establishment of great pub- 
liq/power projects in the South, West, 

d Northwest, which government of- 
/Jicials from all nations come to study in 

an attempt to duplicate, and for an agri¬ 
cultural program which has raised our 
farmers from the bankruptcy of the 
twenties and the Dust Bowl tragedy of 
the thirties to the highest level of prog¬ 
ress and income they have ever enjoyed. 

As our late President Franklin D. 
Roosevelt often commented: “I like 
John; he has guts.” 

Our Nation cannot take a chance with 
untried leadership. Stupendous prob¬ 
lems lie before us. For their solution 
we need bold and imaginative leaders 
with the dynamic qualities of a John Mc¬ 

Cormack, who has the faculty of getting 
things done. This is the mark of a true 
executive. 

If the Democratic Party is not to fail 
itself and the Nation, it must choose the 
strongest possible candidates at its July 
convention. They must be loyal Demo¬ 
crats whose records prove that they con¬ 
sistently believe in government of, by, and 
for the people, rather than the special 
interests who want invisible government. 
They must have the respect and ^pn- 

Meeting this bill of particulars is the ‘fidenceof -segments of oui paity. They 

All-American Congressman, the gentle¬ 
man from Massachusetts, John W. Mc¬ 
Cormack. 

He is no amateur drafted for the honor 
because he has made a name for him¬ 
self in some other field. 

Nor is he a sectional candidate with 
some knowledge of State government but 
untried in the larger and more difficult 
responsibilities of national and interna¬ 
tional affairs. 

But John McCormack definitely is the 
work horse of the Democratic Party. 
Through a most strenuous period in our 
history, including depression, war, and 
reconstruction, he has carried the ball 
for the alert and progressive policies of 
our party. 

A capable and trusted adviser to two 
Presidents, John McCormack has led the 
fight for the administration in this 
House of Representatives for many years. 
In company with the gentleman from 
Texas, Sam Rayburn, he has provided 
positive leadership for Congress dur¬ 

st be well and favorably known to the 
Nation. 

popular Bostonian is the logical 
choic&of our party for the Vice Presi¬ 
dency because he measures up to each 
and everWrequirement. 

As a fellftw Congressman from Massa¬ 
chusetts, I ka>ow of his absolute dedica¬ 
tion to the w<%are of our country. The 
high esteem in Vhich he is regarded by 
the Members ofvhis deliverative body 
confirms this opinion. He has what it 
takes to win nationM support. 

After nearly 20 yelp of outstanding 
service in the House of'Representatives, 
the time has arrived to hdpor our Demo¬ 
cratic whip. I propose thattave start now 
to work for the nomination *pd election 
of John W. McCormack as Vice Presi¬ 
dent of these United States. 

EXTENSION OF REMARKS 

Mr. ROGERS of Florida asked and 
was given permission to extend his re¬ 
marks in the Record and include an 
article. 
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HIGHLIGHTS t Senate 5^nfirmcd Hoffman nomination. Senate member^ of joint foreign- 

aid committee appoinflfed, Senate debated Remount Service bilyf Thomas notion to re¬ 

fer bill to Agricultural Conn it toe is pending. Senate commyrtce reported bills to 
provide for moat insmcctrkm at Federal expense and to -)vcjfcct against golden nema¬ 

tode. Senate committee restarted Flanders amendments toynousing bill. Loth Houses 
received GAO audit report orfe&J’CA coz*porations. Houseyfcbated foot-and-mouth dis¬ 

ease research bill. House tamed resolution request/ng information from USDA on 

nroduccr-consuner mrice sprcads^USDA statement iri/ertod. 

SENATE 

1. FOREIGN AIL. Confirmed the noninat: ofy^aul G-. Hoffman to be Administrator for 
Economic Cooperation (p. 4256)• 

Sens. Smith, Lodge, Connally, Byflfges, and McCarran were appointed Senate 

members of the Joint Committee on EorciglkEconomic Cooperation (pp# 4256-7) 

House members have not yet been appointed#* 

)&. REMOUNT SERVICE. Began debateyni H, R. 3^^» transfer the Remount Service 

(which improves horse breeds? from the Army Department to USDA (pp. 4281-4). 

Agreed to the committee ar^ndnents* Sen. Thomas R.Okla., .submitted an amendment 

to transfer part of theJn, Reno station to the Justice Department for the 

Southwestern Reformatory, part to USDA for division Ifesito farms and sale under 

the Lankhead-Jones Fairm Tenant Act, and part to the ciW of El Reno. Without 

discussing this am^dment, he then na.de a motion that tirk bill bo referred to 

the Agriculture.Forestry Committee and inserted a. resolution of Jan. 7 from 

that Committee jpeconnending such action. This notion was pending when the 

Senate recess^ 

3. GOLDEN NIMA30DE. The Agriculture and Forestry Commit toe reported "Without amend¬ 

ment S. 3^37* which authorizes USDA to carry out operations against the golden 

nematode, independently or in cooperation with the State and local agencies 

involved; and to compensate growers of potatoes and tomato os in infostod areas 

foiyaosses resulting when they refrain from planting in order to combat the 

. nofotode (S. Rept. 1106,)(p. 4253) o \ 

, jf- a*. 
4#.yTlEAT INSPECTION. The Agriculture and Forestry'- Committee reported with amendment 

S.- 2256, to provide for meat inspection at Federal expense (S.Ropt*1107)(p.4253')* 
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SURPLUS PROPERTY, The Interior and Insular Affairs Committee reported with / 
amendment H. R» 3703, to authorize transfer of certain surplus real property 

Jo the National Park Service (S. Rept. 1109)(p* 4253)« 

FAR\PRCG-RAM. The Agriculture and Forestry Committee announced that it will 

beglto hearings on S, 2318, the Aiken long-range farm program hill, oh Apr* 12, 

with \ofiretary Anderson as the witness (p* D334) • _ / 

HOUSING# VThe "Daily Digest" states as follows regarding the meeting of the 

Banking n\d Currency Committee: "In executive session, the commit toe voted to 

report. favorably the Flanders amendments (these amendments, m effect, propose 

practically flo rewrite the hill) to ■ S* 866, to establish an/ carry’out a 

national housing policy" (p# D33^)»"'' 

8, FCA. AUDIT. Both Reuses received, the GAO audit report' on/various FCA' corporation* 

for the. fiscal yeak 1946; to Expenditures in the Execyfiive Departments Committee 

. (H. .Dop. 5.93)(pp. 42^2-3. 43.18)“ 

9* TOBACCO EXPORTS. Sen* Ijhhnston, S. C„, criticize^/kritish increases in the 

tobacco tariff (p. 4-284; 

HOUSE 

10. F00T«A2IM0UTH DISEASE RESEARCH. Bogan debate on H.R. 5098, to enable USDA to' 

conduct research-on foot-and-mouth disease in the U.S, (p-o. 4297-308). VJhcn 

further action on the bill was postponed until today, • an amendment .by Rcp.Macy, 

N.Y., designed to prevent such research on Long Island-, N.Y., was pending. 

ii. eabi 
and 

PRICES. Laid on the table H.Ro&.iJjll, requesting USDA to report the nature 

extent of research activitiesyrelaYing to tho price spread between the pro¬ 

ducer and consumer of agricultural products, particularly fruits and vegetables, 

the possibility of expediting ghch a.ctivi\des, and the findings and conclusions 

of such activities (pp. 4292-5). The Agriculture Committee had reported the 
resolution adversely, after /receipt of information from the • Department (-op. 

4292, 4319). The stat omen/ from tho Departr.er^ was inserted in the .Record (no. 
. 4292-5). 

. • . / - ... 

12. IITD'EPFTDEHT OFFICES APB^C PR. I AT IC IT BILL, 1949» Rec(?Smred the conference, report on 

this bill, H.R, 5214'(pp. 4296-7). The conferees. fared the Emergency. Fund for 

the President at 8^00,000 (Senate, $1004000; House, WOQtOOoTi fined the Budget 

Bureau item at $2,>992,000 (Senate figure; House, $3,19*^000) with thb under¬ 
standing tha.t the $200,000 reduction shall be applied t\ divisions other, than 

the Estimates and Fiscal Divisions and those engaged in Strictly budgetary,-workj 

and adopted the Rouse figure of $300,000 (Senate, $350,00C)\for the Council of 
Econonic Advisors. 

13- ROADS. The'Rules Committee reported a resolution for the consideration of H.R. 

5SSS, to authorize appropriations for continuing highway *ons t ruction .under the 
Federal-Aid Road Act (pp. 4296, 4319) 

jmL, % 

lk. OLEQLiAiL&ARINE. Rep* Rankin, Miss., compared purit,r of oleomargarine d>jg.d butter 
(pp. 4291-2). “ ' \ ‘ 

Rcr>. Murray, Uis», criticized the submission of the petition to discharge 
the ..commit tee on the olecnargarine-tax-r epcaJL bill (p. 4238). 

Jo. IRRIGATION. The Public Lands Committee reported, with -amendments ^.R. 5669* 

provide adjustments.of irrigation charges on the Flnthce.d Indian irrigation. 
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rvices in the District of Columbia, adjusted; 
provide $3,695,500 for such purpose, 
mendments Nos. 9 and 10, relating to the 

Federal Trade Commission: Appropriates 
$3,401,510 for salaries and expenses, instead 
of $3,361,510, as proposed by the House, ahd 
$3,521,510, as proposed by the Senate, the,in¬ 
crease of $40,000 above the House bill pro¬ 
vides $10,000 for mail-order insurance regula- 
latory work and $30,000 for trade -practice 
conference work, no funds being provided 
in the conference agreement for adminis¬ 
tered ^rice studies or program. Thi con¬ 
ferees have recommended elimination/ of the 
words “And investigations necessary thereto” 
in connection with the provision inerted by 
the Senate for trade-practice conference 
work. ; 

Amendments Nos. 11 and 12: Strikes out 
the provision of the House bill providing for 
a health-service program in connection with 
the item for salaries and expe/ses, public 
buildings and grounds in the District of Co¬ 
lumbia, Public Buildings Administration, 
and inserts, as proposed by ipe Senate, a 
similar item providing that fynds available 
to the Public Buildings Administration may 
be used for such health-servi/e program. 

Amendment No. 13: Reported in disagree¬ 
ment. 

Amendment Nip. 14: Restores the provision 
of the House authorizing t*e use of $100,000 
of funds for administrative expenses, Public 
Roads Administration, for surveys in con¬ 
nection with the Inter-Ayierican Highway. 

Amendments Nos. 15 
$427,288,854 for Federa 
ways, as proposed by tl 

sea $452,288,854, as prop 
Amendment No. 1 

ment. 
Amendment No. 18 

for general expense; 
Commission, instea; 
posed by the Hous 
posed by the Sena 
ferees has been c: 
petroleum pipe 

id 16: Appropriates 
1-aid postwar high- 

Senate, instead of 
' by the House. 
Reported in disagree- 

ppropriates $9,131,317 
llnterstate Commerce 
Of $9,056,317, as pro- 

aiid $9,206,317, as pro- 
Attention of the con- 

led to embarrassment of 
es ini payment of taxes 

of the Interstate 
Dt being current, 
fcit the Interstate 

all possible at- 

because of valuamon work 
Commerce Commission 
The conferees ruggest tl 
Commerce Conynission giv 
tention to this problem. 

AmendmentAfo. 19: Appropriates $400,000, 
as proposed bjf the Senate, instead of $241,000, 
as proposed \fy the House, fdr land acquisi¬ 
tion, National Capital and metropolitan area, 
in connection with funds foP the National 
Capital Part and Planning Commission. 

Amendm/nt No. 20: Strikes ‘put the pro¬ 
vision of the Senate appropriating $50,000 
for District of Columbia redevelbpment. 

AMENDMENTS IN DISAGREEMENT 

The managers on the part of\the House 
have authorized the following miAions with 
respect .-to amendments in disagreement: 

Amendment No. 1, relating to additional 
personal services for the White Hotbe Office. 
The managers on the part of the Hause will 
movq to recede and concur with anymend- 
mer_ 

lendment No. 13, relating to funcjp for a 
Geophysical Institute, Alaska. The \man- 
agers on the part of the House will m^ve to 
recede and concur. 

/Amendment No. 17, relating to fundi for 
testing and research laboratory, Public 

fcoads Administration. The managers ontthe 
part of the House will move to recede and 

f concur. 
R. B. WlGGLESWORTH, 
John Phillips, 
Chas. R. Robertson, 
F. R. COUDERT, Jr., 
Joe Hendricks, 
Albert Thomas, 

Managers on the Part of the House. 

\ 

AUTHORIZING RESEARCH ON FOOT-AND- 
MOUTH DISEASE 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
call up House Resolution 491 and ask for 
its immediate consideration. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
Resolved, That immediately upon the adop¬ 

tion of this resolution it shall be in order 
to move that the House resolve itself into 
the Committee of the Whole House on the 
State of the Union for the consideration of 
the bill (H. R. 5098) to enable the Secretary 
of Agriculture to conduct research on foot- 
and-mouth disease and other diseases of ani¬ 
mals and to amend the act of May 29, 1884 
(23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding another 
section, and all points of order against said 
bill are hereby waived. That after general 
debate, which shall be confined to the bill 
and continue not to exceed 1 hour, to be 
equally divided and controlled by the chair¬ 
man and ranking minority member of the 
Committee on Agriculture, the bill shall be 
read for amendment under the 5-minute rule. 
At the conclusion of the consideration of the 
bill for amendment, the Committee shall 
rise and report the bill to the House with such 
amendments as may have been adopted and 
the previous question shall be considered as 
ordered on the bill and amendments thereto 
to final passage without intervening motion 
except one motion to recommit. 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
yield 30 minutes to the gentleman from 
Illinois [Mr. SabathI, and I yield myself 
such time as I may need. 

Mr. Speaker, the rule which is now be¬ 
fore the House brings before it, if 
adopted, H. R. 5098, to enable the Secre¬ 
tary of Agriculture to conduct research 
on foot-and-mouth disease and other 
diseases of animals. 

The rule provides for 1 hour of general 
debate, after which the bill will be read 
for amendment under the 5-minute rule. 
Points of order are waived. 

Mr. Speaker, I intend to impose myself 
upon the House but for a very brief 
period. Every man who has had any¬ 
thing to do with livestock lives in dread 
of the foot-and-mouth disease. We have 
had some experience with it in years gone 
by and those of us who have encountered 
it have learned that it is the most con¬ 
tagious and infectious disease known in 
the animal kingdom. No cure has as yet 
been achieved, or any preventative. The 
only weapon which has been used for its 
extinction when it breaks out in a cer-' 
tain area is wholesale slaughter of all 
infected animals in that area. 

The disruption caused by such a per¬ 
formance in the livestock industry itself 
and in the whole economy of the country 
is exceedingly serious. We are threat¬ 
ened with this thing today. Back in 
1946, due to the unfortunate importation 
into the Republic of Mexico of some cat¬ 
tle from Brazil, the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease broke out in Mexico, in the central 
and southern parts of the country. The 
Mexican Government and the Mexican 
livestock industry were not able to com¬ 
bat it, and our Government, recogniz¬ 
ing the danger to our own security in¬ 
herent in this situation embarked upon 
a program of assisting the Mexicans in 
stamping out the disease. I think my 
recollection is correct when I say that 

the American Government, in coopera¬ 
tion with the Mexican Government, has 
spent $65,000,000 within the borders of 
Mexico in a desperate attempt to stamp 
out this disease. Through the fault of 
no one particularly, but as the result of 
exceedingly difficult conditions con¬ 
fronted in Mexico, especially with the 
rural population, the Mexican Indians, 
the attempt has failed, and the best that 
has been accomplished is the drawing of 
a quarantine line across the Republic 
of Mexico about 300 miles south of the 
Mexican-United States border, a line 
which is being held, or at least, desperate 
attempts are being made for the holding 
of that line, to prevent any infected ani¬ 
mals crossing it and coming into north¬ 
ern Mexico which, of course, is the re¬ 
gion immediately adjoining Texas, New 
Mexico, Arizona, and California, a region 
of the United States which is filled with 
livestock. What success will be achieved 
in holding that line, none of us knows. 
It is a pretty desperate situation. 

May I say, Mr. Speaker, that this dis¬ 
ease has been known in England for some 
years, with greater or less severity, and 
British scientists and laboratory research 
people have been working on it to see 
if they could not prevent the disease or 
bring about a cure. It has been known, 
as most of you realize, in the Argentine 
for many years, with the result that for 
our own protection we have had to im¬ 
pose certain import restrictions against 
the Argentine-livestock industry. Prom 
Brazil it made its way into Mexico, and 
coming into Mexico it stands as a threat 
and a terrible menace to the economy 
of the United States. It affects every 
cloven-hoofed animal; cattle, sheep, 
hogs, and also deer. The infection may 
be carried by wild deer coming across 
the mountains or the prairies. Once it 
is established in an area, the only known 
thing to do today is to slaughter every 
animal in the area. 

We have had two outbreaks that I 
can recollect. One of them had its orig¬ 
in, strange to say, the State of Michigan 
where, as the result of the importation 
of some hog cholera virus in material 
infected with foot-and-mouth disease 
the latter disease spread over five or six 
States of the Union. There was another 
bad outbreak in California not many 
years ago which cost the State and the 
Government over $200,000,000 to slaugh¬ 
ter thousands and thousands of crea¬ 
tures. 

This bill proposes that the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture shall establish a 
scientific research undertaking to see if 
the scientists cannot find a preventive 
or cure, or both, for this disease. Re¬ 
search has been conducted, perhaps not 
in a largely organized way, in other 
countries, but certainly it is up to us, in 
my humble judgment, to authorize the 
establishment of such an undertaking. 

The authors of the bill, conscious of 
the danger of infection, have inserted 
in it an amendment to the effect that 
such research laboratory shall be estab¬ 
lished within the territorial possessions 
of the United States, but, more than that. 
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it must be established upon an island 
surrounded by deep navigable water, so 
as to reduce to a minimum the danger 
of the spread of infection from this 
laboratory. The members of the Com¬ 
mittee on Rules believe that that amend¬ 
ment is a worthy one, and that it would 
go far toward reassuring the people of 
the country that this virus would not be 
brought in in such fashion and in such 
neighborhoods as to constitute a menace. 

Mr. SABATH. Mr. Speaker, the gen¬ 
tleman from New York has explained 
the rule and the provisions of the bill 
which the rule makes in order. May I say 
that I fully appreciate the need for this 
legislation by reason of the fact that we 
have already authorized and have ex¬ 
pended $60,000,000 in aiding Mexico in 
stamping out the dangerous foot-and- 
mouth disease infecting thousands of 
head of cattle in that country. Our help 
has been directed to prevent the spread 
of the disease over our border to protect 
our livestock, and, therefore, I favor this 
rule which will make in order for consid¬ 
eration the bill which will provide addi¬ 
tional funds for research that I hope, 
eventually, will result in the eradication 
of this dreadful animal disease. The bill 
provides: 

That the act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), 
as amended, is hereby amended by adding a 
new section 12 reading as follows: 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is 
authorized to establish research laboratories, 
including the acquisition of necessary land, 
buildings, or facilities, and also the making 
of research contracts under the authority 
contained in section 10 (a) of the Bankhead- 
Jones Act of 1935, as amended by the Re¬ 
search and Marketing Act of 1946, for re¬ 
search and study, in the United States or 
elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth disease and 
other animal diseases which in the opinion 
of the Secretary constitute a threat to the 
livestock industry of the United States: Pro¬ 
vided, That no live virus of foot-and-mouth 
disease may be introduced for any purpose 
into any part of the mainland of the United 
States except coastal islands separated there¬ 
from by waters navigable for deep-water nav¬ 
igation, and except further, that in the event 
of outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in 
this country, the Secretary of Agriculture 
may, at his discretion, permit said virus to be 
brought into the United States under ade¬ 
quate safeguards. To carry out the provi¬ 
sions of this section the Secretary is author¬ 
ized to employ technical experts or scientists 
without regard to the Classification Act: Pro¬ 
vided, That the number *iso employed shall 
not exceed five and that the maximum com¬ 
pensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 
per annum. There is hereby authorized to 
be appropriated such sums as Congress may 
deem necessary; in addition, the Secretary is 
authorized to utilize, in carrying out this sec¬ 
tion, funds otherwise available for the con¬ 
trol or eradication of such diseases.” 

Mr. Speaker, while I shall support and 
vote for this meritorious bill, I am more 
greatly concerned in the consideration 
and enactment of a bill which passed the 
Senate last year and which was favorably 
reported by the House Committee on For¬ 
eign Affairs. Unlike the bill now before 
us, which proposes to conduct research 
to eradicate foot-and-mouth disease in 
cattle and other animals, it is aimed to 
effect an organization of the leading 
physicians and surgeons of all the coun¬ 
tries of the world to conduct a medical 
research and to spread medical knowl¬ 

edge to protect the health and safeguard 
the lives of human beings. The bill to 
which I refer is that which proposes to 
make the United States a member of the 
World Health Organization of the United 
Nations. Unfortunately, the Committee 
on Rules had withheld action in granting 
a rule for the consideration of the bill, 
which I think is a grave mistake. With¬ 
in the past few days I have received more 
than 100 letters urging consideration of 
the legislation without delay, and stress¬ 
ing the necessity of our joining the 
World Health Organization to maintain 
our leadership in public-health matters. 
I have in my hand a letter addressed to 
me by Dr. John C. Kidneigh, associate 
director of the college of science, litera¬ 
ture, and the arts, of the University of 
Minnesota, expressing his views as to the 
need for our participation in this organ¬ 
ization. With the permission granted 
me, I include it as part of my remarks: 

University of Minnesota, 

College or Science, Literature, 

and the Arts, 

Minneapolis, April 1, 1948. ' 
Hon. Adolph J. Sabath, 

House of Representatives Office 
Building, Washington, D. C. 

Dear Mr. Sabath: I believe that the Rules 
Committee of the House of Representatives 
tabled a bill passed by the Senate in 1947 
ratifying the constitution of the World 
Health Organization and making the United 
States a member of that body. Our country 
was one of the many nations that took part 
in the International Health Conference in 
New York City in 1946, at which time the 
constitution of WHO was written and an 
interim commission set up. Unless our Con¬ 
gress ratifies this constitution, the United 
States will neither have representation 
among the officers of WHO nor maintain its 
proper place as a leader in controlling the 
spread of diseases between the peoples of 
the world. Will you please do something to 
remove this bill from the table and urge its 
acceptance by the House. The health and 
welfare of too many people are at stake for 
such a bill as this to be stopped by the pres¬ 
sure of other business or of misguided op¬ 
ponents. 

Sincerely yours, 
John C. Kidneigh, 

Associate Director. 

Mr. Speaker, I also include a letter 
directed to me by Dr. Francis J. Gerty, 
director of the psychiatric division, Illi¬ 
nois Neuropsychiatric Institute, College 
of Medicine, University of Illinois. It 
expresses his deep concern in our failure 
to join the World Health Organization 
in which 23 nations have already an¬ 
nounced participation. His letter is as 
follows: 

University of Illinois, 

College of Medicine, 

Chicago, III., March 30, 1948. 
Hon. Adolph J. Sabath, 

House of Representatives Office Building, 
Washington, D. C. 

Dear Mr. Sabath: I have been informed 
that the Rules Committee of the House of 
Representatives has tabled the bill passed by 
the Senate in 1947 ratifying the constitution 
of the World Health Organization, a bill al¬ 
ready approved by the House Committee on 
Foreign Affairs. 

This gives me grave concern because it 
means that the United States will not have 
membership in the World Health Organiza¬ 
tion which 23 nations have already approved. 
We shall have no representative at the Ge¬ 
neva meeting in June 1948. This is particu¬ 
larly embarrassing as we had taken a very 

active part in the International Health Con¬ 
ference in 1946 which set up the Interim 
Commission. 

Can you inform me as to why the House 
Rules Committee tabled this bill? What are 
the prospects of reversing this action? 

Very truly yours, 
Francis J. Gep.ty, M. D., 

Director, Psychiatric Division, 
Illinois Neuropsychiatric Institute. 

Mr. Speaker, without unduly encum¬ 
bering the Record, under the leave 
granted me, I shall include several more 
letters among the hundred or more which 
I have received from the heads and pro¬ 
fessors of universities and organizations 
who have appealed to me to cooperate 
in obtaining early action for the consid¬ 
eration of this legislation, as follows: 

Maternity Center Association, 

New York, N. Y., April 2, 1948. 
Hon. Adolph J. Sabath, 

House of Representatives Office Building, 
Washington, D. C. 

Dear Mr. Sabath: Health is above poli¬ 
tics—your health and mine. It is one of the 
few realms of human activity on which the 
peoples of the world agree and on which they 
can work together in these days of crisis and 
misunderstanding. For that reason, I am 
writing to you about the World Health Or¬ 
ganization. Cholera in China can be our 
business and very serious business indeed. 
Hoof-and-mouth disease in Mexico can 
menace our farmers and the price of meat. 
Air travel has brought the reservoirs of once 
remote epidemic diseases close to our shores. 
The newest knowledge about a medical or 
public health technique or drug developed 
in Sweden or Australia or Switzerland or 
Argentina may save lives in Illinois if we in 
the United States can learn of it quickly. 

The purpose of the World Health Organi¬ 
zation is to spread this knowledge and to 
work together to promote health and to save 
life wherever it is menaced in the world. 
The Strong voice of the United States is 
needed in the counsels of the WHO. Our 
skills and money have much to contribute 
to world health but WHO is a means of 
bringing the knowledge and skills of other 
countries to bear upon the health and well¬ 
being of our own people. 

I ask you as a member of the Rules Com¬ 
mittee of the House of Representatives to 
do your utmost to secure the ratification of 
the constitution of the World Health Organ¬ 
ization. This is one of the positive things 
which we in the United States must do to¬ 
day for the development of understanding 
and cooperation among the nations of the 
world. 

Sincerely yours, 
Mrs. Shepard Krech, 

President. 

Topeka, Kans., April 2, 1948. 
The Honorable Adolph J. Sabath, 

House of Representatives, 
Washington, D. C. 

Dear Mr. Sabath: I am writing to you as a 
member of the House Rules Committee, and 
have selected your name, first, because there 
is no Representative from the State of Kansas 
on your committee; and secondly, as a former 
resident of the State of Illinois, I am well 
acquainted with your record in the House. 

The purpose in my writing is to protest the 
tabling of the bill passed by the Senate, 
ratifying the constitution of the World 
Health Organization. In view of the fact 
that this bill has been passed by the Senate 
and ratified by the House Committee on 
Foreign Affairs, plus the fact that the World 
Health Organization is likely to come into 
being without the participation of the United 
States, unless the bill reaches the floor of 
the House and is acted upon favorably, I 
deeply regret this action of your committee. 
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As a practicing psychiatrist, as a former 

member of the armed services, and as a citi¬ 
zen I feel it is extremely important that the 
United States does participate in the World 
Health Organization, and would very much 
like to see you and the other members of 
the committee put your efforts behind bring¬ 
ing it to the floor for favorable action by the 
House of Representatives. 

I would appreciate it if you would bring 
these thoughts of mine to the attention of 
the other members of the committee. 

Sincerely yours, 
Lewis L. Robbins, M. D. 

The Tulane University of 

Louisiana, School of Medicine, 

New Orleans, March 31, 1948. 
Hon. Adolph J. Sabath, 

House o/ Representatives, 
Washington, D. C. 

Dear Congressman Sabath : I note that the 
Rules Committee has indefinitely tabled the 
bill to make the United States a member 
of the World Health Organization of the 
United Nations. 

This letter is a plea that you reconsider 
this action so that the bill may be reported 
put for vote. The United States has a most 
important place in the health affairs of the 
world at the present time. Unless our coun¬ 
try supports this organization, our leader¬ 
ship in public health matters in the world 
may be Jeopardized. 

Sincerely, 
W. A. Sodeman, M. D., 

Professor and Chairman of Department. 

I was especially impressed in reading 
a letter from Dr. Roland R. Cross, direc¬ 
tor of health of the State of Illinois, who 
makes an interesting statement as to the 
effectiveness of the work of the League of 
Nations on international health matters, 
and I take the liberty of including it as 
part of my remarks: 

State of Illinois, 

Department of Public Health, 

Springfield, March 30, 1948. 
Hon. Adolph J. Sabath, 

United States Representative, 
House Office Building, 

Washington, D. C. 
Dear Sir: I was sharply surprised lately to 

learn that the Rules Committee of the House 
had tabled the bill which would ratify the 
constitution of the World Health Organiza¬ 
tion and make the United States a member 
of that body. Inasmuch as the bill had 
passed the Senate and had been approved 
by the House Committee on Foreign Affairs, 
the action of the Rules Committee was all 
the more surprising to me. 

Undoubtedly the Rules Committee was 
motivated by reasons that appeared justi¬ 
fiable, although I am at a loss to know what 
those reasons could have been. It seems to 
me that an official international agency for 
controlling diseases and improving health 
has everything to recommend it and very 
little of significance against it. I know that 
the work of the old League of Nations on 
international health matters was of great 
benefit in the control of epidemic diseases. 
The Pan American Conference has been of 
substantial benefit along the same lines as 
have other agencies with an international 
complexion. 

Unless there is some profound reason to 
the contrary, which does not suggest itself 
to me, I would urge that the Rules Commit¬ 
tee reconsider the bill that would ratify the 
World Health Organization. From the stand¬ 
point of protecting and improving health and 
perhaps, indirectly, international relations, it 
seems to me that the World Health Organi¬ 
zation would be an agency of the highest 
importance. 

I shall be glad to hear from you concerning 
this matter. 

Very truly yours, 
Roland R. Cross, M. D., 

Director of Public Health. 

Mr. Speaker, in view of the fact that 
we have already appropriated $60,000,- 
000 to aid in the elimination of diseases 
of cattle, it appears ridiculous to me to 
delay the consideration of legislation 
which will affect the health of millions 
of persons, and especially so in view of 
the fact that the authorization to permit 
our participation in the World Health 
Organization involves only an expendi¬ 
ture of a few thousand dollars. 

I think it is improper to withhold 
action on this important legislation, and 
it is my hope that the gentleman who 
presented the rule this morning on the 
foot-and-mouth disease bill will cooper¬ 
ate with me in bringing about favorable 
consideration in the reporting of a rule 
to bring this vital and important legis¬ 
lation before the House. 

Mr. Speaker, I do not wish to delay the 
House any longer. I have called atten¬ 
tion to this important piece of legislation 
and I hope that shortly we will be able 
to have a vote in the Committee on 
Rules, which will make it possible for 
the membership to vote on this legisla¬ 
tion, because I know a vast majority of 
the Members and the American people 
favor it. I feel it should be enacted. 

Mr. Speaker, I reserve the balance of 
my time. 

(Mr. SABATH asked and was given 
permission to revise and extend his re- 
m^rks ) 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
yield such time as he may require to the 
gentleman from South Dakota [Mr. 
Case]. 

Mr. CASE of South Dakota. Mr. 
Speaker, this is an important bill, as the 
gentleman from New York [Mr. Wads¬ 

worth] has so pointedly said. It pro¬ 
poses to find a way to control the hoof- 
and-mouth disease, which has here¬ 
tofore been regarded as controllable only 
when every exposed animal could be 
slaughtered. 

The Appropriations Committee re¬ 
sponded readily to the situation when it 
arose last year. We promptly reported 
appropriations as requested. The out¬ 
break in Mexico, however, according to 
evidence brought before us, became vir¬ 
tually uncontrollable. 

The problem of wild deer alone, acting 
as carriers, made capture and slaughter 
a virtual impossibility. 

The necessity of paying the Mexican 
cattle owners enough to insure against 
hardship bordered closely to offering 
them so much that some were tempted 
to get quick money by suggesting that 
their cattle were exposecfr 

The difficulty of getting machinery for 
burying the slaughtered cattle was great 
in the out-of-the-way places. So an¬ 
other way had to be found. 

The bill which is before us proposes to 
find a way to control this virus disease. 
It proposes a research program to go 
along with direct control methods. No 
one knows how soon a method of satis¬ 

factory control can be found, or even 
whether it can be found. The disasters 
that would follow from an outbreak of 
hoof-and-mouth disease among cloven- 
hoof animals in this country, however, 
would be so great that it is imperative 
that an effort be made to see what can 
be done. That is why this bill is before 
us, and why it ought to pass. 

The stockmen of western South Da¬ 
kota would endorse my words, I am sure, 
when I say this bill is a “must.” 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
yield such time as he may desire to the 
gentleman from California [Mr. Ander¬ 

son]. , 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. Mr. 
Speaker, I ask unanimous consent that 
in connection with the resolution pre¬ 
sented by the gentleman from Kansas 
[Mr. Hope] this morning that the report 
which accompanies House Resolution 511 
be printed in the Record following the 
reading of the resolution. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 
the request of the gentleman from Cali¬ 
fornia? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 

yield 5 minutes to the gentleman from 
California [Mr. Hinshaw]. 

Mr. HINSHAW. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent to proceed out of 
order and to revise and extend my re¬ 
marks. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 
the request of the gentleman from Cali¬ 
fornia? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. HINSHAW. I appreciate the ac¬ 

tion of the gentleman from New York, 
[Mr. Wadsworth] in giving me this 5 

minutes to discuss briefly an exceedingly 
important aspect of our air power. At 
this time, right today, the aviation in¬ 
dustry in the United States is in the 
very dangerous position of having to lay 
off thousands of employees because or¬ 
ders have run out. One might say that 
fact is not something that should directly 
concern us particularly, but if one did 
say that he would be absolutely wrong, 
because we are vitally concerned in 
building the air power of the United 
States, producing additional aircraft. 
Let me give you some facts and figures. 

Today we are building aircraft at the 
rate of about 18,000,000 airframe pounds 
per annum. We are withdrawing air¬ 
craft from storage at the rate of about 
45,000,000 airframe pounds per annum. 
At that rate we are bringing into service 
63,000,000 airframe pounds per annum, 
and it is to be hoped that with that quan¬ 
tity we can sustain the present 55-group 
program until 1950 or 1951 when the sup¬ 
ply of effective aircraft in storage will 
be exhausted. 

Remember, however, that the present 
production rate is less than 20,000,000 
airframe pounds per annum. It takes 
from a year to a year and a half to double 
the production of an aircraft plant. If 
we are to be able to keep abreast of even 
the normal aircraft attrition of the air 
force and the Navy in 1950 and 1951, 
when the storage aircraft are completely 
exhausted, it is necessary to start at once 
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to repair the probable damage of the fu¬ 
ture by doubling and trebling the pro¬ 
duction of aircraft in the United States 
because it will take that long to increase 
production from the present 18,000,000- 
pound rate to 63,000,000 pounds. That 
is only to break even with the 55-group 
program. If we are to go into the 70- 
group program, which many of us believe 
is highly necessary, then we must begin 
immediately to step up that production 
even faster, because at best it will be 1952 
and possibly 1953 before the 70-group 
program can be fully implemented. 

I am glad to see the gentleman from 
New York [Mr. Taber], chairman of the 
Appropriations Committee, on the floor. 
It is imperative that contract authoriza¬ 
tions be issued at once so that we may 
start to prepare for 1950 at the earliest 
point, and 1952 and 1953 at the latest. It 
takes from 5 to 7 years to develop a new 
aircraft. If we are going to have the air 
power needed to preserve the peace and 
defend the United States, we have got to 
be about it today. If we wait until after 
the 30th of June, at the expiration of this 
fiscal year, we will delay the program 
probably 6 months, and not merely the 
3 months between now and then. 

Mr. LEA. Mr. Speaker, will the gen¬ 
tleman yield? 

Mr. HINSHAW. I yield. 
Mr. LEA. Can the gentleman state 

whether or not plans are now available 
for the construction of the types of air¬ 
craft needed? 

Mr. HINSHAW. They are practically 
all available for the construction of these 
aircraft. Certain of them are still re¬ 
search and development contracts, but 
many of them are ready to produce, and 
many are now in actual production, but 
at a slow rate. 

Mr. LEA. I commend the gentleman 
for bringing this to the attention of the 
Congress, and I join in his recommen¬ 
dations. 

Mr. HINSHAW. I thank the gentle¬ 
man. 

Mr. HALLECK. Mr. Speaker, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. HINSHAW. I yield to the distin¬ 
guished majority leader. 

Mr. HALLECK. Is it true that your 
group has proposed numerous bills for 
consideration by the appropriate com¬ 
mittees and Congress? 

Mr. HINSHAW. This morning we 
have introduced 14 bills and 2 resolu¬ 
tions to implement the Congressional 
Aviation Policy Board’s report. We hope 
for early consideration by the respective 
committees to which they have been as¬ 
signed. 

Mr. HALLECK. I would like to say 
that many times special committees of 
Congress and other committees are crit¬ 
icized because they have investigated 
and do not bring forward any construc¬ 
tive suggestions. Of course, I do not 
know anything about the various meas¬ 
ures the members of your policy board 
have introduced, or what will eventually 
happen with respect to them, or what 
their merits may be, but certainly the 
gentleman and his associates are to be 
commended for bringing forward specific 

proposals for the consideration of the 
Congress. 

Mr. HINSHAW. I thank the distin¬ 
guished gentleman. We have worked 
against time. 

Mr. DORN. Mr. Speaker, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. HINSHAW. I yield to the gentle¬ 
man from South Carolina. 

Mr. DORN. I would also like to com¬ 
pliment the gentleman and this joint 
board for taking this step and for formu¬ 
lating a policy and having some definite 
program. When the President of the 
United States came here he did not men¬ 
tion this program at all. I wish to com¬ 
pliment the gentleman for going ahead 
with what he thinks is right to defend 
this country. I would like to ask the 
gentleman this question: This 70-group 
Air Force is the minimum for defense; 
is that not true? 

Mr. HINSHAW. No; the minimum 
for defense is a 55-group force. The 
minimum for defense and a sustained of¬ 
fensive retaliation in the event we are 
attacked is the 70-group program, and 
that is the program which your Con¬ 
gressional Aviation Policy Board believes 
is the program that should be adopted. 

Mr. DORN. I thank the gentleman 
very much. Frankly, I should like to see 
it a 100-group Air Force. 

The SPEAKER. The time of the gen¬ 
tleman from California has expired. 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
yield such time as he may desire to the 
gentleman from Ohio [Mr. BrehmL 

Mr. BREHM. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent to speak out of order 
and to revise and extend my remarks. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
Ohio? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. BREHM. Mr. Speaker, the threat 

to our Government by communism oper¬ 
ating within the borders of our country 

is no idle dream. Communism will thrive 
if our economy ceases to provide the 
adequate standards of living to which our 
citizens feel entitled in this richest of 
all nations. Every American can truly 
thank God for the opportunity and free¬ 
dom under which we have lived, and by 
which we have achieved a standard of 
living which has surpassed that of any 
nation in the world. If we can maintain 
this high standard, and continue to in¬ 
crease it, and show to the world that un¬ 
der our form of government life is more 
abundant than any other form, our Re¬ 
public is safe. To do this, we must not 
neglect any large segment of our pop¬ 
ulation. 

It has been pointed out on this floor 
many times that our economy is falling 
short in its provision for those who per¬ 
haps because of adversity in their younger 
years were unable to make adequate 
financial provision for the future and 
who now due to advanced years find it 
impossible to continue earning a liveli¬ 
hood. Old-age assistance in the United 
States provides a very meager sum for 
retirement. In fact the average appro¬ 
priation by the Federal Government 
averages around 60 cents per day, and 
in many States far less than that. I feel 

there is not a Member of the House but 
will agree that this condition should be 
remedied. In view of the stupendous 
amounts we appropriate for other pur¬ 
poses, I can see no excuse to continue 
these paltry sums for our deserving elder 
citizens. 

Again, Mr. Speaker, the payment of a 
just and reasonable American pension 
will not benefit the elder citizens alone. 
If the children, for instance, who even 
now may be having a hard time making 
ends meet, but realizing they do have a 
responsibility to their parents, could 
have the assurance that their fathers 
and mothers would be adequately pro¬ 
vided for in their declining years, would 
it not boost their morale and add tre¬ 
mendous value to their citizenship? 
Would it not also mean much to these 
young people if they had the assurance 
that if through no fault of their own 
they should reach the sunset of life and 
find themselves in a position of uncer¬ 
tain social security that a grateful Na¬ 
tion would be standing by ready to pro¬ 
vide each of them with a decent retire¬ 
ment income for life? Would this as¬ 
surance not add tremendous value to our 
citizenship? Would it not be an added 
incentive for them to stand valiantly 
forth as defenders and protectors of the 
form of government which we enjoy in 
our Republic? Yes, Mr. Speaker, it 
should go a long way to improve the 
high character of our citizenship. It 
should immeasurably reduce the crime 
wavg. It should add a greater meaning 
to the value of our American institutions 
and traditions. Would it not be a bul¬ 
wark against every enemy of the Nation, 
both without and within? Would it not 
be a good antidote against every enemy, 
including communism? Let us enact an 
adequate, uniform, American pension to 
take the place of our inadequate old-age 
assistance. Let us do it in this Con¬ 
gress. 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
yield such time as he may desire to the 
gentleman from Nebraska [Mr. Miller], 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. Mr. Speak¬ 
er, I would recommend to my colleagues 
that they support the amended bill H. R. 
5098, to provide for experimentation with 
the live virus of foot-and-mouth disease. 
To you, who may not be familiar with 
this disease, permit me to say that foot- 
and-mouth disease is one of the most in¬ 
fectious and destructive of livestock dis¬ 
eases. While the mortality rate may not 
be more than 5 percent in adult animals, 
it is much higher in the young stock and 
the after results of the disease persist 
for many years. It is devastating to the 
livestock industry. It is different than 
rinderpest, which is highly contagious; 
it does not spread quite as fast, but has 
much higher mortality rate. The mor¬ 
tality rate from rinderpest is frequently 
100 percent. 

Our Government, in cooperation with 
the War Department and the Canadian 
Government during the war, established 
a laboratory at Grosse lie, which is in 
Canadian waters, for the purpose of ex¬ 
perimentation on the disease of rinder¬ 
pest. It is my understanding that a vac¬ 
cine has now been developed which can 
protect animals from this disease. It 
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seems quite likely similar results could be 
obtained on foot-and-mouth disease af¬ 
ter proper experimentations were carried 
on. * 

Foot-and-mouth disease affects all 
cloven-hoofed animals. It came into 
Mexico through the illegal importation 
of Brahma bulls from South America. 
The* agreement between Mexico and the 
United States on the importation of live 
animals from countries having foot-and- 
mouth disease was broken. That is now 
water over the dam. There is no ques¬ 
tion but some individuals in Mexico and 
in this country made huge profits on the 
action and at the same time have fas¬ 
tened the disease upon Mexico for many 
years to come, perhaps permanently. 

Foot-and-mouth disease has appeared 
in the United States six times in the past 
50 years. The last outbreak was in 1929. 
In 1914 it was found to exist in 22 States 
and the District of Columbia. Our coun¬ 
try has always followed a program of 
strict quarantine, with a slaughtering 
and burying of all infected and exposed 
animals. It is the only known method to 
date of eradicating the disease. This 
program must be followed until a suitable 
vaccine or other method is discovered to 
control the disease. 

I have always felt, Mr. Speaker, that 
the veterinarian and science has not kept 
step and made progress in trying to ferret 
out ways and means of controlling foot- 
and-mouth disease. This country has 
been far behind England, Switzerland, 
and Denmark, where they have con¬ 
stantly had the disease on their doorstep. 
It is my understanding that Switzerland 
and Denmark have been working on a 
vaccine which seems to me to bring fairly 
good results. No experimentation on the 
live virus has been permitted in the 
United States. However, as a medical 
man, I recognize that medical science has 
been able to conquer many diseases which 
in the past have been fatal to large 
masses of our population. They did this 
by working with the live virus in labora¬ 
tories and in universities all over the 
country. Tremendous progress is still 
being made to master some of the dis¬ 
eases which claim a high mortality per¬ 
centage. I have every confidence that 
the diseases will be mastered one by one 
through work in the laboratories. I have 
enough faith in American science to be¬ 
lieve that in the not too distant future we 
will conquer foot-and-mouth disease. It 
cannot be done without study and re¬ 
search. This bill provides for a method 
to move ahead in this Held of research. 
Research is nothing more than seeking 
out from nature the unknown and trying 
to understand and master the problem. 

We have foot-and-mouth disease with¬ 
in 300 miles of our border. It is a con¬ 
stant menace because we know it can be 
spread through roaming animals and 
even carried on the clothing of indi¬ 
viduals. It would seem to me that we 
have the immediate problem of trying to 
control and keep the disease as far from 
our borders as is possible. In that respect 
we must continue in trying to get the 
Mexican Government to properly co¬ 
operate in containing this disease. The 
cooperation and the results with the 
Mexican Government to date have not 
been satisfactory. 

I should also like to point out, Mr. 
Speaker, that the Bureau of Animal In¬ 
dustry in the Department of Agriculture, 
in my opinion, has not only been lax but 
derelict in its duty, since they have per¬ 
mitted horses trained for rodeo, to ap¬ 
pear at numerous rodeo shows in Mexico 
City and the areas infected with foot- 
and-mouth disease. While it is true 
that the horse is immune from the dis¬ 
ease, it can certainly be a carrier in that 
its hoofs and hair cannot be properly 
sterilized when they come back into this 
country. Regulations ought to be imme¬ 
diately put into effect to prevent horses 
going into this infected area, which in 
turn might bring the infection into our 
country. Certainly the Department is 
playing with fire when they permit this 
practice to continue. 

You will recall, Mr. Speaker, that you 
placed me on a committee to visit the dis¬ 
ease area in Mexico last year. I came 
back and gave a rather pessimistic ac¬ 
count of what was occurring in Mexico, 
and gave as my opinion in July of last 
year, that the present methods being 
used by the Department of Agriculture 
and Mexico were unsatisfactory and that 
the disease would continue to spread 
without complete cooperation between 
the two Governments. In November 
1947, we were notified that the slaughter¬ 
ing and burying program had to be dis¬ 
continued. We have spent more than 
$40,000,000 and have obligated $61,000,- 
000 in trying to eradicate the disease. It 
may take many hundreds of millions 
more, but if we can keep the disease from 
getting into our country the effort and 
money spent will be worth while. It is 
to be hoped that the Agriculture Depart¬ 
ment and the Bureau of Animal Indus¬ 
try will recognize that they must have 
top administrators handling the program 
if they are to expect any degree of 
success. 

They are starting to use a vaccine in 
Mexico, its value is indeed very doubtful. 
They have established a line across 
Mexico and with a buffer zone, and if 
they carry out the program of keeping 
this area clean through the method of 
killing and burying all infected animals, 
some good may be accomplished. A 
fence across this area, in my opinion, 
would be of doubtful benefit. I would 
much prefer to see a high tight-wire 
fence along the Mexican and United 
States boundary, with more patrols and 
supervision of this area. I suggested 
last July, that if the disease broke 
through into northern Mexico, that this 
country ought to consider cleaning out 
an area 50 miles wide on our own terri¬ 
tory and destroy and keep out of the 
area all cloven-hoofed animals. This is 
drastic medicine, but this disease re¬ 
quires the most drastic and positive 
action if it is to be controlled. 

For a long-range program it would 
seem wise to have laboratory facilities 
on some island or area within the United 
States for the purpose of studying the 
disease. If we are to follow the plan 
used by the medical profession in using 
the live virus under proper control, I 
believe it would bring little or no hazard 
to the livestock population of the coun¬ 
try. I realize that there are many objec¬ 
tions to using the live virus and I am not 
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sure that this method should be pursued 
at this time. I would prefer to leave 
that to the judgment of veterinarians 
who have worked with the disease for 
many years and understand the risks, if 
any, that might be taken should a labo¬ 
ratory be established within the United 
States. 

We ought to send good research men 
immediately to other countries where 
they have laboratories and gain all the 
information possible, which would assist 
us in perfecting a vaccine to bring pro¬ 
tection from or a cure of this disease. 
If we were to establish a laboratory, it 
would take years to get the proper build¬ 
ings and facilities. Other countries now 
have going laboratories and much infor¬ 
mation which I am sure would be avail¬ 
able to the scientists of this country. 
Distance today means little because air¬ 
plane service places all of us within 48 
hours of any point in the world. I would 
prefer to see a permanent laboratory 
under our own supervision than to have 
it located in Mexico where the Govern¬ 
ment is none too stable and whose coop¬ 
eration in the past has not always been 
good. 

I would point out that we did master 
rinderpest in a short time. Perhaps with 
intensive research the same results could 
be accomplished with foot-and-mouth 
disease. At least it ought to be tried. 

The long-range program could very 
well dovetail into a short-term program. 
The time is short and immediate action 
is needed. We ought to take every ad¬ 
vantage possible of what other coun¬ 
tries are doing. We can benefit by their 
experience. 

I recommend this bill to my colleagues 
for passage. I am sure you know full 
well that if foot-and-mouth disease 
fastens itself upon the country, as it 
has upon Mexico, that it could well cost 
the livestock industry a billion or more 
dollars every year. 

I have every confidence that science 
will master this dread disease. We 
should implement the program and go 
firmly forward with a program designed 
to eradicate foot-and-mouth disease in 
all cloven-hoofed animals. 

(Mr. MILLER of Nebraska asked and 
was given permission to revise and ex¬ 
tend his remarks.) 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Speaker, I 
move the previous question. 

The previous question was ordered. 
The SPEAKER. The question is on 

the resolution. 
The resolution was agreed to. 

EXTENSION OP REMARKS 

Mr. GARMATZ asked and was given 
permission to extend his remarks in the 
Appendix of the Record and include ad¬ 
dresses by Hon. Thomas Alesandro, Jr., 
mayor of Baltimore, Md., and General 
Gerow. 
AUTHORIZING RESEARCH ON FOOT-AND- 

MOUTH DISEASE 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Speaker, I move that 
the House resolve itself into the Com¬ 
mittee of the Whole House on the State 
of the Union for the consideration of the 
bill (H. R. 5098) to enable the Secretary 
of Agriculture to conduct research on 
foot-and-mouth disease and other dis¬ 
eases of animals and amend the act of 
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May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 
by adding another section. 

The motion was agreed to. 
Accordingly the House resolved itself 

Into the Committee of the Whole House 
on the State of the Union for the con¬ 
sideration of the bill H. R. 5098, with Mr. 
Smith of Wisconsin in the chair. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill. 
By unanimous consent, the first read¬ 

ing of the bill was dispensed with. 
Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, I yield 10 

minutes to the gentleman from Indiana 
[Mr. Gillie!. 

Mr. GILLIE. Mr. Chairman, I have 
made several speeches on the floor in 
connection with this problem. I think 
it is very well known to everyone here 
concerning the outbreak we have had in 
Mexico and is still raging there. The 
situation is not getting any better. 

When Mexico decided to change the 
program from kill and bury to vaccina¬ 
tion and quarantine, they established 
immediately a quarantine line through 
the middle of Mexico. On that quaran¬ 
tine line we have all of our men at this 
time. There are none of our men from 
the Bureau working down in the central 
part of Mexico except those in the offices 
in Mexico City. There are some 1,500 
or 1,600 Mexican soldiers patrolling that 
border, but patrolling the border in an 
effort to keep the disease below this par¬ 
ticular line is going to be a superhuman 
effort and I doubt very much whether 
they will ever keep it below that line. 
Perhaps in a matter of a year from now 
we may be able to stay down there for 
2 years and hold that line, but some day 
it is going to break through, then look 
out. 

As the gentleman from Nebraska, Dr. 
Miller, said just a few minutes ago, the 
disease itself would very likely break 
through in case there should be a let¬ 
down on that quarantine line. Except 
for six outbreaks, we have always been 
free of the foot-and-mouth disease in 
this country. Now we have the foot- 
and-mouth disease in the country next 
to us. I might say in connection with 
that that there are only five countries 
left where there is no foot-and-mouth 
disease. They are: The United States, 
Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and 
Colombia in South America. Those are 
the only five countries now remaining 
which do not have the foot-and-mouth 
disease. The problem is going to change, 
because it looks to me now we are going 
to have to live with it; I mean, live with 
it next door. If that is true, then we 
have got to change our thinking on this 
matter, and for that reason I have 
introduced this bill to build a research 
laboratory. 

This research laboratory will be built 
on some island somewhere close to the 
United States. Our scientists have 
looked at several places along the eastern 
coast, and they would like to have it 
along the eastern coast, because of one 
very important reason, and that is the 
proximity to the metropolitan centers 
where they can draw scientific men, such 
as Rockefeller research laboratories, and 
institutions of that sort. We have got to 
have it some place close to these great 
scientific research centers, because if 

we do not, then the matter of travel will 
be too great, and as a result, they will 
not get the right kind of scientists to 
help in this very important work. 

As I said before, the main question be¬ 
fore us today is, How are we going to 
control this outbreak which now rages 
in Mexico? Perhaps 2 years from now 
they might have a different government 
down there and they would force all of 
our men up to our own border. I would 
not want to see that happen either, be¬ 
cause if the disease ever gets close to our 
border, it is going to get into this coun¬ 
try. I think it was the gentleman from 
Nebraska, Dr. Miller, who called atten¬ 
tion to drawing a line on this side of our 
border, a protective zone, 50 miles wide. 
Well, a protective zone 50 miles wide 
along the lower border of Texas would 
result in an enormous loss to those peo¬ 
ple down there. It would mean a loss 
of more than a billion dollars just in 
that State alone. Now, we cannot afford 
to do that. The next best thing to do is 
to get this laboratory built just as 
quickly as possible in order that they 
may develop a vaccine that will produce 
a permanent immunity. There have 
been several vaccines introduced in 
Europe which only give about 5 or 6 
months’ immunity. Well, that means 
vaccinating the cattle twice a year. 
When you get into the large herds like 
they have in the West and Southwest, 
that would be just an impossible job. 
It would not be practicable. 

We have scientists over in Europe and 
we have some in the Argentine studying 
the foot-and-mouth disease at the pres¬ 
ent time. 

I think it is pretty well understood that 
this program has changed down in 
Mexico. Some 800,000 head of cattle 
were killed and buried, but Mexico felt 
that they could not stand that strain on 
their economy. That is the reason they 
had to change. That was bad news for 
us, because it means that someday maybe 
we are going to have that disease in this 
country. 

I have been through one of these foot- 
and-mouth scourges, back in 1914, and 
it is a terrible thing. We destroyed one 
of the finest herds of Galloway cattle in 
the United States. There were 75 head; 
we shot and buried them right there. 
That is just what is going to take place 
if it ever comes into this country. Per¬ 
sonally I would want to continue to use 
this method to keep the disease out of 
this country. The only place we could 
use vaccine in this country, perhaps, 
would be in New Mexico or other places 
along the border, where, if the disease 
broke out, we could ring it by vaccina¬ 
tions for say 10, 15, or 20 miles around. 
That would perhaps stop it from spread¬ 
ing. But one wonders just how this thing 
spreads. I remember in 1914 the disease 
was on a farm close to Mapleton, Ind., 
and we thought we had it stopped right 
there. The next place it broke out was 
more than 41/2 miles away from this 
place. No one has ever been able to ex¬ 
plain how that disease got over to the 
next farm 4 y2 miles away. You see how 
dangerous it is. As the gentleman from 
New York [Mr. Wadsworth] said earlier, 
he has been through this himself, and he 
knows what a dangerous disease it is. So 

I am very anxious that this program be 
carried out and we get our laboratory set 
up as soon as possible. 

Mr. SMITH of Virginia. Mr. Chair¬ 
man, will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. GILLIE. I yield to the gentleman 
from Virginia. 

Mr. SMITH of Virginia. I am in¬ 
terested in the vaccine that has been 
tried in Europe. Can the gentleman tell 
us something about its effectiveness? 
What are the prospects of developing a 
vaccine that would give permanent im¬ 
munity? 

Mr. GILLIE. They have a laboratory 
in Perbright, England, about 15 miles 
from the center of London. They are 
carrying on a program for 25 years, but 
they have never been able to produce a 
vaccine that would produce immunity 
for more than 6 months. Denmark is 
probably doing much further research 
along this line. They have a vaccine 
that will provide immunity for from 6 
to 8 months. It is getting a little better 
all the time. 

I know that we have the scientists and 
the skill and initiative to do this job, 
and our scientists, I am sure, could pro¬ 
duce a vaccine that would set up perma¬ 
nent immunity. We did that very thing 
up in Grosse He during the war, pro¬ 
ducing a rinderpest vaccine that pro¬ 
duced a permanent immunity. We did 
not know anything about this vaccine 
when we started, but our scientists pro¬ 
duced a vaccine that was 100 percent 
perfect. We were afraid the Japanese 
were going to scatter the germs all over 
this country, but we were ready for them. 
We produced some 5,000,000 doses and 
never had to use one of them. That 
was the first time a permanent-immu¬ 
nity vaccine for rinderpest had ever been 
produced, and it took them less than a 
year to do it. They were able to pro¬ 
duce that vaccine. Doctor Shope, who 
had charge of it, was from the Rocke¬ 
feller Institute. Collaborating, with him 
was Dr. R. A. Kelser, now president of 
the Veterinary College of the University 
of Pennsylvania. 

Mr. SMITH of Virginia. Can the gen¬ 
tleman tell us something about whether 
there would be any danger of the spread 
of the disease if the laboratory were lo¬ 
cated off the east coast? I had a letter 
the other day from someone in New York 
protesting against placing the laboratory 
there. What would be the danger, if 
any, of having the disease spread from 
that island to the coast? 

Mr. GILLIE. I do not think there 
would be very much danger. In the case 
of the Perbright Laboratory in England, 
they have been there for 25 years, and 
there has never been an outbreak. 

Mr. SMITH of Virginia. Would the 
diseased animals be on that island? I 
take it they necessarily would. 

Mr. GILLIE. The experimental ani¬ 
mals would, but inside the laboratory 
always. 

[Mr. WORLEY addressed the Com¬ 
mittee. His remarks will appear here¬ 
after in the Appendix.] 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, I 
yield 5 minutes to the gentleman from 
Texas [Mr. Lyle], 
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(Mr. LYLE asked and was granted per¬ 

mission to revise and extend his re¬ 
marks.) 

Mr. LYLE. Mr. Chairman, scientific 
progress is often painful and generally 
somewhat frightening. How unfortu¬ 
nate it would be, however, if we permitted 
the threat of pain or danger to deter us 
in our quest for ways and means of wip¬ 
ing out disease. 

It was shocking and astonishing to 
find recently that this country had done 
no research in the eradication of foot- 
and-mouth disease. Most of us—far 
too many of us—have been unconscious 
of the threat to this country of an inva¬ 
sion of this disease. Though we have 
experienced its destructive effect several 
times, we were able to stamp it out and 
it had never become fixed upon this con¬ 
tinent. Unfortunately, today that is not 
true, for we live with it at our door. It 
is quite possible that today or tomorrow 
it will cross the border into California, 
Arizona, or Texas, and we stand help¬ 
lessly and hopelessly with one weapon— 
slaughter and burial. 

No one, I think, can estimate the cost 
to our economy that would result from 
such an invasion. 

The proper location of a laboratory in 
which we may carry on scientific experi¬ 
ments leading to the development of an 
effective vaccine is not a question that 
can rightfully be decided on this floor. 
Your committee, headed by the able sci¬ 
entist, Dr. Gillie, is fully conscious of 
the dangers of such experiments. Their 
consideration of the danger led to the 
very careful drafting of this legislation. 
They will continue, I am sure, to use 
their knowledge and influence for the 
proper placement of such a laboratory 
and none of us need fear any reckless 
disregard for the welfare of the people or 
industry in the selection of a site. 

This legislation is long overdue, Mr. 
Chairman. We must develop an effec¬ 
tive vaccine. It must be done now. We 
cannot rely upon the scientists of other 
nations. We must use our own great re¬ 
sources and have the benefit of our own 
great scientists. 

No Member of this House can cast a 
vote more vital to the welfare of our 
future economy than one for this bill. 
It is well to proceed with prudence and 
caution. It is folly to proceed with 
timidity in so vital an issue. Failure to 
pass this bill would border on stupidity, 
for it is not a measure affecting the wel¬ 
fare of the cattle industry, but a bill af¬ 
fecting the welfare of our Nation. I sin¬ 
cerely hope it will have your enthusiastic 
support. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Texas has expired. 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, I 
have no further requests for time. 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, I have no 
further requests for time. 

The CHAIRMAN. There being no 
further requests for time, the Clerk will 
read. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
Be it enacted, etc., That the act of May 

29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, Is hereby 
amended by adding a new section 12 reading 
as follows: 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is 
authorized to establish research laboratories, 

including the acquisition of necessary land, 
buildings, or facilities, and also the making 
of research contracts under the authority 
contained in section 10 (a) of the Bankhead- 
Jones Act of 1935, as amended by the Re¬ 
search and Marketing Act of 1946, for research 
and study, in the United States or elsewhere, 
of foot-and-mouth disease and other animal 
diseases which in the opinion of the Secre¬ 
tary constitute a threat to the livestock in¬ 
dustry of the United States. To carry out 
the provisions of this section, the Secretary 
is authorized to employ technical experts or 
scientists without regard to the Classification 
Act: Provided, That the number so em¬ 
ployed shall not exceed five and that the 
maximum compensation for each shall not 
exceed $15,000 per annum. There is hereby 
authorized to be appropriated such sums as 
Congress may deem necessary; in addition, 
the Secretary is authorized to utilize, in 
carrying out this section, funds otherwise 
available for the control or eradication of 
such diseases.” 

With the following committee amend¬ 
ment: 

Page 2, line 7, after the words “United 
States,” strike out the period and insert in 
lieu thereof the following: ", Provided, That 
no live virus of foot-and-mouth disease may 
be introduced for any purpose into any part 
of the mainland of the United States except 
coastal islands separated therefrom by waters 
navigable for deep water navigation, and ex¬ 
cept further, that in the event of outbreak 
of foot-and-mouth disease in this country, 
the Secretary of Agriculture may, at his dis¬ 
cretion, permit said virus to be brought into 
the United States under adequate safe¬ 
guards.” 

Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, I offer an 
amendment. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
Amendment offered by Mr. Macy to the 

committee amendment in the bill: On page 2, 
line 9, after the word "part” strike out the 
balance of the amendment and insert “of 
the continental limits of the United States.” 

Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, the dis¬ 
trict I represent, the First New York, 
takes in practically all that section of 
Long Island devoted to agriculture, the 
produce of which, together with the 
catch of fish and shellfish in the sur¬ 
rounding waters, makes it one of the 
greatest, if not the greatest, food-pro¬ 
ducing congressional districts in the 
United States. It goes without saying 
that I must be, and I am, wholeheartedly 
for the purpose of H. R. 5098 by Dr. 
Gillie. What I am taking exception to 
is the location of the research laboratory 
on Long Island, where, with its large and 
growing population, the introduction of 
the virus of this dread foot-and-mouth 
disease would be dangerous and alarm¬ 
ing. 

It was my purpose first to suggest an¬ 
other amendment that I spoke to some 
Members of the House about, but, view¬ 
ing this whole situation from a differ¬ 
ent, and, in my opinion, a more prac¬ 
tical standpoint, let me hazard the 
thought that the presence of this dread 
foot-and-mouth disease on the southern 
boundary of our country demands ac¬ 
tion with all possible speed. I leave it 
to you to conjecture how long it will take, 
in these difficult building times, to erect 
and complete a $25,000,000 laboratory on 
eastern Long Island and equip it fully. 
While the idea has just come to me, and 
I will say has not been considerately ex¬ 

plored even by me, I would venture to 
say that temporary field laboratories 
on the very grounds where the disease is 
prevalent might prove far more expedi¬ 
tious and, at the same time, less costly, 
though I would not want to intervene the 
cost in this situation at all because the 
importance of eradicating this disease 
should not depend on cost. If experi¬ 
mental resarches were to be quickly 
achieved, those laboratories abroad 
might be reinforced for immediate spe¬ 
cial study to the end that some more 
immediate corrective might evolve. The 
proposed several-year program would, in 
a measure, impeach the speed with which 
the instant legislation is being agitated. 

It is interesting to note that Long 
Island’s aversion to this project is shared 
by many other States having far longer 
coast lines, and especially that other 
great empire State, Texas, whose Cattle 
Raisers Association passed a resolution 
this past March at its seventy-first an¬ 
nual convention reiterating its opposition 
to the importation into the continental 
United States of the live virus of foot- 
and mouth disease in any form or 
through any medium and expressing the 
hope that such research work be author¬ 
ized and provision made outside of the 
United States. 

I read a portion of what they had to 
say in a pamphlet issued March 17: 

This association has heretofore on several 
occasions urged that the Department of Agri¬ 
culture enter upon a program of scientific 
research into foot-and-mouth disease. We 
are aware of the fact that the Department 
of Agriculture now desires to institute a 
research program for the close study of foot- 
and-mouth disease in all its aspects. 

Then they go on to speak of how im¬ 
portant it is to the position they take 
right down on the boundary and they 
take the position they do not want to 
have it in any form in Texas or in con¬ 
tinental United States. Therefore, I 
thought it was fair to introduce this 
resolution. 

Another and important angle of this 
location question in any such thickly 
settled area of the country’s eastern sea¬ 
board is transmission of the virus through 
the air, and that has not been scientific¬ 
ally eliminated, or through carriers. The 
Mosquito Commissions of Suffolk and 
Massau Counties do not yet have that 
insect under full control and the tick 
abounds in the neighborhood of the loca¬ 
tion purposed. The Rocky Mountain 
spotted fever, with a high fatality per¬ 
centage, appeared in the township of 
East Hampton along about 1912 and there 
has been a moderate but steady increase 
on eastern Long Island since that time. 
Ticks appear to prefer a habitat along 
animal trails while waiting the passage 
of a host animal. Dealing with this sit¬ 
uation, Dr. R. D. Glasgow, the New York 
State entomologist, and Dr. D. L. Col¬ 
lins, of the New York State science 
service, wrote a paper in the April 1946 
Journal of Economic Entomology entitled 
“Control of the American Dog Tick, a 
Vector of Rock Mountain Spotted Fever: 
Preliminary Tests.” Deer frequent these 
parts unregulated because there is no 
legal hunting season now prescribed. 
They are of the cloven hoof variety, sus- 
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ceptible to the foot-and-mouth virus. 
Prom what I have said, it does not take 
much imagination to conjure up the fears 
that will be entertained for the introduc¬ 
tion locally of the foot-and-mouth virus, 
from which scientists have not yet proved 
the complete immunity of human beings. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from New York has expired. 

Mr. KEOGH. Mr. Chairman, I ask 
unanimous consent that the gentleman 
be permitted to proceed for one addi¬ 
tional minute. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
New York? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. KEOGH. Mr. Chairman, I should 

like to ask the gentleman a question, if 
he will yield. 

Mr. MACY. I yield to the gentleman 
from New York. 

Mr. KEOGH. I notice in the report of 
the Secretary of Agriculture that it reads 
as follows: 

The most suitable location would be on a 
peninsula, from which traffic of the mainland 
could be carefully guarded. 

I ask the gentleman if any part of Long 
Island will properly fall under that desig¬ 
nation? 

Mr. MACY. It would not seem to me 
so—connected, as it is, with large arterial 
highways and parks in that location 
where the people from the great metrop¬ 
olis of the city of New York spend a great 
deal of their summertime. 

Mr. KEOGH. What is the population 
of Long Island, does the gentleman 
know? 

Mr. MACY. The population of Long 
Island today is, roughly, 4,700,000. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from New York has again 
expired. 

Mr. AUGUST H. ANDRESEN. Mr. 
Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that 
the gentleman be permitted to proceed 
for two additional minutes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
Minnesota? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. AUGUST H. ANDRESEN. M 

Chairman, will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. MACY. I yield to the gentlems 

from Minnesota. 

Mr. AUGUST H. ANDRESEN. I wou 
like to make an observation, if the ger 
tleman will permit, and then ask a que, 
tion. When this matter came up befo: 
our Committee on Agriculture, I que: 
tioned the propriety or advisability < 
Placing this laboratory on Long Islan 
or other places where there was a bride 
so that you could go from the mainlan 
over the line of traffic to the laborator 
I did not like that. When I learned tha 
it was going to be established on Lon 
Island I raised that question in commit 
tee. It was my hope that the Depart 
“e,nt F0dld find some other location, an 

uthey can- 1 am inclined to agre 
with the gentleman’s amendment in or 
which f^hem a chance to find a plac 
which I believe will serve as good a pur 
pose and protect the health of the live 
stock and also the people of the variou 
communities. u 

Mr. MACY. I certainly welcome the 
friendly remarks of the gentleman from 
Minnesota. 

Mr. EDWIN ARTHUR HALL. Mr. 
Chairman, I rise in support of the 
amendment. 

Mr. Chairman, we have a billion-dollar 
dairy industry in up-State New York. 
The gentleman’s amendment certainly 
deserves the most careful consideration 
from those who are interested in preserv¬ 
ing that industry. There are as many 
dairy cows in up-State New York as there 
are beef cattle in some of the great 
Western States. I should hate to see 
the foot-and-mouth disease get started 
in the dairy field. I should hate to see 
the placing of any laboratory anywhere 
near a great dairy section which takes 
care of the metropolitan districts of the 
country. The New York State milkshed 
supplies dairy products to untold mil¬ 
lions in New York City, Philadelphia, 
Buffalo, Rochester, and others. We cer¬ 
tainly do not want to see our industry 
jeopardized. For that reason I believe 
that the gentleman from New York has 
made a sound proposition at this time, 
and I am going to support his amend¬ 
ment. 

I am supporting it for another reason. 
I have heard that a lot of these profes¬ 
sors and medical men want to be near 
the big centers of population. 

I believe Government service is predi¬ 
cated upon where you are assigned, not 
where you expect to choose your place 
of abode. For instance, I think the true 
patriotic individual, whether he be in 
the higher brackets of Government serv¬ 
ice or in the lower brackets, should be 
perfectly willing to take an assignment 
whether it be in the Sahara Desert in 
the wilds of Timbuctu, or anywhere else. 
I do not believe a man should insist on 
being assigned to New York City simply 
to be near the Stork Club or any other 
Place of entertainment. The gentleman 
from New York has made a good pro- 
posal, which should be carefully con- 
sidered by the House. 

-- OllUlUU L 

given to the pursuit of one’s duties i 
Government service in any piaci 
whether it be a big city or some out-of 
the-way locality, in other countrie: 
scientific men go where they are placet 
They go where it will be most advan 
tageous to their work and to the govern 
ment they are serving. Personal con 
federations are secondary. In the scien 
tific professions, where it takes Ion 
hours of careful preparation, study, am 
the pursuit of knowledge in a laboratory 
it makes little difference whether one i 
in a big city within easy reach of nigh 
life or out in the wide-open spaoes. 

I am reminded of these appropriat< 
lines from As You Like It: 
Sweet are the uses of adversity; 
Whjeh, like the toad, ugly and venomous. 
Wears yet a precious Jewel in his head: 

wnr,ltht™OUr IRe, exempt from public haunt 
Finds tongues in trees; books in the running 

Sermons In stones, and good In everything 

K dentine men can w 
ponder over these lines and realize t± 
whether they are sent to New York Ci 
or the plains of Monterrey, they certair 

owe it to the Government of the United 
States to go where they are assigned so 
that they can do properly and well the 
work they are cut out to do, and in this 
case so they can lick the foot-and-mouth 
disease for all time. 

Mr. Chairman, I am for the amend¬ 
ment and' hope it is adopted. 

Mr. FISHER. Mr. Chairman, I rise in 
opposition to the amendment offered by 
the gentleman from New York. The 
amendment offered by the committee 
permits the tests on research for a vac¬ 
cine to be carried on on coastal islands 
but prohibits the live virus from being 
brought to the mainland. Now the Sec¬ 
retary of Agriculture should be left free 
to designate the island where this is to 
be done. He knows where it can be car¬ 
ried on to the best advantage and with¬ 
out danger of the virus getting to the 
mainland. It is not for this House to 
name the place. We will have prohibit¬ 
ed the experiments on the mainland and 
it is believed that is sufficient from the 
standpoint of protection. 

Mr. Chairman, I am glad to see this 
bill come out. The battle against the 
foot-and-mouth disease in Mexico has 
been a disappointment to many of us. 
It becomes apparent that it may be a 
long, long time before the disease is 
driven out of the confines of our neigh¬ 
boring republic. Therefore it is wise 
that, while continuing the fight south 
of the border, we also let the battle shift 
to the laboratories and the test tubes. 
The war against this infectious and de¬ 
structive disease should and must be 
waged on every front and we must not 
relax our efforts. We must use every 
weapon at our command to keep the 
disease out of the United States and 
eventually out of the North American 
Continent. 

(Mr. FISHES! asked and was given per¬ 
mission -to revise and extend his re¬ 
marks). 

Mr. POTTS. Mr. Chairman, I move to 
strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I doubt very seriously 
that Is was the intention of the framers 
of this proposed legislation to include 
within its scope an area which is so 
largely made up of actually, although 
not physically, an important part of the 
mainland of the United States. On Long 
Island there are contained two of the 
five counties of New York City. If you 
can find anything that is more repre¬ 
sentative of the mainland than that, I 
should like to know what it is. In this 
bill there is proposed this proviso, “That 
no live virus of foot-and-mouth disease 
may be introduced for any purpose into 
any part of the mainland of the United 
States except coastal islands separated 
therefrom by waters navigable for deep¬ 
water navigation.” 

Long Island fits within the exception 
to that proviso. It is a coastal island 
separated from the mainland by naviga¬ 
ble waters for deep-water navigation. 
But it was never the intention that Long 
Island should come within this legisla¬ 
tion. That is what happens here. As 
more positive manifestation of the fact 
that Long Island was not intended to 
be Included in this legislation, let me 
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point out certain language on page 2 of 
the report on this bill. It says, “The 
most suitable location would be on a 
peninsula from which traffic from the 
mainland could be carefully guarded.” 
Now we have bridges and ferries and a 
great deal of traffic between Long Island 
and Manhattan and the other boroughs 
of New York City. Technically Long Is¬ 
land fits within that description, but 
again I say it was never the intention 
to bring two-fifths of New York City 
along with the rest of Long Island into 
this legislation. 

Mr. Chairman, I yield back the bal¬ 
ance of my time. 

Mr. LATHAM. Mr. Chairman, I move 
to strike out the last word and rise in 
support of the amendment. 

Mr. Chairman, I almost earnestly ask 
you to support this amendment. As one 
of the Members from the Long Island 
area, it is incomprehensible to me that 
anyone should even consider putting this 
experimental station in such a place as 
Long Island. That station would be 
dealing with a deadly virus. You will 
agree with me that Long Island is not an 
island in the sense contemplated by the 
framers of this bill. With its bridges and 
tunnels. It is not really separated from 
the mainland at all. 

Long Island is a vacation land and 
playland for about 20,000,000 people,'and 
it is the home of about 5,000,000 people. 
Certainly that is no place to put an ex¬ 
perimental station which is handling a 
deadly virus germ. 

Mr. POTTS. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. LATHAM. I yield. 
Mr. POTTS. As a matter of fact, we 

have a tunnel under the river connecting 
Long Island with the mainland which 
goes from Queens to Manhattan, so we 
have many, many modes of transporta¬ 
tion from Long Island to the mainland. 

Mr. LATHAM. As a matter of fact, so 
far as the purposes of this legislation 
are concerned, it is a part of the main¬ 
land, because the traffic is moving back 
and forth all the time. As the gentleman 
from New York [Mr. Macy] so well 
pointed out there are mosquitoes and 
many ticks on Long Island. There are 
also many wild animals there that could 
easily spread this disease. What a 
tragedy it would be to spread this dead¬ 
ly virus throughout this vacation land 
on Long Island. 

There are a thousand places that you 
could put this station, so why pick on a 
place like Long Island? 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I rise in opposition to the pro 
forma amendment. 

Mr. Chairman, we are always afraid 
of the unknown. We are afraid of the 
thing that we do not know. The folks in 
New York are wormed about the labora¬ 
tory being situated someplace in a dense¬ 
ly populated area. I call your attention 
to the fact that the big medical centers 
in New York have been working with 
live virus affecting human beings for 
many, many years that are even more 
deadly than the virus of the foot-and- 
mouth disease. We have no compunc¬ 
tions about bringing live virus affecting 
human beings into this country. They 

are working on such virus diseases in 
New York City and in this city and in 
every other large city in an effort to 
control diseases affecting humans. If 
we had not been able to do that, we 
might not have been able to make any 
progress against the unknown virus dis¬ 
eases affecting human beings. So I hope 
that it will allay your fears somewhat 
if I tell you that bringing the live virus 
of the foot-and-mouth disease into such 
laboratories is not dangerous. Perhaps 
you do not like it right on your doorsteps 
but personally as a physician knowing 
what the medical profession is doing 
with unknown virus affecting human 
beings, I can tell you that it is safe. 
There is no danger of spreading these 
diseases to your children in New York or 
the folks in Washington or Baltimore or 
at the Mayo Brothers Clinic, in Roches¬ 
ter. It might be better to have this lab¬ 
oratory some place else. I think it ought 
to be put where it can best serve the 
purpose, where we can get the best scien¬ 
tists available. They have worked with 
it in Denmark and Switzerland and many 
large cities. However, as far as live virus 
coming into this country and being 
worked under the direction of scientists, 
it has been done and there has been no 
danger to the livestock industry. 

Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. I yield. 
Mr. MACY. The committee in its wis¬ 

dom put in an island as a qualification. 
Why did they put in an island if it is all 
right to have this virus right in the 
thickly settled centers? They must have 
had some reason. 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. There, 
again, we are always afraid of the un¬ 
known. 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. I yield. 
Mr. GRANGER. Speaking about be¬ 

ing afraid of the unknown, I wonder 
what position we would have taken had 
we known of the destructiveness of the 
atom bomb, when it was located right in 
the heart of some of our big cities. We 
would have been scared tq death of it. 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. Yes. I 
think we overemphasize the fact that 
live virus may spread the disease in this 
country, because that has not occurred 
when we have worked with live virus. 
Many of them still have not been mas¬ 
tered. Many of them were brought from 
Africa and European countries. Many 
viruses that are deadly to human beings 
are being worked upon in many labora¬ 
tories in the great centers of the popu¬ 
lation of the United States. 

Mr. KEOGH. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. I yield. 
Mr. KEOGH. Do I understand the 

gentleman to say there might be a better 
place to put it than Long Island? 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. Oh, yes. 
I would not have any objection to put¬ 
ting it right here in the city of Wash¬ 
ington. 

Mr. KEOGH. Then why not put it 
some place other than Long Island? 

Mr. MILLER of Nebraska. I think it 
ought to be located where it is most ac¬ 
cessible to the scientists who are to use 

it, whether it is in Washington, D. C., or 
Long Island, or wherever it is. As far as 
danger from live virus is concerned, we 
are overemphasizing that particular 
phase of the question. Let us put the 
laboratory where it will do the most good. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Nebraska has expired. 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, I rise 
in opposition to the amendment. 

Mr. Chairman, it is very easy to un¬ 
derstand why everyone should be fearful 
of this dread disease. It should be said 
here that the committee had no inten¬ 
tion, neither does this legislation intend, 
to select a location for this laboratory. 
We have talked about, and we have in¬ 
vestigated, every alternative that has 
£een suggested as to where the labora¬ 
tory should be located. We decided, as 
a subcommittee at least, that that prob¬ 
lem should best be left to the scientists 
who know most about this disease, to 
make the selection. We are not trying 
to locate it on Long Island. Maybe some¬ 
body has suggested that as a place, but, 
after all, I am sure the great State of 
New York, and the fine representation it 
has in this Congress, would be able to 
bring plenty of influence to bear to keep 
it from going there if it was advocated to 
build it on Long Island. 

As Dr. 'Miller has well said, we fear 
most the things we do not understand. 
I think we have been scared stiff on this 
matter, but this is what we have been 
doing: Every year since we have had this 
quarantine over the years, in 1946 we im¬ 
ported into this country out of hoof-r.nd- 
mouth disease infested countries, 89,- 
000,000 hides of cattle. They have been 
specially processed, and they have been 
watched, and, as far as I know, no out¬ 
break has occurred through that source. 

In 194*7 we imported 82,000,000 hides 
from infested countries that came into 
this country under restrictions, properly 
processed and policed, and never yet have 
we had an outbreak of disease from that 
source. 

We have also been importing cattle 
from infected areas in the last few years. 
We have imported from Britain, the 
very heart of a foot-and-mouth disease 
area. We imported 147 British cattle in 
1946, and 153 in 1947. These of course 
are small numbers but they are breeding 
stock, a special kind of cattle. They 
have been under* the supervision of our 
Bureau of Animal Industry. They have 
been properly quarantined, properly 
supervised, and so far no bad results have 
been experienced because of those im¬ 
portations; and I want to say, being a 
small cowhand myself, that I would 
not want to do a single thing that would 
impair the livestock or dairy industry 
of this country, not at all. I am con¬ 
vinced, however, that the scientists, and 
my friend, the gentleman from Indiana 
[Mr. Gillie], whom I am willing to fol¬ 
low in this matter, who has given it a 
great deal of study and who I am con¬ 
vinced in his own mind believes as the 
gentleman from Nebraska [Mr. Miller], 

and the scientists believe, that we can 
supervise it, keep it under control; and I 
think it is imperative and necessary that 
we begin today to talk about doing some¬ 
thing to control this disease. 
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Mr. WOLVERTON. Mr. Chairman, 

will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. GRANGER. I yield. 
Mr. WOLVERTON. I wish to ask the 

gentleman why the committee precluded 
the building of such a research labora¬ 
tory on the mainland of the United 
States if there is nothing to fear? 

Mr. GRANGER. I would not go so far 
as to say there is nothing to fear. There 
is, of course, an element of risk in it; 
but, as the gentleman knows, our com¬ 
mittee investigated every suggested site 
and it was a matter of compromise as to 
what we would do about it. This is the 
best we could do. 

Mr. WOLVERTON. The compromise 
eliminates the whole mainland. That is 
not much of a compromise. 

Mr. GRANGER. The committee com¬ 
promise was an added precaution. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Utah has expired. 

(Mr. GRANGER asked and was given 
permission to revise and extend his re- 
marks ) 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, 7. move to 
strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I believe any of us can 
easily understand the position of the 
gentleman from New York [Mr. Macy] 

in proposing this amendment. I have 
had, and I presume many other Mem¬ 
bers have had, numerous letters and 
telegrams from constituents of the gen¬ 
tleman from New York protesting 
against the location of a foot-and-mouth 
disease laboratory on Long Island. That 
is to be expected, because I do not know 
of any area which wants an institution 
of this kind. ’ I believe the fears and ap¬ 
prehension which have inspired those 
letters and telegrams are largely un¬ 
founded for reasons which I will state in 

\ a moment. However, as long as those 
\ fears exist, the constituents of the gen- 
' tleman from New York are going to ex¬ 

pect him to do everything in his power to 
keep this laboratory from being located 
on Long Island. I and many others can 
testify that he is doing all that anyone 
could possibly do in that regard. 

There has been, of course, no definite 
decision made as to where this labora¬ 
tory will go, but it is my understanding 
that the officials of the Department of 
Agriculture who have studied the mat¬ 
ter think that the best location is on 
Long Island, not in the populous part 
of Long Island, but way out at the tip 
end in a thinly settled part of that island. 
I am advised that in East Hampton 
Township, which is the area affected 
and which is 20 miles in length, there 
were, according to the 1940 census, 6,529 
people. The largest village in that town¬ 
ship is the village of Sag Harbor, with a 
population of 2,517 people in 1940. This 
is a long way from any populous area. 
Now, as far as livestock is concerned, it 
is thinly populated also. In the entire 
county of Suffolk there are only 5,899 
cattle, according to the agricultural cen¬ 
sus of 1945. There were 4,234 hogs and 
484 sheep. In the adjoining county of 
Nassau there are only about half that 
many cattle, about one-fourth that 
many hogs, and only 266 sheep. The 
average county in the United States has 
25,000 cattle and 20,000 hogs. So this is 
not an area which would involve any 

great danger as far as livestock is con¬ 
cerned, and it is not a congested area 
as to population. Even if it were a con¬ 
gested area, it should be considered that 
the English laboratory, which has been 
in existence for some 24 years, is located 
only 30 miles from the heart of Lon¬ 
don. Cattle graze within a mile and a 
half of this laboratory, yet there has 
never been a single instance where an 
outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease 
in England has been traced to this 
laboratory. 

I think that the fears which have been 
expressed here are without any sound 
basis. It is contended or will be con¬ 
tended, if it has not been already, that 
this is an area with a fine beach not far 
away and that io establish this labora¬ 
tory here will ruini the beach. In this 
connection, I want to read a statement 
from Dr. Simms, head of the Bureau of 
Animal Industry as to how this laboratory 
will be constructed and operated. I 
would like to have your close attention 
because this is very important. This 
statement reads as follows: 

The laboratory will be completely enclosed 
by a concrete wall surmounted with a heavy 
link-chain fence. No infected cattle will be 
taken to the laboratory. The virus of foot- 
and-mouth disease will be used only within 
a completely closed unit. This unit will be 
screened. All air going in will be filtered. 
All air passing out of the closed unit will be 
sterilized. All animals used in experiments 
will be incinerated. All waste materials from 
the laboratory will be sterilized and all ’solid 
parts will be incinerated. After sterilization 
and filtration, the liquid waste material from 
the laboratory will be discharged through 
a pipe line into the ocean far enough from 
the shore so that it will have no effect what¬ 
soever upon the waters along the shore line. 
The laboratory will not be a nuisance as it 
will have neither noises nor odors that will 
be objectionable. The design and structure 
will be such that it will be attractive in 
appearance. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
'gentleman from Kansas has expired. 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, I ask 
unanimous consent to proceed for two 
additional minutes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
Kansas? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, this is a 

very serious matter. We have failed in 
our campaign to eradicate the foot-and- 
mouth disease in Mexico. We do not 
know when we may have it in this coun¬ 
try. As a matter of fact, we are lucky 
it is not here now. The only other 
method of attack that our scientists have 
devised so far is to go to the laboratory. 
We are behind in that. Other countries 
are far ahead in that respect. It is most 
essential from the standpoint of the live¬ 
stock industry in this country that we 
set up and establish a laboratory and 
attack the problem most energetically 
on that front. 

If the amendment we are now con¬ 
sidering is adopted it would make this 
bill entirely worthless, because it pro¬ 
vides that a laboratory shall not be set 
up within the continental limits of the 
United States. I understand if this 
amendment is voted down other restric¬ 
tive amendments will be offered and 
what I have to say about this amend¬ 

ment will apply to any other amendment 
of that nature. As serious a matter as 
this is, we are wasting our time and the 
money that may be spent upon this lab¬ 
oratory and it will be an expensive mat¬ 
ter, unless we put it in the very best place 
that can be selected here in the United 
States. 

Mr. WOLVERTON. Mr. Chairman, 
will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. HOPE. I yield to the gentleman 
from New Jersey. 

Mr. WOLVERTON. I noted that the 
distinguished chairman of the Commit¬ 
tee on Agriculture stated there is a great 
deal of misapprehension and that the 
objections are not on a sound basis. 
Will the gentleman advise us as to the 
reason why the whole mainland of the 
United States was exempted? Was it 
under a misapprehension? Was it on a 
solid, sound basis, or what was the rea¬ 
son? 

Mr. HOPE. I think that everyone who 
has studied the matter is in agreement 
that the best place to locate a laboratory 
of this kind is along the seashore, on an 
island or a peninsula, that is partly on 
account of the isolation that would come 
about and partly because of the ability 
to dispose of the waste matter out into 
the ocean by means of a pipeline as sug¬ 
gested by Dr. Simms. I would not be 
fair to my colleague if I did not say that 
every possible precaution must be taken 
to see that there is no chance for the 
virus to escape. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Kansas has again ex¬ 
pired. 

Mr. WOLVERTON. Mr. Chairman, I 
ask unanimous consent that the gentle¬ 
man may be permitted to proceed for 
two additional minutes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
New Jersey? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. HOPE. The more isolated the 

location you can select for this labora¬ 
tory, the better it is. This location is an 
isolated location as far as proximity to 
a large livestock producing area is con¬ 
cerned and as far as proximity to great 
centers of population is concerned. 

Mr. WOLVERTON. Mr. Chairman, 
will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. HOPE. I yield to the gentleman 
from New Jersey. 

Mr. WOLVERTON. I have in mind 
the argument that the gentleman made 
that a similar research laboratory is now 
located within 30 miles of London. If 
that argument was offered to be persua¬ 
sive, why then did the committee exempt 
the whole mainland of the United 
States? 

Mr. HOPE. Well, the gentleman will 
understand that one of the chief factors 
to be considered in the location of a 
laboratory of this kind is that it should 
be near centers of education and re¬ 
search, where you have available the 
scientific and medical men who will be 
able to devote, perhaps not all of their 
time, but part of their time to an enter¬ 
prise of that kind. That is the reason 
that the laboratory was located so close 
to London, because they had the scien¬ 
tists and the medical men so readily 
available. Now, this location certainly 
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has a great advantage over the English 
location, because we have all of those ad- 
vanages with reference to location near¬ 
by of educational institutions and sci¬ 
entific men, and at the same time we 
have the advantage of isolation. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Kansas has again 
expired, 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I ask unanimous consent that the 
gentleman be permitted to proceed for 
one additional minute. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
New York? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. Mr. Chair¬ 

man, will the gentleman yield? 
Mr. HOPE. I yield to the gentleman 

from New York. 
Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. The gentle¬ 

man speaks of this as an isolated spot. 
Does he realize that this isolated spot 
that he talks about is near some of our 
best State parks where thousands of peo¬ 
ple visit each summer, and that this fluid 
from this laboratory is going to flow into 
the waters of the Atlantic Ocean along 
which we have Jones Beach, the greatest 
bathing beach in the world so far as num¬ 
bers of people visiting it are concerned? 
Does the gentleman realize that when he 
speaks of this as an isolated spot? 

Mr. HOPE. I understand that to be 
the situation, but I have already read the 
statement of Dr. Simms, who points out 
that the laboratory will be so constructed 
and so operated that it will not in any 
way interfere with the pleasure which 
the people may derive from State parks 
or from their use of the bathing beaches 
or any other uses which might be made 
of land in that vicinity. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Kansas has again 
expired. 

Mr. KEATING. Mr. Chairman, I move 
to strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous con¬ 
sent that the amendment offered by the 
gentleman from New York be again 
read. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
New York? 

There was no objection. 
(The Clerk again read the Macy 

amendment.) 
Mr. KEATING. Mr. Chairman, it im¬ 

presses me that there might be some 
merit in the point made by the distin¬ 
guished chairman of the Committee on 
Agriculture to the effect that this amend¬ 
ment goes too far because by its terms, 
as I understand it, it would strike out the 
balance of the bill. I know the gentle¬ 
man from New York has at the Clerk’s 
desk a more limited amendment. I un¬ 
derstand that amendment, on page 2, 
line 11, after the word “navigation” adds 
the words “and which shall not be con¬ 
nected with the mainland by any tun¬ 
nel.” That would be sufficient to pre¬ 
vent this laboratory from being placed 
on Long Island. I wonder if the gentle¬ 
man from New York, to whom I would 
be happy to yield now, would be willing 
to ask unanimous consent to substitute 

this amendment for the one he has 
offered. 

Mr. MACY. The gentleman from New 
York has made the suggestion that I 
had at first contemplated placing be¬ 
fore the House another amendment. As 
I said in my opening remarks, I pre¬ 
sented the other, broader question for 
the discussion of the House in order to 
bring this question fully before the 
House. I shall be more than glad to ac¬ 
cept that substitute amendment, if that 
is acceptable to the chairman and the 
Members of the House. 

Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous con¬ 
sent to withdraw the pending amend¬ 
ment. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
New York? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, I offer an 

amendment. 
The Clerk read as follows: 
Amendment offered by Mr. Macy: On page 

2, line 11, after “navigation” insert “and 
which shall not be connected with the main¬ 
land by any tunnel.” 

Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, I would 
not be before the House for 1 minute if 
I felt the question of location was free 
and open for decision, because I believe 
the arguments are so overwhelming 
against the Long Island location that 
it would never be given the slightest con¬ 
sideration. The fact is that these sci¬ 
entists from the United States Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture have focused upon 
this Long Island location, and the in¬ 
quiries I have so far made lead ines¬ 
capably to the conclusion that this pre¬ 
determination has already been reached. 
Hence, only an amendment such as I am 
now seeking will prevent that selection, 
and it will be necessary for the House, 
in conference with the Senate, which has 
already passed a similar bill with no re¬ 
striction whatsoever as to location, to 
insist that the House bill, with my 
amendment, finally prevail. 

Before even legislation was introduced, 
there was no consultation by these sci¬ 
entists with the duly elected Representa¬ 
tive from the district, which I think every 
Member of the House would feel was a 
substantive right in the event that he 
were similarly affected. It almost looks 
as though the bill had been framed for 
the very purpose of taking Camp Hero. 
It was only rumors that representatives 
from the Department of Agriculture had 
been on the ground dangling a $36,000,- 
000 expenditure before those in the im¬ 
mediate locality to smooth the way that 
brought the matter to my attention, and 
then anly I found that the House Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture had released the 
bill and immediately thereafter a rule 
had been granted for its admission to 
the floor. 

When the 7,000 acres at Camp Upton 
were taken for war purposes and when 
this Camp Hero and other locations on 
Long Island were similarly taken, there 
was no opposition from those in our lo¬ 
cality, who are certainly no less patri¬ 
otic than those in any other section of 
the United States, but had they had any 
thought that these takings would be sub¬ 

verted to other, and purposes disastrous 
to their well-being just because they 
were already in the grip of the Federal 
Government, it would have been another 
story. I submit that it is very unfair 
to bring any economy argument into this 
burning question that far transcends any 
question of money expenditure in the 
damage that may be wrought to the fu¬ 
ture of one of the fastest-growing areas 
in the United States. If the scientists 
were proceeding anew to make a pur¬ 
chase of this character, it is doubtful if 
they would be able to purchase at any 
price, or if resort was made to condem¬ 
nation whether even that would be pos¬ 
sible over the opposition that would 
surely arise were the people cognizant 
of what was in the wind. 

The bill before us states that this foot- 
and-mouth laboratory shall not be lo¬ 
cated on the mainland of the United 
States but shall be built on a coastal 
island separated from it by deep navi¬ 
gable waters. This sounds admirable to 
me and to all dairymen concerned with 
the threat of this virulent scourge. It is 
comforting, indeed, to read lines 7 to 15 
of this bill, for therein is manifested the 
clear intent to set up the proposed lab¬ 
oratory remote from centers of popula¬ 
tion and the proximity of cattle. 

Long Island, the internationally known 
vacation land, technically meets the re¬ 
strictive geographical requirements. It 
is land separated from the Continent of 
North America. But its narrow, watery 
divide is the East River—a river spanned 
by bridges and circumvented by tunnels 
which connect Long Island and its more 
than four and one-half million people to 
the mainland of America. So incidental 
and insignificant is the actual separa¬ 
tion that part of the city of Greater New 
York is on one side of the bisecting river 
and part on the other, and neither Gov¬ 
ernment nor taxes take cognizance there¬ 
of. 

The area of Long Island is about that 
of the State of Rhode Island, though it 
outnumbers the combined population of 
the States of Nevada, Wyoming, Ver¬ 
mont, Utah, South Dakota, North Da¬ 
kota, New Mexico, New Hampshire, Ida¬ 
ho, and Arizona, and in assessment valu¬ 
ation a combination of 13 other States. 
Long Island is 120 miles long and it con¬ 
stitutes practically all of New York 
State’s salt-water front. It is a seashore 
resort, with ocean, sound, and inland 
bays. It contains one-half the City of 
New York with its theaters, museums, 
and varied other attractions. It draws 
people from all parts of the globe. 

Thus, it is understandably attractive 
to scientists who do not wish to pursue 
their absorbing studies in some spot 
where inaccessibility might deprive them 
of ready enjoyment of these delights. 
Further, the scientists, though admitting 
the foregoing in part, say that in choos¬ 
ing a site on Long Island, they are influ¬ 
enced by a need to be near great metro¬ 
politan laboratories. I say boats and 
planes and old-fashioned correspondence 
may well be made the servants of re¬ 
searchers in their quest for answers and 
the interchange of knowledge. I fur¬ 
ther say that, sympathetic as I am to the 
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very natural inclinations of young and 
vcry^ human scientists, I do not believe 
this wish of theirs should be the final 
determinant. 

The concern over the proposed estab¬ 
lishment of a laboratory on Long Island 
is widespread among the dairymen of 
New York State. Their livestock alone is 
valued at a quarter of a billion dollars 
and their annual dairy production ap¬ 
proximates this figure. The State com¬ 
missioner of agriculture, C. Chester Du- 
Mond, has gone on record publicly as be¬ 
ing wholly opposed to a laboratory in the 
State of New York if the dairymen are 
adverse to it. They are adamantly op¬ 
posed. Protest against it has been un¬ 
equivocal, strong, and vocative. Public 
meetings have expressed unanimous dis¬ 
approval. The Suffolk County Board of 
Supervisors, Suffolk’s governing body, by 
official resolution has declared against 
the use of any land for such a purpose. 

Commissioner Robert Moses, president 
of the Long Island State Park Commis¬ 
sion, and chairman of the New York 
State Council of Parks, has entered his 
strongest objections to Camp Hero be¬ 
cause it is only a few miles distant from 
Hither Hills Park, frequented by thou¬ 
sands during the summer season. This 
park, Camp Hero, and the village of East 
Hampton all are within the confines of 
the old township of East Hampton, set¬ 
tled some 300 years ago. The village of 
East Hampton is one of the most beau¬ 
tiful in the country, with its shapely elms, 
its white cottages and white-painted 
fences, its green sward and historic 
graveyard with the headstone of the 
minister, by his own request, facing the 
tombstones of his parishoners. In this 
environment still stands the Home, Sweet 
Home immortalized by John Howard 
Payne, who would surely turn in his grave 
if this Congress permitted a noisome pest 
house hard by. 

For these and many other reasons that 
I could giye were time allowed I earn¬ 
estly seek your support of my amend¬ 
ment, which is the insertion of the fol¬ 
lowing words directly following the word 
“navigation” on the eleventh line of the 
second page of Dr. Gillie’s bill “and 
which shall not be connected with the 
mainland by tunnels.” 

Mr. HALE. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. MACY. I yield. 
Mr. HALE. So far as the language of 

this bill is concerned, Manhattan Island 
itself would qualify, would it not? 

Mr. MACY. The gentleman is entirely 
correct. 

Mr. MacKINNON. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. MACY. I yield. 
Mr. MacKINNON. Mr. Chairman, the 

gentleman is discussing a very funda¬ 
mental point in Federal-State relations. 
It was the original intent of the framers 
of our Constitution that the States would 
exercise a veto power over the acquisition 
of lands within their borders for Federal 
purposes. Article 1, section 8, clause 17 
of the United States Constitution pro¬ 
vides that the consent of the legislature 
of each individual State was necessary 
before lands within a State could be ac¬ 
quired or used for Federal purposes. The 

pertinent part of the United States Con¬ 
stitution above referred to gave the Con¬ 
gress authority to exercise exclusive jur¬ 
isdiction only “over all places purchased 
by the consent of the legislature of the 
State in which the same shall be, for the 
erection of forts, magazines, and arsenals, 
dockyards, and other needful buildings.” 

In New York State, the United States 
is only authorized to acquire land when 
it is authorized under the laws of the 
State of New York. This is borne out by 
section 36, McKinney’s Consolidated Laws 
of New York Annotated, book 56, State 
law, which reads as follows: 

When the United States shall have been 
authorized by law to acqiure title to any real 
property within this State, such title may be 
acquired by gift or grant from the owner 
thereof, or by condemnation if, for any rea¬ 
son, the United States is unable to agree with 
the owner for the purchase thereof. 

To what extent has the State of New 
York given consent to the United States 
Government to purchase and acquire land 
within its borders? This question is an¬ 
swered in section 50, McKinney’s Con¬ 
solidated Laws of New York, book 56, 
State law. Because of the interest of the 
gentleman in this particular subject I in¬ 
clude the pertinent language of that 
section: 

Sec. 50. 1. The consent of the State of New 
York is hereby given to the purchase by the 
Government of the United States, and un¬ 
der the authority of the same, of any tract, 
piece or parcel of land from any individual 
or individuals, bodies politic or corporate 
within the boundaries of this State, for the 
purpose of parade or maneuver grounds, avia¬ 
tion fields, navy yards and naval stations, 
or for the purpose of erecting thereon light¬ 
houses, beacons, lighthouse keepers’ dwell¬ 
ings, hospitals, sanatoriums, works for im¬ 
proving navigation, post-offices, custom 
houses, fortifications, or buildings and struc¬ 
tures for the storage, manufacture or pro¬ 
duction of supplies, ordnance, apparatus or 
equipment of any kind whatsoever for the 
use of the Army or Navy, and any other 
needful buildings and structures. 

2. In addition to the consent to purchase 
given in subdivision one of this section, the 
consent of the State is hereby given to the 
acquisition by exchange, donation or other¬ 
wise by the Government of the United States, 
and under the authority of the same, of any 
tract, piece or parcel of land from any county, 
city, town or village within this State for the 
purpose of parade or maneuver grounds or 
aviation fields, and every such county, city, 
town or village is hereby authorized and em¬ 
powered to sell, exchange, donate or other¬ 
wise dispose of such tract, piece or parcel of 
land to the United States for such purpose 
or purposes; and all deeds, conveyances, or 
other papers. * * * As amended L. 1922, 
c. 14; L. 1941, c. 568, eff. April 19, 1941. 

It is significant to me that the consent 
which the State of New York has given 
to the United States to acquire land 
within its borders has been restricted to 
land to be used for certain stated pur¬ 
poses. Even more significant is the fact 
that no consent has been given by the 
State of New York to the United States 
to acquire or use any land within its 
borders for an experimental laboratory 
dealing with the hoof-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease. 

I feel very strongly that it is necessary 
for us to do experimental work in con¬ 
nection with this very dangerous disease, 
but I do not believe it is desirable or 

necessary that the Federal Government 
place a laboratory in a State contrary 
to the wishes o| the inhabitants. Like¬ 
wise I do not feel that the Federal Gov¬ 
ernment should place the laboratory in 
a State where they have no authority to 
place it. 

It seems clear to me that the State of 
New York has not consented to the es¬ 
tablishment of such a United States lab¬ 
oratory within its borders. Likewise it 
seems abundantly clear that the consent 
which the State of New York has given 
for the acquiring of lands for the specifi¬ 
cally stated purposes of military and 
navigation installations and the other 
specific purposes authorized and desig¬ 
nated does not include consent to con¬ 
vert land acquired for such purposes as 
specified and authorized for purposes 
unspecified and unauthorized. If such 
were the case then the designation of 
specific purposes would be meaningless. 

Let us support the gentleman from 
New York in his position, and if he is un¬ 
successful, I merely wish to point out to 
him that he may have additional support 
in the laws of his own State to prevent 
conversion of military property to a pur¬ 
pose which was not authorized by the 
New York Legislature. 

I am sure that many States in the 
Union would welcome the laboratory in 
question. Let us establish this labora¬ 
tory where some person desires it and 
not place it where it is not wanted. 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, I move 
that the Committee do now rise. 

The motion was agreed to. 
Accordingly the Committee rose and 

the Speaker having resumed the Chair, 
Mr. Smith of Wisconsin, Chairman of 
the Committee of the Whole House on the 
State of the Union, reported that that 
Committee, having had under considera¬ 
tion the bill (H. R. 5098) to enable the 
Secretary of Agriculture to conduct re¬ 
search on foot-and-mouth disease and 
other diseases of animals and to amend 
the act of May 20, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), 
as amended, by adding another section, 
had come to no resolution thereon. 

EXTENSION OF REMARKS '"»■■■ 

Ir. LANE. Mr. Speaker, I ask unani¬ 
mous consent to extend my remarks kt 
this tioint in the Record. 

TheSSPEAKER. Is there objection to 
: the revest of the gentleman’ from 
Massachusetts? 7 

There Was no objection. / 
; FEDERAL EMPLOYEES NEED'' A LIVING 

WAGE / 

Mr. LANE. Mr, 
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The sums mejftioned r^nge from $468 
to $1,000 per yjear. \ 
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of-living bgfius to a permanent increase. 

After si/ting through the mass of tes¬ 
timony /vhich supports the case, I be¬ 
lieve tiiat we should legislate an $800 
per /ear increase for Federal workers 
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er ^dissociation recommending that USBA discontinue "vinauthori zed activities,1' 

osing mrice controls, favoring a vigorous campaign against foot-and-noutlr 

is ease and Bang1 s discn.se, and expressing appreciation to central public 

markets (m» 4325). 
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RECESSED until Mon«, Apr. 12 (p. 435£>)« The calendar .is to be called at that 
tine* 

EAIKRUPTCY. In reporting H.R. 4326 (see Digest 63) the Judicial C^fnitte 

an elided the "bill to continue Sec, 75 of the 3ankruotcy Act until HaX»jL9 1949. 

The committee renort states, in part; nAt the present tine there maybe no re 

inncdiS&e need for this temporary extension of the "benefits under affid act, ye 

there- is^sone evidence, of such need and further need night arise/4mthout nuch 

warning. \± is deemed advisable that the privileges conferred2fy this legisla¬ 
tion "be nad^affective. The massage, of this admittedly temnojnfy legislation 

should not heVerit.it ted "to delay or interfere'with the earlVaonsi derat ion of 

legislation of Xeernanent nature .to .take the place of presently oxisting 'tem¬ 
porary section 7: 

0 & C • LAUDS-**' In reporting S. 560 (see Digest 63) the^lnterior and Insular Af— 

fairs Committee included the follovdng statement iiyats report; "The” commit tee 
carefully considered. allWiases of the natter andjis of the Opinion (l) that th 

lands should he distributed exactly as they wouUF have been had the"lands• been 
patented-prior- to revostnen% The.bill.as reported does: this;15 

10. FOR El OH AID. In reporting S, (see Digest 63), xdiich provides for. a revolv 

ing fund for purchase of agricJteur-d commodities to be processed'in occupied 

areas and sold, the Agriculture £%d PctfbstryConnittee made the fbllowing" 
changes in the bill; Struck out tHfeyhithorization for an amropriatibn of 

$150,000,000 as a revolving fund o.nprMnsortcd a direction that the Treasury 

lend up to that amount- to the Armjrfostab 1 ishnent of the fund; deleted hide 

fron the list of agricultural co^noditie^t to be purchased; added a, 'provision 
that, in the case of wool, noh^Lr, a.nd fla^ fiber, only those tyoes and grades 

shall be purchased which ar^designated to Hte available for export by the Sec¬ 

retary of Agriculture? and^fhat stocks of suc^tyoes and grades held by CCC 
shall be purchased before/other purchases are m^de of such types.and grades; r 

defined an occupied are^f to include liberated ar\s occupied by U.S. forces as 
well as occupied arevjr ehich "are occupied jointly faith other Allied Powers; 

added a provision goods urocessed fron the raw Ptoderials can.be sold for 
currencies other t^jc,n U„S„ collars, but that such receipts in an amount e^ual 

to the amount expanded, plus interest, must he convert emyto U.S. dollars and ri 

turned to tne £4uid; and inserted authorization for Congrc^S^ ,(as' well as the 
President) tq/rerninate the -orogram. 

11* MEAT IlTSPE^iOlI* In reporting S0 2256? to provide for neat inspection at Feder 
expense J'see Digest 64), the Agriculture and Forestry Committee added a provi¬ 

sion continuation of the act of 1913 under which packers nadd^pr overtime 
services* 

lc APS^CPRIATIOITSo Received from the President (Apr* 6) a 194s supplementa^^aporo- 
)riation estimate of $3*000,000 for the Colorado—Dig Thomason Project, Cot 
(S. Doc* l4l) 

HOUSE 
,,n .. 

13* FOOT-AITD-MOUTH DISEASE RESEARCH. Passed with amendments HeR„ 509S, to -enable 

USDA to conduct research "on foo't-and-nouth disease, in the U.S* (pp.436l~7). 

Agreed to the Committee amendment. to prohibit -the introduction of the lii 
virus into the Mainland -pf the u.S*, excerpt coastal islands sepa.ra.tod by water 
navigable for deep-water --navigation (m. 4366). 

Agreed, 71~43, to an amendment by Rep* Macy, 1T»Y0, designed to nrovent tl 
erection of a laboratory on Long Island, NPY* (p-o. 4361-5)0 
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Rejected, 19—25* an amendment "by Roy. -Anderson, Calif., to provide that a 

research laboratory shall*.ngt he established in any State unless the Governor 

gives his nnnroval (p* 4365), and rejected, l6-3l, an amendment by Rep. Ruck, 

N.Y,,. to provide that the-laboratory be located-on. an island separated .by one- 
half nilo of lmyigablc--water Xpu*. 4365-6)‘ : . * 

S. 2033, a similar Senate bill was then passed with the language of H.R, 

509S inserted as an amendment.(pp* 4366-7). 

5SSi ROADS;' FEDERAL. AID. Agreed. t'o a, resolution far-the consideration.of H.R. 

to authorize .oppfopriatJojis for .continuing-highwa^- construction under the 

:al-Aid Road Act. (pp. 436S—75)* .Majority Lender. Hal-lock announced that the 
will be debated on Mon., Apr, 12 (p. 437^). 

15. NIRG'^ISLANDS CORPORATION. The Public liands Committee reported \dUj^anendnents 

' H,R. 3Q04, <to incorporate the Tit gin Islands Corporation (H.Rcpt*/lhS9) (p.4379) 

l6. FLOOD CONTfaXL. Rep. D.A,Hall, N.Y., spoke in favor of flood control works on 

the SusqueHanna River in N.Y. (pp. 4375”°)* 
JF 

jf 

17*'OLEOMARGARINE. \Rom./Gross, .Mis.s^, compared the purity' of Oleomargarine, and 

Abutter (p. &55oW. • . ' " 
■Ren. Fpo-te, Xjgnn., urged the,repeal of taxes on oleomargarine (p. 4360). 

IS. ALCOHOL: PLANTS.• I-n r"<W>rting N.R. 6096 (sec Digest y’63) the Agriculture Com¬ 

mittee' struck, -out the^uthorization for the. Demontncnt ^ to sell, the plants. The 

committee yemort statesT^dn mart* • 'rThe committee concurs in the bequest of the 

■ ■ Secretory of Lp^riculture^SDr transfer, of the ifuscatine plant to the Deportment 

of Agriculture. It believe^, however, that.-The reasons advanced1 for retaining 

ownership of that mlant in tl^Department hpply with equal validity to the Kan- 

sas City and Omaha mlants...w 

/ 
' 19ADJOURNED until Mon*, Apr. 12 (p. 

. ... BILLS iSteOBOCEL 

XX 
20. PERSONNEL. S. 2470, by Sen. Martin, P.a» »Xfeo arrant time to employees in the ex¬ 

ecutive branch of the Government to martiulcmate, without loss of pay or deduc¬ 

tion from annual leave, iiXfunerals for deceased members of the armed forces 

returned to the U,S. for/ourial. To Post Office and Civil Service Committee, 

(p. 4325.) 

S. 2474, b,r Sen/Fandenberg, Mich., to authorize the furnishing of ser¬ 

vices and the temporary detail of U.S. employees public intemotional or¬ 

ganizations. To/Forcign Eolations Committee, (p. 4^25•) 

21* RECL/MATION. pi 2473» by Son. McCarran, Ncv., to mrovid0$.for the allocation of 

the cost of^Davis Pan and Davis Dam Reservoir. To Intcri%* and Insular Affairs 

Committee•/ (p. 4325*) 

ITEMS III APPENDIX 

22. FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE RESEARCH. S-oeoch in the House Vr Rom. Uorloy, Tex., dis¬ 

cussing with other Members means of eradicating the foot-and-mouth disease and 

inserting Tex. cattlemen's resolutions on the subject (pp. A2277*iS2). 

/ 
. ST. LAURENCE SEAWAY. Extension of remarks of Rem. Anderson, Minn., favoring 

this mroject and including a newspaper editorial nn the subject (p* A22S5) • 

\ 
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24>t EQREIGP AID. ''Rop» Eaton, inserted a statement on thG details of adnii 
Lstration of the Economic Cooperation Administration (pp. A229C~l), 

25* LAI OH . Rem. 'Tollefson, Wash., inserted' inf ornatidnal statements on. 

to nro^^e for a labor extension service (pp. A2297~9)» 

DILL APPROVED BY ‘THE PRESIDENT 

4708 

26* TRADE STATISTICS.'\;;H.R. 3229 repeals the Act of Apr. 29,' 5^02, . providing for 
procurement of staft^stics of trade between the_B*S. ap# its noncontiguous 

territory. Amproveda^nr. J (Public Law’47S, SO th • C^ilg, •). 

COM IT TM HEAR IPG Released b: .-Cf.P.C. 

27* ARMY DTtPARTMENT CIVIL OTCTlONS^PROHlLlTIJfffDILL, 1949. H;S« 5524. Senate 

■ Ammronr iations Committee. 

COMM IT TEE HEARINGS ANNOUNCEMENTS forAAmr. rriculture, nerni't banks far poem 

eratives to convert to farmer o wafer ship (Duggan awi Wells, ■ FCA, to testify); H, 

Public Works, flood-control or^^rfbus bill; II* Veteran^ Affairs, veterans* hone- 
steads; II. Armed Services, pdrm.it use of 01 comargarineSjby armed forces; S, Amm-ro- 

priations, Treasury-Post Office and first deficiency nmmr*§pr Lotions; s. 'Armed 

Services, UMT (ex.); II*$^prnmrLotions, deficiency, Interior,, and Military Estab¬ 

lishments ampropriati^ns (ex.); H* Public Lands, add lands toS^. Roosevelt Nat1!* 

Mem. .Park, N.Dak. j^nd Recla.nation Act amendments. Eor Apr- l5iSi4» Agriculture, 

fertilizer resec 

Dor supplemental information and codies of legislative material referred to,Seal 1 

Ext. 4654 or send to Room 113 Adn. Arrangements may be na.de to be kept advisi 

routinely, of developments on any particular bill. 
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sustained as a result of an accident involv¬ 
ing a United States Veterans’ Administration 
fire truck near the main gate of the Bay 
Pines Veterans’ Administration Hospital, on 
November 26, 1943. 

The Senate amended the bill by striking 
from it the names and appropriation of 
Grace M. Collins and Guy B. Slater. The 
recommendation of the committee of con¬ 
ference is that the. Senate recede from its 
amendments and the House agree to the 

4361 

same. 

\ John Jennings, Jr., 
Clifford P. Case, 

Fadjo Cravens, 

Managers on the Part of the House. 

SPECIAL ORDER GRANTED 

Mr. STOCKMAN. Mr. Speaker, I ask 
unanimous consent that I may address 
the House for 1 hour on Monday next 
after the disposition of business on the 
Speaker’s desk and the conclusion of 
special orders heretofore granted. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 
the request of the. gentleman from 
Oregon? \ . 

There was no objection. 
EXTENSION OF «j£MARKS 

Mr. SADLAK asked and was given 
permission to extend his remarks in the 
Record and include a radio address by 
Ann Su Cardwell. 
INDEPENDENT OFFICES APPROPRIATION 

BILL, 1949—CONFERENCE REPORT, 

Mr. WIGGLESWORTH.. Mr. Speak*. 
er^I call up the conference report on the 
bill (H. R. 5214) making appropriations 
for the Executive Office and sundry in¬ 
dependent executive bureaus, boards, 
commissions, and offices, for the fiscal 
year ending June 30, 1949, and for other 
purposes; and I ask unanimous consent 
that the statement may be read in lieu 
of the report. 

The Cierk read the title of the bill. 
The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 

the request of the gentleman from Mas¬ 
sachusetts [Mr. WIGGLESWORTH]?/ 

There was no objecion. 
The CJerk read the statement. 
(For conference report and statement, 

see proceedings of the House, April 7, 
1948.) 

The SPEAKER. The question is on 
agreeing to the conference report. 

The conference report Was agreed to. 
The SPEAKER. The Clerk will report 

the first amendment in disagreement. 
The Clerk read as follows: 
Amendment No. 1, page 3, line 1, insert 

the following: ‘‘For adc^tional personal serv¬ 
ices for the White House Office to meet emer¬ 
gencies that may arise, $200,000.” 

Mr. WIGGLESWORTH. Mr. Speak¬ 
er, I move that,the House recede and 
concur with an Amendment. 

The SPEAKER. The Clerk will report 
the motion o0he gentleman from Mas¬ 
sachusetts. / 

The Clerl^read as follows: 
Mr. Wiggpesworth moves that the House 

recede frorfi its disagreement to the amend¬ 
ment of the Senate numbered 1 and agree to 
the same'with an amendment as follows: In 
line 2 of said amendment, after the word 
“arise,/insert the following: “Without regard 
to thp provisions of law regulating the em¬ 
ployment and compensation of persons in 

government service.” 

he SPEAKER. The question is on 
motion offered by the gentleman 

rom Massachusetts. 

The motion was agreed to. 
The SPEAKER. The Clerk will repo: 

the next amendment in disagreement 
The Clerk read as follows: 
Amendment No. 13, on page 22, li: 

insert the following: , 
“Geophysical Institute, Alaska: Hbr the 

establishment of a geophysical institute at 
the University of Alaska, as authorized by 
the act of July 31, 1946 (48 U. B. C. 176, 
175a), $100,000, to be immediately available 
and to remain available until expended, and 
in addition thereto the Public Buildings I 
Administration is authorized/o enter into 
contracts for this purpose in An amount not j 
exceeding $875,000: Provided, That no part j 
of this appropriation shall Become available 
unless and until title to the land upon which 
said institute is to be constructed shall have 
been conveyed to the Unjted States: Provided 
further, That, notwithstanding the provi¬ 
sion of any other lafa, all buildings and 
equipment constructed or acquired with 
funds herein appropriated or under author¬ 
ity to contract sharf upon the establishment 
of the institute, be the property of the 
United States.’” / 

Mr. WIGGLESWORTH. Mr. Speak¬ 
er, I move that the House recede and 
concur in thfe amendment of the Senate 
numbered 13. 

The motion was agreed to. 
The SPEAKER. The Clerk will report 

the next amendment in disagreement. 
The 01erk read as follows: 
Amendment No. 17: page 27, line 18, 

“Testftig and research laboratory: For con¬ 
tinuing the construction of a laboratory, on 
a site already acquired, for permanent quar¬ 
ter for the testing and research work of the 

iblic Roads Administration, $1,000,000, to 
tain available until expended.” 

Mr. WIGGLESWORTH. Mr. Speaker, 
I move that the House recede from its 
disagreement to the amendment of the 
Senate numbered 17, and concur in the 
same. 

The motion was agreed to. 
A motion to reconsider the votes on 

which action was taken on the several 
motions was laid on the table. 

EXTENSION OF REMARKS 

Mr. RICH asked and was given per¬ 
mission to revise and extend his remarks. 

Mr. BENDER .asked and was given 
permission to extend his remarks in four 
different instances and in each to in¬ 
clude newspaper articles. 

Mr. HEBERT asked and was given per¬ 
mission to extend his remarks in the 
Appendix of the Record and include an 
editorial from the New Orleans States. 

Mr. DAVIS of Georgia asked and was 
given permission to extend his remarks 
in the Record and to include a letter. 

Mr. McGREGOR and Mr. DONDERO 
asked and were given permission to re¬ 
vise and extend the remarks they expect 
to make in the Committee of the Whole 
this afternoon. 

Mr. ANGELL asked and was given per¬ 
mission to extend the remarks he ex¬ 
pects to make in the Committee of the 
Whole this afternoon and include ex- 

l .... r . 

AUTHORIZING RESEARCH ON FOOT-AND- 
MOUTH DISEASE 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Speaker, I move that 
the House resolve itself into the Commit¬ 
tee of the Whole House on the State of 
the Union for the further consideration 
of the bill (H. R. 5098) to enable the Sec¬ 

retary of Agriculture to conduct research 
on foot-and-mouth disease and other 
diseases of animals and amend the act of 
May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended 
by adding another section. 

The motion was agreed to. 
Accordingly the House resolved itself 

into the Committee of the Whole House 
on the State of the Union for the further 
consideration of the bill H. R. 5098, with 
Mr. Smith of Wisconsin in the chair. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill! 
The CHAIRMAN. When the Com¬ 

mittee rose on yesterday, April 7, there 
was pending the amendment offered by 
the gentleman from New York [Mr. 
Macy] to the committee amendment. 

Without objection, the Clerk will again 
read the amendment of the gentleman 
from New York. 

There being no objection, the Clerk 
read as follows: 

Amendment offered by Mr. Macy : On page 
2, line 11, after the word “navigation”, insert: 
“and which shall not be connected with the 
mainland by any tunnel.” 

Mr. FULLER. Mr. Chairman, I move 
to strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, after a long and careful 
study of the situation as a member of 
the Agriculture Committee, I am very 
much in favor of the legislation before 
the House today. Unless this bill is en¬ 
acted into law, our meat supply is gravely 
threatened, as well as the health and 
prosperity of the American people. 

However, the question has arisen as to 
where the laboratories to study this ter¬ 
rible hoof-and-mouth disease should be 
located, and I am very much opposed to 
their being located in the populous Long 
Island area as recommended by the ex¬ 
perts of the Department of Agriculture. 

I am afraid that if the bill is enacted 
as it now stands, that Long Island will 
be the site selected. The people of that 
area are bitterly opposed to it for a num¬ 
ber of very good reasons. These rea¬ 
sons have been presented to the members 
of the House in a most excellent brief 
prepared by the able and distinguished 
gentleman from New York [Mr. Macy], 

in whose district it is proposed to place 
this experimental station. 

From every common-sense standpoint, 
this station should not be located on Long 
Island. _ 

At this point I yield to my very dear 
friend and colleague, the gentleman from 
New York [Mr. Macy], and am pleased 
to second in advance his remarks and 
recommendations. 

Mr. MACY. r Mr. Chairman, I thank 
the gentleman from New York. This 
situation was discussed very fully yes¬ 
terday and I do not want to intrude on 
your time today except to emphasize the 
point that New York City has never been 
considered by any one as not being a 
part of the mainland of the United 
States. Half of New York City is on 
Long Island. So when they consider 
Long Island as an island within the 
meaning of the House provision, it seems 
to me it is a very, very strained con¬ 
struction. Yet when I talked with the 
professors from the Department of Ag¬ 
riculture there was no question in their 
minds but what it would be located there 
and that is why I am before you today. 
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They do not know yet whether this 
virus is air-borne or not, they do not 
know of any way of correcting it; there¬ 
fore it should not be imported into the 
United States of America. You have a 
very violent disease raging on our south¬ 
ern boundary and it seems to me the 
place to fight it is down there where the 
ingredients of the disease are located. 
That is the place to fight it. When we 
were fighting the Nazis, General Eisen¬ 
hower did not bring them over here to 
fight them and when Mac Arthur was 
fighting the Japs he did not bring them 
over to the United States to fight them. 
You go where the operations are located. 

If this is a conflagration down there 
you do not want to sit up here and fight 
it and build a $30,000,000 laboratory, 
which will take 3 or 4 years to build any¬ 
way. I say everything should be done to 
stamp out this disease and to protect us 
right where the disease is. 

The distinguished chairman of the 
Committee on Public Works had a little 
piece the other day in the Record about 
a Mr. Wheeler. We do not know exactly 
who he is, or who these professional peo¬ 
ple are we are going to get. He made 
some remarks on that matter and was 
taken to task very heavily. We find that 
same professor turned up in Prague 
teaching with the approval of the Com¬ 
munists, apparently. So I think with the 
atom bomb situation on Long Island and 
with a great number of scientists there, 
we have our full share of Federal Gov¬ 
ernment largesse and we can very well 
dispense with this added hoof-and- 
mouth hospital. 

I hope the Members of the Congress 
will amend this bill in the moderate way 
I have asked that it be amended in order 
that we shall not have this threatened 
alarm down at the east end of my dis¬ 
trict. The chairman of the Agricultural 
Committee detailed the population of 
that community yesterday. May I say 
that in East Hampton Township you 
have one of the great parks of the State 
of New York to which thousands of peo¬ 
ple come every summer. I think that 
John Howard Payne would turn over in 
his grave if there were established there 
near Home, Sweet Home this so-called 
hospital, all protected in the manner in 
which it is protected, showing the danger 
of the disease. 

Mr. Chairman, I therefore hope my 
amendment will prevail. 

Mrs. LUSK. Mr. Chairman, I move to 
strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I want to speak in be¬ 
half of this committee which has labored 
so diligently in the preparation of this 
bill. I think they have given more study 
and thought to the need for research into 
the foot-and-mouth disease than any 
other Members of the House, and I feel 
that we should follow their recommenda¬ 
tion. In my opinion the amendment is 
not necessary. There are several reasons 
for this. I think we can safely trust our 
modern scientists to take care of any pre¬ 
cautions necessary to prevent infection 
in this country, and we should also leave 
it to their judgment to select the area 
best suited from all standpoints for the 
study of this infection. The important 
thing in my mind is to get something un¬ 
der way that will develop the virus 

needed for the protection of our live¬ 
stock. I think it is too bad that we have 
delayed so long in making some prepara¬ 
tion to combat this disease other than 
by trying to keep it from crossing our 
boundaries. We cannot always look for¬ 
ward to the protection of our livestock 
in that manner. We must be prepared 
to fight the disease with vaccine. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentlewoman from New Mexico has ex¬ 
pired. 

(Mrs. LUSK and Mr. HOEVEN asked 
and were given permission to revise and 
extend their remarks.) 

Mr. HOEVEN. Mr. Chairman, I move 
to strike out the last two words. 

Mr. Chairman, I doubt whether there 
is any necessity of going into details re¬ 
lating to the foot-and-mouth disease. 
We all know that something must be 
done to keep it out of this country. When 
this bill was considered in committee I 
was inclined to be a bit sympathetic 
with the efforts of the gentleman from 
New York [Mr. Macy] to prevent the 
location of a research laboratory on 
Long Island. But, in giving this matter 
very careful study I have come to the 
conclusion that the great need for some¬ 
thing to be done right now transcends 
any quibbling or Argument about the lo¬ 
cation of any particular laboratory. I 
need not remind those of you from our 
agricultural and livestock States of the 
consequences which will result if the 
foot-and-mouth disease spreads from 
Mexico into the United States. 

There is nothing in this bill that says 
that a laboratory shall be established on 
Long Island. I am also quite sure that 
the able New York delegation, with its 
power and influence here in the Con¬ 
gress, and with the great State of New 
York supporting its position, is not going 
to permit the erection of a laboratory on 
Long Island if it is against the best in¬ 
terests of the people of New York State. 
We must not forget that the interests of 
all the people of the United States are 
involved here; including the great cattle 
industry, and the interest of agriculture 
in general. So, in my humble judgment, 
I believe it would be best to leave this 
matter of selecting sites for laboratories 
to the Department of Agriculture. 
Personally, I would have preferred 
building a laboratory on some island in 
the Atlantic Ocean far removed from 
the mainland, but that did not seem 
practicable to the committee. We must 
leave this authority somewhere, and as 
far as I am concerned I think that the 
Department of Agriculture will do its 
best to locate these laboratories where 
they will be able to perform research 
work to the best advantage. I sincerely 
trust that the work of the subcommittee, 
headed by my colleague the gentleman 
from Indiana [Mr. Gillie] is being duly 
appreciated. I know of no subcommit¬ 
tee of the Committee on Agriculture that 
has done a more thorough piece of work. 
They are entitled to your support. I 
favor the bill and am opposed to the 
amendment which would restrict the lo¬ 
cation of the laboratories. We qiust get 
busy with the research work while there 
is yet time. 

Mr. WORLEY. Mr. Chairman, I move 
to strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I endorse 100 percent 
the remarks of the gentleman from Iowa 
[Mr. Hoeven]. The foot-and-mouth sub¬ 
committee of the Committee on Agricul¬ 
ture held hearings for weeks; in fact, it 
held hearings for months on the whole 
question of the foot-and-mouth disease 
in Mexico and what we in the United 
States, can do to eradicate it down there, 
and prevent its spread to our country. It 
has been a losing fight from the begin¬ 
ning in Mexico. It is simply a question 
of whether we are going to be prepared to 
fight the disease if it should get across 
the border 

This is not a local problem by any 
means. Everybody, I think, realizes just 
what the shock to our economy would 
be if this disease were to escape. We 
simply have our choice of being prepared 
or not. This is just as much a war as the 
war from which we have just emerged al¬ 
though a war of a different type. Of 
course, I would naturally prefer that we 
take our technicians and our scientists to 
Mexico and set up a laboratory there and 
conduct the experiments right there on 
the spot, but I' think almost everybody 
knows that it would be far more desirable 
for this country to have the laboratory 
located where we would have full, com¬ 
plete, and unquestioned control, where 
the climatic conditions where we would 
develop a vaccine would be the same as 
they would where the disease might 
break out, and where the scientists them¬ 
selves would be close to research centers 
that could take advantage of the data the 
scientists of the metropolitan areas and 
the universities have already developed. 
I also believe we should conduct research 
in Mexico as well. 

Mr. EDWIN ARTHUR HALL. Mr. 
Chairman, will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. WORLEY. I yield to the gentle¬ 
man from New York. 

Mr. EDWIN ARTHUR HALL. May I 
ask the gentleman if he knows of any 
instance where the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease has broken out north of the fiftieth 
degree of latitude? 

Mr. WORLEY. I know of no instance 
in which the disease has broken out 
above the present quarantine line, and I 
hope that it does not. In a research 
laboratory the United States technicians 
and scientists will certainly use *.every 
safeguard possible to keep the disease 
confined. 

Mr. EDWIN ARTHUR HALL. The 
reason I asked that question is that there 
are many of us up in the North who are 
afraid the disease might get started in 
some of the dairy sections. 

Mr. WORLEY. The disease could hit 
New York just as quickly as it could hit 
Texas. This bill does not in any shape, 
fashion, or form designate Long Island 
as the site, for the research laboratory. 
It simply provides that wherever the lab¬ 
oratory is placed it shall be separated 
from the mainland by deep water navi¬ 
gation. I am willing to leave the loca¬ 
tion of this laboratory to the techni¬ 
cians and the scientists who have spent 
their lives studying the question. I am 
not qualified to say where the laboratory 
should be placed and I doubt that any 
Member of the House is sufficiently well 
qualified to do so, with the exception 
perhaps of the gentleman from Indiana, 



1948 CONGRESSIONAL RECORD—HOUSE 

Dr. Gillie, who is himself a veterinarian 
and who is supporting this bill. 

Mr. LYLE. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. WORLEY. I yield to the gentle¬ 
man from Texas. 

Mr. LYLE. It would be impractical 
for the Members of this House to try to 
select or limit the site other than to say 
that it shall be within the continental 
limits of the United States, would it not? 

Mr. WORLEY. Nobody in the House 
felt qualified to locate the sites of the 
atomic energy research program. The 
qualified experts selected the sites, not 
Congress. 

Mr. LYLE. As a matter of fact, your 
committee has been particularly careful 
about writing this bill so that it would 
not make the United States vulnerable 
to an invasion of the disease. 

Mr. WORLEY. That is right. This 
legislation is simply looking down the 
road. If we are going to develop a cure 
for the foot-and-mouth disease, we have 
to do it by research and the quicker we 
get started the beter. 

Mr. HARRIS. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. WORLEY. I yield. 
Mr. HARRIS. The gentleman has 

heard testimony in connection with this 
very important piece of legislation. It 
seems to me the issue is as to whether 
or not this research program would be 
located in Long Island. In the testi¬ 
mony before the gentleman’s commit¬ 
tee, were there alternative locations 
pointed out for the establishment of such 
a laboratory and program? 

Mr. WORLEY. Yes. The committee 
considered such sites as Puerto Rico and 
islands in Hawaii and many other loca¬ 
tions suggested. The committee went 
into that question quite carefully and 
thoroughly. 

Mr. Chairman, I trust the committee 
will not support this amendment, and 
tie the hands of these best qualified to 
select a suitable island site. 

Mr. GILLIE. Mr. Chairman, I rise in 
opposition to the amendment. As far 
as I am concerned, we do not want any 
amendments in this bill. If we are going 
to amend this bill, we might just as well 
not pass it. The scientists who have 
charge of this kind of work should be 
able to select the place where they are 
going to put this laboratory. I cannot 
understand for the life of me why the 
people from Long Island are so worried 
about this laboratory being placed on 
Long Island. There were several places, 
as you know by this time, that were 
looked at. Long Island happened to be 
one of them. There were some places 
down along fhe coast. Of course the 
people up in Long Island found out that 
they were up there looking at this spot 
and that is what stirred up this whole 
mess. There is no need of all this go¬ 
ing on now because if the people of Long 
Island did not want it there, that would 
end it. We do not know where they are 
going to put the laboratory. It is going 
to be built on an island if one can be 
found. I would like to say in connection 
with some remarks that my colleague the 
gentleman from New York [Mr. Edwin 

Arthur Hall] made yesterday concern¬ 
ing these scientists when he said that 
they ought to be willing to go to the Sa¬ 
hara Desert or Timbuktu and a couple of 
other places if they were working for the 
Government. These scientists are col¬ 
laborators and are not paid by the Gov¬ 
ernment. These men are brought into 
this work with no pay whatsoever. They 
are not even paid one penny. That is 
the reason we would like to have this 
laboratory close to a big metropolitan 
center so that we can draw on good 
scientists. 

Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. GILLIE. I yield. 
Mr. MACY. You remember very well 

in your office when you were gracious 
enough to bring the five scientists from 
the Department of Agriculture in? Was 
there any doubt in your mind as a re¬ 
sult of the conversation then that they 
were going to locate this laboratory on 
Long Island and that that was their first 
choice? 

Mr. GILLIE. That was one of the 
places they looked at, yes. 

Mr. MACY. Therefore all the discus¬ 
sion about the laboratory possibly not 
going on Long Island means nothing if 
this bill is adopted. In view of the fact 
that the Representative from that dis¬ 
trict was not consulted in advance and 
that the decision was a predetermined 
one, I think that this amendment should 
be adopted. 

Mr. GILLIE. As I said before, one 
reason why they want this laboratory 
close to a metropolitan center is so that 
they will be able to draw on the scientists 
to be found in those areas. If it is put 
away in some other spot in the United 
States far from these large centers, they 
are going to have trouble in getting 
scientists to go there and help them in 
this work. As the gentleman from Texas 
[Mr. Worley] has so well said this 
morning, you must not forget that this 
is a war that we have on our hands right 
now." Just as sure as we are standing 
here today, we are going to have trouble 
with this foot-and-mouth disease, and 
we might as well be getting ready and 
get this laboratory built. It is only 300 
miles away from our border now. It is 
much more important to try to get this 
disease licked than to be paying so much 
attention to where the laboratory will be 
built. 

Mr. RICH. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. GILLIE. I yield. 
Mr. RICH. The fact of the matter is 

we have given $36,000,000 to try to keep 
it away from our borders in Mexico dur¬ 
ing last year. If that disease is as bad as 
the Department of Agriculture says it is, 
we ought to keep it just as far away from 
our American shores as we possibly can. 
If we cannot get our scientists to go to 
the disease, we ought to be very careful 
in bringing the disease close to the thick¬ 
ly inhabited parts of our country. I 
want economy in Government, but it is 
money well spent if we pay some of these 
scientists, if necessary, to go there in or¬ 
der to keep this thing away from our 
shores. That would be money well spent. 

4363 
The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 

gentleman from Indiana [Mr. Gillie] 
o o pvnirpd 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I move to strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I listened to the re¬ 
marks of the gentleman from Indiana 
[Mr. Gillie]. I gained the impression 
from what he said that the site for this 
laboratory has not been fixed. As a mat¬ 
ter of fact, the gentleman from New York 
[Mr. Macy] and I met with the scientists 
in Mr. Gillie’s office, and if this bill is 
passed as it is, those scientists are going 
to put this laboratory on Long Island. 
So we are talking about a bill which is in 
general terms, but the area for this lab¬ 
oratory has been determined before this 
House has been asked to pass upon this 
bill. 

I say this bill is not honest when it 
makes some difference between the area 
on Long Island and the mainland of the 
United States. To think that a commit¬ 
tee brought in a bill which provides that 
you cannot put this laboratory on the 
mainland but you can put it on Long 
Island, where today we have better than 
4,000,000 people, is impossible to under¬ 
stand. They put it next to our seashores 
where hundreds of thousands of people 
bathe each day. They put it in an area 
where much of our money has been spent 
for State parks for the benefit of the 
people. But there is another point in¬ 
volved in this question. During the war 
and before the war our people were will¬ 
ing to give up areas of land in all sections 
for defense purposes—for factories, forts, 
and so forth. Are we now going to find 
out that after the Government has taken 
land for defense purposes they can come 
in and put anything on that land that 
the Government desires to put on it, ir¬ 
respective of the type of area, irrespec¬ 
tive of the zoning regulations of the area 
involved? 

I think we have heard enough about 
this bill, but I think, in all fairness, we 
should not be discussing what appears to 
be a general bill, with members of the 
committee telling Members of this House 
that this laboratory may go to any island 
in the United States, when I think, if the 
gentleman from Indiana [Mr. Gillie] 

will just tell us about the meeting they 
had in his office, he will have to admit 
that Long Island has been picked as the 
spot for this laboratory. 

Mr. Chairman, there is no difference 
in the world between Long Island and 
the mainland of the United States. 

Mr. GILLIE. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I yield. 
Mr. GILLIE. That, of course, was just 

one of the places discussed. There were 
several places mentioned, as I said before. 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. Did not the 
gentleman arrange a meeting in his office 
for the gentleman from New York [Mr. 
Macy! and me to meet the scientists? 
And did not the scientists say that if they 
had their way this laboratory would go 
on Long Island? 

Mr. GILLIE. Yes; but they are not 
the whole group. 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. Did they 
not say that in the gentleman’s office? 

Mr. GILLIE. I do not remember that. 

No. 6, ■6 
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Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I remember 
it very well. 

Mr. TABER. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield for a question? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I yield. 
Mr. TABER. Is it not important that 

when we consider the location of this 
laboratory we take into consideration the 
question of the spread of the disease, as 
well as its prevention? And does not 
this amendment tend to help limit the 
spread of the disease? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I do not 
know enough about the disease to say, 
but I cannot understand why, if this 
disease is not dangerous, the gentleman 
from Indiana sees to it that the labora¬ 
tory cannot go in his State. He thinks 
it is all right, however, for it to go on 
Long Island. 

Mr. GILLIE. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I yield. 
Mr. GILLIE. The gentleman knows 

that if he does not want it there it will 
not go there. How could this scientific 
council build it there if the people of 
Long Island did not want it there? How 
could they do it? t 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I repeat to 
the gentleman from Indiana that at a 
meeting called by him the scientists told 
us this laboratory was going on Long 
Island if they had anything to say about 
it. 

Mr. GILLIE. Another thing, if you 
want to stop it, you can stop it when it 
comes before the Appropriations Com¬ 
mittee. 

Mr. REED of New York. Mr. Chair¬ 
man, will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I yield. 
Mr. REED of New York. Is it not a 

fact that if they locate this laboratory 
on Long Island it is going to affect ad¬ 
versely the value of all property on Long 
Island? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. The site of 
the laboratory is in the best residential 
area of Long Island. Not only that, it is 
also next to Jones’ Beach. Everyone 
who is familiar with Long Island knows 
that it is the greatest bathing beach not 
only in New York but in the entire world. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from New York has expired. 

Mr. POTTS. Mr. Chairman, I ask 
unanimous consent that the gentleman 
from New York may proceed for two 
additional minutes. I wish to ask him 
some questions. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
New York? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. POTTS. Mr. Chairman, will the 

gentleman yield? 
Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I yield. 
Mr. POTTS. This area where the 

laboratory is to be set up—and I will 
accept the gentleman’s comment on what 
has been decided—is but a few short 
miles across Long Island Sound from the 
mainland of Connecticut, Massachusetts, 
and all those New England States which 
have substantial cattle interests that 
could also be affected if this virus were 
transported by means of ferries or other¬ 
wise from the tip of Long Island to the 
mainland itself. Is not that so? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I would say 
that is so. I may say also that had they 
wanted to pick out a site in the greatest 
concentration of population in the 
United States they could not have picked 
any site which fits that definition better 
than the site now in the minds of the 
scientists, on Long Island. 

Mr. LATHAM. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. I yield. 
Mr. LATHAM. I may call attention 

also to the fact that in the letter which 
the chairman of the Committee on Agri¬ 
culture read to the House it was stated 
that they intended to dump the residue 
of these experiments into the waters of 
Long Island Sound. 

Mr. LEONARD W. HALL. There is no 
question about that. 

Mr. LATHAM. Used for bathing pur¬ 
poses by 20,000,000 people a year. 

Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, I move to 
strike out the last word. 

Mr. Chairman, I would remind the 
membership that all these questions. 
that were raised yesterday and have been 
raised today on this matter were thor¬ 
oughly discussed, exhaustively discussed 
by the subcommittee which spent the 
better part of 4 or 5 weeks trying to 
work out a satisfactory solution to this 
problem. At the end of that time the 
subcommittee reported to the full com¬ 
mittee and the full committee gave care¬ 
ful consideration to the matter and par¬ 
ticular consideration to this problem of 
how limited we should make the location 
of this laboratory. After that was done, 
the gentleman from New York [Mr. 
Macy] requested the opportunity to 
come before the full committee and, 
although the committee had other very 
important business that day, it gave him 
the opportunity to appear before the 
committee to explain the situation of the 
people in his district. I may say that 
the committee was very sympathetic 
with the viewpoint which he presented; 
yet, after considering the matter from 
every possible angle, the committee did 
not feel it would be wise to further re¬ 
strict the location of this laboratory. 

Let me say that although it may ap¬ 
pear now the tip end of Long'Island is 
a suitable location for this laboratory, 
there has been no selection made of the 
site and I am positive from what I know 
of the general policy of the Department 
of Agriculture in locating installations 
of this kind that if there is serious op¬ 
position to its location at the point des¬ 
ignated and discussed here, it will not 
be located there over that opposition. 

Mr. Chairman, there is a lot of mis-, 
apprehension here. It is quite possible 
that after the matter is thoroughly ex¬ 
plained and discussed there will be no 
objection to the location of the labora¬ 
tory on this designated site and for that 
reason I say let us not try to hamstring 
the Department today by saying the 
laboratory shall not be located on this 
particular site. Let us leave it open. I 
feel equally sure that if these objections 
persist and if they cannot be dissipated 
by a thorough discussion and under¬ 
standing of the matter, the laboratory 
will not be located at that point. Let us 
not tie the hands of the Department in 
this most important matter because this 

is an effort to repel an invasion. *It is 
an effort in the national defense, be¬ 
cause if we permit the foot-and-mouth 
disease to get into this country and are 
not prepared to handle it, then it will be 
a disaster that can only be compared 
with a military disaster. 

Mr. MACY. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. HOPE. I yield to the gentleman 
from New York. 

Mr. MACY. The question as the gen¬ 
tleman presents it makes it possible to go 
down on Long Island for this site and, 
although he says that they will explain 
it all, one of the explanations that 
brought this up was the amount of 
money that would be expended down 
there as a means of enticement for the 
people to be for it. That puts us in a 
very unfair position to argue down there 
with the local people. The gentleman 
just mentioned the tremendous expendi¬ 
ture of money as an argument. That is 
what I like to be defended against by this 
amendment.. 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. HOPE. I yield to the gentleman 
from Utah. 

Mr. GRANGER. Certainly the site 
has not been determined upon. No ap¬ 
propriation has been made. And, as the 
gentleman has said, when all the facts 
are known, perhaps some of the Mem¬ 
bers will be after the location of a $30,- 
000,000 plant in their district rather than 
opposing it. This is the first time I 
have ever known of a Member of Con¬ 
gress opposing an installation of this 
kind in his district. 

To make the Record clear on the re¬ 
marks I made yesterday, Mr. Chairman, 
about the importation of infected cattle 
from infected areas, especially from 
Great Britain, it must be understood that 
those cattle before they came into the 
United States were quarantined in Can¬ 
ada. They were brought into this coun¬ 
try after they had been quarantined in 
Canada and supervised. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Kansas has expired. 

Mr. ROONEY. Mr. Chairman, I move 
to strike out the last three words. 

Mr. Chairman, I rise in support of the 
pending Macy amendment. It seems 
rather peculiar to me, bearing in mind 
the request just made by the distin¬ 
guished chairman of the House Com¬ 
mittee on Agriculture that we should 
not tie the hands of these scientists in 
picking a spot for this laboratory, that 
these scientists select a location on Long 
Island with a population of 4,250,000 to 
5,000,000 people. It seems to me, with 
all the vast areas in the United States 
where this laboratory could be built, 
that there must be something behind 
the proposition of locating it on Long 
Island. Do the cattle folks who are the 
victims, so to speak, of the foot-and- 
mouth disease, come to us as Greeks 
bearing gifts in locating their labora¬ 
tory up on Long Island in an area, as 
has been ably pointed out by the gen¬ 
tleman from New York [Mr. Hall] which 
is heavily populated and which is a ver¬ 
itable playground where people not only 
from Long Island, but from the entire 
metropolitan New York City, Connect!- 
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cut, New Jersey, and elsewhere go to 
bathe and to enjoy our beautiful park 
system. To even suggest the building 
of a laboratory such as this at such a 
spot looks to me like an instance of the 
Greeks bearing gifts. Mr. Chairman, 
this laboratory isn’t wanted on Long 
Island. Let us proceed to a vote, which 
I trust will overwhelmingly sustain the 
amendment offered by the distinguished 
gentleman from New York [Mr. MacyL 

The CHAIRMAN. The question is on 
the amendment offered by the gentleman 
from New York [Mr. Macy], 

The question was taken; and on a 
division (demanded by Mr. Hope) there 
were—ayes 71, noes 43. 

So the amendment was agreed to. 
Mr. ANDERSON of California. Mr. 

Chairman, I offer an amendment. 
The Clerk read as follows; 
Amendment offered by Mr. Anderson of 

California: On page 2, line 15, after the 
word “safeguards”, insert “Provided, That 
such research laboratory shall not be estab¬ 
lished in any State unless the Governor of 
such State shall signify his approval.” 

The CHAIRMAN. May the Chair ask 
the gentleman, Is the amendment offered 
as an amendment to the committee 
amendment? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. Yes, 
Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. GROSS. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. I yield 
to the gentleman from Pennsylvania. 

Mr. GROSS. Where would the gen¬ 
tleman suggest that this laboratory be 
built? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. I have 
no suggestion, but I will point out to the 
gentleman that I hope we will comply 
with the provisions of the Constitution 
and let the Governor of any State 
wherein this laboratory might be located 
give it his approval if he desires to have 
it there. We find ourselves today in a 
very unique position. I think in my 10 
years in Congress this is the first time 
that I have seen a Federal project in¬ 
volving the expenditure of as much 
money as is involved here rejected by 
practically every Member of Congress 
and every State of the Union. I realize 
the importance of passing this legisla¬ 
tion, but I seek to amend it so that we 
comply with the provisions of the Consti¬ 
tution, as pointed out by the gentleman 
from Minnesota [Mr. MacKinnon] yes¬ 
terday. If you will refer to the Congres¬ 

sional Record, page 4304, you will find 
that he disgorged a rather learnecj 
mouthful in a brief period of time. 

Florida, with all of its palm-fringed 
beaches and its really first-class oranges, 
does not want this project. Texas, with 
its vast prairies and its pink grapefruit, 
does not want the project. California, 
with its unequaled climate, its sun-kissed 
hills and valleys, and its prunes, does not 
want this project. I do ndt know of any 
State in the Union that does want it. I 
do not know whether Hawaii and Alaska 
have been consulted by the members of 
the committee or the BAI. The State 
of California Board of Agriculture re¬ 
cently met on this subject and passed a 
resolution, a provision of which I should 
like to read: 

Now, therefore, he it resolved, That the 
California State Board of Agriculture in reg¬ 
ular session at Sacramento, Calif., unani¬ 
mously records its opposition to the importa¬ 
tion into this country or adjacent islands 
of the virus of hoof-and-mouth disease for 
the purpose of experimentation therewith. 

Mr. BENDER. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. I yield 
to the gentleman from Ohio. 

Mr. BENDER. The gentleman forgot 
to mention the fine pears that are grown 
in California. 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. As the 
gentleman knows, I have a personal in¬ 
terest in the subject, and I modestly re¬ 
frained from mentioning those pears. 

Mr. RICH. Mr. Chairman, will the 
'gentleman yield? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. I yield 
to the gentleman from Pennsylvania. 

Mr. RICH. It seems to me from the 
discussion that was had here this morn¬ 
ing, since we are trying to locate this 
project at centers where we will get free 
gifts of scientific knowledge to this or¬ 
ganization to try to keep this disease 
from our animals, that the cheapest 
thing this country can do, after you 
spent $80,000,000 last year to eradicate it 
in Mexico, is to spend five, ten, fifteen, 
or twenty million dollars, if necessary, to 
hire men who are willing to try to find 
some way of killing this disease. That 
is the cheapest money we could spend. 
I have been for economy ever since I have 
been here, and I do not want to waste any 
more money now as we did down in 
Mexico, but I think we ought to hire some 
men and pay them to try to kill this dis¬ 
ease before it gets into our country and 
into our livestock. 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. It is so 
seldom that the gentleman from" Penn¬ 
sylvania stands on the floor and advo¬ 
cates the spending of money to hire any¬ 
body that I welcome his contribution and 
his suggestion. 

Mr. HINSHAW. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. I yield 
to the gentleman from California. 

Mr. HINSHAW. Why should not they 
place this laboratory in Brazil, from 
which this disease lately emanated? 

Mr. ANDERSON of California. That 
might be a splendid suggestion. 

Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous con¬ 
sent that the amendment be again re¬ 
ported. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
California? 

There was no objection. 
The Clerk again read the Anderson 

amendment. 
Mr. ANDERSON of California. Mr. 

Chairman, the issue is clear. I hope the 
amendment will be supported. 

Mr. WORLEY. Mr. Chairman, I rise 
in opposition to the amendment. 

Mr. Chairman, it is very heartening 
to see new converts to the theory of 
States’ rights. If this were a local prob¬ 
lem instead of a national problem I 
think the amendment offered by the 
gentleman from California would be 
very appropriate and should be adopted. 
However, nowhere in the Constitution 
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do you find any provision which would 
prohibit the Congress from exercising its 
function of carrying on a fight against 
so dangerous a disease, an enemy which 
is just as real and just as dangerous as a 
wartime enemy. The Constitution of the 
Federal Government provides that the 
qualifications of electors shall be left to 
the States to decide, and that over ques¬ 
tions like FEPC, the antilynch law, and 
matters of similar nature, the States 
themselves have full and complete con¬ 
trol and jurisdiction, and I would like to 
see Congress honor and respect those 
constitutional provisions. But if the 
States themselves have any control or 
jurisdiction over Mexico, I do not know 
where it is. My own State of Texas has 
made ample appropriations to protect 
the border along the Rio Grande to keep 
the disease out, but she cannot fight this 
battle alone. As I say, if this were a local 
problem and if it were a problem that 
came strictly within the purview of the 
States, then I think the amendment of¬ 
fered by the gentleman from California 
ought to be adopted. But if you are in 
favor of a research program to help pre¬ 
vent an outbreak of the foot-and-mouth 
disease or to find a cure for it, I hardly 
see how you can honestly support the 
amendment offered by the gentleman. 

Mr. ELLIS. Mr. Chairman, will the 
gentleman yield? 

Mr. WORLEY. I yield. 
Mr. ELLIS. What do you think would 

be the chances of reelection for the Gov¬ 
ernor of a State who would advocate the 
establishment of one of these labora¬ 
tories in his State? 

Mr. WORLEY. Politics being so un¬ 
certain today, I would hesitate to offer 
an opinion on that score. 

But, Mr. Chairman, if the Commit¬ 
tee wants to take a step to stop or retard 
the research program, the adoption of 
this amendment is one of the best and 
quickest ways to do that. 

Mr. HOFFMAN. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. WORLEY. I yield to the distin¬ 
guished gentleman from Michigan. 

Mr. HOFFMAN. In answer to the 
question asked by the gentleman from 
Ohio, this is not a bill to reelect some 
Governor, is it? 

Mr. WORLEY. No, it is not; and I 
am sure the amendment is not intended 
for that purpose. But if this amend¬ 
ment is adopted, then you immediately 
subvert the proper functions of the Fed¬ 
eral Government. I feel confident the 
States themselves want full and com¬ 
plete cooperation from the Federal Gov¬ 
ernment. The dread foot-and-mouth 
virus recognizes no State lines or inter¬ 
national boundaries. 

The CHAIRMAN. The question is on 
the amendment offered by the gentle¬ 
man from California [Mr. Anderson]. 

The question was taken; and on a 
division (demanded by Mr. Phillips of 
California) there were—ayes 19, noes 25. 

So the amendment was rejected. 

[Mr. KEEFE addressed the Committee. 
His remarks will appear hereafter in the 
Appendix.] 

Mr. BUCK, Mr. Chairman, I offer an 
amendment. 
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The Clerk read as follows: 
Amendment offered by Mr. Buck: On 

page 2, line 10, after “by”, insert “one-half 
mile of.” 

Mr. BUCK. Mr. Chairman, in accord¬ 
ance with the definition contained in this 
bill, this laboratory could be located on 
an island 30 feet from the mainland. If 
it is actually true that this deadly virus 
must be separated from the mainland by 
a substantial expanse of water to prevent 
its spread, let us assure by the terms of 
the bill that there must be such substan¬ 
tial expanse and not a mere 30, 40, or 
50 feet. 

Mr. ROONEY. Mr. Chairman, will 
the gentleman yield? 

Mr. BUCK. I yield to the gentleman 
from New York. 

Mr. ROONEY. Under that definition, 
it would be possible to locate this labora¬ 
tory on Staten Island. 

Mr. BUCK. According to my amend¬ 
ment, it could not be put on Staten 
Island, because Staten Island is not a 
half mile from the mainland. As the 
bill is written, the laboratory could be 
put on Staten Island. 

Mr. ROONEY. The question is 
whether or not there are any livestock 
on Staten Island. 

Mr. BUCK. I am not particularly 
considering Staten Island. I am con¬ 
cerned with giving the protection that 
the expert testimony of the gentleman 
from Indiana and the gentleman from 
Texas showed should be put into effect. 
If we need the protection of water, let 
us have that protection. 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Mr. Chairman, 
will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. BUCK. I yield to the gentleman 
from New York. 

Mr. WADSWORTH. Has the gentle¬ 
man given any consideration to the 
awful thing that might happen? Actu¬ 
ally, this laboratory might be put on 
Blackwell’s Island. 

Mr. BUCK. It might be. 
Mr. STEPAN. Mr. Chairman, will the 

gentleman yield? 
Mr. BUCK. I yield to the gentleman 

from Nebraska. 
Mr. STEPAN. Has the gentleman 

conferred with the admiral of the Ne¬ 
braska navy as to whether it could be 
put on Brady or Grand Islands? 

Mr. BUCK. I have not. 
Mr. GAMBLE. How about Coney 

Island? 
Mr. BUCK. Coney Island is not an 

island. 
The CHAIRMAN. The question is on 

the amendment offered by the gentleman 
from New York. 

The question was taken; and on a di¬ 
vision (demanded by Mr. Hope) there 
were—ayes 16, noes 31. 

So the amendment was rejected. 
The CHAIRMAN. The question is on 

the committee amendment as amended. 
The committee amendment was agreed 

to. 
Mr. HOPE. Mr. Chairman, I ask 

unanimous consent that all Members 
who may want to extend their remarks 
on this measure may do so at this point 
in the Record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection 
to the request of the gentleman from 
Kansas? 

There was no objection. 
Mr. REES. Mr. Chairman, foot-and- 

mouth disease is the most infectious and 
contagious disease known in its effects 
on cattle and other cloven-hoof animals. 
When once it breaks out, it is almost un¬ 
controllable. Those in livestock indus¬ 
try are continuously concerned about 
this dreadful disease. It cannot be 
cured. Up to this time no one has been 
able to discover a preventive. There 
have been outbreaks in this country a 
few times during the past several years. 
The only way found to deal with the 
malady was to destroy the animals in¬ 
fected, and do it immediately. I be¬ 
lieve it is estimated that livestock valued 
at a quarter of a billion dollars were 
destroyed in the State of California. 
alone, a few years ago on account of this 
disease. 

Livestock operators in this country are 
deeply concerned right now because of 
the outbreak in Mexico that has spread 
to various parts of that country. This 
came about by reason of a shipment of 
infected cattle from Brazil to Mexico a 
year and a half ago. Our Government 
contributed about $75,000,000 in an ef¬ 
fort to help stamp out the disease in 
Mexico. Those who are familiar with 
the problem, tell me the situation in 
Mexico is very far from satisfactory. 
This, in spite of efforts of the Govern¬ 
ments of Mexico and the United States 
to deal with the problem. The thing 
that makes the situation worse is that 
destruction of cattle is the destruction of 
food. Our Government is, I am sure, 
taking every precaution and effort to 
prevent the spread of the disease into 
this country. 

It would be terrible to contemplate the 
disaster if this dread disease should be¬ 
come widespread in this country. It 
would not damage, and almost destroy, 
the second largest industry in the United 
States, but, worst of all, destroy a big 
segment of the food supply of-our coun¬ 
try. It would prevent our assistance in 
furnishing people of other countries in 
need of food. Mr. Chairman, I think it 
might be well to remind the people of 
this country that we have for years pro¬ 
hibited the importation of live cattle 
from South American countries, in an 
effort to protect the livestock industry 
in this country against this disease. 
There have been times when men en¬ 
gaged in the livestock industry have been 
criticized because they opposed the im¬ 
portation of cattle from South American 
countries. Hoof-and-mouth disease has 
prevailed in South American countries 
for many years. We are extremely for¬ 
tunate not to have had more trouble 
with this malady. 

This legislation is to provide for labo¬ 
ratory facilities in effort to develop 
vaccine, or some other means that may 
be found to prevent the spread of this 
disease. It will provide for a real scien¬ 
tific study of the problem. We hope 
modern science may discover a means of 
combating this dangerous malady. 

Mr. Chairman, the authorization of 
the expenditure of these funds is of 
greatest importance. I do not believe 
anyone will oppose it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Under the rule, 
the Committee rises. 

Accordingly the Committee rose; and 
the Speaker having resumed the chair, 
Mr. Smith of Wisconsin, Chairman of the 
Committee of the Whole House on the 
State of the Union, reported that that 
Committee, having had under considera¬ 
tion the bill (H. R. 5098) to enable the 
Secretary of Agriculture to conduct re¬ 
search on foot-and-mouth disease and 
other diseases of animals and to amend 
the act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), 
as amended, by adding another section, 
pursuant to House Resolution 491, he 
reported the bill back to the House with 
an amendment adopted by the Com¬ 
mittee of the Whole. 

The SPEAKER. Under the rule, the 
previous question is ordered. 

The question is on agreeing to the 
amendment. 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The SPEAKER. The question is on 

the engrossment and third reading of 
the bill. 

The bill was ordered to be engrossed 
and read a third time, and was read the 
third time. 

The SPEAKER. The question is on 
the passage of the bill. 

The bill was passed. 
Mr. HOPE. Mr. Speaker, I ask unani¬ 

mous consent for the immediate con¬ 
sideration of the bill (S. 2038) to enable 
the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct 
research on foot-and-mouth disease and 
other diseases of animals and to amend 
the act of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as 
amended, by adding another section. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill. 
The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 

the request of the gentleman from Kan¬ 
sas? 

There being no objection, the Clerk 
read the bill, as follows: 

Be it enacted, etc., That the act of May 
29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, is hereby 
amended by adding a new section 12, reading 
as follows: 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture 
is authorized to establish research labora¬ 
tories, including the acquisition of necessary 
land, buildings, or facilities, and also the 
making of research contracts under- the 
authority contained in section 10 (a) of 
the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1S35 as amended 
by the Research and Marketing Act of 1946, 
for research and study, in the United States 
or elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth disease and 
other animal diseases which, in the opinion 
of the Secretary, constitute a threat to the 
livestock industry of the United States: Pro¬ 
vided, That no live virus of foot-and-mouth 
disease may be introduced for any purpose 
into any part of the mainland of the United 
States except coastal islands separated there¬ 
from by waters navigable for deep-water navi¬ 
gation, and which shall not be connected with 
the mainland by any tunnel, and except fur¬ 
ther, that in the event of outbreak of foot- 
and-mouth disease in this country, the Secre¬ 
tary of Agriculture may, at his discretion, 
permit said virus to be brought into the 
United States under adequate safeguards. 
To carry out the provisions of this section, 
the Secretary is authorized to employ tech¬ 
nical experts or scientists without regard to 
the Classification Act: Provided, That the 
number so employed shall not exceed five, 
and that the maximum compensation for 
each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum. 
There is hereby authorized to be appropriated 
such sums as Congress may deem necessary; 
in addition, the Secretary is authorized to 
utilize, in carrying out this section, funds 
otherwise available for the control or eradi¬ 
cation of such diseases.” 
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Mr. HOPE. Mr. Speaker, I offer an 

amendment. 
The Clerk read as follows: 
Amendment offered by Mr. Hope: Strike 

out all after the enacting clause of the bill 
S. 2038 and insert the provisions of H. R. 
5098, as amended, as follows: 

Be it enacted, etc., That the act of May 29, 
1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, is hereby 
amended by adding a new section 12 reading 
as follows: 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is 
authorized to establish research laboratories, 
including the acquisition of necessary land, 
buildings, or facilities, and also the making 
of research contracts under the authority 
contained in section 10 (a) of the Bankhead- 
Jones Act of 1935, as amended by the Re¬ 
search and Marketing Act of 1946, for re¬ 
search and study, in the United States or 
elsewhere, of foot-and-mouth disease and 
other animal diseases which in the opinion 
of the Secretary constitute a threat to the 
livestock industry of the United States: Pro¬ 
vided, That no live virus of foot-and-mouth 
disease may be introduced for any purpose 
into any part of the mainland of the United 
States except coastal islands separated there¬ 
from by waters navigable for deep-water nav¬ 
igation, and except further, that in the event 
of outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in 
this country, the Secretary of Agriculture 
may, at his discretion, permit said virus to be 
brought into the United States under ade¬ 
quate safeguards. To carry out the provi¬ 
sions of this section the Secretary is author¬ 
ized to employ technical experts or scientists 
without regard to the Classification Act: Pro¬ 
vided, That the number so employed shall 
not exceed five and that the maximum com¬ 
pensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 

per annum. There is hereby authorized to 
be appropriated such sums as Congress may 
deem necessary; in addition, the Secretary is 
authorized to utilize, in carrying out this sec¬ 
tion, funds otherwise available for the con¬ 
trol or eradication of such diseases.” 

The amendment was agreed to. 
The bill was ordered to be read a third 

time, was read the third time, and passed, 
and a motion to reconsider was laid on 
the table. 

A similar House bill (H. R. 5098) was 
laid on the table. 

Mr. THOMAS of New Jersey. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise to a question of the priv¬ 
ilege of the House and ask that a subpena 
with which I have been served be read 
by the Clerk. 

The SPEAKER. The Clerk will read 
the subpena. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
District Court op the United States for the 

District of Columbia / 
THE UNITED STATES VERSUS JOHN H. LAWSON, 

NO. 1352—47 CRIMINAL 

The President of the United States to Hon. 
J. Parnell Thomas, 318 Qld House Office 
Building and bring with you copy of subpena 
served on John Howard Lawson: 

You are hereby commanded to attend the 
said court on Monday/April 12, 1948, at 1:30 
o’clock p. m., to testify on behalf of the 
United States, andtiot depart the court with¬ 
out leave of the, court or district attorney. 

Witness the/Honorable Bolitha J. Laws, 
chief justice ,of said court, this 7th day of 
April A. D. 1948. 

Harry M. Hull, 

/ Clerk. 
/ By Margaret L. Boswell, 

/ 
Jrffr. THOMAS of 

Speaker, I have been subpenaed to ap¬ 
pear before the District Court of the 

court, 

is on 

Deputy Clerk. 

New Jersey. Mr. 

United States for the District of Colum¬ 
bia to testify on Monday, April 12, 1948, 
'jat 1:30 p. m., in the case of the United 
States against John H. Lawson, which is 
ja congressional contempt proceeding. 
uJnderohe precedents of the House I am 
unable to comply with this subpena with¬ 
out the qonsent of the House, the priv¬ 
ileges of the House being involved. I 
therefore Submit the matter for the con¬ 
sideration 6f this body. 

Mr. MICHENER. Mr. Speaker, I offer 
a resolution (&. Res. 524) and ask for its 
immediate consideration. 

i 

* The Clerk redid as follows: 
Whereas Representative J. Parnell Thomas, 

a Member of this flouse, has been served 
with a subpena duc<^ tecum to appear as a 
witness before the District Court of the 
United States for the District of Columbia to 
testify at 1:30 p,. m., on the 12th day of 
April 1948, in the case of the United States 
versus John H. Lawson, criminal No. 1352-47; 
and 

Whereas by the privileges of the House no 
Member is authorized to appear and testify 

< but by the order of the House: Therefore be it 
Resolved, That Representative J. Parnell 

Thomas is authorized to appear in response to- 
the subpena duces tecum of the District 
Court of the United States for the Distric^of 
Columbia on Monday, April 12, 19^8, iiy the 
case of the United States versus Johri.H.’Law- 
son; and be it further 

Resolved, That a copy of these resolutions 
be transmitted to the said court a^'a respect¬ 
ful answer to the subpena of the said ceurt. 

The SPEAKER. The question is 
: agreeing to the resolution: 

The resolution was agreed to. 
A motion to reconsider was laid on the ’ 

table. / 
EXTENSION OF REMARKS 

Mr. JAVTTS ftSked and was granted 
: permission to extend his remarks in the 
, Appendix of the Record and include a 

, resolution. 

SPECIAL ORDER GRANTED 

Mr. COLMER. Mr. Speaker, at the 
conclusion of the regular business of the 
House today and any other special or- 
depS, I ask unanimous consent to address 
the House for 20 minutes. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 
the request of the gentleman from Mis¬ 
sissippi? 

There was no objection. 
INTERNATIONAL LABOR ORGANIZATION- 

MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT OF 

THE UNITED STATES (H. DOC. NO. 603) 

The SPEAKER laid before the House 
the following message from the President 
of the United States, which was read by 
the Clerk, and, together with the accom¬ 
panying papers, referred to the Commit¬ 
tee on Foreign Affairs and ordered to be 
printed: 

To the House of Representatives of the 
United States: 

In accordance with the obligations of 
the Government of the United States of 
America as a member of the Interna¬ 
tional Labor Organization, I transmit 
herewith authentic texts of three con¬ 
ventions and two recommendations for¬ 
mulated at the twenty-ninth session of 
the International Labor Conference, 
held at Montreal from September 19 to 
October 9, 1946. Those conventions and 
recommendations are as follows: 

Convention (No. 77) concerning med¬ 
ical examination for fitness for employ¬ 
ment in industry of children and young 
persons; 

Convention (No. 78) concerning med¬ 
ical examination of children a,rid young 
persons for fitness for employment in 
nonindustrial occupations; / 

Convention (No. 79) epneerning the 
restriction of night work,6f children and 
young persons in nonindustrial occupa¬ 
tions; 

Recommendation <No. 79) concerning 
the medical examination for fitness for 
employment of children and young per¬ 
sons; and 

Recommendation (No. 80) concerning 
the restriction of night work of children 
and young persons in nonindustrial occu¬ 
pations. ' 

I transmit also the report of the Act¬ 
ing Secretary of State regarding those 
Conventions and Recommendations, to¬ 
gether with a copy of a letter addressed 
by the Secretary of Labor to the Secre¬ 
tary of State with respect to those Con¬ 
ventions and Recommendations. 

In view of the opinions expressed by 
the Acting Secretary of State and the 
Secretary of Labor in the enclosed re¬ 
port and letter, I am not requesting at 
this time the advice and consent of the 
Senate to ratification of the three Con¬ 
ventions and am not recommending for 
the present the enactment of legislation 
to implement the three Conventions and 
two Recommendations transmitted here¬ 
with. Upon the entry into force of the 
Constitution of the International Labor 
Organization Instrument of Amendment, 
.which is expected to occur soon, it is 
planned that further referral of the en- 

ised Conventions and Recommenda¬ 
tions be made under the provisions of 
Article 19 of the revised Constitution. 
Theyequest that no action be taken at 
present with respect to implementation 
of theAenclosed instruments should not 
be construed in any sense, therefore, as 
a rejectipn on the part of the United 
States of America of those instruments 
or of the principles set forth therein. 

I am als(» referring the texts o'f the 
Conventions \and Recommendations to 
the Senate. \ 

Harry S. Truman. 
The White H^use, April 8, 1948. 
(Enclosures: l\ Report of the Acting 

Secretary of Stateg 2. Letter from the 
Secretary of Labor;,3, Authentic texts of 
Conventions and Recommendations.) 

Department of State, 

Washington, April 7, 1948. 
The President, 

The White House. \ 
The President: The undesigned, the Act¬ 

ing Secretary of State, has the honor to lay 
before the President, with aa, view to their 
transmission to the Senate and, the House of 
Representatives, in accordance With the obli¬ 
gations of the Government of .the United 
States of America as a member of,the Inter¬ 
national Labor Organization, authentic texts 
of three conventions and two recommenda¬ 
tions formulated at the twenty-ninth session 
of the International Labor Conference, held 
at Montreal from September 19, to October 
9, 1946. 

Those conventions and recommendations 
are, as follows: 

Convention (No. 77) concerning medical 
examination for fitness for employment in 
industry of children and young persons; \ 
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\Convention (No. 78) concerning medical 

examination of children and young persons 
for Xthess for employment in nonindustrial 
occupations; 

Convtention (No. 79) concerning the re¬ 
striction qf night work of children and young 
persons iii nonindustrial occupations; 

Recommendation (No. 79) concerning the 
medical examination for fitness for employ¬ 
ment of children and young persons; and 

Recommendation (No. 80) concerning the 
restriction of ni'ght work of children and 
young persons in rkmindustrial occupations. 

There is enclosed'herewith a letter from 
the Secretary of Labcft; dated April 1, 1948, 
expressing the coordinated views of the ex¬ 
ecutive departments ancfagencies concerned 
with respect to the above-listed conventions 
and recommendations. It *is proposed in 
that letter "that the conventions not be 
ratified, and that no action bk, taken pres¬ 
ently with respect to the recomrikendations.” 

The latter proposal results frorn, the fact 
that article 19 of the constitution of the 
International Labor Organization instru¬ 
ment of Amendment, which is expec^d to 
enter into force in the near future, embodies 
changes in the obligations of federal gov¬ 
ernments with respect to referral of conven¬ 
tions and recommendations to the appro-' l 
priate Federal, State, provincial, or cantonal 
authorities for the enactment of legislation 
or other action. Inasmuch as some of those 
changes require careful analysis and inter¬ 
pretation to establish the exact nature of 
this Government’s obligations, it is believed 
that before requesting congressional action 
the interested departments and agencies 
should make a detailed analysis of the pres¬ 
ent conventions and recommendations and 
of - existing laws and regulations in order 
to prepare specific recommendations con¬ 
cerning further legislation or regulations 
which may be needed to effectuate the stand¬ 
ards established in the conventions and 
recommendations. 

It is recommended, accordingly, that the 
enclosed conventions and recommendations 
be transmitted to the Senate and the House 
of Representatives for the information of 
those bodies, but that for the present, no 
action be requested of the Senate and the 
House of Representatives either with a view 
to approval of the conventions or with re¬ 
spect to the enactment of legislation to 
implement the conventions and recom¬ 
mendations. 

Respectfully submitted. 
Robert A. Lovett. 

(Enclosures: 1. Letter from the Secretary 
of Labor; 2. Authentic texts of conventions 
and recommendations.) 

Department op Labor, 
Office of the Secretary, 

Washington, April 1, }948. 
The honorable the Secretary of State, 

Washington, D. C. 
My Dear Mr. Secretary: This/letter will 

express to you the coordinated ,4iew of the 
interested agencies and departments of the 
executive branch with respedt to the con¬ 
ventions ancf recommendations adopted at 
the twenty-ninth session of the Interna¬ 
tional Labor Conference at Montreal, Canada, 
from September 19 to October 9, 1946. 

It is recommended that all of the con¬ 
ventions and recommendations adopted at 
the twenty-ninth Session be transmitted to 
the Congress of the United States in accord¬ 
ance with the/obligations of the Govern¬ 
ment of the pnited States of America as a 
member of the International Labor Organi¬ 
zation, undfer the constitution of the Inter¬ 
national £abor Organization now in effect. 
It is recommended also that the conven¬ 
tions not be ratified and that no action be 
taken'presently with respect to the recom¬ 
mendations. 

It is our opinion that the Congress should 
be advised concurrently that the pending 

amendments to the constitution of the In¬ 
ternational Labor Organization are expected 
soon to come into effect and that these par¬ 
ticular conventions and recommendations 
will thereafter be referred in accordance with 
the provisions of article 19 of the amended 
constitution applicable in the case of a fed¬ 
eral state. Our recommendation relative to 
ratification and legislative action should not, 
therefore, be construed to reflect either dis¬ 
approval of the provisions of the conventions 
and recommendations or declination of such 
action as is appropriate to bring the law and 
practice in the United States into conform¬ 
ance with their terms. 

When these particular conventions and 
recommendations are referred in accordance 
with the provisions. of article 19 of the 

•amended constitution applicable in the case 
of a federal state, an analysis of the exist¬ 
ing state legislation in this field and a more 
complete summary of the terms of these 
conventions and recommendations will be 
supplied. In short, the conventions and 
recommendations provide as follows: 

Conventions Nos. 77 and 78 would require 
medical examinations as a prerequisite to 
employment of children and young persons 
under 18 years of age in industrial and non¬ 
industrial undertakings (thus covering all 
types of employment except maritime and 
ikricultural), with at least annual examina¬ 
tion of such young workers up to age 18, and 
up Ho age 21 for work in occupations -in¬ 
volving high health risks. 

Contention No. 79 would prohibit night 
work ifiv nonindustrial occupations for 12 
night hoiks for children and young persons 
between 14'“'®nd 18 years of age who are not 
subject to fhjl-time compulsory school at¬ 
tendance, andVfor 14 night hours for chil¬ 
dren under 14 years of age arid children and 
young persons between 14 and 18 years of 
age who are subjebt,_ to full-time compulsory 
school attendance. 

Recommendation Nk 79 expresses further 
recommendations concerning the application 
of conventions Nos.-77 ancT78. Recommenda¬ 
tion No. 80 expresses further recommenda¬ 
tions concerning the application of conven 
tion No. 79. 

Yours .Very truly, \ 
L. B. SchwelleS®ACH, 

Secretary of Labor. 

SPECIAL ORDER GRANTEik 

Mr. JAVITS. Mr. Speaker, I. ask 
unanimous consent to address the House 
for 20 minutes on Monday next following 
the business of the day and special orders., 
heretofore granted. \. 

The SPEAKER. Is there objection to 
the request of the gentleman from New 
York? 

There was no objection. 
LEAVE OF ABSENCE 

By unanimous consent, leave of ab¬ 
sence was granted to Mr. Tollefson (at 
the request of Mr. Mack) , for today, on 
account of official business. 

EXTENSION OF REMARKS 

Mr. REED of New York asked and was 
given permission to extend his remarks 
in the Appendix of the Record in two 
separate instances and to include extra¬ 
neous matter. 

FEDERAL-AID HIGHWAY ACT OF 1948 

Mr. ALLEN of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, 
I call up House Resolution 521, making 
in order the bill (H. R. 5888) to amend 
and supplement the Federal-Aid Road 
Act approved July 11,1916 (39 Stat. 355), 
as amended and supplemented, to au¬ 
thorize appropriations for continuing the 
construction of highways, and for other 

purposes, and ask for its immediate conr 
sideration. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
Resolved, That immediately upon the 

tion of this resolution it shall be iii order 
to move that the House resolve itsel/ into the 
Committee of the Whole House oaf the State 
of the Union for the consideration of the bill 
(H. R. 5888) to amend and supplement the 
Federal-Aid Road Act approval July 11, 1916 
(39 Stat. 355), as amended and supplemented, 
to authorize appropriations for continuing 
the construction of highways, and for other 
purposes. That after .general debate, which 
shall be confined to tbe bill and continue not 
to exceed 3 hours, be equally divided and 
controlled by tbje chairman and ranking 
minority members of the Committee on Pub¬ 
lic Works, the,oill shall be read for amend¬ 
ment under the 5-minute rule. At the con¬ 
clusion of tine consideration of the bill for 
amendment, the Committee shall rise and 
report the bill to the House with such amend¬ 
ments as may have been adopted and the 
previprtis question shall be considered as 
ordered on the bill and amendments there- 
tmito final passage without intervening mo¬ 
tion except one motion to recommit. 

Mr. ALLEN of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, 
I yield such time as he may desire to the 
gentleman from Colorado [Mr. Cheno- 
WETH]. 

Mr. CHENOWETH. Mr. Speaker, 
this resolution provides for the consid¬ 
eration of the bill, H. R. 5888, a bill to 
amend and supplement the Federal Aid 
Road Act, to authorize appropriations 
for continuing the construction of high¬ 
ways, and for other purposes. 

Mr. Speaker, this is an extension for 
3 years of the Federal Aid Highway Act 
of 1944. It is an open rule and provides 
for 3 hours of general debate. I am 
sure the Members of the House are fa¬ 
miliar with the Federal Aid Highway Act 
of 1944 which covered a 3-year period, 
and under which the Federal Govern¬ 
ment assists the States in the develop¬ 
ment of their highway systems on a 
50-50 matching basis. That act author¬ 
ized the appropriation of $500,000,000 a 
year for 3 years to carry out the pro¬ 
gram. 

This bill will extend the present law 
for another 3 years, and authorizes 
$500,000,000 per year for an additional 3 
^ears, for the fiscal years ending June 

1950, June 30,1951, and June 30, 1952. 
is a lapse of 1 year in this bill—the 

fiscal year—for which no assistance 
is authorized. 

Mr. Speaker, I am not going to take 
the timeHto explain the details of the bill. 
This measure was reported to the House 
by the unafvjmous vote of the committee. 
So far as I ki^pw, there is no controversy 
over the details of this legislation. 

Contracts for\he construction of roads 
have not been awarded as fast as antici¬ 
pated. There is a Shortage of materials, 
the contractors have'had difficulty in ob¬ 
taining supplies, and there has been a 
labor shortage in some pjaces. As a re¬ 
sult the different highway commissions 
have been slow in letting contracts. In 
some cases the bids have be^i too high. 
In others the contractors havk been re¬ 
luctant to bid on proposed projects. 

As a result much of the moneyN^ppro- 
priated under the 1944 act has not\been 
spent. The committee estimates t£at 
it will take a year for the funds now on 
hand to be spent. For this reason no 



Authorizing Research on Foot-and-Mouth 

Disease 

SPEECH 
OP 

HON. EUGENE WORLEY 
OP TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OP REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 7, 1948 
The House in Committee of the Whole 

House on the State of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H. R. 6098) to enable 
the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct re¬ 
search on foot-and-mouth disease and other 
diseases of animals and to amend the act 
of May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 
by adding another section. 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, I 
yield 5 minutes to the gentleman from 
Texas [Mr. Worley]. 

(Mr. WORLEY asked and was given 
permission to revise and extend his re¬ 
marks and include certain resolutions.) 

Mr. WORLEY. Mr. Chairman, under 
leave to extend my remarks I include a 
resolution adopted by the Texas and 
Southwestern Cattle Raising Association 
at their meeting in El Paso, a resolution 
of the Panhandle Livestock Association 
and an address by our former colleague, 
Hon. Richard Kleberg, on the foot-and- 
mouth disease program. 

Mr. Chairman, I think the gentleman 
from Indiana, Dr. Gillie, has upon sev¬ 
eral occasions given Congress a very vivid 
description of what would happen if the 
United States should suffer another out¬ 
break of foot-and-mouth disease as we 
have had in the past. I regret to say 
that some people seem to look upon this 
threat as a local problem which en¬ 
dangers only the border States. Most 
everyone realizes that the disease itself 
travels as fast as a prairie fire, and could 
be transported as quickly from Mexico 
to the State of New York or Washington 
as it could be to Texas, although the 
proximity of the border States to Mexico 
does make us more immediately vulnera¬ 
ble. But suppose it should break out? 
The immediate result would be action by 
the several States themselves and the 
Federal Government to begin slaughter 
and burial of all livestock affected by or 
even exposed to the disease. I am sorry 
to say that the only method yet known, 
the only sure and positive method for 
eradication of the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease is slaughter and burial of infected 
animals. We are at least 100 years be¬ 
hind in the research program on this 
disease 

Mr. EDWIN ARTHUR HALL. Mr. 
Chairman, will the gentleman yield? 

Mr. WORLEY. I yield. 
Mr. EDWIN ARTHUR HALL. The 

gentleman is close to the border and 
knows a great deal about the attitude of 
the Mexican people. Does he not feel 
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that the very fact we have entered upon 
a slaughtering program of these cattle 
has built up an antipathy in the minds 
of some of the people who have had to 
lose their cattle? 

Mr. WORLEY. It has not only built up 
antipathy, but unfortunately, also a good 
bit of strenuous opposition. 

We are not a sovereign power in Mex¬ 
ico but I feel we have the right to ask 
for their fullest cooperation in combat¬ 
ing this disease. I think President Ale¬ 
man and most of the informed Mexican 
people are just as anxious to rid them¬ 
selves of this disease as we are to see 
them do it, but there are certain eco¬ 
nomic factors as the gentleman from 
Indiana, Dr. Gillie, has pointed out, 
which have retarded and in fact prac¬ 
tically stalemated our proposed program 
in Mexico. 

I yield to the gentleman from Minne¬ 
sota, who is on his feet, but first may I 
say that should this disease become wide¬ 
spread in this country the dangers to 
the dairy people of the gentleman’s State 
and the subsequent cost of milk and meat 
to the consumers would make a mighty 
grim picture. I think the gentleman 
will agree with the accuracy of that 
statement. 

Mr. AUGUST H. ANDRESEN. I agree 
with the gentleman’s statement. We 
also have other threats to the dairy 
industry. 

Mr. WORLEY. I understand, but let 
us not get into that question at this par¬ 
ticular time. 

Mr. AUGUST H. ANDRESEN. The 
gentleman indicated that we are prob¬ 
ably a hundred years behind in our re¬ 
search. 

Mr. WORLEY. I stated in my opin¬ 
ion that we are. 

Mr. AUGUST H. ANDRESEN- Other 
countries, England, Sweden, and coun¬ 
tries on the continent have had hoof- 
and-mouth disease under control for 
years. Does the gentleman not feel that 
we might profit some by the research and 
efforts of those countries? 

Mr. WORLEY. If the gentleman will 
examine the hearings of the subcommit¬ 
tee on this particular subject he-will find 
that I not only agree, but I am en¬ 
thusiastically for this country taking 
advantage of every bit of scientific data 
and knowledge that the other countries 
have developed. 

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the 
gentleman from Texas [Mr. Worley] 
has expired. 

Mr. GRANGER. Mr. Chairman, I 
yield the gentleman five additional 
minutes. 

Mr. WORLEY. On that point, I will 
say to the gentleman from Minnesota 
[Mr. August H. Andresen] that the De¬ 
partment of Agriculture has already sent 
a number of their personnel to England, 
Sweden, and other countries of Europe 

to avail themselves of whatever infor¬ 
mation they could get. I know there will 
be some opposition to the location of this 
laboratory. I say, in all kindness to the 
gentleman from New York [Mr. Macy] 

it certainly is not my intention or the 
intention of any member of the com¬ 
mittee to try to locate the laboratory in a 
district where it is not desired. But I 
will also say further that, in my opinion, 
if we are to have a research program, 
then we almost have to accept what has 
been worked out in this bill. I think the 
gentleman from New York will be amply 
safeguarded, he and his district, when 
the actual appropriation bill for this 
measure comes before the House. I am 
sure he realizes the distinguished, able, 
and very powerful Member from his State 
of New York [Mr. Taber], chairman of 
the Committee on Appropriations, will 
look into the suggested appropriation 
with his usual care and thoroughness, 
and see that the site finally selected is 
justified from every angle. If the gen¬ 
tleman can show to us any other site 
which would be more desirable or bet¬ 
ter for the research laboratory, I hope 
he will do so. 

We have thus far been mighty lucky in 
holding the quarantine line in Mexico 
since the outbreak. The committee 
hopes to go down there soon and take 
a first-hand look at the entire program, 
and will report back to the Congress. 
But if we are ever going to get started 
on a research program, which is so vital 
not only to the cattle industry but to the 
entire economy of the United States, I 
hope we will take that first step today. 
Resolution Adopted at Convention of Texas 

and Southwestern Cattle Raisers Asso¬ 

ciation, El Paso, Tex. 

Mr. President, your committee on resolu¬ 
tions has completed its work and begs leave 
to now report to the convention the result 
of its deliberations, and, in doing so, respect¬ 
fully represents to the convention that, al¬ 
though there are many serious and weighty 
problems confronting us at this time, they 
all are reduced to comparative insignificance 
by the great weight of one problem—foot- 
and-mouth disease—and, for that reason, we 
recommend the adoption of one resolution— 
and only one—which deals with this most 
serious of all problems. 

Your committee recommends the fol¬ 
lowing : 

RESOLUTION 

It is regretfully true that the enormity and 
the gravity of the problem that we face be¬ 
cause of the existence of foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease in Mexico is not realized by the Ameri¬ 
can people. The false impression that this 
problem is peculiar to the livestock industry 
and even localized on the border area is all 
too prevalent. This problem is of national 
significance and bears upon all sections of 
the country, as well as upon all phases of 
our economy, because it is a direct threat to 
the American—which now means the 
world’s—food supply. We hope that the 
genuine universality of this danger will be¬ 
come known to all of the American people 
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because we believe that from such knowl¬ 
edge will come strength to solve the problem. 

Because of our single purpose, which is to 
protect our country from the disaster that 
foot-and-mouth disease brings, we, the Texas 
and Southwestern Cattle Raisers Association, 
in annual convention assembled in Ei Paso, 
Tex., do hereby adopt the following reso¬ 
lution : 

I 

We state it to be a fact that not only are 
the American people entitled to, but It is 
necessary that they should at all times be 
given full, complete, and entirely accurate 
information concerning foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease, its characteristics and the full signifi¬ 
cance of what an outbreak of the disease in 
our own country would be. The American 
people should likewise be given the same 
type of information concerning all develop¬ 
ments in the program being conducted in 
Mexico in conjunction with the Mexican 
Government. This problem is of grave na¬ 
tional and international concern, is public in 
Its nature, and no part of the true facts 
should be concealed or withheld. Any agen¬ 
cies of our Government possessing informa¬ 
tion concerning the problem or the program 
should immediately pass all of that informa¬ 
tion on to the public with complete frankness 
and accuracy. 

n 

We wish to express our gratitude and ap¬ 
preciation to the entire Congress of the 
United States for its intelligent comprehen¬ 
sion of the seriousness of the foot-and-mouth 
problem and we commend the Congress 
for the thoroughness and speed with which 
it enacted all legislation requested for the 
purpose of combating the foot-and-mouth 
disease problem. Especially do we appre¬ 
ciate and commend the fine and effective 
work done by the subcommittee of the 
House Committee on Agriculture known as 
the “Gillie committee” for its study of the 
problem and its report to the Congress. We 
further express our keen appreciation of the 
whole-hearted and intelligent action of the 
Appropriations Committee of the House and 
the Appropriations Committee of the Senate 
in handling legislation in connection with 
making available the funds necessary to fight 
the disease and protect our country. In 
this matter, the entire Congress truly and 
intelligently represented and acted for the 
welfare of the entire country and the good 
of the people. 

m 

This association has heretofore, on several 
occasions, urged that the Department of 
Agriculture enter upon a program of scien¬ 
tific research into foot-and-mouth disease. 
We are aware of the fact that the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture now desires to institute 
a research program for the close study of 
foot-and-mouth disease in all its aspects 
and we fully endorse such purpose, but, at 
the same time, we respectfully suggest that 
such belated study and research can be of 
very little, if any, value in the present emer¬ 
gency fight to eradicate the disease from 
Mexico, though it would undoubtedly be 
of value in years to come. We are aware 
that the Department of Agriculture has 
requested legislation of the Congress to 
enable it to, at its discretion, establish such 
research laboratory in the continental United 
States. We have not forgotten the lessons 
taught us for many years by the Depart¬ 
ment of Agriculture, its experts, and by 
other scientists, and we greatly fear that 
if such research into foot-and-mouth disease 
be' conducted in the continental United 
States, the fact that such research and ex¬ 
perimentation would have to be done with 
the active, live virus would constitute a se¬ 
rious danger to our industry from a possible 
outbreak of the disease inducted by such 
virus escaping from the control of the re¬ 
searchers. We, therefore, reiterate our pre¬ 

viously expressed position that we are 
opposed to such research being conducted 
within the continental limits of the United 
States and hope that the importation of 
the live virus in any form, or through any 
medium, will be prohibited. But we do ex¬ 
press our hope that such research work 
outside the United States be authorized and 
provision be made therefor. 

IV 

We are regretfully aware of the fact that 
the patrol of the international boundary line 
for the protection of this country against the 
infiltration of foot-and-mouth disease is now 
and has at all times been inadequate and 
ineffective. We urge that this patrol of our 
border be so strengthened and improved that 
it will be impossible for contraband live¬ 
stock or other commodities to cross the 
boundary line or be brought into this 
country. 

v 

The canning program being rapidly devel¬ 
oped in the northern states of Mexico is 
proving to be a valuable and effective method 
for the disposal of large numbers of surplus 
cattle in that area. The full protection of 
this presently uninfected area and the recog¬ 
nition of the necessity lor providing a mar¬ 
ket for the livestock of these Mexican states 
situated north of the quarantine line is 
essential to a well-considered plan of eradi¬ 
cation of the foot-and-mouth disease in 
Mexico. We commend the Department of 
Agriculture of the United States and all of 
its agencies employed in the program for the 
efficient and aggressive handling of this 
phase of the eradication work. And we 
further state that this particular project is 
so vital to the entire program that we insist 
that contracts for he purchase of canned 
meats from the named area be extended be¬ 
yond the current fiscal year ending June 30, 
1948. 

VI 

The position of this association on the 
foot-and-mouth disease problem is the same 
now that it has been at all times. That this 
disease must be eradicated. Its presence 
upon the North American Continent cannot 
be tolerated. The respective economies of 
the United States and of the Republic of 
Mexico cannot bear the burden of having 
this disease fastened on any place on the con¬ 
tinent, nor will the safety of the food supply 
of the world permit such strain to exist. 

We deeply regret that efforts to secure 
eradication of the disease in Mexico have 
not been successful. We realize that large 
sums of money have been expended by our 
country in the effort at eradication without 
success but we know that eradication must 
be accomplished. Not until such eradica¬ 
tion has been effected will we be able to 
breathe with relief and face our responsi¬ 
bility of producing food for the world with 
any degree of confidence. 

It is our recommendation that a sincere 
fight to eradicate the disease be kept up con¬ 
stantly. We recommend that those officials 
upon whom rests the responsibility for the 
conduct of this fight concentrate their efforts 
to eradicate the disease by following a care¬ 
fully planned program that will have ulti¬ 
mate success. 

First and foremost we recommend that the 
northern quarantine line in Mexico be devel¬ 
oped into a genuine quarantine line. We 
fear that the present effort to maintain this 
northern quarantine line is not adequate. 
We cannot urge too strongly that such quar¬ 
antine line, which is the outer defense for 
our country, be rigidly and hermetically 
maintained. 

We recommend that the responsible offi¬ 
cials actually secure the adoption of the sug¬ 
gestions made by the Congress of the United 
States, which suggestions are also the sug¬ 
gestions of the official advisory committee, 

and that a qualified person be selected and 
appointed to manage and control the entire 
program and that such person be clothed 
with full authority to conduct the campaign. 

We recommend that, between the quar¬ 
antine line and the zone of infection a buffer 
zone be established and that all necessary 
steps, including slaughter and burial of 
any livestock that might become infected 
or directly exposed to infection in that zone 
and the Judicious use of the best available 
vaccine, be adopted to keep such buffer zone 
free of infection. In the event of an out¬ 
break above the quarantine line we recom¬ 
mend the immediate slaughter and burial on 
the spot of all infected and exposed livestock 
in that area and a complete quarantine of 
such zone of outbreak. 

We recommend that constant effort be made 
to eradicate the disease within the zone of 
infection beginning at the northern edge of 
such zone and progressing southward. In 
such effort every available method must be 
used. Where practicable, slaughter and bur¬ 
ial of infected and exposed livestock should 
be conducted. And, whenever the circum¬ 
stances justify such method, use of vaccine 
and localized quarantine and isolation of 
stock and premises, having in mind that, 
at all times the slaughter and burial method 
is the only proven method of successful 
eradication and the education of the af¬ 
fected people should not be neglected and 
whenever an area shall have been deter¬ 
mined to have been cleared of infection, 
then restock such area, moving the southern 
quarantine line of the buffer zone so as to 
incorporate such cleaned area within such 
buffer zone. By such constant and serious 
pressure on the infection it is hoped and 
believed that the infection can gradually 
but surely be eradicated from all parts of 
our neighboring Republic and the danger to 
our own country and to the world’s food 
supply can be eliminated. 

It is our very sincere and earnest hope that 
the two nations involved, the United States 
and the Republic of Mexico, and all officials, 
representatives, and the agents of these two 
countries will never lose sight of the ulti¬ 
mate objective—the freeing of the North 
American Continent from the curse of the in¬ 
festation of foot-and-mouth disease. It is 
likewise our hope that the conduct of this 
campaign will be such that it will cement 
mutual friendship and respect between the 
Governments and the peoples. And it is our 
hope and trust that the effort to prevent the 
further spread of the disease toward the in¬ 
ternational boundary line between the two 
countries will be successful, but we fear that, 
unless greatly strengthened, such will not 
be the result. And any spread of the disease 
north of the present quarantine line' will 
constitute an increased danger that will 
necessitate this country strengthening its 
defenses at the boundary line. 

In the event of such a spread north of the 
present quarantine line—which we hope will 
not happen—then it is our recommendation 
that in order to provide the then greatest 
available degree of security for our country 
and for the food supply of our people and of 
the world, it will be necessary to close the 
international boundary line to p.11 traffic and 
commerce until such time as the same may 
be resumed with security and safety. 

Resolution Adopted by Panhandle Live¬ 
stock Association in Annual Conven¬ 
tion at Amarillo, Tex., March 2, 1948 

RESEARCH 

Whereas it has been deemed expedient 
that our Government appropriate such a 
sum of money as is necessary to properly 
carry on research into the foot-and-mouth 
disease and our Congress is now consider¬ 
ing the passage of a bill making such se- 
search possible; and 
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Whereas we have at all times been advised 

by our Bureau of Animal Industry and scien¬ 
tists of the hazards involved by bringing in¬ 
fected animals into this country for a study 
of the disease: Now, therefore, be it 

Resolved, That we do urge the research 
study be begun immediately: that Congress 
does make available ample funds for such 
research; but that so long as foot-and-mouth 
disease is not present in these United States, 
that such laboratories be established and 
such research be made at some place out¬ 
side the continental United States. 

FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE 

Whereas foot-and-mouth disease consti¬ 
tutes the greatest threat to the livestock 
industry and agriculture in general that 
this country has ever been faced with; and 

Whereas the Congress of the United States 
has continually issued mandates to the De¬ 
partment of Agriculture to negotiate with 
the Mexican Government and develop an 
eradication program, and has appropriated 
vast sums of money to carry out such a pro¬ 
gram. The Industry Advisory Committee 
to the Secretary of Agriculture, all segments 
of livestock, cattle, sheep, and hogs; the 
dairy industry, and national farm organiza¬ 
tions have all from time to time and re¬ 
peatedly urged the Department of State, the 
Department of Agriculture, and even the 
President of these United States, to address 
themselves seriously to the development of 
an adequate and effective plan for the con¬ 
trol and eradication of this dire threat to 
our national economy; and 

Whereas today we find ourselves no closer 
to an accomplishment of this objective than 
we were when the disease was first declared 
present in Mexico: Now, therefore, be it 

Resolved, That the Panhandle Live Stock 
Association in convention assembled at 
Amarillo, Tex., on March 2, 1948, add its 
voice to the rapidly growing rebellion against 
such a willful neglect of the expressed wishes 
of Congress and the needs of the people. We 
earnestly request that our Sentaors and 
Members of Congress look deeply into the 
reasons for such failure and forthwith take 
steps to correct in any manner deemed nec¬ 
essary, such an evil threat to our industry; 
be it further 

Resolved, That copies of this resolution be 
furnished the principal newspapers of Texas 
and all of the Members of Congress from 
Texas. 

Mr. Chairman, under leave to extend 
my remarks, I submit herewith a very 
interesting speech made by our former 
colleague, Hon. Richard Kleberg, on the 
foot-and-mouth-disease problem. The 
address was delivered in Lincoln on Feb¬ 
ruary 4 to the Nebraska Livestock Breed¬ 
ers and Feeders Association: 

Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, the 
subject assigned to me by Mr. W. W. Derrick, 
the Seriousness of the Foot-and-Mouth- 
Disease Outbreak in Mexico as it Affects 
American Cattle Raisers, seems to me to be 
one which limits those who are endangered 
to a degree which is not consistent with the 
real purpose of my being here. 

I am sure that you will pardon me if in 
range parlance I bust the hamestrings for 
the purpose of including all those who really 
suffer from the existence of foot-and-mouth 
disease in Mexico. In the first place, North 
America, including Mexico, up until Decem¬ 
ber 26, 1946, was the only large part of the 
world contiguously Joined that had been free 
of foot-and-mouth disease for a period of 10 
years. In the second place, for over 6,000 
years famines have occurred almost every¬ 
where in the civilized world save in the 
United States of America. We have never 
had an alarming famine. In the third place, 
the existence of foot-and-mouth disease in 
Mexico seriously menaces the productivity 
and economy of the United States, Canada, 

and Mexico. Foot-and-mouth disease in the 
North American continent, and I hope you 
will please heed this statement, is at the 
moment the most serious menace to the en¬ 
tire world picture looking toward a hope-for 
lasting peace and better conditions through¬ 
out the world. 

The relationship today of the United States 
to both the peace of this world and food for 
its starving millions, it is not necessary for 
me to discuss in detail. 

Too, as you all know, the reiterated policy 
and system of government of a large part of 
the Old World, looking constantly toward 
the overthrow of all other forms of con¬ 
stituted, authority by means of revolution, 
is best served by hunger wherever it is found. 
The one major difficulty which confronts the 
authorities of the United States, looking to¬ 
ward the eradication of foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease on the North American Continent, is 
that the outbreak is on the soil of a foreign 
country, Mexico. Foot-and-mouth disease 
would have long ceased to be a menace or 
even news had the outbreak occurred on soil 
of the United States. Manifestly, this is 
true because the outbreaks in this country 
of 1870, 1880, 1884, 1902, 1908, 1914, 1925, and 
1929 were all quickly, effectively, and com¬ 
pletely combatted with eradication of the 
disease in each Instance. One of the out¬ 
breaks, the one in my home State, Texas, 
khich occurred September 27, 1924, accord¬ 
ing to the United States Yearbook of Agri¬ 
culture of 1925, pages 65 and 66, states as 
follows: “Methods similar to those used in 
suppressing the California outbreak resulted 
in the suppression of infection in Texas 
within 30 days.” The method referred to 
used for the suppression of the disease and 
its eradication involved first the throwing of 
a real quarantine line around the area where 
the infected cattle were located. Imme¬ 
diately following this, representatives of the 
Government slaughtered every animal in¬ 
fected, together with every animal subjected 
to exposure to the disease. The slaughtered 
animals were placed in large pits with their 
hides slashed to render the hide unusable. 
The cattle were then covered with quicklime, 
and, thus buried, were incapable of continu¬ 
ing to spread the infection. There being no 
further source of infection, eradication was 
complete insofar as the extension of the dis¬ 
ease was concerned. The quarantined prem¬ 
ises were kept under quarantine for 60 days. 
All of those engaged in work within the 
quarantined area, as well as those who lived 
within the area, were subjected to strong 
disinfectants, particularly their hands and 
feet and lower limbs and clothing, each time 
it was necessary for them to pass thrrough 
the quarantine lines and into clean or unin¬ 
fected areas. 

After 60 days, the range was restocked with 
cattle which were kept under observation un¬ 
til they had proven that the infection no 
longer existed and the premises were clean. I 
give you this example only for the purpose of 
indicating the truth of my statement that, 
had the disease occurred in the United States, 
it would have long since been over. I think 
it best at this juncture to give you a short 
description of the disease known as foot-and- 
mouth disease. The latest truly valued au¬ 
thority on this subject is found in the 1942 
Yearbook of Agriculture, starting on page 263 
where you will find an article on foot-and- 
mouth disease by Dr. J. R. Mohler and Dr. 
Jacob Traum. Dr. Mohler was at that time 
Chief of the Bureau of Animal Industry of 
the United States, and Dr. Traum was pro- 

■ fessor of veterinary science at the University 
of California. Under the heading of “Char¬ 
acter of the disease,” I quote as follows from 
the same authority; 

“Foot-and-mouth disease is characterized 
by the formation of vesicles or blisters on the 
mucous membranes covering the tongue, 
lips, cheeks, palate, and other tissues of the 
mouth, on the skin between and above the 
claws of the feet, and on the teats and udder, 

ux several oi these locations 
may be involved. In hogs lesions frequently 
occur also on and above the snout. In rare 
cases the muscles of cattle are affected In 
sheep, goats, and deer, the feet are the most 
common site of the vesicle formation. As a 
rule, these vesicles rupture within 24 hours 
leaving a raw, eroded, red surface. Mouth 
lesions cause salivation, especially in cattle 
In none of these lesions is there the pustule 
formation which is always so characteristic a 
part of the disease process in pox diseases. 

The lesions of —foot—and—mouth disease 
heal rather rapidly, but in some instances 
those on the feet may give rise to serious bac¬ 
terial infections. Before and for a short time 
after the appearance of lesions there is a 
striking rise in temperature. During the at¬ 
tack the animals lose considerable flesh. In 
cows there is a severe reduction in the milk 
flow. 

“The symptoms vary in extent from one or 
two small vesicles in one of the locations 
mentioned to extensive involvment of sev¬ 
eral of. the locations. In some cattle more 
than one-half of the covering of the tongue 
may be lifted and the claws of all four feet 
may be lost. 

“The deterioration of the animals may 
cause far greater loss than the actual mor¬ 
tality, which is estimated in ordinary out¬ 
breaks to be approximately 5 percent. There 
is, however, a malignant form of the disease 
which may be accompanied by heart lesions. 
In such outbreaks as many as 50 percent of 
the affected animals succumb or are so seri¬ 
ously injured that they have to be slaugh¬ 
tered, even in countries where eradication by 
this method is not practiced. 

“The infective agent in foot-and-mouth 
disease is a filterable virus. Virus can pass 
through filters that hold back the smallest 
bacteria, and they cannot be seen with the 
most powerful microscope. The size of the 
foot-and-mouth-disease virus has been esti¬ 
mated to be between 8 and 12 millimicrons, 
which places it among the most minute of 
these ultra-microscopic infective agents. 
The virus is present in the fluid and the 
coverings of the vesicles and can also be 
found in the blood in the initial febrile 
(feverish) state of the disease. Saliva, milk, 
urine, and other secretions may also contain 
the virus. It is not definitely known wheth¬ 
er these fluids contain the virus at their 
source, in the salivary glands, mammary 
glands, etc., or are infected later by becom¬ 
ing mixed with the vesicle fluids or coverings. 
For practical control of lesions, the impor¬ 
tant consideration is that the virus may be 
present in these secretions, which should be 
considered as infectious. The fluid and cov¬ 
erings of the vesicles in the animal usually 
lapse into infectivity within 4 to 6 days after 
the lesions occur.” 

You will see by this description of the 
disease how serious it it. All authorities 
agree that it is the most infectious and 
contagious of all livestock diseases. A close 
study of conditions under which materials 
harboring the virus are found ouside the 
animal body determine its viability, or ability 
to remain alive, and its infectivity. There 
are conditions under which the virus per¬ 
ishes in a very short time. When kept in 
an Incubator temperature corresponding to 
the body temperature (98.5° F.), it has not 
produced disease after 24 to 48 hours, but 
at room temperature, such as 65° to 68° F., 
it has been kept alive for weeks. In the ice¬ 
box, at temperatures between 39.2° and 44.6° 
F„ it has been found alive after many 
months. When rapidly dryed, particular¬ 
ly at temperatures below the freezing point, 
where no air has access to it, it remained 
alive for several years. I quote again from 
the article referred to: 

“It is important to note, however, that 
owing to the great infectiousness of foot- 
and-mouth disease, experiments with it are 
not conducted within the United States. 
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Experimental work by the United States De¬ 
partment of Agriculture has been done in 
foreign countries by arrangement with the 
veterinarians and other public officials.” 

For your added information, there are only 
tow other diseases, which resemble foot- 
and-mouth disease and which are found in 
cattle, swine, sheep, goats, and other cloven¬ 
footed animals. These two are virus dis¬ 
eases, one of them vesicular stomatitis and 
the other vesicular exanthema of swine. It 
would be well to carry in mind that the first 
of these is more common to horses than it 
is to other animals. The latter, vesicular 
exanthema of swine, likewise has been found 
to produce mild irritation in horses. Foot- 
and-mouth disease never attacks horses. In 
fact, experiments by inoculation have all 
failed in the case of horses. The only coun¬ 
try which has been successful in eradicating 
the disease promptly following each outbreak 
has been the United States of America. It 
has accomplished eradication each time by 
means of the quarantine plan and burial 
method described earlier in my remarks. In 
fact, this is the only method which to date 
has been successful. Attempts to eradicate 
it by vaccination have proven futile in eaah 
instance. Likewise, attempts to hold it con¬ 
fined to an area by quarantine alone have all 

been futile. 
From the moment that foot-and-mouth 

disease occurred in Mexico, the great food re¬ 
sources of the United States and Canada, as 
well as Mexico, were threatened. In our 
country, however, there is much more at 
stake than merely food resources. I will get 
to this in more detail later on in my remarks. 
Let me for the moment make this statement 
of conviction with all the emphasis which I 
can muster: One of the best ways to insure 
continued progress is to never forget those 
things responsible for our past progress as 
well as those which have blocked or may still 
block our development in America to its 
highest peak. We all know what we would 
have done had this disease broken out in 
these United States. Conditions, however, in 
Mexico are very different. There, you deal 
where the disease is now raging with farmers, 
small ranchmen, and peons of the low-income 
class as well as those of the no-income class. 
There, you deal with a rugged terrain with 
no roads, no automobiles or trucks, almost no 
radios, telephones, and telegraphic service, 
no country grocery stores, few if any towns 
where food and other necessary supplies may 
be purchased, etc. The people in this area 
are as nearly wholly dependent upon their 
oxen and milk cows and goats and their hogs 
as are to be found anywhere in the world. 
The oxen are used yoked to a primitive sharp- 
pointed stick as a plow, no harness as in the 
case of a Missouri mule, no tractors. The 
oxen are likewise used for transportation, in 
some of these sections, of supplies to market 
places yoked to huge wooden-wheeled carts. 
The people in this area when they go to town 
either ride a burro, walk on feet shod with 
guaraches (crude sandals laced between the 
toes and covering only the soles of the feet), 
on horseback a few, and others in carts drawn 
by oxen, and crude light wagons drawn by 
burros. 

So you can readily see that the slaughter 
campaign alone, such as would be employed 
in the United States, would immediately 
leave these people without the means of 
producing corn, which is their staple food, 
or beef, goat flesh, or milk. They would be 
without employment which depends upon the 
use of these essentials just mentioned. In 
short, they would starve. It is natural, 
therefore, for them to oppose with great 
vehemence any program which would leave 
them in this plight. The present program 
in effect In Mexico, agreed upon by the Gov¬ 

ernments of the United States and Mexico, 
is a program which I believe to be utterly 
puerile. It is a plan which calls for the 
establishment of a quarantine line surround¬ 
ing the infected area, together with a pro¬ 
gram of vaccination beginning at the quar¬ 
antine line and closing in on the infected 
area, hoping thus to be able to eradicate the 
disease. This plan, of course, is doomed to 
worse than failure because, instead of eradi¬ 
cating the disease, it will probably be the 
most effective means of finally spreading it 
all over Mexico up to the boundary line be¬ 
tween the United States and Mexico. The 
plan adopted by the United States-Mexico 
Foot-and-Mouth Disease Commission will 
bring about the maintenance of dangerous 
carriers of the disease—animals that have 
already recovered from the disease, together 
with those who are sick at the time, all of 
which will be merely vaccinated and will not 
be destroyed. No static line has ever been 
held or will ever be held against the ravages 
of' this dread pestilence by vaccine and 
quarantine alone. Vaccine has no curative 
effect whatsoever, and the best available 
vaccine reputedly will immunize a high per¬ 
centage of the cattle for a period of at most 
6 months. By the records, cattle have been 
known to contract the disease within a period 
of 30 days after vaccination, which is an¬ 
other evidence of the futility of this plan. 

The task of eradicating foot-and-mouth 
disease in Mexico is in my opinion by no 
means futile, as it apparently seems to be 
to many in high places. Even my good 
friend, the Honorable George W. Gillie of 
Indiana, chairman of the Special House Sub¬ 
committee on Foot-and-Mouth Disease, has 
apparently accepted the futility of the fight 
in Mexico as inevitable. In the third para¬ 
graph of a speech which he made before the 
forty-eighth annual conference of the Vet¬ 
erinary Alumni Society, University of Penn¬ 
sylvania at Philadelphia, on January 6, he 
made this statement, and I quote: ‘‘So 
whether we like it or not—and I for one 
frankly admit that I do not like it, we have 
got to learn the tricks of living with the foot 
and mouth disease if not actually in the 
United States, at least on the North American 
continent.” Dr. Gillie is a veterinarian and 
I cannot help but express my extreme dis¬ 
appointment in his having made such a 
statement. The facts are that we have not 
even attempted to fight the disease in Mexico 
by means of a program which fits the exi¬ 
gencies of that situation down there. There 
is, however, such a program before the au¬ 
thorities at this present moment, a program 
which is known as the Texas plan, and I 
propose here and now to submit this plan 
to you for your consideration. It is as fol¬ 
lows : 

A practical plan of systematic eradication, 
and one that probably would be acceptable 
to the Mexicans, should include the follow¬ 
ing: 

1. Establish a quarantine line north of 
the zone of infection and exposure. 

2. Vaccinate all susceptible animals north 
of that line for a distance of some 10 to 20 
miles, taking into consideration natural bar¬ 
riers so far as possible. 

3. While establishing the quarantine line 
and vaccinating all susceptible aniihals in 
the barrier area, start a campaign to eradi¬ 
cate systematically the disease in the zone of 
infection. This would involve the progres¬ 
sive purchase of all susceptible animals south 
of the quarantine line. 

4. Title to the animals should be vested in 
the United States Government and, to make 
the area clean, they should be disposed of as 
rapidly as possible. With proper safeguards, 
a large percentage of the cattle could be used 
for human food, either in Mexico, south of 

the line, or for export after canning, south of 
the same line. 

5. When an area or premises has been free 
of susceptible animals for 60 days restock it 
immediately with animals bought by the 
United States Government. These replace¬ 
ments would come from the clean area north 
of the quarantine line. Vaccination would 
be indicated by metal tags bearing Govern¬ 
ment stamp and date. 

6. Any animals allowed to cross quarantine 
lines or to stray to clean premises should be 
killed, and no compensation provided. As 
further discouragement of such practices, the 
owner should be penalized heavily. 

7. Continuous inspection of the tagged and 
vaccinated area must be maintained. Any 
outbreak of the disease in the area should be 
cleaned up immediately by slaughter and 
burial on the premises, and appropriate 
quarantine of the property established. 

8. The United States should provide all 
vaccine for use on properly tagged animals 
from clean zones, but for no other. Use of 
vaccines by us In any other way should not 
be permitted. 

9. Penalties for violation of any regulations 
for eradication of the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease should be provided. 

10. In eradicating the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease, speed is essential. The work should go 
forward as rapidly as possible, consistent with 
the ability of the two countries to restore the 
economy of the infected area. 

In the area south of the proposed quaran¬ 
tine line most of the cattle are on the open 
range. They are kept under control by herd¬ 
ing in daytime and penning at night. There 
are very few wild cattle in the area, and so 
far very few wild animals have been found 
infected. / 

OPERATION OF PLAN 

In the eradication program it may be found 
better policy to work in zones of specified 
kilometers or by States or other natural or 
political subdivisions. 

In certain areas small holders may need 
temporary sustenance. This could be pro¬ 
vided by giving them jobs in the program. 
The Red Cross and the Cruz Roja could be 
called in if necessary to provide for individ¬ 
uals temporarily destitute. 

Some incentive compensation should be 
allowed for those carrying on the work, 
whether Mexican Army men on patrol or vet¬ 
erinarians in the field. The basis could be 
a certain number of dollars a head on all 
tagged and vaccinated animals used for re¬ 
placement. 

In considering the above proposals it must 
be borne in mind that the scientific plan de¬ 
veloped by Dr. John Mohler calls for re¬ 
stocking premises 60 days after they have 
been cleaned up and contact broken with in¬ 
fected cattle. The soundness of this pro¬ 
cedure is proved by the English expedience, 
where over 57,000 different premises were 
cleaned up and disinfected, and after 6 weeks 
to 2 months, were restocked. Only 57 of these 
premises became reinfected. 

When all the premises in an area are freed 
of infection for 60 days and restocked only 
with clean, vaccinated cattle the tract will 
stay clean for 6 months or forever if the plan 
is fully carried out. Animals have to be vac¬ 
cinated every 6 to 8 months. There is no 
vaccine, so far as is known, that would assure 
immunity for a longer period. 

The most reliable source of the vaccine is 
Holland, Denmark, and Switzerland. These 
countries have a limited quantity of vaccine 
usable until November 1948. They have not 
enough on hand for the Job in Mexico, but 
Holland presumably could make as many as 
70,000 doses a week when in full-scale pro¬ 
duction. 
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A dose of 30 centimeters is required to im¬ 

munize one mature animal. The cost in 
Europe probably would vary from 80 cents to 
$1.60 a dose. The vaccine would have to be 
brought over in liter containers under con¬ 
trolled temperatures. 

ADVANTAGES OF PLAN 

The suggested plan has several advantages 
that are important and particularly suited 
to the situation in Mexico. 

1. The owner is deprived of his livestock 
only 60 days. The replacement animals to 
him will be healthy and certain to remain 
free of the disease at least 6 months. ■ 

2. A market for the cattle of northern 
Mexico will be provided in the restocking of 
the cleaned-up area. 

' 3. The cattle of southern Mexico will be 
improved, since the animals’of northern 
Mexico are far better, on the whole, than 
those in the remainder of that country. 

4. Since clean, freshly vaccinated cattle are 
always kept on the front line, and the front 
line is constantly advancing, this plan of 
attack is the safest. 

COMPARISON OF PLANS 

The plan adopted by the joint Mexico- 
United States Commission has none of the 
above advantages. Since dangerous carriers, 
cattle already exposed to the disease and 
in some cases even sink animals, probably 
will be vaccinated along with the others, 
the plan has no chance-to succeed and even¬ 
tually will fasten the disease on all Mexico. 

No fixed quarantine line ever has been 
held by vaccine or any other method. Since 
vaccine has no curative effect, it is clear that 
its use as planned by the joint commission 
is the same old method used in Europe. 
This has curtailed the ravages of the dis¬ 
ease, but has been of no value so far as 
eradiction is concerned. The disease cannot 
be contained by any such plan. The malady 
certainly will jump the quarantine line. 
Neither northern Mexico nor the United 
States is safe under that program. 

On the other hand, the new method sug¬ 
gested offers safeguards additional to the 
scientific tried and true Mohler plan. We 
believe that it could be used to eradicate the 
disease in Mexico, Argentina, or anywhere 
else in the world, provided, of course, that 
it is properly implemented. 

The use of the vaccine as specified in the 
joint Mexico-American Commission plan has 
the cart before the horse and should be dis¬ 
carded. 

Hearings before committees in Washington 
are now going on concerning bills which have 
been introduced looking to the erecting of 
research laboratories in the United States or 
elsewhere for the purpose of studying and de¬ 
veloping controls for foot-and-mouth disease. 
These research laboratories will be called 
upon to produce vaccines, serums, etc. 

Right here and now let me state that I am 
for the erection, maintenance, and operation 
of research laboratories for this purpose else¬ 
where but not in or on the land of the United 
States. My opposition to the location of such 
research establishments within the United 
States is not based on any prejudice whatso¬ 
ever, but to the contrary. I hope it is based 
on sound reason backed by the past records 
and experiences already had in this country 
with reference to this dread pestilence. 

The outbreaks of 1902 and 1908, by the 
records, were traced to imported vaccine and 
virus carrying material from Japan where 
foot-and-mouth disease then existed. The 
research at that time was conducted in 
laboratories where research efforts, looking 
toward the development of counter-active 
virus and serum for smallpox in human be¬ 
ings, was being carried on. 

Surely the «are, scientific and otherwise, 
used in safeguarding this material would be 
at least as great as that which could be ex¬ 
pected of today’s scientists. This is reason 
number one for the record. 

Reason No. 2 is that I can see no earthly 
common sense or scientific advantage to in¬ 
creasing the danger of foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease outbreaks in this country by adding 
another source of danger. The outbreak in 
Mexico is the other source. Unless our scien¬ 
tists have grown soft and seek the continued 
comforts of their homeland to the extent of 
being willing to endanger that very home¬ 
land instead of sacrificing said comforts, I 
can see no reason why the research labora¬ 
tories should not be set up in England, in 
France, or in Germany, if Mexico is not 
satisfactory. I would recommend the ex¬ 
penditure of requisite funds providing for 
the necessary building, laboratory equip¬ 
ment, and staffing of such an enterprise in 
England as a preferred place. A staff of 
American experts and students would be well 
received as allies in this line of research 
which has long been going forward in Britain. 

I would recommend the periodic shipment 
to England of clean livestock from these 
United States for purposes of experimental 
tests. 

It might take years to develop a vaccine 
more potent and effective than that now 
available and I, therefore, see no sound rea¬ 
son in the proposal that we increase the 
dangers to our country by adding the in¬ 
evitable danger of working with the dread 
virus on our own land. 

As a matter of fact the No. 1 thing on the 
agenda of the American people, all consumers 
and even infants are interested, should be 
a strong Nation-wide appeal from the people 
direct to their Congress, to their Senators 
and Congressmen, to their President, and we 
not adopt a defeatist attitude in this hour 
of grave emergency, but that we immediately 
do something to" see to it that a plan which 
is at least thoroughly logical, and which will 
inevitably work, be put into effect as soon as 
possible. The sooner the better. Too much 
invaluable time has already been lost which 
makes it all the more imperative that every 
effort be made now to win this fight which 
we must win or suffer the consequences. 

Let us take just a look at what these con¬ 
sequences look like—and I must be brief in 
this. In the first place, most other coun¬ 
tries where foot-and-mouth disease exists, 
and where the people have been forced to 
live with it, are blessed by. green grass for 
the major part of the year, together with 
plentiful water for livestock, located not too 
far apart between watering places. A poor 
brute with a sore mouth cannot eat dry or 
hard feed, grass or otherwise. Likewise, one 
with sore feet cannot walk 2 or more miles 
to water over hard, dry ground. The major 
cattle ranches of this country have dry grass 
for 6 months or more during the year, and 
watering places are generally far apart. 
Enough of that. Let us pause for an instant 
to peer over the fence at what is going on 
in our neighbor nation’s back yard. Our 
first impulse and reaction is, of course, to do 
what we can to help our neighbor. 

Our next reaction is likewise a natural one, 
best expressed in good old-fashioned Ameri¬ 
can words: "Good heavens. Suppose that 
this should happen to us. We had better do 
something about it before it is too late.” The- 
trouble with us is that the full impact of 
impending disaster has not yet hit us. Let’s 
see what we see across that border when we 
look at it: North of the present quarantine 
line, south of which dread foot-and-mouth 
disease rages, we see cattlemen and farmers 
possessed of 10,000,000 head of cattle who are 
now limited to the Mexican market where 
low prices prevail. South of the line is real 
tragedy; farmers and tenants owning approx¬ 
imately 4,000,000 head of cattle, to which 
may be added sheep, goats, and hogs. These 
farmers may not ship or transport any cattle, 
livestock products, dairy, beef cattle, or goat 
products save to those markets restricted to 
them within this quarantine zone where 
there are practically no markets and where 
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prices are still lower. Too, the products of 
their tilled fields, grain, hay, farm products 
vegetables, and fruits stagnate without 
proper markets. Those within the infected 
area can move nothing capable of transmit¬ 
ting the dread pestilence. This disease can 
be transmitted by hay, by dogs who try to 
cross infected areas and cross over into clean 
premises, automobiles, trucks, burros, men on 
foot—in short, anything that comes in direct 
contact with the infection, which may be on 
grass or on bare soil, may transmit this 
infection. 

With the hopelessness of the present pro¬ 
gram, we can properly expect, if no chance is 
made, to have foot-and-mouth disease at the 
very boundary of these United States in a 
short time, and, if along the full length of 
our very long international boundary this 
disease knocks at the door, no quarantine 
which we establish, however strict, can hold 
it in check. 

We will certainly have outbreaks in these 
United States. Dependent upon the number 
and the scope of these outbreaks will be its 
actual cost to us in holding it in check. The 
entire livestock industry, stockyards, pack¬ 
ers, feeders, dairymen, etc., will immediately 
be dislocated from stem to stern. The very 
foundation upon which the credit structure 
of these United States now rests will tremble 
and crack as though from an earthquake. 

The fate of the United States cow is far 
more important to all of the people in our 
homeland than the fate of any other cow 
anywhere in this world. Cattle in he United 
States (dairy and beef) form the keystone 
in the arch which supports our credit struc¬ 
ture. There are, in round figures, 1,903,000,- 
000 acres of land in the continental United 
States and Alaska. Of this enormous area, 
in excess of 70 percent of the acreage de¬ 
pends upon cattle alone for the conversion 
of its surface production into wealth. In 
excess of 50 cents out of every dollar pro¬ 
duced by the productions of the tilled lands 
of this Nation is realized by the passage of 
this production through cattle, beef and 
dairy. 

Stop for a moment and consider the man¬ 
power hours involved in felling gr^at trees 
in the forests of Maine and the Pacific North¬ 
west, the manpower hours expended in float¬ 
ing or sledding these trees to sawmills for 
conversion into lumber, considering only 
those whose planks and lumber will go into 
farmhouses, barns, fences, corrals, cattle cars, 
trucks, trailers, etc., that hold only cattle 
and their byproducts, beef and dairy. Con¬ 
sider the manpower hours in mines from the 
mining of the virgin ore to and through to 
conversion into rails, wheels, and axles, the 
equipment of great creameries, great packing 
plants, together with the manpower hours 
of those who operate the trains and trucks 
and creameries, etc. Consider, if you will, 
the manpower hours in the production and 
harvesting of our Nation’s grain crops, in 
transporting these crops to elevators, in op¬ 
erating the elevators, the feed lots, the stock- 
yards, etc., the manpower hours in manu¬ 
facturing knives, cleavers, forks, frying pans, 
skillets, broilers, etc., that spent in moving, 
bailing, and transporting sorghums, hay, al¬ 
falfa, legumes, etc., and you see why at the 
outset I refused to accept the limitations 
imposed by the subject assigned me. 

Yes, my friends, the foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease in Mexico is more than an American 
cattlemah’s problem. It is North America’s 
problem. It is hungry Europe’s problem. 
But this is not all. The United States cow 
is truly the foster mother of American 
babies. More of her milk goes down their 
young throats even than the milk of their 
mothers. 

A great American patriot spoke the voice 
and words of these United States in days 
remote, when our Republic was young, when 
he said "Give me liberty or give me death.” 
Our United States now has become part and 
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parcel not only of our lives but of our lib¬ 
erty. We North Americans, Mexicans, citi¬ 
zens of the United States and Canadians, of 
this generation fail in our sacred trust to 
discharge our responsibility to future Amer¬ 
icans if we do not meet the issue of the pos¬ 
sible future which foot-and-mouth disease 
in Mexico establishes for us. The great dairy 
farms in the East and Central North depend 
for their cows on western and southwestern 
cattle ranches, as do many of the feed lots 
depend on the steers and calves from west¬ 
ern and southwestern ranches. Both dairy 
and beef cattle products processed in the 
North and East find their way to almost all 
of the central and southern portion of this 
country. This great movement and traffic 
upon which our supply and production of 
livestock production depend will be im¬ 
paired and reduced almost to a complete 
standstill, dependent upon how widespread 
infections of foot-and-mouth disease now 
in Mexico might be in these United States 
tomorrow. If we permit this disease to fix 
itself over all Mexico to our boundary line, 
we would probably face a more forbidding 
future even than I have painted. The Gov¬ 
ernments of both Mexico and the United 
States should face the fact that this is not 
a political war which could affect the re¬ 
spective parties in power, but to the con¬ 
trary, it is a problem requiring the com¬ 
bined geniuses of the best minds in both 
countries, irrespective of party or politics, to 
combat. The benefit will be not only for 
North America, but for the whole world. 

The United States of America is the only 
spot on this terrestial planet where freedom 
of individual enterprise and the untrammeled 
development of individual genius exists to¬ 
day. Human energy cannot furnish the 
maximum efficiency save in the case of free¬ 
men, but freedom and responsibility are in¬ 
divisible consorts, therefore responsibility 
cannot be taken to mean license. We cannot 
be licentious in our approach to the solu¬ 
tion of this problem. Laissez faire is a form 
of licentiousness, and, my dear friends, it 
will not do to practice it in this case. The 
eyes of the whole world are turned in hope 
toward this country as exemplar and leader 
out of the dangers of war to the right of 
peace in this land of free man and free 
woman, where the urge of conquest does not 
exist, where lies the hope of mankind for 
future centuries to come. Life itself is 
energy, and how well we in America use its 
adjunct freedom, through which we have 
become, while less than 7 percent of the 
population of the world, the owners, users, 
and consumers of over half the wealth and 
other important things upon which the 
American standard of living depends and is 
based. 

We are one-hundred-and-forty-million- 
odd souls, part of approximately 2,512,000,000, 
other souls, in this land of ours. During its 
over one and one-half centuries of life, our 
country has never had a famine. Elsewhere, 
everywhere else, the story of 6,000 years of 
history is different. In some lands, babes 
were even killed to prevent them from in¬ 
evitable starvation. Are we, in this atomic 
age, more advanced in the civilized and pro¬ 
ductive use of our energies than any other 
nation, to fail in the heritage entrusted to 
us by the God in whom we trust. The chal¬ 
lenge is unmistakable, and if this is in truth 
a government for the people, of the people, 
and by the people, surely we the people will 
see to it that our Government does its part 
in this international world crises of which 
the foot-and-mouth outbreak In Mexico is 
a very vital part. 

The Late Honorable Orville Zimmerman 

SPEECH 
OF 

HON. JOHN W. McCORMACK 
OP MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE, HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 7, 1948 
V 

Mr. CANNON. Mr. Speaker, I yield to 
the gentleman from Massachusetts [Mr. 
McCormack], 

Mr. MCCORMACK. Mr. Speaker, in 
the passing of <5pr very dear friend and 
colleague, Orville Zimmerman, the House 
loses one of its ablest and most influen¬ 
tial Members. Orville Zimmerman was 
one of the strong men of the House— 
quiet, dignified, one w|io seldom orated, 
but he was a Member Who wielded a tre¬ 
mendous influence, not only in the higher 
councils of the House, bikin the higher 
councils of his own party. ^-Orville Zim¬ 
merman was truly a great /hjierican and 
too, a great Democrat. Whki a Demo¬ 
crat or a Republican is loyal tisJiis party, 
we respect such a person because a loyal 
party man is akin to being a loyal Amer¬ 
ican, I believe there is a direct relation¬ 
ship and the basic premise is loyal 

As the former majority leader fo\the 
past 6 years I think I can speak sofce- 
what with the voice of authority whe&il 
say that Orville Zimmerman wielded 
powerful influence in the House, and ir 
the higher councils of his own party. 

Former Speaker Rayburn and I looked 
to him for advice. We valued his advice. 
We recognized him as a sound think¬ 
er possessed of a penetrating and logi¬ 
cal mind whose deductions were clear and 
definite. Whether he participated in 
party policy or in legislation concerning 
the welfare of our country, the Contri¬ 
butions of Orville Zimmerman, were al¬ 
ways extremely valuable. He was always 
quiet, dignified, and as I have said, very 
effective. His logical thinking always 
left its imprint. 

As I speak, now, my mind goes back 
through the years to many occasions 
when I was with him, perhaps having 
lunch together as several speakers today 
have mentioned, and when in our con¬ 
versations about this or that bill, or this 
or that problem, there may have been a 
difference of opinion, but I could always 
be certain that Orville Zimmerman would 
make a pertinent observation which 
would do much to help clarify any prob¬ 
lem we discussed. His opinions made a 
marked impression on me, and he always 
was of invaluable assistance to me. In¬ 
variably I went to him when I sought the 
advice of Members of my own party and 
the House, and I have always had con¬ 
fidence in his judgment. I think it also 
might well be said that he died in the line 
of duty for he died in his office, where he 
put .forth his best efforts so well for the 
people of his district, State, and Nation. 

(So he has left us, but he has left behind 
a memory. Yes; he has left behind 
/ 

something more than a memory. He 
has left behind his contribution to this 
body during one of the most trying peri¬ 
ods in the history of our Nation and fne 
world. He was a great and capable 
Member of this House. His passing 
brings regret to all of us, not only be¬ 
cause of his membership in this body but 
because of the personal friendship so 
many of us entertained for hinL 

To his wife and son I join with my 
other colleagues in extending to them 
my heartfelt sympathy. To the Mem¬ 
bers from the State of Missouri on both 
sides of the aisle, I join with my other 
colleagues from the other States of the 
Union in conveying to them our deep 
sympathy in the loss of one of their dele¬ 
gation whom they so dearly loved. 

Selective Service Handled by Civilians 

EXTENSION OF REMARKS 
or 

HON: JOHN W. GWYNNE 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 8, 1948 

Mr. GWYNNE of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, 
in view of the suggestions now being 
made for the revival of the selective- 
service program, the following editorial 
is very timely. I would recommend to 

4all interested in this subject careful con¬ 
sideration of the following suggestion 

j,de by Mr. H. E. Taylor, editor of the 
Tffter Star-Clipper, published in.Traer, 
Iov 

Indteations are that Congress will author¬ 
ize peacetime conscription of American youth 
again far the armed forces, because of the 
alarm fett over the present state of our rela¬ 
tions with Russia. It is the view of the 
Army • genitals that voluntary enlistments 
cannot keepwhe services at even their pres¬ 
ent authorized strength, and that a draft, 
unpleasant as ft will certainly be, is the only 
solution. The President, and the brass hats 
of the armed services, are also asking for 
compulsory military training. They say that 
the only alternative ,to a huge standing Army, 
which has always \een repugnant to our 
country for reasons of principle as well as the 
huge cost, is a trained.^ civilian reserve. 

Until recently it appeared unlikely that the 
admin)stration-sponsored'bill for universal 
military training would be considered at all 
by Congress in an election -year. The pros¬ 
pect that it would win the Approval of Sen¬ 
ators and Representatives having to run for 
reelection this year seemed impossible. But 
war hysteria in the National Capital in re¬ 
cent weeks has Immensely accelerated con¬ 
gressional interest in national defense, and 
most anything seems possible now.', 

Volunteer enlistments have been. disap¬ 
pointing for the reason that the services 
are having to compete for manpower^with 
private industry, which is still short of ftelp 
in many places in the country, and is cop.- 
tlnually raising wages to attract and he 
skilled workers. If there was a scarcity of 
Jobs in the country now instead of more Jobs’ 
than takers, the armed services would have 
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HIGHLIGHTS: Senate agreed to House amendment to fo ot-and-n/^uth disca.se research billc 
Senate debated and la.id h.side bill to extend reclnmatiojf laws to Ark. Senate de¬ 
bated housing bill. Senate, subcommittee approved Science Foundation bill. Rop. 
Hope introduced nr ice-support bill. House reccived/?RP apurour iation estimate. 
Rep. Hays urged allocation of grain to distillersyand inserted Secretary Anderson*s 
letter on this. House committee agreed to repose bill to increase interest ra.te on 
fam—tcnant loans. 

m&mtm 

1. FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE. Concurred in the House amendment to S0 203S, authorizing 
research on this disease (p. 4500). This bill will now be sent to the President. 
This bill authorizes the Department to establish research laboratories, includ¬ 
ing acquisition of land, buildings, or facilities, and also the making of con¬ 
tracts, for research, in the U« S0 ^r elsewhere, on foot-and-mouth disease and 
other animal diseases which constitute a threat to the U. S, livestock industry; 
prohibits introduction of live foot-mouth disease virus into the U. S„ mainland 
except coastal islands separated therefrom by waters navigable - for deep-water 
navigation and vhich shall not be connected with the mainland by any tunnel; 
permits, however, such introduction under safeguards if there is an outbreak in 
this country; authorizes employment of technical experts or scientists without 
regard to the Classification Act, not exceeding 5 and at pay not over $15*000; 
authorizes appropriations, and also authorizes use of funds otherwise available 
for control or eradication of such diseases* 

■1 wfflryaUftWiW'wiii * 

2. RECLAMATION. Continued debate on S„ 299* to extend the reclamation laws to Ark. 
(pp. 450p-6, 4510-16)9 Sen. Downey, Calif., indicated that he v.o'Uld move to 

the bill, and mentioned that the views of the AgriculturoNDepartment 
hadyhot been obtained* He indicated that, if the motion to recommitxwcre de- 

he would discuss the bill fully and propose various amendment sV Sen. 
tnowland, Calif, (as Acting Majority.Leader) then moved to set aside 1 
let it take its place on the calendar, and proceed to consideration of the 
housing bill. Sen. Fulbright agreed. Thus the.reclamation bill will not 
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automatically "become the unfinished, "business at the end of the housing debate, 

(op. 4517-go) 

3 • HOMING-. Began debate on S. 806, the Taft -El 1 e nder—Wagner housing bill (pp. 

45j^-3l). The bill authorizes housing research through Housing and Home Finance 
AgferW, with utilization of facilities of existing agencies. It also authorizes 

loans\nd grants for farm housing. However, the Banking and Currency Committee 

has recently reported amendments to the bill ^hich would strike, out tyie farm¬ 
housing provisions hut direct the Housing and Home Finance Agency aja'cl USDA to 

study the Subject and make recommendations . to • the next Congress 
. -f. 

4. SCIEITCE FOTJEDj^ION. A subcommittee of .the, Labor and Public Welfare Committe< 

■^approved, for .^porting to the full committee, with-amendment^ -S. 2385,' to 
create a National Science-Foundation (p* D358)..- / • - -■ 

5. HECFllTRALIZATIOI-T. 3^n* Wiley,. W,is.„ .spoke, in -favor of decent raidzation of Govern- 

m.ent agencies from D\C. as a national-defense .measure (pp. 4500-1).- 
^ . / * 

iRADE AGRS3ISLU.S. Sen.. $f^rtin, Fa.*,, inserted and dis.c(issed correspondence with 

the State Bepartment on-r^ipro pal. trade agreements^ (pp. 4501-3) 

HOUSE / 
/ 

7» . FQRr.-j.G-F; AIP APPROPR.1ATIOIT, ReeWved from the/Fresident a supplemental appropria¬ 

tion estimate of $4,245,OGO,OOOT£pr 'expense's of the European recovery program, 
fiscal 4year I94g (H.Doc. 610) (o.%5Sl). / , 

*85. > 

o. GRnJM ALLOCATIOF. • Rep. Hays, Ark., u^o^a passage'of legislation to authorize 

the_ allocation of grain to distillergf^fcnd inserted Secretary Anderson* s letter 

setting forth the present situation/witk regard to distillers’ use of grain" ' 
(pp. 4546-7). f ^ / 

MILITARY APPROFRIaTIOHS. Began/uebate on H.Hk 6226, making supplemental: appro¬ 

priations for national defends for fiscal yea%1948 (pp. 4559-66). The bill had 

been reported by the Appropriations Committee Ikrlier in the dav (H.Rept. 1729) 
(pp. 4534, 4581). / ^ j* 

10. FARM LOAFS, The "Dailyihgest” states that the Agriculture Commit-tee voted to 

report, (but^did not actually report) H.R. 6ll4, to ajfcnd Title 1 of the Bank- 
head-Jones Farm Tenant Act 00 as to increase the internet rate -4 of l^-,.! to pro- • 

viiie for redemption of nondelinquent insured mortgages, iknd to authorize' ad^ 

. vances for the preservation, and. protection of the insuredSjLofcui security(p.’D36o). 

11. J? ORE IGF AIR. Received from.the President a report of expenditures-and activities 
under the _ foreign-relief program to war-devastated count: - JT’ •-*>**. jj* w&icuu wy weiA-ueveisuauea raumrics authorized by 
■Public Law£4, 80th.,Cong, for the period Oct.-l through Dec. 3lk 1947 (H.Doc. 
612) (p. 4541). v 

12. FORESTJ&.YDS. The Public Lands Committee reported with ■ amendment s h\l . 3785, to 

'authorize the State of Minnesota to condemn, certain Rational Forest oLds in 
Oas.g County, Minn.,.for fish-propagation (H.Rept.-1730) (p. 4581). 

1?° STATEHOOD. The Public Lands Committee reported with amcridments 4.1^666, 

45Sl)OV d° f°r ^ r'djnisSi0n °f Afcskr» the forty-ninth State (H.Rept. l73l\(p. 

i4. 
’ t. 4 4 _ ♦ ; * •* 

EFFORTS. The Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee submitted its report on 
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The message is as follows: 

EXECUTIVE E, EIGHTIETH CONGRESS, 
SECOND SESSION 

To the Senate of the United. States: 
With a, view to receiving the advice and 

consent of, the Senate to ratification, I 
transmit herewith a treaty of friendship, 
commerce, and navigation between the 
United States o£ America and the Italian 
Republic, together with a protocol and 
an additional protocol relating thereto, 
signed at Rome on February 2, 1948. 

The enclosed treaty together with the 
two related protocols, was negotiated on 
a basis of complete equality between the 
two Governments. It is 'comprehensive 
and is designed to provide-an effective 
basis for the future development of cul¬ 
tural, business, and trade relationships 
between the two countries. I bonsider 
that this treaty is an important mani¬ 
festation of the friendly relations which 
exist between this country and pogt- 
Pascist Italy, and that it confirms the da<- 
termination of the two Governments to, 
apply in their economic and cultural in- \ 
tercourse the liberal principles that are 
fundamental to the democratic way of 
life. I commend it to the early consid¬ 
eration of the Senate. 

I transmit also, for the information of 
the Senate, a copy of each of two notes, 
signed and exchanged on the same date, 
and a report on the treaty made to me 
by the Acting Secretary of State. 

Harry S. Truman. 

The White House, April 14, 1948. 

(Enclosures: (1) Report of the Acting 
Secretary of State; (2) treaty of friend¬ 
ship, commerce, and navigation, with 
protocol and additional protocol, signed 
at Rome February 2, 1948; (3) exchange 
of notes signed at Rome February 2, 
1948.) 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. For 
the information of the Senate, the Chair 
will state that the Committee pn Foreign 
Relations has already taken cognizance 
of the fact that the treaty was to be pre¬ 
sented today. It has already taken un¬ 
der consideration the fact that a similar 
treaty with the Republic of China is now 
pending before the committee, and both 
will be taken up for immediate explora¬ 
tion and action. 

EXECUTIVE MESSAGES REFERRED 

As in executive session, 
The PRESIDENT pro tempore laid be¬ 

fore the Senate messages from the Presi¬ 
dent of the United States submitting sev¬ 
eral nominations, which were referred to 
the appropriate committees. 

(For nominations this day received, 
see the end of Senate proceedings.) 

REPORT OF GOVERNOR OF PANAMA 
CANAL (H. DOC. NO. 613) 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore laid be¬ 
fore the Senate the following message 
from the President of the United States, 
transmitting/the Annual Report of the 
Governor of the Panama Canal, 1947, 
which, with the accompanying report, 
was referred to the Committee on Armed 
Services: 

To the Congress of the United States: 
ITransmit herewith, for the informa¬ 

tion of the Congress, the Annual Report 

of the Governor of the Panama Canal, 
for the fiscal year ended June 30, 1947. 

Harry S. Truman. 
The White House, April 14, 1948. 

PETITIONS AND MEMORIAL 

Petitions, etc., were laid before the 
Senate, and referred as indicated: 

By the PRESIDENT pro tempore: 
A resolution adopted by the mayor and 

Council of the Borough of Roselle, N. J., 
favoring the enactment of House bill 6012, to 
amend section 77 of the Bankruptcy Act; to 
the Committee on the Judiciary. 

A cablegram in the nature of a petition, 
from Dr. Francisco M. Susoni, Speaker of the 
House of Representatives of Puerto Rico, San 
Juan, P. R., praying for the enactment of 
legislation to repeal the limitation on ex¬ 
portation of refined sugar from Puerto Rico 
to the United States; to the Committee on 
Finance. 

A letter in the nature of a memorial from 
Wesley K. Bender, of Freeport, N. Y., remon¬ 
strating against the enactment of House bill 
6732, to prohibit unqualified Individuals 
from receiving compensation for preparing or 
assisting in the preparation of income-tax 
returns; to the Committee on Finance. 

ADDITIONAL REPORT OF SPECIAL COM- 
'MITTEE TO INVESTIGATE NATIONAL 
Defense program relating to air¬ 
craft (PT. 3 OF REPT. NO. 440) 

Mr. KjSRGUSON. Mr. President, from 
the Special Committee To Investigate the 
National Defense Program, I ask unani¬ 
mous consent to submit an additional re¬ 
port on aircraft. This report was ap¬ 
proved by a majority of the subcommit¬ 
tee and a majority of the full committee, 
and was ordered fped with the Senate. 
The Senator from\Maine [Mr. Brew¬ 
ster], chairman of t\e committee, took 
no part in the drafting^or consideration 
of the subcommittee repbrt or the report 
from the full committee. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. With¬ 
out objection, the report will toe received 
and printed. 

Mr. FERGUSON. Mr. President, I 
now ask unanimous consent 
member of the Special Committe£vIn- 
vestlgating the National Defense 
gram, if he so desires, may file minorit 
views or a statement on or before April 
30, 1948. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. With¬ 
out objection, the order is made. 

BILLS INTRODUCED 

Bills were introduced, read the first 
time, and, by unanimous consent, the 
second time, and referred as follows: 

By Mr. HOLLAND (for himself and Mr. 
Pepper): 

S. 2496. A bill to provide for the conveyance 
to Pinellas County, State of Florida, of cer¬ 
tain public lands herein described; to the 
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs. 

By Mr. DOWNEY: 
S. 2497. A bill for the relief of Jozef Szajn- 

feld and family; to the Committee on the 
Judiciary. 

By Mr. WILEY (by request): 
S. 2498. A bill for the relief of All Ipar; 

to the Committee on the Judiciary. 
By Mr. TYDINGS: 

S. 2499. A bill to provide for the develop¬ 
ment, administration, and maintenance of 
the Baltimore-Washington Parkway and the 
Suitland Parkway in the State of Maryland 
as extensions of the park system of the Dis¬ 
trict of Columbia and its environs by the 
Secretary of the Interior, and for other pur¬ 
poses; to the Committee on Public Works. 

By Mr. JOHNSON of Colorado: 
S. 2600. A bill to provide for expanded In¬ 

vestigation and research at the experiment 
station at Golden, Colo.; to the Committee 
on Interior and Insular Affairs. 

S. 2601. A bill for the relief of King F. 
Trione and Dera Trione; to the Committee 
on the Judiciary. 

THOMAS JEFFERSON ANNIVERSARY— 
ADDRESS BY SENATOR MORSE 

« 
[Mr. LANGER asked anjf obtained leave to 

have printed in the REqbED an address de¬ 
livered by Senator Mouse at the celebration 
of the two hundred $nd fifth anniversary of 
the birth of Thomas Jefferson, at the Jeffer¬ 
son National Memorial, Washington, D. C., 
on April 13, 1948, which appears in the Ap¬ 
pendix.] 

GREEK CHILDREN AS IMMIGRANTS— 
ARTICLE BY SOTERIOS NICHOLSON 

[Mr. CAPPER asked and obtained leave to 
have printed in the Record an article en¬ 
titled ‘“Greek Children as Immigrants,” 
written by Soterios Nicholson, of Washing¬ 
ton, D. C., and published in the Washington 
Post of April 10, 1948, which appears in the 
Appendix.] 

BRASS HATISM IN THE ARMY—ARTICLE 
BY DREW PEARSON 

[Mr. JOHNSON of Colorado asked and ob¬ 
tained leave to have printed in the Record 

an article entitled “Army Advised To Clean 
Out Brass Hatism,” by Drew Pearson, from 
the Denver Post of April 6, 1948, which ap¬ 
pears in the Appendix.] 

THE COAL STRIKE—EDITORIAL FROM THE 
PROVIDENCE EVENING BULLETIN 

[Mr. GREEN asked and obtained leave to 
have printed in, the Record an editorial en¬ 
titled “Politics in Coal,” published in the 
Providence Evening Bulletin, Tuesday, April 
13, 1948, which appears in the Appendix.] 

UNIVERSAL MILITARY TRAINING—AR¬ 
TICLE FROM THE NEW YORK TIMES 

[Mr. KILGORE asked and obtained leave 
to have printed in the Record an article en¬ 
titled “Is UMT Needed?—The Pros and Cons,” 
by Howard C. Petersen, former Assistant Sec¬ 
retary of War, and Senator Thomas of Utah, 
published in the New York Times of April 
4, which appears in the Appendix.] 

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE SENATE 
TO VISIT EXHIBITION AT NATIONAL 
GALLERY OF ART 

Mr. FULBRIGHT. Mr. President, I 
invite the attention of Senators to an in¬ 
vitation from the National Gallery of Art 
to \Hew, this afternoon at 5:15, the works 
of art. recovered in Germany during the 
war. The gallery is being kept open for 
the benefit of Senators, their wives, and 
principal secretaries. 

As Senators know, large crowds have 
been in attendance since the exhibition 
opened, and it Has been exceedingly diffi¬ 
cult to see the pictures. I am informed 
that 67,000 persd^s went through the 
museum on Sunday. It has not been 
possible to see the pictures with any de¬ 
gree of comfort, so I requested that the 
museum make the exhibition available 
to Members of CongressXThat will be 
done this afternoon from 5:15 to 7. 

In that connection, a bill lis^s been in¬ 
troduced concerning the pictures. The 
bill will be considered by the Armed Serv¬ 
ices Committee tomorrow, and I fexpect 
later by the Senate. So I hope 6yery 
Senator who can do so will take advan¬ 
tage of the opportunity to see the 
pictures. 

/ 



4500 CONGRESSIONAL RECORD—SENfTE April 14 

Mr. ROBERTSON of Virginia. Mr. 
President, will the Senator yield? 

Mr. FULBRIGHT. I yield. 
Mr. ROBERTSON of Virginia. I have 

seen the pictures, and I can tell my col¬ 
leagues that they are will worth seeing. 

SENATOR VANDENBERG'S ADVICE TO 

STALIN 

Mr. CAPPER. Mr. President, a very 
fine statement has been made by the l 
Senator from Michigan [Mr. Vanden- * 

berg] with regard to the stand taken by 
Mr. Stalin with respect to the policies 
approved by the United States. I ask 
that the Senator’s remarks, as recently 
published by Magazine Digest, be printed 
in the Record. 

There being no objection, the state¬ 
ment was ordered to be printed in the 
Record, as follows: 

LISTEN, MR. STALIN 

(By Senator Arthur ‘Vandenberg) 

(Now that the United States has an¬ 
nounced its backing of the union of western 
Europe, we are at last committed to leader-', 
ship of the countries still outside the Soviet 
sphere. What can the world expect from 
this leadership, particularly as it applies to 
our relations with Russia? The best state¬ 
ment of America’s aims, we believe, is that 
given by Senator Arthur Vandenberg. As 

head of the decisive Senate Foreign Relations 
Committee, Vandenberg is the man who de¬ 
termines congressional approval of our for- . 
eign policy. His advice to Stalin, therefore, 
is the voice of America.) 

First, you should understand, with com¬ 
plete conviction, that we deeply respect the , 
great Russian people and their inalienable 
right to rule themselves to suit themselves, 
precisely as we insist on this right for our¬ 
selves and others. 

Second, you should understand, with com¬ 
plete conviction, that we are just as deter¬ 
mined as you are that military aggression 
from any source, and no matter what its 
guise, shall never curse the earth again, and 
we are enlisted in this cause for keeps. 

Third, you should understand, with com¬ 
plete conviction, that we are prepared for 
enlightened, progressive cooperation with 
every land which invites and deserves our 
mutual good will. 

Fourth, you should understand, with i 
equally complete conviction, that we cannot 
be driven, coerced, or pressured into positions i 
which we decline voluntarily to assume: and ’ 
that we will not bargain in human rights j 
and fundamental liberties anywhere on/'1 
earth. 

PRINTING OF ADDITIONAL COPIES OF 
REPORT ENTITLED “THE STRATEGY 

AND TACTICS OF WORLD COMMUNISM" 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore laid be¬ 
fore the Senate House Concurrent Reso¬ 
lution 154, which was read^as follows: 

Resolved, by the House of Representatives 
(the Senate concurring), -That there be 
printed as a House document, and that there 
be printed 15,000 additional copies each of 
the report and supplements 1 and 2 of the : 
Subcommittee on National and Interna- ; 
tional Movements of the Committee on \ 
Foreign Affairs, entitled “The Strategy and • 
Tactics of World Communism” for the use - 
of the Committee on Foreign Affairs. 

Mr. JENNER. I move that the Senate 
agree to the concurrent resolution. 

Jhfl.mntinn 11,0 0 . 

FOOT-AND-MOUTH DISEASE RESEARCH 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore laid be¬ 
fore the Senate the amendment of the 

House of Representatives to the bill from 
the Senate (S. 2038? to enable the Sec¬ 
retary of Agriculture to conduct research 
on foot-and-mouth disease and other 
diseases of animals and to amend the act 
of May 29,1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, 
by adding another section, which was to 
strike out all after the enacting clause 
and insert: 

That the act qf May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 
31), as amended, is hereby amended by add¬ 
ing a new section 12 reading as follows: 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is 
authorized to establish research laboratories, 
including the acquisition of necessary land, 
buildings, or facilities, and also the making 
of research contracts under the authority 
contained in section 10 (a) of the Bankhead- 
Jones Act of 1935, as amended by the Re¬ 
search and Marketing Act of 1946, for research 
and study, in the United States or elsewhere, 
of foot-and-mouth disease and other animal 
diseases which in the opinion of the Sec¬ 
retary constitute a threat to the livestock 
industry of the United States: Provided, 
That no live virus of foot-and-mouth dis¬ 
ease may be introduced for any purpose into 
any part of the mainland of the United 
States except coastal islands separated there¬ 
from by waters navigable for deep-water 
navigation and which shall not be connected 
with the mainland by any tunnel, and ex¬ 
cept further, that in the event of outbreak 
of foot-and-mouth disease in this country, 
the Secretary of Agriculture may, at his dis¬ 
cretion, permit said virus to be brought into 
the United States under adequate safeguards. 
To carry out the provisions of this section, 
the Secretary is authorized to employ tech¬ 
nical experts or scientists without regard to 
the Classification Act: Provided, That the 
number so employed shall not exceed five 
and that the maximum compensation for 
each shall not exceed $15,000 per annum. 
There is hereby authorized to be appropri¬ 
ated such sums as Congress may deem nec¬ 
essary; in addition, the Secretary is author¬ 
ized to utilize, in carrying out this section, 
funds otherwise available for the control or 
eradication of such diseases.” 

Mr. THYE. Mr. President, I move 
that the Senate concur in the amend¬ 
ment of the House. 

Mr. KNOWLAND. I wonder if the 
Senator would indicate what change the 
House made in the Senate bill. 

Mr. THYE. Primarily the research 
laboratory will have to be located out in 
the open. It cannot be on any penin¬ 
sula or any lands adjacent so that there 
would be any danger of fire. 

Mr. KNOWLAND, I understand the 
House has strengthened the amendment 
which the junior Senator from California 
submitted, and which the Senator from 
Minnesota accepted in the Senate, and 
that it has been strengthened even be¬ 
yond that. Is that correct? 

Mr. THYE. The junior Senator from 
California is correct. It has been 
strengthened. 

The PRESIDENT pro tempore. The 
question is on the motion of the Senator 
from Minnesota. 

The motion was agreed to. 

DECENTRALIZATION AND RECENTRALIZA¬ 

TION OF GOVERNMENT AGENCIES 

Mr. WILEY. Mr. President, for a 
number of years I have been seeking 
to stimulate decentralization of govern¬ 
ment, of industry, and of population. 
My efforts began quite a while before 
atomic energy was discovered. Atomic 

nergy has precipitated this matter to 
he fore, as I see it, in a rather dramatic 
ay. If the bomb which fell on Hiro- 

ihima had fallen on Tokyo, it would have 
ecidedly decentralized the political 

establishment of Japan; it would have 
put out of business the legislative branch, 
the executive branch, and all other 
branches. 
[ Mr. President, recently I inquired of 
the Bureau of the Budget as to experi¬ 
ences and costs of recentralization of 

gencies to Washington, D. C. 1 Govern- 
ental agencies have been returning to 
ashington instead of leaving Wash- 

ngton. 
I ask unanirnous consent that there be 

printed in the Record, following my re¬ 
marks, the/ext of the Bureau’s letter to 
me, prefaced by a statement which I re¬ 
leased ph the subject of the Bureau’s 
communication. I intend to continue 
my fight to secure decentralization, par¬ 
ticularly of Government agencies from 
Washington. What I should like to 
have, Mr. President, is a committee espe¬ 
cially delegated, consisting of Members 
of both Houses, who would take the sub¬ 
ject in hand and study it, in view of the 
tpresent aspect of affairs in the world to¬ 
day. We cannot close our eyes to what 

■would happen if war should come. Air¬ 
planes equipped with bombs could put 
but of commission cities such as New 
(York, and if they should put out of com- 
biission the oil-producing centers of this 
country the effect would be that we would 
be practically out of business so far as 
farming is concerned, because what we 
p,re actually doing is mechanizing our 

arms and dispensing with horses on the 
arms. That is another angle of the 
omplete study which I have in mind. 

So, Mr. President, I ask that trie state- 
ent and letter to which I have referred 

e printed in the Record following my 
emarks. 

I There being no objection, the state¬ 
ment and letter were ordered to be print- 
fed in the Record, as follows: 
STATEMENT BY HON. ALEXANDER WlLEY, UNITED 

States Senator From Wisconsin, April 11, 

\ 1948 

. There is reprinted below the text of a let¬ 
ter which I have just received from the 
trhited States Bureau of the Budget regard¬ 
ing the cost of recentralizing those Govern- 

ent1..agencies which have been brought 
iack td-^ Washington, about which I had in- 
[uired. was particularly interested in the 
lommentshnade by the Bureau’s Acting Di- 
ector to tke effect that the President is 

keenly awareNof the problems brought about* 
fey overcentrarization in Washington, par- 

’ Secularly, in thw. event of offensive warfare 
against our eoumiry. The Acting Director, 
aowever, went on tcVsay that he does not re¬ 
gard it “within the jurisdiction of the Bu- 
■eau of the Budget to oake active leadership” 
n planning decentralization. 

On March 19, SecretarV of the Air Force 
Symington wrote to me that while the mili¬ 
tary aspects of decentralization have been 

1 .eparated into various segment^ by the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff for study by 'Uie military 
arms, he felt that “Congress is>the proper 
agency to resolve the problem of (tispersion 
of Government facilities in Washington, 
based upon recommendations made\y the 
President.” The big question is: When, if 
ever, will such recommendations be forth¬ 
coming? Moreover, how can the President 
make these recommendations, if his owe 







[Public Law 496—80th Congress] 

[Chapter 229—2d Session] 

[S. 2038] 

AN ACT 

To enable the Secretary of Agriculture to conduct research on foot-and-mouth 
disease and other diseases of animals and to amend the Act of May 29, 1884 
(23 Stat. 31), as amended, by adding another section. 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the 
United States of America in Congress assembled, That the Act of 
May 29, 1884 (23 Stat. 31), as amended, is hereby amended by adding 
a new section 12 reading as follows: 

“Sec. 12. The Secretary of Agriculture is authorized to establish 
research laboratories, including the acquisition of necessary land, 
buildings, or facilities, and also the making of research contracts under 
the authority contained in section 10 (a) of the Bankhead-Jones Act 
of 1935, as amended by the Research and Marketing Act of 1946, for 
research and study, in the United States or elsewhere, of foot-and- 
mouth disease and other animal diseases which in the opinion of the 
Secretary constitute a threat to the livestock industry of the United 
States: Provided, That no live virus of foot-and-mouth disease may 
be introduced for any purpose into any part of the mainland of the 
United States except coastal islands separated therefrom by waters 
navigable for deep-water navigation and which shall not be connected 
with the mainland by any tunnel, and except further, that in the event 
of outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in this country, the Secretary 
of Agriculture may, at his discretion, permit said virus to be brought 
into the United States under adequate safeguards. To carry out the 
provisions of this section, the Secretary is authorized to employ tech¬ 
nical experts or scientists without regard to the Classification Act: 
Provided, That the number so employed shall not exceed five and that 
the maximum compensation for each shall not exceed $15,000 per 
annum. There is hereby authorized to be appropriated such sums as 
Congress may deem necessary; in addition, the Secretary is authorized 
to utilize, in carrying out this section, funds otherwise available for 
the control or eradication of such diseases.” 

Approved April 24, 1948. 
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